COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re the Matter of:

In Re

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC AND GAS RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00372

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF KENT W. BLAKE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY AND LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Dated: April 14, 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Scrutiny of Company's Application and Forecast Test Year
Cost of Capital
Green River Units
Capital Construction Slippage for the Companies
Bonus Depreciation7
Team Incentive Award
Headcount
Pension Expense
Inflation Adjustment Factor
Normalization of Uncollectible Expense and Late Payment Revenues
Capitalization of Property Tax Expense on Construction Work in Progress for the Companies
Extension of Amortization Periods for the Companies
Other Adjustments to Intervenor Calculations
Recommendation

1

Q. Please state your name, position and business address.

A. My name is Kent W. Blake. I am the Chief Financial Officer for Kentucky Utilities
Company ("KU") and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") (collectively, the
"Companies") and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, which provides
services to KU and LG&E. My business address is 220 West Main Street, Louisville,
Kentucky.

7 Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

A. The purpose of my testimony is to respond to certain claims presented in the testimony of
the Attorney General, Kentucky Industrial Utility Customers, Inc. ("KIUC"), The Kroger
Co. ("Kroger"), Wal-Mart Stores East, LP and Sam's East Inc. ("Wal-Mart") and
Kentucky School Board Association ("KSBA").

12

Scrutiny of Company's Application and Forecast Test Year

Q. Do you have any comments on the contention by KIUC's witness that increases in rates over time should give rise to a higher level of review in these cases?

15 Yes. The Commission has carefully evaluated the Companies' applications in the past and A. 16 will no doubt do so again in the present cases. The fact that the Companies' rates have 17 increased from 2004 through 2013, as noted by Mr. Kollen, reflects the \$7.0 billion LG&E 18 and KU have invested in facilities to safely and reliably serve customers during that same 19 time while also complying with existing and newly imposed regulations. These 20 investments have led to the Companies more than doubling their net investment in the 21 business over this same ten year period. These investments have been the subject of 22 numerous proceedings before this Commission and other regulatory authorities wherein 23 the public convenience and necessity or other need for these investments has been 24 demonstrated.

1 Throughout this period of incremental investment and higher operating costs, the 2 Companies have consistently worked hard to remain cost competitive to reduce the impact on rates. Numerous examples of this are provided in these proceedings. For example, 3 4 Exhibit KWB-3 in my direct testimony summarizes the most recent electric utility 5 operating cost benchmark study which shows that LG&E and KU are below the industry 6 average cost in all areas of the comparison, and are in the top quartile in the areas of 7 Generation, Transmission and Administrative and General. Exhibit KWB-7 in my direct testimony also demonstrates that KU and LG&E have among the lowest-cost debt in the 8 9 industry. The extensive discussion of the Companies' budgeting process and production 10 of business records shows the business processes the Companies use to manage their costs 11 and business operations. The Commission has a very clear picture of the Companies' 12 budgeting and planning process.

Q. Do you have any comments on the arguments advanced by the AG, KIUC and WalMart in this case that the Companies' evidence is suspect because it is based on a forward-looking test period?

Yes. The Commission has over 20 years of experience with rate cases supported by 16 A. 17 forward-looking test periods by almost every major utility subject to its jurisdiction, and is 18 fully capable of assessing the reasonableness of the Companies' evidence supporting the 19 request. As attested to by Mr. Staffieri pursuant to 807 KAR 5:001 Section 16 (7) (e) in 20 the Companies' applications in this case, the financial forecasts used in this case are the 21 same financial forecasts prepared for use by management of the Companies and were made 22 in good faith. In fact, those forecasts were prepared with the knowledge that they would 23 not only be used to set objectives and market expectations but also be used to support the

1 Companies' applications to establish retail base rates in Kentucky. The Companies have 2 submitted extensive evidence showing not only their estimated budgets for the test period, but detailed explanations and documents supporting their business processes for 3 4 developing the budget estimates. Contrary to the suggestion by KIUC's witness that the 5 projections and estimates presented by the Companies "tend to reflect expenses that may not actually be incurred if they were restrained by the discipline of actual cost 6 7 management," the detailed explanations of the Companies' bottom-up approach to budgeting demonstrates the reasonableness of the estimates and confirm that the core 8 9 values of operating efficiently and controlling costs to the extent practicable are embedded 10 in our organization.

11

Cost of Capital

12 Q. Do you have any comments on the cost of capital arguments advanced by the 13 intervenors in this case?

A. Yes. While the Companies' rebuttals to the specific contentions on the cost of equity and capital structure are addressed by Dr. Avera and on the cost of debt by Mr. Arbough, I do have two general comments.

First, the witnesses for the AG and Wal-Mart reference surveys of awarded returns on equity and capital to support some selective arguments on the direction of the cost of capital. The calendar year 2014 survey referenced by the AG's witness shows that during 20 2014, the average authorized cost of capital for electric utilities was 7.67 percent, versus an average cost of capital of 7.69 percent for stand-alone gas distribution companies. In 21 contrast LG&E used a 7.36 percent cost of capital and KU used a 7.38 percent cost of 23 capital to compute the revenue requirement in this proceeding. This comparison demonstrates the reasonableness of the cost of debt, capital structures and proposed return
 on equity for the Companies in these cases.

Secondly, selective references have been made to surveys of awarded returns on equity most notably that of Regulatory Research Associates. I would simply point out that, with respect to vertically-integrated utilities such as KU and LG&E, authorized returns on equity have averaged approximately 10 percent for both the past three calendar years and the most recent twelve month period ended March 31, 2015.

8

Green River Units

9 Q. Do the Companies agree with the recommendation of KIUC witness Kollen and AG
10 witness Radigan to remove the operating expenses associated with KU's Green River
11 Units 3 and 4?

12 No. As discussed in Mr. Thompson's testimony, KU expects to cease operating the Green A. River Units 3 and 4 in April 2016, but may extend their operation to April 2017 based on 13 14 grid reliability concerns. For purposes of developing our forecast used in this proceeding, 15 the Companies assumed these units would be retired in April 2016. The costs incurred to 16 operate these units and deliver power for the benefit of our customers during the forecast 17 year are prudently incurred costs which KU has the right to recover. Removal of these 18 costs from the revenue requirement calculation in this case would understate the cost to 19 KU of serving its customers.

If the Commission, nevertheless has concerns about including this cost in the revenue requirement given the projected finite, albeit uncertain, duration of its incurrence, the establishment of a regulatory asset in this case for the complete recovery of Green River Units 3 and 4 costs incurred during the forecast test year through the retirement of those units, as suggested by Mr. Kollen and Mr. Radigan, would be a reasonable alternative. In order to establish a regulatory asset for such costs, the Companies would need explicit approval by the Commission of cost recovery. Moreover, the Companies suggest that a three-year amortization and recovery period, given the amounts and nature of the costs involved, would be reasonable. The amortization level of the regulatory asset should be included in KU's revenue requirement in this case in order to provide a better matching of the cost of the service with the service provided to the customer.

7

Capital Construction Slippage for the Companies

Q. Do the Companies believe that a "slippage factor" should be applied to their forwardlooking test period capital construction as suggested by Messrs. Radigan and Kollen?

10 A. No. As the Companies have explained in their discovery responses, the calculated capital 11 construction slippage factors (97.803% for KU and 97.728% for LG&E) demonstrate their 12 accuracy in predicting the cost of utility plant additions and the timing of new plant being 13 placed in service. This accuracy has been achieved through use of a very robust process 14 for forecasting capital expenditures and managing to that forecast. Given these high 15 degrees of accuracy, the need to apply a slippage factor does not exist and the Commission 16 should decline to do so.

Q. Are there any potential adverse consequences from imposing a "slippage factor" to projected capital construction in a forward-looking test period rate case?

A. Yes. If a purely numeric slippage factor calculation based on historic results is used to
either reduce or increase the projected capital construction costs, it can provide a
disincentive for utilities to continue their efforts to reduce capital costs after having
established its annual budget. In forward-looking test period rate cases, a utility is required
to provide their actual forecast for capital spend "made in good faith". If a utility has
historically been successful in managing down capital cost estimates, it would not be

allowed to recover its then best estimate of capital spend for its forward-looking test period. 2 In contrast, a utility that has been less effective in managing to or below its costs estimates 3 and have incurred significant overruns on capital projects would actually be rewarded by 4 being provided a revenue requirement above its best estimate of capital construction costs.

5 Q. 6 7

1

Are the Companies aware of instances in which the Commission has not applied a "slippage factor" to projected capital construction in a forward-looking test period rate case?

8 Contrary to Mr. Kollen's testimony, Commission precedent does not require А Yes. 9 "slippage factor adjustments" to projected capital expenditure in all forward-looking test 10 period rate cases. In fact, with the exception of rate proceedings involving Kentucky-American Water Company ("KAWC"),¹ the Commission has applied a slippage 11 adjustment factor in only one other proceeding.² Since that decision, which was entered 12 almost ten years ago, the Commission has not applied a slippage adjustment factor in any 13 14 non-KAWC forward-looking test period proceeding. The table below lists the forwardlooking test period rate cases since 2006 in which the Commission made specific findings 15 regarding rate base or capital expenditures and each applicant's reported slippage factor.³ 16

Case		Utility's	Calculated	
	Utility			Date of Order
Number		Av	verage	

¹ The Commission's treatment of KAWC appears based upon historic concerns regarding that utility's budgeting process. See, e.g., Case No. 95-554, Application of Kentucky-American Water Company to Increase Its Rates (Ky. PSC Nov. 19, 1993) at 3 ("Based on the historical relationship demonstrated by the slippage factor, the Commission concluded Kentucky-American's "very best estimate(s)" of construction spending was inaccurate and showed a pervasive pattern of over budgeting for construction. To eliminate Kentucky-American's historical overestimation, the Commission reduced the forecasted recurring and specific budget projects by their respective slippage factors."

² Case No. 2005-00042, An Adjustment of the Gas Rates of Union Heat, Light and Power Company (Ky. PSC Dec. 22, 2005).

³ Since its decision in Case No. 2005-00042, the PSC has considered 11 non-KAWC forward-looking test period applications. The seven cases that are not listed were resolved through unanimous settlement agreements. Accordingly, the Commission was not required to address rate base or capital expenditures.

		Slippage Factor ⁴	
2010-00167	East Kentucky Power Coop.	81.396	01/14/2011
2012-00535	Big Rivers Electric Corp.	102.581	10/29/2013
2013-00148	Atmos Energy Gas	105.442	04/22/2014
2013-00199	Big Rivers Electric Corp.	95.790	04/25/2014

1

KU's and LG&E's slippage factors, which are 97.803 percent and 97.728 percent, compare
 very favorably to those listed above.⁵ Given this greater accuracy and the Commission's
 decision not to apply a slippage factor in the listed cases, it is clear that Commission
 precedent does not support the application of a slippage factor adjustment in the current
 proceedings.

7

Bonus Depreciation

8 Q. Please briefly describe the issue presented in the testimony of the witnesses for KIUC

9

and Kroger concerning bonus depreciation.

A. After the Companies filed their applications on November 26, 2014, Congress passed the
Tax Increase Prevention Act of 2014. Because the Companies rate cases were prepared
and filed before the law was enacted, the effects of the tax extensions were not reflected in
their applications. The law provides for the extension of 50% bonus tax depreciation in
2014 for qualified property and further provides 50% bonus tax depreciation in 2015 for
long-production-period property. On January 8, 2015, LG&E and KU filed data responses

⁴ These factors are based upon a ten-year average except for Big Rivers Electric Corporation, which lacked sufficient information to develop a ten-year average slippage factor and provided a factor based upon the available information. ⁵ The Companies' slippage factor also compares favorably to that of Union Light, Heat and Power Company ("ULH&P")"in Case No. 2005-00042. In that proceeding, which involved a request for adjustment of gas rates, ULH&P reported a slippage factor of 97.045 percent for its gas operations and 100.6 percent for its electric operations. *See* Case No. 2005-00042, Order of Dec. 22, 1994 at 9.

to AG 1-27 for KU and to AG 1-26 for LG&E providing an analysis of the impact on each
 company's revenue requirement for the base period and forward-looking test period based
 on certain scenarios.

Q. Do the Companies agree the impact of the tax extensions provided by the Tax Increase Prevention Act of 2014 should be reflected in the calculation of their revenue requirements?

- A. Yes. The Commission's regulation at 807 KAR 5:001, Section 16(6)(d) contemplates such
 a revision can be made to "reflect statutory or regulatory enactments that could not, with
 reasonable diligence, have been included in the forecast on the date it was filed."
- Q. Do the Companies agree that the revenue requirement impact of reflecting the
 extension of bonus depreciation should be those scenarios which provide the lowest
 revenue requirement for the forward-looking test period in this proceeding?
- 13 No. In responding to AG 1-27 for KU and AG 1-26 for LG&E, the Companies focused Α. 14 solely on the question of the impact on the revenue requirement for the base period and 15 forward-looking test period. However, the decision to elect or "opt out" of bonus depreciation impacts the revenue requirement for customers over the life of the underlying 16 17 asset additions. Such long-term investment decisions have historically been made by the 18 Companies and this Commission based on the relative Net Present Value Revenue 19 Requirement ("NPVRR") of the alternatives, with the lowest NPVRR being the best 20 economic answer for customers absent any operational, compliance or other 21 considerations. Therefore, the Companies performed a NPVRR analysis for the bonus 22 depreciation scenarios previously presented for each company. That analysis is included 23 as Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1.

1

2

Q. Does this analysis alter the recommendations suggested by the single year revenue requirement impact included in AG 1-26 for LG&E?

3 No. It does not change the prior presumption that LG&E will elect to take the bonus A. 4 depreciation deduction in both 2014 and 2015 as this provides the greatest revenue 5 requirement benefit (base rate and ECR) from accelerated depreciation over the life of these 6 underlying assets with a NPVRR \$110.1 million greater than it would be without this 7 extension (\$204.3 million vs. \$94.2 million); \$46.8 million greater that it would be if 8 LG&E were to elect bonus depreciation in 2014 but opt out in 2015 (\$204.3 million vs. 9 \$157.5 million); and \$117.6 greater than if LG&E were to opt out of bonus depreciation 10 for both 2014 and 2015 (\$204.3 million vs. \$86.7 million).

Q. Does this analysis alter the presumption suggested by the single year revenue requirement impact included in AG 1-27 for KU?

13 Yes. That one-year analysis suggested that KU would opt out of bonus depreciation in A. 14 2015 as the enhanced cash flow benefit of accelerated "bonus" depreciation would be more 15 than offset by the combination of an offsetting loss of its Section 199 deduction and an increase in deferred tax assets. The Section 199 deduction cannot be taken if KU is in a 16 17 taxable loss position which is projected to be the case if KU elects to take the bonus 18 depreciation deduction in 2015. This taxable loss is reflected as an increase to deferred tax 19 assets. Essentially, KU's capitalization requirements would not be reduced in 2015 20 because the extra cash tax benefit of bonus depreciation cannot be used in that year. 21 However, the analysis projects that KU would be able to utilize that benefit in 2016, thus removing the deferred tax asset offset. Therefore, the benefit of bonus depreciation taken 22 23 in 2015 lasts 20 years whereas the offsetting deferred tax asset increase only lasts one year,

thus providing a net benefit to customers over the twenty year tax life of the assets. This
intuitive conclusion to take the bonus depreciation deduction as offered in both 2014 and
2015 is projected in this analysis to provide a NPVRR benefit that is \$60.3 million greater
than if KU elected bonus depreciation in 2014 but opted out in 2015 (\$258.9 million vs.
\$198.6 million); \$108.5 million greater than if bonus depreciation had not been extended
(\$258.9 million vs. \$150.4 million); and \$140.5 million greater than if KU opted out of
bonus depreciation for both 2014 and 2015 (\$258.9 million vs. \$118.4 million).

8 Q. What is the impact to the revenue requirements in these proceedings if KU and 9 LG&E both elect to take bonus depreciation in 2014 and 2015?

A. As detailed in LG&E's response to AG1-26 and KU's response to AG 1-27, the revenue
 requirement would decline by \$3.4 million for LG&E's electric operations, decline by \$1.9
 million for LG&E's gas operations and increase by \$3.1 million for KU when compared to
 the "as-filed" position for each utility.

Q. Are there any adjustments that should be made to the calculation supplied by Mr. Kollen to support his position with respect to the impact of the bonus depreciation extension on KU's revenue requirement?

A. Yes. First, Mr. Kollen used the incorrect tab in the Company's bonus depreciation excel
workbook provided in response to AG 1-27 to calculate his capitalization adjustment. Mr.
Kollen incorrectly used "Tab 3 – Opt out 2015" instead of "Tab 5 – Opt out 2015 with
Rev." Tab 5 is the more appropriate tab to use as it reflects the increase in taxable income
associated with the potential rate increase. Second, Mr. Kollen's adjustment to operating
income for the Sec. 199 deduction in the amount of \$0.541 million is reversed and should

1

2

be removed. There is no associated increase in the Company's tax provision if it opts out of bonus depreciation as the Company would be able to take the Sec. 199 deduction.

Q. Are there any adjustments that should be made to the calculation supplied by Mr. Kollen to support his position with respect to the impact of the bonus depreciation extension on LG&E's revenue requirement?

- 6 Yes. First, Mr. Kollen incorrectly applied a jurisdictional factor to the reduction in A. 7 capitalization adjustment associated with the additional accumulated deferred income taxes 8 of \$54.238 million. The \$54.238 million represents an electric only figure and should not 9 be reduced to \$44.806 million as shown on Exhibit LK-45, Section III. Second, Mr. Kollen 10 failed to include an adjustment to increase the Company's cost of equity as a result of the 11 impact of the loss of the Sec. 199 deduction. Mr. Kollen used the Company's as filed grossed up return on equity of 8.91% as shown on Exhibit LK-45 and this should be 12 13 increased to 9.10%. As discussed in the Company's response to AG 1-26, the loss of the 14 Sec. 199 deduction results in an increase in LG&E's tax provision thereby increasing its 15 Net Operating Income Deficiency and Gross-Revenue Conversion Factor.
- 16

Team Incentive Award

17 Q. Have you reviewed Mr. Kollen's recommendation regarding the Companies' Team 18 Incentive Award ("TIA") Program?

A. Yes. Mr. Kollen recommended removal of \$6.474 million of employee compensation
 expense from KU's revenue requirement and \$5.967 million from LG&E's revenue
 requirement associated with the Companies' TIA Program.

22 Q. Please describe the Companies' Team Incentive Award ("TIA") Program.

A. The TIA Program is an "at risk" pay program in which a part of an employee's annual cash
compensation is put at risk and objectives are established for the employee. If certain

1 performance results are achieved, a cash incentive award will be earned. The actual amount 2 of the award depends upon the achieved results.

3 The TIA Program, which has been in place since the 1990s, was developed to 4 motivate and direct employees toward the achievement of strategic goals and is part of an 5 overall corporate strategy to attract and retain skilled employees by providing competitive 6 financial awards that are commensurate with the employees' talents, cooperation, and 7 It is intended to link pay with business performance and personal contribution. 8 contributions to results, motivate participants to achieve higher levels of performance, 9 communicate and focus on critical success measures, reinforce desired business behaviors, 10 as well as results, and bolster an employee ownership culture.

11 О.

Who is eligible to participate in the TIA Program?

12 A. With the exception of certain executives who are covered by a separate short-term incentive 13 program, all active full-time and regular part-time salaried employees, and LG&E/KU 14 hourly and bargaining unit employees, who have at least one month continuous service, 15 are eligible for a TIA.

16 О. How are TIAs determined?

17 A. All eligible employees have a TIA target award. As shown below, the target award is based 18 on an employee's position and annual salary or earnings. The current target awards are 19 shown below.

Employee Status	Target Award
Non-Exempt and Hourly/Bargaining Unit	6% of Annual Earnings
Exempt Individual Contributors	9% of Base Salary
Managers	14% of Base Salary
Senior Managers	25% of Base Salary

Each year the Companies establish performance objectives to support the Companies'
 business strategies and the weight to be afforded these objectives. The degree to which
 these objectives are accomplished will determine the amount of the awards.

- 4 The Companies recently announced to their employees the performance objectives 5 for the 2015 calendar year. A copy of this announcement is shown as Rebuttal Exhibit 6 KWB-2. The performance objectives and weightings are:
 - Net Income 45%

7

8

9

- Individual/Team Effectiveness 40%
 - Customer Satisfaction 15%
- 10 The amount that an individual employee earns for each performance objective is calculated 11 by multiplying the employee's target award by the weight given the performance objective 12 and by the percentage of the objective met. An individual employee's total award is the 13 sum of the amount earned for each objective.
- 14 Q. What are Individual and Team Effectiveness measures?

A. The Companies establish individual and team effectiveness measures each year to ensure their employees are collectively working to achieve strategic business goals. Individual goals will vary by the individual employee and by department. They support respective department and line of business objectives. Team effectiveness measures are specific to each line of business. The Companies have previously provided a complete listing of the specific targets for team effectiveness measures between 2010 and 2014 and the target

1		achievement rates for the period 2010-2013. ⁶ A copy of similar targets for 2015 is found
2		at Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-3.
3	Q.	Are there any financial targets that must be met before any incentive pay can be
4		awarded?
5	A.	No. In his testimony, Mr. Kollen states that incentive compensation is tied to PPL's EPS.
6		While it is accurate that a minimum PPL EPS achievement was required to pay any cash
7		incentive compensation for the period from 2012 to 2014, this threshold EPS level is no
8		longer applicable. That provision was removed effective for 2015.
9	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Kollen's statement that Commission precedent requires
10		removal of a portion of the TIA program costs?
11	A.	No. In his testimony, Mr. Kollen has ignored previous Commission decisions that allowed
12		
		recovery of TIA program costs. The Commission has reviewed the TIA Program on
13		recovery of TIA program costs. The Commission has reviewed the TIA Program on several occasions. In Case No. 98-474, ⁷ it allowed recovery of KU's TIA costs, but denied
13 14		recovery of TIA program costs. The Commission has reviewed the TIA Program on several occasions. In Case No. 98-474, ⁷ it allowed recovery of KU's TIA costs, but denied proposed adjustments to cover expansion of the plan to all KU employees as inadequately
13 14 15		recovery of TIA program costs. The Commission has reviewed the TIA Program on several occasions. In Case No. 98-474, ⁷ it allowed recovery of KU's TIA costs, but denied proposed adjustments to cover expansion of the plan to all KU employees as inadequately supported and calculated. While denying the adjustment, the Commission noted that "[w]e
13 14 15 16		recovery of TIA program costs. The Commission has reviewed the TIA Program on several occasions. In Case No. 98-474, ⁷ it allowed recovery of KU's TIA costs, but denied proposed adjustments to cover expansion of the plan to all KU employees as inadequately supported and calculated. While denying the adjustment, the Commission noted that "[w]e are not opposed to compensation plans that link employee pay with performance.
13 14 15 16 17		recovery of TIA program costs. The Commission has reviewed the TIA Program on several occasions. In Case No. 98-474, ⁷ it allowed recovery of KU's TIA costs, but denied proposed adjustments to cover expansion of the plan to all KU employees as inadequately supported and calculated. While denying the adjustment, the Commission noted that "[w]e are not opposed to compensation plans that link employee pay with performance. However, it must be demonstrated that any employee compensation plan is reasonable in

⁶ Case No. 2014-00371, KU's Response to the Attorney General's Initial Requests for Information, Item 76 (filed Jan. 23, 2015); Case No. 2014-00372, LG&E's Response to the Attorney General's Initial Requests for Information, Item 75 (filed Jan. 23, 2015).

⁷ Case No. 98-474, *The Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for Approval of an Alternative Method of Regulation of Its Rates and Services* (Ky. PSC Jan. 7, 2000) at 80 - 83. The KPSC did not discuss TIA in the companion case that involved an investigation of LG&E's rates. Case No. 98-426, *The Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for Approval of an Alternative Method of Regulation of Its Rates and Services* (Ky. PSC Jan. 7, 2000).

⁸ Case No. 2000-080, The Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company to Adjust Its Rates and to Increase Its Charges for Disconnecting Service, Reconnecting Service and Returned Checks (Ky. PSC Sept. 27, 2000) at 50.

1after making adjustments to reflect actual expenses, a post-test period wage increase, and2the effects of the Companies "One Utility Program." In Cases No. 2003-00433⁹ and No.32003-00434,¹⁰ the Commission allowed recovery of all TIA costs without any4adjustments.¹¹

5 6 О.

Do the Companies have any evidence demonstrating that their employee compensation plan is reasonable in total?

- A. Yes. In addition to the various market surveys referenced by the Companies in discovery,
 an analysis was prepared by David Wathen of Towers Watson and filed with the
 Companies' rebuttal in this case. That analysis demonstrates the Companies' total
 compensation plan is reasonable compared to market conditions.
- Q. Is the Companies' TIA comparable to the plans reviewed by the Commission cited in
 Mr. Kollen's testimony?

A. No. In his testimony, Mr. Kollen fails to note some significant differences in the TIA
Program and the incentive pay programs in Cases No. 2010-00036 and No. 2013-00148.
For example, the incentive pay program whose expense the Commission disallowed in
Case No. 2010-00036 made its awards contingent upon the utility meeting threshold targets
tied to the utility's Diluted Earnings Per Share ("EPS"). When determining that the

- 18 program primarily benefited shareholders, the Commission emphasized this unique feature
- 19 of the utility's program and the consequences of failing to meet the target:
- 20 We remain unconvinced that Kentucky-American's ratepayers 21 receive any benefit from the AIP program to support the recovery of

⁹ Case No. 2003-00433, An Adjustment of the Gas and Electric Rates, Terms, and Conditions of Louisville Gas and Electric Company (Ky. PSC June 30, 2004).

¹⁰ Case No. 2003-00434, An Adjustment of the Electric Rates, Terms, and Conditions of Kentucky Utilities Company (Ky. PSC June 30, 2004).

¹¹ TIA Program costs were also discussed in discovery responses to discovery requests in Case No. 2008-00252 and Case No. 2009-00549 for LG&E and Cases No. 2008-00251 and No. 2009-00548 for KU.

1 AIP's costs through rates. While some consideration is given to non-2 financial criteria, the AIP appears weighted to financial goals that 3 primarily benefit shareholders. If these goals are not met, the 4 program is unfunded and no Kentucky-American employee 5 receives an incentive award regardless of how well he or she 6 meets the customer satisfaction or service quality goals. 7 Accordingly, we find that forecasted labor expense should be 8 decreased by an additional \$349,529 to eliminate the ICP.¹² 9 The exact opposite is the case for the Companies' TIA program. Employees are rewarded 10 for meeting customer satisfaction and service quality goals even if financial targets are 11 not met. 12 Similarly, the incentive compensation program reviewed in Case No. 2013-00148 was tied exclusively to an EPS target and gave no consideration to other criteria. Taking 13 14 issue with the program's one-dimensional nature and rejecting the costs associated with 15 the program, the Commission stated: "Incentive criteria based on a measure of EPS, with 16 no measure of improvement in areas such as safety, service quality, call-center response, or other customer-focused criteria are clearly shareholder-oriented."¹³ 17 18 In contrast, fifty-five percent of the current TIA program award is based upon 19 customer satisfaction and individual/team performance criteria which focus on areas like 20 safety, reliability, customer service and cost management. KU and LG&E employees 21 receive incentive pay regardless of the Companies' financial performance so long as 22 customer satisfaction and individual/team performance goals are achieved.

¹² Case No. 2010-00036, Application of Kentucky-American Water Company for Rates Supported By a Fully Forecasted Test Year (Ky. PSC Dec. 14, 2010) at 32-33 (emphasis added).

¹³ Case No. 2013-00148, Application of Atmos Energy Corporation For An Adjustment of Rates and Tariff Modifications (Ky. PSC Apr. 22, 2014) at 20.

Q. Do the Companies agree with Mr. Kollen's position that any incentive compensation
 tied to financial performance should be removed from the Companies' revenue
 requirement because it benefits shareholders?

4 A. No. While a utility's shareholders benefit from improved financial performance, so too do 5 utility customers. A utility with a strong financial position is better able to attract capital 6 at lower costs and thus maintain quality service at lower rates. Moreover, financial 7 performance measures such as net income reflect the results of productivity improvements 8 and efficiency measures. At LG&E and KU, the performance measures employed in the 9 TIA program capture the inherent balance and interrelationship between effective 10 operations and financial performance. This is a delicate balance that the Companies' and 11 this Commission have maintained for decades. The Companies must act prudently in 12 providing safe, reliable and cost effective service in order to be allowed to recover their 13 costs and have the opportunity to earn a fair, just and reasonable return on investment. If 14 the Companies do this, they are able to effectively secure the capital necessary to provide 15 that same safe, reliable and cost effective service.

Q. What is the Companies' response to Mr. Kollen's characterization of incentive pay as "a shareholder cost, not a customer cost"?

A. We disagree with that characterization. The work of the Companies' employees cannot be parsed so as to classify a portion as customer-oriented and another portion as shareholderoriented given the balance noted above. As such, incentive pay is neither a shareholder cost nor a customer cost. It is simply part of the cost of labor to make available safe and reliable electric and natural gas service to the Companies' customers in the most productive and efficient manner possible.

1 Furthermore, under Kentucky regulation, a utility is entitled to rates that permit the 2 recovery of reasonable expenses incurred to provide service. While the Commission may disallow a utility's expenses, such action may only be taken if the expenses are 3 4 unreasonable or excessive. While Mr. Kollen advocates for the removal of incentive pay, 5 he has not objected to overall level of Companies' total employee compensation package 6 nor does he contend that the TIA awards are unreasonable or excessive. In his testimony, 7 he does not discuss the reasonableness of the level of the Companies' total compensation. As demonstrated in the rebuttal testimony of Mr. Wathen of Towers Watson and the 8 9 various market surveys referenced by the Companies in this proceeding, the Companies' 10 level of employee compensation is not excessive nor is their use of incentive pay 11 unreasonable. 12 Since the total level of the Companies' employment compensation package is reasonable and the inclusion of incentive pay is not unreasonable, the Companies recovery 13 14 of TIA Program costs through rates should be authorized. 15 Headcount 16 **Q**. Do you agree with the testimony of Mr. Radigan that the Companies should not be 17 allowed to recover the expense for employees they plan to hire by the end of the 18 forecasted test year but have not hired as of December 31, 2014? 19 A. No. The Companies have put forth and supported their employment forecasts. Mr. Radigan did not specify any legitimate reason for disallowance of planned additions other 20

than what appeared to be a recurring theme of it not being as known and measurable ashistoric data and an implication that the Companies may not actually hire these individuals.

- 23 Mr. Thompson will speak to the positions in Operations. However, for the eighteen
- 24 Information Technology positions and the five Administrative positions projected to be

1 added between December 31, 2014, and the end of either the base period or the forward-2 looking test period, twelve and three of those positions, respectively, had been filled as of March 31, 2015. Of the six remaining IT positions, one offer has been extended and there 3 4 is an active posting for four others. Of the two remaining Administrative positions, there 5 is an active posting for one of those. The Companies' still intend to fill the single remaining 6 IT position and the single remaining Administrative position, the latter of which was not 7 projected to be hired until the forward-looking test period. Company headcount additions 8 are detailed in Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-3 attached to the rebuttal testimony of Mr. 9 Thompson.

10Q.Do you agree with Mr. Kollen's position that the Commission should disallow labor11costs associated with all employee additions classified as "core skill12building/knowledge retention and transfer as such positions are "almost by13definition" duplicative?

14 No. I understand that Mr. Kollen is referencing the "Business Need" summary categories A. 15 used by the Companies in their responses to KIUC 1-10. However, the characterization of 16 positions in that category as "duplicative" is not accurate. Mr. Thompson will address the 17 Operations positions categorized in that manner. Of the eight positions within Information 18 Technology labeled as "core skill building/knowledge retention and transfer", five of those 19 were simply existing positions which just happened to be vacant due to employee turnover 20 as of March 31, 2012, the ending date of the Companies' test year in their previous rate 21 cases. Two others would have been better classified as "Regulatory Compliance" as they 22 represent incremental headcount necessary to comply with transmission standards PRC-23 005 (Protective Relay and Communication) and CIP Version 5. The final IT position

1 would have been better classified as "Customer Service" as it was an incremental position 2 needed to provide maintenance and support of the mobile VPN system (NetMotion) used in data communication with field workers and the telecom site monitoring system 3 4 (TMON). With regard to the seven Administrative positions labeled in this manner, three 5 of those are simply existing positions which just happened to be vacant due to employee 6 turnover as of March 31, 2012. While not direct contractor replacements, two rate analyst 7 positions were added, one of which has already been hired, in order to move more analysis 8 work from third party service providers to in-house resources. An HRIS (Human Resource 9 Information System) analyst was added to provide additional analytics to support the 10 Companies' workforce management. An additional employee was added to work with 11 community stakeholders to better identify areas and means by which the Companies can 12 better serve the community. None of these positions should be characterized as "duplicative" - that is having two employees for the purpose of doing the work of one 13 14 employee.

15 Q. Do you have any final observations about the Companies' hiring needs and practices?

A. Yes. Again, the Companies have prudently managed their hiring practices in the past and
will continue to do so in the future. The Towers Watson analysis prepared by David
Wathen supports that the Companies have operated at thin levels for years now and will
continue to be lean into the future even after the incremental positions indicated on Rebuttal
Testimony Exhibit PWT-1 are added. Suggestions that the Companies have been engaged
in a "hiring frenzy" are not accurate.

Q. Do the Companies believe that a reduction in labor expense should be applied based
 on an historical variance between budget-to-actual for labor expense as suggested by
 Messrs. Kollen and Willhite?

4 A. No. It is accurate to say that the Companies did not explicitly embed vacancies caused by 5 employee turnover into their headcount forecast. To do so would create a budget with 6 management challenges. For example, if a department with 100 employees had a historical 7 vacancy rate of 2%, a budget adjusted for this vacancy rate in effect allows that department 8 manager only 98 approved positions - notwithstanding all 100 positions in the Companies' 9 headcount forecast have been approved as part of the business plan based on a 10 demonstrated need for 100 employees. To suggest an adjustment based on historic 11 deviations from budget in this one variable overlooks the fact that the work of the 100 12 budgeted employees still must be accomplished.

Q. Haven't the Companies had an historical variance between actual and budgeted employee headcount?

15 Yes. However, absent a change in the work to be performed, any reduction in employee A. 16 headcount has been offset by incremental overtime, incremental use of outside contractors 17 or an increase in the backlog of work to be performed. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-4 is attached 18 to my testimony and contains an analysis of the Companies' five-year history with respect 19 to employee vacancies. While it shows that the Companies have averaged lower employee 20 headcount than budgeted, it also demonstrates those lower costs have largely been offset 21 by overtime costs exceeding budget. In addition, as many of the Companies' positions to 22 be filled represent replacement of current contractors, it would be safe and reasonable to 23 assume that the Companies would simply retain those outside contractors that they had

1		budgeted to replace if the employee position were not filled, thereby replacing an
2		employee cost with an unbudgeted outside contractor cost.
3	Q.	Are you aware of any prior Commission Orders in forward-looking test period rate
4		cases where the Commission has addressed the issues of adjusting a utility's labor
5		forecast for assumed vacancies?
6	A.	Yes. The Commission previously rejected this type of employee vacancy claim in three
7		separate rate cases where the Attorney General proposed a negative adjustment to
8		forecasted labor expense based upon a historical vacancy rate. ¹⁴ There, as here, the claims
9		failed to consider the vacancies' effect on other costs such as overtime and contract labor
10		forecasts. The contentions by Mr. Kollen and Mr. Willhite in support of this adjustment
11		are insufficient for the Commission to reject its previous determinations on this issue.
12		Pension Expense
13	Q.	Was increasing pension expense a factor in the Companies' decision to file this rate
14		case?

• , •

1 .

1

1 1 . 1 .

.6 41

1

1

A. No. Pension expense was not a significant rate case driver in this case. Although both Mr.
Radigan and Mr. Kollen cite to the size of the increase in pension expense when compared
to 2014, the pension expense projected for the Companies' forward-looking test period in
this proceeding is not significantly different from the pension expense included in the
Companies' last base rate case. The Companies' annual pension cost for the forward-looking test period is approximately \$48 million (\$23million for LG&E and \$24.7 million

¹⁴ See In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky-American Water Company to Increase its Rates, Case No. 1995-00554, Order at 32 (Sept. 11, 1996); In the Matter of: Adjustment of the Rates of Kentucky-American Water Company, Case No. 2004-00103, Order at 45 (Feb. 28, 2005); In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky-American Water Company for an Adjustment of Rates Supported by a Fully Forecasted Test Year, Case No. 2010-00036, Order at 25 (Dec. 14, 2010).

for KU) compared to approximately \$46 million (\$24.5 million for LG&E and \$21.4
million for KU) in the Companies' previous rate case. After factoring in jurisdictional
factors for KU and the percentage of internal labor capitalized, the Companies' pension
expense for the forward-looking test period is approximately \$35 million (\$18.3 million
for LG&E and \$16.7 million for KU) compared to approximately \$32 million (\$19.1
million for LG&E and \$12.7 million for KU) in the Companies' previous rate case.

Q. Is pension expense in these cases calculated any differently than the pension expense proposed in previous cases?

9 A. No. Pension expense ultimately is an accounting estimate made by the Companies based
10 on the advice of independent licensed accuracies and necessarily the best available
11 estimates and assumptions. The pension expense in this case is no different from this
12 perspective than in other cases.

Q. In determining the Companies' Projected Benefit Obligations, the Companies used the RP-2014 Mortality Table. Can you explain why the Companies did so?

15 As discussed more fully in Mr. Arbough's Rebuttal Testimony, the SEC and the public A. 16 accounting profession, including the Companies' own external auditor, pointed to the RP-17 2014 Mortality Table ("RP-2014") as the most current information available with respect 18 to mortality rates, encouraging the Companies' to consider these tables and scales unless 19 they had credible information supporting the use of a different table and scale in developing 20 its mortality assumptions. The Companies' had an analysis conducted by Towers Watson, 21 included as Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit DKA-2 to Mr. Arbough's rebuttal testimony, which provided credible evidence supporting the use of specific tables and scales from RP-22 23 2014, with adjustments for higher mortality in Kentucky and the Companies' actual

1		experience. Therefore, this represented the mortality assumptions adopted by the Company
2		effective December 31, 2014. While Mr. Radigan points to the uncertainty as to the
3		timing of the adoption of RP-2014 by the Internal Revenue Service, the decision of the IRS
4		has no bearing on the Companies' pension expense to be recorded in accordance with
5		generally accepted accounting principles which is the basis for pension cost recovery in
6		Kentucky.
7		Inflation Adjustment Factor
8	Q.	Have you reviewed Mr. Townsend's recommendations regarding the Companies'
9		inclusion of inflation in calculating their forward-looking test periods' non-labor
10		O&M expenses?
11	A.	Yes. Mr. Townsend objects to the Companies' use of a 2.0 percent inflation adjustment
12		factor for non-labor costs in those segments of their budgets where better information is
13		unavailable and recommends that KU's revenue requirement be reduced by \$2.1 million
14		and LG&E's revenue requirement be reduced by \$1.2 million to eliminate the effects of
15		this adjustment. Mr. Townsend asserts that, except in periods of severe inflation, the
16		Companies' recovery for non-labor O&M costs should be limited to "actual costs recorded
17		in the historical period, adjusted for certain known and measurable changes." ¹⁵
18	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Townsend's recommendations regarding the Companies' use
19		of a general inflation rate in their forecasted test periods?
20	A.	No. The Companies' use of a 2.0 percent general inflation guideline for consideration in
21		developing non-labor expense budgets was simply a guideline and not an inflation rate

¹⁵ Case No. 2014-00371, Prefiled Direct Testimony of Neal Townsend on Behalf of the Kroger Co. at 8 (filed Mar. 6, 2015); Case No. 2014-00372, Prefiled Direct Testimony of Neal Townsend on Behalf of the Kroger Co. at 9 (filed Mar. 6, 2015).

1	applied to non-labor expenses in the development of the Companies' forward-looking test
2	period in this proceeding. When the Companies prepare their budgets, there are many
3	factors taken into consideration. The following are examples previously referenced by the
4	Companies:
5 6 7	• Known contracts. For example if contracts are already in place for certain segments of the business, the escalation rates that can be derived from those contracts are included.
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	• Specific scopes of work. For example there is a power plant planned outage schedule for each year in the budget. This is based on the historical and estimated run-times and operating hours of each unit, and the work to be done is a function of where each unit is in its outage cycle, as well as other scopes of work that have been identified to address known or trending issues on that particular generating unit. For the electric and gas distribution areas, the work order backlog at the time that the budget is prepared also factors into their costs. Depending on the extent of the backlog, contractor costs can be increased or decreased. Another example for electric distribution is the emerald ash borer and its impact on the trees in the service territories of each company. The scope of work for Electric Distribution has changed to now include additional costs for clearing dead or dying trees as a result of that insect.
21 22 23	• Variable costs based on levels of production. For example the generation forecast includes generation by unit by month. Each unit has a variable cost of production to cover costs such as limestone and ammonia usage.
24 25 26	• Storm outage restoration costs are based on a 10-year average of historical costs, which is then brought into "current dollars" based on a Consumer Price Index projection.
27 28 29	• Bad debt expense is based on a combination of recent history on the percent of net charge-offs as well as known and anticipated trends in the local economies.
30	These areas were merely some examples of how non-labor expenses are developed.
31	However, all non-labor expense estimates were thoughtfully developed and thoroughly
32	reviewed at multiple levels. The use of the 2.0 percent guideline for non-labor inflation
33	was more often used for later years of the Companies' five-year business plan, not the
34	financial forecast used to set rates in this proceeding. The Companies' overall

methodology for developing their non-labor expense budgets reflect the effective cost 1 2 management of the Companies whether it be based on negotiated contractual arrangements 3 or other support.

4 This 2.0 percent guideline is also supported by published projections of inflation 5 such as the Congressional Budget Office ("CBO"). Interestingly, Mr. Townsend himself 6 points to the CBO forecasts of core inflation of 1.8 percent to 2.1 percent in 2015 and 1.9 percent to 2.2 percent in 2016.¹⁶ These forecasts are supportive of the Companies' 7 8 guideline.

9 10

Q. Do the Companies agree with Mr. Townsend's recommendation that inflation adjustments should only be made in times of severe inflation?

11 No. Whether the inflation rate is 1.0 percent or 10 percent, it has an effect on the cost of A. 12 providing service. To place a restriction on the use of inflation adjustments is a prescription 13 for rates that do not reflect the actual cost of service. The appropriate course of action is 14 not to arbitrarily place restrictions on the use of inflation assumptions, but to review the 15 reasonableness of and support for those assumptions.

16 Mr. Townsend's proposed restrictions on the use of inflation assumptions are also 17 contrary to Kentucky regulation. Mr. Townsend argues that non-labor O&M costs should 18 be limited to "actual costs recorded in the historical period, adjusted for certain known and 19 measurable changes." In effect, he argues that only historical test period ratemaking 20 methodology should be used to establish non-labor O&M costs. Kentucky regulation, 21 however, clearly permits the use of a forward-looking test period and the use of forecast

¹⁶ Case No. 2014-00371, Prefiled Direct Testimony of Neal Townsend on Behalf of the Kroger Co. at 9; Case No. 2014-00372, Prefiled Direct Testimony of Neal Townsend on Behalf of the Kroger Co. at 10.

1

adjustments. The use of reasonable inflation assumptions in developing non-labor O&M costs, therefore, is not only reasonable but completely permissible.

3

4

5

2

Normalization of Uncollectible Expense and Late Payment Revenues

Q. Why would it be inappropriate to utilize a five year average for 2010 through 2014 for uncollectible expenses as Mr. Kollen suggests?

6 A. The Companies do not believe an adjustment for uncollectible expense is warranted in the 7 case given the most recent history supporting a higher charge off percentage. As discussed 8 in the Companies' response to AG 2-3, the forecasted uncollectible expense to total 9 revenues charge off percentage of 0.40% for KU and 0.28% for LG&E is below the most 10 recent calendar year and reasonable when compared to the five year average charge off 11 percentage. That five-year average charge-off percentage for 2010-2014 is 0.39% for KU 12 and 0.30% for LG&E. Mr. Kollen's suggested approach to utilize the five year average of actual uncollectible expenses is inappropriate as it fails to reflect the very increases in rates 13 14 over time that he discusses in his own testimony which includes increases attributable to 15 demand side management, fuel and environmental cost recovery mechanisms. Were a five 16 year average deemed warranted in this case to address the variance between the 5-year 17 average net charge-off percentages and the percentages used in this proceeding, it would 18 only represent a revenue requirement reduction of approximately \$232,000 for KU and a 19 revenue requirement increase of approximately \$241,000 for LG&E.

20

21

Q. Why would it be inappropriate to utilize a five year average for 2010 through 2014 for late payment fees as Mr. Kollen suggests?

A. Mr. Kollen's suggestion to utilize the five year average for late payment fee revenues (2010
 - 2014) would inappropriately overstate the expected level of late payment fees in the
 forward-looking test period. As discussed in the Company's response to AG 2-4, late

payment fees were lower in 2013 and 2014 because the Company reduced the late payment fee from 5% to 3% for certain rate schedules, including residential service, per the settlement reached in Case No. 2012-00221 (KU) and Case No. 2012-00222 (LG&E). The forecasted test year late payment fees proposed by the Company appropriately reflect the lower late payment fee of 3% and experience since that change.

Q. In response to Commission data requests, Mr. Kollen notes that he did not consider reasons for variations in either uncollectible expenses or late payment fees and explained why he did not need to do so. Do you agree with his position?

9 A. No. The financial forecast used in a forward-looking test period rate case should include 10 managements' best estimates with respect to revenues and expenses developed in good faith. It would, therefore, be unreasonable to ignore a tariff rate change in the development 11 12 of late payment fee projections or to ignore the level of forecasted revenues when 13 estimating uncollectible expenses. Mr. Kollen went on to suggest multiple times in his 14 response that the Companies took the same approach in developing their estimate of 15 maintenance expense for the Mitchell plant. However, the Companies do not own or 16 operate the Mitchell plant and have included no maintenance expenses related to such 17 activity in this proceeding.

18 <u>Capitalization of Property Tax Expense on Construction Work in Progress</u> 19 <u>for the Companies</u>

Q. Do the Companies agree with Mr. Kollen's calculation of an adjustment to capitalize property taxes on CWIP and the amount of the corresponding adjustment to the Companies' revenue requirement in this proceeding?

A. No. The adjustments proposed by Mr. Kollen overstate the amount of property taxes that
 could be capitalized. First, Mr. Kollen's calculation assumes that property taxes should be

capitalized on 100% of CWIP which is not appropriate given the annual assessment of
 property taxes in Kentucky is based on values as of December 31st. Second, Mr. Kollen's
 calculation overstates the rate at which CWIP is taxed as the majority of CWIP as of
 December 31st, 2014 and 2015, is comprised of property designated as manufacturing
 machinery with a property tax rate of 15 cents per \$100. Lastly, Mr. Kollen's proposal
 fails to include a capitalization adjustment to the revenue requirement for the property tax
 amounts to be capitalized.

Q. Do the Companies agree with Mr. Kollen's recommendation to capitalize property taxes on <u>ALL</u> Construction Work in Progress (CWIP)?

10 A. No. Per PWC's Guide to Accounting for Utilities and Power Companies, property taxes 11 should generally be expensed as they represent a cost of owning the property and are not a 12 direct incremental cost of construction. However, the Companies believe that the FERC 13 Uniform System of Accounts does allow for some capitalization of property taxes. For projects with construction periods of less than one year, there would be little to no impact 14 15 in light of the December 31 point in time basis for property valuation. Likewise, the capitalization and corresponding tracking of property taxes on small dollar projects would 16 17 have a negligible impact on expense and could be offset by the associated increase in 18 administrative costs. Moreover, capitalization of property taxes could ultimately lead to increased cost of service for customers due to the cost of capital associated with the 19 20 amounts capitalized. It is for these reasons that the Companies have historically followed 21 their current accounting policy with respect to limiting their capitalizing property taxes on CWIP. 22

1

2

Q. If deemed appropriate by this Commission, would the Companies consider expanding its accounting policy with respect to capitalizing property taxes on CWIP?

A. Yes. The Companies would be willing to consider a change in accounting policy to
capitalize property taxes on projects costing more than \$100,000 with a construction period
of greater than 12 months in duration. Please see Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-5 for support of
the corresponding reduction in the revenue requirement in this proceeding of \$510,000 for
KU and \$537,000 for LG&E if this change in accounting policy were adopted.

8

Extension of Amortization Periods for the Companies

9 Q. Should KU make an adjustment to operating income for the forward-looking test
10 period for the Mountain Storm Regulatory Asset or the MISO Exit Fee Regulatory
11 Asset as proposed by Mr. Kollen in Exhibit LK-34?

A. No. The Mountain Storm Regulatory Asset is only associated with KU's Old Dominion
 Power customers served under Virginia jurisdiction and has no impact on Kentucky retail
 customers. The MISO Exit Fee Regulatory Asset is only associated with KU's wholesale
 jurisdictional customers and will have no impact on the Kentucky retail customers.

Q. Should LG&E make an adjustment to operating income for the forward-looking test period to extend the amortization period for the 2011 Summer Storm Regulatory Asset as proposed by Mr. Kollen in Exhibit LK-35?

- A. No. A five year amortization period for the \$8,052,125 2011 Summer Storm Regulatory
 Asset was agreed to in the settlement of Case No. 2012-00222. Extending the amortization
- 21 period beyond 2017 as suggested by Mr. Kollen conflicts with the settlement reached in
- and approved by the Commission in Case No. 2012-00222.

1		Other Adjustments to Intervenor Calculations
2	Q.	To the extent the Commission were to rely on any adjustments provided by AG
3		witness Radigan and KIUC witness Kollen, are there any other general adjustments
4		that should be made to those calculations?
5	А.	Yes. AG witness Radigan's recommended operating income adjustments for KU are based
6		on "total company." Mr. Radigan did not apply the applicable jurisdictional percentages to
7		the adjustments, thereby overstating their impact.
8		KIUC witness Mr. Kollen's recommended operating income adjustments for
9		LG&E are split using an electric rate base ratio of 82.61%. The correct electric/gas ratio
10		is 79/21 for these types of adjustments.
11		Recommendation
12	Q.	What is your recommendation to the Commission?
13	A.	LG&E's requested revenue requirement for electric operations is \$28 million and \$14.3 for
14		gas operations. ¹⁷ KU's requested revenue requirement for its Kentucky retail operations is
15		\$155.3 million. ¹⁸ As previously discussed, the Companies recommend the Commission
16		adjust these revenue requirements to reflect the impact of the bonus depreciation tax credits
17		shown in the Companies' response to AG 1-26 for LG&E and AG 1-27 for KU The
18		resulting revenue requirement for LG&E and KU is shown in Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-6.
19		For the reasons stated in their respective applications and in these records, the Companies
20		request the Commission approve changes in base rates to recover the revenue deficiencies
21		shown in Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-6 for service rendered on and after July 1, 2015.

 ¹⁷ Case No. 2014-00372, Supplemental Response of LG&E to Commission Staff's First Request for Information Question No. 59 (Feb. 27, 2015).
 ¹⁸ Case No. 2014-00371, Supplemental Response of KU to Commission Staff's First Request for Information Question

No. 59 (Feb. 27, 2015).

1 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

2 A. Yes, it does.

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY)) SS: COUNTY OF JEFFERSON)

The undersigned, **Kent W. Blake**, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Chief Financial Officer for Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and that the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

KtWplahe

Kent W. Blake

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County and State, this 44^{th} day of $4\rho r$, 12015.

Jamm J. Eling (SEAL) Notary Public M. M.

My Commission Expires:

November 9, 2018

Exhibit List to Rebuttal Testimony of Kent W Blake

- 1. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1 NPVRR analyses for the bonus depreciation scenarios for each company.
- 2. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-2 2015 Team Incentive Award Announcement
- 3. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-3 TIA Team Targets
- 4. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-4 Analysis of the Companies' five-year employee vacancies history
- 5. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-5 capitalize property taxes on projects costing more than \$100,000 with a construction period of greater than 12 months in duration.
- 6. Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-6 Corrected Revenue Requirements, adjusted for impact of bonus tax depreciation
Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1 Page 1 of 8

G&E																								
In \$000)	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	2034	2035	Total
11 3000)	2013	2014	2015	2010	2017	2010	2015	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2020	2027	2028	2023	2030	2031	2032	2035	2034	2033	1018
otal Company																								
Sonus deducted in 2014																								
lonus		(312,361)																						(312,361)
IOL	(70,162)	70,162																						-
ARSC 20 for 2015 assets			(6.665)	(12.830)	(11.867)	(10.978)	(10.154)	(9.393)	(8.687)	(8.037)	(7.930)	(7.928)	(7.930)	(7.928)	(7.930)	(7.928)	(7.930)	(7.928)	(7.930)	(7.928)	(7.930)	(7.928)	(3.965)	(177.727)
traight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets			(7.012)	(14.025)	(14.025)	(14.025)	(14.025)	(14.025)	(14.025)	(7.012)	1,,	()/	()	1 / /						() /		()		(98 173)
leak Depresistion		15 610	20,412	20,412	20,412	20,412	20,412	20,412	20,412	20,412	20 412	20 412	20 412	20 412	20 412	20 41 2	20 412	20 412	20 412	20 412	20 412	12 705		(30,173) F89.361
sook Depreciation		15,618	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	13,795		588,261
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(24,557)	(79,303)	5,508	895	1,233	1,544	1,832	2,098	2,345	5,027	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	2,053	(1,388)	0
ection 199 Deduction	3,403	-	(10,228)	(7,139)	(8,783)	(10,344)	(10,620)	(10,673)	(10,722)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)	(10,730)		(204,591)
ash Tax Benefit for Section 199	1.191	-	(3.580)	(2.499)	(3.074)	(3.620)	(3.717)	(3.735)	(3.753)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)		(71.607)
	-/		(0,000)	(_))	(0)01-1)	(0)020)	(0)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0).00)	(0).00)	(0):00)	(0): 00)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0):00)	(0): 00)	(0): 00)		(,,
lavanua Baquirament Impact																								
kevende kegunement impact	(24.557)	(70,202)	5 500	005	4 3 3 3		4 0 2 2	2 000	2.245	5 0 2 7	7.540	7 5 3 0	7.540	7 5 3 0	7.540	7.530	7.540	7 5 3 0	7.540	7 5 3 0	7.540	2.052	(4.200)	
leduce Capitalization/Rate Base	(24,557)	(79,303)	5,508	895	1,233	1,544	1,832	2,098	2,345	5,027	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	7,520	7,519	2,053	(1,388)	0
Cost of Capital	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738		0.0738
IOI Found reasonable impact	(1,812)	(5,853)	406	66	91	114	135	155	173	371	555	555	555	555	555	555	555	555	555	555	555	152		0
ro forma NOI impact	1.191	-	(3.580)	(2.499)	(3.074)	(3.620)	(3.717)	(3.735)	(3.753)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)	(3.755)		(71.607)
Sross Lin Factor	0.61334	0.61334	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306		
lonus impact on Rev Reg	(1.012)	(0 547)	(4 025)	(2 792)	(4 620)	(5 452)	(5 570)	(C CG9)	(5 566)	(5 262)	(4 977)	(4 077)	(4 977)	(4 977)	(4 077)	(4 977)	(4 977)	(4 977)	(4 977)	(4 977)	(4 977)	(5 604)		(111 691)
sonus impact on kev key	(1,015)	(9,542)	(4,955)	(5,765)	(4,059)	(5,455)	(5,570)	(5,508)	(5,500)	(5,205)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(4,977)	(5,604)		(111,001)
cumulative impact on Rev Req		(9,542)	(17,432)	(15,648)	(16,401)	(17,074)	(17,013)	(16,801)	(16,559)	(15,986)	(15,123)	(14,260)	(13,397)	(12,534)	(11,672)	(10,808)	(9,946)	(9,083)	(8,220)	(7,357)	(6,494)	(6,258)		
let Present Value		(157,463)																						
Sonus deducted in 2014 and 2015																								
lonus		(312,361)	(275,900)																					(588.261)
101	(124 925)	70 162	54 672																					,,
teah Depresistion	(124,000)	10,102	34,075	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.412	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	20.442	13 705	22.25.4	-
out pepreciation		15,618	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	13,/95	22,354	610,615
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(43,692)	(79,303)	(67,135)	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	4,828	7,824	0
ection 199 Deduction	6,054	-	(0)	(8,105)	(9,609)	(11,109)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)	(11,327)		(203,996)
ash Tax Benefit for Section 199	2 119	-	(0)	(2,837)	(3,363)	(3,888)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)	(3,964)		(71 399)
asin tax benefit for Section 155	2,115		(0)	(2,037)	(3,303)	(5,000)	(3,304)	(3,504)	(3,304)	(3,504)	(3,504)	(3,504)	(3,304)	(3,504)	(3,304)	(3,504)	(3,504)	(3,304)	(3,504)	(3,504)	(3,504)	(5,504)		(71,333)
B																								
levenue Requirement Impact																								
teduce Capitalization/Rate Base	(43,692)	(79,303)	(67,135)	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	10,295	4,828	7,824	7,824
Cost of Capital	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738		0.0738
IOI Found reasonable impact	(3.224)	(5.853)	(4.955)	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	760	356		577
tro forma NOI impact	2 110	(0)000)	(0)	(2 927)	(2 262)	(2 999)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 964)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)	(2 064)		(71 200)
	2,115	0.04224	(0)	(2,037)	(3,303)	(3,000)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)	(3,304)		(71,355)
bross Up Factor	0.61334	0.61334	0.61334	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306		
lonus impact on Rev Req	(1,802)	(9,542)	(8,078)	(3,230)	(4,049)	(4,865)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(4,983)	(5,611)		(111,927)
oss of Sect 199 on gross up factor for NOI filed																								
IOI Deficiency as filed			19,000																					
ifference in gross up factor (1.64241-1.60858)			0.03383																					
lavanua Imnact			642																					
evenue impact			045																					
stimated Rev Red impact from loss of Sect 199 on																								
ross up factor (ECR)		5,000	5,000																					
Cumulative impact on Rev Req		(4,542)	(17,235)	(26,107)	(25,745)	(25,379)	(24,316)	(23,135)	(21,954)	(20,772)	(19,591)	(18,409)	(17,228)	(16,046)	(14,865)	(13,684)	(12,502)	(11,321)	(10,139)	(8,958)	(7,776)	(7,222)		
let Present Value		(204,302)																						
lo Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015																								
AABSC 20 in place of honors		(0.174)	(22,400)	(27.204)	(25.221)	(22.421)	(21 (72)	(20.047)	(10 5 4 4)	(17 762)	(17 (5 4)	(17.55.4)	(17 (5 4)	(17 (5 4)	(17 (5 4)	(17 (5 4)	(17 (5 4)	(17 (5 4)	(17 (54)	(17 (54)	(17 (5 4)	(12 201)	(2.065)	(205 605)
WARSE 20 III place of bonus		(0,1/4)	(22,400)	(27,584)	(25,551)	(25,451)	(21,075)	(20,047)	(18,544)	(17,705)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(17,054)	(12,791)	(5,905)	(595,695)
traight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus		(6,742)	(20,497)	(27,509)	(27,509)	(27,509)	(27,509)	(27,509)	(20,767)	(7,012)														(192,566)
look Depreciation		15,618	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	13,795	22,354	610,615
ash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		246	(4,719)	(8,918)	(8,199)	(7,534)	(6,919)	(6,350)	(3,464)	1,623	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,116	351	6,436	7,824
ection 199		(11.023)	(8.649)	(5.443)	(7.047)	(8.638)	(8.941)	(9.020)	(9.420)	(10.125)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.471)	(10.706)		(204.188)
ash Tay Benefit for Section 199		(3.858)	(3.027)	(1.905)	(2.466)	(3.023)	(3 129)	(3 157)	(3 297)	(3 544)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3,665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 665)	(3 747)		(71.466)
asin tax benefit for Section 155		(3,030)	(3,027)	(1,505)	(2,400)	(5,025)	(3,123)	(3,137)	(3,237)	(3,344)	(3,003)	(3,003)	(5,005)	(3,003)	(3,003)	(3,003)	(3,003)	(3,003)	(3,003)	(5,005)	(3,003)	(3,747)		(71,400)
adues Casitalization (Data Dasa		346	(4.710)	(0.010)	(0.100)	(7.524)	(6.010)	16 250	12 46 4	1.632	4.110	4.110	4.110	4.110	4.110	4.116	4.116	4.110	4.116	4.110	4.110	251		7 07 4
leuuce capitalization/Kate Base		246	(4,719)	(8,918)	(8,199)	(7,534)	(p'ata)	(6,350)	(3,464)	1,623	4,116	4,116	4,116	4,110	4,116	4,110	4,110	4,110	4,110	4,116	4,110	351		7,824
lost of Capital	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	U.0738	U.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738		0.0738
IOI Found reasonable impact	-	18	(348)	(658)	(605)	(556)	(511)	(469)	(256)	120	304	304	304	304	304	304	304	304	304	304	304	26		577
Pro forma NOI impact		(3,858)	(3,027)	(1,905)	(2,466)	(3,023)	(3,129)	(3,157)	(3,297)	(3,544)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,665)	(3,747)		(71,466)
Fross Up Factor	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306		0.64306
lonus impact on Roy Rog	0.04500	(5 071)	(5 340)	(2 096)	(4 776)	(5 566)	(5 661)	(5 639)	(5 5 2 5)	(5 2 2 5 1	(5 226)	(5 226)	(5 226)	(5 226)	(5 220)	(5 226)	(5 226)	(5 226)	(5 226)	(5 3 26)	(5 226)	(E 797)		(110.074)
sonus impact on Rev Reg	-	(5,971)	(5,249)	(5,960)	(4,770)	(0,000)	(5,001)	(0,000)	(5,525)	(5,525)	(5,220)	(5,220)	(5,220)	(5,226)	(5,220)	(3,220)	(3,220)	(5,220)	(5,220)	(5,220)	(5,220)	(5,787)		(110,974)
umulative impact on Rev Reg		(5,971)	(5,221)	(4,499)	(6,313)	(8,044)	(9,003)	(9,775)	(10,390)	(10,588)	(10,303)	(9,831)	(9,358)	(8,886)	(8,414)	(7,941)	(7,469)	(6,997)	(6,525)	(6,052)	(5,580)	(5,668)		
let Present Value		(86,680)																						
Sonus deducted in 2014 (As Filed Pre Law Change)																								
lonus		(87,887)																						(87,887)
101																								
AARSC 20 for 2014 accets		(9.419)	(16 205)	(14 099)	(12 966)	(12 924)	(11 962)	(10.972)	(10.151)	(10.016)	(10.016)	(10.016)	(10.016)	(10.016)	(10.016)	(10.016)	(10.014)	(10.016)	(10.014)	(10.016)	(10.014)	(5.009)		(224 491)
MARSE 20101 2014 835Ets		(0,410)	(10,205)	(14,300)	(13,800)	(12,024)	(11,003)	(10,372)	(10,151)	(10,010)	(10,010)	(10,010)	(10,010)	(10,010)	(10,010)	(10,010)	(10,014)	(10,010)	(10,014)	(10,010)	(10,014)	(3,008)	(2.005)	(224,401)
MARSC 20 for 2015 assets			(6,665)	(12,830)	(11,867)	(10,978)	(10,154)	(9,393)	(8,687)	(8,037)	(7,930)	(7,928)	(7,930)	(7,928)	(7,930)	(7,928)	(7,930)	(7,928)	(7,930)	(7,928)	(7,930)	(7,928)	(3,965)	(1//,/2/)
traight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets			(7,012)	(14,025)	(14,025)	(14,025)	(14,025)	(14,025)	(14,025)	(7,012)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(98,173)
look Depreciation		15,618	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	29,413	13,795	22,354	610,615
ash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(28.240)	(164)	(4.350)	(3.620)	(2.945)	(2.320)	(1.742)	(1.207)	1.522	4.013	4.014	4.013	4.014	4.013	4.014	4.014	4.014	4.014	4.014	4.014	301	6.436	(205.894)
		(==)=)	(1)	(.,	(0,020)	(=,=))	(=,==)	(-,)	(-,)	-,	.,	.,	.,	.,,	.,	.,	.,	.,	.,	.,	.,,		-,	(====,===4)
notion 100 Deduction		(5.5.43)	(0.280)	(6.075)	(7.691)	(0.374)	(0.570)	(0.650)	(0 722)	(10.111)	(10.455)	(10.456)	(10 45 6)	(10.456)	(10 456)	(10.456)	(10.456)	(10 45 5)	(10.455)	(10.456)	(10.45.6)	(10,000)		(202.655)
Action 199 Deduction		(5,543)	(9,280)	(6,075)	(7,681)	(9,274)	(9,579)	(9,659)	(9,733)	(10,111)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,456)	(10,699)		(202,655)
ash Tax Benefit for Section 199		(1,940)	(3,248)	(2,126)	(2,688)	(3,246)	(3,353)	(3,381)	(3,407)	(3,539)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,745)		(70,929)
levenue Requirement Impact																								
teduce Capitalization/Rate Base		(28,240)	(164)	(4,350)	(3,620)	(2,945)	(2,320)	(1,742)	(1,207)	1,522	4,013	4,014	4,013	4,014	4,013	4,014	4,014	4,014	4,014	4,014	4,014	301	6,436	7.822
ost of Canital		0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	.,	0.0739
IOI Found reasonable impact		(2 004)	(13)	(221)	(2/2)	(217)	(171)	(120)	(00)	113	200	2007.30	300	2007 200	0.0730	200	200	0.07.30	0.0730	300	300	0.0730		107
ioi rounu reasonable impact		(2,084)	(12)	(321)	(267)	(21/)	(1/1)	(129)	(89)	112	296	296	296	296	296	296	296	296	296	296	296	22		102
ro forma NUI impact		(1,940)	(3,248)	(2,126)	(2,688)	(3,246)	(3,353)	(3,381)	(3,407)	(3,539)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,660)	(3,745)		(70,929)
Gross Up Factor		0.61334	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306		
Sonus impact on Rev Req		(3,398)	(5,070)	(3,806)	(4,596)	(5,386)	(5,480)	(5,457)	(5,436)	(5,329)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,230)	(5,789)		(107,280)
umulative impact on Rev Reg		(3 398)	(8 468)	(7 222)	(8 512)	(9,717)	(10 149)	(10 392)	(10 572)	(10.602)	(10 330)	(9.870)	(9.409)	(8 9.49)	(8 489)	(8 027)	(7 566)	(7.106)	(6.645)	(6 184)	(5 724)	(5.821)		,===0)
lat Present Value		(3,596)	(0,400)	(1,223)	(0,312)	(3,/1/)	(10,149)	(10,292)	(10,572)	(10,005)	(10,000)	(3,670)	(3,403)	(0,340)	(0,400)	(0,027)	(1,100)	(7,100)	(0,045)	(0,104)	(3,724)	(2,821)		
VEL FIESE/IL VAIUE		(94,211)																						

Discount Rate Assume for this analysis that book depreciation will be 20 yr straight line property.

Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1 Page 2 of 8

<mark>LG&E</mark>	2013	2014	2015	<u>2016</u>	<u>2017</u>	<u>2018</u>	2019	2020	<u>2021</u>	<u>2022</u>	<u>2023</u>	<u>2024</u>	<u>2025</u>	<u>2026</u>	<u>2027</u>	<u>2028</u>	<u>2029</u>	<u>2030</u>	<u>2031</u>	<u>2032</u>	<u>2033</u>	<u>2034</u>	2035	<u>Total</u>
Bonus deducted in 2014 Bonus MARSC 20 in place of bonus (40%) Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus (60%) Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(157,322) 7,866 (52,310)	(2,454) (7,012) 16,047 2,303	(4,725) (14,025) 16,047 (946)	(4,370) (14,025) 16,047 (822)	(4,043) (14,025) 16,047 (707)	(3,739) (14,025) 16,047 (601)	(3,459) (14,025) 16,047 (503)	(3,199) (14,025) 16,047 (412)	(2,960) (7,012) 16,047 2,126	(2,920) 16,047 4,594	(2,920) 16,047 4,594	(2,920) 8,181 1,841	(1,460) (511)	(157,322) (65,452) (98,173) 320,943 (1)									
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		(52,310) 0.0738 (3,860) 0.61334 (6,294) (6,294) (57,587)	2,303 0.0738 170 0.64306 264 (6,030)	(946) 0.0738 (70) 0.64306 (109) (6,138)	(822) 0.0738 (61) 0.64306 (94) (6,233)	(707) 0.0738 (52) 0.64306 (81) (6,314)	(601) 0.0738 (44) 0.64306 (69) (6,383)	(503) 0.0738 (37) 0.64306 (58) (6,440)	(412) 0.0738 (30) 0.64306 (47) (6,488)	2,126 0.0738 157 0.64306 244 (6,244)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (5,716)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (5,189)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (4,662)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (4,135)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (3,607)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (3,080)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (2,553)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (2,026)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (1,498)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (971)	4,594 0.0738 339 0.64306 527 (444)	1,841 0.0738 136 0.64306 211 (232)	(511) 0.0738 (38) 0.64306 (59) (291)	(1) 0.0738 (0) (232)
Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015 Bonus Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(157,322) 7,866 (52,310)	(163,621) 16,047 (51,651)	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	16,047 5,617	8,181 2,863	12,196 4,269	(320,943) 333,139 0
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Estimated Rev Req impact from loss of Sect 199 on gross up factor (ECR) Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		(52,310) 0.0738 (3,860) 0.61334 (6,294) 5,000 (1,294) (77,603)	(51,651) 0.0738 (3,812) 0.61334 (6,215) 5,000 (7,509)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (11,864)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (11,220)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (10,575)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (9,931)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (9,286)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (8,642)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (7,997)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (7,352)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (6,708)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (6,063)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (5,419)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (4,774)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (4,130)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (3,485)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (2,840)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (2,196)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (1,551)	5,617 0.0738 414 0.64306 645 (907)	2,863 0.0738 211 0.64306 329 (578)		0 0.0738 0 (578)
<u>No Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015</u> MARSC 20 in place of bonus (40%) Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus (60%) Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(2,360) (6,742) 7,866 (433)	(6,997) (20,497) 16,047 (4,006)	(8,926) (27,509) 16,047 (7,136)	(8,257) (27,509) 16,047 (6,902)	(7,638) (27,509) 16,047 (6,685)	(7,065) (27,509) 16,047 (6,484)	(6,535) (27,509) 16,047 (6,299)	(6,045) (20,767) 16,047 (3,768)	(5,767) (7,012) 16,047 1,144	(5,728) 16,047 3,612	(5,728) 16,047 3,612	(4,324) 8,181 1,350	(1,460) 12,196 3,757	(128,377) (192,566) 333,139 4,269									
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		(433) 0.0738 (32) 0.64306 (50) (50) (26,719)	(4,006) 0.0738 (296) 0.64306 (460) (509)	(7,136) 0.0738 (527) 0.64306 (819) (1,328)	(6,902) 0.0738 (509) 0.64306 (792) (2,120)	(6,685) 0.0738 (493) 0.64306 (767) (2,888)	(6,484) 0.0738 (479) 0.64306 (744) (3,632)	(6,299) 0.0738 (465) 0.64306 (723) (4,355)	(3,768) 0.0738 (278) 0.64306 (432) (4,787)	1,144 0.0738 84 0.64306 131 (4,656)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (4,241)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (3,827)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (3,412)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (2,998)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (2,583)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (2,169)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (1,754)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (1,340)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (925)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (511)	3,612 0.0738 267 0.64306 415 (96)	1,350 0.0738 100 0.64306 155 59	3,757 0.0738 277 0.64306 431 490	4,269 0.0738 315 0.64306 59
Bonus deducted in 2014 (As Filed Pre Law Change Bonus MARSC 20 for 2014 assets MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Straight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets Book Oepercation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(87,887) (2,604) 7,866 (28,919)	(5,013) (2,454) (7,012) 16,047 549	(4,636) (4,725) (14,025) 16,047 (2,568)	(4,289) (4,370) (14,025) 16,047 (2,323)	(3,967) (4,043) (14,025) 16,047 (2,095)	(3,670) (3,739) (14,025) 16,047 (1,885)	(3,394) (3,459) (14,025) 16,047 (1,691)	(3,140) (3,199) (14,025) 16,047 (1,511)	(3,098) (2,960) (7,012) 16,047 1,042	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,097) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,097) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,098) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(3,097) (2,920) - 16,047 3,510	(1,549) (2,920) - 8,181 1,299	(1,460) 12,196 3,757	(87,887) (69,437) (65,452) (98,173) 333,139 4,266
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		(28,919) 0.0738 (2,134) 0.61334 (3,480) (3,480) (38,597)	549 0.0738 41 0.64306 63 (3,417)	(2,568) 0.0738 (190) 0.64306 (295) (3,711)	(2,323) 0.0738 (171) 0.64306 (267) (3,978)	(2,095) 0.0738 (155) 0.64306 (240) (4,218)	(1,885) 0.0738 (139) 0.64306 (216) (4,435)	(1,691) 0.0738 (125) 0.64306 (194) (4,629)	(1,511) 0.0738 (111) 0.64306 (173) (4,802)	1,042 0.0738 77 0.64306 120 (4,683)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (4,280)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (3,877)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (3,474)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (3,071)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (2,669)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (2,266)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (1,863)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (1,460)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (1,057)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (654)	3,510 0.0738 259 0.64306 403 (252)	1,299 0.0738 96 0.64306 149 (102)	3,757 0.0738 277 0.64306 431 329	4,266 0.0738 315 (102)

Discount Rate Assume for this analysis that book depreciation will be 20 yr straight line property.

LG&E (In \$000) Base	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	<u>2018</u>	2019	<u>2020</u>	<u>2021</u>	<u>2022</u>	2023	<u>2024</u>	2025	2026	2027	2028	<u>2029</u>	2030	<u>2031</u>	<u>2032</u>	<u>2033</u>	<u>2034</u>	2035	<u>Total</u>
Bonus deducted in 2014 Bonus NOL MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Straight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets	(70,162)	(155,039) 70,162	(4,210)	(8,105)	(7,497)	(6,935)	(6,414)	(5,934)	(5,488)	(5,077)	(5,010)	(5,008)	(5,010)	(5,008)	(5,010)	(5,008)	(5,010)	(5,008)	(5,010)	(5,008)	(5,010)	(5,008)	(2,505)	(155,039) (112,275)
Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(24,557)	(26,994)	13,366 3,204	13,366 1,841	13,366 2,054	2,251	13,366 2,433	2,601	2,757	2,901	2,925	13,366 2,925	2,925	2,925	13,366 2,925	2,925	2,925	13,366 2,925	2,925	2,925	2,925	5,614 212	(877)	267,318
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	3,403 1,191	-	(10,228) (3,580)	(7,139) (2,499)	(8,783) (3,074)	(10,344) (3,620)	(10,620) (3,717)	(10,673) (3,735)	(10,722) (3,753)	(10,730) (3,755)		(204,591) (71,607)												
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus Impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value	(24,557) 0.0738 (1,812) 1,191 0.61334 (1,013)	(26,994) 0.0738 (1,992) - 0.61334 (3,248) (3,248) (3,248) (99,876)	3,204 0.0738 236 (3,580) 0.64306 (5,199) (11,402)	1,841 0.0738 136 (2,499) 0.64306 (3,674) (9,509)	2,054 0.0738 152 (3,074) 0.64306 (4,544) (10,168)	2,251 0.0738 166 (3,620) 0.64306 (5,372) (10,760)	2,433 0.0738 180 (3,717) 0.64306 (5,501) (10,630)	2,601 0.0738 192 (3,735) 0.64306 (5,510) (10,361)	2,757 0.0738 203 (3,753) 0.64306 (5,519) (10,071)	2,901 0.0738 214 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,507) (9,742)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (9,407)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (9,071)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (8,736)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (8,400)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (8,064)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (7,728)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (7,393)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (7,057)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (6,722)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (6,386)	2,925 0.0738 216 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,504) (6,050)	212 0.0738 16 (3,755) 0.64306 (5,816) (6,026)	(877)	2 0.0738 0 (71,607) (111,449)
<u>Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015</u> Bonus NOL Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(124,835) (43,692)	(155,039) 70,162 7,752 (26,994)	(112,279) 54,673 13,366 (15,484)	13,366 4,678	- 13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	13,366 4,678	5,614 1,965	10,158 3,555	(267,318) - 277,476 0
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	6,054 2,119	-	(0) (0)	(8,105) (2,837)	(9,609) (3,363)	(11,109) (3,888)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)	(11,327) (3,964)		(203,996) (71,399)
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Loss of Sect 199 on gross up factor for NOI filed NOI Deficiency as filed Difference in gross up factor (1.64241-1.60858)	(43,692) 0.0738 (3,224) 2,119 0.61334 (1,802)	(26,994) 0.0738 (1,992) - 0.61334 (3,248)	(15,484) 0.0738 (1,143) (0) 0.61334 (1,863) 19,000 0.03383	4,678 0.0738 345 (2,837) 0.64306 (3,874)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,363) 0.64306 (4,693)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,888) 0.64306 (5,509)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	4,678 0.0738 345 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,628)	1,965 0.0738 145 (3,964) 0.64306 (5,939)		0 0.0738 0 (71,399) (111,349)
Revenue Impact Cumulative impact on Rev Reg Net Present Value		(3,248) (126,699)	643 (9,726)	(14,243)	(14,525)	(14,804)	(14,386)	(13,849)	(13,312)	(12,775)	(12,238)	(11,701)	(11,164)	(10,628)	(10,091)	(9,554)	(9,017)	(8,480)	(7,943)	(7,406)	(6,870)	(6,644)		
<u>No Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015</u> MARSC 20 in place of bonus Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(5,814) - 7,752 678	(15,403) - 13,366 (713)	(18,457) - 13,366 (1,782)	(17,074) - 13,366 (1,298)	(15,793) - 13,366 (849)	(14,608) - 13,366 (435)	(13,512) - 13,366 (51)	(12,499) - 13,366 303	(11,995) - 13,366 480	(11,926) 13,366 504	(11,927) 13,366 504	(11,926) 13,366 504	(8,468) 5,614 (999)	(2,505) 10,158 2,679	(267,318) - 277,476 3,555								
Section 199 Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	-	(11,023) (3,858)	(8,649) (3,027)	(5,443) (1,905)	(7,047) (2,466)	(8,638) (3,023)	(8,941) (3,129)	(9,020) (3,157)	(9,420) (3,297)	(10,125) (3,544)	(10,471) (3,665)	(10,706) (3,747)		(204,188) (71,466)										
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Fatco Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value	- 0.0738 - - 0.64306 -	678 0.0738 50 (3,858) 0.64306 (5,922) (5,922) (59,962)	(713) 0.0738 (53) (3,027) 0.64306 (4,789) (4,711)	(1,782) 0.0738 (132) (1,905) 0.64306 (3,167) (3,171)	(1,298) 0.0738 (96) (2,466) 0.64306 (3,984) (4,193)	(849) 0.0738 (63) (3,023) 0.64306 (4,799) (5,156)	(435) 0.0738 (32) (3,129) 0.64306 (4,916) (5,371)	(51) 0.0738 (4) (3,157) 0.64306 (4,915) (5,420)	303 0.0738 22 (3,297) 0.64306 (5,092) (5,603)	480 0.0738 35 (3,544) 0.64306 (5,456) (5,932)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (6,062)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (6,004)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,946)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,888)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,830)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,773)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,715)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,657)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,599)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,541)	504 0.0738 37 (3,665) 0.64306 (5,641) (5,484)	(999) 0.0738 (74) (3,747) 0.64306 (5,942) (5,727)		3,555 0.0738 262 (71,466) 0.64306 (111,033)
Bonus deducted in 2014 (As Filed Pre Law Change) Bonus NOL MARSC 20 for 2014 assets MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Straibt Lino Zym for 2015 sseets		- (5,814)	(11,192) (4,210)	(10,352) (8,105)	(9,577) (7,497)	(8,857) (6,935)	(8,194) (6,414)	(7,578) (5,934)	(7,011) (5,488)	(6,918) (5,077)	(6,918) (5,010)	(6,918) (5,008)	(6,918) (5,010)	(6,918) (5,008)	(6,918) (5,010)	(6,918) (5,008)	(6,916) (5,010)	(6,918) (5,008)	(6,916) (5,010)	(6,918) (5,008)	(6,916) (5,010)	(3,459) (5,008)	(2,505)	- (155,044) (112,275)
Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		7,752 678	13,366 (713)	13,366 (1,782)	13,366 (1,298)	13,366 (849)	13,366 (435)	13,366 (51)	13,366 303	13,366 480	13,366 503	13,366 504	13,366 503	13,366 504	13,366 503	13,366 504	13,366 504	13,366 504	13,366 504	13,366 504	13,366 504	5,614 (999)	10,158 2,679	277,476 (93,561)
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199		(5,543) (1,940)	(9,280) (3,248)	(6,075) (2,126)	(7,681) (2,688)	(9,274) (3,246)	(9,579) (3,353)	(9,659) (3,381)	(9,733) (3,407)	(10,111) (3,539)	(10,456) (3,660)	(10,699) (3,745)		(202,655) (70,929)										
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		678 0.0738 50 (1,940) 0.61334 82 82 (55,614)	(713) 0.0738 (53) (3,248) 0.64306 (5,133) (5,051)	(1,782) 0.0738 (132) (2,126) 0.64306 (3,511) (3,511)	(1,298) 0.0738 (96) (2,688) 0.64306 (4,329) (4,534)	(849) 0.0738 (63) (3,246) 0.64306 (5,145) (5,499)	(435) 0.0738 (32) (3,353) 0.64306 (5,263) (5,714)	(51) 0.0738 (4) (3,381) 0.64306 (5,263) (5,764)	303 0.0738 22 (3,407) 0.64306 (5,263) (5,769)	480 0.0738 35 (3,539) 0.64306 (5,448) (5,920)	503 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (6,050)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,993)	503 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,935)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,877)	503 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,819)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,761)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,704)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,646)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,588)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,530)	504 0.0738 37 (3,660) 0.64306 (5,633) (5,472)	(999) 0.0738 (74) (3,745) 0.64306 (5,938) (5,719)	2,679	3,555 0.0738 65 (70,929) (107,178)

Discount Rate Assume for this analysis that book depreciation will be 20 yr straight line property.

Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1 Page 4 of 8

KU (In \$000) <u>Total Company</u>	2013	2014	<u>2015</u>	2016	<u>2017</u>	<u>2018</u>	<u>2019</u>	<u>2020</u>	<u>2021</u>	2022	2023	2024	2025	<u>2026</u>	<u>2027</u>	2028	2029	<u>2030</u>	<u>2031</u>	<u>2032</u>	<u>2033</u>	<u>2034</u>	<u>2035</u>	<u>Total</u>
Bonus deducted in 2014 Bonus NOL MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Sträight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(174,730) (61,156)	(400,222) 205,024 20,011 (61,315)	(30,294) (11,480) (7,054) 40,255 (3,000)	(22,100) (14,108) 40,255 1,417	(20,440) (14,108) 40,255 1,997	(18,910) (14,108) 40,255 2,533	(17,489) (14,108) 40,255 3,030	(16,179) (14,108) 40,255 3,489	(14,964) (14,108) 40,255 3,914	(13,843) (7,054) 40,255 6,775	(13,660) 40,255 9,309	(13,656) 40,255 9,310	(13,660) 40,255 9,309	(13,656) 40,255 9,310	(13,660) 40,255 9,309	(13,656) 40,255 9,310	(13,660) 40,255 9,309	(13,656) 40,255 9,310	(13,660) 40,255 9,309	(13,656) 40,255 9,310	(13,660) 40,255 9,309	(13,656) 20,244 2,306	(6,830)	(400,222) - (306,130) (98,757) 805,109 -
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	10,484 3.669	-	(11,219) (3,927)	(10,874) (3,806)	(14,480) (5.068)	(15,145)	(14,518) (5.081)	(14,518)	(14,518) (5.081)	(14,518)	(14,518) (5.081)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518) (5.081)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518) (5.081)		(273,525) (95,734)
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact ton Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value	(61,156) 0.0738 (4,513) 3,669 0.61334 (1,376)	(61,315) 0.0738 (4,525) - 0.61334 (7,378) (7,378) (198,631)	(3,000) 0.0738 (221) (3,927) 0.64306 (6,450) (21,187)	1,417 0.0738 105 (3,806) 0.64306 (5,756) (20,836)	1,997 0.0738 147 (5,068) 0.64306 (7,652) (22,570)	2,533 0.0738 187 (5,301) 0.64306 (7,952) (22,641)	3,030 0.0738 224 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,554) (21,952)	3,489 0.0738 257 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,501) (21,552)	3,914 0.0738 289 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,453) (21,103)	6,775 0.0738 500 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,124) (20,325)	9,309 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,834) (19,257)	9,310 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,833) (18,188)	9,309 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,834) (17,120)	9,310 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,833) (16,052)	9,309 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,834) (14,983)	9,310 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,833) (13,915)	9,309 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,834) (12,847)	9,310 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,833) (11,778)	9,309 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,834) (10,710)	9,310 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,833) (9,642)	9,309 0.0738 687 (5,081) 0.64306 (6,834) (8,573)	2,306 0.0738 170 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,637) (8,309)	(2,390)	0.0738 (95,734) (149,002)
Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015 Bonus NOL Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(174,730) (61,156)	(400,222) 205,024 20,011 (61,315)	(404,887) 175,429 40,255 (66,221)	(205,723) 40,255 (57,914)	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	40,255 14,089	20,244 7,086	-	(805,109) - 805,109 0
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	10,484 3,669	-	(0) (0)	(284) (99)	(16,102) (5,636)	(16,646) (5,826)	(15,906) (5,567)	(15,802) (5,531)	(15,706) (5,497)	(15,617) (5,466)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)		(272,803) (95,481)								
Revenue Requirement impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Proforma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Loss of Sect 190 on gross up factor for NOI filed NOI Deficiency as filed NOI Deficiency as filed	(61,156) 0.0738 (4,513) 3,669 0.61334 (1,376)	(61,315) 0.0738 (4,525) - 0.61334 (7,378)	(66,221) 0.0738 (4,887) (0) 0.61334 (7,968) 96,000	(57,914) 0.0738 (4,274) (99) 0.64306 (6,801)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,636) 0.64306 (7,147)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,826) 0.64306 (7,443)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,567) 0.64306 (7,040)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,531) 0.64306 (6,984)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,497) 0.64306 (6,931)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,466) 0.64306 (6,883)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,461) 0.64306 (6,875)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,461) 0.64306 (6,875)	14,089 0.0738 1,040 (5,461) 0.64306 (6,875)	7,086 0.0738 523 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,679)		0 0.0738 0 (95,481) (149,252)								
Revenue Impact Revenue Impact Estimated Rev Req Impact from loss of Sect 199 on gross up factor (ECR) Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		5,000 (2,378) (258,963)	4,732 5,000 (12,972)	(29,505)	(36,498)	(35,176)	(33,157)	(31,483)	(29,814)	(28,149)	(26,524)	(24,907)	(23,290)	(21,673)	(20,056)	(18,439)	(16,822)	(15,205)	(13,588)	(11,971)	(10,354)	(9,541)		4,732 10,000
No Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015 MARSC 20 in place of bonus Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(8,373) (12,639) 20,011 (350)	(27,598) (32,332) 40,255 (6,886)	(37,008) (39,386) 40,255 (12,648)	(34,232) (39,386) 40,255 (11,677)	(31,665) (39,386) 40,255 (10,779)	(29,289) (39,386) 40,255 (9,947)	(27,093) (39,386) 40,255 (9,178)	(25,060) (26,747) 40,255 (4,043)	(23,806) (7,054) 40,255 3,288	(23,620) 40,255 5,822	(23,619) 40,255 5,823	(23,620) 40,255 5,822	(23,619) 40,255 5,823	(23,620) 40,255 5,822	(23,619) 40,255 5,823	(23,620) 40,255 5,822	(23,619) 40,255 5,823	(23,620) 40,255 5,822	(23,619) 40,255 5,823	(23,620) 40,255 5,822	(18,638) 20,244 562	(6,830) (2,390)	(529,405) (275,704) 805,109 0
Section 199 Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	-	(10,451) (3,658)	(10,553) (3,693)	(8,463) (2,962)	(12,136) (4,248)	(12,863) (4,502)	(12,294) (4,303)	(12,347) (4,321)	(13,154) (4,604)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(14,219) (4,977)		(273,524) (95,734)									
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value	0.0738 - - 0.64306 -	(350) 0.0738 (26) (3,658) 0.64306 (5,728) (5,728) (118,458)	(6,886) 0.0738 (508) (3,693) 0.64306 (6,534) (6,574)	(12,648) 0.0738 (933) (2,962) 0.64306 (6,058) (6,888)	(11,677) 0.0738 (862) (4,248) 0.64306 (7,945) (10,227)	(10,779) 0.0738 (795) (4,502) 0.64306 (8,238) (11,860)	(9,947) 0.0738 (734) (4,303) 0.64306 (7,833) (12,692)	(9,178) 0.0738 (677) (4,321) 0.64306 (7,773) (13,774)	(4,043) 0.0738 (298) (4,604) 0.64306 (7,623) (14,677)	3,288 0.0738 243 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,199) (14,717)	5,822 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (14,049)	5,823 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (13,381)	5,822 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (12,712)	5,823 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (12,044)	5,822 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (11,376)	5,823 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (10,708)	5,822 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (10,040)	5,823 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (9,371)	5,822 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (8,703)	5,823 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (8,035)	5,822 0.0738 430 (4,872) 0.64306 (6,908) (7,367)	562 0.0738 41 (4,977) 0.64306 (7,675) (7,465)		0 0.0738 0 (95,734) 0.64306 (148,597)
Bonus deducted in 2014 (As Filed Pre Law Change) Bonus		(204,324)																						(204,324)
NOL MARSC 20 for 2014 assets MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Straight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(7,346) 20,011 (67,081)	(14,142) (11,480) (7,054) 40,255 2,653	(13,080) (22,100) (14,108) 40,255 (3,161)	(12,101) (20,440) (14,108) 40,255 (2,238)	(11,192) (18,910) (14,108) 40,255 (1,384)	(10,353) (17,489) (14,108) 40,255 (593)	(9,575) (16,179) (14,108) 40,255 137	(8,859) (14,964) (14,108) 40,255 814	(8,741) (13,843) (7,054) 40,255 3,716	(8,741) (13,660) - 40,255 6,249	(8,741) (13,656) - 40,255 6,250	(8,741) (13,660) - 40,255 6,249	(8,741) (13,656) - 40,255 6,250	(8,741) (13,660) - 40,255 6,249	(8,741) (13,656) - 40,255 6,250	(8,739) (13,660) - 40,255 6,250	(8,741) (13,656) - 40,255 6,250	(8,739) (13,660) - 40,255 6,250	(8,741) (13,656) - 40,255 6,250	(8,739) (13,660) - 40,255 6,250	(4,370) (13,656) - 20,244 776	(6,830) - (2,390)	- (195,904) (306,130) (98,757) 805,109 (281,790)
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199		17 6	(12,188) (4,266)	(10,089) (3,531)	(13,754) (4,814)	(14,474) (5,066)	(13,897) (4,864)	(13,944) (4,880)	(13,987) (4,895)	(13,994) (4,898)	(13,994) (4,898)	(13,994) (4,898)	(14,256) (4,990)		(274,496) (96,074)									
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		(67,081) 0.0738 (4,951) 6 0.61334 (8,071) (8,071) (150,445) 7 38%	2,653 0.0738 196 (4,266) 0.64306 (6,329) (14,401)	(3,161) 0.0738 (233) (3,531) 0.64306 (5,854) (13,621)	(2,238) 0.0738 (165) (4,814) 0.64306 (7,743) (15,873)	(1,384) 0.0738 (102) (5,066) 0.64306 (8,036) (16,423)	(593) 0.0738 (44) (4,864) 0.64306 (7,632) (16,177)	137 0.0738 10 (4,880) 0.64306 (7,573) (16,187)	814 0.0738 60 (4,895) 0.64306 (7,519) (16,117)	3,716 0.0738 274 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,190) (15,694)	6,249 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (14,977)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (14,260)	6,249 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (13,543)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (12,825)	6,249 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (12,108)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (11,391)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (10,674)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (9,956)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (9,239)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (8,522)	6,250 0.0738 461 (4,898) 0.64306 (6,899) (7,804)	776 0.0738 57 (4,990) 0.64306 (7,670) (7,858)	(2,390)	(2) 0.0738 176 (96,074) (149,508)

Discount Rate Assume for this analysis that book depreciation will be 20 yr straight line property.

Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1 Page 6 of 8

KU																								
(In \$000)	2013 2	014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	2034	2035	Total
(+) FCD																								
ECR																								
Bonus deducted in 2014																								
Bonus	(294 911)																						(294 911)
bonus	(254,511)																						(254,511)
MARSC 20 in place of bonus (40%)			(2,469)	(4,753)	(4,396)	(4,067)	(3,761)	(3,480)	(3,218)	(2,977)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(1,469)	(65,842)
Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus (60%)			(7,054)	(14,108)	(14,108)	(14,108)	(14,108)	(14,108)	(14,108)	(7,054)														(98,757)
Book Depreciation		14 746	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	22 975	8 2 3 0		459 506
		14,740	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	22,575	0,250		455,500
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(98,058)	4,708	1,440	1,565	1,680	1,787	1,886	1,977	4,530	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	7,013	1,852	(514)	(1)
Revenue Requirement Impact																								
Revenue Regulation (Bata Basa		(00.050)	4 700	1 4 4 0	1 5 6 5	1 690	1 707	1 000	1 077	4 5 2 0	7 01 2	7 01 2	7 012	7 012	7.012	7 013	7.012	7 01 2	7 01 2	7 01 3	7 012	1 053	(514)	(1)
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base		(98,058)	4,708	1,440	1,505	1,080	1,/8/	1,880	1,977	4,530	7,015	7,013	7,015	7,015	7,013	7,015	7,015	7,013	7,013	7,015	7,015	1,852	(514)	(1)
Cost of Capital		0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738
NOI Found reasonable impact		(7 237)	347	106	115	124	132	139	146	334	518	518	518	518	518	518	518	518	518	518	518	137	(38)	(0)
Creek Lin Fester		0.01224	0 64206	0 6 4 2 0 6	0 (420)	0.04200	0 6 4 2 0 6	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0 6 4 3 0 6	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0.04200	0 6 4 2 0 6	0.04200	(0)
Gross Op Factor		0.01334	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	0.04300	
Bonus impact on Rev Req		(11,799)	540	165	180	193	205	216	227	520	805	805	805	805	805	805	805	805	805	805	805	213	(59)	(487)
Cumulative impact on Rev Reg		(11.799)	(11.258)	(11.093)	(10.914)	(10.721)	(10.516)	(10.299)	(10.072)	(9.552)	(8.748)	(7.943)	(7.138)	(6.333)	(5.528)	(4.723)	(3.918)	(3.114)	(2.309)	(1.504)	(699)	(487)		
Not Brocont Value		(06 522)	(, ,	())	()	(., ,	((.,,		(-,,	(-) -)	() /	() /	(-,,	(() -)	((,)	())	())	()	(-)		
Net Flesellt value		(90,332)																						
Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015																								
Bonus	1	294 911)	(164 595)																					(459 506)
na di marantati a	(,10-,5557	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	22.075	0.000	46 600	(
Book Depreciation		14,746	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	8,230	16,680	476,186
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(98,058)	(49,567)	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	2,880	5,838	(0)
•			,																					,
Revenue Requirement impact																								
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base		(98,058)	(49,567)	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	8,041	2,880		(0)
Cost of Canital		0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738		0.0738
		(7, 227)	(2,650)	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	500	0.0750		(0)
NOI Found reasonable impact		(7,237)	(3,658)	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	213		(0)
Gross Up Factor		0.61334	0.61334	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306		
Bonus impact on Rev Reg		(11.799)	(5.964)	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	923	331		(821)
Estimated Boy Bog impact from loss of Soct 100 on		(),	(0)00.1																					()
Estimated Rev Rey impact nonnoss or sect 155 on																								
gross up factor (ECR)		5,000	5,000																					
Cumulative impact on Rev Reg		(6,799)	(12,763)	(16,840)	(15,917)	(14,994)	(14,072)	(13, 149)	(12,226)	(11, 303)	(10,380)	(9,457)	(8,534)	(7,612)	(6,689)	(5,766)	(4,843)	(3,920)	(2,997)	(2,074)	(1,152)	(821)		
Net Present Value	1	116 588)																						
Net i resent value	1	110,5007																						
No Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015																								
MARSC 20 in place of bonus (40%)		(4.424)	(10.985)	(12.629)	(11.683)	(10.806)	(9.996)	(9.246)	(8.553)	(8.241)	(8.200)	(8.201)	(8.200)	(8.201)	(8.200)	(8.201)	(8.200)	(8.201)	(8.200)	(8.201)	(8.200)	(5.569)	(1.469)	(183.802)
Cherciphe Line 7 une in place of heavier (CON/)		(12 (20)	(22,222)	(20,200)	(20,200)	(20,200)	(20,200)	(20,200)	(26 7 47)	(7.05.4)	(-,,	(-, -,	(-))	(-) -)	((-) -)	((-, - ,	(-,,	(-, - ,	(-,,	(-,,	())	(275 704)
straight time 7 yrs in place or bonus (00%)		(12,035)	(32,332)	(55,560)	(55,560)	(35,560)	(55,560)	(35,300)	(20,747)	(7,034)														(2/3,/04)
Book Depreciation		14,746	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	8,230	16,680	476,186
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(811)	(7.120)	(10.164)	(9.833)	(9.526)	(9.242)	(8.980)	(4.314)	2.688	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	5.171	931	5.324	5.838
		,	() -)	(., . ,	(-,,	(-,,	(,, ,	(-,,																
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base		(811)	(7,120)	(10,164)	(9,833)	(9,526)	(9,242)	(8,980)	(4,314)	2,688	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	5,171	931	5,324	5,838
Cost of Capital		0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738	0.0738
NOI Found reasonable impact		(60)	(525)	(750)	(726)	(702)	(682)	(663)	(318)	198	382	382	382	382	382	382	382	382	382	382	387	60	393	431
NOT Found reasonable impact		(00)	(323)	(750)	(720)	(703)	(082)	(003)	(210)	190	302	302	302	302	302	302	302	302	302	302	502	09	393	431
Gross Up Factor		0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306	0.64306
Bonus impact on Rev Req		(93)	(817)	(1,166)	(1,128)	(1,093)	(1,061)	(1,031)	(495)	309	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	593	107	611	59
Cumulative impact on Rev Reg		(93)	(910)	(2 077)	(3 205)	(4 298)	(5.359)	(6 390)	(6.885)	(6 576)	(5.983)	(5 389)	(4 796)	(4 202)	(3.609)	(3.015)	(2 4 2 2)	(1.828)	(1 235)	(641)	(48)	59		
Not Browned Web -		(35)	(510)	(2,077)	(3,203)	(4,230)	(3,333)	(0,550)	(0,000)	(0,57.0)	(3,505)	(3,505)	(4,750)	(4,202)	(3,003)	(3,013)	(2,122)	(1,020)	(1,200)	(041)	(40)	55		
Net Present value		(38,667)																						
Bonus deducted in 2014 (As Filed Pre Law Change)																								
Bopur	1	204 224)																						(204 224)
Bollus	(204,324)																						(204,324)
MARSC 20 for 2014 assets		(3,397)	(6,539)	(6,048)	(5,596)	(5,175)	(4,788)	(4,428)	(4,096)	(4,042)	(4,042)	(4,042)	(4,042)	(4,042)	(4,042)	(4,042)	(4,041)	(4,042)	(4,041)	(4,042)	(4,041)	(2,021)		(90,590)
MARSC 20 for 2015 assets			(2,469)	(4,753)	(4,396)	(4,067)	(3,761)	(3,480)	(3,218)	(2,977)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(2,938)	(1,469)	(65,842)
Straight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets			(7.054)	(14 108)	(14 108)	(14 108)	(14 108)	(14 108)	(14 108)	(7.054)							· · · · · ·							(98 757)
Deal Dearers yis for 2010 Basela			(7,034)	(14,100)	(14,100)	(14,100)	(14,100)	(14,100)	(14,100)	(7,034)	-	22.075	-	-	-	22.075	-	-				0.000	46 600	(30,737)
Book Depreciation		14,746	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	22,975	8,230	16,680	476,186
		(C7 E 41)	2 / 10	(677)	(394)	(131)	111	336	543	3,116	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,599	5,598	5,599	5,598	5,599	1,145	5,324	5,836
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(07,541)	2,415	. ,	. ,	. ,																		
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(07,541)	2,415																					
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(67,541)	2,410	((77)	(20.6)	(124)	111	220	E 4 2	2 110	E EOC	E E00		E EOC	F F 00	E E00	E E00	F 500	F F0C	F F00	F F00	1 1 45	E 224	E 020
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base		(67,541)	2,419	(677)	(394)	(131)	111	336	543	3,116	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,598	5,599	5,598	5,599	5,598	5,599	1,145	5,324	5,836
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital		(67,541) (67,541) 0.0738	2,419 0.0738	(677) 0.0738	(394) 0.0738	(131) 0.0738	111 0.0738	336 0.0738	543 0.0738	3,116 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,599 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,599 0.0738	5,598 0.0738	5,599 0.0738	1,145 0.0738	5,324 0.0738	5,836 0.0738
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact		(67,541) (67,541) 0.0738 (4.985)	2,419 2,419 0.0738 179	(677) 0.0738 (50)	(394) 0.0738 (29)	(131) 0.0738 (10)	111 0.0738 8	336 0.0738 25	543 0.0738 40	3,116 0.0738 230	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,599 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,599 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,599 0.0738 413	1,145 0.0738 84	5,324 0.0738 393	5,836 0.0738 431
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact		(67,541) (67,541) 0.0738 (4,985)	2,419 0.0738 179	(677) 0.0738 (50)	(394) 0.0738 (29)	(131) 0.0738 (10)	111 0.0738 8	336 0.0738 25	543 0.0738 40	3,116 0.0738 230	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,599 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,599 0.0738 413	5,598 0.0738 413	5,599 0.0738 413	1,145 0.0738 84	5,324 0.0738 393	5,836 0.0738 431
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor		(67,541) (67,541) 0.0738 (4,985) 0.61334	2,419 0.0738 179 0.64306	(677) 0.0738 (50) 0.64306	(394) 0.0738 (29) 0.64306	(131) 0.0738 (10) 0.64306	111 0.0738 8 0.64306	336 0.0738 25 0.64306	543 0.0738 40 0.64306	3,116 0.0738 230 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306	1,145 0.0738 84 0.64306	5,324 0.0738 393 0.64306	5,836 0.0738 431
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req	,	(67,541) (67,541) 0.0738 (4,985) 0.61334 (8,127)	2,419 0.0738 179 0.64306 278	(677) 0.0738 (50) 0.64306 (78)	(394) 0.0738 (29) 0.64306 (45)	(131) 0.0738 (10) 0.64306 (15)	111 0.0738 8 0.64306 13	336 0.0738 25 0.64306 39	543 0.0738 40 0.64306 62	3,116 0.0738 230 0.64306 358	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643	1,145 0.0738 84 0.64306 131	5,324 0.0738 393 0.64306 611	5,836 0.0738 431 (317)
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Rea	,	(67,541) 0.0738 (4,985) 0.61334 (8,127) (8,127)	2,419 0.0738 179 0.64306 278 (7,849)	(677) 0.0738 (50) 0.64306 (78) (7,927)	(394) 0.0738 (29) 0.64306 (45) (7,972)	(131) 0.0738 (10) 0.64306 (15) (7,987)	111 0.0738 8 0.64306 13 (7,974)	336 0.0738 25 0.64306 39 (7,936)	543 0.0738 40 0.64306 62 (7,873)	3,116 0.0738 230 0.64306 358 (7,516)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,873)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,231)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (5,588)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,946)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,303)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (3,661)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (3,018)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (2,376)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (1,733)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (1,091)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (448)	1,145 0.0738 84 0.64306 131 (317)	5,324 0.0738 393 0.64306 611	5,836 0.0738 431 (317)
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital Nol Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req		(67,541) 0.0738 (4,985) 0.61334 (8,127) (8,127)	2,419 0.0738 179 0.64306 278 (7,849)	(677) 0.0738 (50) 0.64306 (78) (7,927)	(394) 0.0738 (29) 0.64306 (45) (7,972)	(131) 0.0738 (10) 0.64306 (15) (7,987)	111 0.0738 8 0.64306 13 (7,974)	336 0.0738 25 0.64306 39 (7,936)	543 0.0738 40 0.64306 62 (7,873)	3,116 0.0738 230 0.64306 358 (7,516)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,873)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,231)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (5,588)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,946)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,303)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (3,661)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (3,018)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (2,376)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (1,733)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (1,091)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (448)	1,145 0.0738 84 0.64306 131 (317)	5,324 0.0738 393 0.64306 611	5,836 0.0738 431 (317)
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Zumulative impact on Rev Req <u>Vet Present Value</u>		(67,541) 0.0738 (4,985) 0.61334 (8,127) (8,127) (71,757)	2,419 0.0738 179 0.64306 278 (7,849)	(677) 0.0738 (50) 0.64306 (78) (7,927)	(394) 0.0738 (29) 0.64306 (45) (7,972)	(131) 0.0738 (10) 0.64306 (15) (7,987)	111 0.0738 8 0.64306 13 (7,974)	336 0.0738 25 0.64306 39 (7,936)	543 0.0738 40 0.64306 62 (7,873)	3,116 0.0738 230 0.64306 358 (7,516)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,873)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,231)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (5,588)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,946)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,303)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (3,661)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (3,018)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (2,376)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (1,733)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (1,091)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (448)	1,145 0.0738 84 0.64306 131 (317)	5,324 0.0738 393 0.64306 611	5,836 0.0738 431 (317)
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		(67,541) 0.0738 (4,985) 0.61334 (8,127) (8,127) (71,757)	2,419 0.0738 179 0.64306 278 (7,849)	(677) 0.0738 (50) 0.64306 (78) (7,927)	(394) 0.0738 (29) 0.64306 (45) (7,972)	(131) 0.0738 (10) 0.64306 (15) (7,987)	111 0.0738 8 0.64306 13 (7,974)	336 0.0738 25 0.64306 39 (7,936)	543 0.0738 40 0.64306 62 (7,873)	3,116 0.0738 230 0.64306 358 (7,516)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,873)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (6,231)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (5,588)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,946)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (4,303)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (3,661)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (3,018)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (2,376)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (1,733)	5,598 0.0738 413 0.64306 642 (1,091)	5,599 0.0738 413 0.64306 643 (448)	1,145 0.0738 84 0.64306 131 (317)	5,324 0.0738 393 0.64306 611	5,836 0.0738 431 (317)

Discount Rate Assume for this analysis that book depreciation will be 20 yr straight line property.

KU (in \$000) Base	2013	<u>2014</u>	<u>2015</u>	<u>2016</u>	2017	2018	<u>2019</u>	2020	<u>2021</u>	2022	2023	<u>2024</u>	2025	2026	<u>2027</u>	<u>2028</u>	2029	2030	<u>2031</u>	2032	<u>2033</u>	<u>2034</u>	2035	Total
Bonus deducted in 2014 Bonus NOL MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Straight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets	(174,730)	(105,311) 205,024	(30,294) (9,011)	(17,347)	(16,044)	(14,843)	(13,728)	(12,699)	(11,745)	(10,866)	(10,722)	(10,719)	(10,722)	(10,719)	(10,722)	(10,719)	(10,722)	(10,719)	(10,722)	(10,719)	(10,722)	(10,719)	(5,361)	(105,311) - (240,288) -
Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(61,156)	5,266 36,742	17,280 (7,709)	17,280 (23)	17,280 433	17,280 853	17,280 1,243	17,280 1,603	17,280 1,937	17,280 2,245	17,280 2,295	17,280 2,296	17,280 2,295	17,280 2,296	17,280 2,295	17,280 2,296	17,280 2,295	17,280 2,296	17,280 2,295	17,280 2,296	17,280 2,295	12,015 454	(1,876)	345,603 1
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	10,484 3,669	-	(11,219) (3,927)	(10,874) (3,806)	(14,480) (5,068)	(15,145) (5,301)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)	(14,518) (5,081)		(273,525) (95,734)
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value	(61,156) 0.0738 (4,513) 3,669 0.61334 (1,376)	36,742 0.0738 2,712 - 0.61334 4,421 4,421 (102,099)	(7,709) 0.0738 (569) (3,927) 0.64306 (6,991) (9,928)	(23) 0.0738 (2) (3,806) 0.64306 (5,921) (9,743)	433 0.0738 32 (5,068) 0.64306 (7,831) (11,656)	853 0.0738 63 (5,301) 0.64306 (8,145) (11,920)	1,243 0.0738 92 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,759) (11,436)	1,603 0.0738 118 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,718) (11,252)	1,937 0.0738 143 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,680) (11,030)	2,245 0.0738 166 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,644) (10,772)	2,295 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (10,509)	2,296 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (10,246)	2,295 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (9,982)	2,296 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (9,719)	2,295 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (9,455)	2,296 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (9,192)	2,295 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (8,928)	2,296 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (8,665)	2,295 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (8,401)	2,296 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (8,138)	2,295 0.0738 169 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,638) (7,874)	454 0.0738 33 (5,081) 0.64306 (7,850) (7,822)	(1,876)	1 0.0738 0 (95,734) (148,515)
Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015 Bonus NOL Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences	(174,730) (61,156)	(105,311) 205,024 5,266 36,742	(240,292) 175,429 17,280 (16,654)	(205,723) 17,280 (65,955)	- 17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	17,280 6,048	12,015 4,205	12,545 4,391	(345,603) - 358,148 0
Section 199 Deduction Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	10,484 3,669	-	(0) (0)	(284) (99)	(16,102) (5,636)	(16,646) (5,826)	(15,906) (5,567)	(15,802) (5,531)	(15,706) (5,497)	(15,617) (5,466)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)	(15,602) (5,461)		(272,803) (95,481)
Evenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capital anon/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Loss of Sect 159 on gross up factor for NOI filed NOI Deficiency as filed	(61,156) 0.0738 (4,513) 3,669 0.61334 (1,376)	36,742 0.0738 2,712 - 0.61334 4,421	(16,654) 0.0738 (1,229) (0) 0.61334 (2,004) 96,000	(65,955) 0.0738 (4,867) (99) 0.64306 (7,724)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,636) 0.64306 (8,070)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,826) 0.64306 (8,366)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,567) 0.64306 (7,963)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,531) 0.64306 (7,907)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,497) 0.64306 (7,854)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,466) 0.64306 (7,806)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	6,048 0.0738 446 (5,461) 0.64306 (7,798)	4,205 0.0738 310 (5,461) 0.64306 (8,009)		0 0.0738 0 (95,481) (148,431)
Revenue Impact Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		4,421 (142,376)	4,732 (210)	(12,665)	(20,580)	(20,182)	(19,086)	(18,335)	(17,588)	(16,846)	(16,144)	(15,449)	(14,756)	(14,061)	(13,367)	(12,673)	(11,979)	(11,285)	(10,591)	(9,897)	(9,203)	(8,720)		
No Bonus deducted in 2014 and 2015 MARSC 20 in place of bonus Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus Book Depreciation Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences		(3,949) - 5,266 461	(16,613) - 17,280 233	(24,378) - 17,280 (2,484)	(22,549) - 17,280 (1,844)	(20,859) - 17,280 (1,253)	(19,294) - 17,280 (705)	(17,847) - 17,280 (198)	(16,508) - 17,280 270	(15,565) - 17,280 600	(15,420) 17,280 651	(15,418) 17,280 652	(15,420) 17,280 651	(15,418) 17,280 652	(15,420) 17,280 651	(15,418) 17,280 652	(15,420) 17,280 651	(15,418) 17,280 652	(15,420) 17,280 651	(15,418) 17,280 652	(15,420) 17,280 651	(13,069) 12,015 (369)	(5,361) 12,545 2,515	(345,603) - 358,148 4,391
Section 199 Cash Tax Benefit for Section 199	-	(10,451) (3,658)	(10,553) (3,693)	(8,463) (2,962)	(12,136) (4,248)	(12,863) (4,502)	(12,294) (4,303)	(12,347) (4,321)	(13,154) (4,604)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(13,920) (4,872)	(14,219) (4,977)		(273,524) (95,734)
Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable impact Pro forma NOI impact Gross Up Factor Bonus impact on Rev Req Cumulative impact on Rev Req Net Present Value	0.0738 - - 0.64306 -	461 0.0738 34 (3,658) 0.64306 (5,635) (5,635) (79,791)	233 0.0738 17 (3,693) 0.64306 (5,717) (5,664)	(2,484) 0.0738 (183) (2,962) 0.64306 (4,891) (4,811)	(1,844) 0.0738 (136) (4,248) 0.64306 (6,817) (7,022)	(1,253) 0.0738 (92) (4,502) 0.64306 (7,145) (7,562)	(705) 0.0738 (52) (4,303) 0.64306 (6,772) (7,333)	(198) 0.0738 (15) (4,321) 0.64306 (6,743) (7,384)	270 0.0738 20 (4,604) 0.64306 (7,128) (7,793)	600 0.0738 44 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,508) (8,141)	651 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (8,066)	652 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,992)	651 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,917)	652 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,842)	651 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,767)	652 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,693)	651 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,618)	652 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,543)	651 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,468)	652 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,394)	651 0.0738 48 (4,872) 0.64306 (7,502) (7,319)	(369) 0.0738 (27) (4,977) 0.64306 (7,782) (7,524)		4,391 0.0738 324 (95,734) 0.64306 (148,656)
Bonus deducted in 2014 (As Filed Pre Law Change) Bonus NOL		-	(7.602)	(7.022)	(6.5.05)	(5.015)	(5.566)	(5.4.40)	(4.762)	(4 (20))	(4 (20))	(4 (20))	(4 (20))	(4 (20))	(4 (20))	(4 500)	(4 (20))	(4 (20))	(4 500)	(4 (20))	(4 500)	(2.240)		
MARSC 20 for 2014 assets MARSC 20 for 2015 assets Straight Line 7 yrs for 2015 assets Book Depreciation		(3,949)	(7,602) (9,011) - 17,280	(17,347) - 17,280	(16,044) - 17,280	(14,843) - 17,280	(5,500) (13,728) - 17,280	(5,148) (12,699) - 17,280	(4,762) (11,745) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,866) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,722) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,719) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,722) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,719) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,722) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,719) - 17,280	(4,698) (10,722) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,719) - 17,280	(4,698) (10,722) - 17,280	(4,699) (10,719) - 17,280	(4,698) (10,722) - 17,280	(2,349) (10,719) - 12,015	(5,361) - 12,545	(240,288) - 358,148
Cash Tax Benefit Timing Differences Section 199 Deduction		461	233 (12,188)	(2,484) (10,089)	(1,844) (13,754)	(1,253) (14,474)	(705) (13,897)	(198) (13,944)	270 (13,987)	600 (13,994)	651 (13,994)	652 (13,994)	651 (13,994)	652 (13,994)	651 (13,994)	652 (13,994)	651 (13,994)	652 (13,994)	651 (13,994)	652 (13,994)	651 (13,994)	(369) (14,256)	2,515	(120,961) (274,496)
Revenue Requirement Impact Reduce Capitalization/Rate Base Cost of Capital NOI Found reasonable Impact Pro forma NOI Impact Gross Up Factor Bonus Impact on Rev Req Cumulative Impact on Rev Req Net Present Value		461 0.0738 34 6 0.61334 55 55 (78.688)	233 0.0738 17 (4,266) 0.64306 (6,607) (6,551)	(2,484) 0.0738 (183) (3,531) 0.64306 (5,776) (5,694)	(1,844) 0.0738 (136) (4,814) 0.64306 (7,698) (7,900)	(1,253) 0.0738 (92) (5,066) 0.64306 (8,021) (8,436)	(705) 0.0738 (52) (4,864) 0.64306 (7,645) (8,203)	(198) 0.0738 (15) (4,880) 0.64306 (7,612) (8,251)	270 0.0738 20 (4,895) 0.64306 (7,582) (8,243)	600 0.0738 44 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,547) (8,178)	651 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (8,104)	652 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (8,029)	651 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,954)	652 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,879)	651 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,805)	652 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,730)	651 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,655)	652 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,580)	651 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,506)	652 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,431)	651 0.0738 48 (4,898) 0.64306 (7,542) (7,356)	(369) 0.0738 (27) (4,990) 0.64306 (7,801) (7,541)	2,515	4,391 0.0738 138 (96,074) (149,191)

Discount Rate Assume for this analysis that book depreciation will be 20 yr straight line property.

Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-1 Page 8 of 8

KU																							
(In \$000)	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2025	2026	2027	2028	2029	2030	2031	2032	2033	2034	Total
Total Company																							
Taxable Inc (Loss) pre Sect 199 and Bonus	174,730	195,198	217,275	181,230	241,336	252,417	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	5,133,706
Bonus		(400,222)																					(400,222)
NOL	(174,730)	205,024	(30,294)																				-
Section 199		-	(11,219)	(10,874)	(14,480)	(15,145)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(14,518)	(284,009)
Taxable Inc (Loss)	-	-	175,762	170,356	226,856	237,272	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	227,452	4,449,475
Total Company (Bonus 2014 and 2015)																							
Taxable Inc (Loss) pre Sect 199 and Bonus	174,730	195,198	217,275	181,230	241,336	252,417	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	5,133,706
Bonus		(400,222)	(407,887)																				(808,109)
MARSC 20 for 2015 assets			15,183	29,229	27,034	25,010	23,131	21,398	19,791	18,309	18,066	18,062	18,066	18,062	18,066	18,062	18,066	18,062	18,066	18,062	18,066	18,062	395,854
NOL	(174,730)	205,024	175,429	(205,723)	-																		-
Section 199		-	(0)	(284)	(16,102)	(16,646)	(15,906)	(15,802)	(15,706)	(15,617)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(15,602)	(283,287)
Taxable Inc (Loss)	-	-	0	4,452	252,268	260,781	249,195	247,566	246,055	244,662	244,434	244,430	244,434	244,430	244,434	244,430	244,434	244,430	244,434	244,430	244,434	244,430	4,438,164
Total Company (Elect no bonus)																							
Taxable Inc (Loss) pre Sect 199 and Bonus	174,730	195,198	217,275	181,230	241,336	252,417	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	5,133,706
MARSC 20 in place of bonus		(8,373)	(16,118)	(14,908)	(13,792)	(12,756)	(11,800)	(10,914)	(10,096)	(9,963)	(9,960)	(9,963)	(9,960)	(9,963)	(9,960)	(9,963)	(9,960)	(9,963)	(9,960)	(9,963)	(9,960)	(4,981)	(223,275)
Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus		(12,639)	(25,278)	(25,278)	(25,278)	(25,278)	(25,278)	(25,278)	(12,639)														(176,946)
Section 199	(10,484)	(10,451)	(10,553)	(8,463)	(12,136)	(12,863)	(12,294)	(12,347)	(13,154)	(13,920)	(13,921)	(13,920)	(13,921)	(13,920)	(13,921)	(13,920)	(13,921)	(13,920)	(13,921)	(13,920)	(13,921)	(14,219)	(284,009)
Taxable Inc (Loss)	164,246	163,735	165,326	132,581	190,130	201,520	192,598	193,432	206,080	218,087	218,089	218,087	218,089	218,087	218,089	218,087	218,089	218,087	218,089	218,087	218,089	222,769	4,449,476
Total Company (Bonus as filed case)																							
Taxable Inc (Loss) pre Sect 199 and Bonus	174,730	211,390	217,275	181,230	241,336	252,417	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	241,970	5,149,898
Bonus		(204,324)																					(204,324)
MARSC 20 in place of bonus		(7,346)	(14,142)	(13,080)	(12,101)	(11,192)	(10,353)	(9,575)	(8,859)	(8,741)	(8,741)	(8,741)	(8,741)	(8,741)	(8,741)	(8,741)	(8,739)	(8,741)	(8,739)	(8,741)	(8,739)	(4,370)	(195,904)
Straight Line 7 yrs in place of bonus																							-
Section 199	(10,484)	17	(12,188)	(10,089)	(13,754)	(14,474)	(13,897)	(13,944)	(13,987)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(13,994)	(14,256)	(284,980)
Taxable Inc (Loss)	164,246	(263)	190,945	158,061	215,481	226,752	217,720	218,451	219,125	219,235	219,235	219,235	219,235	219,235	219,235	219,235	219,237	219,235	219,237	219,235	219,237	223,344	4,464,690



Employee Bulletin

March 19, 2015

LG&E and KU 2015 Team Incentive Award measures, weightings announced

LG&E and KU Energy LLC 220 West Main Street P.O. Box 32030 Louisville, KY 40232

Internal Communications T 502-627-2520 F 502-627-3629 internal.communications @lge-ku.com

LG&E and KU's Team Incentive Award (TIA) is a core component of the Company's total compensation. The TIA will continue to reward employees for financial, customer satisfaction, and individual or team performance with the latter focused on important objectives such as reliability and safety.

For 2015, the primary financial measure is Net Income. The individual/team effectiveness weighting will increase from 30% to 40% and the customer satisfaction weighting remains the same. The 2015 TIA measures and weightings are noted below.

2015 TIA Measures and Weightings

45% - Net Income

40% - Individual/Team Effectiveness

15% - Customer Satisfaction

Future communications will be provided by managers to inform salaried employees of their TIA target, measures and weightings. Union and hourly TIA targets, measures and weightings will be communicated during team briefings or in bulletin board postings.

Provided below are some frequently asked questions about the TIA. If you have specific questions about your TIA, please contact your manager or the appropriate <u>Human Resources representative</u>.



Employee Bulletin

Are LG&E and KU's TIA measures and weightings changing in 2015?

Yes. EBIT has been removed and the individual/team effectiveness weighting is increasing from 30% to 40%. Customer Satisfaction remains unchanged at 15%.

TIA Measure	2014 Weighting	2015 Weighting
Net Income	45%	45%
Individual/Team Effectiveness	30%	40%
Customer Satisfaction	15%	15%
Earnings Before Interest and Taxes	10%	0%

What determines Net Income?

Net Income is income after all expenses and all taxes have been deducted.

Revenue	\$100,000
Less Operating Expenses	- \$80,000
Operating Income (EBIT)	\$20,000
Less Interest Expense	- \$5,000
Less Income Tax Expense	- \$5,000
Net Income	\$10,000

How is Customer Satisfaction measured?

Our market research vendor calls randomly selected LG&E and KU customers and customers from each peer group company and asks them about satisfaction with their respective utility company. The scores are compiled quarterly, and those results are used to rank the utility companies.

If our overall satisfaction score is above the peer competitive range, we earn 6 points; if within the peer competitive range, we earn 3 points. Two bonus points can be earned if our overall satisfaction score is first in the absolute ranking; one point is earned if we are second in the absolute ranking. LG&E and KU's scores are communicated quarterly to employees via a *News Transmission* article.

What are Individual and Team Effectiveness measures?

Individual and team effectiveness measures are established each year to ensure we are collectively working to achieve strategic business goals. Individual goals vary by individual and by department and support respective department and line of business objectives. Team effectiveness measures are specific to each line of business and reflect key performance indicators.

2015 Electric Distribution Operations Team Goals

Measure	Measure Weighting	Targets	Ran	ige
Safety Total Recordable Rate - (Electric Distribution Operations)	50%	2.11	1.11	3.11
Sum of customer minutes interrupted divided by the total number of	50%	97.0	92.5	106.7
customers whose service was interrupted (CAIDI)				

2015 Gas Distribution Operations Team Goals

Measure	Measure Weighting	Targets	Ran	ge
Safety Total Recordable Rate - (Gas Distribution Operations)	50%	2.11	1.11	3.11
Gas Response (Response time to priority 1 calls in minutes)	50%	42	35.5	48.5
		minutes		

2015 Operating Services Team Goals

Measure	Measure Weighting	Targets	Ran	ges
Safety Total Recordable Rate - (Combined Operations)	25.0%	0.71	0.61	0.91
Work order notification management	37.5%	99%	98	100
Preventive Maintenance Inspections	37.5%	93%	85	100

2015 Revenue Collections Team Goals

Measure	Measure Weighting	Targets	Ran	ges
Safety Total Recordable Rate - (Combined Operations)	50%	0.71	0.61	0.91
Field Services work orders completed by hour	30%	3.01	2.41	3.61
Percentage of accurate meter reads completed	5%	99.9	99.8	100
Meter assets work order completion rate by number of days	15%	7-9 days	1	11

2015 IT Telecommunications Team Goals

Measure	Weighting	Target	Ranges
Safety	50%	1	0 - 3+
Average Team Competency	25%	3	0 - 5
Internal Customer Satisfaction	25%	3 - 10	0 - 19+

Rebuttal Exhibit KWB-3 Page 2 of 2

2015 Plant Team Goals

Ghent		
Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	5 - 3 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
30%	Availability - EFOR Plant	8.5 - 5.0 - 3.5

EWB/Tyrone Steam

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	5 - 3 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
30%	Availability - EFOR Plant	9.5 - 5.6 - 3.9

EWB CT's

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	5 - 3 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
30%	Starting Reliability	92.0 - 96.5 - 98.5

Green River

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	4 - 2 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
30%	Availability - EFOR Plant	11.9 - 7.0 - 4.9

Trimble County

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	5 - 3 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
12.5%	Availability - EFOR Plant Unit 1	6.8 - 4.0 - 2.8
12.5%	Availability - EFOR Plant Unit 2	6.5 - 3.8 - 2.7
5%	CT Starting Reliability	92.0 - 96.5 - 98.5

Mill Creek

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	5 - 3 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
30%	Availability - EFOR Plant	10.2- 6.0 - 4.2

Cane Run

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	4 - 2 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
30%	Availability - EFOR Plant Cane Run	11.9 - 7.0 - 4.9

Paddy's Run

- addy 5 flam		
Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	4 - 2 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
10%	Availability - EFOR Plant Cane Run	11.9 - 7.0 - 4.9
20%	Starting Reliability - Paddy's Run	92.0 - 96.5 - 98.5

Ohio Falls

Weighting	Measure	MIN - TARGET - MAX
40%	Safety - Rec Injuries (Plant)	4 - 2 - 1
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Plant (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
15%	Cont. Budget Var - Combined (%+/-)	3.0 - 1.0 - (2.0)
10%	Availability - EFOR Plant Cane Run	11.9 - 7.0 - 4.9
20%	Availability - EFOR Ohio Falls	33.7 - 19.8 - 13.9

LG&E And KU Energy Labor Analysis Forecasted Test Period Vacancy Calculation

		LG&E	KU
1.	Estimated Vacancies	44	55
2.	Total Payroll Cost of Vacancies in Plan	3,382,742	4,217,075
3.	Portion Budgeted to O&M (67%)	2,261,002	2,818,665
4.	Estimated Overage in Overtime	 (838,141)	(2,273,392)
5.	Net Payroll Impact of Vacancies and Overtime	\$ 1,422,861	\$ 545,272
6.	Associated Benefit Savings	 762,997	701,499
7.	Net O&M Impact of Vacancies and Overtime with Benefits	\$ 2,185,859	\$ 1,246,771

Notes

- 1. Average number of vacancies 2011-2014.
- 2. Line 1 multiplied by average payroll cost per employee of \$76,424.
- 3. Line 2 multiplied by the 67% O&M portion per the 2015 Business Plan.
- 4. See page 2.
- 5. Line 3 less line 4.
- 6. Includes 401k, payroll taxes, medical, dental, post-employment, post-retirement, and long-term disability.
- 7. Line 5 plus line 6.

Attorney-Client Work Product Privileged and Confidential

AG 150 Adjusted to remove Storms and inflate to Forward Test Period.

LG&E - Total Labor

	_		Base Pay		Overtime Pay			Total		
	-	<u>Actual</u>	<u>Budget</u>	Variance	Actual	<u>Budget</u>	Variance	Actual	<u>Budget</u>	Variance
	2011	123,679,766	122,236,640	1,443,126	12,871,290	11,544,275	1,327,014	136,551,056	133,780,916	2,770,140
	2012	128,239,705	128,101,577	138,128	13,377,256	11,593,818	1,783,438	141,616,961	139,695,396	1,921,566
	2013	130,343,392	133,753,205	(3,409,813)	13,245,040	11,469,973	1,775,068	143,588,433	145,223,178	(1,634,745)
	2014	133,710,750	133,952,461	(241,711)	15,165,400	10,485,269	4,680,132	148,876,150	144,437,730	4,438,421
4 Year Average		128,993,403	129,510,971	(517,568)	13,664,747	11,273,334	2,391,413	142,658,150	140,784,305	1,873,845

KU - Total Labor

		Base Pay			Overtime Pay			Total		
		<u>Actual</u>	<u>Budget</u>	Variance	Actual	Budget	Variance	Actual	Budget	Variance
	2011	138,963,508	147,661,316	(8,697,808)	13,767,310	9,314,619	4,452,691	152,730,818	156,975,936	(4,245,117)
	2012	142,710,672	146,944,758	(4,234,087)	14,908,285	11,803,960	3,104,325	157,618,957	158,748,718	(1,129,762)
	2013	146,324,352	147,742,342	(1,417,990)	14,159,640	10,696,090	3,463,550	160,483,992	158,438,432	2,045,560
	2014	151,978,329	151,248,330	729,999	15,644,070	9,214,130	6,429,940	167,622,399	160,462,460	7,159,939
4 Year Average		144,994,215	148,399,187	(3,404,972)	14,619,826	10,257,200	4,362,627	159,614,041	158,656,386	957,655

LG&E - Labor Charged to Expense

		Base Pay			Overtime Pay			Total		
		Actual	Budget	Variance	Actual	Budget	Variance	Actual	Budget	Variance
	2011	97,243,132	99,567,669	(2,324,538)	10,009,873	9,650,423	359,450	107,253,005	109,218,092	(1,965,087)
	2012	100,058,889	106,670,333	(6,611,444)	9,950,009	9,430,074	519,935	110,008,898	116,100,407	(6,091,509)
	2013	98,738,531	105,817,845	(7,079,314)	9,857,742	9,762,192	95,550	108,596,273	115,580,037	(6,983,765)
	2014	99,288,257	107,993,444	(8,705,187)	11,057,055	8,679,426	2,377,630	110,345,312	116,672,870	(6,327,557)
4 Year Average		98,832,202	105,012,323	(6,180,121)	10,218,670	9,380,529	838,141	109,050,872	114,392,852	(5,341,980)

KU - Labor Charged to Expense

		Base Pay			Overtime Pay			Total		
		<u>Actual</u>	<u>Budget</u>	Variance	Actual	<u>Budget</u>	Variance	Actual	<u>Budget</u>	Variance
	2011	100,232,567	112,116,166	(11,883,600)	11,158,434	8,337,669	2,820,765	111,391,001	120,453,836	(9,062,835)
	2012	102,381,502	107,736,728	(5,355,226)	12,055,445	10,990,540	1,064,905	114,436,947	118,727,267	(4,290,321)
	2013	105,047,758	111,778,405	(6,730,647)	11,011,206	9,863,513	1,147,693	116,058,964	121,641,919	(5,582,955)
	2014	108,771,379	117,240,990	(8,469,611)	12,430,613	8,370,405	4,060,207	121,201,992	125,611,395	(4,409,404)
4 Year Average		104,108,301	112,218,072	(8,109,771)	11,663,924	9,390,532	2,273,392	115,772,226	121,608,604	(5,836,379)

Louisville Gas & Electric Company

Property Tax Capitalization Adjustments for CWIP

For the Test Year Ended June 30, 2016

\$ Millions

2015 Property Tax Year (CWIP as of 12/31/14)

	Te	otal CWIP	Real Estate	Manuf. Mach.	Other Tangible
CWIP Subject to Property Taxes Paid during 2015	\$	619.203	11.819	573.941	33.443
Remove ECR projects in CWIP		366.898		366.898	
Remaining Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Property Taxes		252.305	11.819	207.043	33.443
Percent eligible for capitalization ¹		80%	80%	80%	80%
Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Capitalization		201.844	9.455	165.635	26.754
Average Property Tax Rates			1.211%	0.150%	1.703%
2015 Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP (Exclude ECR)	\$	0.819	0.115	0.248	0.456

2016 Property Tax Year (CWIP as of 12/31/15)

Net Impact to Revenue Requirement

	Total CWIP		Real Estate	Manuf. Mach.	Other Tangible	
CWIP Subject to Property Taxes Paid during 2016	\$	366.085	6.987	339.325	19.772	
Remove ECR projects in CWIP		273.364		273.364		
Remaining Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Property Taxes		92.721	6.987	65.961	19.772	
Percent eligible for capitalization ¹		80%	80%	80%	80%	
Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Capitalization		74.177	5.590	52.769	15.818	
Average Property Tax Rates			1.233%	0.150%	1.728%	
2016 Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP (Exclude ECR)	\$	0.421	0.069	0.079	0.273	

Test Year Ended 06/30/16	
6 Months of 2015 Property Tax Expense	\$ (0.409)
6 Months of 2016 Property Tax Expense	 (0.211)
Test Year Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP	\$ (0.620)
Reduction to Capitalization/Rate Base:	
13 Month Average Increase to Capitalization	0.702
Rate of Return (as filed)	 7.38%
NOI found Reasonable	0.052
Gross Revenue Conversion Factor (as filed)	 1.608581
Adjusted Revenue Requirement	0.083
Capitalized Property Tax Expense per above	 (0.620)

С	umulative Capital			
Test Period	Change	Calendar Year	2015	2016
Jun-15	0.409	Jan	0.068	0.035
Jul-15	0.478	Feb	0.136	0.070
Aug-15	0.546	Mar	0.205	0.105
Sep-15	0.614	Apr	0.273	0.140
Oct-15	0.682	May	0.341	0.176
Nov-15	0.750	Jun	0.409	0.211
Dec-15	0.819	Jul	0.478	0.246
Jan-16	0.717	Aug	0.546	0.281
Feb-16	0.752	Sep	0.614	0.316
Mar-16	0.788	Oct	0.682	0.351
Apr-16	0.823	Nov	0.750	0.386
May-16	0.858	Dec	0.819	0.421
Jun-16	0.893			
13 Month Average	0.702			

(0.537)

\$

¹ Amount eligible to be capitalized consists of projects costing more than \$100,000 with a construction period of at least 12 months in duration.

Kentucky Utilities Company Property Tax Capitalization Adjustments for CWIP For the Test Year Ended June 30, 2016 \$ Millions

2015 Property Tax Year (CWIP as of 12/31/14)

	Total CWIP		Real Estate	Manuf. Mach.	Other Tangible	
CWIP Subject to Property Taxes Paid during 2015	\$	892.726	2.829	846.067	43.830	
Remove ECR projects in CWIP		360.316		360.316		
Remaining Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Property Taxes		532.410	2.829	485.751	43.830	
Percent eligible for capitalization ¹		80%	80%	80%	80%	
Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Capitalization		425.928	2.263	388.600	35.064	
Average Property Tax Rates			1.085%	0.150%	1.461%	
2015 Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP (Exclude ECR)	\$	1.120	0.025	0.583	0.512	

2016 Property Tax Year (CWIP as of 12/31/15)

<u>_</u>	To	otal CWIP	Real Estate	Manuf. Mach.	Other Tangible
CWIP Subject to Property Taxes Paid during 2016	\$	175.597	0.556	166.419	8.621
Remove ECR projects in CWIP		34.771		34.771	
Remaining Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Property Taxes		140.826	0.556	131.648	8.621
Percent eligible for capitalization ¹	_	80%	80%	80%	80%
Non-ECR CWIP Subject to Capitalization		112.661	0.445	105.319	6.897
Average Property Tax Rates			1.104%	0.150%	1.481%
2016 Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP (Exclude ECR)	\$	0.265	0.005	0.158	0.102

Test Year Ended 06/30/16

6 Months of 2015 Property Tax Expense	\$ (0.560)
6 Months of 2016 Property Tax Expense	 (0.133)
Test Year Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP	(0.692)
KY Jurisdictional Allocation % - Forecasted Test Year	 88.87%
Test Year Property Tax Expense Based on CWIP-KY Jur	\$ (0.615)
Jurisdictionalized Reduction to Capitalization/Rate Base:	
13 Month Average Increase to Capitalization	1.005
KY Jurisdictional Allocation % - Forecasted Test Year	88.87%
Increase to Capitalization as of Test Period ended 06/30/16-KY Jur	 0.893

Rate of Return (as filed)	7.38%
NOI found Reasonable	0.066
Gross Revenue Conversion Factor (as filed)	1.591828
Adjusted Revenue Requirement	0.105
Capitalized Property Tax Expense per above	(0.615)
Net Impact to Revenue Requirement	\$ (0.510)

	Cumulative			
Test Period	Capital Change	Calendar Year	2015	2016
Jun-15	0.560	Jan	0.093	0.022
Jul-15	0.653	Feb	0.187	0.044
Aug-15	0.746	Mar	0.280	0.066
Sep-15	0.840	Apr	0.373	0.088
Oct-15	0.933	May	0.467	0.110
Nov-15	1.026	Jun	0.560	0.133
Dec-15	1.120	Jul	0.653	0.155
Jan-16	1.142	Aug	0.746	0.177
Feb-16	1.164	Sep	0.840	0.199
Mar-16	1.186	Oct	0.933	0.221
Apr-16	1.208	Nov	1.026	0.243
May-16	1.230	Dec	1.120	0.265
Jun-16	1.252			
13 Month Average	1.005			

¹ Amount eligible to be capitalized consists of projects costing more than \$100,000 with a construction period of at least 12 months in duration.

CASE NOS. 2014-00371 AND 2014-00372 RATE CASE REVENUES (\$ Millions)

COMPANY	KU	LGE-E	LGE-G	TOTAL
AS FILED-NOTICE	153.4	30.3	14.3	198.0
CORRECTIONS (PSC 1-59 SUPPLEMENTAL)	1.9	(2.3)	-	(0.4)
BONUS DEPRECIATION (AG 1-27 KU, AG 1-26 LGE)	3.1	(3.4)	(1.9)	(2.2)
COMPANY NET	158.4	24.6	12.4	195.4

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
In the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS)	
AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN)	CASE NO. 2014-00372
ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC)	
AND GAS RATES)	

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF PAUL W. THOMPSON CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY AND LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Dated: April 14, 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EMPLOYEE HEADCOUNT	. 1
The False Premises Supporting KIUC's Headcount Argument	. 4
Generation Headcount	. 7
Transmission Headcount	10
Electric Distribution Headcount	13
LG&E Gas Distribution Headcount	15
Customer Service Headcount	19
Safety Headcount	22
The AG's Headcount Recommendation Is Unsupported and Flawed	23
PADDY'S RUN DEMOLITION	29
FORECASTED GAS MAINTENANCE EXPENSE	30

1

O.

Please state your name, position and business address.

2 A. My name is Paul W. Thompson. I am the Chief Operating Officer for Kentucky Utilities 3 Company ("KU") and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") (collectively, the 4 "Companies") and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, which provides 5 services to KU and LG&E. My business address is 220 West Main Street, Louisville, Kentucky. 6

7 0.

What is the purpose of your testimony?

8 A. The purpose of my testimony is to respond to certain arguments presented in the testimony 9 of Lane Kollen on behalf of the Kentucky Industrial Utility Customers, Inc. ("KIUC") and 10 Frank Radigan on behalf of the Attorney General ("AG"). Specifically, I will address 11 questions relating to the Companies' proposed headcount, the costs to dismantle unsafe 12 facilities at the Paddy's Run Generating Station, and the reasonableness of forecasted gas 13 maintenance expenses.

14

EMPLOYEE HEADCOUNT

15 0. How do the Companies determine when additional headcount is needed?

16 A. We review workforce requirements in a systematic process each year. This process starts 17 each year by having members of our Human Resources ("HR") Department meet with their 18 colleagues within each business area of the Companies for a discussion as to incremental 19 hiring or reductions on a year-over-year basis. Each business area will suggest headcount 20 position changes over the next five years based on its needs. After much discussion, these 21 requests are normally altered to account for Company-wide needs and budgetary 22 constraints. Eventually, HR and the person in charge of each functional area submit a plan 23 to the Companies' senior executives for approval. Virtually every new position must be 24 justified by a detailed demonstration of the specific need for the position, the risks

associated with not filling the position, the hiring timeframe, and other important
 information, such as salary and benefits and allocation of costs between capital and
 operations and maintenance ("O&M"). This process is further described in the Companies'
 Workforce Plan produced by KU in response to PSC 2-17 and by LG&E in response to
 PSC 2-24.

6

Q. What are the drivers of the additional headcount proposed by the Companies?

7 The drivers vary by line of business. The Companies' HR Department classified each of A. 8 the new headcount positions into one of five primary categories: (1) capital projects, (2) 9 core skill building/knowledge retention and transfer, (3) corporate reorganization, (4) 10 customer service commitments, and (5) regulatory compliance. While all positions have 11 been placed into one category or another, in reality, almost every incremental position is 12 necessary for multiple reasons and fits within more than one category. For example, while 13 an Electric Distribution line technician may be classified as "core skill building/knowledge 14 retention and transfer," the technician is being hired to assist with capital projects, customer 15 service commitments, and regulatory compliance as well. Therefore, the costs for many 16 headcount positions are charged between capital and O&M expense, with some positions, 17 such as engineering positions, being recovered entirely or partially as a capital expenditure 18 due to their being tied to a specific project. When such labor costs are charged to projects 19 recovered through the environmental surcharge or gas line replacement mechanism, the 20 costs are not recovered through base rates. Below, my testimony details the operational 21 need for additional headcount within each operational line of business.

22 Q. Does reliance on contractors tell part of the story?

2

A. Yes, for multiple reasons. Contractors are an important part of the Companies' overall
 workforce management strategy. In determining whether to increase the Companies'
 headcount, the Companies, as a matter of course, assess whether a given task or duty should
 be performed by an employee versus using an outside contractor on the basis of cost and
 other considerations.

6 The record shows a substantial number of the headcount increase involves a 7 corresponding contractor offset. In fact, 89 of the 265 operational headcount positions 8 within my supervision involve a corresponding contractor offset. The specific positions 9 that include a contractor offset are shown on Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-1. Much 10 like the Companies' current employees, many of the outside contractors have a workforce 11 that is now reaching retirement age. Based upon these assessments, the Companies have 12 determined that it is now necessary and appropriate to migrate some of these positions back 13 in-house to protect and advance the critical skills needed to safely and reliably serve our 14 customers in a cost-effective manner.

15 Q. Did the Companies engage an independent consultant to review their staffing levels?

A. Yes. The Companies have prudently managed their hiring practices in the past and will
 continue to do so in the future. The Towers Watson study prepared by David Wathen
 shows the Companies are lean and will continue to be lean even after the incremental
 positions indicated on Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-1 are added. Suggestions that the
 Companies have been engaged in a "hiring frenzy" are simply wrong.

21 Q. Are there any other general considerations relating to headcount?

A. Yes, it always starts with safety, safety, safety. The safety of our customers, employees,
and business partners is a foremost consideration. We deal with electricity and natural gas,

3

1 two inherently dangerous commodities, albeit extremely important and useful 2 commodities. In our industry, system failure, lack of sufficient training, and short-staffing can lead to catastrophic results. Certain positions are so critical or require so much training 3 4 that the Companies cannot wish a long-term employee a happy retirement on Friday and 5 welcome a new employee on Monday. For example, the Companies cannot justifiably hire 6 a brand-new line technician and immediately send the technician off to work to take actions 7 that will impact the technician's and our customers' safety. The Companies' employee work crews are not staffed with multiple levels of supervisors. Electric and gas distribution 8 9 crews can consist of one-to-three employees who are expected to diagnose and resolve 10 problems without on-site supervision, direction, or guidance. While the Companies strive 11 to balance low-cost energy to ratepayers against operational expenses, the safety of our customers, employees, and business partners always comes first. 12

13

The False Premises Supporting KIUC's Headcount Argument

14

Q.

Briefly summarize Mr. Kollen's testimony.

A. Mr. Kollen asks the Commission to disallow the labor expense associated with 200 of 293
 positions the Companies have classified as "core skill building/knowledge retention and
 transfer." Mr. Kollen supports his recommendation by arguing the title, "almost by
 definition," shows these employees are duplicative.¹ This is incorrect.

19

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Kollen's testimony?

A. No. Employees being hired due to "core skill building/knowledge retention and transfer"
 are needed to ensure the Companies have employees capable of completing critical work
 ranging from inspecting boiler tubes on generating units to inspecting high-voltage

¹ See Direct Testimony of Lane Kollen at 17.

1

transmission line construction. Below, I explain in further detail the reasons why the Companies need additional headcount by operational line of business.

23

Q. Are there flaws in Mr. Kollen's testimony?

Mr. Kollen's approach begins with a false premise. According to Mr. Kollen, headcount increases are caused solely by load growth, and "mature" utilities with a flat load growth do not require additional employees.² This argument is untenable, primarily because it necessarily makes the following false assumptions:

- Regulatory requirements are static. In reality, the Companies face numerous new
 regulatory requirements. Moreover, existing regulatory requirements continue to
 evolve. As industry events occur, what once constituted compliance is no longer
 deemed sufficient.
- Customer expectations remain the same. In reality, customers today expect the
 Companies to play a vital role in the communities we serve. Customers also expect
 a level of access not previously possible. From outage maps to bill pay, customers
 want and deserve the ability to get information when they want it, in the method
 they want it.
- Workforce is stable. In reality, workforce turnover happens. Past staffing practices
 were efficient and benefited our customers; however, a new, likewise appropriate
 and efficient, approach is now needed to continue to safely and reliably serve our
 customers.

² See Direct Testimony of Lane Kollen at 13.

- Infrastructure requirements are static. In reality, certain existing infrastructure is
 aging and needs increased maintenance or replacement, irrespective of the load
 needed to serve additional customers.
- New equipment is not required. In reality, environmental, reliability, safety, and
 other regulations require additional facilities and, correspondingly, incremental
 staffing to operate the facilities.

In sum, Mr. Kollen's argument disregards the increased operating complexity and changes
in today's utility industry.

9 Mr. Kollen also asserts the Companies have failed to hire appropriately over the 10 years. Mr. Kollen argues that the Companies plan to hire employees "outside of and in 11 addition to the normal employee replenishment process."³ Mr. Kollen does not account 12 for the Companies' actual experience, which is to hire employees based on needs and 13 qualifications and empower these employees to independently perform their work without 14 multiple layers of hands-on supervision and oversight. The Companies have been 15 operating lean for many years by using, for example, one-to-three member operating crews in the electric and gas distribution areas to perform their assignments without on-site 16 17 supervision or direction.

18 Mr. Kollen's approach is also inconsistent. On one hand, Mr. Kollen testifies the 19 Companies should have been prepared for impending retirements, which would have 20 required a higher employee headcount and costs in past years; on the other hand, Mr. 21 Kollen testifies the Companies should not be allowed to recover for hiring employees now 22 to address the Companies' aging workforce as demonstrated on the chart labeled "LKE

³ See Direct Testimony of Lane Kollen at 17.

1		Age Demographics" on page 7 of the Companies' Workforce Plan. The chart shows that
2		a large percentage of the Companies' workforce is age 50 and above, while a smaller
3		percentage is age 40 and lower. KIUC cannot have it both ways. The workforce has been
4		lean, and will continue to be lean, but the time to address the impending retirements is now.
5		Generation Headcount
6	Q.	Will the Companies' Generation headcount increase from April 1, 2012, through
7		June 30, 2016?
8	A.	Yes. The Companies' Generation headcount will increase by a net of 50 positions during
9		this timeframe. These positions do not involve a corresponding contractor offset. For
10		purposes of these cases, the Companies have defined "Generation" to include the
11		traditional Power Production function, Project Engineering, Generation Services, and
12		Energy Supply and Analysis.
13	Q.	What are the drivers for the Companies' increased Generation headcount?
14	A.	Broadly speaking, the need for increased headcount is driven by three interrelated factors:
15		(1) new machinery and equipment, (2) regulatory requirements, and (3) process
16		improvements. For context, from 2011 through the end of the forecasted test period, the
17		Companies' Project Engineering group will have overseen nearly \$2.5 billion in capital
18		expenditures related to environmental compliance, approximately \$600 million in capital
19		expenditures related to Cane Run Unit 7 ("CR7"), approximately \$600 million in coal
20		combustion residual ("CCR") long-term storage projects at the Ghent, Brown, Cane Run,
21		and Trimble County Generating Stations, and numerous smaller projects and
22		improvements.
22	0	

23 Q. Please describe these drivers.

7

A. For new machinery and equipment, the Companies' generating fleet and associated
facilities have undergone and continue to undergo significant change. Just a few years ago,
Trimble County Unit 2 ("TC2") achieved commercial operation. In the very near future,
CR7 will achieve commercial operation. Conversely, the Companies will soon be retiring
the coal-fired generating units at the Cane Run Generating Station and Green River
Generating Station. Generating power in the United States looks much different today than
just a handful of years ago.

8 Today, it takes more equipment, processes, and headcount to generate the same 9 amount of energy, largely because of regulatory requirements. The Companies must 10 comply with regulations and rules ranging from the National Ambient Air Quality 11 Standards, Cross-State Air Pollution Rule, CCR rules, and Mercury and Air Toxics 12 Standards to the many mandatory reliability standards from the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") and the North American Electric Reliability Corporation 13 14 ("NERC"). To comply with these regulatory schemes, the Companies have undertaken 15 numerous Commission-approved environmental compliance projects while also 16 constructing their first natural gas combined-cycle generating unit. As an example, the 17 required addition of CCR processing equipment at Ghent is comparable to a new industrial 18 manufacturing facility. New equipment includes nearly 300 motors, 55 pumps, 30 blowers 19 and compressors, 1.5 miles of conveyor, and 36,000 feet of piping, all of which requires 20 manpower to provide uninterrupted operability and not impact the station's ability to 21 generate electricity. As well, the Companies have responded with processes to comply 22 with and provide auditable evidence for FERC reliability standards.

8

1	This new machinery and equipment and changed regulatory scheme has, in some
2	instances, resulted in process improvements. For example, new monitoring software at
3	generating units allows the Companies to review real-time performance data. As I
4	explained in my direct testimony, this results in increased productivity and efficiency as it
5	relates to predictive maintenance and O&M cost. The Companies have also attempted to
6	standardize training and other processes across the generating fleet. These improvements
7	do, however, require additional employees to develop and administer them.

Can you give specific examples of new positions within Generation and the need for

8

9

Q.

the positions?

10 Yes. The Companies have always been committed to staffing TC2 at as lean of a level as A. 11 commercially reasonable since it became operational in early 2011. Mr. Kollen fails to 12 account for this fact, stating that because TC2 became operational in January 2011, "the additional employees required to operate and maintain the unit were hired in 2010."⁴ Mr. 13 14 Kollen's "opinion" has no basis in fact. The original TC2 operational staff was 15 conservatively sized with the known sensitivity that additional staff would be added as unit 16 operating experience was gained and unit O&M dictated. Since TC2 became commercially operational, the Companies have determined a need to add 10 total positions that are 17 18 attributed directly to TC2 operations, including positions for engineering, hourly 19 technicians, operations, and maintenance-management support.

Another example is the addition of one operator per shift at the Mill Creek, Ghent, and Trimble County Generating Stations, which equates to 4 positions per plant. These plants operate—and therefore, require staffing—7-days per week, 24-hours per day, which

⁴ See KIUC Response to PSC First Request of Information, No. 2.

requires 4 rotating workgroups to achieve. Adding operators helps to manage overtime
 and allows fulfillment of training requirements.

Additionally, approximately 8 new engineering positions have been, or will be, added to specific plants to oversee new landfill operations and to develop project scope requirements for the construction and operation of additional equipment required to meet the forthcoming effluent limitation guidelines.

7 The Companies have also hired a consumer behavior analyst, which is a reflection 8 of the changing industry. Today, many customers place a greater focus on energy 9 efficiency and demand conservation. The consumer behavior analyst studies these trends 10 and patterns to develop a greater understanding of how they will impact future resource 11 needs, rate design, and demand-side management programs.

12

Transmission Headcount

Q. Will the Companies' Transmission headcount increase from April 1, 2012, through June 30, 2016?

A. Yes. The Companies' Transmission department headcount will increase a net of 19
 positions during this timeframe. Of these 19 positions, 8 involve a corresponding
 contractor offset.

18 Q. What are the drivers for the increased Transmission headcount?

A. The drivers range from operating new software programs that assist with asset management
 and predictive maintenance to ensuring compliance with mandatory NERC reliability
 standards to design and construction of capital projects. The Transmission department has
 a wide range of complex responsibilities and significant and direct responsibility for
 assuring adherence to certain mandatory NERC Critical Infrastructure Protection ("CIP")
 standards and operations and planning reliability standards.

1

O.

Please give examples of the need for Transmission to increase its headcount.

2 About three years ago, Transmission began using software known as Cascade to assist with A. 3 ongoing equipment maintenance and managing facility ratings and asset technical data. 4 Previously, the Companies had multiple databases and paper records to fulfill these 5 functions. Cascade streamlines this process by providing real time, up-to-date asset data and information about past maintenance and upcoming maintenance needs. This 6 7 information is readily available to technical staff in multiple locations, including by field 8 technicians using mobile laptops. The process is more automated, secure, reliable, 9 accurate, and is constantly available to those who need it in daily operations. Cascade also 10 creates an audit trail that is critical for providing evidence to SERC Reliability Corporation 11 auditors and to meet mandatory NERC reliability standards, such as Standard PRC-005. 12 However, this improved asset management process requires human resources to maintain 13 and ensure data integrity and analysis, so additional headcount was added.

14Transmission has also added planning engineers. These individuals perform highly15technical analyses and planning for the transmission system to ensure reliable operation of16the electrical grid in real time and for the long term. Planning engineers also assist the17Companies with complying with NERC's mandatory Transmission Planning standards,18CIP standards, and development of the Companies' annual Transmission Expansion Plan.19As a final example, the Companies have hired two system control engineers to

assist with regulatory compliance. One of these engineers primarily supports compliance
 with mandatory NERC operations and planning standards within the control center. The
 second engineer supports training program development and delivery required for system

1

2

operators within the department, including maintenance and training on the Companies' operations simulator as required by regulatory standards.

3 Q. Are there other factors involved in the increased headcount?

4 A. Yes. The Companies' capital investment in the transmission system is anticipated to have 5 increased by a factor of nearly five from 2005 through 2019, going from about \$22 million 6 to about \$100 million in capital spend from 2005 through 2019, respectively. This growth 7 is driven by needed upgrades and modifications to the transmission grid to reliably support 8 the changing generation-resource mix, new and changing load-delivery points, and to meet 9 NERC reliability requirements. Also, because the transmission grid is interconnected with 10 many other utilities, the Companies must consider both their own load and generation changes and those of neighboring utilities when conducting transmission analyses. 11 12 Consider, for example, the recent construction of the Outlet Shoppes of the Bluegrass in 13 Simpsonville, Kentucky. A neighboring utility constructed a new distribution substation 14 to help serve this load and the forecasted load at this substation will require the Companies' 15 to upgrade certain facilities.

16Increased capital investment in Transmission requires headcount to plan, engineer,17and implement the associated construction. Additionally, changes to generation resources18and loads require Transmission planning engineers to analyze whether anticipated power19flows can be served reliably by the existing system or if upgrades are required.

Furthermore, Transmission is responsible for over 900 unique and mandatory NERC compliance requirements on an ongoing basis that may be audited and reviewed at any time by our regulators. The utility world we live in today is far more complex than what it was a few years ago, and it continues to change at a rapid pace. This world requires

1		more headcount, and specifically more internal headcount, to ensure a reliable,
2		interconnected electric transmission grid.
3		Electric Distribution Headcount
4	Q.	Will the Companies' Electric Distribution headcount increase from April 1, 2012,
5		through June 30, 2016?
6	A.	Yes. The Companies' Electric Distribution headcount will increase a net of 53 positions
7		during this timeframe. Of these 53 positions, 41 involve a corresponding contractor offset.
8	Q.	What are the reasons for this headcount increase?
9	A.	First, the Companies need to mitigate the increasing risk of using contractors for skilled
10		utility technician positions. This risk is caused by an increasingly competitive and
11		constrained job market for skilled contractor labor. Second, the Companies need to address
12		the upcoming retirement wave of skilled contractors. The best way to meet these
13		challenges is to replace skilled contractors with skilled employees.
14	Q.	Please explain these headcount drivers.
15	A.	The Companies' business partners have indicated the market for experienced utility
16		technicians in the electric industry is becoming increasingly competitive. Some industry
17		contractors have advised of regional labor-cost increases of 25% to 30% due to labor
18		demands associated with growing industry investments in reliability, aging infrastructure,
19		distribution automation, third-party telecommunications "make-ready" work, and
20		mandatory NERC reliability standards. Contractors have also warned of increased labor
21		and knowledge-retention issues as their employees are jumping from company to company
22		to obtain promotions, higher wages, enhanced benefits, or more stable positions.
23		Prime examples of the need to bring certain positions in-house include line

24 technicians, network technicians, and substation technicians. These technicians hold

1 critical positions that require highly specialized technical skills, and more importantly, 2 unique system and equipment knowledge. These technicians require between five and seven years of experience to reach full proficiency and be fully effective as part of small 3 4 The viable market for contractors with the required system and equipment crews. 5 knowledge and experience is declining, which means finding qualified utility technicians 6 in the electric industry is not consistently and readily possible in the contractor market. To 7 the extent such resources are available, the Companies are concerned with the lack of a 8 robust market to obtain competitively priced contractor services. The Companies are 9 responding to this changing industry dynamic by increasing the number of certain 10 positions, including these technician positions, staffed in-house.

11 On a related point, much of the skilled contractor workforce is approaching 12 retirement. This changing contractor workforce caused the Companies to reassess the ratio of contractors to employees. Ultimately, the Companies determined that employees should 13 14 fill certain positions due to the changes in the contractor marketplace mentioned above. 15 This strategy reduces turnover risks, protects training investments, and provides for the 16 necessary knowledge retention of the Companies' system and equipment. Again, using 17 line technicians as an example, more than two-thirds of the line technicians working on the 18 LG&E system have been contractors for many years, while about one-fourth of the line 19 technicians on the KU system have been contractors. These individuals are now retiring 20 or approaching retirement age, and the knowledge they possess of the LG&E system cannot 21 be replaced by a new contractor. The ability to work in independent, small crews without 22 continuous on-site supervision and management is essential to addressing service issues in 23 a timely, safe, and cost-effective manner. Schools that train line technicians provide only

1

2

about ten weeks of training. Placing a new line technician in the field alone is more than a risky proposition; it is a potentially unsafe proposition.

3 Q. Can you provide other examples of the need for additional headcount?

A. Yes. Field coordinators are a good example. Field coordinators supervise, lead, train, and
support Electric Distribution workers in the field. Field coordinators oversee newly hired
line technicians and provide them with training. This position also serves as a regular
pipeline for development as a future team leader. Each of the three field coordinators the
Companies plan to hire will correspond to a contractor offset.

9 Perhaps most importantly, in responses to large, challenging restoration events like 10 the Hurricane Ike Windstorm and 2009 Kentucky Ice Storm, the Companies rely heavily on experienced employees, such as field coordinators and line technicians, to oversee off-11 12 system mutual aid resources providing assistance (i.e., to serve as "Bird Dogs"). Their 13 knowledge of the Companies' systems, equipment, and processes are needed and essential 14 to providing direction to mutual aid resources and to oversee restoration and repair 15 activities. Our customers expect, and should expect, rapid restoration of power following 16 an outage.

17

LG&E Gas Distribution Headcount

18 Q. Will LG&E's Gas Distribution headcount increase from April 1, 2012, through June 30, 2016?

A. Yes. LG&E's Gas Distribution headcount will increase a net of 42 positions during this
timeframe. Of these 42 positions, 7 involve a corresponding contractor offset.

22 Q. Do any intervenor witnesses discuss LG&E's Gas Distribution headcount?

- 23 A. Not specifically. Mr. Kollen intentionally avoids any discussion of LG&E's Gas
- 24 Distribution headcount by stating the increase in headcount is 293 based upon data requests

from KIUC that specifically excluded LG&E Gas. I assume that Mr. Radigan wants the
 general principles of his testimony to be applied to LG&E Gas although he fails to state as
 much or to identify a single LG&E Gas position as being unneeded. Instead, he provides
 an inherently flawed schedule to support a disallowance.

5 Q. What is driving the need for increased headcount in LG&E's Gas Distribution 6 business?

A. The need for additional LG&E Gas headcount may be divided into five categories: (1)
work related to existing Gas Distribution programs, (2) targeted contractor replacements,
(3) expansion of regulatory based activities, (4) targeted hires in anticipation of key
retirements, and (5) new work related to increased capital or operational needs.

11

O.

Please describe these five categories.

12 A. First, for work related to existing Gas Distribution programs, LG&E has continued work 13 on Commission-approved construction and capital projects and will continue to do so in 14 the future. For example, the riser replacement program began in April 2013 to replace or 15 inspect every riser on the LG&E gas system. Through March 19, 2015, LG&E has replaced 16 84,482 risers and inspected another 35,504 risers for a total system impact of 119,986 17 risers, which covers 40.3% of the LG&E gas system. This program, approved by the 18 Commission and included within the unanimous settlement agreement signed by all parties 19 in the last rate case, requires additional headcount. The same is true of LG&E's ongoing 20 main replacement program.

21 Second, LG&E Gas is engaging in targeted contractor replacements for several 22 positions, most of which are gas regulatory associates. Combined with existing work 23 needs, the level of work within Gas Distribution now justifies bringing certain former

16

1 contractor positions in-house. Gas regulatory associates participate in a variety of tasks, 2 including numerous compliance-related tasks. These tasks include supporting leak surveys, curb valve inspections, and atmospheric corrosion inspections; providing public 3 4 education; identifying upcoming compliance deadlines; issuing work to field personnel; 5 and processing completed field work, all to assist LG&E in demonstrating compliance with 6 regulations. One such regulation is the final rule establishing distribution integrity 7 management requirements, published in 2009 by the United States Department of Transportation, Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration. The rule was 8 9 effective in early 2010 and the industry was given until the summer of 2011 to comply. 10 The final rule requires companies like LG&E to establish and implement a distribution 11 integrity management plan. The rule also established a significant number of new data 12 requirements, which led to more work. A similar rule is in place with respect to gas transmission. 13

14 Third, LG&E Gas is required to comply with an expanding universe of regulatory 15 requirements. Sometimes, such as with the integrity management requirements listed 16 above, this compliance is related to new regulations. Other times, the compliance is due 17 to new or enhanced focus on existing regulatory requirements. For example, following the 18 gas pipeline incident in San Bruno, California, in 2010, increased emphasis has been placed 19 on pipeline inspections. Therefore, the Companies need additional engineers, analysts, and 20 technicians to comply with federal pipeline safety regulations, such as to check for pipeline 21 corrosion pursuant to Section 192, Title 49 of the Code of Federal Regulations. The 22 Companies also plan to hire a training specialist to meet the enhanced regulatory scheme.

17
1 Fourth, LG&E is making targeted hires in anticipation of key retirements. As I 2 mentioned above, Mr. Kollen takes the Companies to task for not having a deep enough "bench." Mr. Kollen even states the Companies are hiring "duplicative" employees.⁵ In 3 4 reality, now is the prudent time to begin staffing the next wave. The Companies' 5 Workforce Plan describes the Companies' aging workforce and the level of upcoming 6 retirements the Companies face. The Companies must be prepared for future needs. 7 Impending retirements likely mean that some individuals will be promoted. Promotions 8 have a ripple effect. For example, a member of the LG&E gas trouble crew—the first 9 responders to gas emergencies-may be promoted. The gas trouble crew position must 10 then be filled, and is normally filled by a distribution mechanic. At present, LG&E Gas 11 does not have enough distribution mechanics with adequate experience to ensure that a 12 crucial position, such as the first responders to a gas emergency, is filled by a trained, knowledgeable individual once the upcoming retirements occur while simultaneously 13 retaining an adequately trained distribution mechanic workforce. Safety requires that we 14 15 act now.

Finally, LG&E Gas must increase headcount to meet the work required by increased capital and operational needs. For example, LG&E Gas recently installed additional gas compression equipment at LG&E's Magnolia and Center storage fields in an effort to continue to optimize the utilization of its gas storage fields. The project included the installation of a natural gas fueled compressor unit at Magnolia and the installation of two natural gas fueled compressor units at Center. This new compression equipment augments the existing 15 gas compressors at Muldraugh and Magnolia, but also

⁵ See Direct Testimony of Lane Kollen at 17.

1 requires additional employees. As another example, LG&E Gas needs additional 2 Instrumentation, Measurement & Electronics Technicians. The Magnolia and Muldraugh Gas Storage fields currently have only one such position. These individuals deal with more 3 4 equipment than ever before, cannot take time off during key winter-month periods, and— 5 as a testament to how hard our employees work—even sleep at their respective jobsites 6 during certain extremely cold spells for extended periods of time, such as the four 7 consecutive days and nights these individuals spent at their jobsites this past winter to 8 ensure customers received the gas they needed to heat their homes and businesses. 9 **Customer Service Headcount** 10 Q. Will the Companies' Customer Service headcount increase from April 1, 2012,

11 **through June 30, 2016**?

A. Yes. The Companies' Customer Service headcount will increase a net of 93 positions
 during this timeframe. Of these 93 positions, 33 involve a corresponding contractor offset.⁶

14 Q. As an initial matter, please explain what roles the Customer Service group
15 encompasses.

A. The Companies' Customer Service group does more than just interact with customers on a
 routine basis through phone calls and email communications. Customer Service employees
 manage real estate and right-of-way operations, state and national economic-development

⁶ The 93 net positions created in Customer Service involve 33 contractor offsets. Of these 33 contractor offsets, 28 are for KU and amount to \$993,195 in contractor-offset expense, while 5 are for LG&E and amount to \$306,422 in contractor-offset expense. The Companies' data responses previously listed 24 contractor offsets, 20 of which involved \$764,672 in contractor-offset expense for KU, and 4 of which involved \$260,813 in contractor-offset expense for LG&E. The positions with a corresponding contractor offset are shown on Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-1. For KU, this update applies to PSC 2-22, PSC 3-7, AG 1-24, AG 1-154, AG 2-24, KIUC 1-10, KIUC 2-18, KIUC 2-20, and Kroger 1-12. For LG&E, this update applies to PSC 2-31, PSC 3-12, AG 1-23, AG 1-154, AG 2-24, KIUC 1-10, KIUC 2-18, KIUC 2-10, KIUC 2-18, KIUC 2-10, KIUC 2-18, KIUC 2-10, KIUC 2-18, KIUC 2-10, KIUC 2-20, AU Kroger 1-13.

2

support, facilities management, field services, electric and gas meter operations inclusive of meter reading, energy efficiency operations, tariff application, and customer billing.

3

Q. What are the drivers of this need for increased Customer Service headcount?

A. As obvious as it sounds, the main driver is to meet increased customer expectations, which
are the norm nationwide across all industries. The Companies make every effort to provide
their customers with a positive experience. Doing so requires the customer's bill to be
correct, the customer to receive timely and adequate information, and the customer to be
treated in a positive manner.

9 Also, the Companies' Customer Service functions were the subject of a Focused Management and Operations Audit that was published in September 2011.⁷ 10 The 11 Companies implemented a variety of recommendations following the audit, and the 12 Companies' customer-service metrics show these actions have had a positive impact. The 13 table on Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-2 highlights some high-level customer-service 14 metrics comparing 2009 to 2014. Of specific note is our increased ability to answer 15 customer calls within 30 seconds and the decline in our call-abandonment rate. These 16 actions and others have allowed us to increase customer satisfaction across this same period 17 as reflected on Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-2.

18 Q. Please provide specific examples of the need for increased headcount.

A. Twenty-six of the 93 incremental positions are for call center representatives. During the
audit, the Companies and the Auditor discussed setting a goal of answering 80% of calls
to live agents within 30 seconds. As the audit action plan recognized, "[c]osts to implement

⁷ The Liberty Consulting Group, *Focused Management and Operations Audit of Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company* (Sept. 12, 2011).

this recommendation will be significant" because the only way to achieve the goal was to
hire more call center representatives.⁸ The Companies are now meeting their goal to
answer at least 80% of calls within 30 seconds, but only because additional employees
were hired both before and after April 1, 2012.

5 The Companies also have hired customer service support personnel including 6 customer care coaches (2), business analysts (2), quality assurance staff (2), and a customer 7 relations associate whose primary functions are to support customer-facing personnel with 8 training and assistance for complex customer issues. The customer relations associate 9 investigates and responds to customer inquiries and complaints and trains low-income 10 groups on how to apply customer-assistance payments online. The Companies also have 11 added 4 billing analysis associates to evaluate billing exceptions, manage complex billing 12 issues, and ensure overall accuracy / integrity in customer billing. Following these staffing 13 decisions, customer complaints have been cut approximately in half year over year.

In the metering area, 6 individuals were hired to address the continued deployment of ARM electric meters and ERT equipped gas meters. Additionally, these individuals provide the foundational support for the deployment of advanced metering operations consistent with the Companies' approved Advanced Meter Opt-In program.

Lastly, the Customer Service group is now subject to CIP requirements and has been forced to add four new positions to comply with CIP. These positions include a CIP Coordinator, CIP associates (2), and a security technical assistant. CIP now requires the Companies' Customer Service facilities be secure through fencing, cameras, key card

⁸ Management Audit Action Plan at 3,

available at http://psc.ky.gov/agencies/psc/M_Audit/LGE_KU_CS_Audit_Action_Plan_Final.pdf.

access, and non-penetrable, "6 wall" boundary protection that were not previously
 required.

- 3 Mr. Kollen takes specific exception to KU's decision to transfer 11 employees from 0. 4 the Green River Generating Station into meter reading following the retirement of 5 the Green River units. Why is KU transferring these individuals to meter reading? 6 A. First, there is a need for these positions and second, the Companies have an obligation to 7 the United Steel Workers to retain these workers pursuant to labor agreements. Moreover, 8 each of these positions corresponds with a contractor offset. The eleven employees are not 9 simply being added to the Metering Department without work to perform as the KIUC 10 argument suggests. They will replace contactors who are currently reading meters. 11 **Safety Headcount** 12 **Q**. Will the Companies' Safety department headcount increase from April 1, 2012, through June 30, 2016? 13 14 Yes. The Companies' Safety department headcount will increase a net of 8 positions A. 15 during this timeframe. None of these 8 positions involve a corresponding contractor offset. 16 0. What are the drivers for this increased headcount in Safety? 17 A. The Companies reorganized their Safety and Training departments in 2013. This 18 reorganization resulted in 5 positions being transferred into Safety that were previously in 19 other departments. The 3 remaining net positions are for 2 training consultants and 1 safety 20 metrics analyst. The Companies need these positions to continue achieving their positive 21 overall safety experience and to continue stressing their "No Compromise" approach to 22 safety. The Companies recognize that increased training, due in part to newer employees 23 and more complex operations, is critical to operational excellence in a safe manner.
- 24 Q. In summary, what do you recommend with respect to KIUC Witness Kollen's claims?

1 A. KIUC's claims should be rejected. There is no basis for disallowing recovery of costs 2 associated with needed employees just because Mr. Kollen does not like a heading used to classify a new position. Mr. Kollen's headcount arguments are unsound, inconsistent, and 3 4 fail to account for real-world variables. The Companies have operated with a lean 5 workforce for years, much to the benefit of ratepayers. The Companies will continue to 6 manage the size of the workforce to maintain their mission to deliver safe and reliable 7 energy at cost-effective rates. These necessary changes were not brought about by the Companies, but by the Companies responding to the increased operating complexity of 8 9 today's utility industry.

10

The AG's Headcount Recommendation Is Unsupported and Flawed

Q. Please summarize the testimony of AG Witness Frank Radigan concerning the estimated headcount expenses.

A. Despite these cases involving forecasted test periods, and without any meaningful evidence to support his recommendation, Mr. Radigan proposes the Companies be limited to the headcount that existed on December 31, 2014. Mr. Radigan is inherently suspicious of any forecasted test period, even stating that the "potential danger" of such cases is that they rely on forecasts.⁹ Mr. Radigan speculates that the Companies could inflate forecasted headcount to receive additional revenue, but then not hire the individuals. Mr. Radigan's claims have no support.

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Radigan's testimony that the Companies should not be allowed to recover the expense for employees they plan to hire by the end of the forecasted test year but have not hired as of December 31, 2014?

⁹ See Direct Testimony of Frank Radigan at 17 (KU Case No. 2014-00371); Direct Testimony of Frank Radigan at 19 (LG&E Case No. 2014-00372).

1 A. Not at all. The Companies have put forth their employment forecasts and their reasons for 2 needing an increased headcount. Mr. Radigan's unsupported opinion fails to provide any 3 legitimate reason for disallowing the planned additions. Rather, Mr. Radigan relies upon 4 the weight of his own opinion and on a recurring theme of forecasted data not being as 5 known and measurable as historic data. Mr. Radigan also states the Companies may not 6 actually hire these individuals. Mr. Radigan ignores the fact that the Companies have 7 included these headcount additions in their approved forecasts, which were provided in 8 good faith as the actual forecast prepared for use by management. The Companies plan to 9 fill these positions and, in fact, have filled many of them subsequent to December 31, 2014. 10 This is reflected in my Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-3.

11 Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-3 is a spreadsheet that updates the Companies' 12 responses to AG Data Request 1-154. When the Companies initially responded to AG Data 13 Request 1-154, a net 92 positions that were forecasted to be added during the base year 14 (ending February 28, 2015) and the test year (ending June 30, 2016) had not yet been added. 15 These 92 net positions were comprised of 152 forecasted new hires, offset by 60 forecasted retirements or transfers.¹⁰ As of March 31, 2015, 72 positions have been filled and 3 16 17 retirements have occurred for a net headcount increase of 69 positions. Therefore, the 152 18 forecasted new hires had been reduced by 69 for a total of 83 remaining hires, 40 of which 19 had a pending start date or active posting on March 31, 2015. The 83 remaining hires will 20 be offset by 60 forecasted retirements or transfers. In other words, as of March 31, 2015, 21 the Companies had only 23 net positions remaining to hire. Mr. Radigan's unfounded

¹⁰ The yet-to-occur retirement of the Cane Run and Green River Generating Stations account for 51 of the 60 forecasted retirements or transfers.

assertion that the Companies may forecast headcount growth only to not hire and "keep the
 money" is incorrect and refuted by this evidence.

3 Q. Please comment on the need for the remaining positions that are not yet filled at this 4 time.

5 These positions are listed in more detail on Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-3. Many of A. 6 the not-yet-filled positions, 28 to be exact, are in Customer Service. Of these, 11 positions 7 are for the current Green River Generating Station employees who will be transferred to meter reading within Customer Service pursuant to need and labor agreements. The other 8 9 positions are for customer representatives, demand-side management ("DSM") programs, 10 right-of-way agents, facility operations, and a call center business analyst. The remaining 11 positions are needed throughout the Companies' operational lines of business and range 12 from a gas analyst who will have primary responsibility for metrics, benchmarking, and 13 communications within Gas Distribution to a material handling leader in generation who 14 will oversee and lead contractor crews who do the bulk of material handling.

15 Q. Has Mr. Radigan made any errors in his proposed recommendation?

16 A. Yes. Mr. Radigan's proposed labor-expense reductions are overstated and unsupported, 17 apparently because Mr. Radigan uses an understated contractor-offset amount for the 18 Companies' Electric Distribution, Transmission, and Customer Service areas while failing 19 to include any contractor-offset amount for LG&E's Gas Distribution operations. Mr. 20 Radigan's use of incorrect contractor-offset amounts causes the remainder of his work to 21 be incorrect. For example, in response to the Companies' Request of Information No. 2, 22 Mr. Radigan produced an Excel spreadsheet titled "Labor Book 4-1-15.xlsx." In Columns 23 E and F for Cost, the Labor Book includes dollar amounts found on the Companies'

1 responses to subpart (b) of Kroger Data Requests 1-11, 1-12, 1-13, 1-14, and 1-15. The 2 amounts listed correspond with the data responses. The same cannot be said for the contractor offset amounts found in columns G and H of Mr. Radigan's spreadsheet. The 3 4 same Kroger data responses listed above include dollar amounts for offsetting contractor 5 expense and net payroll increase resulting from additional headcount.

6 Mr. Radigan ignores these numbers and creates his own offset amounts, amounts 7 which the Companies cannot tie and which appear to be unsupported. Mr. Radigan's incorrect calculation, or utter disregard, of the correct contractor-offset amounts results in 8 9 the balance of his calculations being overstated and his adjustments inflated. As but one 10 example, the correct net payroll increase for Electric Distribution headcount over the relevant time is \$24,049 for KU, while LG&E has a net decrease of \$393,136.¹¹ Mr. 11 12 Radigan states that KU has a net increase of \$618,707 and that LG&E has a net increase of \$2,413,396,¹² which is a total difference of approximately \$3.4 million. 13

14 Mr. Radigan's "Labor Book" also misstates LG&E's Gas Distribution hires as of 15 December 31, 2014, which results in the "% Allowed" and "AG Recommended" columns 16 of his spreadsheet being incorrect. As LG&E's response to Kroger Data Request 1-16 17 states, LG&E Gas had filled 26 of 42 net positions as of December 31, 2014. Mr. Radigan's 18 "Labor Book" uses "25" rather than "26," which results in an increase in his adjustment of 19 approximately \$70,000.

²⁰ In addition to these numeric errors, Mr. Radigan's methodology is inconsistent with 21 his opinion. Mr. Radigan's proposal is to limit the Companies' recovery to the headcount

¹¹ See KU Response to Kroger First Request of Information, No. 11(e); LG&E Response to Kroger First Request of Information. No. 12(e).

¹² See Direct Testimony of Frank Radigan at Exhibit AG-3, Sch. FWR-4, Page 3 of 6 (KU Case No. 2014-00371); Direct Testimony of Frank Radigan at Exhibit AG-3, Sch. FWR-4, Page 3 of 6.

1		that existed as of December 31, 2014. In other words, Mr. Radigan would disallow all
2		hires occurring after December 31, 2014. Rather than using the actual data and information
3		related to post-December 31, 2014 hires, Mr. Radigan's opinions are based purely on a
4		proxy that attempts to extrapolate data from April 1, 2012, through June 30, 2016, and
5		apply it to post-December 31, 2014 hires. This is improper as Mr. Radigan has not shown
6		that the data points are similar enough to warrant such extrapolation (i.e., that the average
7		payroll increase per position is similar and that contractor-offset amounts are similar).
8		Finally, Mr. Radigan double counts a deduction for numerous Gas Distribution
9		positions by proposing their cost be eliminated both through his proposed deduction to
10		labor expense and through his proposed deduction to gas maintenance expense.
11		In sum, Mr. Radigan's opinions and methodology are so flawed and lacking that
12		they should not be considered.
13	Q.	Mr. Radigan takes specific exception to LG&E's decision to hire nineteen line
14		technicians. Why is LG&E hiring line technicians?
15	A.	Over time, more than two-thirds of LG&E's line technicians have been outsourced; many
16		of these positions have been filled by former LG&E employees. These former employees
17		are now retiring or approaching retirement age, and their attained skills and unique system
18		and equipment knowledge cannot be readily replaced. This unique knowledge is essential
19		to the energy of the Companies' electrical distribution system consciolly in systems. As
		to the operation of the Companies electrical distribution system, especially in outages. As
20		explained earlier, line technicians play key bird-dog roles in severe outage events. Line
20 21		explained earlier, line technicians play key bird-dog roles in severe outage events. Line technicians oversee, coordinate, and manage mutual aid crews providing restoration

2

importance of this role in its previous reports on severe-weather events, even calling "the availability of qualified bird-dogs" a "concern" during a large-scale outage.¹³

In addition, the Companies elected to convert select contractor line technician positions to internal positions due to an increasingly competitive job market and the transition of the Companies' workforce due to accelerating retirements. As mentioned above, new line technicians require time to reach full proficiency and be fully effective as part of the Companies' small-sized work crews. Increasing the ratio of internal-tocontractor line technicians reduces turnover risks, protects training investments, and provides for the necessary knowledge retention of the Companies' system and equipment.

10

Q. Are the costs for each of the positions for which Mr. Radigan proposes a disallowance recovered through base rates?

Finally, each of these nineteen additions involves a corresponding contractor offset.

A. No. Of the 92 net positions that will be hired after December 31, 2014, the costs for 16 of the positions are recovered through either the environmental-compliance surcharge ("ECR") or though the DSM mechanism. On Rebuttal Testimony Exhibit PWT-3, the positions for which cost recovery occurs outside of base rates are marked with an "X" in the column titled "Mechanism Related."

Of the 16 positions, 5 are energy efficiency operations positions to meet and implement the Companies' DSM programs as approved by the Commission, 2 of which have been filled. The costs for these 5 positions are recovered through the DSM mechanism, not through base rates.

¹³ Kentucky Public Service Commission, *Final Report: Assessment of the February 2003 Ice Storm* 9 (Feb. 6, 2004); see also Kentucky Public Service Commission, *Ike and Ice: The Kentucky Public Service Commission Report on the September 2008 Wind Storm and the January 2009 Ice Storm* 85 (Nov. 19, 2009).

1		Additionally, the Companies have hired or will be hiring 11 positions related to
2		environmental compliance, 7 of which have been filled or have an active job posting. All
3		of these positions are within Generation, and 9 of the 11 are for engineering positions. The
4		other 2 positions are for an equipment and instrumentation technician and a mechanic, both
5		of which will provide support for new equipment related to environmental-compliance
6		facilities.
7		PADDY'S RUN DEMOLITION
8	Q.	Have you reviewed Mr. Kollen's recommendation to exclude the proposed demolition
9		cost of the Paddy's Run Generating Station from LG&E's capitalization?
10	А.	Yes. Mr. Kollen recommended removal of \$11.5 million from LG&E's capitalization for
11		costs incurred to demolish retired structures at the Paddy's Run Generating Station that
12		deteriorated over the years and now pose a health and safety danger. The effect of this
13		removal is to reduce LG&E's revenue requirement by \$1.235 million. ¹⁴
14	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Kollen's recommendation?
15	А.	No. The Companies strive to deliver <i>safe</i> and reliable energy to their customers. The
16		Companies also strive to provide a safe workplace for their employees and business
17		partners through a "No Compromises" approach. Simply stated, the existing structures at
18		LG&E's Paddy's Run Generating Station are no longer safe. Both the reasons for and the
19		amount of the Companies' forecasted cost to demolish the plant are reasonable and should
20		be recovered.
21	Q.	Briefly describe the need to demolish the existing structures at the Paddy's Run
22		Generating Station.

¹⁴ See Lane Kollen Direct Testimony at 53.

1 A. The Paddy's Run Generating Station sits on the bank of the Ohio River in western Jefferson 2 County, Kentucky. LG&E began construction of the facilities formerly used for power production at the site in the 1930s. The last coal-fired units at Paddy's Run Generating 3 4 Station were retired in the late 1970s. The existing, but no longer used, powerhouse 5 complex was constructed in the late 1930s and into the 1940s. The powerhouse structure 6 is an approximately 600-foot long building that has been inactive since the early 1980s. 7 The site formerly contained five chimneys that were demolished in 2012 due to imminent 8 structural concerns.

9 LG&E engaged a third-party, AMEC Environment & Infrastructure, Inc. 10 ("AMEC"), to perform a study to determine the best measures to take with respect to the 11 Paddy's Run powerhouse complex and related facilities. LG&E provided AMEC's study 12 in response to KIUC 1-6(e). The facility is in a state of disrepair that is only worsening, as 13 evidenced by the photographs included in AMEC's study. As noted in the study, the 14 facility also contains numerous hazardous building materials, such as asbestos and lead-15 based paints, that were often used for construction at the time these facilities were built. 16 Based upon AMEC's report, LG&E decided it is in the best interest of all stakeholders to 17 demolish the existing structure. Doing so will eliminate exposure and safety risks and 18 minimize ongoing maintenance costs.

19

FORECASTED GAS MAINTENANCE EXPENSE

20Q.Do you agree with Mr. Radigan's recommendation to reduce LG&E's revenue21requirement by \$1,581,447 for gas maintenance expense?

1 A. No. Mr. Radigan suggests the elimination of \$1,581,447 in forecasted gas maintenance expense.¹⁵ He identifies 13 expense accounts that contain a difference between the base 2 period and the test period.¹⁶ He claims that LG&E has not met its burden in proving that 3 4 the differences between the base period and test period amounts for these accounts are 5 reasonable. Mr. Radigan claims that he found no testimony, responses to data requests, 6 nor any other evidence in the record as to the reasonableness of the differences between 7 the two periods. Interestingly, of the 13 accounts identified by Mr. Radigan, LG&E 8 projects the forecasted expense in five of them to be *less* in the test period than in the base 9 period.

10Q.Does the record contain sufficient evidence to prove the reasonableness of the11differences between the base period and test period in those 13 accounts?

12 Yes. Schedule D-1, which was attached to LG&E's Application, provides the differences A. 13 between the base period and test period and provides an explanation for those differences. 14 In fact, those explanations are repeated verbatim in the chart Mr. Radigan provided as part 15 of his testimony on this issue. For example, the variance in account number 887, 16 Maintenance of Mains, was explained with the following statement, "variance reflects 17 higher pipeline integrity costs, higher test and reconnect work (offset in account 879), 18 higher trouble/dispatch work in the forecasted period." For each of the accounts Mr. 19 Radigan identifies, a similar explanation was provided in Schedule D-1.

Additionally, although Mr. Radigan claims there are no responses to data requests related to these accounts, he is mistaken. PSC 2–83 specifically asked for more information concerning accounts 834 and 836, both of which are on Mr. Radigan's list.

¹⁵ See Direct Testimony of Frank Radigan at 16 (LG&E Case No. 2014-00372).

¹⁶ The 13 accounts are: 818, 819, 821, 834, 836, 850, 851, 856, 863, 879, 887, 891, and 894.

1 LG&E's response to that data request provided very specific information about the forecasted expense for that account.¹⁷ Similarly, PSC 2-84 sought more information 2 related to the variance in account 863 related to in-line inspections. LG&E provided 3 4 additional information in its response. Then, in PSC 3-25, Commission Staff asked for 5 more information about in-line inspections and LG&E provided that information for the 6 three lines that were identified in PSC 2-84 (Riverport Line, Ballardsville Line, and 7 Western Kentucky C line). Therefore, Mr. Radigan is mistaken when he says the record 8 contains no information about the account variances between base period and test period. 9 Of course, to the extent Mr. Radigan had questions in discovery about any of the 13 10 accounts, the Attorney General could have asked those questions and LG&E would have responded to them in the same manner as LG&E responded to Commission Staff's 11 12 questions.

Q. In addition to the information LG&E already provided in Schedule D-1 and in response to data requests, are there other reasons behind the increased amounts in Accounts 818, 834, 836, and 856?

A. Yes. In relation to the Company's Muldraugh and Magnolia compressor stations,¹⁸ the
forecasted increases in expense are driven by headcount additions (\$180,000), purifier and
dehydrator cleaning (\$75,000), tree trimming (\$150,000), additional chemical purchases
(\$50,000) and general inflation (\$223,000 at an assumed 2.5%).

¹⁷ For Account 834, LG&E explained that there were some offsetting amounts from other accounts, headcount additions, tree trimming, additional chemical purchases, and purifier and dehydrator cleaning. For Account 836, LG&E explained that the cleaning of purifier units and work on regenerator towers were reasons for the expense in this account and that some of the increase would be offset by lower amounts in other accounts. LG&E also explained that the same headcount additions, tree trimming, chemical purchases and purifier/dehydrator cleaning were reasons for the increase in Account 836.

¹⁸ The FERC accounts that represent those expense activities managed from Muldraugh and Magnolia are 814, 816, 817, 818, 819, 821, 830, 832, 833, 834, 835, 836, 850, 856, 863, 874, 878, 879, 880, 887,889, 892, and 926.

Q. In addition to the information LG&E already provided in Schedule D-1 and in
 response to data requests, please explain the increased amount in Account 863.

3 A. In response to PSC 2-84 and PSC 3-25, LG&E explained that the increased amount in 4 Account 863 is driven by an increase in in-line inspection costs. In-line inspection projects 5 are scheduled in accordance with federally mandated pipeline safety regulations to ensure the integrity of gas transmission lines. Inspections of the Company's Ballardsville and 6 7 Riverport lines are scheduled to occur in either 2015 or 2016 in accordance with those 8 regulations while the Magnolia line was inspected in 2014. Additionally, the inspection of 9 the Western Kentucky C pipeline, while not federally mandated, will be inspected in 10 accordance with NTSB recommendations.

Q. In addition to the information provided in Schedule D-1, please explain the increased expense in Account 887.

13 Schedule D-1 explained that higher pipeline integrity costs, higher test and reconnect work, A. 14 and higher trouble/dispatch work cause an increased expense in the test period. Pipeline 15 integrity costs are higher in the test period due to higher labor, outside services, and 16 materials costs. Pipeline integrity costs in the base period were low due to labor diverted 17 to capital projects and less engineering services. Pipeline integrity costs in the test year are 18 also higher due to one incremental employee hire, consulting services for analysis of 19 possible findings related to corrosion and integrity management, and more anticipated 20 repairs.

21 (

Q. Did Mr. Radigan remove some of the same expenses twice in his recommendations?

A. Yes, Mr. Radigan appears to have "double counted" or removed some of the same expenses
twice in his recommended adjustments to LG&E revenue requirement. When he

recommends removal of additional headcount expense *and* gas maintenance expense, to the extent gas maintenance expense includes additional headcount, Mr. Radigan has removed the same dollars twice. As explained above, LG&E explained in discovery that the projected expense for several of the accounts in question included additional headcount expense. For these accounts, Mr. Radigan's proposed reductions for headcount and gas maintenance overlap and would result in reducing the same expense twice.

7

Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

8 A. Yes, it does.

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY)) SS: COUNTY OF JEFFERSON)

The undersigned, **Paul W. Thompson**, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Chief Operating Officer for Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and that the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this <u>////</u> day of _____ Kan ____ 2015.

Ude Schooli (SEAL)

My Commission Expires:

JUDY SCHOOLER Notary Public, State at Large, KY My commission expires July 11, 2018 Notary ID # 512743

		# of			Contractor
Dept	Title	positions	Is Business Need Further Details Explaining Business Need		Offset
Generation	Chemical Engineer	3	Capital Projects		0
Generation	Civil Engineer	1	Capital Projects		0
Generation	Electrical Engineer	3	Capital Projects		0
Generation	Mechanical Engineer	1	Capital Projects		0
Generation	Mgr Major Capital Projects	1	Capital Projects		0
Generation	Project Coordinator	9	Capital Projects		0
Generation	Boiler Welding QA/QC Specialist	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Strengthen the Boiler and Reliability Programs improvement initiatives.	0
Generation	Buyer	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement (1) and Delayed Sourcing Asst to future year, utilized vacancy to hire Buyer for CR7 Support (1)	0
Generation	CCS Administrative Coordinator	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Administrative Support for the TG department.	0
Generation	Civil Engineer	4	4 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 4 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Term Management of Landfill (1)		0
Generation	Commercial Ops Analyst	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contract Administrator position was advanced, this was utilized to create a Manager position.	0
Generation	Compliance Engineer	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill	0
Generation	Consumer Behavioral Analyst	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Rapidly and significantly advance our forecasting analysis capabilities.	0
Generation	Contract Administrator	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Increase in the demand for project/outage specific bidding and contracting services has increased across the fleet (3)	
Generation	Dept/Div Secretary	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Cyber security records support and other records support.	0
Generation	Dir. Fleet Maint Perfm & Reliab	1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Responsible for analysis, strategic of standardization of work management 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer initiatives across the generating fle		Responsible for analysis, strategic direction, and standardization of work management processes and initiatives across the generating fleet and direct the efforts of the Turbine Maintenance and Central Service Shop teams.	0
Generation	Drafter	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill	0
Generation	E&I Technician	5	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill (3) and Controls and Maintenance related to addition of new tech and equipment (2)	0
Generation	Electrical Engineer	3	Backfill (1), Major Capital Projects (1) and S Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer sharing of fleet electrical systems and in he expertise for NERC Reliability compliance of		0
Generation	Engineer	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Major Capital Projects (2)	0
Generation	Group Leader - Engineering	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Generation	I&E Maintenance Planner	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for retirement	0
Generation	I&E Technician (SAM)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Controls and maintenance related to increased air quality monitoring regulations SAM/CAM.	0
Generation	Lab Assistant	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Additional workload due to monitoring, new equipment and landfill operations requirements.	0
Generation	Lab Tech	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Requirements and to support FGD/pulverizer ope		0

Dept	Title	# of positions	# of sitions Business Need Further Details Explaining Business N		Contractor Offset
Generation	Maintenance Tech	10	O Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 Core Skill Building/Knowledg		0
Generation	Material Handling Leader	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Provide for the direct LG&E leadership monitoring, directing, coordinating activity within the Material Handling areas with increased use of variable work force.	0
Generation	Mechanic	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Needed to maintain new equipment related to PJFF, CCR, and sorbent injection systems	0
Generation	Mechanical Engineer	10	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Project management and engineering technical support related to new plant build and new technologies (3), Strengthen the Boiler and Reliability Programs improvement initiatives (1), Support the expanding preventive maintenance program (3), Expanding performance monitoring Program and VISTA management (1) and Support plant performance engineering processes (2)	
Generation	OF Turbine Mechanic		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirements	0
Generation	Operator/Production Leader	9	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Currently each watch (4 total) has 10 operators. The primary responsibilities of the additional one operator per watch would be used to split the AQCS equipment from the exit of the SCR to the stack between TC1 and TC2 as well as help provide relief for longer term items (8) and position converted to training coordinator - Implementation of "power generation training plan", including compliance, technical, leadership, and safety training initiatives.	0
Generation	Production Leader	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Position converted to Trainer. Develop, track, and deliver plant operations and maintenance training initiatives related to technical, leadership, and safety.	0
Generation	R&D/Scientist	5 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer technologies to opti for the lab (1) and F		Backfill (1), Evaluate, follow and track emerging technologies to optimize our R&D portfolio (2), Hg focus for the lab (1) and Focus on Environmental compliance	0
Generation	Service Shop Coordinator	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Generation	Sourcing Assistant	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Major Capital Projects	0
Generation	Sr. Labor Distribution Clerk/Timekeeper	2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement		Prefill for Retirement	0
Generation	Supervisor - Maintenance	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Supervise, plan, monitor clerical functions and personnel associated with both short and long-term mechanical maintenance.	0
Generation maintenance. Supply Mkt and Inv Analyst 1 Generation Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Generation analytics expertise to this position and transfer		Consolidating the LKE fleet-wide data gathering and analytics expertise to this position allows the supply base focused staff to concentrate on executing the strategies and tactics that delivers the value rather than data mining and consolidation.	0		

Dept	Title	# of positions	ns Business Need Further Details Explaining Business Need		Contractor Offset
Generation	Technician/Mntc Leader	4	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill (1), Continuing adequate support to the TC maintenance department (1) and Prefill for Retirement (2)	0
Generation	Trainer	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	New position to develop, track, and deliver plant operations and maintenance training initiatives related to technical, leadership, and safety.	0
Generation	Turbine Specialist	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill (2)	0
Generation	Warehouse Supervisor	1	1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Generation	Dir ES Business Information	-1	Corporate Reorganization		0
Generation	ES SR. Business Info Analyst	-1	Corporate Reorganization		0
Generation	Mgr Eng Serv Business Info	-1	Corporate Reorganization		0
Generation	Mgr. Ops Analysis	-1	Corporate Reorganization		0
Generation	Chief Operating Officer	-2	Corporate Reorganization		0
Generation	Green River transfer to metering	-11	Plant retirement		0
Generation	Manager- Tyrone	-1	Plant retirement		0
Generation	Green River retirement	-15	Plant retirement		0
Generation	Cane Run Retirement	-25	Plant retirement		0
Generation	CCR Supervisor	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Generation	CIP Clerk	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Generation	CIP Control Specialist	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Generation	Control Specialist	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Transmission	Cascade Analyst	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Cascade was purchased and installed to provide a tool to track maintenance activity associated with both good utility practice and ensure compliance with NERC reliability standards including documentation of compliance evidence(primarily PRC-005). Analyst support is needed for daily support of the program, coordination of activities and record security and accuracy.	0
Transmission	Drafting Technician	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Provide electronic and manual prints drafting and design support and updates to assist engineering staff and ensure system prints and equipment specifications are accurately documented.	3
Transmission	Electrical Engineer	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Planning Engineer needed to support TPL transmission system planning standards (TOP-002, TPL-001, CIP-014, PRC-006, TPL-007, and to complete routine planning studies needed for reliable real time operations and to develop the annual Transmission Expansion Plan that is used to determine long term projects that are required to be constructed to prevent violations of reliability criteria.	0
Transmission	Group Leader Substation Asset Mgmt	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Needed to provide dedicated leadership of asset management, maintenance program oversight and daily administration of CASCADE and maintenance of critical asset technical data and testing records.	0

Dept	Title	# of positions	Business Need	Further Details Explaining Business Need	Contractor Offset
Transmission	Lines Inspector	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	The increase in the number of transmission projects and associated transmission line construction contractors required to meet compliance with Transmission Planning standards (TPL) and Transmission planning guidelines made it necessary to add transmission line inspectors for contractor safety, coordination, and oversight of quality and performance.	1
Transmission	Mgr Transmission Substation, Eng., Constr., Maint	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Provide leadership due to department restructuring driven by increased work due to NERC reliability standards, subsequent CIP standards (including PRC-004, PRC-005, PRC-023, CIP-002 thru CIP-009, CIP-014), and increase in capital investment projects. The increase no longer permitted a single manager the ability to effectively manage both substation as well as protection and control for all transmission assets.	0
Transmission	Planning Engineer	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill (1) and addition needed to support TPL transmission system planning standards (TOP-002, TPL- 001, CIP-014, PRC-006, TPL-007, and to complete routine planning studies needed for reliable real time operations and to develop the annual Transmission Expansion Plan that is used to determine long term projects that are required to be constructed to prevent violations of reliability criteria.	0
Transmission	Planning Engineer	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Transmission	Project Coordinator	1	Capital Projects		0
Transmission	Protection/Relay Technician	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Provide technical support, testing and maintenance related to reliability compliance standards (PRC-005) and for commissioning of new capital work.	2
Transmission	Protection/Relay Technician	1	Capital Projects		0
Transmission	Protection Engineer	2	Regulatory Compliance		0
Transmission	Substation Inspector	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	The increase in the number of transmission projects and associated transmission substation construction contractors required to meet compliance with Transmission Planning standards (TPL) and Transmission planning guidelines made it necessary to add transmission substation inspectors for contractor safety, coordination, and oversight of quality and performance.	1
I ransmission	System Control Engineer	1	Regulatory Compliance		0

Dept Tuis position Business Need Further Details Equicing Business Need Control system Control Ingineer System Control Ing			# of			Contractor
Open Description Description System Control Engineer 1 Core Skill Building/toxiedge Retention and Transfer Reliability Standards. Including Transmission System control Core Skill Building/toxiedge Retention and Transfer Nondext Core Skill Building/toxiedge Retention and Transfer Reliability Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission and Transfer Optimission (StD). Resource Preparation (StD). Resource and Demand Balancing (BL), InterCoreage Standards. Including Transmission and Transfer Optimission (StD). Resource Preparation Assistem (StD). Demander Preparation. Optimission (StD). Resource Preparation. Optimission (StD). Resource Preparation. Optimission (StD). Resource Preparation. Demander Transfer Proide administratine and Assisted auppret of ministration and Transfer <th>Dept</th> <th>Title</th> <th>positions</th> <th>Business Need</th> <th>Further Details Explaining Business Need</th> <th>Offset</th>	Dept	Title	positions	Business Need	Further Details Explaining Business Need	Offset
system Control Engineer 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Fieldballty Standards including Transmission Operations (DCP), Fieldballty Standards including Transmission Operations (DCP), Financialization Transmission System Control Engineer - Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Fieldballty Standards including Transmission Operations (DCP), Financialization - Transmission System Control Engineer - <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>0.000</td></td<>						0.000
system Control Engineer 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Retro Barby Standards in subgart of the Standard					Daily technical support for the transmission system control	
System Control Engineer is Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer In thinking, Hitterbook and Scientific Matters 0 Transinistion System Control Engineer is Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer India Demand Building BAL Interchange 0 Transinistion System Administrator is Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Provide administrative and analytical support to encore the system and					center including support for the operations simulator used	
System Control Engineer 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Relative System Control Engineer 0 Transmission System Control Engineer 4 Corporate Recorputations 0 Transmission System Control Engineer 4 Corporate Recorputations 1 0 Transmission Sostem Control Engineer 4 Corporate Recorputation 0 0 Transmission Softem Administrator - Corporate Recorputation 0 0 0 Transmission Corporate Recorputation - Corporate Recorputation 1 0 0 Transmission Cortex Confinator - Corporate Recorputation and Transfer reflective patientistication 0 Transmission Corporate Recorputation and Transfer Reflective patientistication 0 0 Distribution Corporate Recorputation and Transfer Reflective patientistication 0 0 Distribution Corporate Recorputation and Transfer Corporate Recorputation and Transfer Corporate Recorputation and Transfer Corporate Recorputation and Transfer Refle					for training, effective use of EIVIS tools in support of	
System Lonitol ingineer 1 C/e sull auring/Knowledge Retention and Lransfer Introducing (Instances on Uperations) (TO) Lenergy responses on the provide administrator 0 Transmission System Administrator					reliable operations and compliance assistance for NERC	
In Conf. Integency Prophability State Integency Prophability State Integency Prophability State Transmission System Administrator		System Control Engineer	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Reliability Standards including Transmission Operations	0
Perconnect and preconnect an					(TOP), Emergency Preparedness and Operations (EOP),	
Transmission System Administrator 4 Corporate Reorganization Performance, Training, and Qualifications (Pi4-005). Performance, Training, and Qualifications (Pi4-005). 000 Performance, Training, and Qualifications (Pi4-005)					Resource and Demand Balancing (BAL), Interchange	
Transmission					Scheduling and Coordination (INT), and Personnel	
Transmission System Administrator -4 Corporate Reorganization Inclusion	Transmission				Performance, Training, and Qualifications (PER-005).	
Transmission Safety Coordinator -1 Corporate Reorganization 0 Transmission Contract Coordinator -1 Position not backfilled Provide administrative and analytical support to ensure Cascade Administrator 1 Correstallight (nowledge Retention and Transfer Provide administrative and analytical support to ensure Distribution Computer Graphics Technician 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill (1) and Provide administrative and analytical support to ensure Distribution Electrical Engineer 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Marxville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prellif Or Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Marxville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prellif Or Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (KacAM) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Allow for knowledge transfer from only engineer who does 0 Distribution Engineer (Keitability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Transmission	System Administrator	-4	Corporate Reorganization		0
Transmission Contract Coordinator -1 Position not backfilled Provide administrative and analytical support to ensure effective planning and tracking of maintenance activities and accurate documentation. O Transmission Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Distribution Provide administrative and analytical support to ensure effective planning and tracking of maintenance activities and accurate documentation. 1 Distribution Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Distribution Backfill (1) and Prefill for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Savalle) 1 Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Distribution Contractor offset (5) and Prefil for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Marville) 1 Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Marville) 1 Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Marville) 1 Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Relability) 1 Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution	Transmission	Safety Coordinator	-1	Corporate Reorganization		0
Cascade Administrator 1 Core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Provide administrator and analytical support to ensure effective phaning and tracking of maintenance activities and accurate documentation. Distribution Computer Graphics Technician 2 Core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer effective phaning and tracking of maintenance activities and accurate documentation. 0 Distribution Distribution operations Assistant 1 Core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor Offset (5) and Prefil for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Lownile) 1 Core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor Offset (5) and Prefil for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Maysulle) 1 Core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Sustem Planning) 1 core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Dawvile) 1 core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) 0 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Dawvile) 1 core Sull Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) 0	Transmission	Contract Coordinator	-1	Position not backfilled		0
Cascade Administrator 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer effective planning and tracking of maintenance activities and accurate documentation. 1 Distribution Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Backfill (1) and Preliff or Retirement (1) 00 Distribution Distribution operations Assistant 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Destribution 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer 0 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Darwille) 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Navelle) 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (System Planning) 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 1 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (System Planning) 1 Core Sull Building/Nonwledge Retention and					Provide administrative and analytical support to ensure	
Transmission and accurate documentation. and accurate documentation. Distribution Computer Graphics Technician 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Beckfill (1) and Prefill for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Distribution Distribution Contractor offset (3) and Prefill for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Daville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) and Prefill for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Daville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (S&AM) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (S&AM) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Relability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Relability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Engineer Relability 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution		Cascade Administrator	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	effective planning and tracking of maintenance activities	1
Distribution Corre Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill (1) and Prefill for Retirement (1) 0 Distribution Distribution operations Assistant 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Corractor offset (5) and Prefil for Retirement (1) 5 Distribution Electrical Engineer 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Maysulle) 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Seytem Planning) 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Engineer Celegin Tech 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Celegin Tech Darwile) 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Celegin Tech Darwile) 1 Core Still Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribu	Transmission				and accurate documentation.	
Distribution Distribution services Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Apprentice 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Darwile) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (SE&M) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Relability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 3 Distribution Feld Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor off	Distribution	Computer Graphics Technician	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill (1) and Prefill for Retirement (1)	0
Distribution Electrical Apprentice 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (5) and Prefil for Retirement (1) 55 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Darwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 00 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Maywille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 01 Distribution Electrical Engineer (SeSM) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Sestem Planning) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Darwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Darwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Lore Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer<	Distribution	Distribution operations Assistant	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Distribution Electrical Engineer 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Darwile) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement. 00 Distribution Electrical Engineer (S2&M) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer (S2&M) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Reliability 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Danwile) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Facility Records Technician 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technic	Distribution	Electrical Apprentice	6	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset (5) and Prefill for Retirement (1)	5
Distribution Electrical Engineer (Darwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Se&M) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer (System Planning) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Allow for knowledge transfer from only engineer who des work on standards in advance of retirement. 0 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Fagineer Design Tech 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Increment 0 Corre Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Iowaville) 1 <td< td=""><td>Distribution</td><td>Electrical Engineer</td><td>1</td><td>Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer</td><td>Contractor offset</td><td>1</td></td<>	Distribution	Electrical Engineer	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Electrical Engineer (Maysville) 1 Core skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Electrical Engineer (Sc&M) 1 Core skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Allow for knowledge transfer from only engineer who dees work on standards in advance of retirement. 1 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Feild Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Incival) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Incival) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and	Distribution	Electrical Engineer (Danville)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Distribution Electrical Engineer (Sc&M) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Electrical Engineer (System Planning) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Allow for knowledge transfer from only engineer who does work on standards in advance of retirement. 0 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 0 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Darwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 3 Distribution Field Condinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 3 Distribution Une Technician (Couswille) 10 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 3 Distribution Une Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 3 Distribution Une Technician (R	Distribution	Electrical Engineer (Maysville)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Bitribution I Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Allow for knowledge transfer from only engineer who does work on standards in advance of retirement. 0 Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 11 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 11 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 33 Distribution Facility Records Technician 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 33 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 33 Distribution Line Technician (Niewille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 30 Distribution Line Technician (Niewond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond)	Distribution	Electrical Engineer (SC&M)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Engineer (Reliability) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Danville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Field Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Incisentie) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Mereanci (Richmond) <	Distribution	Electrical Engineer (System Planning)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Allow for knowledge transfer from only engineer who does work on standards in advance of retirement.	0
Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Engineer Design Tech 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Facility Records Technician 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Field Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Nichmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowl	Distribution	Engineer (Reliability)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Engineer Design Tech (Danville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Facility Records Technician 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Field Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Nichmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Nichmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Nichmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Methonic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 0 Distribution	Distribution	Engineer Design Tech	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Facility Records Technician 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Field Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Line Technician (Louisville) 19 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefil for Retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator	Distribution	Engineer Design Tech (Danville)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Distribution Field Coordinator 3 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (3) 3 Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Line Technician (Disvibile) 19 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Rienwille) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 0 Distribution Line Technician (Rienwolle) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Project Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume Distribution Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill B	Distribution	Facility Records Technician	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset (3)	3
Distribution Line Technician (Greenville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Line Technician (Diusville) 19 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Pineville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Ontractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Network Technician 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Rete	Distribution	Field Coordinator	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset (3)	3
Distribution Line Technician (Louisville) 19 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3) 16 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Project Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Sc&M Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contrac	Distribution	Line Technician (Greenville)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill	0
Distribution Line Technician (Pineville) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Project Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Sc&M Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) 1 Dist	Distribution	Line Technician (Louisville)	19	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset (16) and Backfill (3)	16
Distribution Line Technician (Richmond) 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 00 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Project Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Sc&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) planning (1) Distribution Sc&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant <td>Distribution</td> <td>Line Technician (Pineville)</td> <td>1</td> <td>Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer</td> <td>Prefill for Retirement</td> <td>0</td>	Distribution	Line Technician (Pineville)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Distribution Mechanic Helper 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Prefill for Retirement 0 Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Project Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution SC&M Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) 1 Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Substation Tech 1 Co	Distribution	Line Technician (Richmond)	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Network Technician 6 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (6) 6 Distribution Project Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Sc&M Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) 1 Distribution Sc&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1	Distribution	Mechanic Helper	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Distribution Project Coordinator 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement 0 Distribution Records Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Backfill 0 Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building	Distribution	Network Technician	6	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset (6)	6
Distribution Records Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) 1 Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 1 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Distribution	Project Coordinator	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Manage and improve 3rd party pole attachment process and allow for knowledge transfer in advance of retirement	0
Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession 1 Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession 1 Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume events and allow for more training and succession 1 Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0	Distribution	Becords Coordinator	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Backfill	0
Restoration Coordinator 2 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer events and allow for more training and succession planning (1) 1 Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0	Distribution		2	core skill building, knowledge Recention and Transier	Contractor offset (1) and Support during high volume	0
Distribution SC&M Coordinator Analyst 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0	Distribution	Restoration Coordinator	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	events and allow for more training and succession planning (1)	1
Distribution Utility Arborist 1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Contractor offset 1 Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 00 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 00 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 00	Distribution	SC&M Coordinator Analyst	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Sr. Distribution operations assistant -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0 Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0	Distribution	Utility Arborist	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset	1
Distribution Substation Tech -1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer 0	Distribution	Sr. Distribution operations assistant	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Distribution Dis Admin Discontinue Discontinue and Transfer O	Distribution	Substation Tech	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Distribution	Distribution	Sys Admin	-3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0

		# of			Contractor
Dept	Title	positions	Business Need	Further Details Explaining Business Need	Offset
Distribution	Team Leader (SC&M)	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Customer Services	AMR Tech	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Customer Services	Area Retail Operations Manager	1	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Billing Analysis Associate	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	It takes 12-18 months of on the job training to become proficient in billing; Over the last three years billing integrity has seen the average tenure of its team diminish from an average of 25 years of billing experience to its current level of less than ten years of billing experience.	0
Customer Services	Billing Analysis Associate	3	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Call Center Business Analyst	2	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Call Center Performance Operations rep	1	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Call Center OA Rep	1	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Call Center Representative (Morganfield)	10	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	CIP Associate	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Customer Services	CIP Coordinator	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Customer Services	Corp Security Secretary	1	Assist the Corporate Security/Business Continuity administrative activities including NERC/CIP comp work processes and responsibilities		0
Customer Services	Customer Care Coach	2	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Customer Relations Associate	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor offset due to high temporary contractor turnover	1
Customer Services	Customer Representative - Business Office	15	Customer Service		15
Customer Services	Customer Representatives - Residential Call Center	16	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Dept/Div Secretary	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Contractor conversion (2)	2
Customer Services	Electric Meter Tech	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Customer Services	Electrical Engineer	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Needed skill sets to handle the ever increasing complexity in software and hardware related to the meters.	0
Customer Services	Energy Efficiency	4	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	Gas Meter Mechanic Helper	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Retirement offset of a contractor.	1
Customer Services	Gas Meter Shop Supervisor	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Retirement offset of a contractor.	1
Customer Services	Manager Facilities Construction and Space Utilization	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Ensure cross training and	0
Customer Services	Manager ROW	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Ensure cross training of current employees in legal requirements of each role, documentation and harmonization of all processes and procedures r.	0
Customer Services	Manager, Facility Services	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Customer Services	Meter Reader	11	Regulatory Compliance		0
Customer Services	Meter Reading Process Analyst	1	1 Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer Provide and analyze meter reading processes to make recommendations on business strate operational efficiencies		11
Customer Services	Program Manager	1	Customer Service		0
Customer Services	ROW Agent	7	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Centralize RoW function through dedicated agents throughout our KU territory (7)	1
Customer Services	Security Technical Assistant	1	Regulatory Compliance		1
Customer Services	Supervisor Corp Facility Services	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Oversee the Company's lease agreement with building owner to ensure all lease provisions are properly executed and terms and conditions of the lease are fulfilled at the corporate facility. (1)	0
h					

		# of			Contractor
Dept	Title	positions	Business Need	Further Details Explaining Business Need	Offset
•				Positions needed to address the volume of customer	
	Supervisor Facility Operations	2	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	requests for facility maintenance across KU's Central and	0
Customer Services				North East service territories	
Customer Services	Meter Tech	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
				Positions responsible for developing and delivering	
				technical compliance and safety training of the	
				distribution and transmission operations organizations	
		3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Positions serve as technical consultant supplying expertise	0
		-		on technical procedures, compliance and safety practices	-
				to all levels of management, field employs and company	
				contractors.	
Safety & Technical training	Safety Specialist	-			
Safety & Technical training	Fire and Security Investigator	1			0
Salety & rechnical training	IVIAIIABEL, ED ALLA LITALISTILISSION SALELY	1		Leads all Gas Distributions Operations safety Posponsible	0
				for planning directing and coordination of safety	
		1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	programs, policies and procedures that support strategic	0
Safety & Technical training	Manager, Gas Distribution Safety			initiatives of the husiness	
Safety & Technical training	Safety Coordinator	1	Corporate Reorganization		0
		-		Provide technical training and development essential to	-
Safety & Technical training	Training Consultant	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Gas Distribution Operations.	0
,				Position responsible for researching, analyzing, data for	
		1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	internal and external reporting of the company's safety	0
Safety & Technical training	Safety Metrics Analyst			performance.	
Safety & Technical training	Health and Safety Coordinator	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Gas	Administrative Assistant Gas Construction	1	Capital Projects		1
		1		The addition of equipment; particularly off-site, has placed	
Gas	Auxiliary Operator	-	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	a need for an additional employee.	0
Gas	Corrosion Analyst	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Corrosion Tech	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	CRM Compliance Training Specialist	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Damage Investigator	1	Regulatory Compliance	The state of the s	1
		.		from field employees, plan short diverties links (as a line line)	
Cas	Data Dianning Analyst	1	Core Skill Building /Knowledge Detention and Transfer	inclusion neilla employees, plan short duration jobs (service line	
Gas	Director Gas Operations Construction Engineering	1			0
Gas	Distribution Mechanic		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirements	0
Gas	Engineer	3	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Engineer/Scientist	4	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	FTD Distribution Mechanic	1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
Gas	Gas Analyst	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Gas Construction Manager/Group Leader	4	Regulatory Compliance		0
		· · · ·			
				Prefill for Retirement; Gas Controller requires at least	
		2		twelve months of training for a new hire to backfill this Gas	
				Controller position to the minimum proficiency and no	
Gas	Gas Controller		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	current feeder group exists for this position.	0
Gas	Gas Dispatcher	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Gas Engineer	2	Capital Projects		0

		# of			Contractor
Dept	Title	positions	Business Need	Further Details Explaining Business Need	Offset
				Support the existing programs along with providing an	
		2		engineer resource for projects and work execution	
Gas	Gas Engineer		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	functions	0
Gas	Gas Regulatory Associate	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
				Contractor conversions; turnover is common amongst the	
		5		work group as a result of the positions not being LG&E	
Gas	Gas Regulatory Associate		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	employees.	5
				Developing an understanding of the more complex gas	
		1		supply issues generally takes 3 to 5 years. There are no	
				existing resources at the Gas Supply Specialist level which	
				can be developed to address gas supply planning, contract	
Gas	Gas Supply Specialist		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	negotiation, and regulatory expertise.	C
				Support the growing work load associate with operating	
		3		and maintaining the unique measurement, pheumatic,	
				control, instrumentation, mechanical, and electrical	
Gas	IM&E Technician		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	equipment in the Magnolia Compressor Station	0
Gas	Manager, Gas Storage Operations	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Pipeline Inspector	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Project Engineer Muldraugh	1	Regulatory Compliance		0
Gas	Project Planner/Scheduler	1	Capital Projects		0
Gas	Riser Team Leader	1	Regulatory Compliance		C
Gas	SR&O Technician	3	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	Prefill for Retirement	0
				Supervisory support is needed due to department tripling	
		1		over the last 10 years due to increased contract	
Gas	Team Leader, Gas Construction		Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer	construction.	C
Gas	(-1) Storage Operator	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		C
Gas	(-1)Trouble Technician	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0
Gas	(-1)SR&O Technician	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		C
Gas	(-1)Distribution Mechanic	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		C
Gas	(-1)Distribution Mechanic	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		C
Gas	(-1)FTD Distribution Mechanic	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		C
Gas	(-1)Gas Controller	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		C
Gas	(-1)SR&O Technician	-1	Core Skill Building/Knowledge Retention and Transfer		0

	Full \	fear	
Key Metrics	2009	2014	% 2014 Change
Call Center Service Level 80% in 30 Seconds	30.9%	83.5%	170%
Combined Abandonment Rate [%]	22.5%	2.7%	-88%
Combined Email Service Level within 24 Hours [%]	23.6%	98.0%	315%
Combined Calls Routed to Overflow	608,336	1,259	-100%
Kentucky Public Service Commission Inquiries	955	363	-62%

	Period o	of Time	
Customer Satisfaction Surveys	2010 Partial Year	2014	% 2014 Change
Residential Service Center – Agent Answer Calls [10 point scale] (a)	8.46	9.29	10%
Business Service Center – Agent Answered Calls [10 point scale] (b)	8.83	9.28	5%
Residential Answered Emails [10 point scale] (c)	7.07	8.75	24%

(a) Began tracking in July 2010

(b) Began tracking in June 2010

(c) Began tracking in August 2010

Note: Email survey for residential contacts only.

Department	Position	No. of positions	Payroll expense \$	Base year	Test year	Status of 3/31/15	Mechanism Related	Justification of positions not yet filled
Administrative	Environmental Scientist	1	213,658	х		Filled		N/A
Administrative	Rates Analyst	1	93,391	х		Filled		N/A
Administrative	Manager, Corporate Responsibility	1	131,100	х		Filled		N/A
Customer Service	Customer Representatives - Residential Call Center	6	170,286	x		Filled		N/A
Customer Service	Call Center QA Rep	1	42,524	х		Filled		N/A
Customer Service	Energy Efficiency	2	160,188	x		Filled	X -DSM	N/A
Customer Service	Customer Relations Associate	1	35,277	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Facility Records Technician	1	42,082	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Line Technician (Louisville)	10	625,400	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Electrical Apprentice	3	159,000	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Facility Records Technician	1	41,340	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Electrical Engineer (SC&M)	1	81,096	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	SC&M Coordinator Analyst	1	95,920	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Electrical Engineer (System Planning)	1	81,096	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Engineer (Reliability)	1	70,741	х		Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Electrical Apprentice	2	106,000		х	Filled		N/A
Electric Distribution	Electrical Engineer (Maysville)	1	81,096		х	Filled		N/A
Gas Distribution	Gas Supply Specialist	1	73,030	x		Filled		N/A
Generation	Electrical Engineer	1	193,364	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Mechanical Engineer	1	82,287	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Project Coordinator	1	76,801	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Commercial Ops Analyst	1	77,935	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Compliance Engineer	1	89,816	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Drafter	1	79,747	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	E&I Technician	2	238,407	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Maintenance Tech	4	306,036	x		Filled		N/A
Generation	Mechanic	1	154,062	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Trainer	1	94,346	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Turbine Specialist	1	114,445	х		Filled		N/A
Generation	Chemical Engineer	1	90,901		х	Filled	~	N/A
Generation	Civil Engineer	1	86,611		х	Filled	х	N/A
Generation	Mechanical Engineer	1	329,148		х	Filled		N/A
Generation	Operator	1	81,941		x	Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Computer Operator Associate	1	48,066	x		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Tech Support Analyst	2	106,542	х		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Telecom Engineer	2	204,234	X		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Network Systems Engineer	2	176,742	х		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Telecom Technician	1	132,218	х		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Database Administrator	1	120,750	х		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Programmer Analyst	1	415,535	х		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Workstation System Support	1	70,702	х		Filled		N/A
Information Technology	Service Desk Analyst	1	53,271	х		Filled		N/A
Transmission	Civil Engineer	1	67,580	х		Filled		N/A
Transmission	Cascade Administrator	1	101,152		х	Filled		N/A
Transmission	Drafting Technician	2	130,768		х	Filled		N/A
Transmission	Substation Inspector	1	112,150		х	Filled		N/A
Customer Service	Billing Analysis Associate	1	38,018	x		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Electric Distribution	Computer Graphics Technician	1	47,700	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Electric Distribution	Line Technician (Pineville)	1	76,320	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Electric Distribution	Electrical Engineer (Danville)	1	81,096		х	Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Gas Distribution	Gas Engineer	1	68,286	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Gas Distribution	Team Leader, Gas Construction	1	92,650	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Gas Distribution	Administrative Assistant Gas Construction	1	38,150	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Gas Distribution	IM&E Technician	2	99,524		х	Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Generation	E&I Technician	1	238,407	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Information Technology	Programmer Analyst	1	415,535	х		Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Transmission	Lines Inspector	1	94,623		х	Pending start date - Offer Accepted/Offer Given		N/A
Administrative	Environmental Scientist	1	213,658	x		Active Posting		N/A
Customer Service	Supervisor Facility Operations	1	183,670		x	Active Posting		N/A
Electric Distribution	Field Coordinator	3	236,274		x	Active Posting		N/A
Gas Distribution	Project Planner/Scheduler	1	92,650	х		Active Posting		N/A
Gas Distribution	CRM Compliance Training Specialist	1	90,252		х	Active Posting		N/A
Gas Distribution	Engineer/Scientist	1	69,760		x	Active Posting		N/A
Gas Distribution	Data Planning Analyst	1	54,500		x	Active Posting		N/A
Gas Distribution	Gas Regulatory Associate	5	185,500		x	Active Posting		N/A
Gas Distribution	Damage Investigator	1	53,000		x	Active Posting		N/A
Generation	Civil Engineer	1	86,611	х		Active Posting	Х	N/A

Department	Position	No. of positions	Payroll expense \$	Base year	Test year	Status of 3/31/15	Mechanism Related	Justification of positions not yet filled
Generation	Mechanical Engineer	1	82,287	x		Active Posting	х	N/A
Generation	Mechanical Engineer	3	329,148		х	Active Posting	х	N/A
Generation	Engineer	1	80,946	х		Active Posting	х	N/A
Information Technology	Telecom Technician	1	132.218	х		Active Posting		N/A
Information Technology	IT Systems Engineer	1	88.371	х		Active Posting		N/A
Information Technology	Programmer Analyst	2	415 535	x		Active Posting		N/A
Safety and Technical Training	Training Consultant	2	188 694	~	×	Active Posting	1	N/A
Transmission	Protection/Relay Technician	1	76.846	×	~	Active Posting		N/A
		1	70,040	^		Active rosting		New or enhanced regulations and the associated
								regulatory scrutiny continue to escalate at both the state
Administrative	Pates Analyst	1	02 201		×	Not yet filled		and federal level
Administrative	Nates Analyst	1	55,551		^	Not yet med		Ensure compliance with KPSC Management Audit
Customer Convice	Cell Center Dusiness Analyst	1	70.850			Not yet filled		Posommondation Recommondation 2
customer service		1	/0,850	X		Not yet mied		As sustamore desire more information about their utility
								As customers desire more mornation about their utility
								service (i.e., billing questions, rate increases, smart grid
								technologies, net metering, electric venicles and energy
								efficiency programs) Customer Representatives must be
								prepared to handle more complex issues that require
								additional training and longer handle times for customer
Customer Service	Customer Representatives	4	119,992	х		Not yet filled		transactions.
								As customers desire more information about their utility
								service (i.e., billing questions, rate increases, smart grid
								technologies, net metering, electric vehicles and energy
								efficiency programs) Customer Representatives must be
								prepared to handle more complex issues that require
								additional training and longer handle times for customer
Customer Service	Customer Representative - Business Office	2	59,360	x		Not yet filled		transactions.
								Program Development and Administration due to growth
								of the program — adding staff to perform market
								segmentation, procurement and contract administration.
Customer Service	Energy Efficiency	2	160 188	×		Not vet filled	X - DSM	and evaluation measurement and verification
customer service	Energy Enercies	2	100,100	^		not yet med	X Bolti	and cranadion medsarement and remeation
								Brogram Development and Administration due to growth
								of the program adding staff to perform market
								comportation procurement and contract administration
Customer Convice	Dramon Managan	1	104.040			Networkfilled	V DCM	segmentation, procurement and contract administration,
customer service	Program Manager	1	104,940	X		Not yet mied	X - DSIVI	and evaluation measurement and verification.
						Not set filled		Centralize Row function through dedicated agents
Customer Service	ROW Agent	4	326,996		x	Not yet filled		throughout our KU territory.
								This position will oversee the Company's lease agreement
								with building owner to ensure all lease provisions are
								properly executed and terms and conditions of the lease
Customer Service	Supervisor Facility Operations	1	183,670		х	Not yet filled		are fulfilled at the corporate facility.
								As a result of the Green River plant closure slated for 2015,
								Customer Services has agreed to absorb up to 13 positions
								within meter reading. These positions would offset current
								meter reading contractors located in Western Kentucky.
								Agreement called "The Letter of Understanding" that was a
								part of the 2014 contract with the United Steelworkers. At
								the time of the agreement, there were 11 contractors
Customer Service	Meter Reader (transfer from Green River plant)	11	712 426		×	Not vet filled		nerforming this function
			, 12, 120		~	not fee med		Position is budgeted for hire in August 2014 to allow 12
								months overlap for new employee and anticipated retiree:
								As a result of the Control Boom Management regulations
								most companies have added incremental Gas Controller
								most companies have added incremental das controller
			05.047					positions to avoid single person operation of the Gas
Gas Distribution	Gas Controller	1	85,947	х		Not yet filled		Control Center.
1								
							1	Position is needed to reduce the risk of not being able to
							1	provide treated natural gas to the distribution system that
Gas Distribution	Auxiliary Operator	1	56,465	х		Not yet filled		meets or exceeds regulatory requirements.
								GDO does not currently have analyst positions within the
1								operating groups. This position would have the primary
1								responsibilities for metrics, benchmarking efforts and
Gas Distribution	Gas Analyst	1	69,760		x	Not yet filled		communications.

							Mechanism	
Department	Position	No. of positions	Payroll expense \$	Base year	Test year	Status of 3/31/15	Related	Justification of positions not yet filled
								Budgeted for hire in January 2016; Over the next 5 years
								there are 15 employees that will be retirement eligible
								representing over 300 years of gas knowledge and
								experience. There is significant concern over the loss of
Gas Distribution	Distribution Mechanic	1	55,862		x	Not yet filled		this experience from the field.
								Position isn't budgeted for hire until May 2016 to allow 12
								months overlap for new employee and anticipated retiree;
								As a result of the Control Room Management regulations,
								nost companies have added incremental Gas controller
Gas Distribution	Gas Controller	1	92.650		~	Not yet filled		Control Center
	Gas controller		52,050		^	Not yet med		control center.
								Position is budgeted for hire in April 2015 to allow 6
Gas Distribution	SR&O Technician	1	47.359		×	Not vet filled		months overlap for new employee and anticipated retiree:
			,					······································
								Instrumentation & controls maintenance related to
Generation	E&I Technician	1	79,469	x		Not yet filled	х	addition of new technologies and equipment. CCP, FGD.
Generation	Electrical Engineer	1	193,364	x		Not yet filled	Х	Post Jet Fabric Filter (Bag House) Projects
Generation	Fuels Analyst	1	112,172	х		Not yet filled		Prefill for retirement
								Provide in-house leadership, oversight, and LOTO activities
Generation	Material Handling Leader	1	100,487	х		Not yet filled		for increasingly variable material handling workforce.
								Mechanical maintenance technical support related to
							х	addition of new technologies and equipment. PJFF, CCR,
Generation	Mechanic	1	154,062	х		Not yet filled		and sorbent injection systems.
Generation	Electrical Engineer	1	96,682		x	Not yet filled		Performance monitoring and VISTA management
								Regulatory Compliance oversight for CCR transport and all
Generation	CCR Supervisor	1	118,127		x	Not yet filled	X	associated porcesses
le fame ation Table a la su	Des energies Australiant		445 535			Not ust filled		Expanded use and enhancement of Financial Systems and
Information Technology	Programmer Analyst	1	415,535	x		Not yet mied		Quest applications.
Electric Distribution	Engineer Design Tech (Danville)	1	72 495	v		Not yet filled - on hold		postpoped
Electric Distribution			72,403	^		Not yet med - on noid		Position on hold because it is anticipated there will be
								more openings due to promotions and will fill once those
Electric Distribution	Line Technicians (Louisville)	1	62,540		×	Not vet filled - on hold		have been completed
Customer Service	Meter Tech retirement	-1	(73,199)	х		Not yet occurred		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
						· ·		
Electric Distribution	Substation Tech retirement	-1	(80.227)	v		Not yet occurred		
	Substation recirculement	-1	(80,527)	*		Not yet occurred		
Gas Distribution	SR&O Technician retirement	-2	(159,496)		x	Not yet occurred		
Gas Distribution	Distribution Mechanic retirement	-1	(81,181)		х	Not yet occurred		
Gas Distribution	Gas Controller retirement	-1	(100,972)		x	Not yet occurred		
Generation	Fuels Analyst Retirement	-1	(89,925)		х	Not yet occurred		
Generation	Cane run plant retirements	-25	(2,203,555)		х	Not yet occurred		
Generation	Green River plant retirements	-15	(1,322,063)		x	Not yet occurred		
Generation	Green River transfer to metering	-11	(712,426)		x	Not yet occurred		
Safety and Technical Training	Training Consultant retirement	-1	(94,347)	x		Not yet occurred		
Safety and Technical Training	Health and Safety Coordinator	-1	(107,627)		x	Not yet occurred		
Gas Distribution	Storage Operator retirement	-1	(81,467)	x		Retirement Occurred		
Gas Distribution	Trouble Technician retirement	-1	(79,748)	x		Retirement Occurred		
Generation	Operator - hriy -retirement	-1	(81,941)	х		Retirement Occurred		

72 Positions have been filled (3 ADMIN, 10 CS, 22 EDO, 1 GDO, 19 GEN, 12 IT, 5 TRANS)

40 Positions have an active posting or pending start date. Active Posting - 28 (1 ADMIN, 1 CS, 3 EDO, 11 GDO, 5 GEN, 4 IT, 2 SAFETY, 1 TRANS), Pending Start Date-12 (1 CS, 3 EDO, 5 GDO, 1 GEN, 1 IT, 1 TRANS)

92

43 Positions are not yet filled (1 ADMIN, 26 CS, 6 GDO, 7 GEN, 1 IT, the 2 EDO positions are on hold)

(60) Retirements/transfers have not yet occurred (-1 CS, -1 EDO, -4 GDO, -52 GEN, -2 SAFETY)

(3) Retirements Occurred (2 GDO, 1 GEN)

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re the Matter of:

In Re

)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
)	CASE NO. 2014 00272
)	CASE NO. 2014-00572
)))))

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF DANIEL K. ARBOUGH TREASURER KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY AND LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Dated: April 14, 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Companies' Defined Benefit Retirement Plans	1
Cost of Long Term Debt	8
Short Term Debt	10
Capital Structure	11

Q. Please state your name, position and business address.

A. My name is Daniel K. Arbough. I am the Treasurer for Kentucky Utilities Company
("KU") and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") (collectively, the
"Companies") and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, which provides
services to KU and LG&E. My business address is 220 West Main Street, Louisville,
Kentucky. As Treasurer for the Companies, I am responsible for the Companies'
relationships with rating agencies and banks. In addition, I have certain oversight
responsibilities in connection with the Companies' retirement plans.

9

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

A. The purpose of my testimony is to respond to certain of the arguments presented in the
testimony of Mr. Frank W. Radigan and Dr. J. Randall Woolridge on behalf of the Attorney
General ("AG"), and Mr. Lane Kollen and Mr. Richard Baudino on behalf of the Kentucky
Industrial Utility Customers, Inc. ("KIUC"). Specifically, I will address questions relating
to the Companies' defined benefit retirement plans, the cost of long and short term debt as
well as the Companies' capital structure.

16

The Companies' Defined Benefit Retirement Plans

Q. Briefly explain the AG's and KIUC's arguments with regard to the Companies' defined benefit retirement plans.

A. Mr. Radigan questions the use of the RP-2014 Mortality Table ("2014 Mortality Table")
since it has not yet been formally adopted by the IRS. He also questions certain assumptions
made by the Companies, and the Companies' methodology for amortizing actuarial gains
and losses. He claims that since the Companies' assumptions deal with issues that are not
known and measurable, forecasted data should not be used. Mr. Kollen also criticized the
size of the Companies' pension expense increase from 2014, lowering of the discount rate

2

used to compute the Companies' projected benefit obligations, as well as the period used to amortize the actuarial loss, and suggested that a 30 year amortization be used instead.

3

Q. What would be the impact of the changes they suggest?

A. Mr. Radigan would reduce the Companies' pension expenses to the "known and measureable 2014 booked" expenses, or a reduction in KU's revenue requirement of \$15,316,122, and a reduction of \$16,659,336 for LG&E. Mr. Kollen would reduce KU's pension expense by \$10,682,000 and LG&E's electric expense by \$12,627,000.

8 Q. Is it appropriate to look only at the increase in pension expense since 2014 as Mr. 9 Radigan and Mr. Kollen propose?

10 A. No. As discussed in Mr. Kent Blake's Rebuttal Testimony, the pension expense included 11 in the Companies' forward-looking test period in this proceeding should be compared to 12 the pension expense the Companies have experienced in the past, and the expense that was 13 included in the Companies' last base rate cases. Mr. Blake's testimony shows that the 14 LG&E pension expense embedded in current rates is slightly higher than the projected test 15 year costs while KU's expense is somewhat higher mostly due to a change in the 16 capitalization rate for labor and a change in the jurisdictional factor.

17 Q. Is the criticism of the Companies' use of the 2014 Morality Table valid?

A. No. As noted in response to the AG's Initial Data Request No. 15, Accounting Standards
Codification ("ASC") 715, *Compensation – Retirement Benefits*, at ASC 715-30-35-42,
states that when measuring a plan's defined benefit obligation and recording the net
periodic benefit cost, "each significant assumption used shall reflect the best estimate
solely with respect to that individual assumption." As also stated in that Data Response,
the SEC, through a Professional Accounting Fellow with the Office of Chief Accountant

1 has stated that "the [SEC] staff does not believe it would be appropriate for a registrant to 2 disregard the ... new mortality data in determining their best estimate of mortality." The Companies' auditor, Ernst & Young LLP, as well the Deloitte & Touche LLP accounting 3 4 firm, have advised plan sponsors to consider whether they should use the 2014 Mortality 5 Table. This advice is discussed in greater detail in the response to KIUC Data Request 2-6 3. Recently, Towers Watson, the Companies' actuary, provided the results of a year-end 7 2014 survey of the mortality tables used by its clients. 87% of 131 Towers' clients and 8 88% of its 34 regulated utility clients included in the study have moved to some form of 9 the 2014 Mortality Table. See Rebuttal Exhibits DKA-1. In addition, attached to this 10 testimony as Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 is the Demographic Experience Study performed by 11 Towers Watson during the fourth quarter of 2014 specifically for the Companies' plans. 12 This study confirmed that the 2014 Mortality Table matched the Companies' experience more closely than other alternative tables. However, the deviation between the projected 13 14 experience based on the 2014 Mortality Table and our actual experience caused the 15 Companies to reduce slightly the longevity suggested by 2014 Mortality Table as described 16 in the response to KIUC 2-3. The impact of this adjustment was to reduce the projected 17 benefit obligation and corresponding pension expense otherwise associated with use of the 18 2014 Mortality Table. The timing of the IRS' adoption of the 2014 Mortality Table was 19 not, and should not be, a factor in determining whether to use the updated table. The IRS 20 approved rate is used solely for determining pension funding requirements under ERISA, 21 and the IRS is only required to update it every ten years.

22 Q. Should the future projected pension obligations be disregarded as "speculative"?

1 A. Of course not. First of all, pension costs are by their nature projections. One must always 2 make assumptions such as what percentage of employees will stay long enough to qualify for a pension, at what age will those employees retire, and how long will they live after 3 4 retirement. Furthermore, the Companies did, in fact, use the adjusted 2014 Mortality Table 5 to determine the year-end 2014 projected benefit obligation and are using the result to 6 calculate actual 2015 pension expense. Mr. Radigan's claim that these costs are not 7 "known and measurable" ignores the fact that Case Nos. 2014-00371 and 2014-00372 are based on a Forecasted Test Period, and not on a Historical Period. In 1992, the General 8 9 Assembly adopted KRS 278.192, which specifically allows utilities to use a forward 10 looking test period in rate cases. Since that time, the Commission has adjudicated many 11 cases involving forecasted test periods..

Q. Have the Companies altered the discount rate used to determine the projected benefit obligation in order to manipulate their pension expense?

14 No. The projected benefit obligation is a measurement of the present value of future A. 15 pension benefits at a point in time. The interest rate used to discount the future benefit 16 payments back to the present is determined by creating a hypothetical portfolio of actual 17 AA rated bonds whose cash inflows match the projected benefit payment outflows. Market 18 interest rates declined significantly throughout 2014. When the initial projections of 2015 19 pension expense were prepared in May 2014, interest rates were approximately 50 basis 20 points (bps) below year-end 2013 levels and the projections assumed no further decline in 21 interest rates for the remainder of 2014. However, by the end of 2014, interest rates had 22 declined even further, and the year-end discount rate reflected in the updated February 23 projections declined by 93 bps from year-end 2013. ASC 715-30-35-44 states, "If the
general level of interest rates rises or declines, the assumed discount rates shall change in
 a similar manner." The Companies were not manipulating the discount rate, but were
 simply complying with the calculation methodology required by GAAP.

4 Q. Please explain the Companies' method for amortizing unrecognized actuarial gains 5 and losses.

6 Prior to 2010, the net unrecognized gains or losses in excess of 10% of the greater of the A. 7 plan's projected benefit obligation or market-related value of plan assets were amortized 8 on a straight-line basis over the estimated average future service period of plan participants 9 (currently slightly less than nine years). Under our current accounting method, a second 10 amortization rate is utilized for net unrecognized gains or losses in excess of 30% of the 11 plan's projected benefit obligations. The net unrecognized gains or losses outside this 12 second threshold are amortized on a straight-line basis over a period equal to one-half of 13 the average future service period of the plan participants. This current method was used in 14 the Companies' prior base rate cases (Case Nos. 2012-00221 and 2012-00222) and has 15 been noted in our financial statements filed with the Commission since 2010. This method is preferable because it provides more current recognition of gains and losses, thereby 16 17 lessening the accumulation of unrecognized gains or losses.

18

Q. Why is this preferable?

A. The Companies' defined benefit retirement plans were closed to new employees beginning in 2006. For new employees after that date, the Companies provide only defined contribution plans. The accumulated actuarial losses under the defined benefit plans relate to services that have previously been provided or will be provided by those employees and retirees covered under the now closed defined benefit plans. The more rapid recovery of

1		those actuarial loses minimizes the cross generational impact of future customers having
2		to pay the retirement benefit costs for employees who provided services for the benefit of
3		past customers. A longer amortization period is particularly inequitable if you consider that
4		as the Companies transition to defined contribution plans, those future customers will have
5		to pay not only the costs associated with past employee services, but current employee
6		benefit costs as well.
7	Q.	What is the revenue impact of using the revised methodology to amortize gains and
8		losses?
9	A.	For LG&E, the revised approach increases the revenue requirement by approximately \$1.1
10		million and for KU by \$400,000. These amounts are relatively minor because the 30%
11		amortization applies only to the small portion of the losses in excess of 30% of the projected
12		benefit obligation.
13	Q.	Were the Companies required to obtain the Commission's approval for this change?
14	A.	No. The Commission has previously held that utilities under its jurisdiction do not require
15		prior approval for accounting changes. ¹
16	Q.	Mr. Kollen has recommended that the actuarial loss be amortized over a 30 year
17		period. Is this reasonable?
18	A.	No. Mr. Kollen speculates that because some plan participants may continue drawing
19		benefits for 60 years or more, it is reasonable to amortize over a 30 year period, which
20		represents approximately one half of that life expectancy. However, in response to LG&E
21		and KU Data Request 1-19, Mr. Kollen admits he knows of no company using such a

¹ See, e.g., In the Matter of: The Joint Petition of Kentucky Power Company, Kentucky Utilities Company, Louisville Gas and Electric Company, and Union Light, Heat and Power Company for Certain Accounting and Ratemaking Authority Associated with the Implementation of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 106, Case No. 92-043, Order at 3-4 (June 8, 1992; Jan.26, 1993).

lengthy amortization period for pension expense. ASC 715-35-24 states, "If amortization
is required, the minimum amortization shall be that excess (above 10% of the projected
benefit obligation) divided by the average remaining service period of active employees
expected to receive benefits under the plan." In addition, such an unreasonably long
amortization period significantly increases the intergenerational transfer problem discussed
above.

Q. In response to the Companies' Data Request 1-4, Mr. Kollen also suggests that increasing
the amortization period would not harm the Companies. Is that accurate?

9 A. No. In addition to the unfair burden on future customers, this approach of deferring the
10 costs by more than tripling the current amortization period would directly impact the
11 Companies. The most important financial ratios monitored by the rating agencies are all
12 cash flow metrics. Deferring the cash recovery of these costs would impair these important
13 financial metrics.

Q. Do the pension adjustment calculations provided by AG witness Radigan and KIUC witness Kollen contain any errors?

A. Yes. AG witness Radigan's pension expense adjustment calculations for the KU and LG&E
revenue requirement reflects "total cost," including capital and O&M cost components.
The Companies' data responses did not separate the cost components between capital and
O&M, but are provided as Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-3. The recommended pension
adjustments require the application of O&M allocation ratios. In addition, the AG witness
Radigan's calculation of the LG&E pension expense adjustment incorrectly applies a 75/25
ratio to the electric/gas expense. The correct ratio is 79/21.

1		KIUC witness Kollen's pension expense adjustment calculations for KU and LG&E
2		reflect "total cost" including capital and O&M cost components. The Companies' data
3		responses did not separate the cost components between capital and O&M. The KIUC
4		pension expense adjustment calculations require the application of the O&M allocation
5		ratios.
6	Q.	Do the Companies anticipate receiving updated information concerning their pension
7		expense?
8	A.	Yes. Towers Watson is expected to provide us with final 2015 pension expenses in mid-
9		April which will be an update to the February estimates previously provided in the data
10		responses to KPSC 3-9 for LG&E and KPSC 3-5 for KU. This update will reflect only the
11		demographic variances from the expectations (i.e., the actual number of people retired or
12		passed away in 2014) used in the calculation. Accordingly, the update is expected to reflect
13		only a small change. We will provide this information as soon as it is received.
14		Cost of Long Term Debt.
15	Q.	Mr. Baudino and Mr. Kollen propose reducing the interest rate on long-term debt
16		that the Companies plan to issue late in 2015. Is this reasonable?
17	A.	No. Mr. Baudino proposed and Mr. Kollen agrees that the interest rate on a total of \$550
18		million of long term debt that LG&E plans to issue and a total of \$500 million of long term
19		debt that KU plans to issue be lowered to 3.70%. This proposal is based on interest rates
20		as of February 27, 2015, not on expected interest rates at the time of issue, and ignores the
21		fact that between July 2014 and October 2014 the Companies entered into forward starting
22		interest rate swaps that locked in the treasury rate component on these future issuances at
23		2.86% for the portion of this debt that the Companies will issue with 10 year terms, and
24		3.31% for that portion of the debt that will be issued with 30 year terms. The interest rates

proposed by the Companies (3.89% for the 10 year portion and 4.38% for the 30 year
 portion) reflect the interest rate swaps in place as of mid-September 2014 and forward
 interest rates for the unhedged portion plus the credit spreads as of September 12, 2014.

4 Q. Why did the Companies seek to lock-in their interest rates prior to issuance?

5 A. The most important purpose was to protect the Companies and their customers from 6 volatility in the credit markets. The general consensus in the credit markets when the 7 Companies entered into these swaps was that long-term interest rates would rise as the economy continued to improve, and as the Federal Reserve eliminated quantitative easing 8 9 measures, and took actions to increase the Federal Funds Rate. These interest rate swaps 10 protect the Companies and their customers from the impact of such increases. Moreover, the interest rates that the Companies were able to lock in compare very favorably with the 11 12 rates for similar debt that the Companies have issued in recent years. For example, in 13 November 2013, both LG&E and KU issued 30 year bonds at 4.65%. Over the last 20 14 years 10-year treasuries have been higher than the rates the Companies have locked in 15 approximately 80% of the time and 30-year treasuries have been higher approximately 87% of the time. 16

17 Q. Have the Companies used interest rate hedges in connection with long term debt 18 issuance previously?

A. Yes. The Companies routinely seek authority to issue new long term debt under KRS
20 278.300, and request authority to enter into swaps or other interest rate hedges to protect
both the Companies and their customers from the effects of rising interest rates. In both
Case No. 2014-00082 (KU) and Case No. 2014-00089 (LG&E), in which the planned 2015
long-term debt was authorized, the Companies requested and received such authority from

the Commission. The Companies effectively used such hedges to keep their long term debt
 costs low in Case No. 2012-00232 (KU) and Case No. 2012-00233 (LG&E).

3 Q. How does the cost of the Companies' debt compare to that of comparable utilities?

A. Attached to their Applications as Exhibit KWB-7 was a survey of other utilities in the
Companies' peer group showing that LG&E had the lowest and KU the second lowest cost
of debt among the companies surveyed, which continues to be the case. Attached to my
testimony as Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-4, is a similar survey for the 12 months ending
December 2014, again showing that LG&E has the lowest and KU the second lowest cost
of debt.

10

Short Term Debt

11 Q. What adjustments to the Companies' cost of short term debt did Mr. Kollen propose?

A. The Companies had proposed a cost of short term debt of 0.636% for the July 2015 through
December 2015 portion of the test year and a rate of 1.585% for the January 2016 through
June 2016 portion of the test year resulting in a blended rate of 0.905%. Mr. Kollen
proposed to reduce the short term rate to 0.30%, for a reduction in KU's revenue
requirement of \$0.645 million and a reduction of \$0.561 million for LG&E.

17 Q. Are Mr. Kollen's proposed short term interest rates reasonable?

A. No. Mr. Kollen ignores the fact that the rates proposed by the Companies are not for
commercial paper issued today, but at various times in the future. The Federal Reserve is
clearly messaging to the market that it will commence raising short-term interest rates
during 2015 and has removed the language stating that it will be "patient" in waiting for
labor markets to improve. Most economists are now projecting that the Federal Reserve
will take steps to raise rates before the end of 2015. Furthermore, the rates Mr. Kollen cites
are for commercial paper issued by AA rated financial institutions, and are not applicable

1		to the Companies. Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-5 is a reproduction of a web page published by
2		the Federal Reserve showing commercial paper rates as of March 31, 2015. The exhibit
3		shows that AA rated financial institutions have been able to issue 90 day paper at an
4		average rate of .15% during 2015. More importantly, it shows that A2/P2 nonfinancial
5		issuers such as the Companies have had to pay .52% year-to-date. Even before any action
6		on the part of the Federal Reserve, the applicable commercial paper rates are within .12%
7		of what was assumed in the filing for the second half of 2015. In addition, the quoted index
8		rates do not include the dealer fees embedded in the interest rate that the Companies pay
9		which average 5 bps (.05%).
10		<u>Capital Structure</u>
11	Q.	Dr. Woolridge has recommended that the Companies' capital structure be reduced
12		to 50.0% common equity. Is this advisable?
13	A.	No it is not. As I noted previously, LG&E and KU have the lowest costs of debt among all
14		the utilities in their comparison group. One reason for their low costs of debt is that the
15		Companies are not over-leveraged. As discussed in Mr. Blake's Direct Testimony, the
16		ratings agencies consider the Companies' ability to meet their debt obligations as they are
17		due when ratings are assigned, which directly affects the cost of debt. In addition, keeping
18		their level of debt reasonable means that the Companies will have the capacity to raise
19		funds through debt in the future at reasonable costs, a critical issue in light of the prospect
20		of increasing regulatory and environmental obligations. The appropriateness of the
21		Companies' capital structure and its importance in ensuring continuous access to capital
22		needed to fund operations and necessary system investment is discussed more fully in the
23		rebuttal testimony of Mr. Avera and Mr. McKenzie.

1

2

Q. Dr. Woolridge also notes that the Companies' parent, PPL has a higher level of debt than the Companies. Is this relevant?

3 A. No. PPL is a public utility holding company, not itself a regulated utility. The financial 4 statements of PPL Corporation are consolidated statements for all of its subsidiaries. These 5 subsidiaries include a range of companies with a range of risk profiles. As discussed more 6 fully by Mr. Avera and Mr. McKenzie in their rebuttal testimony, the Companies' equity 7 ratios in fact fall within the capitalization range of the utility proxy group used by both Mr. 8 Avera and Mr. McKenzie and by Dr. Woolridge to estimate their cost of equity. This 9 Commission has long recognized the importance of LG&E and KU maintaining their 10 ability to access the capital markets and raise funds independent of their parent. In the most 11 recent merger case, Case No. 2010-00204, the Commission, in Appendix C to the 12 September 30, 2010 Order approving PPL's acquisition of LG&E and KU, required the 13 Companies to "each maintain its own corporate credit rating as well as ratings for long-14 term debt from Moody's and S&P or their successor rating agencies." This Order 15 recognizes that the Companies' ratings, although possibly affected by factors within the holding company, must still be independently assessed. Additionally, Section 3.1 of 16 17 Appendix A to the September 30, 2010 Order provides "PPL acknowledges that attempts 18 to alter LG&E's and KU's capital structures could adversely affect the utilities' cost of 19 capital and financial integrity; therefore PPL will assist LG&E and KU in maintaining 20 balanced capital structures." LG&E's proposed 52.75% common equity and KU's 21 proposed 53.03% common equity, are both within the historic range of the Companies' "balanced capital structure", which the Companies are committed to maintain. 22

1Q.Did Mr. Radigan correctly calculate the revenue requirement impacts of his proposed2capital structure and interest rate changes?

A. No. Mr. Radigan's recommended changes to the revenue requirement resulting from
 capital structure and interest rate changes do not reflect the interest synchronization
 adjustment. He failed to adjust the income tax expense to reflect the changes to
 capitalization and interest rates.

7 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

8 A. Yes, it does.

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY)) SS: COUNTY OF JEFFERSON)

The undersigned, **Daniel K. Arbough**, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Treasurer for Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and that the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

Daniel K. Arbough

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this 104 day of April _____ 2015.

Vecley Schoole (SEAL)

My Commission Expires:

JUDY SCHOOLER Notary Public, State at Large, KY My commission expires July 11, 2018 Notary ID # 512743

Towers Watson Mortality Assumption Survey Data

- The following chart shows the prevalence of RP-2014 base table adoption by plan sponsors for 12/31/2014 fiscal year-end reporting
 - Includes sponsors who modified the RP-2014 base table to reflect actual plan experience
 - Does not differentiate by mortality improvement scale adopted (e.g., MP-2014, MP-2014 adjusted, Scale BB-2D, etc.)
- These results are from an internal Towers Watson survey completed during the first quarter of 2015, and includes 131 Towers Watson clients



PPL Corporation Towers Watson - Mortality Assumption Survey

- We conducted an informal survey of regulated utility clients at Towers Watson
- 34 responses for FYE 2014 assumption and 27 responses for FYE 2013 assumption



PPL Corporation Towers Watson - Mortality Assumption Survey (continued)

Prior Year Mortality Assumption

- PPA 15 (56%)
- RP2000 with AA scale for fixed # of years 6 (22%)
- RP2000 with AA scale generational 1 (4%)
- RP2000 with BB scale for fixed # of years 2 (7%)
- RP2000 with BB scale generational 3 (11%)

Expected Current Year Mortality Assumption

- RP2014 with full MP2014 15 (44%)
- RP2014 adjusted for experience with custom projection scale 6 (18%)
 Example: RP2014 with 107% multiplier adjustment and projection scale converging to long term 0.75% improvement over 5 year period
- RP2014 with BB scale generational 5 (15%)
- RP2014 adjusted for experience with BB scale generational 1 (3%)
- RP2014 with custom projection scale 3 (9%)
- RP2000 PPA 2 (6%)
- RP2000 with AA scale generational 1 (3%)
- RP2000 with BB scale generational 1 (3%)

For FYE 2014

- Base Table: 30 (88%) selected RP2014;
 7 adjusted for experience
- *Approach:* Over 90% are adopting generational approach
- Projection: 15 (44%) are adopting full MP2014 with no adjustments

PPL Corporation

2014 Experience Study and Demographic Assumptions Review

A presentation to PPL and LKE by Jennifer Della Pietra, Royce Kosoff and Kristin May



November 12, 2014

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Meeting purpose

- Assumption setting is a joint effort between PPL, LKE and Towers Watson
 - PPL and LKE have the responsibility for selecting assumptions that affect the Company's financials including retirement benefit costs and liabilities recorded in financial statements
 - Towers Watson actuaries have the professional responsibility for appropriateness of suggested assumptions (necessary to fulfill role of specialist to be relied upon for choice of assumptions)
- This meeting is intended to support discussion regarding the appropriate demographic assumptions to be used for year-end 2014 financial reporting of benefit plans and fiscal 2015 benefit costs
 - PPL and LKE review economic and demographic assumptions annually
 - A detailed demographic experience study is performed every 3 years

Primary objective of the study

To continue to harmonize assumptions across PPL and LKE where appropriate, while acknowledging that certain assumptions will continue to differ due to actual experience and program design differences

Meeting agenda

1. Demographic assumptions

- Overview and high level summary
- Mortality
- Retirement
- Termination
- Compensation increase rate
- Secondary demographic assumptions
- Summary

2. Next steps

3. Appendix

- Actuarial certification
- Supplemental assumption information

Overview

- Liability losses and gains are generated when actual demographic experience differs from the selected demographic assumptions
- Key demographic assumptions include mortality, retirement, termination, compensation increase
- PPL and LKE have mitigated unexpected obligation changes by completing timely reviews and updates of demographic assumptions (three-year experience study cycle)

	Impact on PBO Attributable to Unexpected Demographic Changes						
(\$ millions)	PPL Retirement Plan			Total LKE Qualified Plans			
Fiscal Year End		\$ change	% change	\$ change	% change		
2013	\$	16.9	0.44%	\$ -8.8	-0.70%		
2012	\$	13.8	0.47%				
2011	\$	28.2	1.05%				
2010*	\$	26.6	1.11%				
2009**	\$	1.9	0.09%				
2008	\$	14.7	0.67%				
2007	\$	0.8	0.04%				

* Fiscal year-end 2010 impact includes updates from Fidelity transition

** Fiscal year-end 2009 impact includes update to reflect target bonus percentage

Demographic experience study: High level summary

- Three years of PPL and LKE experience was reviewed to determine the appropriateness of the current demographic assumptions for the plans (for mortality, longer period was used if available and appropriate)
- The assumptions were reviewed for the following:

Comparability to	Expected future	Consistency among the
historical plan	experience (if different	plans, or ability to
experience	than past experience)	explain differences

- Based on the results of the study, preliminary considerations for the plans are as follows:
 - <u>Mortality</u>: Update to RP-2014 with possible adjustments:
 - Collar: No collar vs Blue /White adjustments
 - Further rate adjustments to reflect PPL/LKE experience
 - <u>Retirement</u>: Consider updating retirement rates at specific ages for both PPL and LKE
 - Termination
 - PPL: Retain current "select and ultimate" assumption and monitor experience
 - LKE: Change basis to SOA Hourly Union Termination Table for non-union and union plans with adjustment (2x table) for union plan
 - Compensation Increase:
 - PPL: Decrease assumption by 0.5% for ages 29 through 39, decrease assumption by 0.5%.
 - LKE: Decrease flat rate assumption by 0.5% and reflect separate assumption for SERP

Page 5 of 48

Mortality



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Mortality overview

- Plan cost must be calculated using assumptions reflecting PPL's best estimate of future experience related to that assumption
- A mortality assumption is composed of two parts:



- PPL and LKE experience was reviewed using Towers Watson's credibility tool to help determine if a version of the RP-2014 base table is an appropriate fit to plan experience, and if so, which version/variations should be used
- PPL and LKE will also need to <u>determine if the MP-2014 mortality improvement</u> projection scale is appropriate, though there is not enough plan specific data to test the scale in the same manner as the base table

Mortality: Life Expectancy Overview

Life Expectancy of a 65 Year Old in 2014



- We have reviewed actual mortality experience for retirees and surviving spouses in the PPL and LKE qualified pension plans on a combined basis and split by plan, where appropriate
- Benefits weighting of mortality experience
 - Approach is intended to be a proxy for weighting mortality rates by liability
 - Reflects liability that is expected to be released due to mortality, acknowledging that higher benefit levels are correlated with longer life expectancies
 - Published pension mortality tables (e.g. GAR-94, RP-2000 and RP-2014) were developed using benefit amounts rather than lives
- Actual experience was compared to expected experience based on the following standard mortality tables:
 - Current mortality assumption of the plans (not shown)
 - RP-2014 mortality table, with no collar adjustments, with improvement projections under MP-2014 (projected to the midpoint of the data)
 - RP-2014 mortality table, with white collar adjustments, with improvement projections under MP-2014 (projected to the midpoint of the data)
 - RP-2014 mortality table, with blue collar adjustments, with improvement projections under MP-2014 (projected to the midpoint of the data)

Mortality Experience Analysis: Approach to adjusting standard tables to reflect plan credibility

- Given the large amount of data that is needed to develop a fully credible mortality table, only a few of the largest pension plans in the world would have sufficient data to build their own tables
- A more practical approach is to adjust a standard mortality table up or down (i.e., apply mortality rates that are a +/- x % of the standard table) based on the deaths experienced by the plan over a number of years
 - A fundamental premise to this approach is that the underlying shape of the standard table is appropriate and that a consistent adjustment can be applied at all ages based on plan specific experience
- The larger the amount of experience data available, the greater the credibility that can be assigned to the analysis of past experience
 - To the extent that full credibility is not realized, the recommended table is created by a weightedaverage of the standard table and the adjusted table using the level of credibility
 - For example, if the adjustment factor determined by the study is 10% and the results are 30% credible, then a reasonable adjustment factor will be 3.0%
- Results on following slides reflect a +/-5% level of accuracy with a 90% confidence level
 - i.e., there is a 90% probability of being within 5% of the true value

PPL + LKE Experience vs. Various Base Tables

- Actual deaths (benefits-weighted) for all combined plans are higher than expected based on the RP-2014 white collar table and lower than expected based on the RP-2014 no collar table (i.e. retiree death rates are higher than the white collar rates)
 - Current assumption shown for illustrative purposes only
- The resulting adjustment factor to be applied to the standard mortality rates, after reflecting the credibility factor, is +10.7% for the white collar table and -5.2% for the no collar table

PPL (3 years of data) + LKE (3 years of Data)	RP-2000 Current assumption	RP-2014, White Collar	RP-2014, No Collar
Total Records (Life-Years)	27,433	27,433	27,433
Actual Number of Deaths	821	821	821
Actual/Expected Deaths (A)	.836	1.151	0.919
Credibility Factor (B) Results reflect a level of accuracy of +/-5% with a 90% confidence level	0.612	0.706	0.637
Resulting Adjustment Factor $1+[(A) - 1] \times (B)$ To Be Applied to Standard Mortality Rates	90.0%	110.7%	94.8%

• While selection of a single table (as illustrated above) would enable continued harmonization of this assumption, a better fit by company may be available (next pages)

PPL Experience vs. Various Base Tables

- Results below reflect PPL Retirement Plan and PPL Subsidiary Plan mortality experience
- Experience is split between non-union and union employees
- Actual deaths for non-union population most closely align with the white collar table*
 - Adjusted non-union retiree death rates are 2.2% (100% minus 97.8%) lower than white collar rates
- Actual deaths for union population most closely align with the no collar table
 - Adjusted union retiree death rates are 0.6% (100% minus 99.4%) lower than no collar rates

	Non-u	Non-union		
PPL (7 years of data)	RP-2014, White Collar*	RP-2014, No Collar	RP-2014, No Collar	
Total Records (Life-Years)	20,028	20,028	15,668	
Actual Number of Deaths	527	527	462	
Actual/Expected Deaths (A)	0.958	0.774	0.990	
Credibility Factor (B) Results reflect a level of accuracy of +/-5% with a 90% confidence level	0.528	0.475	0.567	
Resulting Adjustment Factor $1+[(A) - 1] \times (B)$ To Be Applied to Standard Mortality Rates	97.8%	89.3%	99.4%	

* Note that the RPEC study also analyzed mortality data based on annual salary for actives and annual benefit amount for retirees. RP-2014 Top Quartile table reflects experience for males (> \$25,000 annual benefit) and females (> \$14,000 annual benefit). When matched against PPL non-union experience above, the result was within 1% of the adjustment factor applicable to the white collar table.

LKE Experience vs. Various Base Tables

- Results below reflect LKE non-union plan and LKE union plan mortality experience
- Actual deaths for non-union population align equally well with the white collar table and the no collar table
 - Adjusted non-union retiree death rates are 3.3% higher than the white collar rates and 3.2% lower than the no collar rates
- Blue collar table a better fit for union experience, though rates are 8% higher than table
- If it is decided to use separate tables across the company, LKE could consider adjustment to blue collar table to reflect union experience - factor to be applied to the standard mortality rates, after reflecting the credibility factor, would be +8.0%

	Non-union		Un	ion
LKE (3 years of data)	RP-2014, White Collar	RP-2014, No Collar	RP-2014, No Collar	RP-2014, Blue Collar
Total Records (Life-Years)	6,857	6,857	4,675	4,675
Actual Number of Deaths	226	226	136	136
Actual/Expected Deaths (A)	1.101	0.896	1.452	1.267
Credibility Factor (B) Results reflect a level of accuracy of +/-5% with a 90% confidence level	0.330	0.304	0.320	0.302
Resulting Adjustment Factor 1+[(A) – 1] x (B) To Be Applied to Standard Mortality Rates	103.3%	96.8%	114.5%	108.0%

Mortality: Age-adjusted death rates by state

- The following graph shows age-adjusted death rates for PA, KY, and US from 2002-2008
- Reflects age-adjusted death rates derived from US Census Bureau* (i.e., does not reflect an actuarial mortality study or PPL/LKE-specific data)



* Source: U.S. Census Bureau, Statistical Abstract of the United States: 2012

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 14 of 48

Mortality: Static vs generational projections

	Static (Current PPL/LKE Assumption)	Generational
Example	A 60 year old today has the same improvement factor as a 60 year old, 5 years from today	A 60 year old today does not have the same improvement factor as a 60 year old, 5 years from today – Generations travel together
Advantages	 Simpler to use, approximate nature could be viewed as consistent with overall degree of uncertainty in the valuation Should produce gains up to projection year, followed by losses, if projection is periodically updated, should continuously produce gains 	 Seen as better match to the actual population than static, especially when looking at subsets of liabilities (for groups of differing ages, for example) More transparent – avoids the annual gains created by the static approach of advancing future reductions into current rates (offset by future losses)

Mortality assumption survey: Year-end 2013 assumption

	August	Results	October Results		
Prior Valuation's Base Table and Projection Scale	All Respondents (n = 157)	Utility (n=14)	All Respondents (n = 224)	Utility (n=22)	
BASE TABLE					
RP2000 with no collar adjustment	85%	86%	79%	86% PPL/LKE	
RP2000 with collar adjustment	11%	7%	15%	9%	
Other	4%	7%	6%	5%	
PROJECTION SCALE					
PPA static projection	47%	57%	44%	41% PPL/LKE	
Scale AA generational	12%	0%	17%	14%	
Scale AA projected more than 10 yrs.	4%	0%	6%	9%	
Scale AA projected 5-10 yrs.	16%	7%	15%	9%	
Scale AA projected less than 5 yrs.	13%	7%	11%	9%	
Some form of BB	6%	29%	6%	18%	
Other projection	1%	0%	1%	0%	
No projection	1%	0%	1%	0%	

Like PPL the majority of other plan sponsors used RP2000 base tables with the PPA static projection scale for their most recent measurement (e.g. 12/31/2013)

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Mortality assumption survey: Adoption of new SOA tables

	August	Results	October Results		
Plans for Adoption of New Mortality Basis (Basis and Timing)	All Respondents (n = 157)	Utility (n=14)	All Respondents (n = 224)	Utility (n=22)	
NEW MORTALITY BASIS					
Not considered / not changing	47%	36%	29%	32%	
Reflecting full RP2014/MP2014	26%	43% PPL/LK	E 37%	45% PPL/LP	
Reflecting a variation of RP2014/MP2014	14%	14%	20%	5%	
Mortality improvement other than RP2014/MP2014 tables	10%	0%	12%	9%	
Other	3%	7%	2%	9%	
TIMING					
N/A – Not considered/not changing	47%	36%	29%	32%	
Plan to adopt at fiscal year-end 2014	19%	14%	38%	32%	
Reconsider at fiscal year-end 2015	27%	36%	21%	22%	
Reconsider at fiscal year-end 2016	1%	7%	1%	5%	
Did not reply	6%	7%	11%	9%	

Retirement, Termination, Compensation Increases and Secondary Demographic Assumptions



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Retirement assumption: Current assumptions

- Rate represents the number of people expected to retire in a year as a percentage of the number of employees eligible for retirement at that age
- Current retirement assumption yields an average retirement age of 62 for PPL and LKE
- Retirement rates are typically correlated to the richness of the benefits offered
- Trends may impact future behavior:
 - Social Security Normal Retirement Age is increasing from age 65 to 67
 - As the economy improves, increased turnover and earlier retirement are expected
 - Plan changes (Pension and/or Retiree Medical)
 - Longevity perception

towerswatson.com



Retirement assumption: PPL plans analysis

• Observations:

- With exception of certain ages, actual experience is similar to assumed experience
- Employees continue to work beyond age 65
- PPL Subsidiary Plan has lower than expected retirements at certain ages
- Considerations:
 - Update retirement assumption at certain ages to reflect experience
 - Continue to use consistent assumption for PPL Retirement Plan and PPL Subsidiary Plan

	Current	PPL Retirement PlanCurrentExperience		Assumption for	
	Assumption*	2003- 2008	2009- 2011	2012- 2014	Consideration
55	2%	3%	4%	3%	3%
56	3%	4%	5%	3%	3%
57	4%	4%	5%	6%	4%
58	5%	5%	5%	5%	5%
59	6%	7%	11%	9%	10%
60	20%	21%	20%	26%	20%
61	17%	17%	21%	20%	20%
62	30%	26%	34%	41%	40%
63	25%	28%	23%	30%	25%
64	25%	21%	30%	27%	25%
65	50%	33%	51%	48%	50%
66	50%	33%	40%	31%	50%
67	50%	(reflects cumulative	30%	45%	50%
68+	100%	after age 65; exposure of 66 participants)	17%	26%	100%

* Current assumption shown for participants with 85 points or greater. Assumption reflects adjustments made as a result of the 2011 experience study.

20

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Retirement assumption: LKE plans analysis

- It is our understanding that early retirement experience in the LKE plans was "light" for approximately 10 years due to organized reductions in the workforce in 2001
- Observations:
 - Approximately 4% of employees retire pre-55
 - Workforce reductions appeared to impact actual experience shown, however, future experience is expected to be more heavily dictated by plan provisions
 - Employees continue to work beyond age 65 (and beyond age 66 in the non-union plan)
- Considerations:
 - Extend the table beyond age 65
 - Update retirement table to reflect experience
 - Modify table based on early retirement provision changes

	Current	Nonunion and Union Experience (2011-2014)	Proposed Assumption	
	Assumption		Non-union Plan	Union Plan
55	2%	2%	3%	
56	2%	2%	3%	
57	2%	2%	4%	
58	4%	3%	5%	
59	4%	4%	5%	
60	10%	4%	5%	
61	10%	7%	10%	
62	50%	16%	40%	
63	15%	20%	20%	
64	10%	14%	15%	
65	100%	15%	15%	
66	100%	19%	50%	100%
67	100%	21%	50%	100%
68	100%	11%	50%	100%
69+	100%	75%	100%	

Retirement for terminated vested (TV) participants: PPL

- PPL's valuations reflect single retirement age assumption (age 60) TV's
- Most recent experience indicates that the average retirement age for TV's in the PPL Retirement Plan is remaining consistently around age 60
- In the PPL Subsidiary Retirement Plan, 10 TV's retired during the most recent three years with an average retirement age of 58
- Consideration: Retain age 60 assumption

PPL Retirement Plan: Average TV Retirement Age by Year

2003-2004	57.8	2009-2010	58.5
2004-2005	57.1	2010-2011	60.8
2005-2006	57.0	2011-2012	60.7
2006-2007	58.1	2012-2013	60.7
2007-2008	59.6	2013-2014	58.7



Page 22 of 48

Retirement for terminated vested participants - LKE

 LKE plan valuations reflect a single retirement age assumption for Terminated Vested (TV) participants

	LG&E (Pre-Plan Change)*	LG&E (Post-Plan Change)*	KU
Current Assumption	65	55	55 if 10 YOS 65 if <10 YOS

- Considerations
 - For LG&E participants who terminated prior to the change in the ERF, assume age 60
 - For LG&E participants who terminated on or after the improvement in the ERF and KU participants with at least 10 years of service, assume age 58

Average TV Retirement Age by Year

	LG&E (Pre-Plan Change)	LG&E (Post-Plan Change)	KU
2011-2012	61.0	59.1	
2012-2013	59.6	57.4	
2013-2014	59.9	58.1	
Cumulative	60.0	58.3	
Proposed Assumption	60	58	58 if 10 YOS 65 if <10 YOS

*Plan change improving early retirement factors was 1/1/2004 for union and 10/1/2003 for non-union.
Termination assumption: Current assumptions

- Termination patterns can be influenced by age, service, industry, economic environment
- PPL uses an age & service based termination assumption (i.e., select and ultimate table)
- LKE uses an age based termination assumption
 - Since the plans were closed in 2006, all participants will be older than 25; most participants will be over 30
- The termination assumptions for all plans converge at approximately age 40



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 24 of 48

24

towerswatson.com

Termination assumption: LKE plans

- LKE uses separate termination tables for union and non-union plans based on age only
 - Since the plans were closed in 2006, very few participants with less than 10 years of service remain, so no need for a select period based on service
- Observations:
 - Union: Overall cumulative termination experience is <u>higher</u> than cumulative assumed termination experience (7 expected, 23 actual)
 - Non-union: Overall cumulative termination experience is <u>lower</u> than cumulative assumed termination experience (57 expected, 38 actual)
 - Current experience follows the SOA Hourly Union Termination Table (with adjustment for union plan)
- Consideration:
 - Adopt the SOA Hourly Union Termination Table for the union (with modifications) and non-union plans and continue to monitor turnover experience





Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 25 of 48

Termination assumption: PPL plans

- PPL uses a termination table based on age and service
 - SOA union hourly select and ultimate table with increased termination adjustments at ages 30-39 for participants with less than 10 years of service (see appendix for additional details)



- Observations:
 - Overall termination experience (2012-2014) is similar to assumed termination experience especially for participants with greater than 5 years of service
 - 263 actual terminations vs. 225 expected terminations (overall exposure base over 10,000)
 - For the PPL Subsidiary Retirement Plan, actual experience is higher than expected, however, small number of plan participants during exposure periods yields less credible results (on its own)
- Consideration:
 - Retain current table and continue to monitor turnover experience

Compensation increase assumption

- Recent experience and anticipated future changes to compensation levels should be considered when developing assumptions
 - Does PPL or LKE anticipate any fundamental shifts in management or union policies in the future?
- Assumption should consider the definition of pensionable pay for each plan
- SERP plans tend to have more volatile gains/losses due to compensation increases because of small number of plan participants and uncapped pay
 - Select and ultimate table could bridge the gap between shorter term budgets and longer term expectations

	Year-end 2013 Assumption			
Age	PPL Qualified Plans	PPL SERP	LKE Plans	
<25	13.00%			
25-29	9.50%			
30-34	7.50%			
35-39	6.50%			
40-44	5.00%	5.25%	4.00%	
45-49	4.50%			
50-54	4.00%			
55-59	3.20%			
60+	3.10%			

Compensation increase assumption: PPL Retirement Plan

- Observations:
 - Experience is lower than assumed for participants between the ages of 25 and 39
 - Experience is generally consistent with the assumption for ages less than 25 and greater than 40
 - For the PPL Subsidiary Retirement Plan, actual experience for participants less than age 50 is less than expected, most notably for participants less than age 30.
- Consideration:
 - Decrease assumption by 0.5% for ages 25-39



Age	Current	Consideration
<25	13.0%	13.0%
25-29	9.5%	9.0%
30-34	7.5%	7.0%
35-39	6.5%	6.0%
40-44	5.0%	5.0%
45-49	4.5%	4.5%
50-54	4.0%	4.0%
55-59	3.2%	3.2%
60+	3.1%	3.1%
"Valuation Equivalent" Flat Rate (2013)	3.94%	n/a
"Valuation Equivalent" Flat Rate (2012)	3.95%	n/a

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 28 of 48

towerswatson.com

Compensation increase assumption: LKE Plans

- Results represent the average actual pay increases for the non-union plan for participants who were active on both current and prior valuation dates (excludes pay in excess of the maximum annual salary limit)
- Consideration:
 - Qualified Plan: Decrease assumption by 0.5% to reflect aging closed population
 - SERP (data not shown):
 - Consider increase in assumption for this executive population
 - Consider changing the basis for pay projection in the SERP to mitigate volatility

Year	LKE Nonunion Retirement Plan Pay Experience*
2004	5.24%
2005	4.01%
2006	5.85%
2007	3.39%
2008	4.99%
2009	4.62%
2010	3.14%
2011	3.34%
2012	2.18%
2013	4.15%



towerswatson.com

Page 29 of 48

Secondary Assumptions: Form of Payment – PPL plans

	PPL Retirement Plan & PPL Subsidiary Plan
Current	Males: 90% J&S, 10% Life Annuity
	Females: 60% J&S, 40% Life Annuity
	Males assumed to be 3 years older than females
Proposed	 Non-union Males: 50% Lump Sum, 40% J&S, 10% Life Annuity
	 Non-union Females: 50% Lump Sum, 20% J&S, 30% Life Annuity
	Union Males: 80% J&S, 20% Life Annuity
	Union Females: 40% J&S, 60% Life Annuity
	Males assumed to be 3 years older than females

- Beginning 1/1/2015, a lump sum will be available for non-union participants in the PPL **Retirement Plan**
 - Assumed take rate from the TV window was 50%
- Consider mirroring TV window election • percentage for future lump sum payments
- Consider reducing J&S election percentage

PPL Retirement Plan Form of Payment Experience (Male)



Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 30 of 48

Secondary Assumptions: Postretirement Welfare Participation – PPL plans

Medical benefits in the PPL Postretirement Welfare Plan and Montana Postretirement Welfare Plan

Current	Males: 81% dual, 19% single
	Females: 36% dual, 64% single
Proposed	 Males: 60% dual, 30% single, 10% waive
	Females: 30% dual, 60% single, 10% waive

- Experience reflects the most recent elections made by retiring participants
- Observations:
 - A portion of participants are electing to waive PPL medical coverage
 - For participant who elect coverage, less than expected are electing dual coverage
- Consideration:
 - Consider introducing a waive assumption
 - Consider reducing the percent electing dual coverage

PPL Retirement Plan Postretirement Welfare Election (Male)



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 31 of 48

Secondary Assumptions: Form of Payment – LKE plans

LKE Qualified Plans			
Current	LG&E: 100% Life Annuity		
	KU: 25% Life Annuity, 75% "free" J&S		
	Males assumed to be 3 years older than females		
Proposed	LG&E: 25% Life Annuity, 75% J&S		
	KU: 25% Life Annuity, 75% "free" J&S		
	Males assumed to be 3 years older than females		

- Observations:
 - The union and non-union plans have similar experience with approximately 50% of new retirees electing a J&S option (experience excludes election of KU "free" 50% J&S benefit)
 - Many of the level income form of payment elections include a J&S component as well
- Consideration:
 - For KU participants, no changes to the current assumption
 - For LG&E participants, consider changing form of payment assumption to reflect life annuity if single; 50% Joint and Survivor (J&S) if married







Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 32 of 48

Secondary Assumptions: Postretirement Welfare Participation – LKE plan

LKE Postretirement Welfare Plan

Participation for Future Retirees	100% of eligible participants for both medical and life insurance;
Dual coverage	75% for all; males 3 years older than females

- Observations:
 - Experience reflects participants eligible for the medical credit (the plan does not currently have actual experience under the retiree medical account)
 - There is not enough experience to determine dependent participation assumptions split by gender
 - Approximately half of plan participants elect coverage for dependent spouses
- Consideration:
 - Understand reason for single elections and consider reducing assumption
 - Maintain current participation assumption due to plan design



Secondary Assumptions: Disability - LKE plans

- Disability rates are used to estimate when participants will disable
 - Generally used for valuation of plans that provide disability benefits
 - If disability rates are used, then often a disability-mortality assumption is also used
 - Disability-mortality rates are based upon the assumption that a person is already disabled
- LKE participants have shown low disability incidence over the past two years (typically at a rate between 0.4% and 0.6% per year)
- Experience is generally consistent with the assumption for the non-union plan but lower than expected for the union plan
- Consider retaining the non-union plan assumption and using for both plans

	Non-union		Union	
	2012	2013	2012	2013
Total actives	1,896	1,831	530	515
New disablements	9	9	3	2
Actual %	0.47%	0.49%	0.57%	0.39%
Expected %	0.69%	0.71%	1.38%	1.55%

Plan	Disability Benefit Description	Determination of Disability Benefit in Valuation
Non-union Plan	No explicit disability benefit; however, plan offers additional service while on LTD and the FAE is based upon pay as of disability date	Age based male and female disability assumption
Union Plan	No explicit disability benefit; however, plan offers additional service to normal retirement date while on LTD	Age based disability assumption

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only

Secondary Assumptions: Disability – PPL plans

- Historically, PPL Retirement Plan participants have shown low disability incidence (typically between the ages of 50 and 55 at a rate between 0.2% and 0.7% per year)
- Consider retaining current valuation methodology (negligible impact on valuation obligations)

	2014	2013	2012	2011
New Disabled Participants	37	17	39	14
Total Disabled Participants	136	119	125	111
Total Active Participants (Prior Year)	5,689	5,946	5,911	5,843
% New Disabled / Total Active	0.65%	0.29%	0.66%	0.24%

Plan	Disability Benefit Description	Determination of Disability Benefit in Valuation
PPL Retirement Plan	No explicit disability benefit; however, plan offers additional service while on LTD and the FAE is based upon pay as of disability date	No explicit disability benefit is determined in the valuation (load of 0.3% applied to active ERISA obligations to reflect anticipated disability experience)
PPL Subsidiary Retirement Plan	Cash balance account continues to grow with contributions and interest credits based on earnings prior to becoming disabled	Explicit disability assumption

Demographic assumption summary

Key Demographic Assumptions	Year-end 2013 Assumptions	Method for Review	Year-end 2014 Assumptions/Methods [PRELIMINARY]
Mortality	PPL : IRS prescribed for minimum funding LKE : IRS prescribed for minimum funding	Review of recent mortality studies, consistency throughout organization	
Retirement	Active – Age based tables Term vested – age 60 (PPL Ret Plan), 60 (Subs Plan); 55 or 65 depending on year of termination (LKE Plans)		
Termination	PPL : Age and Service based table LKE : Age based table		
Compensation Increase Rate	PPL : Age graded table for qualified plans, 5.25% for SERP plan LKE : 4.00% for all plans	Year-end 2014	
Disability	Varies by plan		
Form of Payment	 PPL: Males 90% J&S, females: 60% remainder single LKE: LG&E: 100% Life Annuity, KU: 25% Life Annuity, 75% free 50% J&S 		
PRW participation	PPL : Males 81% dual, females 36% dual, remainder single LKE : 75% dual, 25% single		

36 only

Page 36 of 48

Next Steps



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Next Steps

- Confirm alternate sets of assumptions for financial analysis (Phase II)
- Estimated ASC 715 expense, balance sheet, and ERISA funding impact (approximately 3-4 weeks after confirmation)
- Discuss economic assumptions
- Determine final demographic and economic assumptions
- Reflect updates in the December 31, 2014 disclosure results
- Determine if IRS approval needed to implement in the funding valuation (excluding mortality and compensation increase)

Appendix



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Actuarial Certification

The results included in this presentation were prepared under our direction. They are based upon census data, asset data and plan provisions provided by PPL Corporation. We have reviewed this information for overall reasonableness and consistency, but have neither audited nor independently verified this information. The accuracy of the results in this presentation is dependent upon the accuracy and completeness of the underlying information.

Actuarial assumptions and methods as of December 31, 2013 were selected by PPL Corporation with the concurrence of Towers Watson. More detailed valuation results, summaries of actuarial methods and assumptions, summaries of plan provisions and description of data sources used in developing these results can be found in the 2014 valuation reports.

The consulting actuaries are members of the Society of Actuaries and other professional actuarial organizations and meet their "General Qualification Standard for Prescribed Statements of Actuarial Opinion" relating to pension and postretirement welfare plans.

Kayre Kosoff

Royce Kosoff, FSA, EA, CFA Senior Consulting Actuary

R. a. May

Kristin A. May, FSA, EA Senior Consulting Actuary

Jerry a. Dellatetto

Jennifer Della Pietra, ASA, EA Senior Consulting Actuary

Note: This presentation was developed for the internal use of PPL Corporation in connection with its year-end 2014 assumption setting process. It is not intended nor necessarily suitable for other purposes. Further distribution or use of all or part of this material is prohibited without prior written consent.

Appendix: Termination Rates (additional details)

	Service												
Age	1	2	3	4	5-9	10+							
18	5.4%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%							
19	5.2%	4.8%	4.8%	4.8%	0.0%	0.0%							
20	5.1%	4.6%	4.6%	4.6%	0.0%	0.0%							
21	4.9%	4.4%	4.4%	4.4%	2.2%	0.0%							
22	4.8%	4.2%	4.2%	4.2%	2.2%	0.0%							
23	4.6%	4.0%	4.0%	4.0%	2.2%	0.0%							
24	4.5%	3.8%	3.8%	3.8%	2.2%	0.0%							
25	4.3%	3.6%	3.6%	3.6%	2.2%	0.0%							
26	4.2%	3.4%	3.4%	3.4%	2.1%	2.2%							
27	4.1%	3.2%	3.2%	3.2%	2.1%	2.2%							
28	4.0%	3.1%	3.1%	3.1%	2.1%	2.1%							
29	3.8%	2.9%	2.9%	2.9%	2.1%	2.0%							
30	7.4%	8.4%	8.4%	5.6%	4.0%	1.9%							
31	7.2%	7.8%	7.8%	5.2%	4.0%	1.9%							
32	7.0%	7.5%	7.5%	5.0%	4.0%	1.8%							
33	6.8%	7.2%	7.2%	4.8%	4.0%	1.7%							
34	6.6%	6.9%	6.9%	4.6%	4.0%	1.7%							
35	6.4%	6.6%	6.6%	4.4%	3.8%	1.6%							
36	6.2%	6.0%	6.0%	4.0%	3.8%	1.6%							
37	6.0%	5.7%	5.7%	3.8%	3.8%	1.5%							
38	5.8%	5.4%	5.4%	3.6%	3.8%	1.5%							
39	5.6%	5.1%	5.1%	3.4%	3.8%	1.4%							
40	2.7%	1.7%	1.7%	1.7%	1.8%	1.4%							
41	2.6%	1.6%	1.6%	1.6%	1.8%	1.3%							
42	2.6%	1.5%	1.5%	1.5%	1.8%	1.3%							
43	2.5%	1.4%	1.4%	1.4%	1.8%	1.2%							
44	2.4%	1.4%	1.4%	1.4%	1.8%	1.2%							
45	2.3%	1.3%	1.3%	1.3%	1.7%	1.1%							
46	2.3%	1.2%	1.2%	1.2%	1.7%	1.1%							
47	2.2%	1.2%	1.2%	1.2%	1.7%	1.1%							
48	2.1%	1.1%	1.1%	1.1%	1.7%	1.0%							
49	2.0%	1.0%	1.0%	1.0%	1.7%	1.0%							
50	2.0%	1.0%	1.0%	1.0%	1.6%	1.0%							
51	1.9%	0.9%	0.9%	0.9%	1.6%	0.9%							
52	1.9%	0.9%	0.9%	0.9%	1.6%	0.9%							
53	1.8%	0.8%	0.8%	0.8%	1.6%	0.8%							
54	1.7%	0.8%	0.8%	0.8%	1.6%	0.8%							
owerswatson co	m												

- The general make-up of the PPL termination rate table is based on the SOA Hourly Union Select Termination Table
 - Rates were adjusted to better reflect PPL experience based on 2008 experience study
 - Rates highlighted in yellow are 2x the rates in the standard SOA table
 - Rates highlighted in purple are 3x the rates in the standard SOA table

PPL Retirement Plan Termination Experience by Age



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2

Page 41 of 48

Appendix: Termination Rates (additional details) LKE plans

Age	Non-union	Union
30	2.7%	5.4%
31	2.6%	5.2%
32	2.5%	5.0%
33	2.4%	4.8%
34	2.3%	4.6%
35	2.2%	4.4%
36	2.1%	4.2%
37	2.0%	4.0%
38	1.9%	3.8%
39	1.8%	3.6%
40	1.7%	3.4%
41	1.6%	3.2%
42	1.6%	3.2%
43	1.5%	3.0%
44	1.4%	2.8%
45	1.4%	2.8%
46	1.3%	2.6%
47	1.2%	2.4%
48	1.2%	2.4%
49	1.1%	2.2%
50	1.1%	2.2%
51	1.0%	2.0%
52	1.0%	2.0%
53	0.9%	1.8%
54	0.9%	1.8%

- The general make-up of the recommended LKE termination rate tables is based on the SOA Hourly Union Termination Table
 - Rates were unadjusted for non-union participants
 - Rates were doubled to better reflect union experience

Appendix: Components of a mortality projection scale

- A mortality projection scale involves selection of
 - Generational approach vs. static approach
 - If generational, one-dimensional vs two-dimensional
 - One dimensional improvement rates are the same for all years for a given age (that is, improvement factors are the same at a given age, regardless of the year of birth of the person at that age)
 - Two dimensional improvement rates vary based on age and year of birth
 - If two dimensional, must choose ultimate rates, beginning rates, convergence period and mathematical model to converge beginning rates to ultimate rates

Appendix: Examples of projection scales

- Static rates are all reduced by a percentage (which can vary by age) for a specified number of years, and these rates are used for all years in the valuation
 - Example scale AA, age 60, statically applied for seven years after the valuation date
 - Valuation in 2015; static projection is to 2022
 - Mortality rate is reduced by (1-.016)^2, or .701
 - The resulting rate applies in 2015, 2016....2022, 2023....forever
- Generational, one dimensional mortality rates improve* every year in the future, with improvement rates generally varying by age
 - Example scale AA, age 60
 - Annual improvement is 1.6%
 - The year 2000 rate is adjusted by this improvement factor for the number of years that have elapsed since 2000
 - So, rate in 2015 is the 2000 rate multiplied by (1-.016)¹⁵, or .785
 - Rate in 2016 is 2000 rate multiplied by (1-.016)^{^16}, or .773
 - Rate in 2022 is 2000 rate multiplied by (1-.016)^2, or .701
 - Rate in 2023 is 2000 rate multiplied by (1-.016)^23, or .690

*Note that improvement rates can be negative at certain ages/years

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Appendix: Examples of projection scales

- Generational, two dimensional mortality rates generally improve every year in the future*, with improvement rates generally varying by age and year of birth
 - Example scale MP-2014, female age 60 in 2007 (born in 1947) and female age 60 in 2012 (born in 1952)

4.00	Improvement	Factor: 2007+
Age	Age 60 in 2007	Age 60 in 2012
55	N/A	.72%
56	N/A	.87%
57	N/A	1.02%
58	N/A	1.18%
59	N/A	1.34%
60	2.10%	1.47%
61	2.21%	1.57%
62	2.29%	1.63%
63	2.34%	1.64%
64	2.35%	1.62%

*Note that improvement rates can be negative at certain ages/years

45

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Appendix: The MP-2014 scale – Use of near-term improvement rates

- The model reflected historical improvement rates through 2007
- Near-term projected rates (e.g., 2008-2014) are highly dependent under this method of recent rates and the slope of change in those rates
- Ending period coincided with a period of historically high improvement rates and, at many ages, a positive slope of improvement rates



© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-2 Page 46 of 48

Appendix: Graphic view of mortality improvement – 3 Steps to understanding / adopting the new tables

• RPEC tables

- Based near-term improvement rates on historical observations
- Used a 1% long-term improvement rate
- Assumed rates would trend from near-term to long-term rates over 20 years
- Used "a family of cubic polynomials" to connect recent experience and the long-term assumption



Notes

- Green areas marked with "1" represent experience since the last RPEC mortality study
- Blue area marked with "2" represents a change in the RPEC's long-term mortality improvement expectation
- Red area marked with "3" represents the RPEC's new approach to projecting mortality in the short-term
- Each area should be evaluated to determine the "best-estimate" assumption for an individual sponsor or plan.



Mortality Credibility Analysis – Updated12/4/2014 LKE Experience

- Results below reflect LKE non-union plan and LKE union plan mortality experience under the RP-2014 white collar and blue collar tables, respectively
- The RP-2014 tables are based on years of data with a mid-point of 2006 (the base year) and projected to 2014 with the MP-2014 mortality improvement projection scale
- LKE is considering adjusting the standard RP-2014 tables to reflect plan experience
- If tables are adjusted, the factor to be applied to the standard mortality rates, after reflecting the credibility factor, should be based on a comparison of
 - Actual plan experience to
 - RP-2014 projected from the base year using the mortality projection scale selected by LKE for mortality improvements beyond 2014 (for consistency)

LKE (3 years of data)	Non-union RP-20	14, White Collar	Union RP-2014, Blue Collar			
Mortality Projection Scale	MP-2014	BB-2D	MP-2014	BB-2D		
Total Records (Life-Years)	6,857	6,857	4,675	4,675		
Actual Number of Deaths	226	226	136	136		
Actual/Expected Deaths (A)	1.101	1.067	1.267	1.235		
Credibility Factor (B) Results reflect a level of accuracy of +/-5% with a 90% confidence level	0.330	0.324	0.302	0.298		
Resulting LKE Adjustment Factor [(A) – 1] x (B) To Be Applied to Standard Mortality Rates	+3%	+2%	+8%	+7%		

towerswatson.com

© 2014 Towers Watson. All rights reserved. Proprietary and Confidential. For Towers Watson and Towers Watson client use only.

		201	5						201	6		
PENSION	 LGE	KU		Servco	Total			LGE	KU		Servco	Total
Revised 2/6/15	\$ 17,162,433	\$ 15,246,360	\$	22,849,484	\$ 55,258,277	:	\$	9,958,675	\$ 10,660,286	\$	20,322,181	\$ 40,941,142
O&M %	77%	69%		81%				77%	68%		82%	
O&M Portion of Pension Expense	\$ 13,157,495	\$ 10,540,055	\$	18,613,186	\$ 42,310,735		\$	7,691,943	\$ 7,301,862	\$	16,569,102	\$ 31,562,907
ServCo Allocation %	45%	54%						45%	54%			
ServCo Allocation	\$ 8,343,757	\$ 10,141,244	\$	(18,485,001)	\$ -	:	\$	7,427,453	\$ 9,027,542	\$	(16,454,995)	\$ -
Total O&M Portion of Pension Expense	\$ 21,501,251.77	\$ 20,681,299.11	\$	128,184.50	\$ 42,310,735.38	_	\$ 1	15,119,395.68	\$ 16,329,404.04	\$	114,107.39	\$ 31,562,907.10

Test Year for KU:	
6 months 2015	\$ 10,340,649.56
6 months 2016	\$ 8,164,702.02
Total	\$ 18,505,351.58

Test Year for LG&E:	
6 months 2015	\$ 10,750,625.89
6 months 2016	\$ 7,559,697.84
Total	\$ 18,310,323.72

	Utilty Cost of Debt Compariso	n 214
	12 Months Ending December 20	J14
Rank	Company	Per Public Data
1.	LG&E	3.278%
2.	KU	3.371%
3.	Duke Energy Ohio	3.832%
4.	Dayton Power and Light	3.865%
5.	AEP Texas North Company	4.149%
6.	Public Service Electric and Gas Company	4.365%
7.	AEP Texas Central Company	4.390%
8.	Indiana Michigan Power Company	4.442%
9.	Duke Energy Indiana Inc.	4.466%
10.	PECO Energy Company	4.698%
11.	DTE Electric Company	4.716%
12.	NiSource	4.721%
13.	Kentucky Power Company	4.728%
14.	DTE Gas Company	4.788%
15.	PPL Electric Utilities	4.942%
16.	Ohio Power Company	5.099%
17.	Commonwealth Edison	5.122%
18.	Appalachian Power Company	5.127%
19.	Union Electric Company	5.303%
20.	Ameren Illinois Company	5.333%
21.	Metropolitan Edison Company	5.742%
22.	Jersey Central Power & Light Co.	5.827%
23.	Pennsylvania Electric Company	5.966%
24.	Toledo Edison Company	7.733%
25.	Ohio Edison Company	8.661%

http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/cp/rates.htm

Commercial Paper Rates Derived from data supplied by The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation

Data as of March 31, 2015Posted April 1, 2015

Daily rates for commercial paper are provided for the AA nonfinancial, A2/P2 nonfinancial, AA financial, and AA asset-backed categories. The criteria that determine which issues are included in the rate categories are detailed in the <u>Rate Calculations section of the About page</u> of this release.

	AA nonfinancial								nonfin	ancial			
Period	1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day		1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day
Annual a	verage												
2013	0.06	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.09	0.11		0.25	0.27	0.27	0.30	0.32	0.33
2014	0.06	0.06	0.06	0.07	0.08	0.10		0.21	0.24	0.25	0.27	0.29	0.32
2015*	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.09	<mark>0.12</mark>		0.36	0.40	0.44	0.46	0.49	<mark>0.52</mark>
Monthly	average	e											
2014- Oct.	0.05	0.06	0.06	0.06	0.08	0.10		0.23	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.31	0.34
Nov.	0.06	0.07	0.06	0.07	0.08	0.10		0.25	0.27	0.29	0.30	0.35	0.39
Dec.	0.10	0.10	0.10	0.11	0.11	0.13		0.33	0.39	0.41	0.46	0.47	0.48
2015- Jan.	0.08	0.07	0.08	0.09	0.10	0.12		0.32	0.36	0.38	0.42	0.45	0.51
Feb.	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.09	0.12		0.32	0.35	0.42	0.41	0.43	0.49
Mar.*	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.09	0.11		0.43	0.48	0.52	0.54	0.57	0.60
Weekly (Friday)	average	е										
Mar. 6	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.10		0.40	0.43	0.46	0.48	0.53	0.55

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-5 Page 2 of 4

	AA no	nfinanc	ial				A2/P2	nonfin	ancial			
Period	1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day	1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day
Mar. 13	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.11	0.42	0.48	0.54	0.54	0.59	0.58
Mar. 20	0.08	0.07	0.07	0.09	0.08	n.a.	0.47	0.50	0.54	0.59	0.60	0.64
Mar. 27	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.09	0.09	0.10	0.43	0.50	0.52	0.56	0.60	0.67
Apr. 3*	0.07	0.03	0.06	0.07	0.10	n.a.	0.43	0.51	0.53	0.51	0.52	0.53
Daily												
Mar. 25	0.08	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.43	0.52	0.49	0.53	0.60	0.67
Mar. 26	0.08	0.06	0.06	0.09	0.11	0.13	0.41	0.48	0.52	0.55	0.58	n.a.
Mar. 27	0.07	n.a.	0.08	0.09	0.10	0.10	0.41	0.48	0.54	0.56	0.62	n.a.
Mar. 30	0.07	0.01	0.06	0.08	0.11	n.a.	0.41	0.55	0.56	0.52	0.53	n.a.
Mar. 31	0.07	0.04	0.06	0.06	0.08	n.a.	0.44	0.46	0.49	0.49	0.51	0.53

* Data through March 31.

Note: n.a. indicates that trade data was insufficient to support calculation of the particular rate.

	AA fir	nancial					AA asset-backed							
Annual av	1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day	1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day		
Annual a	verage													
2013	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.09	0.11	0.14	0.14	0.18	0.18	0.17	0.20	0.22		
2014	0.06	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.10	0.12	0.11	0.12	0.13	0.15	0.18	0.20		
2015*	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.10	0.13	0.15	0.13	0.14	0.15	0.16	0.19	0.22		
Monthly	average	9												

Rebuttal Exhibit DKA-5 Page 3 of 4

	AA financial								set-bac	ked			
Period	1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day		1- day	7- day	15- day	30- day	60- day	90- day
2014- Oct.	0.06	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.10	0.12		0.12	0.12	0.13	0.14	0.18	0.20
Nov.	0.07	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.11	0.13		0.12	0.12	0.13	0.15	0.17	0.20
Dec.	0.10	0.10	0.09	0.11	0.14	0.15		0.14	0.13	0.15	0.16	0.19	0.21
2015- Jan.	0.08	0.09	0.10	0.12	0.14	0.16		0.14	0.13	0.15	0.16	0.20	0.23
Feb.	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.10	0.12	0.15		0.13	0.13	0.14	0.16	0.19	0.22
Mar.*	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.12	0.14		0.14	0.14	0.15	0.16	0.20	0.22
Weekly (I	Friday)	average	e										
Mar. 6	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.11	0.14		0.13	0.14	0.15	0.17	0.19	0.21
Mar. 13	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.10	0.14	0.14		0.13	0.14	0.15	0.16	0.20	0.23
Mar. 20	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.11	0.14		0.15	0.13	0.16	0.16	0.20	0.22
Mar. 27	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.09	0.12	0.16		0.15	0.14	0.14	0.16	0.19	0.22
Apr. 3*	0.09	n.a.	0.08	n.a.	0.13	0.16		0.13	0.13	0.16	0.17	0.19	0.20
Daily													
Mar. 25	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.09	0.11	0.14		0.15	0.13	0.12	0.15	0.19	0.24
Mar. 26	0.09	0.09	0.10	n.a.	0.17	0.20		0.16	0.13	0.14	0.17	0.18	0.20
Mar. 27	0.09	n.a.	0.09	0.09	0.12	0.15		0.15	0.14	0.14	0.16	0.19	0.20
Mar. 30	0.09	n.a.	0.08	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.		0.13	0.13	0.14	0.17	0.18	0.19
Mar. 31	0.09	n.a.	0.08	n.a.	0.13	0.16		0.12	0.13	0.17	0.16	0.19	0.21

* Data through March 31.

Note: n.a. indicates that trade data was insufficient to support calculation of the particular rate.

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re the Matter of:

In Re

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC AND GAS RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00372

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF JOHN P. MALLOY VICE PRESIDENT, CUSTOMER SERVICES KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY AND LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Dated: April 14, 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Companies' Customer Classification for DSM Purposes Use Both Tariffed Criteria and Are Reasonable	2
KSBA's School Energy Management Program	7
KSBA's Asserted Billing Errors under KU's Rate AES Are Incorrect	8
The Companies Are Mindful of Increased Rates' Effects on Low-Income Customers, but the Proposed Increases Are Necessary to Ensure Continued Safe and Reliable Service at the Lowest Reasonable Cost	.1
LG&E's Service Disconnection and Reconnection Data Are Not Cause for Concern 1	4
The Companies' Proposed Increased Residential Customer Deposits Are Reasonable	7
The Companies' Proposal to Send Notice of Service Disconnection by Electronic Mail Will Benefit Customers	9
The Importance of Export-Based Industries	20

1

Q. Please state your name, position and business address.

2 My name is John P. Malloy. I am the Vice President, Customer Services for Kentucky A. 3 Utilities Company ("KU") and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") 4 (collectively, the "Companies") and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, 5 which provides services to KU and LG&E. My business address is 220 West Main Street, 6 Louisville, Kentucky.

7

Please describe your educational and professional background. 0.

8 A statement of my professional history and education is attached to this testimony as A. 9 Appendix A.

10 Have you previously testified before this Commission? **O**.

11 Yes, I have testified before the Commission previously, including supplying pre-filed A. direct testimony.¹ I have also sponsored responses to data requests in numerous 12 13 Commission cases, including a number of data requests in these proceedings.

14 Q.

What is the purpose of your testimony?

15 The purpose of my testimony is to respond to certain of the arguments presented in the A. 16 testimonies of Dr. Paul A. Coomes on behalf of Kentucky Industrial Utility Customers, 17 Inc. ("KIUC"), Steve W. Chriss on behalf of Wal-Mart Stores East, LP and Sam's East, 18 Inc. ("Wal-Mart"), Ronald L. Willhite on behalf of Kentucky School Boards Association 19 ("KSBA"), Malcolm J. Ratchford on behalf of Community Action Council for Lexington-20 Fayette, Bourbon, Harrison, and Nicholas Counties, Inc. ("CAC"), and Marlon Cummings 21 on behalf of Association of Community Ministries, Inc. ("ACM").

¹ See In the Matter of: The Application of Kentucky Utilities Company to Modify Certain Certificates of Public Convenience and Necessity to Construct Ductwork for Two Flue Gas Desulfurization Units at the Ghent Power Station, Case No. 2006-00493, Direct Testimony of John P. Malloy (Nov. 16, 2006).

1		Specifically, I will address concerns relating to (1) the Companies' customer-
2		classification process for Demand-Side Management ("DSM") purposes, (2) KSBA's
3		School Energy Management Program, (3) KU's All-Electric School Service ("Rate AES"),
4		(4) the Companies' proposed rates' effect on low-income customers, (5) the Companies'
5		procedures regarding service disconnections and reconnections, (6) the Companies'
6		request to increase residential customer-deposit amounts, (7) the Companies' request to
7		allow disconnection notices to be sent by electronic mail upon request by a customer, and
8		(8) the importance of export-based industries.
9	The	Companies' Customer Classifications for DSM Purposes Use Both Tariffed Criteria
10		and Are Reasonable
10 11	Q.	<u>and Are Reasonable</u> What criteria do the Companies use to determine which customer contracts to classify
10 11 12	Q.	<u>and Are Reasonable</u> What criteria do the Companies use to determine which customer contracts to classify as industrial for DSM purposes?
10 11 12 13	Q. A.	and Are Reasonable What criteria do the Companies use to determine which customer contracts to classify as industrial for DSM purposes? As Robert M. Conroy discusses at greater length in his rebuttal testimony, the Companies'
10 11 12 13 14	Q. A.	and Are Reasonable What criteria do the Companies use to determine which customer contracts to classify as industrial for DSM purposes? As Robert M. Conroy discusses at greater length in his rebuttal testimony, the Companies' tariffs provide two criteria for the Companies to use when determining whether to classify
10 11 12 13 14 15	Q. A.	and Are Reasonable What criteria do the Companies use to determine which customer contracts to classify as industrial for DSM purposes? As Robert M. Conroy discusses at greater length in his rebuttal testimony, the Companies' tariffs provide two criteria for the Companies to use when determining whether to classify a customer contract as industrial for DSM purposes:
10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19	Q. A.	and Are Reasonable What criteria do the Companies use to determine which customer contracts to classify as industrial for DSM purposes? As Robert M. Conroy discusses at greater length in his rebuttal testimony, the Companies' tariffs provide two criteria for the Companies to use when determining whether to classify a customer contract as industrial for DSM purposes: [N]on-residential customers will be considered "industrial" if [1] they are primarily engaged in a process or processes that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or product, and/or [2] in accordance with the North American Industry

² Kentucky Utilities Company P.S.C. No. 16, First Revision of Original Sheet No. 86; Louisville Gas and Electric Company, P.S.C. Electric No. 9, First Revision of Original Sheet No. 86. LG&E's gas tariff explicitly refers to the definition of "industrial" in LG&E's electric tariff, and is therefore the same: "Any industrial gas customer who also receives electric service from the Company as an industrial customer, and has elected not to participate in a demandside management program hereunder, shall not be assessed a charge pursuant to this mechanism." Louisville Gas and Electric Company, P.S.C. Gas No. 9, First Revision of Original Sheet No. 86.

1 Mr. Chriss's testimony on behalf of Wal-Mart briefly acknowledges that the Companies' tariffs contain two criteria,³ but then dedicates the rest of his DSM-related testimony to 2 attacking only the Companies' use of North American Industry Classification System 3 4 ("NAICS") codes. Moreover, Mr. Chriss states later in his testimony that the Companies' tariffs define "industrial" for DSM purposes "per the use of the specific NAICS codes,"⁴ 5 6 without mentioning the Companies' use of the criterion whether a customer contract 7 applies to "a process or processes that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or product" As the Companies' officer responsible for implementing the 8 9 Companies' tariffs in this regard, I can assure the Commission that the Companies use both 10 tariffed criteria when determining whether a customer contract is industrial for DSM 11 purposes.

12 **Q.** What

What is an NAICS code?

13 According to the federal government, which creates NAICS codes, "The North American A. 14 Industry Classification System (NAICS) is the standard used by Federal statistical agencies 15 in classifying business establishments for the purpose of collecting, analyzing, and publishing statistical data related to the U.S. business economy."⁵ Two-digit NAICS sector 16 17 codes, like those used in the Companies' tariffs, identify broad types of economic activity 18 in which businesses engage. For example, NAICS sector code 22 applies to all utilities. 19 So NAICS codes, particularly at the sector level, are a means of identifying the primary 20 kind of economic activity in which a business engages.

³ Direct Testimony and Exhibits of Steve W. Chriss on Behalf of Wal-Mart ("Chriss Testimony") at 19 (KU) and 17 (LG&E).

⁴ Chriss KU Testimony at 21; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 19.

⁵ <u>http://www.census.gov/eos/www/naics/</u> (viewed on March 25, 2015).
- Q. Do the Companies use only a business entity's NAICS code to determine if all of the
 business's contracts with LG&E or KU should be classified as industrial for DSM
 purposes?
- A. No. By their nature, NAICS codes, and particularly two-digit NAICS sector codes, cannot
 identify the primary purpose of each utility-service installation provided to a business
 entity. Moreover, consistent with the federal government's approach, the Companies apply
 NAICS codes to business entities; the Companies do not attempt to assign unique NAICS
 codes to contracts for individual utility-service installations, which would be inconsistent
 with the purpose of NAICS codes.
- 10Recognizing that a business entity, even one "primarily engaged in a process or11processes that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or product,"12can have locations that have primary functions other than what the business entity's NAICS13code would indicate, the Companies use a business entity's NAICS code to inform their14DSM classification decision for each of the business's contracts, but the NAICS code alone15does not dictate whether the Companies will classify a customer as industrial for DSM16purposes.

Q. How did the Companies' recent data and business-process review of contract classifications for DSM purposes show that the Companies do not use only NAICS codes to classify contracts?

A. The Companies recently conducted a thorough review of their current data concerning all
 metered non-residential customer contracts to verify the classification of contracts as
 industrial or commercial. As the Companies described in the supplemental responses to
 data requests from the Commission, the Companies' verification process used business

customers' NAICS codes (where available) only to apply a presumption for or against classifying a customer as industrial for DSM purposes; for all contracts, the Companies' ultimate classification relied upon at least one other data point to indicate that the contract either did or did not serve "a process or processes that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or product"⁶ So the verification process required applying both tariffed criteria to each contract, not only NAICS codes.

7 Having now completed the verification process (subject to possible additional site 8 visits to confirm the Companies' classifications for some customers), the Companies have 9 classified a total of 2,320 contracts as industrial for DSM purposes (1,417 for KU, 671 for 10 LG&E electric, 232 for LG&E gas). Of those contracts, 125 are associated with customers 11 that either do not have an NAICS code the Companies could locate or have an NAICS code 12 other than one of the five listed in the Companies' tariffs. Those 125 contracts are not misclassified; rather, they show that NAICS codes alone do not determine a customer 13 14 contract's classification for DSM purposes.

Q. Can you give an example of a how a contract could be associated with an industrial NAICS code yet be classified as commercial for DSM purposes?

A. Yes. Consider an automobile manufacturer (Acme Car Company) with an assembly
campus that includes a large car assembly plant and a separate company-owned daycare
center for assembly-plant employees. As a company, Acme likely would have NAICS
sector code 33, one of the five NAICS codes listed in the Companies' DSM tariff sheets.
For the assembly campus, Acme would likely have two contracts for service with either
LG&E or KU, one for the assembly plant and the other for the daycare center. Applying

⁶ See LG&E Supplemental Response to PSC 2-71; LG&E Second Supplemental Response to PSC 3-22; KU Supplemental Response to PSC 2-62; KU Second Supplemental Response to PSC 3-15.

the Companies' first tariff criterion, the assembly plant clearly "primarily engage[s] in a process or processes that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or product," and therefore would be classified as industrial for DSM purposes. But the Acme daycare center, even though it is associated with Acme's NAICS code, clearly does not meet the first criterion, and would be classified as commercial for DSM purposes.





7

6

8 Q. Do you have any concluding remarks on this issue?

9 A. Yes. The Companies' data show that they have applied both of their tariffed criteria in
10 practice when classifying customer as industrial or commercial for DSM purposes.
11 Therefore, Mr. Chriss's testimony is simply incorrect to the extent it states or implies that
12 the Companies use only NAICS codes to classify customers for DSM purposes.

13

1

KSBA's School Energy Management Program

2 0. How are the Companies involved in KSBA's School Energy Management Program? 3 KSBA's School Energy Management Program ("SEMP") was initiated in 2010 to aid the A. development of energy-efficiency practices in public schools.⁷ The Companies agreed, as 4 5 part of the settlement agreement in their 2012 rate cases, to propose a two-year DSM program to help fund SEMP.⁸ On an annual basis, KU agreed to provide \$500,000 and 6 LG&E agreed to provide \$225,000, a total of \$1,450,000 for the two-year period.⁹ The 7 8 funds were intended to facilitate the hiring and retention of energy specialists by public school districts.¹⁰ Of the \$1,450,000 the Companies agreed to provide for SEMP, KSBA 9 submitted requests for only \$975,000, all of which the Companies supplied as requested.¹¹ 10 Are the Companies requesting Commission approval to extend the School Energy 11 Q. 12 **Management Program?** No, not at this time. The Companies' SEMP funding was approved for a two-year period 13 A. 14 with no expectation that it would continue beyond the initial approval cycle; the Companies stated in the record of the proceeding seeking approval for the two-year DSM funding of 15 16 SEMP, "[T]he Companies are supporting the Energy Management Program for Schools for only the two years referenced in the agreement."¹² Mr. Willhite's testimony in these 17 18 proceedings expresses KSBA's desire for the Companies to request Commission approval to extend the DSM funding of the SEMP.¹³ Also, as a longstanding member of the 19

⁷ See Direct Testimony of Ronald L. Willhite on Behalf of the KSBA ("Willhite Testimony") at 5 (KU and LG&E). ⁸ See In the Matter of: the Joint Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company for the Review and Approval of a Two-Year Demand Side Management Program Related to School Energy Management and Associated Cost, Case No. 2013-00067, Application at 4 (Feb. 20, 2013). ⁹ Id. at 5.

 $^{^{10}}$ *Id.* at 5.

¹¹ See KSBA's Response to KU DR 1; KSBA's Response to LG&E DR 1.

¹² See Case No. 2013-00067, Response to Commission Staff's First Request of Information, Question 7.

¹³ See Willhite KU Testimony at 8; Willhite LG&E Testimony at 8.

1 Companies' DSM Advisory Group—a group that was involved in helping to shape the 2 Companies' recently approved 2015-2018 DSM-EE Program Plan—KSBA is welcome to 3 raise this issue at Advisory Group meetings. But the Companies are not presently 4 proposing to extend their SEMP funding beyond the two years currently approved.

5

KSBA's Asserted Billing Errors under KU's Rate AES Are Incorrect

6 Q. Are you aware of any schools KU serves that are entitled to refunds for service taken 7 under a "wrong rate"?

8 A. No. Contrary to Mr. Willhite's assertion, at no time did any school take service under the 9 "wrong rate."¹⁴ When more than one Commission-approved rate is available to any 10 customer, including schools, KU's tariff provides that it is the customer's duty to select the 11 rate under which it desires service; KU may not make that determination absent a 12 customer's request and customers are not entitled to a refund if they later realize they could have taken service under a more financially advantageous rate.¹⁵ These provisions are 13 supported by Commission precedent,¹⁶ as well as at least one long-standing opinion of 14 Kentucky's highest court.¹⁷ It is therefore important to note that Mr. Willhite's testimony 15 16 does not provide evidence that any school took service from KU under a truly "wrong rate"; rather, the testimony only contains assertions some schools took service under a rate less 17 18 financially advantageous than KU's Rate AES.

19 Q. Has KU provided refunds to a small number of schools served under Rate AES?

¹⁴ See Willhite KU Testimony at 14.

¹⁵ Kentucky Utilities Company P.S.C. No. 16, Original Sheet Nos. 97 to 97.1.

¹⁶ See, e.g., In the Matter of: Hart County Bank and Trust Company v. Kentucky Utilities Company, Case No. 2014-00331, Order (Feb. 2, 2015).

¹⁷ Southeastern Land Co. v. Louisville Gas & Electric Co., 90 S.W.2d 1, 11 (Ky. 1936), quoting Spear

[&]amp; Co. v. Public Service Commission, 161 A. 441 (Pa. Super. Ct. 1932).

1 A. Yes. Consistent with KU's Commission-approved tariff, KU has provided a small number 2 of schools refunds because the schools or the Companies sufficiently established through 3 documentation that the schools had requested service under Rate AES and KU had 4 continued billing the schools under other rates for which the schools were eligible. KU 5 informed KSBA that if schools previously qualified for Rate AES and evidenced the fact 6 they had asked for service on Rate AES, KU would move the school to Rate AES and 7 provide a refund back to the date of the initial request, up to five years in accordance with 8 KU's tariff. To the best of KU's knowledge, all of the schools that have made the requisite 9 showing have received refunds. Though other schools have requested refunds, they have 10 not provided sufficient documentation, and KU has been unable to find any documentation, to support an assertion that they had previously asked KU to provide service under Rate 11 12 AES.

May KU provide refunds to schools now taking service under Rate AES that have not 13 **Q**. 14 made the requisite showing that they had previously qualified for and requested 15 service under Rate AES (while Rate AES was open for new customers)?

16 A. No, KU cannot provide refunds to such customers. KSBA suggests that KU should make 17 refunds when it was aware a school was all-electric and did not place the school on Rate AES.¹⁸ But providing refunds under these circumstances, i.e., where a school did not 18 19 expressly request service under Rate AES, would violate KU's Commission-approved tariff, which states that it is a customer's duty, not KU's, to choose between optional rates.¹⁹ 20 Therefore, KU is obligated to deny KSBA's refund request because KU may not deviate

21

¹⁸ See Willhite KU Testimony at 14.

¹⁹ Kentucky Utilities Company P.S.C. No. 16, Original Sheet Nos. 97 to 97.1.

from its Commission-approved tariff; doing so would violate the filed-rate doctrine,²⁰
 which the Commission has stated is the "bedrock of utility regulation."²¹

3 Q. Does KU have readily available to it information indicating whether a school is all4 electric?

5 No, not until a school requests service under Rate AES (which is no longer possible, A. because the rate schedule has been closed since 2010). Notwithstanding a customer's 6 7 express duty to choose between optional rates, and KU's express duty not to provide refunds when a customer fails to select the most financially advantageous rate, KSBA 8 9 misstates KU's knowledge of whether a school is all-electric. KSBA claims, "KU was 10 fully aware when a school was all-electric as KU provides the secondary line [for schools 11 on Rate AES] whereas the school is required to provide the secondary line for any non allelectric school served on Rate PS and TODS."22 KSBA makes this claim based on a KU 12 13 data response indicating that customers served under Rate AES receive service from a secondary line owned by KU.²³ 14

15 That KU serves all-electric schools taking service on Rate AES via a company-16 supplied secondary line does not mean that KU knows whether each and every school is 17 all-electric. Some schools take service under KU's General Service Rate Schedule ("Rate 18 GS"). Like all-electric schools served under Rate AES, customers on Rate GS also take 19 service via a company-supplied secondary line; thus, service via a company-supplied line 20 in no way indicates to KU whether the customer is all-electric.

²⁰ Keogh v. Chicago & Northwestern Ry., 260 U.S. 156, 163 (1922); See also Case No. 95-107, Order at 3 (Oct. 13, 1995).

²¹ Case No. 95-107, Order at 2.

²² See Direct Testimony of Ronald L. Willhite at 14.

²³ See KU Response to KSBA First Request of Information, No. 8.

1		Moreover, regarding schools taking service under Rate PS and TODS, KSBA fails
2		to acknowledge an important distinction between all-electric schools and all-electric
3		schools that take service under Rate AES; i.e., not every all-electric school takes service
4		under Rate AES (or Rate GS). Therefore, not every all-electric school takes service via a
5		company-supplied secondary line. Because some all-electric schools also take service
6		under Rate PS or TODS (or Rate GS), KU has no way of knowing if a school is all-electric
7		unless and until the school requests service under Rate AES; if KU grants the request, the
8		school will begin taking service from a secondary line owned by KU (if it is already by
9		virtue of taking service under Rate GS). But if an all-electric school does not request
10		service under Rate AES, or if KU is not able to grant a request for service under Rate AES,
11		the school will continue to take service from a secondary line owned by the school (if it is
12		currently taking service under Rate PS or TODS). KU has no other way of knowing
13		whether or not a school is all-electric; it is the customer, not the utility, who understands
14		their usage and facilities best, which is exactly why it is the customer's, and not the utility's,
15		obligation to indicate under which rate it desires service if more than one is available.
16 17 18	<u>The</u> the	e Companies Are Mindful of Increased Rates' Effects on Low-Income Customers, but Proposed Increases Are Necessary to Ensure Continued Safe and Reliable Service at <u>the Lowest Reasonable Cost</u>
19	Q.	Do the Companies consider the effect higher rates have on their fixed- and low-income
20		customers?
21	A.	Yes. Mr. Staffieri stated in his direct testimony that the Companies take very seriously the
22		decision to increase rates. ²⁴ The Companies are well aware of the financial hardships faced
23		by many of their customers and strive to ensure that these customers receive low-cost

²⁴ See Direct Testimony of Victor A. Staffieri at 8.

energy; moreover, the Companies strive to provide sufficient energy-assistance resources
when needed. But the Companies must also ensure that their customers receive reliable,
safe service; doing so requires constant investment and improvement, thereby necessitating
the requested increase. CAC recommends that the Commission approve the lowest
possible rate increase,²⁵ but the Companies firmly believe their proposal will result in safe,
reliable service at the lowest reasonable cost.

Q. Do you agree with CAC's claim regarding the increased rates and the lack of sufficient energy-assistance resources?²⁶

9 A. No, I do not. The Companies' decision to request rate increases does not mean they are 10 unaware of or do not appreciate the circumstances their customers face. Mr. Staton's direct 11 testimony provides detailed information about the Companies' significant assistance to 12 low-income customers in the form of shareholder contributions to energy-assistance funds, 13 participation in winter-weatherization efforts, and development of a robust DSM portfolio with programs specifically aimed at low-income customers.²⁷ For example, the 14 15 Companies' Low-Income Weatherization Program ("WeCare") is an education and weatherization program designed to reduce the energy consumption of the Companies' 16 low-income customers.²⁸ The program provides energy audits, energy education, and 17 18 blower door tests, installs weatherization and energy conservation measures, and is now 19 the Companies' second largest DSM program by budget: over \$25.5 million total for both Companies for program years 2015-2018.²⁹ 20

²⁵ Direct Testimony of Malcolm J. Ratchford at 19.

²⁶ *Id.* at 18.

²⁷ See Direct Testimony of Edwin R. "Ed" Staton at 5-11.

²⁸ *Id.* at 9.

²⁹ Id.

1 Those are just a few of the many ways the Companies strive to ensure that all their 2 customers receive low-cost, reliable utility service. In addition, the Companies' FLEX 3 programs allow residential customers with limited incomes to pay their bills 28 days from 4 issuance, thereby helping to prevent fixed- and low-income customers from incurring late 5 payment charges, increasing the time in which customers can seek financial aid, and 6 reducing the number of disconnections.³⁰

7 In light of Companies' efforts to assist fixed- and low-income customers, CAC's 8 assertion that energy-assistance resources are lacking should in no way indicate that the 9 Companies are not doing their part to help customers with limited means. For example, 10 the CAC requests that KU increase its Home Energy Assistance ("HEA") Program efforts;³¹ but the Companies have actually provided energy-assistance funding in amounts 11 12 greater than CAC and other low-income advocates have been able to use. In October 2014, LG&E's HEA Program had a balance of over \$600,000 and KU's HEA Program had a 13 balance just under \$500,000.³² Regarding shareholder contributions to the HEA, 14 15 Wintercare, and utility-assistance programs, which are set to expire upon the effective date of the new base rates proposed in this proceeding,³³ the Companies hope the parties to this 16 17 proceeding come to an amicable solution. In addition, although the Companies maintain 18 discretion to discontinue or reduce the monthly residential HEA charge, the Companies 19 propose to continue the charge at \$0.25 per meter, the same amount currently charged under their tariffs.34 20

³⁰ *Id.* at 8.

³¹ See Direct Testimony of Malcolm J. Ratchford at 19.

³² See Case No. 2007-00337, LG&E and KU HEA Report at 4 and 12 (March 13, 2015).

³³ See Direct Testimony of Edwin R. "Ed" Staton at 7.

³⁴ *Id*.

LG&E's Service Disconnection and Reconnection Data Are Not Cause for Concern

Q. Have LG&E's numbers of service disconnections changed significantly in the last few years?

A. No, they have not. LG&E provides annual disconnection reports to the Commission, each of which addresses twelve months from July of one calendar year through June of the next.
The most recent three years of data (2011-2012, 2012-2013, and 2013-2014) show that LG&E's disconnections of combined electric and gas customers and electric-only customers have increased by only 3% (from 62,088 to 64,252), and that LG&E's disconnections of gas-only customers have decreased by 7% (from 2,718 to 2,539).

10 In contrast, Mr. Cummings's testimony compares data from the 2009-2010 report 11 to the 2013-2014 report and states that LG&E's disconnections of combined electric and 12 gas customers and electric-only customers have increased 31% and that gas-only disconnections have increased 15%.³⁵ Although true, these numbers are misleading 13 14 because two extraordinary circumstances in 2009-2010 and 2010-2011 affected LG&E's 15 number of disconnections. First, a severe and highly damaging ice storm occurred in the 16 western KU and LG&E service territories areas in early 2009; related repairs decreased 17 resources available to disconnect service well into the 2009-2010 year, and the Companies 18 decreased disconnections to aid customers during harsh winter weather. Second, to prepare 19 for the April 2009 live implementation of the Companies' new Customer Care System, an 20 entirely new computer system reaching all areas of the Companies' operations, the 21 Companies ceased disconnecting service in March 2009. The Companies did not resume 22 disconnections in earnest until early summer 2009, and disconnection levels were lower

³⁵ Cummings Testimony at 9-10.

1 than normal until full account dunning was completed the second half of 2011, all to ensure 2 customers were not disconnected in error. Therefore, although LG&E does not dispute Mr. Cummings's calculations comparing 2009-2010 to 2013-2014, the comparison is 3 4 misleading. Comparing more recent years' data shows LG&E's numbers of disconnections 5 have not markedly changed.

6

O. Have LG&E's overall numbers of service reconnections recently decreased? If so, is 7 it a cause for concern?

As Mr. Cummings testifies,³⁶ LG&E's overall number of service reconnections has 8 Α. 9 recently decreased, but the Companies do not believe this is a cause for concern for several 10 reasons. First, customers who have service disconnected for non-payment at one premise sometimes move to another premise and begin new service there, whether inside or outside 11 12 the serving utility's service territory. This would result in a service disconnection without 13 a corresponding reconnection. Second, in a residence where multiple adults reside, service 14 to the premise may be disconnected for non-payment under one resident's name and soon 15 thereafter reinitiated under another resident's name. This, too, would result in a service 16 disconnection without a corresponding reconnection. Third, some customers may find that 17 their overall cost of living would decrease by moving in with a relative or friend, which 18 again could result in a service disconnection without a corresponding reconnection. None 19 of these circumstances would be cause for concern.

20

21

22

Additional data tend to indicate that the three circumstances discussed are actually driving the apparent difference between numbers of disconnections and reconnections. Notably, although combined electric and gas disconnections and electric-only

³⁶ Cummings Testimony at 10.

1		disconnections have exceeded reconnections by a total of 9,528 from 2011 through 2013
2		in the zip codes identified by Mr. Cummings, ³⁷ LG&E's total number of active combined
3		electric and gas customers and electric-only customers in the same zip codes over the same
4		time has decreased by only 777. During the same time period, LG&E's total number of
5		active combined electric and gas customers and electric-only customers in Jefferson
6		County increased by 4,388. These data points tend to indicate that the difference between
7		disconnections and reconnections Mr. Cummings identifies likely arises not from large
8		numbers of people going without utility service, but rather from the three causes I discussed
9		above that do not give reason for concern.
10	Q.	Has LG&E changed in any way its Winter Hardship Reconnection process in recent
11		years?
12	A.	No, both Companies have had in recent years the same Commission-regulation-compliant
13		Winter Hardship Reconnection process they have had for many years; nothing has changed.
14		As required by 807 KAR 5:006 Section 16, a customer disconnected for nonpayment can
15		apply to obtain a winter-hardship reconnection by presenting a Certificate of Need, paying
16		one-third of the outstanding bill or \$200, whichever is less, and agreeing to a repayment
17		schedule to bring the customer current. Again, these are regulatory requirements,
18		requirements with which LG&E continues to comply.
19	Q.	Do you agree with ACM's concerns regarding the Companies' winter-hardship
20		reconnection process? ³⁸
21	A.	No, I do not. As I testified above, the Companies' winter-hardship reconnection process
22		has not changed; it is as available to customers now as it has always been. But a likely

 ³⁷ Cummings Testimony at
 ³⁸ See Direct Testimony of Marlon Cummings on Behalf of the ACM at 16.

1 contributing factor to the decrease in winter-hardship reconnections in 2014 is that the 2 Companies relaxed their installment-plan parameters in early 2014 due to the extremely cold winter, resulting in substantially increased installment plans and a reduced need for 3 4 winter-hardship reconnections in 2014:

Year	Number of Installment Plans	Change Year over Year
2011	167,076	N/A
2012	185,614	18,538
2013	185,617	3
2014	239,157	53,540

5 Finally, recognizing the severity of the recent cold, the Companies voluntarily suspended 6 conducting disconnections for 25 business days in January through March of 2015 to allow 7 customers more time to pay their bills or arrange installment plans and to ensure customers 8 kept service during the most severe cold.

9

The Companies' Proposed Increased Residential Customer Deposits Are Reasonable

10 Q. Why are the Companies' proposed increased residential customer deposits 11 reasonable, particularly for low-income customers?

12 A. The Companies understand the view Mr. Cummings's testimony expresses concerning the Companies' proposal to increase residential customer deposits.³⁹ Certainly it is not the 13 14 Companies' desire, or even in their interest, to raise barriers to customers' taking service. 15 But customer deposits are an integral to ensuring payment for services, and they protect all 16 customers. When customers fail to pay their utility bills, the resulting uncollectible-debt expenses eventually increase rates for all customers through eventual base-rate 17 The resulting rate increases presumably would have the most damaging 18 adjustments. 19 impact on the same low-income customers for which Mr. Cummings advocates. The

³⁹ Cummings Testimony at 17.

1 Commission's regulations therefore wisely and expressly allow utilities to establish 2 customer-deposit requirements,⁴⁰ which help ensure that at least a portion of bad-debt 3 expenses can be covered, thereby alleviating some of the negative effect caused by non-4 payments.

5 The particular deposits the Companies are proposing in these proceedings--6 \$160.00 for electric-only customers and \$260.00 for combined electric and gas 7 customers—are entirely reasonable. As Mr. Conroy's direct testimony states, these 8 amounts are well less than the 2/12 of an average customer's annual usage would justify.⁴¹ 9 Because the Companies' proposed deposits are based on average customer bills, the 10 proposed deposits are actually particularly favorable for customers who typically have 11 above-average bills, as many low-income customers do.⁴²

12 Moreover, the Companies' proposed deposits are substantially less than the actual 13 arrearages of customers whose service the Companies disconnect for non-payment. In 14 2014, the average residential customer disconnected for non-payment in KU's service 15 territory had an arrearage of \$194; for LG&E electric-only customers, the comparable 16 amount was \$218, and for combined electric and gas customers, the comparable amount 17 was \$385 at the time of the issuance of the disconnect notice to the customer. Therefore, 18 although the Companies' proposed deposits will help reduce the impact of non-payments, 19 they will not come close to offsetting it entirely.

⁴⁰ 807 KAR 5:006 Section 8(1)(a).

⁴¹ Conroy KU Testimony at 34; Conroy LG&E Testimony at 41.

⁴² See Companies' Response to KU Sierra Club 2-4; Companies' Response to LG&E Sierra Club 2-4. These responses show that a majority of KU's low-income customers have above-average usage (14,545 of a total 28,031 low-income customers), and that a significant minority of LG&E's low-income customers have above-average usage (8,368 of a total 20,437 low-income customers). In those responses, "low-income" is defined as "residential customers who received assistance from a third-party agency in 2013."

1		Again, the Companies' proposed residential customer deposits comply with the
2		Commission's regulations and are reasonable and necessary to help reduce the impact on
3		all customers from bad-debt expenses.
4	<u>Th</u>	e Companies' Proposal to Send Notice of Service Disconnection by Electronic Mail Will Bonofit Customors
5	0.	How will the Companies' proposal to send notices of service disconnection by
7	Q.	electronic mail benefit customers?
8	A.	The Companies are proposing that customers will have the option to receive notices of
9		pending service disconnection, also known as brown bills, by electronic mail instead of, or
10		in addition to, receiving notice in paper form; the choice will be entirely the customer's to
11		make using the Companies' website, and customers who do not select either option will
12		continue to receive notices of pending service disconnection solely by paper mail, just as
13		they do today. This proposal is part of the Companies' ongoing efforts to enhance customer
14		service and communicate with customers using whatever media are most convenient for
15		them; again, whether to receive pending service disconnection notices through e-mail only,
16		e-mail and paper, or paper only will be entirely and solely the customer's choice. Although
17		the Companies are aware that not all customers have ready access to e-mail, as Mr.
18		Cummings notes in his testimony, ⁴³ the Companies have many customers who do have
19		such access and who might prefer to receive such communications through e-mail instead
20		of, or in addition to, conventional paper mail. The Companies believe providing this form
21		of notice to customers who choose to receive it will help ensure they have ample
22		opportunity to contact the Companies to make other arrangements, i.e., installment plans,

⁴³ See Direct Testimony of Marlon Cummings on Behalf of the ACM at 17-18.

1

2

to avoid a service disconnection, allowing such customers to continue their service without interruption.

3 Q. If a customer chooses to receive e-mail brown bills only, will the customer receive a 4 paper brown bill if the Companies receive notice that the e-mail could not be 5 delivered?

A. Yes. One of the advantages of e-mail is that the Companies can receive automated notices
that an e-mail brown bill was unable to be delivered (i.e., the e-mail bounces back). Upon
receiving such a notice, the Companies would send the affected customer a paper brown
bill. Again, the Companies' goal is to provide customers notice that is consistent with the
applicable regulation, 807 KAR 5:006 Sec. 15, using media customers choose as most
convenient for them.

12

The Importance of Export-Based Industries

13 Q. Briefly explain KIUC's position regarding the importance of export-based industries.

A. Dr. Coomes on behalf of KIUC provided testimony asserting that "the most important industries, in terms of economic growth, are those that export goods and services to customers around the US and the world."⁴⁴ Dr. Coomes explains that these industries are highly valued primarily because they are employment multipliers and add dollars to the local economy.⁴⁵ According to Dr. Coomes, Kentucky's low-cost electricity has been one of the primary factors attracting these industries to the Commonwealth.⁴⁶ Dr. Coomes does not make a specific recommendation about the Companies' requested rate increase; rather,

⁴⁴ See Direct Testimony and Exhibits of Paul A. Coomes on Behalf of KIUC at 2.

⁴⁵ *Id.* at 3-4.

⁴⁶ *Id.* at 5-7.

1 Dr. Coomes asserts the Commission should consider the economic effect that a rate 2 increase may have on export-based industries.⁴⁷

3 Q. Do you agree that export-based industries are important to Kentucky's economy?

A. Yes, and the Companies have the privilege of serving a significant number of such
customers. The Companies believe the best way to serve all customers, large and small, is
to continue to provide safe and reliable service at the lowest reasonable cost, and to design
rates to reflect the Companies' cost of service.

8 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

9 A. Yes, it does.

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY SS:) **COUNTY OF JEFFERSON**)

The undersigned, John P. Malloy, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Vice President, Customer Services for Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and that the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

John P. Malloy

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this 14/14_day of _____ 2015.

Jude Schooler (SEAL)

My Commission Expires: JUDY SCHOOLER

Notary Public, State at Large, KY by commission expires July 11, 2018 Notary ID # 512743

APPENDIX A

John P. Malloy

Vice President, Customer Services LG&E and KU Services Company 220 West Main Street Louisville, Kentucky 40202

Work History

Vice President, Customer Services	
(LG&E and KU Services Company)	2007-present
Director - Generation Services (E.ON U.S. Services Inc.)	2003 - 2007
Maintenance Manager, Mill Creek (LG&E)	1998-2003
Manager Resource / Project Management – Fleet (LG&E)	1996-1998
Instrument and Electrical Supervisor, Mill Creek (LG&E)	1989-1996
Instrument and Electrical Technician, Mill Creek (LG&E)	1986-1989
Production Operations, Mill Creek (LG&E)	1984-1986
Coal Handling Operations, Cane Run (LG&E)	1983-1984
Instrument and Electrical Technician, Cane Run (LG&E)	1980-1983

Education

Indiana University, Master Business Administration	2000
Indiana University, B.S. in Finance	1998

Other Professional Associations

LG&E Credit Union	
Chairman, Board of Directors	2001-2007
Treasurer, Board of Directors	1998-2001
Board of Directors	1995-1998

Community Service

Kentucky Association of Manufacturers – Executive Board	2010 - current
Boy Scouts of America – Executive Board, Finance Chairman	2005 - current
Louisville Orchestra – Executive Board	2007 - current
Ronald McDonald House Charities – Board	2014 - current
Leadership Kentucky – Board	2009 - current

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
In the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC AND GAS RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00372

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF DAVID S. SINCLAIR VICE PRESIDENT, ENERGY SUPPLY AND ANALYSIS LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY

Filed: April 14, 2015

Table of Contents

Section 1 - Introduction and Overview	1
Section 2 – Curtailable Service Rider	2
Section 3 – Off System Sales Tracker	10
Section 4 – Basic Service Charge	12

1 Section 1 – Introduction and Overview

2 Q. Please state your name, position and business address.

A. My name is David S. Sinclair. I am Vice President, Energy Supply and Analysis for
Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") and Kentucky Utilities Company
("KU") (collectively, the "Companies") and an employee of LG&E and KU Services
Company. My business address is 220 West Main Street, Louisville, Kentucky 40202.

7 **Q.** What are the purposes of your testimony?

9 Service Rider ("CSR") raised by Kentucky Industrial Utility Customers, Inc. ("KIUC")
10 witnesses Stephen J. Baron and Mary Jean Riley; (2) the concept of an Off-System
11 Sales ("OSS") Tracker raised by KIUC witness Lane Kollen and Attorney General
12 ("AG") witness Frank W. Radigan; and (3) the impact of the Basic Service Charge on
13 the demand for electricity and on low-income customers raised by Sierra Club witness
14 Paul Chernick and Community Action Council for Lexington-Fayette, Bourbon,

The purposes of my testimony are to address issues related to: (1) the Curtailable

- 15 Harrison, and Nicholas Counties, Inc. ("CAC") witness Malcolm J. Ratchford.
- 16 **Q.**

8

A.

Are you sponsoring any exhibits?

17 A. Yes. I am sponsoring the following exhibit to my rebuttal testimony:

18 Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1 2015 KU Rate Assessment for All-Electric KU Customers Receiving Third Party Assistance

- 1 **Section 2 – Curtailable Service Rider** 2 **Q**. Do you agree with KIUC witness Mr. Baron that the Companies treat CSR load 3 reductions as equivalent to supply side resources from a long-term planning perspective?¹ 4 5 A. Yes. The Companies' long-term capacity and system planning models assume that 6 CSR load reductions are available to reduce system peak demand for the highest 100 7 load hours of the year. In these models, the CSR "resource" is assumed to be deployed 8 after all available generation resources are committed and before any energy is 9 purchased at a price greater than the highest cost unit. 10 **Q**. In the last few years, approximately how many times have system peak conditions 11 occurred? 12 A. The last two winters have seen the Companies set numerous peak and daily energy 13 records. For example, on January 6, 2014, the Companies set a record winter peak of 14 7,114 MW and came very close to meeting that on February 20, 2015 with a peak 15 demand of 7,079 MW, a record peak for February. The Companies set a daily energy 16 record on January 7, 2014 of 153,967 MWh. Since 2010, the Companies have also set 17 monthly peak records for January, February, March, May, June, August, September, 18 November, and December. 19 **O**. During these peak events, do the Companies typically have all available 20 generation committed to be able to meet load?
- 21 A. Yes.
- 22 Q. How many times have the Companies called upon CSR customers since 2013?

¹ Baron Testimony at 23 lines 3-11.

A. Since January 1, 2013, the Companies have asked for interruption three times, all in
 January 2014.

Q. During either of the winter peak events in January 2014 and 2015, did the Companies call upon CSR customers to physically curtail their load?

- 5 Yes. In 2014, the Companies called upon CSR customers to physically curtail during A. 6 several hours on several different days during high load conditions. Most performed 7 exactly or very nearly as requested. Unfortunately, several failed to completely meet 8 their obligations to perform when called upon. This is not to impugn all CSR 9 customers; as previously stated, most performed exactly or very nearly as requested. 10 But it does demonstrate that CSR-curtailable load is not necessarily the same as utility-11 dispatchable generating resources, since the Companies do not operate or control the 12 interruption activities.
- Q. If the Companies generally commit all available generating resources during peak
 events, why did they only call on CSR customers occasionally despite setting so
 many monthly peak records in recent years?
- A. The current CSR tariff limits the Companies' ability to ask for a physical curtailment
 to a "system reliability event."²
- 18 Q. How often do system reliability events occur?
- A. Historically they have rarely occurred. The Companies work hard to plan and operate
 the system to avoid them because we know reliability is important to our customers.

21 Q. Are you familiar with Ms. Riley's testimony on behalf of North American Stainless

22 ("NAS") concerning the Companies' proposed CSR tariff changes?

² See Standard Rate Rider Curtailable Service Rider – CSR10, Original Sheet No. 50 and Standard Rate Rider Curtailable Service Rider – CSR30, Original Sheet No. 51.

1 Yes. She objects to the Companies' proposal to eliminate the system reliability event A. restriction.³ 2

3	Q.	What is the basis for her objection to this change?
4	А.	Ms. Riley states that should KU call upon NAS to interrupt up to 100 hours a year, it
5		would create numerous economic and operational hardships for NAS. ⁴
6	Q.	Can KU guarantee that it will not have 100 hours of system reliability events
7		during the course of a year?
8	А.	No. While we work hard to plan and operate the system, there is no guarantee that such
9		events will not occur.
10	Q.	Are you the Companies' officer that is responsible for dispatching the generation
11		fleet?
12	A.	Yes. The Power Supply group reports to me and they have the responsibility for the
13		various activities required to economically and reliably meet our customers' moment-
14		to-moment electricity needs.
15	Q.	Please describe the current daily process the Power Supply group goes through in
16		order to ensure that adequate generation is available to meet customers' energy
17		needs.
18	А.	The Power Supply group is responsible for near term planning to ensure that resources
19		are available to meet load. Closer to real time the following activities occur: forecast
20		next-day and day-of load; evaluate available generation resources; determine need for
21		contingency resources; commit resources to supply load (available generation and
22		purchase power); and utilize contingency resources during real time events as they

³ Riley Testimony at 3-4. ⁴ *Id*.

occur. CSR curtailable loads are not part of this planning process because the goal of
 this process is to avoid the very system reliability events that would permit the
 Companies to request physical curtailments from their CSR customers.

4

5

Q. So how would the decision to call for CSR customers to curtail their load fit into this process given the current limitation to system reliability events?

6 A. It is not a resource that will be part of the day ahead and same day planning. The Power 7 Supply group will take all the appropriate actions to procure adequate resources to 8 avoid system reliability events, including purchasing energy from others at prices that 9 exceed the cost of our highest cost units. The Companies' purchasing activities in 10 reality are different from the long-term modeling assumptions regarding CSR 11 interruption where interruption is assumed to occur before the Companies would 12 purchase expensive energy. This means that calling for a curtailment by CSR 13 customers occurs only in real time to respond to unexpected events, such as losing 14 generating capacity from several large units and being unable to procure energy from 15 others to replace the lost capacity. In other words, the current CSR tariff terms, in 16 effect, preclude the Companies from using CSR-curtailable load in the same way they 17 use traditional supply side resources to help prevent a system reliability event from 18 occurring; rather, CSR curtailments becomes an option only when maintaining system 19 reliability is at risk.

Q. Given the current tariff restrictions relating to system reliability events, is the ability to curtail CSR customers really the same as the ability to call upon supply side peaking resources like simple cycle combustion turbines?

5

1	A.	No. That is why the Companies are proposing to remove the system reliability event
2		constraint in this rate case, so that the ability to call upon CSR load curtailment is
3		similar, albeit with only 100 hours, to its ability to utilize its long-term supply side
4		peaking resources.

5 Q. How often do the Companies operate their simple cycle combustion turbines?

A. From January 2013 through February 2015, the Companies generated 2.6 TWh from
simple cycle combustion turbines in 6,936 hours, i.e., 37% of the time. The monthly
percentage of hours with natural gas-fired generation has ranged between 11% and
96%, as shown in Table 1.

	Hours with	CT Energy	% of Total Hours
Jamma 2012	207		
January 2013	207	33.9	28%
February 2013	123	18.2	18%
March 2013	292	74.9	39%
April 2013	334	77.1	46%
May 2013	170	39.1	23%
June 2013	122	21.6	17%
July 2013	215	108.5	29%
August 2013	165	44.9	22%
September 2013	79	31.7	11%
October 2013	175	36.9	24%
November 2013	177	31.7	25%
December 2013	107	13.1	14%
January 2014	422	295.7	57%
February 2014	339	149.6	50%
March 2014	490	188.7	66%
April 2014	691	289.6	96%
May 2014	249	72.7	33%
June 2014	217	64.5	30%
July 2014	279	86.8	38%
August 2014	207	67.4	28%
September 2014	171	38.2	24%
October 2014	193	28.6	26%
November 2014	443	159.6	62%
December 2014	332	98.3	45%
January 2015	294	151.6	40%
February 2015	443	375.9	66%
Total	6,936	2,598.9	37%

Table 1 – CT Operations

2

1

Q. Are the Companies trying to be "punitive" toward CSR customers by eliminating
the system reliability event limitation and buy-through provisions as implied by
Mr. Baron?⁵

⁵ Baron Testimony at 24 lines 12-20 and at 25 lines 1-11.

1 A. No. The Companies value their customers, and recognize the importance of their 2 operations of their facilities and their interest in CSR optional rate schedules. The 3 Companies also recognize that demand response programs like the CSR tariff can be 4 least-cost resources, which is why the tariff is offered as an option for our customers. 5 However, for a resource to be valuable for meeting load, it has to be available to do so. 6 Based on the Companies' real-world experience in recent years, having a resource that 7 is available only during system reliability events has limited value. Eliminating the 8 system reliability event restriction simply puts the CSR resource on par with other 9 peaking resources.

As to the elimination of the buy-through provision, the Companies viewed this as a benefit to CSR customers, not a punishment. The current buy-through provision does nothing to alter the Companies' resource planning or obligation to serve a CSR customer. It merely shifts fuel costs between CSR customers and non-CSR customers. The Companies are willing to reconsider their request to eliminate buy-through option in light of the CSR customers' view that the buy through option provides value by allowing the CSR customer to pay higher fuel costs in lieu of curtailment.

17 Q. The Companies' avoided cost of capacity cited by Mr. Baron is \$100/kW-year. Do 18 you agree with that value?⁶

A. Yes. That value is based on the levelized annual capacity cost of a new simple cyclecombustion turbine.

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Baron that CSR customers should be compensated consistent with the avoided cost of a new simple cycle combustion turbine?

⁶ Baron Testimony at 27 lines 21-22 and at 28 lines 1-2.

A. Only if CSR customers are providing a similar resource as a simple cycle combustion
 turbine. However, as previously discussed, Mr. Baron is arguing that the current
 system reliability event restriction stay in place, which diminishes the value of
 interrupting CSR customers.

5 Q. Why are the Companies proposing to leave the CSR credits unchanged from their 6 current levels despite the elimination of the system reliability event restriction?

7 A. Even with the elimination of the restriction, the Companies' analysis indicates that the 8 CSR credit is appropriate. It is important to note that relying upon a CSR customer to 9 reduce their load when called upon in order to manage system reliability is not the same 10 long-term risk profile as acquiring a supply side resource. For example, a CSR 11 customer can decide to exit the tariff with six months' notice or fail to interrupt when 12 called upon. These risks, combined with the 100 hour limitation on utilization results 13 in a capacity value that is less than the avoided cost of a new simple cycle combustion 14 turbine.

Q. Are the Companies willing to consider maintaining their existing CSR tariffs with the system reliability event restrictions?

A. The Companies are open to solutions that will meet the needs of our customers – those that are interested in the CSR tariff and those that are not. The Companies' proposed changes to the CSR are designed to make it more in line with supply side simple cycle combustion turbine generation. However, some customers, like NAS, might prefer to have curtailments limited to system reliability events. If that is the case, perhaps the existing CSR tariffs could be maintained for such customers but at a reduced credit reflecting the lower value of their ability to interrupt to the system.

1 Section 3 – OSS Tracker

Q. Both KIUC witness Mr. Kollen and Attorney General witness Mr. Radigan
propose that the Commission consider a concept of an OSS Tracker. What is the
purpose of an OSS Tracker?

5 Rather than having the OSS margin in the forecasted test period function as a credit A. 6 against the cost of providing service in base rates, both the KIUC and the AG witnesses propose that customers take the risk and reward as to future OSS margins.⁷ If OSS 7 8 margins turn out to be greater than the forecasted test period, then customers would see 9 a greater reduction in rates. Similarly, if OSS margins turn out to be less than the 10 forecasted test period, then customers' rates will be greater than they otherwise would 11 have been. An OSS Tracker would pass through some percentage of OSS margin to 12 customers each month.

13 Q. Would an OSS Tracker be better for customers?

Not necessarily. An OSS Tracker would certainly put more rate risk onto customers. 14 A. 15 Under the traditional approach (i.e., no-OSS-Tracker), filed by the Companies, KU and LG&E customers will receive with certainty \$0.5 million and \$2.7 million, 16 17 respectively, reduction in revenue requirements for projected OSS margin. With an 18 OSS Tracker, customers will be at risk for the Companies' ability to actually achieve 19 that level of OSS. In fact, if customers get only 80 percent of the margin as proposed by Mr. Radigan, then the Companies would need to achieve 125 percent of the 20 21 forecasted test year OSS margin just for customers to be indifferent.

22 Q. What are the risks associated with achieving the forecasted test year OSS margin?

⁷ Kollen Testimony at 59-61 and Radigan KU Testimony at 28.

1 A. The forecasted test year OSS margin is based on the hourly native load energy forecast, 2 generation unit availability adjusted for planned and forced outage risk, forward market price of electricity at the time the 2015 Business Plan was prepared (2nd quarter of 3 4 2014), transmission availability assumptions based on historical experience, and 5 forecasted generation unit fuel costs. The PROSYM model simulates the dispatch of 6 the generation fleet to meet native load requirements and makes OSS to the extent a 7 generating unit's production cost is less than the hourly price for electricity – assuming 8 transmission is available.

9 The Business Plan forecast represents our best view of the expected value for 10 future OSS margin. However, as with any forecast of this type, there is uncertainty 11 associated with all of the variables I described, which means that OSS margins can be 12 greater or less than the expected value.

Q. If the Commission is interested in implementing an OSS Tracker, what guidance would you provide them?

A. I believe there are some basic principles that should guide the Commission in
developing an OSS Tracker should it find one desirable:

It should be easy to administer. I think all parties in the case agree that
 OSS margin is a relatively small amount of money when compared to overall revenue
 requirements, fuel costs, ECR costs, etc. Therefore, the mechanism should not impose
 large costs on either the Companies or the Commission to administer.

2. It should not alter the Companies' incentives to maximize the value ofgeneration.

11

1 3. No reduction for forecasted OSS margin should be made in base rates. 2 Mr. Kollen seems to advocate for adjusting base rates by the forecasted test year 3 amount of OSS margin and then using the OSS Tracker to true-up to actuals, similar to what the FAC does.⁸ Adjusting base rates to remove the OSS margin will necessarily 4 5 increase the revenue requirement in these cases. However, OSS margins vary 6 dramatically from month-to-month such that the OSS Tracker would likely result in a 7 surcharge for customers in many months under Mr. Kollen's approach. Instead, it 8 would be better to make no reduction in base rates for projected OSS margin, i.e., 9 assume an OSS margin of zero for setting base rates, and instead pass through the OSS 10 Tracker the customers' share of whatever margin is achieved each month. This would 11 ensure that customers would never have to pay a surcharge.

12 **Q.**

Do you believe an OSS Tracker is necessary?

A. No. In general, customers are likely to be risk averse and would prefer the certainty of
a rate reduction to betting on future OSS market opportunities. In this particular case,
with a future test period, customers will be locking in the expected future value of OSS
margin and eliminating the risk associated with unit performance, native load
requirements, electricity prices, etc.

18

19 Section 4 – Basic Service Charge

Q. Do you agree with CAC witness Mr. Ratchford that increasing the Basic Service
 Charge will be more harmful to low-income customers than would allocating
 more of the proposed rate increases to energy charges?⁹

⁸ Kollen Testimony at 59-60.

⁹ Ratchford Testimony at 16-17.

1 A. No. There are many low-income customers who are likely to benefit from the 2 Companies' proposed approach as compared to allocating more of the proposed rate 3 increases to energy charges. Mr. Ratchford's argument seems to be based on 4 assumptions that low-income customers are well positioned to reduce their energy 5 consumption and are also low-usage customers. Unfortunately, neither of these 6 assumptions is likely to be correct for many low-income customers. Mr. Conroy's 7 testimony addresses the issue of low-income energy usage; I address below low-income 8 customers' likely ability to reduce their energy consumption.

9 Q. Please explain why low-income customers may not be well positioned to reduce 10 their energy consumption.

11 A. There are many reasons why low-income customers may find it challenging to 12 significantly reduce their energy consumption. First, Mr. Ratchford stated in response 13 to a data request concerning hypothetical energy-efficiency savings, "[M]any low-14 income customers and seniors have bare-bones usage now";¹⁰ presumably, customers 15 with "bare-bones usage" are not likely to achieve significant additional energy savings.

16

¹⁰ Community Action Council for Lexington-Fayette, Bourbon, Harrison and Nicholas Counties, Inc. Responses to Data Requests Propounded by Kentucky Utilities Company, Response to DR No. 2(d) (Apr. 3, 2015).

Second, low-income customers tend to live in older homes that are often less thermally efficient than newer homes (e.g., have less insulation, lower quality windows, and greater air leakage). As can be seen in Figure 1 below, according to the 2013 American Housing Survey, households living below the poverty level occupy a greater percentage of housing structures built before 1980 than do households living above the poverty level.¹¹

7

1

2

3

4

5

6



Total Occupied Below Poverty

Figure 1 – Distribution of Housing Construction Vintage

8

9

¹¹ Data taken from http://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/ahs.html.
1 Third, Table 2 below shows that households living below the poverty level are 2 much more likely to live in multi-family housing units and manufactured/mobile 3 homes. Manufactured/mobile homes likely present major challenges in materially 4 altering their thermal efficiency while multi-family housing units are likely to be rental 5 properties, thus providing limited financial incentive for low-income households to 6 invest in energy efficiency projects that would attach to the property.

7

	Total Occupied Units	Below Poverty Level
Energy Efficiency		
Investment		
EE Project Last Two Years ¹²	9.4%	6.4%
Home Type		
Single family, detached	64.2%	43.6%
Single Family, attached	5.7%	6.1%
2 to 4 units	7.8%	14.0%
5 to 9 units	4.9%	8.8%
10 to 19 units	4.5%	6.7%
20 to 49 units	3.3%	5.4%
50 or more units	3.7%	6.2%
Manufactured/mobile home or trailer	6.0%	9.2%

8 9

¹² Energy efficiency refers to any general home improvement jobs that were done in the last 2 years specifically for energy efficiency purposes and that may or may not have received a federal or state tax credit, or financial incentive from a utility company, for any of the work done to the unit.

< http://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/ahs/2013/2013% 20Definitions.pdf>

- 1 **O**. While it may be true that low-income people live in older homes, isn't it true that 2 those homes are smaller than newer homes and thus, use much less energy? 3 No. As can be seen in Figure 2 below, although newer homes are indeed 30 percent A. 4 larger than older homes, older homes actually use about the same amount of energy, 5 with space heating being significantly larger in older homes. This is directly linked to 6 the thermal efficiency issue I just discussed.
- 7

8

Figure 2 – 2009 Residential Energy Consumption Survey

Newer U.S. homes are 30% larger but consume about as much energy as older homes



Source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, Residential Energy Consumption Survey. *Note: Averages for space heating and air conditioning reflect only those households that heated or cooled their homes in 2009

9 **Q**. Regardless of the age of their homes, are low-income customers likely to invest in 10 energy efficiency?

11 A. According to the 2013 American Housing Survey, only 6.4 percent of households 12 living below the poverty level reported making an energy efficiency investment in the 13 prior two years. This was significantly less than the 9.4 percent on all households that 14 reported making an energy efficiency investment. So while some low-income 15 households do indeed invest in energy efficiency, almost 94 percent did not.

1 Q. All of the data you have presented is for the U.S. as a whole. How can we know if 2 this is representative of LG&E and KU customers?

- First, Kentucky ranked 5th (18.8 percent) overall in terms of the percent of individuals 3 A. below the poverty level from 2009 - 2013,¹³ so the state as a whole is among the poorer 4 5 states. Second, LG&E and KU serve two of the major population centers in Kentucky. Thus, there is no reason to believe that the challenges for investing in energy efficiency 6
- 7 among low-income households served by LG&E and KU are materially different from 8 low-income households nationally.
- For low-income all-electric customers ("LIAECs"),¹⁴ how important is weather? 9 **Q**.

10 A. Using the data that supported the response to SC 1-31, Figure 3 shows average quarterly

11 use per KU LIAEC from 2010 through 2014.

12

Figure 3 – LIAEC Usage by Quarter (2010-2014 Avg.)



13

¹⁴

¹³ http://www.census.gov/search-

results.html?q=kentucky+poverty&search.x=0&search.y=0&search=submit&page=1&stateGeo=none&utf8=% $\frac{26\% 2310003\% 3B\&affiliate=census}{^{14}}$ "Low Income" in this context is defined as a customer that has received third-party bill assistance.

Q. Given the importance of weather on monthly usage, how does a higher Basic
 Service Charge combined with a lower energy charge impact a LIAEC's monthly
 bill?

4 A. Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1 contains an analysis of variation in KU's LIAEC electricity 5 bills under varying weather conditions and rate structures. The analysis finds that the 6 average LIAEC usage is greater than the 14,400 kWh average KU residential usage 7 that was the basis of the filed rate design. The analysis in Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1 8 shows that for higher usage customers like KU's LIAECs, a tariff design as proposed 9 by KU that properly reflects cost allocation between the Basic Service Charge and the 10 energy charge is advantageous compared to one that shifts costs from the Basic Service 11 Charge to a higher energy charge. Figure 4 in Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1 shows the annual 12 bill for KU LIAECs with the rate design filed by the Company as compared to an 13 alternative rate design that holds the Basic Service Charge at current levels and 14 artificially increases the energy rate. With the rate design filed by KU, the average 15 LIAEC saves around \$15 per year assuming normal weather.

Q. Is it fair to say that by increasing the Basic Service Charge instead of the energy
 rate that the Companies are reducing LIAECs' financial exposure to extreme
 weather events like those experienced in January 2014 and 2015?

A. While that was not the primary goal of the rate design, it certainly is a positive attribute
for high usage-LIAECs. As can be seen on page 7-8 of Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1, KU
simulated the impact of hotter and milder summers and colder and milder winters on
the usage of its LIAECs. The results (see Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1, Figure 6) show that

18

1

2

the lower energy charge proposed by KU decreases the average LIAEC's annual bill by between \$20 and \$26 in a high usage year.

3 Q. Do you agree with Sierra Club witness Mr. Chernick that increasing the Basic 4 Service Charge as opposed to increasing the energy rate will materially reduce 5 customers' incentives to manage their electricity usage and could cause sales to 6 increase?

7 A. No. I previously provided extensive testimony to the Commission regarding the price responsiveness of customers in Case No. 2012-00428.¹⁵ As I stated in that testimony, 8 9 numerous studies have shown over the years that price is not the primary driver of the 10 demand for electricity and that it is very price "inelastic," meaning that it takes a large 11 percentage change in price to produce a very small change in the quantity demanded. 12 It is hard to imagine that most customers would differentiate between the Companies' 13 filed residential energy rates (7.618 cents/kWh for LG&E and 8.057 cents/kWh for 14 KU) and the alternative rates (8.355 cents/kWh for LG&E and 8.661 cents/kWh for 15 KU) that would result from keeping the Basic Service Charge at current levels. It is 16 hard to believe that customers would make materially different decisions regarding 17 conservation and/or energy efficiency technology investment based on such small 18 differences in the price per kWh.

19

Q. Are you providing supporting documentation of your analysis?

A. Yes. Support for this analysis is provided in Appendix A to my testimony. Because
of the spreadsheet's large file size, it is being produced on compact disc.

¹⁵ In the Matter of: Consideration of the Implementation of Smart Grid and Smart Meter Technologies, Testimony of David S. Sinclair at 4-5 (January 28, 2013).

1	Q.	Did you test Mr. Chernick's assertion that this simple rate design, if not undone,
2		would cause sales to increase by 2.5 percent for KU and 2 percent for LG&E?

A. Yes. We decreased electricity prices by 9 percent in KU's SAE model for residential
customers, which resulted in a 0.9 percent increase in sales. This result was well below
the 2.5 percent increase included in Mr. Chernick's testimony. For LG&E, a price
reduction of 7 percent increased sales by less than 0.4 percent. This result was well
below the 2 percent increase referenced by Mr. Chernick.

Q. Is Mr. Ratchford's assertion that KU's proposal to increase its residential Basic Service Charge will reduce incentives for energy efficiency correct?¹⁶

10A.No. A customer who is interested in saving money and deciding whether to make an11energy-efficiency investment to create such savings will consider whether the measure12will produce savings greater or lesser than the measure's cost. Under KU's current13Rate RS, a customer saving 100 kWh per month will save \$7.74 per month in Rate RS14energy charges. Under KU's proposed Rate RS, the same customer will save \$8.06 per15month using the same energy-efficiency measure. The savings are indisputably greater,16and the energy-efficiency incentive is indisputably greater.

- 17 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?
- 18 A. Yes, it does.

19

¹⁶ Community Action Council for Lexington-Fayette, Bourbon, Harrison and Nicholas Counties, Inc. Responses to Data Requests Propounded by Kentucky Utilities Company, Response to DR No. 2(b) (Apr. 3, 2015).

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY SS:) **COUNTY OF JEFFERSON**)

The undersigned, David S. Sinclair, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Vice President, Energy Supply and Analysis for Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and that the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

David S. Sinclair

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this 10th day of April 2015.

Pledy Schooler (SEAL)

My Commission Expires:

JUDY SCHOOLER Notary Public, State at Large, KY My commission expires July 11, 2018 Notary ID # 512743

Rebuttal Exhibit DSS-1 Page 1 of 10

2015 KU Rate Assessment for All-Electric KU Customers Receiving Third Party Assistance



PPL companies

Sales Analysis and Forecasting April 2015

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	. 2
Methodology	. 3
Average Annual Bill Analysis	. 5
Scenario Analysis	.7
Conclusion	.9
	Executive Summary Methodology Average Annual Bill Analysis Scenario Analysis Conclusion

List of Terms

CDD CTN The Companies HDD KU LG&E LIAEC Low Income	Cooling Degree Days Colder Than Normal Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company Heating Degree Days Kentucky Utilities Company Louisville Gas and Electric Company Low Income All-Electric Customer Defined as Customer that has received third-party bill assistance
Low Income	Defined as Customer that has received third-party bill assistance
SAF	Sales Analysis and Forecasting
SD	Standard Deviation
UPC	Use per Customer
WTN	Warmer Than Normal

1 Executive Summary

Louisville Gas and Electric ("LG&E") and Kentucky Utilities' ("KU") (collectively "the Companies") Sales Analysis and Forecasting ("SAF") group conducted an analysis of all-electric customers on the residential rate in the KU service territory who received third party assistance for their utility bills over the past five years. The goal was to determine the impact on the average annual electricity bill for these customers under the proposed rate tariff in Case No. 2014-00371 which has an increased basic service charge (\$18/month) versus a theoretical tariff with an unchanged basic service charge (\$10.75/month) and a higher energy charge.

Rate Calculation

- SAF used the proposed basic service charge and energy charge from Case No. 2014-00371 to calculate the expected revenue recovered from an average usage customer on the KU residential rate (14,400 kWh) in a one year period.
- This proposed rate was compared to a hypothetical rate that leaves the basic service charge unchanged from current levels but with a higher energy charge so that the annual bill for the average customer on the KU residential rate would be unchanged.

Customer Identification

- SAF looked at usage from KU all-electric customers that received third party assistance for their bills (LIAEC Low Income All-Electric Customers) from Jan 1, 2010 through Jan 9, 2015.
- Historical usage and customer counts were pulled by billing period to determine the historical use per customer ("UPC").

Normalizing Usage

- Using historical UPC data, SAF ran a regression to forecast quarterly UPC values for KU LIAEC, assuming normal weather.
- Normal temperatures were obtained using the 20-year average (1994-2004 ex. 2000) degree day counts and standard deviations for each quarter.

Scenario Analysis

- Normal Temperature Scenario: Using normal temperatures, we forecasted an average annual UPC for KU LIAEC of 16,832 kWh.
- Weather Scenarios: Using the same methodology as in the Normal Temperature Scenario, additional scenarios were run using varying weather conditions.
 - Impact on annual bill of above-/below-normal temperatures in Q1
 - Impact on annual bill of high (cold Q1/Q4, hot Q3) and low (warm Q1/Q4, mild Q3) scenarios for customer energy usage for an entire year

Conclusions

- Because the average usage for KU LIAEC higher than the 14,400 kWh used in the overall residential rate design, the filed rate design with a higher basic service charge and a lower energy charge will lead to slightly smaller bills for KU LIAEC.
- Temperature conditions that cause annual UPC to increase will be less burdensome to KU LIAEC with the Company's filed rate design.
- Because weather conditions explain the large majority of quarterly UPC for KU LIAEC, it is unlikely that a rate design alternative with a higher energy charge would lead to any material decrease in usage for this customer group.

2 Methodology

The Company does not collect information on customer income. However, the Company does know that 91,663 KU customers received financial assistance on their electric bills at least once and/or participated in the WeCare program during the period January 1, 2010 through January 9, 2015. From this group of customers that received some form of financial assistance with their bill, SAF analyzed the consumption for the all-electric customers. SAF focused on all-electric customers because their usage is likely larger than dual-fuel customers and thus would have the most potential to benefit from efforts to reduce electricity consumption. The usage of these customers was aggregated on a quarterly basis to determine the average UPC by quarter for KU all-electric customers who receive third party assistance ("LIAEC").

Using this historical data, SAF ran a regression to normalize UPC values for a full year assuming normal temperatures. The model output is shown in Figure 1.

Figure 1 – Quarterly KU LIAEC Usage Regression Results

		The AU	e SAS Syst TOREG Proc	tem cedure	11:20 Tuesday,	April 7, 2015
		Vependent	Variable	KULI_AE		
		Ordinary Lea	st Squares	s Estimates		
	SSE MSE SBC MAE MAPE Durbin-Watson	0.579405 0.03863 0.9064895 0.1168338 2.80639893 1.6303	1 DFE 3 Root 6 AIC 8 AICC 8 Regra 2 Tota	MSE ess R-Square 1 R-Square	15 0.19654 -4.0721718 0.21354248 0.9826 0.9826	
Variable		DF	Estimate	Standaro Erro	d r t Value	Approx Pr > t
Intercept HDDQ1 HDDQ2 CDDQ3 HDDQ4		1 1 1 1	1.9690 0.001761 0.003659 0.001796 0.001012	0.397 0.00016 0.00122 0.00045 0.00023	0 4.96 2 10.85 2 2.99 8 3.92 4 4.32	0.0002 <.0001 0.0091 0.0014 0.0006

The time period for the regression is Q1 2010 (Jan-Mar) through Q4 2014 (Oct-Dec) for a total of 20 observations. The explanatory variables are as follow:

HDDQ1 = Lexington (Bluegrass Airport) total heating degree days ("HDD") during first quarters HDDQ2 = Lexington (Bluegrass Airport) total HDD during second quarters CDDQ3 = Lexington (Bluegrass Airport) total cooling degree days ("CDD") during third quarters HDDQ4 = Lexington (Bluegrass Airport) total HDD during fourth quarters

The R-squared value for this equation is 0.9826, meaning that 98.26% of the quarterly UPC is explained by temperature fluctuations. As a result, we can conclude that the usage of customers in this group has been extremely sensitive to weather over the past five years. Figure 2 shows the considerable deviations in usage by quarter.

3



Figure 2 – KU LIAEC Usage by Quarter (2010-2014 Average)

3 Average Annual Bill Analysis

Using the regression results in Section 2, SAF forecasted UPC values for each quarter in 2015 under a "normal" temperature scenario. Normal in this case refers to the 20-year average heating and cooling degree days at Bluegrass Airport from 1994-2014.¹ The UPC was forecasted to be 16,832 kWh/year for a KU all-electric customer on third party bill assistance assuming normal weather.

The proposed KU residential electricity tariff was developed based on an average customer usage of 1,200 kWh/month, or 14,400 kWh/year. Based on this, SAF constructed a rate comparison calculator to compare the annual revenue recovered from a KU customer in a year under the proposed rate structure (\$18/month basic service charge) and one in which in the energy charge was raised to account for keeping the basic service charge unchanged (\$10.75/month). Figure 3 shows the annual revenue that would be recovered under each rate structure from a customer who uses 14,400 kWh/year of electricity would be the same.

Annual Bill	Proposed	High Energy Charge
Basic Service Charge	\$18.00	\$10.75
Energy Charge (\$/kWh)	\$0.0806	\$0.0866
Annual Revenue	\$1,376.21	\$1,376.21

Figure 3 – Two Competing Rate Structures

Because the average KU LIAEC is forecasted to use 16,832 kWh/year per our analysis in Section Two, the bill impact of the different rate designs will not be the same. Figure 4 shows the average annual bill for a customer using this amount of electricity under both the proposed and high energy rate structures. Regardless of rate design, the bill is materially higher for the KU LIAEC because their energy consumption is well above the 14,400 kWh/year annual average for residential customers in general. Additionally, the annual bill is higher under the high energy rate structure than under the proposed tariff. In fact, any time that average annual usage rises above the consumption level that was used to construct the rate, the annual bill will be higher under the high energy charge rate as compared to the proposed rate with the higher basic service charge.

¹ Data for the year 2000 was incomplete and/or bad and so was excluded from the average.



Figure 4 – Average Annual Bill Assuming Normal Temperatures

4 Scenario Analysis

SAF also ran scenario analyses to discern the impact of different temperature conditions on KU LIAEC bills. The first scenario looks at the impact of colder- or warmer-than-normal temperature conditions during the first quarter, the period when UPC is highest for KU LIAEC.

Figure 5 shows the variation in the average KU LIAEC bill from temperature movements of one and two standard deviations from normal (assuming a normal distribution). This data demonstrates that even during extremely mild first quarters (the 2SD WTN scenario is only a 2.5 percent probability assuming a normal distribution), average annual energy bills are higher for KU LIAEC. And during colder-than-normal years, as were seen in 2014 and 2015, energy bills are much more burdensome to KU LIAEC than for other KU customers.





1SD WTN Q1: one standard deviation warmer-than-normal temperatures in the first quarter 2SD WTN Q1: two standard deviation warmer-than-normal temperatures in the first quarter 1SD CTN Q1: one standard deviation colder-than-normal temperatures in the first quarter 2SD CTN Q1: two standard deviation colder-than-normal temperatures in the first quarter

SAF also considered another scenario where temperature conditions are extremely severe in each direction. The high usage scenario involves one- and two-standard deviation moves in temperatures that send electricity consumption higher in each quarter (CTN Q1 and Q4, WTN Q3, neutral Q2 since there is both heating and cooling load in these months), and vice versa for the low usage scenario.

Figure 6 shows that, even under the extremely unlikely (<1%) scenario where temperatures push usage dramatically lower (low 2SD), KU LIAEC still see average annual bills slightly higher under the high energy charge rate as compared to the proposed rate. This "stacking the deck" type analysis shows that it is nearly impossible for an average usage KU LIAEC to benefit from a high energy charge tariff as opposed to the proposed rate.



Figure 6 – Average Annual Bill for KU LIAEC Assuming Extreme Temperature Deviations During The Year

Low 1SD: 1 SD WTN Q1&Q4, 1 SD CTN Q3, neutral Q2 Low 2SD: 2 SD WTN Q1&Q4, 2 SD CTN Q3, neutral Q2 High 1SD: 1 SD CTN Q1&Q4, 1 SD WTN Q3, neutral Q2 High2SD: 2 SD CTN Q1&Q4, 2 SD WTN Q3, neutral Q2

5 Conclusion

Because the average KU LIAEC usage is higher than the 14,400 kWh used in the overall residential rate design, the filed rate design with a higher basic service charge and a lower energy charge will lead to slightly smaller bills for KU LIAEC.

Additionally, temperature conditions that cause annual UPC to increase will be less burdensome to KU LIAEC with the Company's filed rate design. Finally, because weather conditions explain the large majority of quarterly UPC for KU LIAEC, it is unlikely that a rate design alternative with a higher energy charge would lead to any material decrease in usage for this customer group.

Attachment in Excel

The attachment(s) provided in separate file(s) in Excel format.

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re the Matter of:

In Re

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC AND GAS RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00372

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF ROBERT M. CONROY DIRECTOR, RATES KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY AND LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Dated: April 14, 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Companies' Proposed Residential Basic Service Charges Are Based on the	
Energy Efficiency or Distributed Generation and Will Not Materially Affect	
Customers' Ability to Peduce their Bills	2
Customers Admity to Reduce their Bins	2
Revenue Allocation Should Reflect Cost of Service Tempered by Gradualism	9
Both of the Companies' Proposed Optional Residential Time-of-Day Rates Are	
Reasonable	10
Now Is the Appropriate Time to Merge LG&E Electric Rates CTODP and ITODP	11
The Companies' Commission Approved Tariff Definition of Industrial for DSM	
Durposes Comports with Kentucky Statute and Is Broadly Accepted	12
Turposes Comports with Kentucky Statute and is broadly Accepted	12
There Is No Cost-of-Service Basis for Expanding Rate AES	
or Creating a Sports Field Lighting Rate	
The Companies' Current Rate CTAC Charges for Pole Attachments Are	
Reasonable and Comply with the Commission's Relevant Order in Administrative	
Case No. 251	
Decommondation and Conclusion	20

1

O.

Please state your name, position and business address.

A. My name is Robert M. Conroy. I am Director of Rates for Kentucky Utilities Company
("KU") and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") (collectively, the
"Companies") and an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, which provides
services to KU and LG&E. My business address is 220 West Main Street, Louisville,
Kentucky.

7

Q. What is the purpose of your testimony?

8 A. The purpose of my testimony is to respond to certain of the arguments presented in the 9 testimony of Stephen J. Baron on behalf of Kentucky Industrial Utility Customers, Inc. 10 ("KIUC"), Steve W. Chriss on behalf of Wal-Mart Stores East, LP and Sam's East, Inc. 11 ("Wal-Mart"), Ronald L. Willhite on behalf of Kentucky School Boards Association 12 ("KSBA"), Malcolm J. Ratchford on behalf of Community Action Council for Lexington-13 Fayette, Bourbon, Harrison, and Nicholas Counties, Inc. ("CAC"), Marlon Cummings on 14 behalf of Association of Community Ministries, Inc. ("ACM"), Paul Chernick on behalf of 15 Sierra Club, and Patricia D. Kravtin on behalf of Kentucky Cable Telecommunications Association ("KCTA"). 16

17 Specifically, I address (1) certain of Mr. Chernick's, Mr. Ratchford's, and Mr. 18 Cummings's arguments concerning the Companies' proposed residential Basic Service 19 Charge; (2) arguments of Mr. Baron, Mr. Chriss, and Mr. Willhite concerning the 20 Companies' revenue allocations; (3) certain arguments of Mr. Chernick concerning the 21 Companies' proposed Residential Time-of-Day ("RTOD") rates; (4) arguments of Mr. 22 Baron concerning LG&E's proposal to merge its Commercial Time-of-Day Primary 23 ("CTODP") and Industrial Time-of-Day Primary ("ITODP") rates; (5) arguments of Mr. 1 Chriss concerning the Companies' tariffed definition of "industrial" for demand-side 2 management ("DSM") purposes; (6) certain arguments of Mr. Willhite concerning Rate 3 AES (All-Electric Schools) and his proposal for a sports-field-lighting rate; and (7) certain 4 arguments of Ms. Kravtin concerning the Companies' current Rate CTAC (Cable 5 Television Attachment Charges).

6 <u>The Companies' Proposed Residential Basic Service Charges Are Based on the Companies'</u> 7 <u>Cost of Service, Will Not Materially Affect Current Incentives for Energy Efficiency or</u> 8 <u>Distributed Generation, and Will Not Materially Affect Customers' Ability</u> 9 <u>to Reduce their Bills</u>

Q. Will the Companies' proposed residential rates, including the Companies' proposed
 Basic Service Charge, provide customers materially identical incentives to engage in
 energy efficiency and to install distributed generation as customers have today?

13 A. Yes. KU's proposed Rate RS energy charge is \$0.08057 per kWh, which is slightly higher 14 than its current Rate RS energy charge of \$0.07744 per kWh, and will provide a materially 15 identical incentive for KU customers to engage in energy efficiency and to install 16 distributed generation. For example, if a KU customer with average usage (about 1,200 17 kWh per month) were evaluating an energy-efficiency measure to reduce usage by 10%— 18 a significant usage reduction—the measure would produce energy-charge savings of \$9.29 19 per month under KU's current rates and savings of \$9.67 under KU's proposed rates. It 20 seems unlikely that a difference of less than \$0.40 per month would materially affect a 21 customer's energy-efficiency decisions.

22 Similarly, LG&E's proposed Rate RS energy charge is \$0.07618 per kWh, which 23 is slightly lower than its current Rate RS energy charge of \$0.08076 per kWh, and will 24 provide a materially identical incentive for LG&E customers to engage in energy efficiency 25 and to install distributed generation. For example, if an LG&E customer with average usage (about 1,000 kWh per month) were evaluating an energy-efficiency measure to
reduce usage by 10%—a significant usage reduction—the measure would produce energycharge savings of \$8.07 per month under LG&E's current rates and savings of \$7.62 under
LG&E's proposed rates. It seems unlikely that a difference of \$0.45 per month would
materially affect a customer's energy-efficiency decisions.

Because there is little reason to believe that the Companies' proposed residential 6 7 Basic Service Charges and their related residential energy charges will have much, if any, effect on customers' decisions to pursue energy-efficiency measures, the Companies' 8 9 proposed residential rates comport with the Commission order Mr. Chernick cites that states, "[W]e will strive to avoid taking actions that might disincent energy efficiency."¹ 10 11 But the Companies' proposed Basic Service Charges comport also with the Commission's 12 long history of approving cost-based rates; indeed, the Commission has described costbased ratemaking as "the foundation of the Commission's rate-making philosophy."² 13

14 Q. Does this same analysis apply to Mr. Cummings's and Mr. Ratchford's concerns

15 about low-income customers' ability to reduce their bills through energy efficiency?

A. Yes. As I noted above, under KU's current Rate RS, a 10% reduction in an average
residential customer's usage will produce average monthly energy-charge savings of \$9.29,
and under proposed rates the savings will be \$9.67. Therefore, Mr. Ratchford's assertion
that KU's proposed residential Basic Service Charge will result in "far less incentive for

¹ Chernick KU Testimony at 4, *quoting In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric Rates*, Case No. 2012-00221, Order at 11 (Dec. 20, 2012); Chernick LG&E Testimony at 4, *quoting In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Rates, A Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity, Approval of Ownership of Gas Service Lines and Risers, and a Gas Line Surcharge*, Case No. 2012-00222, Order at 15 (Dec. 20, 2012).

² In the Matter of: Big Rivers Electric Corporation's Notice of Changes in Its Rates for Electricity Sold to Member Cooperatives, Case No. 9163, Order at 26-27 (May 6, 1985) ("The appeal of this rate structure is that rates are still based on cost, which is the foundation of the Commission's ratemaking philosophy.").

1

2

customers to conserve energy" is incorrect; under KU's proposed Rate RS, customers will have a greater incentive to save money through conservation and energy efficiency.³

Similarly for LG&E, a 10% reduction in an average residential customer's usage under current rates will produce average monthly energy-charge savings of \$8.07, and under proposed rates the savings will be \$7.62. Therefore, Mr. Cummings's assertion that LG&E's proposed residential Basic Service Charge will cause low-income customers to "lose the ability to save money by conserving energy" is incorrect; under LG&E's proposed Rate RS, customers will retain an almost identical ability to save money through conservation and energy efficiency.⁴

Q. Will some low- or fixed-income customers benefit from having a Basic Service Charge that more accurately reflects the Companies' cost of service?

12 Yes. When compared to the residential class as a whole, a significant number of the A. 13 Companies' low-income customers (as defined by residential customers who received assistance from a third-party agency) have above-average energy usage,⁵ and the average 14 15 usage of each Company's low-income customers is higher than the average of each Company's residential class taken as a whole.⁶ To the extent the Companies recover fixed 16 17 customer-specific and distribution-system costs through volumetric energy rates, 18 customers with above-average energy consumption-including low-income customers-19 will pay more fixed cost than they should for their service. Periods with above-average 20 numbers of extreme weather events, which tend to increase customers' usage, exacerbate

³ Ratchford Testimony at 17.

⁴ Corrected Cummings Testimony at 8.

⁵ See Companies' Response to KU Sierra Club 2-4; Companies' Response to LG&E Sierra Club 2-4. These responses show that a majority of KU's low-income customers have above-average usage (14,545 of a total 28,031 low-income customers), and that a significant minority of LG&E's low-income customers have above-average usage (8,368 of a total 20,437 low-income customers).

⁶ See Companies' Response to KU Sierra Club 1-31(b); Companies' Response to LG&E Sierra Club 1-31(b).

this problem. Therefore, a residential Basic Service Charge that more accurately reflects the Companies' fixed customer-specific and distribution-system costs will actually help low-income customers with usage above the residential class average, and will help reduce bill volatility for all customers during periods of extreme weather events; it will not "penalize low-income seniors and other low-income customers," as Mr. Ratchford claims.⁷

6

7

Q.

price signals for customer behavior"?⁸

Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's assertion that "rates should be designed to provide

8 No. The Commission has clearly stated that cost-based ratemaking-not just revenue A. allocation as Mr. Chernick would have it,⁹ but ratemaking—is "the foundation of the 9 Commission's rate-making philosophy."¹⁰ The Commission has also stated that cost-based 10 rates and economical energy-efficiency are not at odds; rather, they complement each 11 12 other: "[T]he Commission is very much interested in cost-of-service-based rates and 13 demand-side management programs that incentivize both the utility and customers to practice energy efficiency in a cost-effective manner."¹¹ Therefore, to the best of the 14 15 Companies' knowledge the Commission has not ordered or even requested that a utility depart from cost-of-service-based rates to create incentives for energy efficiency, but rather 16 17 has encouraged the aggressive development of economical energy-efficiency programs 18 consistent with cost-of-service-based rates.

⁷ Ratchford Testimony at 17.

⁸ Chernick Testimony at 13.

⁹ See Chernick KU Testimony at 13 lines 2-4 ("The primary objective of a cost of service study is to equitably divide up a fixed set of revenue requirements among customer classes based on broad considerations of cost drivers."); Chernick LG&E Testimony at 13 lines 5-7 ("The primary objective of a cost of service study is to equitably divide up a fixed set of revenue requirements among customer classes based on broad considerations of cost drivers.").

¹⁰ In the Matter of: Big Rivers Electric Corporation's Notice of Changes in Its Rates for Electricity Sold to Member Cooperatives, Case No. 9163, Order at 26-27 (May 6, 1985) ("The appeal of this rate structure is that rates are still based on cost, which is the foundation of the Commission's ratemaking philosophy.").

¹¹ In the Matter of: General Adjustment of Electric Rates of East Kentucky Power Cooperative, Inc., Case No. 2008-00409, Order at 6 (Mar. 31, 2009).

rvice-based ratemaking, Mr. Chernick states he is aware of only one quote from two ommission orders—both of which are from the Companies' 2012 base-rate cases—to apport his claim that rates should be designed to shape customers' behavior; ¹² in fact, the noted text provides no such support. The first portion of Mr. Chernick's chosen quote ates: For over 30 years, the Commission has historically noted the importance of energy efficiency (conservation) as a ratemaking standard. "It is intended to minimize the 'wasteful' consumption of electricity and to prevent consumption of scarce resources" ¹³
ommission orders—both of which are from the Companies' 2012 base-rate cases—to apport his claim that rates should be designed to shape customers' behavior; ¹² in fact, the noted text provides no such support. The first portion of Mr. Chernick's chosen quote ates: For over 30 years, the Commission has historically noted the importance of energy efficiency (conservation) as a ratemaking standard. "It is intended to minimize the 'wasteful' consumption of electricity and to prevent consumption of scarce resources" ¹³
apport his claim that rates should be designed to shape customers' behavior; ¹² in fact, the noted text provides no such support. The first portion of Mr. Chernick's chosen quote ates: For over 30 years, the Commission has historically noted the importance of energy efficiency (conservation) as a ratemaking standard. "It is intended to minimize the 'wasteful' consumption of electricity and to prevent consumption of scarce resources" ¹³
noted text provides no such support. The first portion of Mr. Chernick's chosen quote ates: For over 30 years, the Commission has historically noted the importance of energy efficiency (conservation) as a ratemaking standard. "It is intended to minimize the 'wasteful' consumption of electricity and to prevent consumption of scarce resources" ¹³
The order the Commission quoted in the quote above was the Commission of the commission of the community of the community of the community of the commission
For over 30 years, the Commission has historically noted the importance of energy efficiency (conservation) as a ratemaking standard. "It is intended to minimize the 'wasteful' consumption of electricity and to prevent consumption of scarce resources" ¹³ he order the Commission quoted in the quote above was the Commission's February 28,
he order the Commission quoted in the quote above was the Commission's February 28,
982 order in Administrative Case No. 203. ¹⁴ The Commission's quote above contains an
portant ellipsis; the full relevant quote from the Administrative Case No. 203 order
ates:
CONSERVATION
This purpose focuses on the final consumers of electric power. It is intended to minimize the "wasteful" consumption of electricity and to prevent consumption of scarce resources which would be more valuable in some alternative productive use. <u>Prices which reflect the cost of</u>

²⁴ The 1982 order goes on to state:

¹² See Responses to KU Data Requests on Behalf of Sierra Club, Response to DR No. 1; Responses to LG&E Data Requests on Behalf of Sierra Club, Response to DR No. 1.

¹³ Chernick KU Testimony at 4, quoting In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric Rates, Case No. 2012-00221, Order at 7 (Dec. 20, 2012); Chernick LG&E Testimony at 4, quoting In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Rates, A Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity, Approval of Ownership of Gas Service Lines and Risers, and a Gas Line Surcharge, Case No. 2012-00222, Order at 11 (Dec. 20, 2012).

¹⁴ In the Matter of: The Determinations with Respect to the Ratemaking Standards Identified in Section 111(d)(1)-(6) of the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978, Administrative Case No. 203, Order (Feb. 28, 1982). ¹⁵ Id. at 7 (emphasis added).

preponderance of opinion from companies, [T]he intervenors, staff, and the public was that cost of service studies provide a logical starting point for designing rates. The Commission has determined that it is appropriate to implement the cost of service standard. There must be some basis for rates, and the Commission believes that costs have a stronger claim to this role than does any other basis.¹⁶

8 The 1982 order even goes on to state that declining-block rates, though generally 9 prohibited, would be permissible if a utility could demonstrate that its costs justified a declining-block demand or energy charge.¹⁷ The Companies are not proposing declining-10 11 block rates, of course; but it is important to see that the Companies' proposed residential 12 Basic Service Charge is consistent with this longstanding precedent the Commission recently cited. 13

14 The Companies' proposed residential Basic Service Charge is also consistent with 15 another order the Commission cited in its final orders in the Companies' 2012 rate cases, namely the Commission's final order in Case No. 2011-00037.¹⁸ In that order, the 16 Commission approved a stepped increase in Owen Electric Cooperative Corporation's 17 monthly residential customer charge from \$11.30 (already higher than the Companies' 18 residential Basic Service Charge) to \$20.00.19 Owen's \$20.00 residential customer-19 which is more than 10% higher the Companies' proposed residential Basic Service 20 Charge—went into effect on March 1, 2015.²⁰ 21

22 23

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

The Companies' proposed residential Basic Service Charges are also consistent with the portion of the Commission's final orders in the Companies' 2012 rate cases that

¹⁶ *Id.* at 18.

¹⁷ Id. at 23-24.

¹⁸ In the Matter of: Application of Owen Electric Cooperative Corporation for an Order Authorizing a Change in Rate Design for Its Residential and Small Commercial Rate Classes, and the Proffering of Several Optional Rate Designs for the Residential Rate Classes, Case No. 2011-00037, Order (Feb. 29, 2012). ¹⁹ *Id.* at 9.

²⁰ Owen Electric Cooperative, Inc. P.S.C. Ky. No. 6, 14th Revised Sheet No. 1.

1 Mr. Chernick quotes concerning the Commission's desire not to provide disincentives to 2 energy efficiency in view of potentially significant cost and regulatory issues that might arise in the near future: ""[W]e will strive to avoid taking actions that might disincent 3 4 energy efficiency."²¹ As I described above, the proposed Basic Service Charges do not 5 materially affect the incentives the Companies' residential customers currently have to engage in energy efficiency, and therefore accord fully with the Commission's statement 6 7 in the Companies' 2012 base-rate cases while also according with the Commission's longstanding axiom that a utility's base rates should reflect its cost of service. 8

9 Finally, it is the Companies' long-held view that their role is to minimize operating 10 costs subject to all applicable legal requirements-including their obligation to serve all customers seeking service in their service territories—while providing safe and reliable 11 12 service and excellent customer service. The Companies then seek to reflect accurately their 13 current cost of providing such service through rates that are fixed to the extent the Companies' costs are fixed and variable to the extent the Companies' costs vary. The 14 15 Companies do not seek to give customers an incentive to purchase more energy than the 16 Companies' accurately reflected current costs would cause them to demand; for example, 17 the Companies long ago removed declining-block rate schedules from their tariffs. But 18 neither do the Companies seek to give customers an incentive to purchase less energy than 19 the Companies' accurately reflected current costs would cause them to demand; rather, the 20 Companies believe their role is safely and reliably to provide all the energy their customers

²¹ Chernick KU Testimony at 4, quoting In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric Rates, Case No. 2012-00221, Order at 11 (Dec. 20, 2012); Chernick LG&E Testimony at 4, quoting In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Rates, A Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity, Approval of Ownership of Gas Service Lines and Risers, and a Gas Line Surcharge, Case No. 2012-00222, Order at 15 (Dec. 20, 2012).

demand under rates that accurately reflect the Companies' current cost of service. This
 philosophy comports with long standing cost-of-service principles followed over many
 years by the Commission, the Companies, and the utility industry. Therefore, because the
 Companies' proposed residential Basic Service Charges are cost-of-service-based, do not
 materially affect energy-efficiency or distributed-generation incentives, and are consistent
 with established and recent Commission precedents, I recommend the Commission
 approve the Companies' proposed residential Basic Service Charges.

8 <u>Revenue Allocation Should Reflect Cost of Service Tempered by Gradualism</u>

9 Q. Both Mr. Baron and Mr. Chriss support the Companies' proposed revenue
10 allocations.²² But they have different proposed revenue allocations if the Commission
11 approves revenue increases less than the Companies have requested.²³ Which of their
12 proposals, if any, do the Companies support?

KIUC witness Mr. Baron suggests that the Companies' revenue allocations should not 13 A. 14 change if the Commission approves revenue increases for the Companies that are less than what the Companies have requested.²⁴ Wal-Mart witness Mr. Chriss, on the other hand, 15 16 proposes that the Commission use a revenue allocation that would move the various rate classes' rates of return closer to the system average if the Commission does not approve 17 the Companies' full revenue-increase requests.²⁵ Because the Companies support cost-of-18 19 service based rates and revenue allocations, they would support Mr. Chriss's proposed 20 revenue allocation methodology, applied judiciously and consistently with gradualism, if 21 the Commission does not approve the Companies' full revenue-increase requests.

²² Baron Testimony at 20; Chriss KU Testimony at 17-18; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 15.

²³ Baron Testimony at 22; Chriss KU Testimony at 17-18; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 15.

²⁴ Baron Testimony at 22.

²⁵ Chriss KU Testimony at 17-18; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 15.

1 Q. How do the Companies' proposed revenue allocations comport with gradualism?

2 The Companies seek in each base-rate case to move their revenue allocations and rates A. 3 closer to their cost of service, but have made the necessary changes incrementally to 4 comport with the ratemaking doctrine of gradualism and to avoid rate shocks. Because the 5 proposed revenue increase and resulting rate increases are significant for KU in particular, 6 the Companies' view was that equal-percentage revenue increases for all rate classes best 7 served the doctrine of gradualism without harming the Companies' efforts to move closer 8 to truly cost-of-service-based revenue allocations. KSBA witness Mr. Willhite has 9 objected to the Companies' revenue allocations, arguing effectively that the Companies 10 should ignore gradualism and allocate as much of the proposed revenue increases as 11 necessary to rate classes with rates of return lower than the system average before making 12 equal percentage increases to all rate classes with any revenue remaining to be allocated.²⁶ 13 The Companies respectfully disagree; gradualism, which the Companies have followed 14 when proposing rates in prior rate case proceedings, is an important tenet of ratemaking, 15 particularly when relatively large increases are necessary to ensure the Companies can 16 continue to provide safe and reliable service at the lowest reasonable cost. But as I testified 17 above, the Companies do agree with Wal-Mart witness Mr. Chriss's proposal for moving 18 toward cost-of-service-based revenue allocations if the Commission approves lower 19 revenue increases than those the Companies requested.

20

Both of the Companies' Proposed Optional Residential Time-of-Day Rates Are Reasonable

Q. Are there any matters you would like to address concerning the Companies' proposed
 optional residential time-of-day rates, Rates RTOD-D and RTOD-E?

__

²⁶ Willhite KU Testimony at 9-10; Willhite LG&E Testimony at 9-10.

1 A. Yes. Although Dr. Blake's testimony addresses the particular criticisms Mr. Chernick has 2 made concerning the Companies' proposed optional Rates RTOD-D and RTOD-E, there are several observations I would like to make. First, the rates are indeed optional; if 3 4 customers do not find them appealing, they need not take service under them. Second, 5 though the rates are not pilot rates or programs, the Companies do plan to learn from 6 customers' experiences with them-including whether customers choose them and decide 7 to continue taking service under them—and will propose changes that will improve the 8 rates, if any improvements are evident, in subsequent base-rate cases. Third, because the 9 rates are entirely optional and subject to improvement in later base-rate cases, it is 10 premature at best for Mr. Chernick to advocate against offering Rate RTOD-D; presumably the worst that can happen is no customers seek to take service under the rate and the 11 12 Companies revise it in subsequent base-rate cases.

13 The Companies have had numerous pilot programs on time-of-day rates over the 14 years and have extensive experience with time-of-day rates for large customers; the 15 Companies therefore have experience to support their belief that Rates RTOD-D and 16 RTOD-E are well conceived and that offering these rate choices will benefit customers. 17 But again, it seems hasty to eliminate a proposed offering that might be attractive to some 18 customers, and as an optional rate will not impose harm on any customers. Therefore, I 19 recommend the Commission approve both optional Rates RTOD-D and RTOD-E as 20 proposed.

21

<u>Now Is the Appropriate Time to Merge LG&E Electric Rates CTODP and ITODP</u>

22 Q. Why is it appropriate to merge LG&E Rates CTODP and ITODP at this time?

A. The Companies have made concerted efforts over their last four base-rate cases to
 harmonize their electric tariffs and eliminate commercial and industrial rate classifications,

1 moving instead toward rate classes differentiated solely by service characteristics, and 2 primarily by peak demand. Merging LG&E's Rates CTODP and ITODP is the next-tolast step in fully accomplishing these goals. In working toward that end, LG&E has 3 4 gradually narrowed the rate differences between Rates CTODP and ITODP over several 5 base-rate cases and have harmonized the rate structure in the most recent base rate 6 proceeding. Although KIUC witness Mr. Baron argues for more forbearance and an even 7 more gradual narrowing of the rate differences, the Companies believe a 4.5% rate increase for Rate ITODP customers-and a 4.5% rate decrease for CTODP customers-is 8 consistent with gradualism.²⁷ Notably, Mr. Baron says he does not oppose the concept of 9 merging the rates,²⁸ and he did not oppose the concept in LG&E's 2012 base-rate case 10 when he stated, "While I do not oppose this merger conceptually, I do oppose LG&E's 11 12 specific proposal to merge these two rates in this case because of the very large, disparate rate increases."²⁹ The Companies believe enough time has passed, and that the rate 13 14 differences between Rates CTODP and ITODP are now sufficiently narrow, to make a 15 reality of the concept Mr. Baron says he supports. Therefore, I recommend the Commission approve LG&E's proposed merging of Rates CTODP and ITODP. 16

17 <u>The Companies' Commission-Approved Tariff Definition of Industrial for DSM Purposes</u> 18 <u>Comports with Kentucky Statute and Is Broadly Accepted</u>

19 Q. What is the Companies' current tariffed definition of "industrial" for DSM purposes?

- 20 A. The Companies' electric tariffs define "industrial" for DSM purposes as follows:
- 21 For purposes of rate application hereunder, non-residential 22 customers will be considered "industrial" if they are

²⁷ See Baron Testimony at 35-37.

²⁸ *Id.* at 35.

²⁹ In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Rates, A Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity, Approval of Ownership of Gas Service Lines and Risers, and a Gas Line Surcharge, Case No. 2012-00222, Testimony of Stephen J. Baron at 27 (Oct. 3, 2012).

1 primarily engaged in a process or processes that create or 2 change raw or unfinished materials into another form or 3 product, and/or in accordance with the North American 4 Industry Classification System [NAICS], Sections 21, 22, 5 31, 32, and 33. All other non-residential customers will be defined as "commercial."30 6 7 LG&E's gas tariff incorporates by reference the same definition of "industrial."³¹ As Mr. 8 Malloy addresses at length in his rebuttal testimony, the Companies' tariff definition of 9 "industrial" contains two criteria: (1) whether a customer engages in a process or processes 10 that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or product; and (2) 11 whether the customer has one of five NAICS two-digit codes. As Mr. Malloy further 12 discusses, the Companies employ both criteria when determining whether a customer 13 contract is industrial for DSM purposes, and that it is possible for a customer not to have 14 one of the five NAICS codes listed in the Companies' tariffs and still have a contract the Companies classify as industrial for DSM purposes because the contract serves "a process 15 16 or processes that create or change raw or unfinished materials into another form or 17 product." Indeed, as Mr. Malloy notes, the Companies have 125 such contracts. 18 Q. Has the Commission repeatedly approved the Companies' tariffs containing the 19 **Companies' current definition of "industrial" for DSM purposes?** 20 A. Yes, the Commission has approved the Companies' definition of "industrial" for DSM 21 purposes in four different sets of proceedings over the course of almost five years. The 22 Companies first proposed, and the Commission first approved, the Companies' current 23 definition of "industrial" in the Companies' 2009 base-rate cases (Case Nos. 2009-00548

³⁰ Louisville Gas and Electric Company P.S.C. Electric No. 9, First Revision of Original Sheet No. 86; Kentucky Utilities Company P.S.C. No. 16, Fourth Revision of Original Sheet No. 86.

³¹ Louisville Gas and Electric Company P.S.C. Gas No. 9, First Revision of Original Sheet No. 86 ("Any industrial gas customer who also receives electric service from the Company as an industrial customer, and has elected not to participate in a demand-side management program hereunder, shall not be assessed a charge pursuant to this mechanism.").

1		(KU) and 2009-00549 (LG&E)). ³² The Commission subsequently approved the
2		Companies' tariffs containing the "industrial" definition in two DSM Program Plan cases
3		(Case Nos. 2011-00134 and 2014-00003) and in the Companies' 2012 base-rate cases
4		(Case Nos. 2012-00221 and 2012-00222). ³³
5		Incidentally, the Companies' electric tariffs have also contained the same definition
6		of "industrial" for classifying customers for other purposes since the Companies' 2009
7		base-rate cases. ³⁴ This has little practical effect now that the Companies have eliminated
8		all industrial rates except LG&E's Rate ITODP, which LG&E has proposed to eliminate
9		in these proceedings. Nonetheless, it is a tariff provision the Commission has twice
10		approved for both Companies.
11	Q.	Is the Companies' definition of "industrial" consistent with KRS 278.285(3) and
12		ratemaking principles in Kentucky?
13	A.	Yes. Contrary to Mr. Chriss's assertion that the Companies' definition of "industrial" for
14		DSM purposes is "inconsistent with the ratemaking process and its results are unreasonably

- 15 arbitrary and unduly discriminatory," the Companies' definition comports with the relevant

³² In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for an Adjustment of Its Base Rates, Case No. 2009-00548, Order (July 30, 2010); In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Base Rates, Case No. 2009-00549, Order (July 30, 2010).

³³ In the Matter of: Joint Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company for Review, Modification, and Continuation of Existing, and Addition of New Demand-Side Management and Energy-Efficiency Programs, Case No. 2011-00134, Order (Nov. 9, 2011); In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric Rates, Case No. 2012-00221, Order (Dec. 20, 2012); In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Rates, A Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity, Approval of Ownership of Gas Service Lines and Risers, and a Gas Line Surcharge, Case No. 2012-00222, Order at (Dec. 20, 2012); In the Matter of: Joint Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company for Review, Modification, and Continuation of Existing, and Addition of New, Demand-Side Management and Energy-Efficiency Programs, Case No. 2014-00003, Order (Nov. 14, 2014).

³⁴ See Louisville Gas and Electric Company P.S.C. Electric No. 9, First Revision of Original Sheet No. 101.2; Kentucky Utilities Company P.S.C. No. 16, Fourth Revision of Original Sheet No. 101.2.

portion of Kentucky's DSM statute and is consistent with ratemaking principles in
 Kentucky.³⁵

First, as noted above, the Commission has repeatedly approved the Companies' tariffs in the last five years with the current "industrial" definition; presumably the Commission would not have done so if the definition somehow violated "the ratemaking process" or produced "unreasonably arbitrary and unduly discriminatory" results.

7 Second, notwithstanding Mr. Chriss's claim that "why a customer takes service or what the customer does with the power is not a functionally necessary part of the 8 ratemaking process,"³⁶ KRS 278.030(3) states that utilities may employ customer 9 10 classifications that "take into account the nature of the use, the quality used, the quantity used, the time when used, the purpose for which used, and any other reasonable 11 consideration."³⁷ It is true that the Companies have generally moved toward rate classes 12 13 based on average annual peak demand, which in turn tend to reflect the Companies' cost of service. But differentiating between customers based on the purpose for which 14 15 customers use utility service is statutorily permissible in Kentucky.

16 Third, KRS 278.285(3) clearly distinguishes industrial customers from all other 17 customer classes:

18The commission shall allow individual industrial customers19with energy intensive processes to implement cost-effective20energy efficiency measures in lieu of measures approved as21part of the utility's demand-side management programs if the22alternative measures by these customers are not subsidized23by other customer classes. Such individual industrial

³⁵ Chriss KU Testimony at 19; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 17.

³⁶ Chriss KU Testimony at 20; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 18.

³⁷ Emphases added.

1 2 customers shall not be assigned the cost of demand-side management programs.³⁸

Particularly because the statute uses "industrial" as the first criterion for opting out of DSM 3 4 programs and charges, but also because KRS 278.285(3) requires that DSM program costs 5 be assigned to customer classes that benefit from DSM programs, the Companies needed 6 to define "industrial" for DSM purposes. Because the statute goes on to distinguish 7 industrial customers with energy-intensive processes from industrial customers without 8 such processes, the Companies believe it is reasonable to infer that defining "industrial" 9 for DSM purposes can, and arguably should, depend on the nature or purpose of the 10 customers' use;, defining "industrial" based on the nature or purpose of use, with "energy-11 intensive" to be defined based on one or more service characteristics, such as demand or 12 consumption is a reasonable interpretation.

The Companies are not arguing that theirs is the only permissible definition of "industrial" for DSM purposes in Kentucky, but it certainly is a permissible definition. It does not violate ratemaking principles as prescribed by Kentucky statute, and neither is it "unreasonably arbitrary or unduly discriminatory"; rather, it comports with a plainlanguage reading of the applicable statutes, and the Commission has repeatedly approved tariffs containing it.

19 Q. Are there other reasons to believe the Companies' definition of "industrial," including
20 its use of NAICS codes as one criterion in the definition, is reasonable for DSM
21 purposes?

A. Yes. Notably, the only other Kentucky-statutory definition of "industrial" of which the
Companies are aware is comparable to the first criterion of the Companies' definition:

³⁸ KRS 278.285(3) (emphases added).
1 2 3 4 5 6	Industrial entity means any corporation, partnership, person, or other legal entity, whether domestic or foreign, which will itself or through its subsidiaries and affiliates construct and develop a manufacturing, processing, or assembling facility on the site of an industrial development project financed pursuant to this chapter[.] ³⁹
7	The U.S. Energy Information Administration ("EIA"), a division of the U.S. Department
8	of Energy, also uses a definition of "industrial" that comports with the Companies' tariff
9	definition, including the Companies' use of NAICS codes:
10	Industrial sector: An energy-consuming sector that consists
11	of all facilities and equipment used for producing.
12	processing or assembling goods. The industrial sector
13	encompasses the following types of activity: manufacturing
14	(NAICS codes 31-33): agriculture forestry and hunting
15	(NAICS code 11): mining including oil and gas extraction
15	(NAICS code 21); natural and distribution (NAICS code
10	(NAICS code 21), flatulat gas distribution (NAICS code 22), 2212); and construction (NAICS code 22). Overall energy
1/	2212); and construction (NAICS code 25). Overall energy
10	use in this sector is largely for process heat and cooling and
19	powering machinery, with lesser amounts used for facility
20	heating, air conditioning, and lighting. Fossil fuels are also
21	used as raw material inputs to manufactured products. Note:
22	This sector includes generators that produce electricity
23	and/or useful thermal output primarily to support the
24	abovementioned industrial activities. ⁴⁰
25	Note that the Companies' definition uses only five of the seven NAICS sector codes EIA's
26	definition employs. But even if the Companies adopted EIA's definition, Wal-Mart would
27	not meet the criteria to be classified as industrial for DSM purposes.
28	The Companies' definition comports also with ordinary dictionary definitions of
29	"industrial," such as this definition from Merriam-Webster's online dictionary:
30	: of or relating to industry : of or relating to factories, the
31	people who work in factories, or the things made in factories

 ³⁹ KRS 56.440(6).
 ⁴⁰ Energy Information Administration, Electric Power Monthly, January 2015. <u>http://www.eia.gov/electricity/monthly/pdf/epm.pdf</u>. Viewed on February 25, 2015. Available at:

3		: coming from or used in industry : made or used in factories;
4		also : stronger than most other products of its kind*
5		The consistency of the Companies' definition of "industrial customer" with
6		Kentucky statutory regulatory law, at least one federal definition, and at least one ordinary
7		dictionary definition bespeaks its reasonableness. Mr. Chriss has not provided any
8		authorities or other support for his argument for a change from the Companies' current
9		tariff definition of "industrial" for DSM purposes.
10	Q.	Are the Companies aware of any state statutes or regulations that define "industrial"
11		for DSM purposes?
12	A.	After conducting 50-state research (including the District of Columbia), the Companies are
13		aware of only one state that defines "industrial" for DSM purposes: Indiana defines an
14		"industrial customer" to be "a person that receives services at a single site constituting
15		more than one (1) megawatt of electric capacity from an electricity supplier." ⁴² Notably,
16		Indiana allows all industrial customers to opt out of utility-sponsored DSM-EE programs
17		and charges, not a subset of industrial customers as does KRS 278.285(3). It is also
18		noteworthy that none of Wal-Mart's locations in the Companies' service territories would
19		qualify as an industrial customer under Indiana's statutory definition if an annual-average-
20		of-monthly-peaks approach were applied to determine the demand necessary to meet the
21		test.
22	Q.	Mr. Chriss argues against the Companies "industrial" definition in part because the
73		NAICS codes it employs in one of its two criteria do not include "customers such as

 ⁴¹ <u>http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/industrial</u>. Viewed on February 25, 2015.
 ⁴² Indiana Code 8-1-8.5-9(e).

1data centers (NAICS Section 51) and distribution centers (NAICS Section 48-49), that2are energy intensive and would traditionally be thought of as 'industrial."*43 Are you3aware of any definition of "industrial" that would include data centers and4distribution centers?

A. No, I am not aware of such a definition; the Kentucky statutory, federal regulatory, and
dictionary definitions I provided above would not encompass such facilities. Indeed, Mr.
Chriss offers only his bare assertion to support for his claim that data centers and
distribution centers "would traditionally be thought of as 'industrial." Without more
support for his claim than that, the Commission should not concede Mr. Chriss's assertion
that a traditional definition of "industrial" would encompass data centers and distribution

12Q.Mr. Chriss argues against any use of NAICS codes in the Companies' definition of13"industrial" for DSM purposes based in part on a North Carolina Utilities14Commission ("NCUC") order.44 Does the cited NCUC order have any bearing on the

15 Companies' tariff definitions in Kentucky?

A. No, it does not. The portion of the NCUC order Mr. Chriss quotes in his testimony gives the misimpression that the reason the NCUC ordered Duke North Carolina to combine certain rates was solely because SIC codes (predecessor codes comparable to NAICS codes) do not provide an adequate reason to have different rates for similarly situated customers:

21The Commission is concerned with the impact of increasing22Schedule OPT-I and OPT-H rates. However, the23Commission is also concerned with the reasonableness and

⁴³ Chriss KU Testimony at 22; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 19.

⁴⁴ Chriss KU Testimony at 22; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 20. The cited NCUC order is Order Granting General Rate Increase, North Carolina Docket No. 15 E-7, Sub 989, January 27, 2012 ("NCUC Order").

1 fairness of maintaining a differential between Schedules 2 OPT-I/OPT-H and Schedule OPT-G based largely on labels 3 such as the SIC codes. Thus, the Commission concludes that 4 steps toward potentially recombining the OPT-I, OPT-H and OPT-G rates in an equitable manner should begin now⁴⁵ 5 6 But the NCUC stated earlier in its order that the arguments it considered in coming to the 7 conclusion above were that similarly situated commercial and industrial customers should 8 not have different rates, and that government facilities should not have different rates than similarly situated industrial customers.⁴⁶ Also, availability of the more favorable industrial 9 10 rate at issue in that proceeding depended solely on SIC codes; "industrial" was defined only by using SIC codes.⁴⁷ 11 The reasons the NCUC order do not apply to the Companies' "industrial" definition 12 are plain and clear. First and most important, although the NCUC apparently had the 13 14 discretion to determine that whether a customer was industrial was irrelevant for rateavailability in that case, KRS 278.285(3) does not afford this Commission the same 15 discretion; the statute specifically singles out "industrial customers." The term must be 16 17 defined, and presumably it must mean something different from "residential" or "commercial" if it is to mean anything at all. 18 19 Second, as Mr. Malloy and I have testified and as the Companies' tariffs clearly 20 state, NAICS codes are one of two criteria the Companies use to classify customers as 21 industrial or commercial for DSM purposes. As Mr. Malloy's testimony states, the

22

23

⁴⁵ NCUC Order at 48.

Companies have customer contracts classified as industrial for DSM purposes that meet

the first criterion and have either no NAICS code or have an NAICS code other than one

⁴⁶ NCUC Order at 47-48.

⁴⁷ *Id*.

of the five listed in the Companies' tariffs. Also, the Companies have a number of customer contracts associates with one of the NAICS codes listed as industrial in their tariffs because the particular contracts do not serve industrial processes as defined in the Companies' tariffs. So Mr. Chriss's single-issue attack on the Companies' use of NAICS codes is really an assault on a straw man like argument; the reality of how the Companies define "industrial" is not what the bulk of Mr. Chriss's testimony portrays it to be.

Q. Do the Companies allow customers classified as industrial for DSM purposes to opt
out of the Companies' DSM programs?

9 A. No. It is important to distinguish between being classified as industrial for DSM purposes
and having a right under KRS 278.285(3) to opt out of applicable DSM programs and
charges. The only thing the Companies' tariffs define today is what "industrial" means for
DSM purposes. The Companies' customer contracts classified as industrial do not pay
DSM charges today only because the Companies currently do not offer DSM programs to
industrial customers.

But if that were to change, the Companies currently have no customers who have opted out of DSM programs and charges; indeed, the Companies currently have no guidelines or procedures for opt-outs. To establish opt-out guidelines and procedures would require taking into account the four different criteria KRS 278.285(3) establishes:

19The commission shall allow individual [1] industrial20customers [2] with energy intensive processes [3] to21implement cost-effective energy efficiency measures in lieu22of measures approved as part of the utility's demand-side23management programs if [4] the alternative measures by24these customers are not subsidized by other customer25classes.

The only topic at issue in this proceeding related to DSM, according to the relevant Commission order, is the Companies' use of NAICS codes as one of its criteria for classifying customers as industrial for DSM purposes: "During the next general rate case
 for the Companies, we will review the Companies' definition of industrial customers by
 NAICS codes for reasonableness."⁴⁸ That issue concerns only part of the first criterion of
 the four requirements to be met for opt-outs; how a customer might meet all criteria to opt
 out of applicable DSM programs is not at issue in this proceeding. Therefore, Mr. Chriss's
 testimony concerning DSM-opt-out eligibility is simply irrelevant.⁴⁹

Q. Citing Oklahoma law, Mr. Chriss appears to recommend that the Commission should
 classify as industrial for DSM purposes any non-residential entity that has an annual
 aggregate energy usage of 15 million kWh across of its sites in a state.⁵⁰ Do you agree
 that this is a permissible approach in Kentucky?

No, it is not a permissible approach in Kentucky. Mr. Chriss cites two Oklahoma utilities 11 A. 12 as permitting customers with annual aggregated energy usage of 15 million kWh or more to opt out of their DSM programs and associated charges.⁵¹ But the Oklahoma law that 13 14 supports the cited tariffs does not mention or define "industrial" or "industrial customers"; 15 indeed, Oklahoma's administrative regulations governing DSM opt-outs do not refer to customer classes at all, industrial or otherwise. Instead, they define "high-volume 16 electricity usage" to be "consumption by a single customer in Oklahoma of more than 15 17 18 million kWh of electricity per year, regardless of the number of meters or service

⁴⁸ In the Matter of: Joint Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company for Review, Modification, and Continuation of Existing, and Addition of New, Demand-Side Management and Energy-Efficiency Programs, Case No. 2014-00003, Order at 26 (Nov. 14, 2014).

⁴⁹ Mr. Chriss's testimony explicitly addressing opt-out eligibility is at Chriss KU Testimony page 21 and Chriss LG&E Testimony page 19.

⁵⁰ Chriss KU Testimony at 20-21; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 18.

⁵¹ Chriss KU Testimony at 21 n.3; Chriss LG&E Testimony at 18 n.3.

locations."52 In turn, they permit high-volume electricity users to opt out of DSM programs
and charges, regardless of a high-volume electricity user's customer class:
Demand portfolios shall:
(11) Allow any high-volume electricity user, after the utility has a reasonable opportunity to present customized opportunities to such user, to opt out of some or all energy efficiency or demand response programs by submitting notice of such decision to the director of the Public Utility Division and to the electric utility that submits the demand portfolio. ⁵³
Mr. Chriss's indirect appeal to Oklahoma's administrative regulations to interpret
Kentucky's DSM statute is therefore inapposite because the question before the
Commission in this proceeding is whether the Companies' use of NAICS codes as one of
two criteria to define "industrial" is appropriate, a topic Oklahoma's regulations simply do
not address because they do not define or use "industrial." The Oklahoma regulations and
cited tariffs are therefore irrelevant to this proceeding.
But even if the Oklahoma standard were somehow relevant to this proceeding, it
would be an impermissible approach in Kentucky because meter aggregation is prohibited
by Commission regulation:
The utility shall regard each point of delivery as an independent customer and meter the power delivered at each point. Combined meter readings shall not be taken at separate points, nor shall energy used by more than one (1) residence or place of business on one (1) meter be measured to obtain a lower rate 54

⁵² OAC 165:35-41-3.
⁵³ OAC 165:35-41-4(b).
⁵⁴ 807 KAR 5:041 Sec. 9(2).

Presumably Wal-Mart would not favor applying the 15-million-kWh-per-year test on a disaggregated basis because none of its facilities would meet the requirement.

3 But in addition to being impermissible, the 15-million-kWh-per-year test is facially 4 unrelated to any rational definition of industrial, and practically would lead to bizarre 5 results. For example, in calendar year 2014 the Companies had over 130 customer 6 contracts with usage over 15 million kWh. The majority of those contracts are undeniably 7 industrial under any reasonable definition. But the list also includes hospitals and 8 university campuses. As important as those facilities are, they are not industrial. The test 9 does not meet its intended purpose, and cannot define "industrial"; the Commission should 10 reject it.

11 12

1

2

<u>There Is No Cost-of-Service Basis for Expanding Rate AES</u> or Creating a Sports Field Lighting Rate

Q. Please explain why there is no cost of service basis for reopening KU's Rate AES or adding a Rate AES rate schedule to LG&E's electric tariff.

15 A. KU implemented its existing Rate AES decades ago to promote the building of all-electric 16 schools. Over the course of several base-rate cases, KU has worked to have the rate more 17 closely reflect the cost of service for customers on the rate; with the rates proposed in these 18 proceedings, KU has effectively accomplished that goal. But KU has consistently sought 19 to freeze the rate, too, recognizing that the rate does not comport with cost-of-service 20 principles. Applying any rate, including Rate AES, to a rate class that is not reasonably 21 homogeneous fails to send customers accurate price signals and supports cross-22 subsidization.

23 Simply put, there is no cost-of-service justification for a special rate for schools.
24 Different schools have different service characteristics, which the different rates under

24

1 which schools now take service under the Companies' tariffs demonstrate. But more 2 importantly, schools with particular service characteristics do not differ significantly from other customers taking service under the same rates. Further complicating the aligning of 3 4 the cost of service and the recovery of those costs is the diversity of loads to which the 5 simple structure of Rate AES is applied; loads served under Rate AES comprise not only 6 class rooms, offices, cafeterias, and gymnasiums, but also garages, pumps, sports-field 7 lighting, storage sheds, pumps, and traffic lights. For small customer groups with significant variation in delivery voltages, loads, and load patterns, a single rate schedule is 8 9 not appropriate. Therefore, creating a new Rate AES for LG&E would likely, if not 10 certainly, violate cost-of-service principles.

In sum, the Companies do not support adding a Rate AES to LG&E's tariff, and do not believe it is appropriate to reopen KU's Rate AES to new loads, because there is no cost-of-service justification for either action.

Q. Does the same cost-of-service-based objection apply to Mr. Willhite's sports-field lighting-rate proposal?⁵⁵

There is no evidence-certainly none has been supplied in these 16 A. Yes, it does. 17 proceedings—to show that the cost of serving sports fields, including lighting, locker 18 rooms, concession stands, and ticket offices, is markedly different than the cost of serving 19 non-residential customers with similar demands. In particular, there is no evidence that all 20 such usage occurs during off-peak hours; indeed, it is reasonable to expect that non-lighting 21 (and perhaps also lighting) sports-field facilities would operate during daytime, on-peak 22 hours. Moreover, the Companies recently set their all-time combined-system peak load in

⁵⁵ Willhite KU Testimony at 11-12; Willhite LG&E Testimony at 11-13.

January 2014 when it was dark outside—during traditionally off-peak hours. Without a clear cost-of-service justification for creating a new special rate schedule just for sports fields—and the Companies do not believe one exists—the Commission should deny KSBA witness Mr. Willhite's request to direct the Companies to add a sports-field-lighting rate to each of their electric tariffs.

6 <u>The Companies' Current Rate CTAC Charges for Pole Attachments Are Reasonable and</u> 7 <u>Comply with the Commission's Relevant Order in Administrative Case No. 251</u>

8 Q. Are there any issues raised in the testimony of Ms. Kravtin you would like to address?

9 A. Yes. Although Dr. Blake's testimony thoroughly addresses Ms. Kravtin's testimony, I
10 would like to comment on three issues she raises. First, the Commission has previously
11 explicitly approved LG&E's applying its full rate of return (what Ms. Kravtin calls a net
12 rate of return) to its gross pole plant to calculate LG&E's levelized carrying charge and
13 ultimately its pole attachment rate; therefore, in addition to Dr. Blake's arguments
14 supporting applying the Companies' full rates of return for this purpose, there is also clear
15 Commission precedent to support it.⁵⁶

Second, Ms. Kravtin asserts the Companies' Rate CTAC charges do not meet the requirements of the Commission's order in Administrative Case No. 251 because they did not apply a 15% discount to bare pole costs to deduct the value of minor appurtenances. But Dr. Blake provides calculations of what Rate CTAC charges would have been justified if the Companies had sought to change them in this proceeding using a 15% deduction for minor appurtenances while also accounting for other costs that should be included when formulating pole-attachment charges; his calculations show the Companies would have

⁵⁶ In the Matter of: Adjustment of Gas and Electric Rates of Louisville Gas and Electric Company, Case No. 1990-00158, Order at 70 (Dec. 21, 1990) ("The pole attachment charges proposed by LG&E, modified to reflect the overall rate of return of 9.89 percent, are granted.").

proposed increased, not decreased, Rate CTAC charges. The methodology Dr. Blake uses to calculate the charges—which the Companies are presenting only to rebut Ms. Kravtin, not to propose changes to the charges—is fully consistent with the relevant order in Administrative Case No. 251, which permits cost-justified deviations from the standard formula the order provides.⁵⁷ Therefore, the Companies' current Rate CTAC charges are reasonable, and I recommend the Commission leave them unchanged.

7 Third, Ms. Kravtin somewhat oddly included in her testimony calculations of what 8 she believed the Companies' Rate CTAC charges should have been beginning on January 9 1, 2013, following the Commission's final orders in the Companies' 2012 base-rate cases. 10 Perhaps she included the calculations purely to show how unjust KCTA believes the Rate CTAC charges have been since then. But a more likely explanation is that she was 11 12 attempting to build an evidentiary record to support KCTA's claims for a refund since that time, a refund KCTA was seeking in a rate-complaint case, Case No. 2014-00025; KCTA 13 14 had asked the Commission to consolidate that proceeding with these proceedings. On 15 March 27, 2015, the Commission issued an order dismissing the complaint with prejudice 16 and denying KCTA's request to consolidate that proceeding with these proceedings on the straightforward ground that the Commission cannot grant retroactive rate relief.⁵⁸ The 17 18 Commission further stated, "[P]ursuant to 278.270, any relief to which KCTA might be 19 entitled in this complaint case can be only prospective in nature, which is the same type of

⁵⁷ In the Matter of: The Adoption of a Standard Methodology for Establishing Rates for CATV Pole Attachments, Admin. Case No. 251, Order at 16-17, (Aug. 12, 1982) ("The Commission will allow deviations from the mathematical elements found reasonable herein only when a major discrepancy exists between the contested element and the average characteristics of the utility, and the burden of proof should be upon the utility asserting the need for such deviation[.]").

⁵⁸ In the Matter of: Kentucky Cable Telecommunications Association v. Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company, Case No. 2014-00025, Order at 11 (Mar. 27, 2015).

1		relief that can be awarded in the pending rate cases."59 Therefore, Ms. Kravtin's
2		calculations of what she believes the Companies' Rate CTAC charges should have been
3		since January 2013 are irrelevant to these proceedings and should be disregarded.
4	Q.	Did the Companies comply with the instructions KCTA gave in its data requests
5		concerning providing information for the future test year?
6	A.	Yes. In its responses to the Commission Staff's data requests, KCTA attempts to shift
7		responsibility to the Companies for KCTA's failure to calculate proposed Rate CTAC
8		charges based on future-test-year data; for example:
9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16		KCTA further responds that, in both its First and Supplemental Data Requests, it instructed Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E") to provide data for the forecasted time period ending June 30, 2016 to the extent it relies on the forecasted data to support its pole attachment rates. See KCTA First Data Requests, Instruction No. 6; KCTA Supplemental Data Requests, Instruction No. 7. LG&E did not provide any data for the forecasted period. ⁶⁰
17		But as KCTA notes in the quote above, KCTA's instructions asked the Companies to
18		provide forecasted data to the extent they relied on forecasted data to support their pole
19		attachment rates. Of course, because the Companies have not proposed to change their
20		Rate CTAC charges in these proceedings, their existing Rate CTAC charges—which are
21		the charges the Companies propose to keep in place-are not based on forecasted data;
22		rather, they were based on the historical data presented in the Companies' 2012 base-rate
23		cases, cases in which KCTA did not seek to intervene. So the Companies followed
24		precisely the data-request instructions KCTA provided, their insinuations to the contrary
25		notwithstanding.

⁵⁹ *Id.*⁶⁰ Kentucky Cable Telecommunications Association Responses to the Commission Staff's Data Requests in Case No. 2014-00372, Response to Request 1(a) (Apr. 6, 2015).

1	Moreover, KCTA was permitted, and actually issued, two rounds of discovery in
2	these proceedings. Had KCTA requested to have forecasted data, or if it believed the
3	Companies had failed to comply with KCTA's first-round instructions, KCTA could have
4	requested forecasted data in the second round of discovery. For whatever reason, they did
5	not do so. But that was their prerogative; the responsibility for their decision is theirs, not
6	the Companies'.

Q. Do you have a final comment in general about the claims raised in the testimony of
Ms. Kravtin you would like to address?

9 A. Yes. KCTA through the testimony of Ms. Kravtin seeks a substantial prospective 10 reduction in the current Rate CTAC for pole attachments. The revenues from Rate CTAC are miscellaneous revenues that reduce the revenue requirement needed from the 11 12 Companies' other customers. To the extent that Rate CTAC is reduced, the reduction in revenue must be allocated to the other rate classes for ratemaking purposes and will 13 14 increase the revenue requirement from all other customer classes. This reduction should 15 be spread across the other rate classes on the cost-of-service allocator. In doing so, the 16 difference will be borne by other customers.

17

Recommendation and Conclusion

18 Q. What is your recommendation to the Commission?

A. Because the Companies' proposed rates—including the Companies' proposed residential
 Basic Service Charges—are based on the Companies' cost of service and are necessary for

- 21 the Companies to continue providing safe and reliable service at the lowest reasonable cost,
- I recommend the Commission approved the Companies' applications as filed.
- 23 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

A. Yes, it does.

29

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY)) SS: COUNTY OF JEFFERSON)

The undersigned, **Robert M. Conroy**, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Director - Rates for Louisville Gas and Electric Company and Kentucky Utilities Company, an employee of LG&E and KU Services Company, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and that the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

Robert M. Conroy

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this 10th day of April 2015.

Jeldy Schoole (SEAL)

My Commission Expires:

JUDY SCHOOLER Notary Public, State at Large, KY My commission expires July 11, 2018 Notary ID # 512743

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
In Re the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC AND GAS RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00372

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF DR. MARTIN BLAKE PRINCIPAL THE PRIME GROUP, LLC

Filed: April 14, 2015

Table of Contents

Residential Electric Basic Service Charges	1
Proposed Residential Time-of-Day Rates	16
Cost of Service Study Matters	
Merging LG&E Electric Rates CTODP and ITODP	
Kentucky School Board Association Matters	
Revenue Allocation	
Rate CTAC Pole-Attachment Charges	

Exhibits

Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-1	- Calculation of LGE Attachment Charges for CATV Using
	Administrative Case No. 251 Methodology
Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-2	- Calculation of KU Attachment Charges for CATV Using
	Administrative Case No. 251 Methodology
Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-3	- Demonstration of Kravtin's Use of Different Discount Rates
Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-4	- Correction of Kravtin's Use of Different Discount Rates
Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-5	- Calculation of LGE Attachment Charges for CATV Using All
	Relevant Costs
Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-6	- Calculation of KU Attachment Charges for CATV Using All
	Relevant Costs
Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-3 Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-4 Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-5 Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-6	 Administrative Case No. 251 Methodology Demonstration of Kravtin's Use of Different Discount Rates Correction of Kravtin's Use of Different Discount Rates Calculation of LGE Attachment Charges for CATV Using A Relevant Costs Calculation of KU Attachment Charges for CATV Using A Relevant Costs

1	Q.	Please state your name and business address.
2	A.	My name is Martin J. Blake. My business address is 6001 Claymont Village Drive,
3		Suite 8, Crestwood, Kentucky 40014.
4	Q.	Are you the same Martin J. Blake who filed Direct Testimony on behalf of
5		Kentucky Utilities Company and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("KU",
6		"LGE" or "Companies") in this proceeding?
7	A.	Yes.
8	Q.	What is the purpose of your testimony?
9	A.	The purpose of my testimony is to review the Testimony that was filed by Mr. Paul
10		Chernick, Mr. Ronald Willhite, Mr. Stephen Baron, Mr. Steve Chriss and Ms. Patricia
11		Kravtin in Case Nos. 2014-00371 and 2014-00372 on March 6, 2015 and to correct and
12		rebut any inaccuracies or inconsistencies in their Testimony.
13		Residential Electric Basic Service Charges
14	Q.	Does Mr. Chernick's Testimony recognize what properly constitutes a fixed cost and
15		that there are both volumetric and non-volumetric components of fixed cost?
16	A.	No. Mr. Chernick's recommendation regarding the basic service charge is based on a
17		misconception of what constitutes fixed distribution cost, and a misconception of what
18		is included in the volumetric and non-volumetric components of fixed distribution
19		costs. In his Direct Testimony, Mr. Chernick states that "(t)he Company lacks a
20		reasonable basis for its plan to shift allegedly 'fixed' costs from the residential energy

- 1 -

charge to the basic service charge."¹ But once meters, services, transformers, poles and
conductor are installed to meet customer needs, these distribution costs that have been
incurred by the Companies are recorded in the Companies' FERC system of accounts
and will not change. Because costs that do not change meet the definition of fixed costs,
these distribution costs that have been incurred by the Companies are clearly fixed
costs.

7

8

Q. Why do you believe that Mr. Chernick does not understand the volumetric and non-volumetric components of existing fixed distribution costs?

9 A. In his Direct testimony, Mr. Chernick states that "Dr. Blake apparently recognizes the 10 distinction between fixed costs that vary over the long run with customer usage (i.e., 11 "volumetric" demand-related costs) and those that do not (i.e., "non-volumetric" customer-related costs)."² This is not what I mean when I classify existing fixed 12 13 distribution costs as either volumetric or non-volumetric, and the classification of costs 14 as volumetric in the cost of service study in this proceeding has nothing to do with the 15 long run when additional fixed costs may be incurred in the future. The Companies' 16 existing fixed distribution costs have both a volumetric and a non-volumetric component. Non-volumetric fixed distribution costs are classified as customer-related 17 18 distribution costs and include the cost of the minimum set of existing distribution 19 facilities necessary to provide a customer with access to the electric grid. This

¹ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 3:4-5 and Case No. 2014-00372, 3:4-5

² Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 5:24 through 6:3 and Case No. 2014-00372, 5:24 through 6:3

1 minimum set of distribution facilities consists of a meter, service drop, transformer and 2 some minimum amount of poles and conductor without which the customer would not be able to purchase electric energy from the Companies. Volumetric fixed distribution 3 4 costs are classified as demand-related distribution costs and are related to the size of 5 the existing distribution equipment that the Companies had to install to reliably meet 6 the customer's needs. Even though this size related portion of existing fixed distribution 7 costs is determined by the size of the load that customers have placed on the system, 8 they are nonetheless fixed costs for the Companies as they reflect existing distribution 9 equipment that is currently installed, not fixed costs that may be incurred in the future 10 and that are not yet booked in the Companies' accounts. Mr. Chernick's concept of 11 volumetric fixed costs is totally inaccurate as the costs to which he refers have not yet 12 been incurred, may be incurred in the future and thus, are not fixed. His flawed 13 discussion of demand-related and customer-related fixed distribution costs is based on 14 this misconception. An illustration of his application of this misconception is contained 15 in footnote 4 in his Direct Testimony which states that "shifting recovery of volumetric 16 fixed costs to the basic service charge could further and needlessly increase basic 17 service charges in the future, in order to recover uneconomic plant investment required to meet demand growth resulting from misleading price signals."³ (emphasis added). 18 19 Because his recommendations regarding the basic service charge are based on a flawed 20 conception of the volumetric and non-volumetric components of existing fixed

³ Chernick Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, Footnote 4, page 6 and Case No. 2014-00372, Footnote 4, page 6

1		distribution costs in the cost of service studies submitted by the Companies, they should
2		be ignored by the Commission.
3	Q.	Is this classification of existing fixed distribution costs into demand-related and
4		customer-related components widely accepted in the industry?
5	A.	Yes. This split between customer-related and demand-related fixed distribution costs
6		is recognized in the NARUC Electric Utility Cost Allocation Manual which states that:
7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17		Distribution plant Accounts 364 through 370 involve demand and customer costs. The customer component of distribution facilities is that portion of costs which varies with the number of customers. Thus, the number of poles, conductors, transformers, services, and meters are directly related to the number of customers on the utility's system. As shown in Table 6-1, each primary plant account can be separately classified into a demand and customer component. Two methods are used to determine the demand and customer components of distribution facilities. They are, the minimum-size-of-facilities method, and the minimum-intercept cost (zero-intercept or positive-intercept cost, as applicable) of facilities. ⁴
18		In order to be booked into Accounts 364 through 370, the costs had to have already
19		been incurred, and thus are existing fixed distribution costs. The Companies chose to
20		use the zero-intercept method rather than the minimum-size-of-facilities method in
21		classifying existing fixed distribution costs as either customer-related or demand-
22		related.
23	Q.	Why did the Companies choose to use the zero-intercept method for classifying
24		existing fixed distribution costs as either demand-related or customer-related
25		costs?

^{4 &}lt;u>Electric Utility Cost Allocation Manual</u>, National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners, January, 1992, p. 90.

1	A.	The Companies chose to use the zero-intercept method in classifying existing fixed
2		distribution cost as either customer-related or demand-related because this
3		methodology has been used by the Companies and accepted by the Commission in prior
4		rate cases and also avoids the problem of classifying some customer-related costs as
5		demand-related. This problem of classifying some customer-related costs as demand-
6		related can be summarized as:
7 8 9 10 11 12		Cost analysts disagree on how much of the demand costs should be allocated to customers when the minimum-size distribution method is used to classify distribution plant. When using this distribution method, the analyst must be aware that the minimum-size distribution equipment has a certain load-carrying capability, which can be viewed as a demand-related cost. ⁵
13		The use of the zero-intercept methodology avoids classifying some demand-related
14		costs as customer-related and is the method preferred by the Companies for classifying
15		existing fixed distribution costs in the cost of service study.
16	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's statement that the basic service charge is
17		intended to reflect the incremental costs imposed by the continued presence of a
18		customer who uses very little energy?
19	A.	No. The basic service charge is designed to recover the cost of installing, operating and
20		maintaining the minimum set of equipment necessary to provide a customer with access
21		to the electric grid and is comprised of costs classified as non-volumetric fixed costs.
22		The non-volumetric fixed distribution cost per customer, on which the basic service

^{5 &}lt;u>Electric Utility Cost Allocation Manual</u>, National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners, January, 1992, p. 95.

1 charge is based, is properly calculated on an average basis rather than on an incremental 2 basis as proposed by Mr. Chernick. The incremental approach proposed by Mr. 3 Chernick would allow new customers to use existing facilities that have previously 4 been installed to meet customer needs without spreading these fixed costs over all 5 customers served by the existing facilities, including the new customers, as is typically done in developing electric utility rates.⁶ Spreading the fixed cost of the minimum set 6 7 of facilities necessary to serve a customer over all customers would require an average 8 calculation of the cost rather than an incremental calculation of the cost as proposed by 9 Mr. Chernick.

10 Q: Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's assertion that the non-volumetric distribution 11 cost will vary depending upon the size of the customer's load?

A: No. Mr. Chernick states that "the <u>minimum</u> distribution cost per customer will <u>vary</u> with the usage of the customers served by the distribution equipment. Consequently, the true minimum cost to serve a customer with very little usage is likely to be less than the non-volumetric fixed cost per customer."⁷ (emphasis added) Mr. Chernick is incorrectly attempting to bring size into the development of a cost that is meant to convey the cost of providing service that is not size related. The customer-related, nonvolumetric fixed distribution cost of providing service to a customer represents the cost

⁶ Sierra Club Response to LGE-8 which states that "Incremental costs of adding a customer would not include a transformer, because most residential customers do not require a separate transformer, other than to accommodate their load level. Thus, while increasing load by more than a threshold amount would require adding or upgrading a transformer, adding a new customer while keeping load constant would not trigger this need."

⁷ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 8:17-21 and Case No. 2014-00372, 8:19-23

1 of the set of distribution facilities that any customer must have that has no load carrying 2 capability at all, and thus, are not related to the size of the customer's load. It represents 3 zero kVA transformers and zero MCM conductors. By definition, an asset that has no 4 size related characteristics cannot change with the size of the customer. The demand-5 related portion of the costs represents the costs that vary with the size of the customers load. If the Commission were to adopt Mr. Chernick's recommendation, it would defeat 6 7 the purpose of splitting costs between customer-related and demand-related cost 8 components in the cost of service study.

9 Q: Is Mr. Chernick's estimate of the incremental cost to connect a customer an
10 accurate representation of the actual incremental cost of connecting a customer
11 to the system?

12 A: No. On pages 11 and 12 of his testimony, Mr. Chernick discusses his estimate of the 13 incremental cost of connecting a customer to the system. The cost of service studies 14 submitted by the Companies do not contain any marginal or incremental costs and 15 cannot be used to determine the marginal or incremental cost of providing service. Mr. 16 Chernick seems to understand this concept in spite of his assertion that he estimated 17 the incremental costs of connecting a customer to the system. Mr. Chernick states that 18 "(t)he Company COSS classifies the costs of the Company's existing system between 19 demand-related and energy-related components, and allocates those embedded costs 20 among classes. The COSS is not designed to estimate the incremental costs of serving an additional kilowatt-hour on peak versus off-peak."⁸ While I strongly disagree with
 the argument that the customer charge should recover the marginal cost of connecting
 a customer to the system, if the customer charge were to be based on this concept, Mr.
 Chernick's calculation would be the incorrect method for calculating it.

5 Q. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's calculation of the basic service charge?

6 No. Chernick Exhibit PLC-2 contains a flawed calculation of the basic service charge. A. 7 Mr. Chernick claims that the basic service charge should only include installation and 8 maintenance costs for a service drop and meter, along with meter-reading, billing, and 9 other customer service expenses.⁹ Mr. Chernick does not explain how a customer could 10 purchase electric energy without a transformer and some minimum amount of poles 11 and conductor, which might justify the omission of this equipment from the basic 12 service charge. Mr. Chernick's calculation of the basic service charge is also 13 inconsistent with the NARUC Electric Utility Cost Allocation Manual which makes it 14 clear that some minimum amount of poles, conductor and transformer should be 15 included in the non-volumetric customer-related distribution costs that are included in the calculation of the basic service charge.¹⁰ Mr. Chernick argues that cost 16 classification and allocation of fixed distribution costs as customer-related and 17 18 demand-related should not be used in developing the basic service charge stating that: 19 Regardless of the method used to classify and allocate distribution costs among

20

classes (e.g. zero-intercept, minimum-size, demand), it is not appropriate to use

⁸ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 39:14-18 and Case No. 2014-00372, 39:14-18

⁹ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 11:11-15 and Case No. 2014-00372, 11:14-18

^{10 &}lt;u>Electric Utility Cost Allocation Manual</u>, National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners, January, 1992, p. 90.

1 the allocation of those costs to classes as a basis for rate design and particularly 2 for determining the fixed monthly charge per customer. (Sierra Club response 3 to Data request LGE-6) 4 5 This argument is inconsistent with Commission precedent and electric utility industry 6 practice. If the customer-related costs are not used as a basis for developing the fixed 7 monthly basic service charge, there is no reason for making this distinction in the cost 8 of service study in the first place. Thus, Mr. Chernick's calculation of the basic service 9 charge is fatally flawed and his recommendation to maintain the basic service charge 10 at the current level of \$10.75 should be disregarded by the Commission. 11 Q. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick that increasing the basic service charge as the 12 Companies propose would significantly reduce the incentive for customers to 13 conserve? 14 A. No. Beginning on page 15 of his Direct Testimony in Case No. 2014-00371, Mr. 15 Chernick argues that the increase in the basic service charge proposed by the Companies in conjunction with a decrease in the energy charge would dampen the price 16 17 signals for conservation. Compared to the proposed basic service charge of \$18.00, the 18 current service charge of \$10.75 under-recovers customer-related fixed distribution 19 costs by \$7.25 per customer per month. When this under-recovery of \$7.25 per 20 customer per month is multiplied by the 5,164,164 customer months for KU's 21 residential rate class during the test year, the result is \$37,440,189 in non-volumetric 22 customer-related fixed operating expenses and margins that are being "variablized" and 23 recovered through a kWh energy charge rather than being recovered through the basic 24 service charge. When this amount is recovered through the energy charge instead, the

1 result is \$0.006 per kWh of fixed operating expenses and margins collected through the 2 energy charge (calculated as \$37,440,189 / 6,197,389,895 kWh = \$0.006 per kWh). 3 However, this is not a measure of the change in the energy charge that the Companies 4 are proposing for the Residential rate class which is also impacted by the requested rate 5 increase. Although Mr. Chernick claims that the Companies' proposal would result in 6 a reduction of the energy price that would reduce the incentive to conserve energy, 7 KU's proposal would result in an increase from the Company's current energy charge 8 of \$0.07744 per kWh for Residential customers to the new energy charge of \$0.08057 9 per kWh. Contrary to Mr. Chernick's claim, the energy charge proposed by KU would 10 increase rather than decrease and would not reduce the incentive to conserve energy. 11 Thus, the premise on which Mr. Chernick bases his price elasticity analysis is incorrect, 12 as it is calculated using an energy price decrease rather than the actual proposed energy 13 price increase, and Mr. Chernick's analysis and recommendations should be 14 disregarded by the Commission. Although Mr. Chernick appears to believe that it is a 15 good idea to increase the energy charge in order to provide a stronger incentive for 16 conservation and energy efficiency, he has provided no cost causative reason why this 17 should occur. His recommendation for the basic service charge to remain at \$10.75 and 18 to recover through an energy charge the non-volumetric customer-related fixed 19 distribution costs that are not recovered through the basic service charge appears to be 20 based on his claim that rate design has little or no relationship to equity or cost

causation, and that the aim of rate design is to elicit desired customer behaviors.¹¹ By 1 2 contrast, the Company's rate design recommendations are based solidly on cost 3 causation, which is usually the standard applied by regulatory commissions in deciding 4 whether rates are fair, just and reasonable. 5 **Q**. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick that the basic service charge that the Company 6 is proposing would exacerbate the subsidization of larger residential customers' 7 costs by low-usage customers? 8 A. No. Mr. Chernick has the direction of the subsidization exactly backwards. Because 9 non-volumetric fixed distribution costs are variablized and collected through the energy 10 charge in the energy component of the current rate charged to Residential customers, 11 customers purchasing more kWh than the class average would be subsidizing the non-12 volumetric fixed costs of customers purchasing less kWh than the class average, which

13 is exactly opposite of what Mr. Chernick claims.

Q. Would the basic service charge proposed by the Companies recover all nonvolumetric fixed costs for the Residential classes?

- 16 A. No. For KU, the non-volumetric fixed distribution costs that are classified as customer-17 related are \$21.47 per customer per month. For LGE, the non-volumetric fixed 18 distribution costs that are classified as customer-related are \$19.34 per customer per
- 19 month. The proposed basic service charge of \$18.00 per customer per month for both

¹¹ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 13: 4-15 and Case No. 2014-00372, 13: 7-21where he states that "Once revenue requirements are determined and allocated to classes, the considerations in designing rates are very different from those that drive class cost allocation."

1 Companies is a move in the direction of cost causative rates, but it does not cover all 2 of the non-volumetric fixed distribution costs that are classified as customer-related. 3 Q. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick that while it may be reasonable to classify certain 4 load-related costs as customer-related for cost allocation purposes, it does not 5 follow that all such costs should be recovered through a fixed basic service charge? No. Apparently without regard for longstanding Commission precedent, Mr. Chernick 6 A. 7 states in his Direct Testimony and his responses to the Companies' data requests that, 8 although a utility's cost of service is useful to allocate revenue requirements equitably among rate classes, it is driving customers' behavior that should guide ratemaking.¹² 9 10 But as Mr. Chernick admits in his responses to the Companies' data requests, he is not 11 aware of any Commission orders explicitly stating that driving customers' behavior should guide ratemaking;¹³ I am similarly unaware of any such orders. Instead, in 12 13 Administrative Case No. 203, the Commission stated, "[T]he cost of service standard 14 of Section 111(d)(l) of PURPA [the federal Public Utilities Regulatory Policy Act of 1978] ... [is] the key standard and should be considered separately from the other 15 ratemaking standards."¹⁴ The other ratemaking standards the Commission cited were 16 17 conservation, utility efficiency, equitable rates, rate continuity, revenue stability, and

¹² Chernick KU Testimony at 13; Chernick LG&E Testimony at 13; Responses to KU Data Requests on Behalf of Sierra Club, Response to DR No. 1; Responses to LG&E Data Requests on Behalf of Sierra Club, Response to DR No. 1.

¹³ Responses to KU Data Requests on Behalf of Sierra Club, Response to DR No. 1; Responses to LG&E Data Requests on Behalf of Sierra Club, Response to DR No. 1.

¹⁴ In the Matter of: The Determinations with Respect to the Ratemaking Standards Identified in Section 111(d)(1)-(6) of the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978, Administrative Case No. 203, Order at 4 (Feb. 28, 1982).

rate understandability.¹⁵ Of those ratemaking standards, the only one the Commission 1 2 described as "key" was the cost-of-service standard, which stated: 3 Rates charged by any electric utility for providing electric 4 service to each class of electric consumers shall be designed, to 5 the maximum extent practicable, to reflect the costs of providing electric service to such class 6 7 ... 8 [T]he costs of providing electric service to each class of electric 9 consumers shall, to the maximum extent practicable, be determined on the basis of methods prescribed by the state 10 11 regulatory authority. ... Such methods shall to the maximum 12 extent practicable - (1) permit identification of differences in 13 cost incurrence, for each such class of electric consumers, 14 attributable to daily and seasonal time of use of service and (2) 15 permit identification of differences in cost-incurrence 16 attributable to differences in customer demand, and energy 17 components of cost. In prescribing such methods, such state 18 regulatory authority or non-regulated electric utility shall take 19 into account the extent to which total costs to an electric utility 20 are likely to change if - (a) additional capacity is added to meet 21 peak demand relative to base demand; and (b) additional 22 kilowatt-hours of electric energy are delivered to electric consumers.¹⁶ 23 24 The Commission stated concerning the record of Administrative Case No. 203 on the 25 cost-of-service standard, "One of the least disputed propositions advanced during the 26 cost of service hearings was that the conservation, efficiency, and equity purposes of PURPA, as well as the additional objectives of the Commission-adequacy and 27 28 stability of revenue for the utilities, minimization of economic dislocations from rate 29 changes, acceptance and understanding of rate structures by consumers—are best

¹⁵ See id. at 4-9.

¹⁶ Id. at 10.

1	served by rates that track costs." ¹⁷ Concerning the conservation standard, the
2	Commission did not advocate for crafting rates to achieve maximum encouragement
3	of conservation regardless of a utility's cost of service, but rather stated, "Prices which
4	reflect the cost of the resources necessary to produce an additional unit of electricity
5	will encourage conservation." ¹⁸ Finally, the Commission stated that, contra Mr.
6	Chernick, equity is an important consideration in making rates, not just revenue
7	allocation:
8	EQUITABLE RATES
9	This purpose envisions the promotion of equitable rates
10	for consumers of electricity. The Commission believes
11	that rates based on costs will achieve this purpose, and
12	that payment for the cost consequences of consumption
13	decisions avoids wasteful subsidies among consumers.
14	However, this purpose is not to be construed as requiring
15	equal rates of return among classes of consumers. ¹⁹
16	So what is clear from the Commission's precedent is that a utility's cost of
17	service is to have paramount sway not just in revenue allocation, but also in rate design.
18	This is fully consistent with the Commission's orders in the Companies' 2012 base-
19	rate cases that Mr. Chernick quotes, "[W]e will strive to avoid taking actions that might
20	disincent energy efficiency"; ²⁰ certainly the Commission should not approve rates that

¹⁷ Id. at 17-18 (emphasis in original).

¹⁸ Id. at 7.

¹⁹ Id. at 8 (emphasis added).

²⁰ Chernick KU Testimony at 4, quoting In the Matter of: Application of Kentucky Utilities Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric Rates, Case No. 2012-00221, Order at 11 (Dec. 20, 2012); Chernick LG&E Testimony at 4, quoting In the Matter of: Application of Louisville Gas and Electric Company for an Adjustment of Its Electric and Gas Rates, A Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity, Approval of Ownership of Gas Service Lines and Risers, and a Gas Line Surcharge, Case No. 2012-00222, Order at 15 (Dec. 20, 2012).

are detrimental to energy-efficiency incentives if the rates have no cost-of-service basis. This is also consistent with the Commission's statement in a 2009 order, "[T]he Commission is very much interested in cost-of-service-based rates and demand-side management programs that incentivize both the utility and customers to practice energy efficiency in a cost-effective manner."²¹

What is further clear is that the Companies' proposed residential Basic Service 6 7 Charges advance what the Commission has called the key consideration in designing 8 rates; they are closer to the total customer-related costs shown in the Companies' cost-9 of-service studies. As I noted above, achieving this move toward the Commission's 10 key rate-design objective will have no material effect on customers' energy-efficiency 11 incentives, but it will also advance the Commission's equity goals by reducing intra-12 class subsidy between high-usage and low-usage residential customers. This 13 advancing of the Commission's interest in equitable rates with no material effect on 14 conservation incentives accords with the Commission's statement in Administrative 15 Case No. 203 concerning its six non-cost-of-service ratemaking objectives: "It is not 16 necessary that in every instance all of the purposes be achieved. It is sufficient if any objective is achieved and none is adversely affected."²² The Companies' proposed 17 18 residential Basic Service Charges meet these objectives.

19 Q. Are the Companies' proposed residential Basic Service Charges consistent with

²¹ In the Matter of: General Adjustment of Electric Rates of East Kentucky Power Cooperative, Inc., Case No. 2008-00409, Order at 6 (Mar. 31, 2009). 22 Id. at 7.

1

the marginal-cost considerations you quoted above from Administrative Case No.

2 **203**?

3 Yes. The marginal-cost-related rate considerations the Commission quoted from A. PURPA address take into effect how "total costs to an electric utility are likely to 4 5 change if - (a) additional capacity is added to meet peak demand relative to base demand; and (b) additional kilowatt-hours of electric energy are delivered to electric 6 consumers."²³ In other words, they are demand- and energy-related considerations, not 7 8 customer-related distribution costs. The basic service charges recover customer-related 9 distribution costs for both Companies and are not based on any transmission, 10 generation, or demand-related distribution costs; those costs are reflected in the 11 proposed residential energy charges. Therefore, the Companies' proposed residential 12 electric Basic Service Charge is fully consistent with the marginal-cost-related 13 considerations the Commission addressed in Administrative Case No. 203.

14

Proposed Residential Time-of-Day Rates

15 Q. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's recommendation that the time-of-day energy
16 rate should be modified to include April and October in the summer period?
17 A. No. KU and LGE proposed using the same definitions of the summer periods that are

17 A. No. KC and LOE proposed using the same definitions of the summer periods that are
 18 used in existing rates that have previously been approved by the Commission (see KU
 19 Power Service Tariff, Sheet No. 15, LGE Power Service Tariff, Sheet No. 15). If the
 20 Companies changed the definition of the summer periods in the residential time of day

23 Id. at 10.

tariffs that they are proposing, for the sake of consistency, they would need to change
 the definition of the summer periods in their other tariffs, which the Companies are not
 proposing to do at this time.

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's recommendation that the winter evening
should be included in the winter peak period and the differentials between the
peak and off-peak rates should be reduced?

7 A. No. Mr. Chernick based his recommendation that the winter evening should be 8 included in the winter peak period on the observation that winter months have a 9 secondary peak in the evening that is lower than the morning peak, and his claim that 10 strong price signals that shift load off the morning peak may create a new evening 11 peak.²⁴ The Companies wanted to keep the winter peak period as narrow as possible 12 and do not believe that there is much opportunity to shift load from the morning peak 13 period to the evening. Mr. Chernick's response regarding loads that could be shifted 14 from the morning peak to the evening peak demonstrates little potential for such a significant shift from morning to evening peak periods.²⁵ Furthermore, increasing the 15 16 size of the peak period would make the time of day rate less useful to residential customers and would reduce the magnitude of the financial benefit from shifting load 17 18 to the off-peak period. Both of these impacts would likely reduce the number of

²⁴ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 27:10-13 and , Case No. 2014-00372, 27:12 through 28:2 25 Sierra Club response to LGE 3 which states that "The loads that might most commonly be shifted would be laundry (clothes washing and associated water-heating load, clothes drying) and dishwashing (whether by hand or in a dishwasher, including the associated water-heating load). Other loads that might be shifted would include other hot-water uses (e.g., when the floor is washed, or the dog gets its bath), some cooking (e.g., the choice between using a slow cooker all day or a pressure cooker in the evening to make dinner), and specialized uses (e.g., a pottery kiln)."

1	customers who may want to volunteer to take service under the time of day rate. Mr.
2	Chernick justifies his recommendation to reduce the differential between on-peak and
3	off-peak prices on a concern that "dramatically flattening the rate differentials in the
4	future may disrupt industries (rooftop solar, electric vehicle sales and service) that
5	develop on the basis of the Company's exaggerated incentives." ²⁶ When asked whether
6	reducing the differential between on-peak and off-peak energy charges would reduce
7	the financial incentive to shift load to off-peak periods, Mr. Chernick responded in the
8	affirmative but qualified his affirmative response stating:

9 Reducing that differential could be beneficial in that offering inappropriately large discounts for using energy outside of the peak pricing period will tend to 10 11 excessively reward customers who already use energy primarily outside that period or who shift load out of the peak pricing period, excessively penalize 12 13 customers who shift load into the peak period, and encourage inefficient 14 investments (of capital, time, increased total energy use, effort, inconvenience 15 and discomfort) to shift load, potentially spending much more to shift than the shift would save. (Sierra Club Response to Data Request LGE-5) 16

17

Mr. Chernick's response is premised on the on-peak/off-peak differentials being "inappropriately large discounts." However, the on-peak/off-peak differentials developed by the Companies are based on the costs of serving in each of these periods as developed from the cost of service study. Mr. Chernick's concern that the onpeak/off-peak differentials are "inappropriately large discounts" is speculative and is not based on the cost of offering time of day rates using the peak periods that the Companies have proposed. The Companies' proposed rates are based on the cost of

²⁶ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 40:23 through 41:3 and Case No. 2014-00372, 41:2-4

1 2 offering time of day rates using the peak periods that the Companies have proposed and should be accepted by the Commission.

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Chernick's recommendation that the Commission reject the Company's proposed time of day rate that includes a demand charge?

5 A. No. The residential time of day rate that includes a demand charge is voluntary and is 6 a more accurate way of recovering the cost of serving a customer than a flat kWh 7 charge. The time of day rate that includes a demand charge would give customers more 8 control over their energy bills than a flat energy charge. With a flat kWh charge, the 9 only way customers can reduce their energy bills is to reduce kWh consumption. With 10 a demand charge, customers can reduce their energy bills by flattening their usage 11 while consuming the same amount of energy, which typically makes them less costly 12 to serve. In the cost of service study, generation and transmission costs are allocated 13 using a base, intermediate and peak allocator, while demand-related distribution costs 14 are allocated using non-coincident peak demand. Non-coincident peak demand is 15 measured by the customer's maximum usage during the month and reflects the fact that 16 utilities must engineer their system by installing equipment of sufficient size to meet a 17 customer's maximum usage. A demand charge is used to reflect the cost of the 18 equipment necessary to meet a customer's maximum usage and provides an incentive 19 for the customer to use the utility's equipment efficiently. Mr. Chernick states that 20 "demand charges do not reflect the variation in marginal energy costs or in market
prices."²⁷ Although Mr. Chernick has identified a couple of the things that demand
 charges do not cover, he provided no useful information to the Commission about what
 they do cover. Demand charges are used to recover capacity costs, not energy costs or
 market prices for electric energy.

5 With the cost of installing a kW of equipment dwarfing the fuel cost of 6 producing an additional kWh, it is important to both Companies and to customers to 7 provide a price signal and an incentive to conserve capacity and to use the Companies' 8 capacity efficiently. A demand charge provides a price signal and an incentive to 9 conserve capacity and to use the Companies' capacity efficiently. An incentive to 10 conserve energy is provided by the kWh charge which reflects the fuel, scrubber 11 reactant and variable O&M costs of producing an additional kWh. Thus, a rate that 12 includes both a demand charge and an energy charge provides a signal to use both 13 capacity and energy efficiently. If a demand charge is not included in the rate and the 14 fixed cost of the equipment needed to meet a customer's maximum usage is recovered 15 using a kWh charge, there is a strong signal to conserve energy but no incentive to 16 conserve capacity, which is considerably more expensive. Mr. Chernick focuses on 17 sending price signals to conserve energy with no regard for providing incentives to use 18 capacity efficiently. The time of day rate that includes a demand charge accurately 19 reflects the cost of serving customers, and it should be the customers' choice whether 20 they take service under this rate alternative. I see no benefit to customers from taking

²⁷ Chernick Direct Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 23:20-21 and Case No. 2014-00372, 23:20-21

this voluntary rate option away from customers and recommend that the Commission
 ignore Mr. Chernick's recommendation for the Commission to reject the Company's
 proposed time of day rate that includes a demand charge.

Q. Do

4

5

6

Do you agree with Mr. Chernick that a cost of service study is not designed to estimate the incremental costs of serving an additional kWh on-peak versus offpeak?

7 A. Yes, but he is inconsistent in how he applies this observation. Mr. Chernick states that 8 "(t)he COSS is not designed to estimate the incremental costs of serving an additional 9 kilowatt-hour on peak versus off-peak."²⁸ A cost of service study allocates the utility's 10 total cost of serving customers to the various rate classes that the utility serves using 11 allocators based on different cost drivers that reflect various measures of customer 12 usage. However, after recognizing that a cost of service study is not useful for 13 estimating incremental costs, Mr. Chernick uses the cost of service study that I developed to estimate the incremental cost of serving a new customer.²⁹ The rates 14 15 developed from a cost of service study reflect the average cost of providing either 16 capacity or energy to customers. Pricing a service using marginal cost typically ignores fixed cost recovery, which is vitally important with the magnitude of fixed costs that 17 18 are typical in the electric utility industry. Mr. Chernick's discussions of marginal 19 concepts are not useful for the Commission in determining whether the rates proposed

²⁸ Chernick Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 39:16-18 and Case No. 2014-00372, 39:16-18

²⁹ Chernick Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 11:18 through 12:7 and Case No. 2014-00372, 11:21 through 12:8

1		by the Company are just and reasonable, and his recommendations should be ignored
2		by the Commission.
3		Cost of Service Study Matters
4	Q.	Should the Commission adopt Mr. Baron's suggestion to reject the use of the
5		modified Base-Intermediate-Peak ("BIP") methodology that you used to develop
6		the cost of service studies in this proceeding? ³⁰
7	A.	No. The use of the modified BIP in developing the cost of service studies in this
8		proceeding is consistent with the Companies' four most recent base-rate cases, and is
9		a methodology the Commission first approved for LG&E in 1990 while rejecting a
10		KIUC-proposed cost-of-service-study alternative.
11	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Baron's corrections to the cost of service study that you
12		developed in this proceeding?
13	A.	Yes. Mr. Baron pointed out that there should be no allocation of distribution facilities
14		to the RTS class and that metered hourly loads were not adjusted for losses in the

development of the demand allocation factors.³¹ Both of these changes are consistent with cost of service studies filed in previous rate cases filed by the Company and should be made to the cost of service study that I developed in this proceeding. However, making these changes would not change the Company's proposed rate design that utilizes a uniform percentage increase for each class of customers, which Mr. Baron

³⁰ Baron Testimony at 9-11.

³¹ Baron Direct Testimony, 5:4-11

supports.32 1

2		Merging LG&E Electric Rates CTODP and ITODP
3	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Baron's recommendation not to merge LGE Rates CTODP
4		and ITODP in this proceeding?
5	A.	No. Mr. Baron admits that he does not oppose the merger of LGE Rates ITODP and
6		CTODP conceptually but opposes this merger because it is not consistent with
7		gradualism. In my opinion, this is exactly the right time to merge these two rate classes.
8		With a uniform increase of 2.73% for all LGE rate classes, the impact of merging these
9		two rates at this time is likely to be smaller than it would be in a future rate case where
10		the overall rate increase might be larger. Additionally, merging these two rates would
11		be consistent with the rates that KU offers.
12		Kentucky School Board Association Matters
13	Q.	Do you agree with Mr. Willhite that recovering the increase allocated to Rates PS-
14		Sec and TODS through increased demand charges violates the principles of
15		gradualism?
16	A.	No. I disagree with Mr. Willhite's statement that recovering the increase allocated to
17		Rates PS-Sec and TODS through increased demand charges violates the principles of
18		gradualism. ³³ When gradualism is considered in designing rates, it is typically applied
19		to the overall increase assigned to a rate class and not to the change in individual rate
20		components. The rate increases assigned to Rates PS-Sec and TODS are the same as

³² Baron Direct Testimony, 20:3-8 33 Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 3:25-30 and Case No. 2014-00372, 3:26-29

1		the increases assigned to other rate classes and are consistent with the concept of
2		gradualism. KU found that if rates of return on rate base among rate classes were
3		reduced, as Mr. Willhite recommends, the rate increase to some rate classes would be
4		more than 20%, which the Companies believed raised concerns about gradualism.
5		Thus, the Companies' proposed rate design that assigns uniform increases to each rate
6		class is consistent with the concept of gradualism rather than violating the concept of
7		gradualism as Mr. Willhite claims. In fact, reducing the differences in the rates of return
8		among the rate classes as Mr. Willhite suggests is more likely to violate the concept of
9		gradualism than the Companies' proposed rate designs. ³⁴
10	Q.	Do differences in the energy bills for individual schools served under Rates PS-
	-	
11	-	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are
11 12		Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism?
11 12 13	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than
11 12 13 14	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than the class average as an indication that the proposed rates are not consistent with the
 11 12 13 14 15 	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than the class average as an indication that the proposed rates are not consistent with the concept of gradualism for both KU and LGE. ³⁵ But Mr. Willhite's claim is another
 11 12 13 14 15 16 	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than the class average as an indication that the proposed rates are not consistent with the concept of gradualism for both KU and LGE. ³⁵ But Mr. Willhite's claim is another misapplication of the concept of gradualism. By the way they are calculated, rates are
 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than the class average as an indication that the proposed rates are not consistent with the concept of gradualism for both KU and LGE. ³⁵ But Mr. Willhite's claim is another misapplication of the concept of gradualism. By the way they are calculated, rates are averages with some entities receiving an energy bill larger than the class average and
 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than the class average as an indication that the proposed rates are not consistent with the concept of gradualism for both KU and LGE. ³⁵ But Mr. Willhite's claim is another misapplication of the concept of gradualism. By the way they are calculated, rates are averages with some entities receiving an energy bill larger than the class average and some receiving an energy bill below the class average based on the usage patterns of
 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 	A.	Sec and TODS from the class average show that the proposed rates are inconsistent with gradualism? No. Mr. Willhite also regards an energy bill increase to some schools being larger than the class average as an indication that the proposed rates are not consistent with the concept of gradualism for both KU and LGE. ³⁵ But Mr. Willhite's claim is another misapplication of the concept of gradualism. By the way they are calculated, rates are averages with some entities receiving an energy bill larger than the class average and some receiving an energy bill below the class average based on the usage patterns of individual customers within the class. If some schools have an energy bill above the

³⁴ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 10:1-2 and Case No. 2014-00372, 9:45-46 35 Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 10:4-10 and Case No. 2014-00372, 10:1-7

class average percentage increase. These differences are a result of energy usage
patterns that deviate from the class average and are an indication that different usage
levels and patterns result in different costs being incurred by the Companies and not an
indication of the rate increases to Rates PS-Sec and TODS being inconsistent with the
concept of gradualism as Mr. Willhite claims. For both Companies, the rate increases
for Rates PS-Sec and TODS are the same as the rate increases for the Companies' other
rate classes, which is consistent with the concept of gradualism.

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Willhite that recovering the increase allocated to Rates PS 9 Sec and TODS through increased demand charges is contradictory to sound cost
 10 of service principles?

11 A. No. I disagree with Mr. Willhite's statement that recovering the increase allocated to 12 Rates PS-Sec and TODS through increased demand charges is contradictory to sound cost of service principles.³⁶ The costs that the Companies propose to recover using 13 14 demand charges are demand-related fixed generation, transmission and distribution 15 costs that were allocated to Rates PS-Sec and TODS. Recovering these demand related 16 costs using demand charges is totally consistent with the sound ratemaking principle of 17 recovering fixed costs through fixed charges and variable costs through variable 18 charges. In fact, recovering these demand-related fixed costs through an energy charge 19 as Mr. Willhite suggests would violate this ratemaking principle by recovering a fixed 20 cost using a variable charge assessed on a kWh basis.

³⁶ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 3:27-30 and Case No. 2014-00372, 3:26-29

1

2

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Willhite that the schools served under Rates PS-Sec and TODS are subject to an unreasonable disadvantage?

3 A. No. Mr. Willhite claims that the schools served under Rates PS-Sec and TODS are 4 subject to an unreasonable disadvantage because they have different load characteristics than industrial and commercial customers served on those rates.³⁷ Mr. 5 Willhite bases this conclusion on a comparison of load shapes for schools, commercial 6 7 customers and industrial customers for the months of July and August in Exhibits 8 RLW-2 and RLW-3. He does not examine the relative load shapes for the months of 9 December, January and February when the Companies typically experience winter 10 peaks and when Mr. Willhite admits that the load shape for schools is likely to be 11 coincident with the Companies' winter system peaks.³⁸ He also does not examine the 12 relative load shapes for the shoulder months of September, October, November, March, 13 April and May. Although the summer peak is used for planning system resources, the 14 Companies have experienced annual peaks during the winter months several times 15 since the year 2000, and it is necessary to consider the impact of Rates PS-Sec and 16 TODS in the winter months, when school load shapes are likely to coincide with the 17 Companies' system peaks, and during the shoulder months to determine whether the 18 proposed rates are unreasonable. Mr. Willhite's analysis is very selective and only 19 examines the load shapes in two months. Furthermore, Mr. Willhite admits that schools

³⁷ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 10:43 through 11:8 and Case No. 2014-00372, 10:38 through 11:3

³⁸ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 10:35-36 and Case No. 2014-00372, 10:29-30

typically have lower load factors than other customers served in these rate classes, which typically makes them more expensive to serve because the resources installed to serve them are used on a more sporadic basis.³⁹ He has not demonstrated that the proposed rates are unreasonable when applied to entities taking service under Rates PS-Sec and TODS for an entire year.

Q. Did Mr. Willhite support his recommendation that separate rate classes for schools be added and that the demand charges for these rates be set at some percentage of the demand components for Rates PS-Sec and TODS?

9 Mr. Willhite recommends that the Company be directed to add Rates PS-School and A. 10 TOD-School to its tariff and that the demand charges be set at no greater than 75% of 11 the PS and TODS demand charges for KU and no greater than 85% of the PS and TODS demand charges for LGE.⁴⁰ As noted above, Mr. Willhite's recommendation to 12 13 establish separate rate classes for schools is based on a very selective analysis of load 14 shapes in only two months. Even for his analysis of the two months included in Exhibits 15 RLW-2 and RLW-3, he has not shown that the load shapes for schools deviate from 16 the class average by an amount that would justify the formation of separate rate classes for schools. Additionally, there is no evidentiary support for Mr. Willhite's 17 18 recommendation that the demand charges for schools be set at no more than 75% of 19 the demand components for Rates PS and TODS for KU and 85% of the demand

³⁹ KSBA Response to LGE 5d which states that "Mr. Willhite has observed that annual school load factors range from 25 to 45 percent with elementary schools at the lower end of the range and high schools at the higher end. Non-school loads such as industries and businesses typically have much higher load factors." 40 Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 11:13-15 and Case No. 2014-00372, 11:4-9

components for Rates PS and TODS for LGE. Lacking evidentiary support, Mr. Willhite's recommendation to establish separate rate classes for schools should be disregarded by the Commission. Even if the Commission were to order the formation of separate rate classes for schools, Mr. Willhite's recommendation on the appropriate level of the demand charge totally lacks evidentiary support and could not be used by the Commission in establishing rates for these new rate classes.

7

Q. Do you agree with Mr. Willhite's recommendation to unfreeze Rate AES?

8 A. No. Mr. Willhite recommends that the Commission unfreeze Rate AES for KU and 9 order LGE to develop a Rate AES for schools.⁴¹ Rate AES does not contain a demand 10 charge component, without which it is not possible to accurately charge for the 11 demand-related fixed generation, transmission and distribution costs that service to 12 schools with differing load characteristics impose on KU. As noted earlier, a demand 13 charge component is the most accurate method of charging for these demand-related 14 costs and requiring schools to take service under Rates PS and TOD would help to 15 correct this problem. Mr. Willhite's recommendation to unfreeze Rate AES for KU and 16 to order LGE to develop a Rate AES is inconsistent with his recommendation to add 17 Rates PS-School and TOD-School that contain demand rates, as this recommendation recognizes the importance of demand charges in accurately billing schools.⁴² Mr. 18 19 Willhite's statement that the lack of a demand charge in Rate AES "simply means there 20 is intra-class cross-subsidization among the school accounts" does not provide the

⁴¹ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 12: 24-27 and Case No. 2014-00372, 11:43-46

⁴² Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 12: 40-46

Commission with sufficient justification to adopt Mr. Willhite's recommendation to
 unfreeze rate AES for KU and to order LGE to develop a Rate AES.⁴³

3 Q. Do you agree with Mr. Willhite's recommendation regarding sport field lighting?

4 A. No. Mr. Willhite recommends that sports fields be billed under a rate that contains only 5 an energy charge with no demand charge. Because they have a low load factor and their 6 usage is sporadic, it is difficult, if not impossible, to recover the significant demand-7 related generation, transmission and distribution costs associated with serving sports 8 fields using only an energy charge with no demand charge. The use of a demand charge 9 in billing these loads makes it possible to recover the significant demand-related 10 generation, transmission and distribution costs associated with serving sports fields so 11 that these costs are not shifted to other customers for recovery. The magnitude of the 12 increase for sports field lighting energy bills provided by Mr. Willhite gives some 13 indication of the subsidy that these loads were receiving when being billed on an energy-only basis.⁴⁴ Rather than indicating a problem of being unreasonably treated 14 15 when billed using a demand charge, the 400% to 500% increases that Mr. Willhite cited 16 show just how much demand charges are needed in billing these loads and indicate the 17 magnitude of the subsidy that they have been receiving from other customers when 18 billed using an energy-only rate. Mr. Willhite has not provided cost support for his 19 recommendation that sports fields be billed using an energy-only rate. Lacking 20 evidentiary support, there is no basis for the Commission to order the development of

⁴³ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 12: 34-36

⁴⁴ Willhite Testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 13: 12-13

1		a sport field rate rider as recommended by Mr. Willhite.
2		Revenue Allocation
3	Q.	Do you agree with the proposal to reduce subsidies among classes that Mr. Chriss
4		suggests?
5	A.	My interpretation of the proposal described in Mr. Chriss' Direct Testimony regarding
6		the KU rate design is to use any reduction in the revenue requirement to reduce the
7		subsidies among the Company's customer classes. ⁴⁵ With regard to the rate design
8		proposed by KU, Mr. Chriss stated that he does not oppose the Company's proposed
9		rate design at the level of the Company's proposed revenue requirement. ⁴⁶ However,
10		he suggests using any reduction in the revenue requirement proposed by the Company
11		to reduce subsidies among classes while capping the increase to any rate class for KU
12		at 9.6%. The use of any reduction in the revenue requirement to reduce subsidies among
13		classes while capping the increase to any rate class at 9.6% for KU is acceptable to the
14		Company as it would avoid significant increases to any single rate class. However, the
15		methodology that Mr. Chriss suggests for accomplishing this is not clear, particularly
16		the first two steps. ⁴⁷ The first step could be interpreted several ways. First, it could
17		mean that 25% of any revenue reduction would be allocated to reducing the subsidies
18		among rate classes, but then it is not clear how this would be allocated "to the revenue
19		requirement for each rate class."48 Would some of the reduction be allocated to classes

⁴⁵ Chriss Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 14:6 through 18:7

⁴⁶ Chriss Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 14:6-8

⁴⁷ Chriss Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 17:17 through 18:7

⁴⁸ Chriss Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00371, 17: 20-22

1 that were already receiving a subsidy, which step 2 seems to imply, or to only those 2 classes that were below the average rate of return for all rate classes? Mr. Chriss' 3 proposed methodology is confusing and requires the exercise of discretion by the 4 Commission. The Company agrees with use of any reduction in the Company's revenue 5 requirement to reduce subsidies among classes while capping the increase to any rate 6 class at 9.6%, but takes no position on how this is accomplished. Because it does not 7 understand the methodology that Mr. Chriss is proposing, the Company does not 8 support Mr. Chriss' proposed methodology.

9 With regard to the rate design proposed by LGE, Mr. Chriss recommended that 10 any increase in revenue requirements be allocated among classes in a way that would 11 reduce the differences in rates of return among customer classes.⁴⁹ Mr. Chriss' 12 proposed methodology is confusing and requires the exercise of discretion by the 13 Commission. Because it does not understand the methodology that Mr. Chriss is 14 proposing, the Company does not support Mr. Chriss' proposed methodology.

15

16

Rate CTAC Pole-Attachment Charges

17 Q. Did KU and LGE propose any changes to its cable television attachment charges in 18 these proceedings?

A. No. Neither KU nor LGE proposed changes to their cable television attachment charges
in these rate case proceedings. KU and LGE provided evidence in Case Nos. 2012-00221

⁴⁹ Chriss Direct testimony, Case No. 2014-00372, 15:4-16

1 and 2012-00222 to support the cable television attachment charges. After an evidentiary 2 hearing considering a settlement agreement, the Companies' cable television attachment 3 charges were found to be fair, just and reasonable and approved by the Commission in an 4 order dated December 20, 2012. In direct testimony filed by Ms. Kravtin in these 5 proceedings, the KCTA has proposed new cable television attachment charges. 6 Therefore, the burden of proof falls on the KCTA to demonstrate that its proposed 7 attachment charges in this proceeding are fair, just and reasonable and that the charges 8 approved by the Commission in Case Nos. 2012-00221 and 2012-00222 are not fair, just 9 and reasonable.

10 Q. Has the KCTA met its burden of proof by demonstrating that its proposed cable 11 television attachment charges are fair, just and reasonable?

12 A. No. The cost support submitted by Ms. Kravtin contains numerous errors and 13 aggressively removes costs that should be included in the Companies' cable television 14 attachment charges. In fact, there are mistakes in almost every part of her carrying charge 15 calculations. In addition to all of the errors in her calculations, Ms. Kravtin disregards the 16 fact that KU and LGE filed proposed rates based on a fully-forecasted test year in these proceedings. All of the rates and charges proposed by KU and LGE in these proceedings 17 18 are based on forecasted costs. Ms. Kravtin completely ignored the Companies' forecasted 19 rate filing and used historical costs to develop her proposed rates, even though she had an 20 opportunity in discovery to obtain the forecasted data that she would have needed. This 21 forecasted data necessary to calculate attachment charges was not filed with the other cost 22 of service and rate design material because the Companies proposed no changes to

attachment charges in these proceedings. Because Ms. Kravtin's calculations are based
on historic rather than forecasted data, her proposed rates would be fundamentally
inconsistent with all other rates determined in these proceedings. Thus, the cable
television attachment charges proposed by KCTA should be disregarded and the
Companies' current cable television attachment charges, as approved by the Commission
in Case Nos. 2012-00221 and 2012-00222, should be allowed to remain in effect.

Q. Despite the fact that KU and LGE filed fully forecasted rate cases, can the reasonableness of the current rates be supported by current cost data?

9 A. Yes. Although KU and LGE did not propose changes to their cable television charges in 10 these proceedings, the reasonableness of the rate can be confirmed by updating the 11 carrying charge calculations used to support the pole attachment charges found reasonable 12 by the Commission in the Companies' last rate case proceedings. In Rebuttal Exhibits 13 MJB-1 and MJB-2, I have calculated the pole attachment charges using historical cost 14 data for KU and LGE for the 12 months ended October 31, 2014. In these exhibits, the 15 pole attachment charges are calculated using the same methodology used by KU and LGE 16 to support its current cable television rates that were found fair, just and reasonable by the 17 Commission in the Companies' last rate cases. Table 1 compares the current charges to 18 the cost-based charges using current data for KU and LGE as calculated in Rebuttal 19 Exhibits MJB-1 and MJB-2:

20

	Table 1	
Company	Current Charges	Charges Updated for Current Cost Data
Kentucky Utilities	\$ 9.69	\$ 10.58
Louisville Gas and Electric	\$ 9.11	\$ 11.08

2 3 As can be seen from this table, the charges updated for current cost data would be higher 4 than the current charges. As noted earlier, KU and LGE filed a forecasted test year in 5 these proceedings. The above charges are based on historical costs for the 12 months 6 period ended October 31, 2014, and charges based on forecasted costs would likely be 7 higher. 8 Q. Do you agree with the regulatory principles that Ms. Kravtin claims should guide pole 9 attachment regulation? 10 A. No. In her direct testimony, Ms. Kravtin makes the following statement: 11 The primary purpose of pole rate regulation historically has been, 12 and continues to be, about protecting cable operators and other 13 third-party attachers against monopoly abuses of pole-owning utilities. (Case No. 2014-00371, Direct Testimony of Patricia D. 14 Kravtin, p. 9 and Case No. 2014-00372, p. 10.) 15 16 17 Frankly, as a former regulator I am concerned about the suggestion that the "primary 18 purpose" of pole attachment regulation is to look out for the interests of cable television 19 companies and other attachers over and above the interests of a utility's other ratepayers.

1 The Commission should be wary of any recommendations that are based on this stated 2 goal. The purpose of rate regulation, including the regulation of pole attachment charges, 3 is to develop fair, just and reasonable charges for all customers taking service from the 4 utility. By developing fair, just and reasonable rates, regulatory commissions balance the 5 interests of <u>all</u> ratepayers and the utility, not just protecting the interests of cable television 6 companies.

7

8

Q.

to KU and LGE in these proceedings?

Will lower cable television attachment charges result in lower revenue requirements

9 A. No. KU and LGE are not enriched by cable television attachments charges, regardless of 10 the level at which these charges are set. Any reduction in cable television revenues through 11 the determination of lower pole attachment rates will only serve to increase the rates to 12 other customers. If the Commission determines that lower rates are warranted, then 13 miscellaneous revenues in these proceedings will be reduced and any deficiency created 14 by such reduction will simply be collected from other customers. This underscores the 15 fact that KU and LGE's only objective here is to allocate the revenue increase in these 16 proceedings in such a way that the resultant charges are fair, just and reasonable to all 17 customers.

18 Q. What errors were made in the calculation of the attachment charges proposed by Ms. 19 Kravtin?

A. Although her calculations are riddled with mistakes, she has made a serious mathematical error in her carrying charge calculations that significantly understates the annual cost for pole attachments. Specifically, contrary to standard ratemaking practice, Ms. Kravtin uses

- 35 -

1

2

a return on net plant investment in conjunction with a sinking fund depreciation factor. Ms. Kravtin's approach is not only nonstandard, it is also fundamentally flawed.

Q. Net plant is used to calculate both rate base and revenue requirements in a rate case
 proceeding. Why is the use sinking fund depreciation in conjunction with a rate of
 return on net plant investment incorrect?

A. In a rate case, the component of the revenue requirement for recovering the return on
investment is determined by applying a rate of return to net plant investment, and straightline depreciation is used to determine the depreciation component of the revenue
requirement, not sinking fund depreciation. Using sinking fund depreciation in
conjunction with a rate of return on net investment significantly understates the
appropriate level of revenue requirements.

12 It is a fundamental principle in calculating carrying charges, a subject that 13 frequently arises in proceedings before the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission 14 ("FERC"), that either (1) straight-line depreciation can be used in conjunction with a rate of return on net plant investment, or (2) sinking fund depreciation can be used in 15 conjunction with gross plant investment. The FERC will allow either approach, as long 16 17 as the utility doesn't switch back and forth between the two methodologies. Ms. Kravtin 18 has cobbled together a nonstandard and inconsistent approach that uses the elements from 19 these two accepted methodologies in order to produce a lower charge for pole attachments. 20 Specifically, her approach combines sinking fund depreciation with a return on net 21 **plant investment**. By combining sinking fund depreciation with net plant investment,

she has chosen the lower of the two depreciation measures in combination with the lower
 of the two measures of return on investment.

3 Q. What's wrong with using a sinking fund factor with net plant?

- 4 A. Using a sinking fund factor in conjunction with calculating the return on the basis of net
 5 plant violates the principle of *economic equivalency*.
- 6 **Q**.

What is economic equivalency?

7 Calculations in finance and engineering economics are grounded on the principle that two A. 8 or more cash flows, revenue requirements, financial alternatives, etc. can be placed on an 9 equivalent basis for comparison by properly considering the effect of the time value of 10 money. The principle of economic equivalency is what allows a bank to loan someone 11 money to purchase a home in exchange for a payment stream from the borrower over the 12 life of the mortgage. Loan payments, annuities, and carrying charge calculations are based 13 on the principle of economic equivalency that permits a future series of payments to be 14 considered equivalent to a present value amount by using a consistent discount rate. A 15 fundamental aspect of economic equivalency is that if two or more payment streams are 16 being evaluated, the same discount rate must be used in the evaluation of each stream. The concept of economic equivalency is discussed in practically every economic 17 18 engineering or finance textbook. For example, see H.G. Thuesen, W.J. Fabrychy, and G. 19 J. Thuesen, Engineering Economy, Fifth Edition, Chapter 5 and Chan S. Park, 20 *Contemporary Engineering Economics*, Chapter 3. In the second text, Park writes: 21 The equivalence between two cash flows is a function of the magnitude 22 and timing of individual cash flows and the interest rate or rates that

23

- 37 -

operate on those cash flows. This principle is easy to grasp in relation to

3 4

5

1

2

our simple example: \$1,000 received now is equivalent to \$1,762.34 received five years from now only at a 12% interest rate. <u>Any change in</u> <u>the interest rate will destroy the equivalence between the two sums</u>, as we will demonstrate in Example 3.5. (Id. at p. 68. Emphasis supplied.)

6 This makes it clear that economic equivalency cannot be established unless consistent 7 discount rates are used in the analysis.

8 Q. Please explain what you mean by a discount rate.

9 A. A discount rate is the rate used to calculate present value or future value factors in 10 economic studies and comparisons. The discount rate represents a company's 11 opportunity cost or weighted cost of capital. It is therefore the rate used in present or 12 future value calculations that allows a payment received or an outlay made at one 13 point in time to be compared on a consistent basis to a payment or outlay at another 14 point in time. Thus, by using a consistent discount rate reflecting a company's 15 opportunity cost, one series of payments can be compared to another series of 16 payments on a present value basis. If the present values of two different payment 17 streams are calculated using different discount rates, then fundamentally they are not 18 equivalent. In evaluating two or more payment streams, it is necessary to use the 19 same discount rates in calculating the present value of the payment streams.

Q. Can you provide simple examples demonstrating the concept of *economic equivalency*?

A. Yes. Suppose that a present value of a lump-sum amount is \$1,000. It can be demonstrated that this present-value lump-sum amount is equivalent to the following two five-year payment streams using a 10% discount rate (rate of return): (1) an annual

- 38 -

payment amount determined by applying the rate of return to net investment and then adding straight-line depreciation, and (2) an annual payment amount determined by applying the rate of return to gross investment but then adding sinking fund depreciation.

The mathematical and economic equivalency of these two payment streams can be seen from the following tables. Table 2 shows the present value of payment stream by calculating the annual payments based on the return on net investment plus straight line depreciation.

			Table 2			
		Straight				Present
	Gross	Line	Net	Return	Payment	Value
Year	Investment	Depreciation	Investment	@10%	Amount	@10%
1	\$ 1,000	\$ 200	\$ 1,000	\$ 100	\$ 300	\$ 273
2	1,000	200	800	80	280	231
3	1,000	200	600	60	260	195
4	1,000	200	400	40	240	164
5	1,000	200	200	20	220	137
						\$ 1,000

8

1

2

3

9

10As can be seen from Table 2, when using a 10% discount rate, the sum of the present11value annual payments is mathematically equal to the original \$1,000 investment.12Consequently, this payment stream calculated using straight line depreciation and return13on net investment is economically equivalent to the \$1,000 original cost investment.

14Table 3 shows the present value of the payment stream by calculating the annual15payments based on the return on gross investment plus sinking fund depreciation.

		Tabl	e 3		
		Sinking			Present
	Gross	Fund	Return	Payment	Value
Year	Investment	Depreciation	@10%	Amount	@10%
1	\$ 1,000	\$ 164	\$ 100	\$ 264	\$ 240
2	1,000	164	100	264	218
3	1,000	164	100	264	198
4	1,000	164	100	264	180
5	1,000	164	100	264	164
					\$ 1,000

3 As can be seen from Table 3, when using a 10% discount rate, the sum of the present 4 value annual payments is mathematically equal to the original \$1,000 investment. When 5 using sinking fund depreciation in conjunction with return on gross investment, the 6 resulting payment stream is economically equivalent to the \$1,000 original cost 7 investment. Therefore, the present value of a stream of annual payments calculated using 8 a 10% rate of return on net investment plus straight-line depreciation is mathematically 9 and economically equivalent to a stream of annual payments calculated using a 10% rate 10 of return on gross investment plus sinking-fund depreciation.

Economic equivalency is the principle that makes it possible to compare the present value amount to a stream of payments. It should be emphasized that the same discount rate of 13 10% must be used in both present value calculations or the premise on which economic equivalency is based is violated. Using a different discount rate in the evaluation of the payment streams violates the premise on which economic equivalency is based.

2

1 Obviously, it would be possible to force the present value of practically any two payment 2 streams to be equal by using different discount rates, but using different discount rates 3 would not demonstrate that the two payment streams were economically equivalent. If 4 different discount rates are used then *fundamentally* the payment streams cannot be 5 considered equivalent. Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-3 provides an example of how Ms. Kravtin 6 uses different discount rates to force her revenue requirement streams to be equal, which, 7 of course, means that her calculations and conclusions are not economically equivalent 8 and thus meaningless.

9 Q. How do Ms. Kravtin's carrying charge calculations violate *economic equivalency*?

10 A. She inappropriately uses sinking fund depreciation in conjunction with a return calculated 11 by applying the rate of return to net investment. In the example in Table 1 above, the 10% 12 rate of return was applied to net investment, but straight-line depreciation was used to 13 determine the annual payments. Consequently, the present value of the payment stream 14 is equal \$1,000. In the example in Table 2, the 10% rate of return was applied to gross 15 investment, but sinking fund depreciation was used to determine the annual payments. In 16 both cases, the present value of the payment stream is equal to \$1,000. In Ms. Kravtin's 17 analysis, she calculates the return using net plant but inappropriately uses sinking fund 18 depreciation, which mathematically violates economic equivalency and which violates the 19 sound regulatory principles that are applied consistently by FERC.

20 Q. Can you provide a simple example showing how Ms. Kravtin's approach is 21 mathematically incorrect?

- A. Yes. Table 4 shows the effect of using net plant to calculate the return in conjunction with
 sinking fund depreciation.
- 3

	Table 4					
		Sinking				Present
	Gross	Fund	Net	Return	Payment	Value
Year	Investment	Depreciation	Investment	@10%	Amount	@10%
1	\$ 1,000	\$ 164	\$ 1,000	\$ 100	\$ 264	\$ 240
2	1,000	164	800	80	244	201
3	1,000	164	600	60	224	168
4	1,000	164	400	40	204	139
5	1,000	164	200	20	184	114
						\$ 863

4

As can be seen from Table 4, calculating carrying costs on the basis of sinking fund depreciation plus return on net investment results in a sum of present value payments of only \$863. This approach does not provide for full recovery of the \$1,000 original investment, and the use of this methodology by Ms. Kravtin understates the cost of and the rate that should be charged for a pole attachment.

Q. Can you demonstrate how the payment stream shown in Table 4 can be forced to produce a present value of \$1,000 by forcibly manipulating the discount rate?

A. Yes. If the cost of money is 10%, then obviously the discount rate should also be 10%,
but a lower discount rate can be found through the application of goal seeking tools or by
other means that will artificially increase the present value of the stream of payments to
equal \$1,000. As can be seen from the Table 5, using a discount rate of 4.1 % instead of
the 10% rate of return will produce a sum of present value payments of \$1,000. Of course,

the comparison is meaningless because a 4.1% discount rate was used instead of the 10% discount rate corresponding to the actual cost of money in the example. Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-3 provides an example of how Ms. Kravtin has used a different, lower discount rate to create a false impression that the use of sinking fund depreciation in conjunction with return on net plant investment is acceptable.

Table 5						
		Sinking				Present
	Gross	Fund	Net	Return	Payment	Value
Year	Investment	Depreciation	Investment	@10%	Amount	@4.1%
1	\$ 1,000	\$ 164	\$ 1,000	\$ 100	\$ 264	\$ 253
2	1,000	164	800	80	244	225
3	1,000	164	600	60	224	198
4	1,000	164	400	40	204	173
5	1,000	164	200	20	184	150
						\$ 1,000

7

1

2

3

4

5

6

8

9 The inappropriate use of sinking fund depreciation with a return on net investment means 10 that only a 4.1% return is actually provided by the payment stream in the example above 11 rather than the intended rate of return of 10%.

12 Q. In calculating her proposed rates, where specifically does Ms. Kravtin use sinking
13 fund depreciation in conjunction with a return on net investment?

14 A. Ms. Kravtin calculates her proposed attachment charges in Attachment 2 of her testimony.

15 In the first page of her analysis (in the middle of the page) it can be seen that she uses a

16 sinking fund depreciation factor of 1.36% for the test year calculations for KU and of

- 43 -

1.37% for the test year calculations for LGE, but on the same page it can be seen that she
 makes an adjustment to the rate of return from 7.23% to 3.10% for KU and from 7.31%
 to 3.95% for LGE which reflect a return on net investment, rather than the appropriate
 return on gross investment that is consistent with the use of sinking fund depreciation.

- 5 Q. In Attachment 3 to her direct testimony, Ms. Kravtin purports to demonstrate that 6 her methodology is equivalent to a non-levelized approach using straight line 7 depreciation and a return on net investment. Does her analysis truly demonstrate 8 that the two approaches are equivalent?
- 9 A. No. Ms. Kravtin's analysis is incorrect and is based on the use of two different discount 10 rates. Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-3 is a markup of Ms. Kravtin's Table 1 illustrating her use 11 of a discount rate of 8.32% in the portion of the table analyzing "Non-Levelized" carrying 12 charge calculation and use of a discount rate of only 4.16% in the portion of the table 13 analyzing her "Levelized" carrying charge calculation. Because she used *sinking fund* 14 depreciation in conjunction with a rate of return on net investment, it was necessary for 15 her to use a lower discount rate to force the present value for her "Levelized" carrying 16 charges to equal the "Non-Levelized" carrying charges. Specifically, Ms. Kravtin used 17 a lower discount rate to force the present value payments to equal \$1,000. However, Ms. 18 Kravtin attempts to obscure the fact that she used a 4.16% discount rate by referring to it 19 as a "Present Value @Gross ROR" instead of labeling is "Present Value@4.16%" as she 20 did with the "Present Value@8.32%" in her analysis of "Non-Levelized" carrying charges 21 (see Rebuttal Exhibit MJB- 3). Despite Ms. Kravtin's attempts at obfuscation, her

analysis demonstrates that her proposed carrying charges would only provide a 4.16%
 return.

By providing a low rate of return for cable television pole attachment service, her charges would shift costs to other ratepayers. Specifically, by requiring cable television companies to provide a return of only 4.16%, she would force other customers to pick up the difference between the 8.32% rate of return that should be provided by cable television customers and the 4.16% they would actually provide under Ms. Kravtin's rates.

8 Q. What happens to her analysis if a consistent discount rate is used?

9 A. In Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-4, I have corrected the error made in Table 1 of Attachment 3 to Ms. Kravtin's KU and LGE testimony. As can be seen from Rebuttal Exhibit MJB-4, Ms. 10 11 Kravtin's mathematically flawed carrying charge calculation, which inappropriately uses 12 sinking fund depreciation in conjunction with a rate of return on net plant, results in a sum 13 of present value of annual carrying charges of only \$617.89 which is equivalent to only 14 61.80% of total costs. This suggests that Ms. Kravtin's flawed carrying charge approach 15 would understate the actual cost of pole attachment service by 38.20% for both KU and 16 LGE.

17 Q. Does your analysis demonstrate that Ms. Kravtin's proposed cable television
18 attachment charges are significantly understated?

19 A. Yes.

20Q.Do you agree with the way that Ms. Kravtin calculated the O&M factor in her21carrying charge calculation?

1	A.	No. Ms. Kravtin calculates the O&M factor by dividing pole-related operation and
2		maintenance expenses by Account 364 – Poles, Account 365 – Conductors and Devices
3		("Conductors"), and Account 369 Services ("Services"). Ms. Kravtin specifically
4		mentions tree-trimming expenses as an expenses item that should be spread to Conductors
5		and Services. While it is true that tree trimming protects conductors as well as poles, she
6		fails to consider that KU and LGE's tree-trimming efforts also help protect the lines
7		owned by cable television companies. In calculating the carrying charges for pole
8		attachment service, it is not possible to spread a portion of tree-trimming expenses to the
9		cable television companies' distribution lines because their property is not included on
10		KU and LGE's books. The only way to allocate the cost of tree-trimming to lines owned
11		by cable television companies is to spread the costs to poles. Cable television companies
12		are billed for attachment service solely on the basis of a pole attachment. If tree-trimming
13		and other expenses are allocated to Conductors and Poles, as suggested by Ms. Kravtin,
14		then the cable television companies would have to be billed for tree trimming services
15		based on the miles of cable television line running along LGE and KU's rights of way,
16		which is not a practical approach. The cable television charge is unitized on the basis of
17		a pole attachment charge; therefore, the charge should include a proportionate share of
18		tree trimming expenses which cannot be billed to the miles of cable television lines and
19		services which KU and LGE's tree trimming activities also benefit.

20

Q. Do cable television companies perform any tree trimming on their own lines? A. Not that the Companies are aware of, and definitely not in any systematic or regular
 manner. As far as the Companies know, the cable television companies rely exclusively
 on KU and LGE to provide tree trimming.

4

Q.

Does KU or LGE perform routine tree trimming on services?

A. No. KU and LGE rarely perform tree trimming on services. Tree trimming is focused on
overhead lines and not services which are located on customers' property. The fact that
Ms. Kravtin fully spreads tree-trimming to Account 369 Services is another flaw in her
analysis.

9 **Q.**

Are there other errors in her calculations?

A. Yes, there are several others. Ms. Kravtin's carrying charge calculation for LGE uses the
wrong rate of return. As shown on the second page the carrying charge calculations in
Attachment 2 of her testimony, the weighted return on capital that she uses is 7.31%. The
weighted rate of return should be 7.36% percent, as shown in Schedule J-1, page 2 of the
filing requirements for LGE.

15 Q. Did Ms. Kravtin use the correct income tax rate in her carrying charge calculations?

A. No. As shown the second page of the carrying charge calculations in Attachment 2 of her
testimony, Ms. Kravtin uses a composite state and federal income tax rate of 36.86% for
KU and 37.52% for LGE. The composite state and federal income tax rate should be
38.90%, for both Companies as shown in the responses to Question 11 of the KCTA's
First Data Requests to KU and LGE. The income tax rates used by Ms. Kravtin incorrectly
include Section 199 deductions for KU and LGE. The Section 199 deduction is a tax
break for businesses that perform domestic manufacturing and certain other production

- 47 -

1 activities. Because electric distribution poles and pole attachments are not involved in 2 manufacturing or production, Section 199 deductions should not be reflected in the 3 income tax rates. Therefore, in calculating carrying charges for the cable television 4 attachment charges, the statutory state and federal income tax rate of 38.90% must be 5 used.

6 Q. Did Ms. Kravtin use the correct property tax rate in her carrying charge calculations?

7 A. No. Ms. Kravtin used an incorrect property tax percentage in her carrying charge 8 calculations. Specifically, she used an effective property tax rate of 0.22% for both KU 9 and LGE. The property tax rate should be 0.42% for KU and 1.10% for LGE, as 10 calculated against gross plant. The rates should be 0.76% for KU and 2.03% for LGE if 11 net plant is used instead, as proposed by Ms. Kravtin; however this would necessitate the 12 use of straight line depreciation rather than the sinking fund depreciation that Ms. Kravtin 13 uses in her analysis. The data necessary to calculate the effective property rates were 14 provided in KU and LGE's responses to Question 25 to KCTA's Supplemental Data 15 Requests.

16 Q. Did Ms. Kravtin use the correct amount for LGE's tree trimming expenses?

A. No Ms. Kravtin used \$16,450,212 for tree trimming expenses. The amount should be
\$16,088,333. Of all the mistakes in Ms. Kravtin's attachment charge calculation, this is
the only one that doesn't work in her client's favor.

20Q.Are there problems with the labor costs used in Ms. Kravtin's carrying charge21calculations?

22 A. Yes. She estimates labor expenses used in the calculation simply by prorating costs

from the Company's previous CATV calculations. The labor expenses shown on the
 second page of Attachment 2 to her testimony for Accounts 593001 and 593004
 simply reflect pro-rated amounts based on the amounts shown in the Companies
 carrying charge calculations submitted in Case Nos. 2012-00221 and 2012-00222.
 Ms. Kravtin seems to have made no attempt to use actual expenses.

Q. Ms. Kravtin also proposed to reduce costs for "minor appurtenances". Do you agree with this adjustment?

8 A. Ms. Kravtin proposed to adjust pole costs by 15% to eliminate "minor No. 9 appurtenances." KU and LGE have no cost classification on its books for "minor 10 appurtenances," and they do not track the types of items that Ms. Kravtin claims should 11 be included in this cost category. In prior rate cases for both Companies, no reduction for 12 "minor appurtenances" was used in calculating rates for cable attachments. 13 Administrative case No. 251 is a simplified method for calculating a charge for cable 14 attachments that does not fully allocate all of the Companies' costs, as is done in a cost of 15 service study. Because major cost items do not enter the calculation of the charge for cable attachments, as explained more fully below, the Companies did not make a 16 17 reduction for minor appurtenances considering this to be at least a wash with the other 18 costs that were not included.

19 Q. Is it clear from the Commission's Order in Administrative Case No. 251 that 15% 20 should be excluded to reflect "minor appurtenances"?

A. No. The Commission Order in Administrative Case No. 251 dated September 17, 1983,
seems to suggest that 15% should be excluded from the cost of poles when Account 364

- 49 -

1 is somehow used in aggregate. Specifically, the Commission stated that "an adjustment 2 of 15 percent subtracted from the sum of the appropriate sub-account of FERC Form 1, 3 Account 364, and a deduction of \$12.50 per ground, when such grounds are included in 4 Account 364, will reasonable approximate the cost of an average bare wooden electric 5 The Commission Order seems to contemplate removing 15% from the total of pole." 6 Account 364, but in the calculation of the Companies' pole attachment charges, Account 7 364 is never used in total. Instead, LGE/KU used only the bare pole costs for the pole 8 sizes specified by the Commission to be used to calculate two and three party pole 9 attachment costs. Because the Companies did not propose to change the charge for cable 10 attachments in this proceeding and the charge for cable attachments only became an issue 11 when intervenor testimony was filed, the Companies have not had a reason to fully 12 develop the supporting data for use in this rate proceeding.

Q. Do you have concerns about arbitrarily reducing pole costs by 15% for "minor appurtenances"?

15 A. Yes. The carrying cost calculation for the pole attachment charge is a simple 16 calculation that does not account for a large number of costs that should be allocated 17 to pole attachment service. KU and LGE's other rates are determined on the basis of 18 fully-allocated cost of service. This has not been the case for cable television 19 attachment charges which have been calculated using the simplified procedure 20 identified in Administrative case No. 251. By using a simple formula rate to determine 21 the charges, cable television attachment service has not received an allocation of a 22 large number of common costs that would have been allocated to cable television 1 attachment service if cable television attachment service had been included as a class 2 in the Companies' cost of service studies. In a cost of service study, all of the 3 Companies' common costs are fully distributed and assigned to each class of 4 By using a simple formula-rate calculation, as is done with the pole customers. 5 attachment charge, some legitimate common costs are not fully assigned to the cable television attachment charge. It would not be appropriate to make an arbitrary and 6 7 unsupported adjustment for "minor appurtenances" without considering other costs 8 that would properly be allocated to cable television customers in a fully allocated cost 9 of service study.

10Q.Can you provide examples of costs that would be allocated to cable television11operators in fully allocated cost of service study that are not considered in the12Companies' cable television charge?

13 Yes. In the Companies' cost of service studies, there are many cost items that are A. 14 allocated to all customers classes on a fully-distributed basis that are not considered in 15 the development of the cable television attachment charges. For example, expenses related to distribution supervision and engineering are recorded in Accounts 580 and 16 17 590. Supervision and engineering activities relate to poles as they do with conductors, 18 transformers and other distribution facilities. Supervisors and engineers are routinely 19 involved in the planning, design, scheduling, and oversight of operations and 20 maintenance of poles. Even though it would be appropriate to assign a portion of 21 distribution supervision and engineering expenses to poles in the determination of the 22 cable television attachment charge, these expenses have not been traditionally included

1 in the simple rate formula for calculating cable television attachment charges developed 2 in Administrative Case No. 251. However, these costs are included in the 3 determination of rates for KU and LGE's service to other rate classes. Likewise 4 mapping expenses, distribution rental charges, miscellaneous expenses, customer 5 records, and miscellaneous customer expenses are involved in providing service to pole 6 attachments just as they are jointly related to providing service to other types of 7 customers. The following operation and maintenance expenses are fully allocated to 8 pole facilities in a cost of service study but are not assigned or otherwise captured in 9 the calculation of the cable television attachment charge specified in Administrative 10 Case No. 251:

11

	Table 6
	Operation and Maintenance Expenses Which are not currently included in Cable Television Attachment Charge
Account Number	Description
580	Distribution Operations Supervision & Engineering
588	Miscellaneous Distribution Expenses
589	Distribution Rents
590	Distribution Maintenance Supervision & Engineering Expenses
598	Miscellaneous Distribution Maintenance Expenses
903	Customer Records
905	Miscellaneous Customer Expenses

12

13 These operation and maintenance expenses are joint costs that are functionally assigned 14 to all distribution functional groups in a cost of service study and allocated to all 15 customers taking distribution service from KU or LGE. It would be inappropriate to include an arbitrary percentage for "minor appurtenances in these proceedings but
 ignore these other, more significant operation and maintenance expenses.

3 Similarly, the pole attachment charge calculation also ignores a number of net cost rate 4 base items that are fully distributed to all customer classes in a cost of service study. 5 For example, the costs recorded as general plant include the cost of KU and LGE's 6 central office buildings. These costs are essential in running the business. Therefore 7 it would be appropriate that these costs be allocated to cable television attachment 8 service just as they are assigned to the Companies' standard electric and gas services. 9 Again, the simple rate formula used to calculate the cable television attachment charge 10 has traditionally ignored these very real and legitimate costs. Likewise, cash working 11 capital, materials and supplies, prepayments, plant held for future use, are just as 12 necessary in providing service to pole attachments as they are for other customers. 13 Pole-related costs are also included in Construction Work in Progress.

14 The following rate base items are fully allocated to pole facilities in a cost of 15 service study but are not assigned or captured in the calculation of the cable television 16 attachment charge specified in Administrative Case No. 251:

17

Table 7

Rate Base Components Which are not currently included in Cable Television Attachment Charge

General Plant Plant Held for Future Use Cash Working Capital

Materials and Supplies

Prepayments
Pole-Related Construction Work in Progress (CWIP)
General Plant CWIP
Prepayments Pole-Related Construction Work in Progress (CWIP) General Plant CWIP

1 2 These rate base components are functionally assigned to all distribution functional 3 groups, including poles, in a cost of service study and allocated to all customer classes 4 served at the distribution level from KU or LGE. Again, it would be inappropriate to 5 include an arbitrary percentage for "minor appurtenances" but ignore these rate base elements which are allocated to all other customers. In fact, these cost elements which 6 7 are not considered in the cable television attachment charge calculation would exceed 8 the actual cost of "minor appurtenance" based on the analysis provided in Rebuttal 9 Exhibits MJB-5 and MJB-6. 10 **O**. Has the Commission acknowledged that these types of common costs should be 11 included in carrying charges for cable television attachments? 12 A. Yes. In its Administrative Case No. 251 dated September 17, 1982, the Commission 13 stated as follows: 14 We find it reasonable to allow a contribution by CATV toward the 15 common costs of the utility which cannot be directly allocated to any particular classification of customer. However, each utility which 16 17 includes such a contribution in its rate development must provide justification for the amount of such contribution which it proposes to 18 19 include. (Order in Administrative Case No. 251, p. 12.) 20 21 Because the common cost items identified in Tables 6 and 7 are functionally assigned to 22 pole-related costs and allocated to all customers receiving service from the Companies' 23 distribution systems in their cost of service studies, it is appropriate to also allocate these 24 costs to cable television pole attachment customers. There is no reason that the common

- costs identified in Table 6 and 7 should not be allocated to pole attachment customers just
 as they are to other customers.
- Q. Have you performed an analysis updating the charges for current costs, removing a
 representative portion of the costs to reflect "minor appurtenance" and including
 the legitimate cost items shown in Tables 6 and 7?
- 6 Yes. In Rebuttal Exhibits MJB-5and MJB-6, I have updated the charges to reflect current A. 7 costs (as in Rebuttal Exhibits MJB-1 and MJB- 2), excluded 15% for "minor 8 appurtenances" and included the costs for the items shown in Tables 6 and 7. Table 8, 9 below, compares the current charges to (i) the cost-based charges based on current data 10 for KU and LGE using the rate formula from the last rate cases (as calculated in Rebuttal 11 Exhibit MJB-1 and MJB-2), and (ii) the cost-based charges for KU and LGE after removal 12 of 15% of pole plant costs for "minor appurtenances" and the addition of the legitimate 13 cost items listed in Tables 6 and 7 of my testimony:
- 14

Table 8			
Company	Current Charges	Charges Updated for Current Cost Data (Using Prior Rate Case Formula)	Charges Updated for Current Cost Data, Removing 15% for "Minor Appurtenances", and adding costs in Table 6 and 7
Kentucky Utilities	\$ 9.69	\$ 10.58	\$10.08
Louisville Gas and Electric	\$ 9.11	\$ 11.08	\$10.36
-----------------------------	---------	----------	---------

As can be seen from this table, KU and LGE's current cable television attachment charges are lower than what could be supported by an analysis of current costs, even if 15% of pole costs are removed to reflect appurtenances with the addition of legitimate and supportable common costs.

1

2

3

4

5

6 Q. What is your recommendation regarding the level of the cable television attachment 7 charges?

8 A. KU and LGE did not propose to modify its cable television attachment charges in these 9 rate case proceedings. As I have shown in Rebuttal Exhibits MJB-1, MJB-2, MJB-5 and 10 MJB-6, higher charges could be supported using historical costs. However, the 11 Companies did not file rate cases based on a historical test year, and there is no basis for 12 adopting higher attachment charges based on historic data any more than there is a basis 13 for adopting the lower attachment charges proposed by Ms. Kravtin based on historic data. 14 Therefore, it is my recommendation that the Commission allow the current cable 15 television rates to remain in effect. Clearly, KCTA has not met its burden of proof in 16 supporting its proposed rates.

17 Q. How should cable TV attachment charges be set in future rate proceedings?

A. In future rate proceedings, attachment charges should be included as a separate class in
 the cost of service study and rate design. Essentially, Administrative Case No. 251
 established a simplified procedure for developing attachment charges when attachment

1 service was not included as a separate class in the cost of service study. However there 2 was nothing in the Order in Administrative Case No. 251 that would constrain the 3 Company from treating attachments as another service provided by the company in a cost 4 of service study and developing rates using the cost of service information for this class 5 in the future. This would be a more comprehensive and accurate method for developing pole attachments charges than the simplified formula developed in Administrative Case 6 7 No. 251. If attachment service is treated as a separate class in a rate proceeding, the bare 8 pole costs can be specifically assigned based on the costs for those pole sizes in account 9 364 to which attachments are made, and joint costs can be allocated to CATV like they 10 are for all other rate classes. This would allow the Company to include the legitimate costs 11 identified in Tables 6 and 7 above. It would also provide an opportunity for the Company 12 to perform a more thorough analysis for KU and LGE to determine the amount of "minor 13 appurtenances", if any, and to support this determination with evidence in the rate 14 proceeding.

15 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

16 A. Yes, it does.

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY)) SS: COUNTY OF JEFFERSON)

The undersigned, **Dr. Martin J. Blake**, being duly sworn, deposes and states that he is a Principal of The Prime Group, LLC, that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony and exhibits, and the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

Dr. Martin J. Blake

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this <u>/044</u> day of <u>April</u> 2015.

Notary Public/ (SEAL)

My Commission Expires:

JUDY SCHOOLER Notary Public, State at Large, KY My commission expires July 11, 2018 Notary ID # 512743

Calculation Of Attachment Charges for CATV

	Pole Size	Quantity	In	stalled Cost	Average Installed Cost		
Weighted	Average Bare Pole	Cost as of 10/31/2014					
	35' 40'	23,334 59,312 82,646	\$ \$	12,786,133 31,220,040 44,006,173	\$	547.96 526.37 532.47	
Three-Us	er Poles						
	40' 45'	59,312 23,443	\$	31,220,040 35,703,828	\$	526.37 1,523.01	
		82,755	\$	66,923,867	\$	808.70	

Two-User Pole Charge	Number of Attachments	٧	Veighted Cost
\$532.47 x .1224 Usage Space Factor = \$ 65.17 \$ 65.17 x .1806 Annual Carrying Charge = \$ 11.77	-	\$	-
Three-User Pole Charge			
\$808.70 x .0759 Usage Space Factor = \$61.38 \$ 61.38 x .1806 Annual Carrying Charge = \$11.08	87,509	\$	969,802
Weighted Total	87,509	\$	969,802
Weighted Average Annual Cost		\$	11.08

Calculation Of Annual Carrying Charge

Proposed Rate of Return	7.36%
Depreciation - Sinking Fund	0.67%
Income Tax (1)	3.53%
Property Tax and Insurance	1.10%
Operation and Maintenance (Page 3)	5.40%
Total	18.06%

(1) Derived from rates of equity capital

	Capitalization Ratio		Annual Rate		Composite Rate
Short Term Debt	4.54%		0.90%		0.04%
Long Term Debt	42.71%		4.16%		1.78%
Common Equity	52.75%		10.50%		5.54%
Total Capitalization	100.00%				7.36%
Federal and State Inc	ome Taxes rate	=		38.90%	

Federal and State Income Taxes rate =

Income Tax = (0.3890/(1-0.3890) x 0.0554 = 3.53%

Operation and Maintenance Expenses for the 12 Months Ended October 31, 2014

(1) Labor Charged to 593001 - Poles, Towers and Fixtures Subaccount	\$	74.304	
- Tree Trimming	Ţ	159,440	
e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e			\$ 233,744
Total Labor			71,414,302
Total Administrative and General Expenses			\$ 82,720,225
Assignment of a Portion of A & G Expenses to Poles (\$233,744/\$71,414,302) x \$82,720,225 = \$270,749			
Expenses Assigned to Poles			
Maintenance of Poles, Towers, and Fixtures Subaccount 593001 Tree Trimming of Electric Distribution			\$ 474,899
Routes 593004			7,870,074
A & G Expenses Assigned to Poles			 270,749
Total			\$ 8,615,722
Adder to Annual Carrying Charges for O & M Expenses			
\$ 8,615,722 Expenses Assigned to Poles			5 40%
159,591,768 Plant in Service - Account 364			0.1070

Calculation Of Attachment Charges for CATV

	Pole Size	Installed Cost		Ins	Average stalled Cost	
Weighted	Average Bare Pole Cos	t as of 10/31/2014				
	35'	87,362	\$ 23,026,482		\$	263.58
	40'	140,885	97,115,087			689.32
		228,247	120,141,569			526.37
Three-Use	er Poles					
	40'	140,885	\$ 97,115,087		\$	689.32
	45'	69,359	73,792,804			1,063.93
		210,244	170,907,891			812.90
				F otim at a d		
				Estimated	,	Noightod
Two-User	Pole Charge			Attachments		Cost
1110 0001				7 (((d)) (1))		0000
	\$526.37 x .1224 Usag	e Space Factor = \$ 6	4.43			
	\$ 64.43 x .1714 Annu	al Carrying Charge =	\$ 11.04	-	\$	-
Three-Use	er Pole Charge					
	\$812.90 x .0759 Usag	e Space Factor = \$6	1.70	1 40 000		4 570 400
	\$ 61.70 X .1714 Annu	al Carrying Charge =	\$10.58	148,680		1,572,480
	Weighted Total			148.680	\$	1.572.480
	Weighted Total			148,680	\$	1,572,480

Calculation Of Annual Carrying Charge

Proposed Rate of Return	7.23%
Depreciation - Sinking Fund	<u>0.69%</u>
Income Tax (1)	<u>3.58%</u>
Property Tax and Insurance	<u>0.42%</u>
Operation and Maintenance (Page 3)	<u>5.23%</u>
<u>Total</u>	<u>17.14%</u>

(1) Derived from rates of equity capital

	Capitalization	<u>Annual</u>	Composite
	Ratio	Rate	Rate
Short Term Debt Long Term Debt Common Equity	<u>4.93%</u> <u>41.51%</u> 53.56%	<u>0.64%</u> <u>3.78%</u> 10.50%	<u>0.03%</u> <u>1.57%</u> 5.62%
Total Capitalization	<u>100.00%</u>	<u></u>	<u>7.23%</u>

Federal and State Income Taxes rate =

<u>38.90%</u>

Income Tax = (0.3890/(1-0.3890) x 0.0562 = 3.58%

Operation and Maintenance Expenses for the 12 Months Ended October 31, 2014

(1) Labor Charged to 593001- Maint of Poles, Towers and Fixtures Subaccount	45,882	
- Tree Trimming	406,135	\$452,017
Total Labor		\$100,042,631
Total Administrative and General Expenses		\$103,261,735
Assignment of a Portion of A & G Expenses to Poles		
(\$452,017/\$100,042,631) x \$103,261,735 = \$466,562		
Expenses Assigned to Poles		
Maintenance of Poles, Towers, and Fixtures Subaccount 593001 Tree Trimming of Electric Distribution		\$ 619,579
A & G Expenses Assigned to Poles		 \$466,562
Total		\$ 17,174,474
Adder to Annual Carrying Charges for O & M Expenses		
\$ 17,174,474Expenses Assigned to Poles328,470,051Plant in Service - Account 364		5.23%

Comparison of Non-Levelized and Levelized Capital Recovery Carrying Charge Approaches														
(a) Ave	erage Service	: Life												35
(b) Rat	io Net to Gro	oss Investme	nt				/ Inc	onsiste	ent	: disc	count ra	ates us	ed to	0.5
(c) Stra	aight Line De	preciation [1	/(a)] as Fixed %	6 of Gross Inve	stment		1 abt	مالح جار			1 000 ·	avagant	***] *** 0	2.86%
(d) Str	aight Line De	preciation [1	./(a)] as Averag	e % of Net Inve	estment			ain the	: 5	same ş	, 000 J	jresent	varue	5.72%
(e)Aut	horized Rate	of Return (R	OR) /Discount	Factor (DF) as I	ixed % of Net I	nvestment	-+-	······································						8.32%
(f)Aut	horized Rate	of Return (R	OR) /Discount	Factor (DF) as	Average % of G	ross Investmen	t /						Y	4.16%
(g) Sin	king-Fund De	epreciation [(f/(1+f)^(a-1)] a	s Fixed % of G	ross Investmen	t	- 1							1.31%
		Non-Level	ized (Straight L	ine Depreciati	on) Capital Cari	ying Charges		Leveliz	ed (S	Sinking Fun	d Depreciation) Capital Carryi	ng Charges pe	r K ravtin
	Net	Return	ROR as %	ROR as %	Straight Line	Capital Carry	Present Val	Gross	ł	Return	ROR as %	Sinking Fund	Capital Carry	Present Val
Year	Investment	Charge	Net Inv	Gross Inv	Depreciation	Charges	@8.32%	Investment	(Charge	Gross Inv	Depreciation	Charges	@Gross RoR
(1)	(2)	(3)=(2) x(4)	(4)	(5)	(6)=(c)xGross	(7)=(3)+(6)	181	(9)		(10)	(11)	12)=(g)*Gross	(13)=(10)+(12	(14)
1	\$ 1,000.00	\$ 83.20	8.32%	8.32%	\$ 28.57	\$ 111.77	\$103.19	\$ 1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 52.56
2	971.43	80.82	8.32%	8.08%	28.57	\$ 109.39	93.23	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 50.46
3	942.86	78.45	8.32%	7.84%	28.57	\$ 107.02	84.20	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 48.45
4	914.29	76.07	8.32%	7.61%	28.57	\$ 104.64	76.01	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 46.51
5	885.71	73.69	8.32%	7.37%	28.57	\$ 102.26	68.58	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 44.65
6	857.14	71.31	8.32%	7.13%	28.57	\$ 99.89	61.84	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 42.87
7	828.57	68.94	8.32%	6.89%	28.57	\$ 97.51	55.73	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 41.16
8	800.00	66.56	8.32%	6.66%	28.57	\$ 95.13	50.19	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 39.51
9	771.43	64.18	8.32%	6,42%	28.57	\$ 92.75	45.18	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 37.94
10	742.86	61.81	8.32%	6.18%	28.57	\$ 90.38	40.64	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 36.42
11	714.29	59.43	8.32%	5.94%	28.57	\$ 88.00	36.53	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 34.97
12	685.71	57.05	8.32%	5.71%	28.57	\$ 85.62	32.82	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 33.57
13	657.14	54.67	8.32%	5.47%	28.57	\$ 83.25	29.45	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 32.23
14	628.57	52.30	8.32%	5.23%	28.57	\$ 80.87	26.42	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 30.94
15	600.00	49.92	8.32%	4.99%	28.57	\$ 78.49	23.67	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 29.71
16	571.43	47.54	8.32%	4.75%	28.57	\$ 76.11	21.19	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 28.52
17	542.86	45.17	8.32%	4.52%	28.57	\$ 73.74	18.95	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 27.38
18	514.29	42.79	8.32%	4.28%	28.57	\$ 71.36	16.93	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 26.29
19	485.71	40.41	8.32%	4.04%	28.57	\$ 68.98	15.11	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 25.24
20	457.14	38.03	8.32%	3.80%	28.57	\$ 66.61	13.47	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 24.23
21	428.57	35.66	8.32%	3.57%	28.57	\$ 64.23	1 1.99	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 23.26
22	400.00	33.28	8.32%	3.33%	28.57	\$ 61.85	10.66	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 22.33
23	371.43	30.90	8.32%	3.09%	28.57	\$ 59.47	9.46	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 21.44
24	342.86	28.53	8.32%	2.85%	28.57	\$ 57.10	8.39	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 20.58
25	314.29	26.15	8.32%	2.61%	28.57	\$ 54.72	7.42	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 19.76
26	285.71	23.77	8.32%	2.38%	28.57	\$ 52.34	6.55	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 18.97
27	257.14	21.39	8.32%	2.14%	28.57	\$ 49.97	5.77	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 18.22
28	228.57	19.02	8.32%	1.90%	28.57	\$ 47.59	5.08	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 17.49
29	200.00	16.64	8.32%	1.66%	28.57	\$ 45.21	4.45	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 16.79
30	171.43	14.26	8.32%	1.43%	28.57	\$ 42.83	3.90	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 16.12
31	142.86	11.89	8.32%	1.19%	28.57	\$ 40.46	3.40	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 15.47
32	114.29	9.51	8.32%	0.95%	28.57	\$ 38.08	2.95	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 14.86
33	85.71	7.13	8.32%	0.71%	28.57	\$ 35.70	2.55	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 14.26
34	57.14	4.75	8.32%	0.48%	28.57	\$ 33.33	2.20	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 13.69
35	28.57	2.38	8.32%	0.24%	28.57	\$ 30.95	1.89	1,000.00	\$	41.60	4.16%	\$ 13.15	\$ 54.75	\$ 13.15
	OTAL/AVG	\$1,497.60	8.32%	4.28%	\$1,000.00	\$2,497.60	\$1,000.00		Ş	\$1,456.00	4.16%	\$460.14	\$1,916.14	\$1,000.00
			- 1				Y					4		7

Ч

Result of using different discount rates

				_									
				Compa	rison of Non-Leve	lized and Leveliz	ed Capital Reco	very Carrying C	Charge Appr	oaches			
(a) Av	erage Service Li	ne											35
(b) Ra	b) Ratio Net to Gross Investment 0.												
(c) Str	c) Straight Line Depreciation [1/(a)] as Fixed % of Gross Investment 2.865												
(d) Str	d) Straight Line Depreciation [1/(a)] as Average % of Net Investment 5.72												
(e) Au) Authorized Rate of Return (RORI/Discout Factor (DF) as Fixed % if Net Investment \$3.2												
(e) Au	Transition for the second provide the second second provided and the second se												
(σ) Sin	() Autorized vale of rectain (NON)/obscolar racial (DF) ds Avelage % of Oross investment 4.105												
(g) 311	king-runu Depi		lized (Streight		stion) Conital Cor	wing Charges		Lovaliza	d (Cinking I		tion) Contial Corm	ing Charges ner	1.31/0
	Net	Non-Leve	Between ca %	Line Deprecia	Charling Capital Car	rying Charges	Duese at Mal	Levenze	a (Sinking i	-und Deprecia	Circlein on Fund	Ing Charges per	
	Net	Return	Return as %	Return as %	Straight Line	Capital Carry		Gross	Return	Return as %	Siriking Fund	Capital Carry	
Year	Investment	Charge	Net Inv	Gross Inv	Depreciation	Charges	@8.32%	Investment	Charge	Gross Inv	Depreciation	Charges	@8.32%
(1)	(2)	(3)=(2)x(4)	(4)	(5)	(6)=(c)xGross	(7)=(3)+(6)	(8)	(9)	(10)	(11)	'(12)=(g)*Gross	(13)=(10)+(12)	(14)
1	1,000.00	83.20	8.32%	8.32%	28.57	111.77	103.19	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	50.54
2	971.43	80.82	8.32%	8.08%	28.57	109.39	93.23	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	46.66
3	942.86	78.45	8.32%	7.84%	28.57	107.02	84.20	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	43.08
4	914.29	76.07	8.32%	7.61%	28.57	104.64	76.01	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	39.77
5	885.71	73.69	8.32%	7.37%	28.57	102.26	68.58	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	36.71
6	857.14	71.31	8.32%	7.13%	28.57	99.89	61.84	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	33.89
7	828.57	68.94	8.32%	6.89%	28.57	97.51	55.73	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	31.29
8	800.00	66.56	8.32%	6.66%	28.57	95.13	50.19	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	28.89
9	771.43	64.18	8.32%	6.42%	28.57	92.75	45.18	1.000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	26.67
10	742 86	61.81	8 32%	6 18%	28 57	90 38	40.64	1,000,00	41.60	4 16%	13 15	54.75	24.62
11	714 29	59.43	8 32%	5 94%	28.57	88.00	36 53	1 000 00	41.60	4 16%	13 15	54.75	22.73
12	685 71	57.05	8 3 2%	5 71%	28.57	85.62	37.87	1,000,00	11 60	4 16%	13 15	54.75	20.98
12	657.14	54.67	8 2 2%	5.71%	20.57	82.25	20.02	1,000.00	41.00	4.16%	13.15	54.75	10.37
14	639.57	54.07	0.32/0	5.47%	20.57	03.23	29.43	1,000.00	41.00	4.10%	13.13	54.75	19.57
14	628.57	52.30	0.32%	5.23%	28.57	80.87	20.42	1,000.00	41.00	4.10%	13.15	54.75	17.88
15	600.00	49.92	8.32%	4.99%	28.57	78.49	23.67	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	16.51
16	5/1.43	47.54	8.32%	4.75%	28.57	76.11	21.19	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	15.24
17	542.86	45.17	8.32%	4.52%	28.57	73.74	18.95	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	14.07
18	514.29	42.79	8.32%	4.28%	28.57	71.36	16.93	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	12.99
19	485.71	40.41	8.32%	4.04%	28.57	68.98	15.11	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	11.99
20	457.14	38.03	8.32%	3.80%	28.57	66.61	13.47	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	11.07
21	428.57	35.66	8.32%	3.57%	28.57	64.23	11.99	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	10.22
22	400.00	33.28	8.32%	3.33%	28.57	61.85	10.66	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	9.44
23	371.43	30.90	8.32%	3.09%	28.57	59.47	9.46	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	8.71
24	342.86	28.53	8.32%	2.85%	28.57	57.10	8.39	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	8.04
25	314.29	26.15	8.32%	2.61%	28.57	54.72	7.42	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	7.42
26	285.71	23.77	8.32%	2.38%	28.57	52.34	6.55	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	6.85
27	257.14	21.39	8.32%	2.14%	28.57	49.97	5.77	1.000.00	41.60	4,16%	13.15	54.75	6.33
28	228.57	19.02	8.32%	1.90%	28 57	47.59	5.08	1.000.00	41.60	4,16%	13 15	54.75	5.84
20	200.00	16.64	8 3 2%	1.50%	28.57	47.33	4.45	1,000,00	41.00	4.16%	13.15	54.75	5 39
20	171 42	1/ 76	Q 270/	1 / 20/	20.57	43.21	2 00	1,000.00	41.00	4.16%	12.15	54.75	1 00
3U 31	1/1.43	11 00	0.32%	1.43%	20.37	42.03	3.90	1,000.00	41.00	4.10%	13.15	54.75	4.90
21	142.60	11.09	0.32%	1.19%	20.3/	40.40	3.40	1,000.00	41.00	4.10%	13.15	54.75	4.00
32	114.29	9.51	8.32%	0.95%	28.57	38.08	2.95	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	4.24
- 33	85.71	/.13	8.32%	0.71%	28.57	35.70	2.55	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	3.92
34	57.14	4.75	8.32%	0.48%	28.57	33.33	2.20	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	3.62
35	28.57	2.38	8.32%	0.24%	28.57	30.95	1.89	1,000.00	41.60	4.16%	13.15	54.75	3.34
1	TOTAL/AVG	\$1,497.60	8.32%	4.28%	\$1,000.00	\$2,497.60	\$1,000.00		\$1,456.00	4.16%	\$460.15	\$1,916.15	\$617.89

Calculation Of Attachment Charges for CATV

Pole Size	Quantity	<u>In</u> :	stalled Cost	A Inst	verage alled Cost
Weighted Average Bare Pole Cos	at as of 10/31/2014				
Two-User Poles (Less 15% for Ap	opurtenances)				
35'	23,334	\$	10,868,213	\$	465.77
40'	59,312		26,537,034		447.41
	82,646	\$	37,405,247	\$	452.60
Three-User Poles (Less 15% for A	Appurtenances)				
40'	59,312	\$	26,537,034	\$	447.41
45'	23,443		30,348,254		1,294.56
	82,755	\$	56,885,287	\$	687.39
Common Plant (Page 4)	82,755	\$	3,477,177	\$	42.02
Cash Working Capital (Page 3)	82,755	\$	450,275	\$	5.44

Number of	Weighted
Attachments	Cost

Pole Cost (Space Factor determined from 3 user Pole)

Pole	\$687.39 x .0759 Usage Space Factor = \$52.17		
	\$ 52.17 x .1899 Annual Carrying Charge (ACC) = \$9.91	87,509	\$ 866,965
Common	\$42.02 x .0759 x 0.1266 = \$0.40		35,322
CWC	\$5.44 x .0759 x 0.1088 = \$0.04		3,933
	Weighted Total	87,509	\$ 906,220
	Weighted Average Annual Cost		\$ 10.36

Calculation Of Annual Carrying Charge

		General	Working
	Poles	Plant	Capital
Proposed Rate of Return	7.36%	7.36%	7.36%
Depreciation - Sinking Fund	0.67%	0.67%	
Income Tax (1)	3.53%	3.53%	3.53%
Property Tax and Insurance	1.10%	1.10%	
Operation and Maintenance (Page 3)	6.33%		
Total	18.99%	12.66%	10.88%

(1) Derived from rates of equity capital

	Capitalization Ratio	Annual Rate	Composite Rate
Short Term Debt	4.54%	0.90%	0.04%
Long Term Debt	42.71%	4.16%	1.78%
Common Equity	52.75%	10.50%	5.54%
Total Capitalization	100.00%		7.36%

Federal and State Income Taxes rate =

38.90%

Income Tax = (0.3890/(1-0.3890) x 0.0554 = 3.53%

Operation and Maintenance Expenses for the 12 Months Ended October 31, 2014

Labor Charged to 593001 - Poles, Towers			
and Fixtures Subaccount	\$ 74,304		
- Tree Trimming	 159,440		
		\$	233,744
Total Labor			71,414,302
Total Administrative and General Expenses		\$	82,720,225
Assignment of a Portion of A & G Expenses to Poles			
(\$233,744/\$71,414,302) x \$82,720,225 = \$270,749			
Expenses Assigned to Poles			
Maintenance of Poles, Towers, and Fixtures			
Subaccount 503001		\$	171 800
Tree Trimming of Electric Distribution		Ψ	474,000
Routes 593004			7.870.074
A & G Expenses Assigned to Poles			270.749
Other Common Expenses (Page 4)			1,490,253
Total		\$	10,105,975
Adder to Annual Carrying Charges for O & M Expenses			
\$ 10,105,975 Expenses Assigned to Poles			6.33%
159,591,768 Plant in Service - Account 364			

Calculation Of Attachment Charges for CATV

	Pole Size	Quantity	Installed Cost		Ins	Average stalled Cost
Weighted /	Average Bare Pole Cost	as of10/31/2014				
Two-User	Poles (Less 15% for Ap	ourtenances)				
	35' 40'	87,362 140,885 228,247	\$ 19,572,510 82,547,824 102,120,334		\$	224.04 585.92 447.41
Three-Use	r Poles					
	40' 45'	140,885 69,359 210,244	\$ 82,547,824 62,723,883 145,271,707		\$	585.92 904.34 690.97
Common F Cash Work	Plant (Page 4) king Capital (Page 3)	210,244 210,244	\$6,318,932 1,215,818		\$ \$	30.06 5.78
Two-User	Pole Charge			Estimated Number of Attachments	١	Weighted Cost
	\$447.41 x .1224 Usage \$ 54.76 x .1861 Annua	e Space Factor = \$ 54. Il Carrying Charge = \$	76 10.19	-	\$	-
Three-Use	r Pole Charge					
Pole Common CWC	\$690.97 x .0759 Usage \$ 52.44 x .1861 Annua \$30.06 x .0759 x 0.119 \$5.78 x .0759 x 0.1081	e Space Factor = \$52.4 Il Carrying Charge = \$ 1 = \$0.27 = \$0.05	44 9.76	148,680		1,450,979 40,405 7,052
	Weighted Total			148,680	\$	1,498,436
	Weighted Average Ann	ual Cost				10.08

Calculation Of Annual Carrying Charge

		General	Working
	Poles	Plant	Capital
Proposed Rate of Return	7.23%	7.23%	7.23%
Depreciation - Sinking Fund	0.69%	0.69%	
Income Tax (1)	3.58%	3.58%	3.58%
Property Tax and Insurance	0.42%	0.42%	
Operation and Maintenance (Page 3)	6.70%		
Total	18.61%	11.91%	10.81%

(1) Derived from rates of equity capital

	Capitalization	Annual	Composite
	Ratio	Rate	Rate
Short Term Debt	4.93%	0.64%	0.03%
Long Term Debt	41.51%	3.78%	1.57%
Common Equity	53.56%	10.50%	5.62%
Total Capitalization	100.00%		7.23%

Federal and State Income Taxes rate =

38.90%

Income Tax = (0.3890/(1-0.3890) x 0.0562 = 3.58%

Operation and Maintenance Expenses for the 12 Months Ended October 31, 2014

(1) Labor Charged to 593001- Maint of Poles, Towers and Fixtures Subaccount	45,882	
- Tree Trimming	406,135	\$452,017
Total Labor		\$100,042,631
Total Administrative and General Expenses		\$103,261,735
Assignment of a Portion of A & G Expenses to Poles		
(\$452,017/\$100,042,631) x \$103,261,735 = \$466,562		
Expenses Assigned to Poles		
Maintenance of Poles, Towers, and Fixtures		
Subaccount 593001 Tree Trimming of Electric Distribution		\$ 619,579
Routes 593004		16,088,333
A & G Expenses Assigned to Poles		\$466,562
Other Common Expenses (Page 4)		 \$4,817,952
Total		\$ 21,992,426
Adder to Annual Carrying Charges for O & M Expenses		
\$ 21,992,426 Expenses Assigned to Poles		6.70%
328,470,051 Plant in Service - Account 364		

Calculation Of Attachment Charges for CATV

	Pole Size	Quantity	Installed Cost		Ins	Average stalled Cost
Weighted /	Average Bare Pole Cost	as of10/31/2014				
Two-User	Poles (Less 15% for App	ourtenances)				
	35' 40'	87,362 140,885 228,247	\$ 21,875,158 92,259,333 114,134,491		\$	250.40 654.86 500.05
Three-Use	r Poles					
	40' 45'	140,885 69,359 210,244	\$ 92,259,333 70,103,164 162,362,496		\$	654.86 1,010.73 772.26
Common F Cash Work	Plant (Page 4) king Capital (Page 3)	210,244 210,244	\$7,062,335 1,358,855		\$ \$	33.59 6.46
Two-User	Pole Charge			Estimated Number of Attachments	,	Weighted Cost
	\$500.05 x .1224 Usage \$ 61.21 x .1861 Annua	e Space Factor = \$ 61. Il Carrying Charge = \$	21 11.39	-	\$	-
Three-Use	r Pole Charge					
Pole Common CWC	\$772.26 x .0759 Usage \$ 58.61 x .1861 Annua \$33.59 x .0759 x 0.119 \$6.46 x .0759 x 0.1081	e Space Factor = \$58.6 Il Carrying Charge = \$ 1 = \$0.30 = \$0.05	51 10.91	148,680		1,621,683 45,159 7,881
	Weighted Total			148,680	\$	1,674,723
	Weighted Average Ann	ual Cost				11.26

Calculation Of Annual Carrying Charge

		General	Working
	Poles	Plant	Capital
Proposed Rate of Return	7.23%	7.23%	7.23%
Depreciation - Sinking Fund	0.69%	0.69%	
Income Tax (1)	3.58%	3.58%	3.58%
Property Tax and Insurance	0.42%	0.42%	
Operation and Maintenance (Page 3)	6.70%		
Total	18.61%	11.91%	10.81%

(1) Derived from rates of equity capital

	Capitalization Ratio	Annual Rate	Composite Rate
Short Term Debt	4.93%	0.64%	0.03%
Long Term Debt	41.51%	3.78%	1.57%
Common Equity	53.56%	10.50%	5.62%
Total Capitalization	100.00%		7.23%

Federal and State Income Taxes rate =

38.90%

Income Tax = (0.3890/(1-0.3890) x 0.0562 = 3.58%

Operation and Maintenance Expenses for the 12 Months Ended October 31, 2014

(1) Labor Charged to 593001- Maint of Poles, Towers and Fixtures Subaccount	45,882 406 135	
- nee mining	400,133	\$452,017
Total Labor		\$100,042,631
Total Administrative and General Expenses		\$103,261,735
Assignment of a Portion of A & G Expenses to Poles		
(\$452,017/\$100,042,631) x \$103,261,735 = \$466,562		
Expenses Assigned to Poles		
Maintenance of Poles, Towers, and Fixtures		
Subaccount 593001		\$ 619,579
Routes 593004		16.088.333
A & G Expenses Assigned to Poles		\$466,562
Other Common Expenses (Page 4)		 \$4,817,952
Total		\$ 21,992,426
Adder to Annual Carrying Charges for O & M Expenses		
\$ 21,992,426 Expenses Assigned to Poles		6.70%
328,470,051 Plant in Service - Account 364		

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC AND GAS RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00372

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY

OF

WILLIAM E. AVERA AND ADRIEN M. MCKENZIE

on behalf of

KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY AND LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Filed: April 14, 2015

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY

OF

WILLIAM E. AVERA AND ADRIEN M. MCKENZIE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	RECOMMENDATIONS FAIL REGULATORY STANDARDS	3
III.	DCF RESULTS ARE UNDERSTATED	
IV.	CAPM RESULTS SHOULD BE DISREGARDED	
V.	NO INCONSISTENCY IN RISK PREMIUM METHOD	45
VI.	EXPECTED CAPITAL MARKET CONDITIONS	47
VII.	FLOTATION COSTS SHOULD BE CONSIDERED	
VIII.	PROXY GROUP REVENUE TEST IS UNSUPPORTED	51
IX.	REQUESTED CAPITAL STRUCTURE SHOULD BE APPROVED	53
X.	RESPONSE TO MR. CHRISS	55

Appendix A – Workpapers to Rebuttal Testimony

<u>Schedule</u>	Description
12	Expected Earnings Approach
13	Allowed ROE
14	Baudino CAPM Analysis – EPS Growth
15	Operating Co. Capital Structure – Woolridge Proxy Group

I. INTRODUCTION

1	Q1.	PLEASE STATE YOUR NAMES AND BUSINESS ADDRESS.
2	A1.	Our names are William E. Avera and Adrien M. McKenzie. Our business address is
3		3907 Red River, Austin, Texas.
4	Q2.	DID YOU PREVIOUSLY SUBMIT DIRECT TESTIMONY IN THIS
5		PROCEEDING?
6	A2.	Yes, we did.
7	Q3.	WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR REBUTTAL TESTIMONY IN THIS
8		CASE?
9	A3.	Our purpose is to respond to the testimony of Dr. J. Randall Woolridge, submitted
10		on behalf of the Kentucky Office of Attorney General ("OAG"), Mr. Richard
11		Baudino, on behalf of the Kentucky Industrial Utility Consumers ("KIUC"), and Mr.
12		Steve W. Chriss, on behalf of Wal-Mart Stores East, LP and Sam's East, Inc.,
13		concerning the fair rate of return on equity ("ROE") that Kentucky Utilities
14		Company ("KU") and Louisville Gas and Electric Company ("LG&E")
15		(collectively, the "Companies") should be authorized to earn on their investment in
16		providing electric and gas utility service. In addition, we also respond to the capital
17		structure recommendations of Dr. Woolridge.
18	Q4.	HAVE YOU PREPARED WORKPAPERS SUPPORTING YOUR REBUTTAL
19		TESTIMONY?
20	A4.	Yes. Workpapers including supporting documents referenced in our rebuttal

21 testimony and related exhibits are attached as Appendix A.

1 Q5. PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE PRINCIPAL CONCLUSIONS OF YOUR

2

13

14

15

21

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY.

A5. Investors have many options for their funds and competition for investment dollars is intense. The cost of equity recommendations of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino are simply too low and fail to reflect the risk perceptions and return requirements of real-world investors in the capital markets. Our rebuttal testimony demonstrates that:

- The analyses conducted by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino are flawed and incomplete, and result in cost of equity estimates that are far below investors' required return;
- The Companies must be granted an opportunity to earn a return that is
 competitive with other utilities:
 - Allowed ROEs, which average approximately 10.1% to 10.3% for the risk-comparable electric utilities referenced by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino, demonstrate that their recommendations are too low.
- The recommendations of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino are also
 inadequate to compensate investors in the Companies when
 evaluated against the results of the expected earnings approach for
 other electric utilities, which suggest an average ROE on the order of
 10.2%.
 - With respect to Dr. Woolridge's and Mr. Baudino's analyses and

22 conclusions, our rebuttal testimony shows that:

- In applying quantitative methods to estimate the cost of equity, Dr.
 Woolridge incorporated data that does not reflect investors' expectations and failed to exclude illogical results, which imparts a downward bias to his conclusions;
- Dr. Woolridge made no attempt to eliminate illogical data in applying the DCF model, which included numerous negative growth rates. Similarly, Mr. Baudino also failed to evaluate the reasonableness of individual DCF estimates. As a result, their conclusions are unreliable and should be ignored;
- Dr. Woolridge's and Mr. Baudino's application of the DCF model based on the internal, "br" growth rate is flawed and incomplete;
- The CAPM results reported by Dr. Woolridge were based on a hodge podge of historical data that failed to reflect forward-looking
 expectations, particularly in light of current conditions in the capital

1	markets;
2 3 4	• Similarly, Mr. Baudino's application of the CAPM was compromised by reliance on historical data, while his forward-looking approach was marred by methodological shortcomings and inconsistencies;
5 6 7	• Because of flaws in the screening criteria and data used by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino, their proxy groups of electric utilities should be rejected;
8 9 10	• Dr. Woolridge's and Mr. Baudino's characterization of capital market conditions is flawed and incomplete, and fails to reflect widely-held expectations for higher capital costs; and,
11 12 13	• The failure of Mr. Baudino and Dr. Woolridge to consider the impact of flotation costs contradicts the findings of the financial literature and the economic requirements underlying a fair rate of return on equity.
14	With respect to Dr. Woolridge's recommended capital structure, our rebuttal
15	testimony demonstrates that there is no basis for the hypothetical equity ratio he
16	selects. In addition, we address the comments and observations offered by Mr.
17	Chriss, which also support our findings that the recommendations of Dr. Woolridge
18	and Mr. Baudino are too low. Finally, our rebuttal testimony demonstrates that Dr.
19	Woolridge's and Mr. Baudino's criticisms of our alternative applications and
20	conclusions are misguided and should be ignored. Our rebuttal testimony continues
21	to support the reasonableness of a 10.64% ROE for the Companies.
	II. RECOMMENDATIONS FAIL REGULATORY STANDARDS

22

Q6.

IS IT WIDELY ACCEPTED THAT A UTILITY'S ABILITY TO ATTRACT

23 CAPITAL MUST BE CONSIDERED IN ESTABLISHING A FAIR RATE OF 24 RETURN?

A6. Yes. This is a fundamental standard underlying the regulation of public utilities.
The Supreme Court's *Bluefield* and *Hope* decisions established that a regulated
utility's authorized returns on capital must be sufficient to assure investors'
confidence and adequate, under efficient and economical management, to maintain

and support a utility's credit and enable it to raise money necessary to provide safe
 and reliable service to its customers.¹

Beyond these standards, one fundamental requirement that any ROE recommendation must satisfy before it can be considered reasonable is that it must grant the Companies the opportunity to earn an ROE comparable to contemporaneous returns available from alternative investments of similar risk if they are to maintain its financial flexibility and ability to attract capital. Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino clearly recognized,² but then ignored, these fundamental standards.

10 Q7. HAVE **OTHER** REGULATORS RECENTLY RECOGNIZED THE 11 **IMPORTANCE** OF THESE **FUNDAMENTAL STANDARDS** IN 12 **EVALUATING A FAIR ROE?**

A7. Yes. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") recently affirmed that
its "ultimate task is to ensure that the resulting ROE satisfies the requirements of *Hope* and *Bluefield*."³ While FERC looks initially to the DCF methodology when
evaluating a fair ROE, it has also made clear that it is the result reached, not the
method used, that determines whether an ROE is just and reasonable.⁴ As FERC
observed:

19[W]e also understand that any DCF analysis may be affected by20potentially unrepresentative financial inputs to the DCF formula,21including those produced by historically anomalous capital market22conditions. Therefore, while the DCF model remains the23Commission's preferred approach to determining allowed rate of

¹ Bluefield Water Works & Improvement Co. v. Pub. Serv. Comm'n, 262 U.S. 679, 694 (1923) ("Bluefield"); FPC v. Hope Natural Gas Co., 320 U.S. 591, 603 (1944) ("Hope").

² For example, Dr. Woolridge (p. 3) noted that the ROE must "comparable to returns investors expect to earn on other investments of similar risk." Similarly, Mr. Baudino (pp. 13-14) also recognized these fundamental standards underlying a fair ROE.

³ *Coakley v. Bangor Hydro-Electric Co.*, Opinion No. 531, 147 FERC ¶ 61,234 at P 144 (2014) ("Opinion No. 531").

⁴ *See, e.g.*, Opinion No. 531 at P 142.

return, the Commission may consider the extent to which economic
anomalies may have affected the reliability of DCF analyses in
determining where to set a public utility's ROE within the range of
reasonable returns . . .⁵

5 FERC concluded that due to anomalous capital market conditions, a 6 mechanical application of the DCF model would result in an ROE that was 7 insufficient to meet regulatory standards, and that "it is necessary and reasonable to 8 consider additional record evidence, including evidence of alternative benchmark 9 methodologies and state commission-approved ROEs," to determine a just and reasonable ROE.⁶ In Opinion No. 531, FERC found that risk premium, CAPM, and 10 11 expected earnings methodologies directly comparable to those applied in our direct 12 testimony in this case were informative and relied on these analyses to set the just 13 and reasonable point ROE at the upper end of the DCF range.

14 Q8. DID DR. WOOLRIDGE OR MR. BAUDINO TEST THEIR ROE 15 RECOMMENDATIONS AGAINST THESE FUNDAMENTAL 16 REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS?

A8. No. Expected earned rates of return for other utilities provide one useful benchmark
to gauge the reasonableness of the ROE recommendation of Dr. Woolridge and Mr.
Baudino, but neither witness performed this test.⁷ The expected earnings approach
is predicated on the comparable earnings test, which developed as a direct result of
the Supreme Court decisions in *Bluefield* and *Hope*. This test recognizes that
investors compare the allowed ROE with returns available from other alternatives of
comparable risk.

⁵ *Id.* at P 41. Application of the two-step DCF method without the "mid-point of the upper half of the range" adjustment would have resulted in an ROE of only 9.39%, a value FERC found unreasonable. *Id* at P 142. ⁶ Opinion No. 531 at P 145.

⁷ Dr. Woolridge (pp. 27-28) cited to earned returns for his electric proxy group of approximately 9.0%-12.0%, and approximately 10.0%-12.0% for his gas companies, but made no inference between these results and his own 8.75% ROE recommendation.

1 Importantly, the expected earnings approach explicitly recognizes that 2 regulators do not set the returns that investors earn in the capital markets. 3 Regulators can only establish the allowed return on the value of a utility's 4 investment, as reflected on its accounting records. As a result, the expected 5 earnings approach provides a direct guide to ensure that the allowed ROE is similar 6 to what other utilities of comparable risk will earn on invested capital. This 7 opportunity cost test does not require theoretical models to indirectly infer 8 investors' perceptions from stock prices or other market data. As long as the proxy 9 companies are similar in risk, their expected earned returns on invested capital 10 provide a direct benchmark for investors' opportunity costs that is independent of 11 fluctuating stock prices, market-to-book ratios, debates over DCF growth rates, or 12 the limitations inherent in any theoretical model of investor behavior.

Q9. DID MR. BAUDINO RECOGNIZE THE ECONOMIC PREMISE UNDERLYING THE EXPECTED EARNINGS APPROACH?

A9. Yes. The simple, but powerful concept underlying the expected earnings approach
is that investors compare each investment alternative with the next best opportunity.
As Baudino recognized, economists refer to the returns that an investor must forgo
by not being invested in the next best alternative as "opportunity costs."⁸ Mr.
Baudino went on to explain that, "One measures the opportunity cost of an
investment equal to what one would have obtained in the next best alternative."⁹

Q10. DESPITE RECOGNIZING THE REGULATORY STANDARDS
 UNDERLYING YOUR REFERENCE TO EARNINGS ON BOOK VALUE,
 DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO ARE CRITICAL OF THIS

⁸ Baudino Direct at 13.

⁹ Id.

1METHOD. HAS THE EXPECTED EARNINGS APPROACH BEEN2RECOGNIZED AS A VALID ROE BENCHMARK?

3 Yes. A textbook prepared for the Society of Utility and Regulatory Analysts labels A10. the comparable earnings approach the "granddaddy of cost of equity methods" and 4 5 points out that the amount of subjective judgment required to implement this 6 method is "minimal," particularly when compared to the DCF and CAPM methods.¹⁰ The *Practitioner's Guide* notes that the comparable earnings method is 7 8 "easily understood" and firmly anchored in the regulatory tradition of the *Bluefield* and *Hope* cases,¹¹ as well as sound regulatory economics. 9 Similarly, New 10 Regulatory Finance concluded that, "because the investment base for ratemaking purposes is expressed in book value terms, a rate of return on book value, as is the 11 case with Comparable Earnings, is highly meaningful."¹² More recently, FERC 12 13 concluded that the expected earnings approach "can be useful in validating our ROE 14 recommendation given its close relationship to the comparable earnings 15 standard that originated in *Hope*, and the fact that it is used by investors to estimate the ROE that a utility will earn in the future."¹³ 16

 $^{^{10}}$ Parcell, David C., The Cost of Capital – A Practitioner's Guide at 115-116 (2010). 11 Id.

¹² Morin, Roger A., *New Regulatory Finance*, at 395 (Public Utilities Reports, Inc. 2006).

¹³ Opinion No. 531 at P 147. The Virginia Corporation Commission is required by statute (Virginia Code § 56-585.1.A.2.a) to consider the earned returns on book value of electric utilities in its region. Another example is the Idaho Public Utilities Commission, which continues to confirm the relevance of return on book equity evidence. *See, e.g.*, Order No. 29505, Case No. IC-E-03-13 at 38 (Idaho Public Utilities Commission, May 25, 2004).

Q11. DO YOU AGREE WITH MR. BAUDINO (P. 46) THAT MARKET DATA IS THE ONLY USEFUL BENCHMARK IN EVALUATING INVESTORS' OPPORTUNITY COSTS?

A11. No. While we agree that market-based models are certainly important tools in
estimating investors' required rate of return, this in no way invalidates the
usefulness of the expected earnings approach. In fact, this is one of its advantages.

It is a very simple, conceptual principle that when evaluating two investments of comparable risk, investors will choose the alternative with the higher expected return. If the Companies are only allowed the opportunity to earn an 8.75% or 8.60% return on the book value of its equity investment, as recommended by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino, while other electric utilities are expected to earn an average of 10.68%,¹⁴ the implications are clear – the Companies' investors will be denied the ability to earn their opportunity cost.

14 Moreover, regulators do not set the returns that investors earn in the capital 15 markets – they can only establish the allowed return on the value of a utility's 16 investment, as reflected on its accounting records. As a result, the expected 17 earnings approach provides a direct guide to ensure that the allowed ROE is similar 18 to what other utilities of comparable risk will earn on invested capital. This 19 opportunity cost test does not require theoretical models to indirectly infer 20 investors' perceptions from stock prices or other market data. As long as the proxy 21 companies are similar in risk, their expected earned returns on invested capital 22 provide a direct benchmark for investors' opportunity costs that is independent of 23 fluctuating stock prices, market-to-book ratios, debates over DCF growth rates, or 24 the limitations inherent in any theoretical model of investor behavior.

¹⁴ Value Line reports an average expected return on book equity for 2018-20 of 10.68% for the electric utility industry. The Value Line Investment Survey (Dec. 19, 2014, Jan. 30 & Feb. 20, 2015).

Q12. WHAT ROE IS IMPLIED BY THE EXPECTED EARNINGS APPROACH FOR THE PROXY GROUPS OF ELECTRIC UTILITIES REFERENCED BY OAG AND KIUC?

4 A12. The year-end returns on common equity projected by Value Line Investment Survey 5 ("Value Line") over its forecast horizon for the firms in the electric utility proxy 6 groups referenced by OAG and KIUC are shown on Exhibit No. 12. Once adjusted 7 to mid-year, reference to expected earnings implied an annual average cost of equity 8 for the utilities referenced by Dr. Woolridge of 10.07%, or 10.33% for Mr. 9 Baudino's proxy group. These book return estimates are an "apples to apples" 10 comparison to the 8.75% to 8.60% ROE recommendations of OAG and KIUC, 11 respectively.

Q13. DO YOU AGREE WITH DR. WOOLRIDGE (PP. 80-81) THAT IT IS NECESSARY TO EXAMINE MARKET-TO-BOOK RATIOS ("M/B") IN APPLYING THE EXPECTED EARNINGS APPROACH?

A13. No. Traditional applications of the expected earnings approach do not involve an
 M/B adjustment. Nor is such an adjustment recommended in recognized texts such
 as *New Regulatory Finance*.¹⁵

18 Q14. IS THERE A CLEAR LINK BETWEEN M/B FOR UTILITIES AND 19 ALLOWED RATES OF RETURN?

- A14. No. Underlying Dr. Woolridge's criticism is the supposition that utility earnings are
 too high and that regulators should set an ROE to produce an M/B of approximately
 1.0. This is misguided. For example, *Regulatory Finance: Utilities Cost of Capital*noted that:
- 24The stock price is set by the market, not by regulators. The M/B25ratio is the end result of regulation, and not its starting point. The26view that regulation should set an allowed rate of return so as to

¹⁵ Roger A. Morin, "New Regulatory Finance," Public Utilities Reports, Inc. (2006).

1produce an M/B of 1.0, presumes that investors are irrational. They2commit capital to a utility with an M/B in excess of 1.0, knowing full3well that they will be inflicted a capital loss by regulators. This is4certainly not a realistic or accurate view of regulation.¹⁶

5 With M/B for most utilities above 1.0, Dr. Woolridge is suggesting that, unless book 6 value grows rapidly, regulators should establish equity returns that will cause share 7 prices to fall. Given the regulatory imperative of preserving a utility's ability to 8 attract capital, this would be a truly nonsensical result. M/B is determined by 9 investors in the stock market, and a utility would be foreclosed from attracting 10 capital if regulators were to push M/B to 1.0 while other firms command prices well 11 in excess of 1.0 times book value.

12 Q15. ARE ADJUSTMENTS BASED ON M/B A COMMON FEATURE IN 13 DETERMINING ALLOWED ROES FOR UTILITIES?

A15. No. While arguments regarding the implications of an M/B greater than 1.0 are not
uncommon, we are not aware of a single instance in recent history in which a state
regulator has approved an M/B adjustment in establishing a fair ROE. Similarly,
FERC explicitly recognized the fallacy of relying on M/B in applying the expected
earnings approach in a March 2015 decision:

19 The returns on book equity that investors expect to receive from a group of companies with risks comparable to those of a particular 20 21 utility are relevant to determining that utility's market cost of equity, 22 because those returns on book equity help investors determine the opportunity cost of investing in that particular utility instead of other 23 24 companies of comparable risk. . . . [C] considering market-to-book ratios in an expected earnings study is inconsistent with the purpose 25 of the comparable earnings model.¹⁷ 26

¹⁶ Id. at 376.

¹⁷ Opinion No. 531-B, 150 FERC ¶ 61,165 at P 128, 132 (2015) ("Opinion No. 531-B").

Q16. CAN ALLOWED ROES ALSO BE USED TO EVALUATE WHETHER THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO ARE SUFFICIENT TO MEET REGULATORY STANDARDS?

4 A16. Yes. Allowed ROEs provide a gauge of the reasonableness of the outcome of a 5 particular analysis or decision, but ROE values do not exist in a vacuum. In 6 considering utilities with comparable risks, investors will always prefer to provide 7 capital to the opportunity with the highest expected return. If a utility is unable to 8 offer a return similar to that available from other investment opportunities posing 9 equivalent risks, investors will become unwilling to supply the utility with capital 10 on reasonable terms. While the ROEs approved in other jurisdictions do not 11 constrain the KPSC's decision-making in this proceeding, it is important to 12 understand that there would be a disincentive for investors to provide equity capital 13 if the Commission were to apply an unreasonably low ROE to the Companies, 14 compared to entities of comparable risk.

Q17. HOW DO THE 8.75% AND 8.60% ROE RECOMMENDATIONS OF DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO IN THIS PROCEEDING COMPARE TO AUTHORIZED RETURNS FOR THE UTILITIES IN THE PROXY GROUPS THEY USED TO ESTIMATE THE COST OF EQUITY?

A17. The ROE recommendations of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino fall well below average returns authorized for other utilities. As shown on Exhibit No. 13, data reported by Value Line indicates that the average authorized ROE for the firms in Dr. Woolridge's and Mr. Baudino's electric proxy groups is 10.16%, which is between 141 to 156 basis points higher than their recommendations for the Companies.

11

Q18. WHAT ARE THE IMPLICATIONS OF SETTING AN ALLOWED ROE FAR BELOW THE RETURNS AVAILABLE FROM OTHER INVESTMENTS OF COMPARABLE RISK?

A18. If the utility is unable to offer a return similar to the returns available from other
opportunities of comparable risk, investors will become unwilling to supply capital
to the utility on reasonable terms. For existing investors, denying the utility an
opportunity to earn what is available from other similar risk alternatives prevents
them from earning their cost of capital. Both of these outcomes violate regulatory
standards.

10 Q19. WHAT OTHER PITFALLS ARE ASSOCIATED WITH AN ROE THAT 11 FALLS BELOW THOSE AUTHORIZED FOR OTHER COMPARABLE 12 COMPANIES?

13 Adopting an ROE for the Companies that is well below the ROEs for comparable A19. 14 utilities could lead investors to view the KPSC's regulatory framework as 15 unsupportive, an outcome that would undermine investors' willingness to support 16 future capital availability for investment in Kentucky. Security analysts study 17 regulatory orders in order to advise investors where to invest their money. Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's") noted that, "[f]undamentally, the regulatory 18 environment is the most important driver of our outlook."¹⁸ Similarly, Standard & 19 Poor's Corporation ("S&P") concluded that "[t]he regulatory framework/regime's 20 21 influence is of critical importance when assessing regulated utilities' credit risk 22 because it defines the environment in which a utility operates and has a significant 23 bearing on a utility's financial performance."¹⁹

¹⁸ Moody's Investors Service, *Regulation Will Keep Cash Flow Stable As Major Tax Break Ends, Industry Outlook* (Feb. 19, 2014).

¹⁹ Standard & Poor's Corporation, *Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry, RatingsDirect* (Nov. 19, 2013).

1 If the KPSC's actions instill confidence that the regulatory environment is 2 supportive, investors will provide the necessary capital, even in times of turmoil in 3 the financial markets. In evaluating the Companies' ROE in this case, the KPSC 4 has an opportunity to show that it recognizes the importance of continuity and a 5 balanced regulatory regime.

6 Meanwhile, adopting OAG's or KIUC's recommendation would likely 7 increase the cost of capital for the Companies and the other utilities in the state. The 8 dangers of such an outcome were recognized at FERC. A Presiding Judge recently 9 noted that "if ROE is set substantially below 10% for long periods ... it could 10 negatively impact future investment," and concluded that if "investment is substantially limited in the future, it will have a negative impact upon operational 11 needs, reliability, and ultimately ratepayers' future costs."²⁰ It is only rational for 12 13 potential investors to consider the regulatory treatment afforded to the Companies in 14 evaluating whether to commit new capital to Kentucky jurisdictional utilities, and at 15 what cost.

16 Q20. WHAT OTHER EVIDENCE INDICATES THAT THE ROE 17 RECOMMENDATIONS OF DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO FAIL 18 TO MEET REGULATORY STANDARDS?

A20. As discussed in our direct testimony,²¹ expected rates of return for firms in the competitive sector of the economy are also relevant in determining the appropriate return to be allowed for rate-setting purposes. The idea that investors evaluate utilities against the returns available from other investment alternatives – including the low-risk companies in our Non-Utility Group – is a fundamental cornerstone of modern financial theory. Aside from this theoretical underpinning, any casual

 $^{^{20}}$ Martha Coakley, Massachusetts Attorney General, 144 FERC \P 63,012 at P 576 (2013).

²¹ Avera/McKenzie Direct at 56-61.

observer of stock market commentary and the investment media quickly comes to
the realization that investors' choices are almost limitless. It is simple, common
sense that utilities must offer a return that can compete with other risk-comparable
alternatives, or capital will simply go elsewhere.

5 In fact, returns in the competitive sector of the economy form the very 6 underpinning for utility ROEs because regulation purports to serve as a substitute 7 for the actions of competitive markets. The Supreme Court has recognized that the 8 degree of risk, not the nature of the business, is relevant in evaluating an allowed ROE for a utility.²² The cost of capital is an opportunity cost based on the returns 9 10 that investors could realize by putting their money in other alternatives, and the total 11 capital invested in utility stocks is only the tip of the iceberg of total common stock 12 investment. Consistent with this view, Mr. Baudino noted (pp. 13-14) that the 13 notion of "opportunity cost" underlies the Supreme Court's economic standards, and 14 that:

One measures the opportunity cost of an investment equal to what one would have obtained in the next best alternative. ... That alternative could have been another utility stock, a utility bond, <u>a mutual fund</u>, a money market fund, <u>or any other number of investment vehicles</u>.²³

As Mr. Baudino correctly observed, "The key determinant in deciding whether to invest, however, is based on comparative levels of risk," and he concluded, "[T]he task for the rate of return analyst is to estimate a return that is equal to the return being offered by other risk-comparable firms."²⁴ In other words, Mr. Baudino recognized that investors gauge their required returns from utilities against those available from non-utility firms of comparable risk. Our reference to a

15

16

17 18

²² Fed. Power Comm'n v. Hope Natural Gas Co., 320 U.S. 591 (1944).

²³ Baudino Direct at 13-14 (emphasis added).

²⁴ Baudino Direct at 14.
comparable-risk Non-Utility Group is entirely consistent with the guidance of the
 Supreme Court and the principles outlined in Mr. Baudino's own testimony.

3 Q21. DOES DR. WOOLRIDGE APPARENTLY CONSIDER NON-UTILITY 4 STOCK RETURNS RELEVANT TO DETERMINING THE COST OF 5 CAPITAL?

6 Yes, he does. Dr. Woolridge cites many studies of past and expected stock market A21. 7 returns in his testimony, including a list of over 30 studies included on Exhibit JRW-8 11. Not one of these studies is limited to utilities, and all include a predominance of 9 non-utility common stocks, e.g., the S&P 500 Index. Moreover, while Dr. 10 Woolridge references a study of industry betas done at New York University that suggests utilities have lower risks than the average firm in the non-regulated 11 sector,²⁵ this establishes nothing more than the obvious – while some unregulated 12 13 firms have higher risks than utilities, others have lower risks. As documented in our 14 direct testimony and discussed further in our rebuttal testimony, the firms in our 15 Non-Utility Group are also in the lower range of risk as measured by objective, 16 widely referenced benchmarks.

Q22. DID MR. BAUDINO OR DR. WOOLRIDGE PRESENT ANY OBJECTIVE EVIDENCE TO SUPPORT THEIR CONTENTION THAT YOUR NON UTILITY PROXY GROUP IS RISKIER THAN THE COMPANIES OR YOUR COMBINATION UTILITY GROUP?

A22. No. Dr. Woolridge presented no meaningful evidence to rebut the results for our
 Non-Utility Group; rather, he simply observed that the "lines of business are vastly
 different" from utilities and they do not operate in a "highly regulated
 environment."²⁶ Similarly, apart from sweeping generalizations about the risk

²⁵ Woolridge Direct at 29.

²⁶ *Id.* at 81.

differences between regulated and non-regulated companies, Mr. Baudino provided
no support whatsoever for his contention that our Non-Utility Group is riskier than
the Companies or the proxy groups of utilities. Both Dr. Woolridge and Mr.
Baudino ignored any comparison of accepted measures of investment risks, and
instead simply noted that there are distinctions in the operating circumstances and
degree of regulation between utilities and firms in the competitive sector.

7 Our direct testimony did not contend that the operations of the companies in 8 the Non-Utility Group are comparable to those of utilities. Clearly, operating a 9 worldwide enterprise in the beverage, pharmaceutical, retail, or food industry 10 involves unique circumstances that are as distinct from one another as they are from 11 an electric utility. But as the Supreme Court recognized, investors consider the 12 expected returns available from all these opportunities in evaluating where to 13 commit their scarce capital. So long as the risks associated with the Non-Utility 14 Group are comparable to the Companies and other utilities – and our direct 15 testimony demonstrates conclusively that they are lower - the resulting DCF 16 estimates provide a meaningful benchmark for the cost of equity.

17 Consider Mr. Baudino's statement that utilities "have protected markets, 18 e.g., service territories, and may increase the prices they charge in the face of falling demand or loss of customers."²⁷ Based on this, Mr. Baudino summarily concluded, 19 20 "Obviously, the non-utility companies have higher overall risk structures." In fact, 21 however, investors are quite aware that utilities are not guaranteed recovery of 22 reasonable and necessary costs incurred to provide service and that there are many 23 instances in which utilities are unable to increase rates to fully recoup reasonable 24 and necessary costs, resulting in an inability to earn the allowed ROE - and 25 potentially, even bankruptcy. The simple observation that a firm operates in non-

²⁷ Baudino Direct at 47.

1 2 utility businesses says nothing at all about the overall investment risks perceived by investors, which is the very basis for a fair rate of return.

3 Q23. DOES OBJECTIVE EVIDENCE SUPPORT THE RISK ARGUMENTS OF 4 DR. WOOLRIDGE OR MR. BAUDINO?

5 A23. No. In fact, the objective risk measures specifically cited by these witnesses as 6 being relevant indicia of overall investment risks contradict their assertions. It is 7 telling to recognize that Dr. Woolridge (at Exhibit JRW-4) acknowledged the 8 relevance of the objective risk measure afforded by published credit ratings in 9 evaluating his proxy group. Similarly, Mr. Baudino testified that bond ratings 10 reflect a detailed and comprehensive analysis of the key factors contributing to a 11 firm's overall investment risk, concluding (p. 15), "Bond and credit ratings are tools 12 that investors use to assess the risk comparability of firms."

13 Contradicting Mr. Baudino's unsupported assertion (p. 47) that the 14 companies in our Non-Utility Group "have higher overall risk structures," our direct 15 testimony noted that the average corporate credit rating for the Non-Utility Group of 16 "A" is higher than the "BBB+" average for the Utility Group and the BBB rating assigned to the Companies.²⁸ This assessment is confirmed by the review of beta 17 18 values and other objective indicators of investment risk presented in Table 6 to our 19 direct testimony, which consider the impact of competition and market share, 20 demonstrated that, if anything, the Non-Utility Group could be considered less risky 21 in the minds of investors than the common stocks of the proxy group of utilities.

Q24. DOES THE FACT THAT UTILITIES ARE REGULATED SOMEHOW INVALIDATE THIS COMPARISON OF OBJECTIVE RISK INDICATORS?

A24. Absolutely not. While we do not disagree that utilities operate under a regulatory regime that differs from firms in the competitive sector, any risk-reducing benefit of

²⁸ Avera/McKenzie Direct at Table 6. P. 58.

1 regulation is already incorporated in the overall indicators of investment risk 2 presented in Table 6 to our direct testimony. The impact of regulation on a utility's 3 investment risks is one of the key elements considered by credit rating agencies and 4 investment advisory services, such as S&P and Value Line, when establishing 5 corporate credit ratings and other risk measures. As a result, the impact of 6 regulatory protections is already reflected in our risk analysis. Meanwhile, the beta 7 values supported by modern financial theory are premised on stock price volatility 8 relative to the market as a whole, and are not dependent on an assessment of firm-9 specific considerations. As a result, the impact of regulatory differences on 10 investment risk is accounted for in the published risk indicators relied on by 11 investors and cited in our direct testimony.

12 Q25. WHAT DO THESE BENCHMARKS YOU DISCUSS IMPLY WITH 13 RESPECT TO OAG'S AND KIUC'S RECOMMENDATIONS?

A25. As set forth above, objective consideration of regulatory standards and alternative
benchmarks demonstrate that the 8.75% and 8.60% ROEs recommended by Dr.
Woolridge and Mr. Baudino are too low and violate the economic and regulatory
standards underlying a fair ROE.

III. DCF RESULTS ARE UNDERSTATED

18 Q26. WHAT ARE THE FUNDAMENTAL PROBLEMS WITH THE DCF 19 ANALYSES CONDUCTED BY DR. WOOLRIDGE?

- 20 A26. There are numerous fundamental problems with the DCF analyses presented by Dr.
- 21 Woolridge that lead to biased end results:
- 22 23
- Reliance on dividend growth rates and historical growth measures do not reflect a meaningful guide to investors' expectations;
- Dr. Woolridge discounts reliance on analysts' growth forecasts for earnings per share ("EPS") as somehow biased, and fails to recognize that it is investors' *perceptions and expectations* that must be considered in applying the DCF model;

1 Rather than looking to the capital markets for guidance as to investors' • 2 forward-looking expectations, Dr. Woolridge applies the DCF model based 3 on his own personal views; and, 4 Because Dr. Woolridge failed to test the reasonableness of model inputs, he • incorrectly includes data that results in illogical cost of equity estimates. 5 6 As a result of these flaws and omissions, the resulting DCF cost of equity estimates 7 are downward biased and fail to reflect investors' required rate of return. 8 **Q27.** DO THE GROWTH RATES REFERENCED BY DR. WOOLRIDGE 9 MIRROR INVESTORS' LONG-TERM EXPECTATIONS IN THE CAPITAL 10 **MARKETS?** 11 No. There is every indication that his growth rates, and resulting DCF cost of equity A27. 12 estimates, are biased downward and fail to reflect investors' required rate of return. 13 If past trends in earnings, dividends, and book value are to be representative of 14 investors' expectations for the future, then the historical conditions giving rise to 15 these growth rates should be expected to continue. That is clearly not the case for 16 utilities, where structural and industry changes have led to declining growth in 17 dividends, earnings pressure, and, in many cases, significant write-offs. While these 18 conditions serve to depress historical growth measures, they are not representative 19 of long-term expectations for the utility industry or the expectations that investors 20 have incorporated into current market prices. 21 **Q28.** DID DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO RECOGNIZE THE PITFALLS

22 ASSOCIATED WITH HISTORICAL GROWTH RATES?

- 23 A28. Yes. Dr. Woolridge noted that:
- 24[T]o best estimate the cost of common equity capital using the25conventional DCF model, one must look to long-term growth rate26expectations.29

²⁹ Woolridge Direct at 38.

But as he acknowledged, historical growth rates can differ significantly from the
 forward-looking growth rate required by the DCF model:

[O]ne must use historical growth numbers as measures of investors' expectations with caution. In some cases, past growth may not reflect future growth potential. Also, employing a single growth rate number (for example, for five or ten years), is unlikely to accurately measure investors' expectations due to the sensitivity of a single growth rate figure to fluctuations in individual firm performance as well as overall economic fluctuations (i.e., business cycles).³⁰

10 Similarly, Mr. Baudino noted (p. 21) that the analysis of investors' cost of 11 equity "is a forward-looking process," and that "historical growth rates may not 12 accurately represent investors' expectations." Mr. Baudino concluded that analysts' 13 forecasts "provide better proxies for the expected growth components in the DCF 14 model than historical growth rates." Moreover, to the extent historical trends for 15 utilities are meaningful, they are already captured in projected growth rates, 16 including those published by Value Line, IBES, Zacks, and Reuters, since securities 17 analysts also routinely examine and assess the impact and continued relevance (if 18 any) of historical trends.

19 Q29. DR. WOOLRIDGE ARGUES (P. 40) THAT, "THE APPROPRIATE
20 GROWTH RATE IN THE DCF MODEL IS THE DIVIDEND GROWTH
21 RATE." DO YOU AGREE THAT THIS IS WHAT INVESTORS ARE MOST
22 LIKELY TO CONSIDER IN DEVELOPING THEIR LONG-TERM
23 GROWTH EXPECTATIONS?

A29. No. Implementation of the DCF model is solely concerned with replicating the
forward-looking evaluation of actual investors. In the case of utilities, growth rates
in dividends per share ("DPS") are not likely to provide a meaningful guide to
investors' current growth expectations. This is because utilities have significantly

³⁰ *Id.* at 37-38.

altered their dividend policies in response to more accentuated business risks in the
 industry.³¹ As a result of this trend towards a more conservative payout ratio,
 dividend growth in the utility industry has lagged as utilities conserve financial
 resources to provide a hedge against heightened uncertainties.

5

6

Q30. WHAT ARE INVESTORS MOST LIKELY TO CONSIDER IN DEVELOPING THEIR LONG-TERM GROWTH EXPECTATIONS?

- A30. As payout ratios for firms in the utility industry trended downward, investors' focus
 has increasingly shifted from DPS to earnings as a measure of long-term growth.
 Future trends in EPS, which provide the source for future dividends and ultimately
 support share prices, play a pivotal role in determining investors' long-term growth
 expectations. As noted in our direct testimony, the importance of earnings in
 evaluating investors' expectations and requirements is well accepted in the
 investment community and by other regulators.³² As explained in *New Regulatory*
- 14 Finance:

15Because of the dominance of institutional investors and their16influence on individual investors, analysts' forecasts of long-run17growth rates provide a sound basis for estimating required returns.18Financial analysts exert a strong influence on the expectations of19many investors who do not possess the resources to make their own20forecasts, that is, they are a cause of g [growth].

Apart from Value Line, investment advisory services do not generally publish comprehensive DPS growth projections, and this scarcity of dividend growth rates relative to the abundance of earnings forecasts attests to their relative influence. The fact that securities analysts focus on growth EPS, and that DPS growth rates are not routinely published, indicates that projected EPS growth rates

³¹ For example, the payout ratio for electric utilities fell from approximately 80% historically to on the order of 60%. *See, e.g.*, The Value Line Investment Survey (Sep. 15, 1995 at 161, Feb. 24, 2012 at 136).

³² Avera/McKenzie Direct at 30-34.

³³ Morin, Roger, "New Regulatory Finance," Public Utilities Reports, Inc. at 298 (2006).

are likely to provide a superior indicator of the future long-term growth expected by
 investors.

3 Q31. IS DR. WOOLRIDGE CONSISTENT IN HIS INSISTENCE THAT 4 HISTORICAL GROWTH RATES AND TRENDS IN DPS MUST BE 5 CONSIDERED IN APPLYING THE DCF MODEL?

- A31. No. In his testimony before FERC, Dr. Woolridge has applied the DCF model
 without any reference to historical trends or growth rates in DPS.³⁴ Despite his
 fervent indictment of analysts' EPS growth projections, this data largely serves as
 the basis for his own DCF analysis.³⁵
- 10

11

Q32. SHOULD THE KPSC GIVE ANY CREDENCE TO DR. WOOLRIDGE'S ALLEGATIONS THAT PROJECTED EPS GROWTH RATES ARE BIASED?

- 12 No. These arguments were addressed on pages 32-34 of our direct testimony. In A32. 13 applying the DCF model to estimate the cost of equity, the only relevant growth rate 14 is the forward-looking expectations of investors that are captured in current stock 15 prices. Dr. Woolridge's claim that analysts' estimates are discounted by investors is 16 illogical given the reality of a competitive market for investment advice. If financial 17 analysts' forecasts do not add value to investors' decision making, it would be 18 irrational for investors to pay for these estimates. Similarly, those financial analysts 19 who fail to provide reliable forecasts will lose out in competitive markets relative to 20 those analysts whose forecasts investors find more credible. The reality that analyst 21 estimates are routinely referenced in the financial media and in investment advisory 22 publications implies that investors use them as a basis for their expectations.
- The continued success of investment services such as IBES and Value Line,
 and the fact that projected growth rates from such sources are widely referenced,

³⁴ See, e.g., Testimony of J. Randall Woolridge, Docket No. EL11-66-000, Exhibit SC-100.

³⁵ Dr. Woolridge noted (p. 44) that his analysis gives "primary weight" to securities analysts' projected growth measures.

provides strong evidence that investors give considerable weight to analysts'
earnings projections in forming their expectations for future growth. Earnings
growth projections of security analysts provide the most frequently referenced guide
to investors' views and are widely accepted in applying the DCF model. As the
KPSC has previously concluded:

6 KU's argument concerning the appropriateness of using investors' 7 expectations in performing a DCF analysis is more persuasive than 8 the AG's argument that analysts' projections should be rejected in 9 favor of historical results. The Commission agrees that analysts' 10 projections of growth will be relatively more compelling in forming 11 investors' forward-looking expectations than relying on historical 12 performance...³⁶

13 Similarly, Mr. Baudino noted that analysts' projected EPS growth rates "are 14 widely available to investors and one can reasonably assume that they influence 15 investor expectations," and he concluded that analysts' forecasts "provide better 16 proxies for the expected growth component in the DCF model."³⁷

Q33. DID DR. WOOLRIDGE PROVIDE ANY MEANINGFUL SUPPORT FOR HIS ALLEGATION THAT VALUE LINE FORECASTS ARE "EXCESSIVE" AND "UNREALISTIC"?

A33. No. Dr. Woolridge based this assertion on his personal belief that Value Line does
not report a sufficient number of negative growth rates.³⁸ But negative growth rates
imply a cost of equity less than the utility's dividend yield, and are inconsistent with
the assumptions of the DCF model and not likely to be representative of investors'
expectations. Dr. Woolridge's personal opinions are irrelevant to a determination of
what investors expect and, contrary to his conclusion, Value Line is a wellrecognized source in the investment and regulatory communities. For example,

³⁶ Case No. 2009-00548, Final Order at 30-31.

³⁷ Baudino Direct at 21.

³⁸ Woolridge Direct at B-13.

1 Cost of Capital – A Practitioners' Guide, published by the Society of Utility and 2 Financial Analysts, noted that: [A] number of studies have commented on the relative accuracy of 3 4 various analysts' forecasts. Brown and Rozeff (1978) found that 5 Value Line was superior to other forecasts. Chatfield, Hein and Moyer (1990, 438) found, further "Value Line to be more accurate 6 7 than alternative forecasting methods" and that "investors place the 8 greatest weight on the forecasts provided by Value Line."³⁹ 9 Similarly, Mr. Baudino noted that Value Line "is a widely used and respected source of investor information."40 Given the fact that Value Line is 10 11 perhaps the most widely available source of information on common stocks, the 12 projections of Value Line analysts provide an important guide to investors' expectations. Moreover, in contrast to Dr. Woolridge's unsupported assertion, the 13 14 fact that Value Line is not engaged in investment banking or other relationships 15 with the companies that it follows reinforces its impartiality in the minds of 16 investors. IS THE DOWNWARD BIAS IN DR. WOOLRIDGE'S HISTORICAL AND 17 034. **DPS GROWTH MEASURES SELF EVIDENT?** 18 19 Yes, it is. As shown on page 3 of Exhibit JRW-10, many of the individual historical A34. 20 growth rates reported by Dr. Woolridge for the companies in his electric proxy group were negative, which provides absolutely no meaningful information 21 22 regarding investors' expectations. 23 Similarly, over one-half of Dr. Woolridge's historical DPS growth rates are 24 1.0% or less. Combining a growth rate of 1.0% with Dr. Woolridge's dividend 25 yield of 3.5% (Exhibit JRW-10, p. 1) implies a DCF cost of equity of approximately

³⁹ Parcell, David C., "The Cost of Capital – A Practitioner's Guide," *Society of Utility and Regulatory Financial Analysts* (1997) at 8-28.

⁴⁰ Baudino Direct at 20.

1 4.5%. This implied cost of equity falls below the yield from triple-B public utility 2 bonds, which averaged approximately 4.6% over the six-months ended February 2015.⁴¹ Clearly, the risks associated with an investment in public utility common 3 4 stocks exceed those of long-term bonds and Dr. Woolridge's historical DPS growth 5 measures provide no meaningful information regarding the expectations and 6 requirements of investors. Meanwhile, projected DPS growth rates included in Dr. 7 Woolridge's analysis ranged from -3.5% to 12.0%. When combined with Dr. 8 Woolridge's 3.5% dividend yield the implied cost of equity range based on these 9 values is 0.0% to 15.5%, which again gives no useful basis to evaluate a fair ROE 10 for the Companies.

Q35. DID DR. WOOLRIDGE MAKE ANY EFFORT TO TEST THE REASONABLENESS OF THE INDIVIDUAL GROWTH ESTIMATES HE RELIED ON TO APPLY THE CONSTANT GROWTH DCF MODEL?

A35. No. Despite recognizing that caution is warranted in using historical growth rates,
Dr. Woolridge simply calculated the average and median of the individual growth
rates with no consideration for the reasonableness of the underlying data. In fact, as
demonstrated above, many of the cost of equity estimates implied by Dr.
Woolridge's DCF application make no economic sense.

19 Q36. DOES REFERENCE TO THE MEDIAN CORRECT FOR ANY 20 UNDERLYING BIAS IN UNDERLYING GROWTH RATES?

A36. No. While Dr. Woolridge (p. 44) and Mr. Baudino (p. 40) advance the median as being "more accurate,"⁴² the median is simply the observation with an equal number of data values above and below. For odd-numbered samples, the median relies on only a single number, *e.g.*, the fifth number in a nine-number set. Reliance on the

⁴¹ Moody's Analytics, Yields & Spreads Data, http://credittrends.moodys.com/chartroom.asp?c=3.

⁴² Baudino Direct at 26.

2 individual cost of equity estimates to pass fundamental tests of economic logic. 3 **O37.** WHAT APPROACH SHOULD DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO 4 HAVE USED TO EVALUATE LOW-END DCF ESTIMATES? 5 A37. The ROE that investors require from a utility's common stock, which is the most 6 junior and riskiest of its securities, must be considerably higher than the yield 7 offered by senior, long-term debt. Consistent with this principle, Dr. Woolridge and 8 Mr. Baudino should have eliminated growth rates that produce illogical DCF results. Q38. HAVE OTHER REGULATORS RECOGNIZED THAT IT IS APPROPRIATE 9 10 TO ADD A RISK PREMIUM ABOVE THE COST OF DEBT WHEN **EVALUATING LOW-END DCF VALUES?** 11 12 Yes. The practice of eliminating low-end outliers has been affirmed in numerous A38. 13 FERC proceedings.⁴³ In Southern California Edison FERC noted that adjustments to the zone of reasonableness are justified where applications of its preferred DCF 14 15 approach produce illogical results: 16 An adjustment to this data is appropriate in the case of PG&E's low-17 end return of 8.42 percent, which is comparable to the average Moody's "A" grade public utility bond yield of 8.06 percent, for 18 October 1999. Because investors cannot be expected to purchase 19 20 stock if debt, which has less risk than stock, yields essentially the same return, this low-end return cannot be considered reliable in this 21 case.44 22 23 Similarly, in its October 2006 decision in Kern River Gas Transmission Company, 24 FERC noted that:

median value for a series of illogical values does not correct for the inability of

1

⁴³ See, e.g., Virginia Electric Power Co., 123 FERC ¶ 61,098 at P 64 (2008).

⁴⁴ Southern California Edison Company, Edison at 61,266 (footnote omitted).

1 2 3		[T]he 7.31 and 7.32 percent costs of equity for El Paso and Williams found by the ALJ are only 110 and 122 basis points above that average yield for public utility debt. ⁴⁵
4		FERC upheld the opinion of FERC Staff and the Administrative Law Judge ("ALJ")
5		that cost of equity estimates for these two proxy group companies "were too low to
6		be credible." ⁴⁶
7		More recently, in Opinion No. 531 FERC concluded that, "The purpose of
8		the low-end outlier test is to exclude from the proxy group those companies whose
9		ROE estimates are below the average bond yield or are above the average bond
10		yield but are sufficiently low that an investor would consider the stock to yield
11		essentially the same return as debt."47 Monthly yields on triple-B bonds reported by
12		Moody's averaged approximately 4.6% over the six months ended February 2015, ⁴⁸
13		and FERC has used 100 basis points above this benchmark as an approximation of
14		this threshold, but has also recognized that this is a flexible test. ⁴⁹
15	Q39.	HAS DR. WOOLRIDGE ADOPTED THIS EXACT SAME TEST OF LOW-
16		END DCF ESTIMATES IN OTHER FORUMS?
17	A39.	Yes. For example, in prior testimony filed with FERC Dr. Woolridge applied this
18		test to the results of his DCF analysis. ⁵⁰ As Dr. Woolridge concluded:
19 20 21 22 23 24		These data suggest that the prospective yield on utility bonds with a rating similar to the proxy group (A-/BBB+) is in the 5.0% range. Given this figure, and FERC's bond yield plus 100 basis point threshold for the low-end outliers, the elimination [of] the low-end results for Entergy (5.6%) and Great Plains Energy (6.2%) is supported. ⁵¹

⁴⁵ Kern River Gas Transmission Company, Opinion No. 486, 117 FERC ¶ 61,077 (2006) at P 140 and footnote *Kern Kiver Gas Transmission Company*, Opinion No. 486, 117 FERC # 01,077 (227.
 ⁴⁶ *Id.* ⁴⁷ Opinion No. 531 at P 122.
 ⁴⁸ Moody's Investors Service, http://credittrends.moodys.com/chartroom.asp?c=3.

 ⁴⁹ Id.
 ⁵⁰ Direct Testimony of J. Randall Woolridge, FERC Docket No. EL11-66.

Q40. WHAT ELSE SHOULD BE CONSIDERED IN EVALUATING DCF ESTIMATES AT THE LOW END OF THE RANGE?

A40. As indicated in our direct testimony, while utility bond yields have declined
substantially as the financial crisis has abated, it is generally expected that long-term
interest rates will rise as the economy returns to a more normal pattern of growth.
As shown in Table R-1 below, the most recent forecasts of IHS Global Insight and
the EIA imply an average triple-B bond yield of 6.84% over the period 2015-2019:

TABLE R-1 IMPLIED UTILITY BOND YIELDS

	2015-19	
Projected AA Utility Yield		
IHS Global Insight (a)	6.10%	
EIA (b)	6.08%	
Average	6.09%	
Current A - AA Yield Spread (c)	0.06%	
Implied Single-A Utility Yield	6.15%	
Current BBB - AA Yield Spread (c)	0.75%	
Implied Triple-B Utility Yield6.84%		

8

9

10

(a) IHS Global Insight, The U.S. Economy: The 30-Year Focus (Third-Quarter 2014)

(b) Energy Information Administration, Annual Energy Outlook 2014 (May 7, 2014)

(c) Based on monthly average bond yields from Moody's Investors Service for the six-month period Sep. 2014 - Feb. 2015

11 The increase in debt yields anticipated by IHS Global Insight and EIA is also

12 supported by the widely referenced Blue Chip Financial Forecasts, which projects

13 that yields on corporate bonds will climb over 200 basis points through 2019.⁵²

⁵² Blue Chip Financial Forecasts, Vol. 33, No. 12 (Dec. 1, 2014).

Q41. WHAT ARE THE IMPLICATIONS OF DR. WOOLRIDGE'S AND MR. BAUDINO'S FAILURE TO ELIMINATE ILLOGICAL DATA IN APPLYING THE DCF MODEL?

4 A41. The DCF results presented by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino are unreliable,
5 downward biased, and should be given no weight.

6 Q42. IS THERE ANY BASIS TO EXCLUDE A SYMMETRICAL NUMBER OF 7 ESTIMATES ON THE LOW AND HIGH END, AS DR. WOOLRIDGE 8 CONTENDS (PP. 61-62)?

9 A42. No. As discussed above, low-end outliers were evaluated against the observable 10 returns available from long-term bonds. But the fact that there are numerous results 11 that fail this test of reasonableness says nothing about the validity of estimates at the 12 upper end of the range of results, and there is no basis to discard an equal number of 13 values from the top of the range. While the upper end cost of equity estimate of 14 13.1% percent from our Exhibit No. 5 may exceed expectations for most utilities, 15 the remaining low-end estimates in the 7.6% range are assuredly far below 16 investors' required rate of return. Taken together and considered along with the 17 balance of the DCF estimates, the values at the upper end of our DCF range provide 18 a reasonable basis on which to evaluate investors' required rate of return.

19 Q43. DOES MR. BAUDINO'S REFERENCE TO ALLOWED ROES PROVIDE A

20 LOGICAL BASIS TO EVALUATE HIGH-END DCF ESTIMATES?

A43. No. Mr. Baudino suggests (pp. 38-39) that any DCF value that exceeds the average
ROE allowed by state regulators is inherently suspect and should be disregarded.
Of course, following Mr. Baudino's flawed logic, it would be just as valid to argue
for the elimination of all values *below* the average allowed ROE. While the allowed
ROEs referenced by Mr. Baudino certainly call into question the validity of his own
8.6% ROE recommendation, they provide no basis to evaluate the range of plausible

1		DCF results. The Supreme Court has recognized that there is broad latitude in
2		establishing reasonable ROE range:
3 4 5 6		Statutory reasonableness is an abstract quality represented by an area rather than a pinpoint. <i>It allows a substantial spread between what is unreasonable because too low and what is unreasonable because too high.</i> ⁵³
7		In contrast to the "pinpoint" test proposed by Mr. Baudino, our DCF results are
8		entirely consistent with this standard, and provide a sound basis to evaluate a fair
9		ROE for the Companies.
10	Q44.	DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO ALSO PRESENTED
11		SUSTAINABLE, "BR" GROWTH RATES (EX. JRW-10, P. 4; EX. NO. RAB-
12		5, P. 1). SHOULD THE KPSC PLACE ANY WEIGHT ON THESE VALUES?
13	A44.	No. The internal growth rates calculated by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino are
14		downward biased because of computational errors and omissions. These witnesses
15		based their calculations of the internal, "br" retention growth rate on data from
16		Value Line, which reports end-of-period results. If the rate of return, or "r"
17		component of the internal growth rate, is based on end-of-year book values, such as
18		those reported by Value Line, it will understate actual returns because of growth in
19		common equity over the year. This downward bias has been recognized by FERC, ⁵⁴
20		which specifically requires an adjustment to Value Line data to correct for the bias
21		introduced by calculating "r" using end-of-year data. ⁵⁵ Dr. Woolridge has also
22		recognized and adopted this adjustment to Value Line's projections:
23 24		The average values for r are then adjusted by the 'Adjustment Factor' since Value Line's expected earned rate of return on equity is based

⁵³ Montana-Dakota Utils. Co. v. Nw. Pub. Serv. Co., 341 U.S. 246, 251 (1951) (emphasis added).

 ⁵⁴ See, e.g., Southern California Edison Company, Opinion No. 445 (Jul. 26, 2000), 92 FERC ¶ 61,070.
 ⁵⁵ Bangor Hydro-Elec. Co., 122 FERC ¶ 61,265 (2008).

- 1on end-of-year figure equity. The Adjustment Factor is calculated as2((2*(1+5-yr Change in Equity)/(2+5-yr Change in Equity)).56
- Because Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino both ignored this adjustment in this case,
 their internal, "br" growth rates are distorted and should be ignored.

5 Q45. WHAT OTHER CONSIDERATION LEADS TO A DOWNWARD BIAS IN 6 THE INTERNAL, "BR" GROWTH RATES OF DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. 7 BAUDINO?

8 A45. Both Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino ignored the impact of additional issuances of 9 common stock in their analyses of the sustainable growth rate. Under DCF theory, the "sv" factor is a component designed to capture the impact on growth of issuing 10 11 new common stock at a price above, or below, book value. Professor Myron J. Gordon recognized the need for the "sv" adjustment in his 1974 study,⁵⁷ and Dr. 12 Woolridge has also included the additional growth from new share issues by 13 incorporating the "sv" component in prior testimony before FERC.⁵⁸ The fact that 14 15 Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino failed to consider the incremental impact of new 16 share issues on growth results in another downward bias to their "internal" growth 17 rates, which should be given no weight.

18 Q46. WHAT DO YOU CONCLUDE BASED ON YOUR REVIEW OF THE DCF

19 ANALYSES PRESENTED BY DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO?

A46. Historical growth rates and trends in DPS are distorted by fundamental changes in industry financial policies and Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino failed to evaluate the underlying reasonableness of individual growth rates. In addition, the calculations used to arrive at the internal growth rates reported by Dr. Woolridge and Mr.

⁵⁶ *Direct Testimony of Randall J. Woolridge*, Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, Docket No. EL-11-66 (Oct. 1, 2012).

 ⁵⁷ Gordon, Myron J., "The Cost of Capital to a Public Utility," MSU Public Utilities Studies (1974), at 31–32.
 ⁵⁸ *Testimony of J. Randall Woolridge*, FERC Docket No. EL-66 at Exhibit JRW-8, pp. 3-4 (2011) and Exhibit SC-111 (2012).

1 2 Baudino are flawed and incomplete. As a result, their DCF cost of equity estimates are biased downward and fail to reflect investors' required rate of return.

IV. CAPM RESULTS SHOULD BE DISREGARDED

Q47. DID EITHER DR. WOOLRIDGE OR MR. BAUDINO RELY ON THEIR CAPM RESULTS IN ARRIVING AT THEIR RECOMMENDATIONS IN THIS CASE?

6 A47. No. Dr. Woolridge ignored his 7.9% CAPM cost of equity estimate in arriving at his 7 8.75% recommendation, which is near the top of his 7.8% to 8.8% cost of equity 8 range. Dr. Woolridge noted that he relied primarily on the DCF model, and he 9 concluded that the CAPM provides "a less reliable indication of equity cost rates for public utilities."59 Similarly, Mr. Baudino noted (p. 3) that his ROE 10 11 recommendation was based solely on cost of equity estimates implied by his 12 application of the DCF model and ignored his CAPM results entirely. While we 13 agree with the decision of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino to give no weight to their 14 CAPM results, for completeness our rebuttal testimony nevertheless addresses the 15 major flaws associated with their applications of this approach.

16 Q48. WHAT IS THE FUNDAMENTAL PROBLEM ASSOCIATED WITH THE

HISTORICAL APPROACHES USED BY DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO TO APPLYING THE CAPM?

19 A48. Like the DCF model, the CAPM is an *ex-ante*, or forward-looking model based on 20 expectations of the future. As a result, in order to produce a meaningful estimate of 21 investors' required rate of return, the CAPM must be applied using data that reflect 22 the expectations of actual investors in the market. Dr. Woolridge recognized that 23 "ex post returns are not the same as ex ante expectations" and noted that "market

⁵⁹ Woolridge Direct at 31.

1		risk premiums can change over time; increasing when investors become more risk-
2		averse."60 Similarly, Mr. Baudino has recognized that, "There is no real support for
3		the proposition that an unchanging, mechanically applied historical risk premium is
4		representative of current investor expectations and return requirements."61
5		Nevertheless, Dr. Woolridge's application of the CAPM method was based
6		entirely on historical - not projected - rates of return, as was the CAPM method
7		presented on Mr. Baudino's Exhibit (RAB-7). The key importance of current
8		expectations was recognized by Morningstar, one of the sources relied on by Dr.
9		Woolridge and Mr. Baudino:
10 11 12 13 14 15		The cost of capital is always an expectational or forward-looking concept. While the past performance of an investment and other historical information can be good guides and are often used to estimate the required rate of return on capital, the expectations of future events are the only factors that actually determine cost of capital. ⁶²
16		Because the backward-looking analyses of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino ignore
17		the returns investors are currently requiring in the capital markets, the resulting
18		CAPM estimates fall woefully short of investors' current required rate of return.
19	Q49.	DR. WOOLRIDGE (P. 54-55) ATTEMPTS TO CHARACTERIZE HIS CAPM
20		STUDY AS INCORPORATING AN "EXANTE" RISK PREMIUM. IS THIS
21		AN ACCURATE ASSESSMENT?
22	A49.	No. In order to be considered a forward-looking, ex ante estimate of the current
23		market risk premium, the analysis must be predicated on investors' current
24		expectations. Dr. Woolridge did not attempt to develop a market risk premium
25		using current capital market information. Rather, he simply presented the results of

⁶⁰ Woolridge Direct at 45.
⁶¹ Direct Testimony and Exhibits of Richard A. Baudino, Case No. 2012-00221 & Case No. 2012-00222, at p. 28 (October 2012).
⁶² Morningstar, *Ibbotson SBBI, 2012 Valuation Yearbook* at 21 (2012).

various studies and surveys conducted in the past. Certain of these studies may
have attempted to infer the equity risk premium using expected data at the time they
were developed, but expectations at some point in the past are not equivalent to
investors *ex ante* requirements in capital markets today.

5 In other words, instead of directly considering requirements in today's 6 capital markets, Dr. Woolridge is implicitly asserting that events and expectations 7 for the time periods covered by selected historical studies is more representative of 8 what is likely to occur going forward. This assertion runs counter to the 9 assumptions underlying the use of the CAPM approach to estimate investors' 10 required return, which is purely a forward-looking model. Indeed, Dr. Woolridge 11 granted that, "The use of historical returns as market expectations has been 12 criticized in numerous academic studies," and he concluded that, "(1) ex post 13 returns are not the same as ex ante expectations; (2) market risk premiums can 14 change over time, increasing when investors become more risk-averse and 15 decreasing when investors become less risk-averse; and (3) market conditions can 16 change such that ex post historical returns are poor estimates of ex ante expectations."63 17

In short, the only relevant issue in applying the CAPM method is determining the return investors currently expect to earn on money invested today. In contrast to the historical approaches relied on by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino, our method represents a straightforward and direct approach to answer this question that has been recognized as superior to historical methods by other regulators.⁶⁴

⁶³ Woolridge Direct at 50-51.

⁶⁴ Opinion No. 531-B at PP 108-119.

Q50. IS THERE EVIDENCE THAT THE STUDIES REFERENCED BY DR. WOOLRIDGE DO NOT REFLECT INVESTORS' EXPECTATIONS?

3 A50. Yes. The vast majority of the equity risk premium findings reported by Dr. Woolridge do not make economic sense and contradict his own testimony. For 4 5 example, page 5 of Dr. Woolridge's Exhibit JRW-11 reveals that over one-half of the 6 historical studies included in Dr. Woolridge's review found market equity risk premiums of approximately 5.0% or below.⁶⁵ This was also true for over one-half 7 8 of the individual risk premium studies that Dr. Woolridge classified as "more recently."66 But combining a market equity risk premium of 5.0% with Dr. 9 10 Woolridge's 4.0% risk-free rate results in an indicated cost of equity for the market 11 as a whole of 9.0%, which barely exceeds Dr. Woolridge's ROE recommendations 12 for the Companies in this case. Many of his other benchmarks for the market rate of 13 return fall below the anemic cost of equity he recommends for the Companies. For 14 example, Dr. Woolridge develops a market rate of return of 7.25% based on his "building blocks" approach,⁶⁷ which falls 150 basis points *below* his recommended 15 ROE in this case. 16

17 Meanwhile, after noting that beta is the only relevant measure of investment 18 risk under modern capital market theory, Dr. Woolridge concluded that his 19 comparison of beta values (Exhibit JRW-8) indicates that investors' required return 20 on the market as a whole should exceed the cost of equity for electric utilities.⁶⁸ 21 Based on Dr. Woolridge's own logic, it follows that a market rate of return that does 22 not exceed his own downward biased ROE recommendation by a significant margin 23 has no relation to the current expectations of real-world investors. The fact that

⁶⁵ Similarly, Dr. Woolridge reported equity risk premiums of 4.9%, 1.88%, and 5.0% (pp. 54-55) based on selected surveys.

⁶⁶ Exhibit JRW-11, p. 6.

⁶⁷ Woolridge Direct at C-4.

⁶⁸ *Id.* at 29.

1 2 much of his CAPM "evidence" violates the risk-return tradeoff that is fundamental to finance clearly illustrates the frailty of Dr. Woolridge's analyses.

3 Q51. ARE YOU IN ANY WAY ALLEGING THAT ALL THESE STUDIES AND 4 SURVEYS ARE INCORRECT?

A51. 5 No, not at all. Rather, we are challenging the inferences that Dr. Woolridge draws 6 from them, and the particular use being made of the cited studies. The point that we 7 are making is that there is more than one way to define and calculate an equity risk 8 premium. The problem with Dr. Woolridge's approach is that, instead of looking 9 directly at an equity risk premium based on current expectations – which is what is 10 required in order to properly apply the CAPM – he undertakes an unrelated exercise 11 of compiling a list of selected computations culled from the historical record. 12 Average realized risk premiums computed over some selected time period may be 13 an accurate representation of what was actually earned in the past, but they don't 14 answer the question as to what risk premium investors were actually expecting to 15 earn on a forward-looking basis during these same time periods. Similarly, 16 calculations of the equity risk premium developed at a point in history – whether 17 based on actual returns in prior periods or contemporaneous projections – are not 18 the same as the forward-looking expectations of today's investors, which are 19 premised on an entirely different set of capital market and economic expectations.

Likewise, surveys of selected corporate executives or economists, or building blocks based on academic research, are not equivalent to investors' required returns in the coming period. Since the benchmark for a fair ROE requires that the utility be able to compete for capital in the current capital market, the relevant inquiry is to determine the return that real world investors in today's markets require from the Companies in order to compete for capital with other comparable risk alternatives. In short, while there are many potential definitions of the equity risk premium, the only relevant issue for application of the CAPM in a
 regulatory context is the return investors currently expect to earn on money invested
 today in the risky market portfolio versus the risk-free U.S. Treasury alternative.

4 Q52. WERE DR. WOOLRIDGE OR MR. BAUDINO JUSTIFIED IN RELYING
5 ON GEOMETRIC MEANS AS A MEASURE OF AVERAGE RATE OF
6 RETURN WHEN APPLYING THE HISTORICAL CAPM?

7 A52. No. While both the arithmetic and geometric means are legitimate measures of 8 average return, they provide different information. Each may be used correctly, or 9 misused, depending upon the inferences being drawn from the numbers. The 10 geometric mean of a series of returns measures the constant rate of return that would 11 yield the same change in the value of an investment over time. The arithmetic mean 12 measures what the expected return would have to be each period to achieve the 13 realized change in value over time.

In estimating the cost of equity, the goal is to replicate what investors expect going forward, not to measure the average performance of an investment over an assumed holding period. When referencing realized rates of return in the past, investors consider the equity risk premiums in each year independently, with the arithmetic average of these annual results providing the best estimate of what investors might expect in future periods. *Regulatory Finance: Utilities' Cost of Capital* had this to say:

21 One major issue relating to the use of realized returns is whether to 22 use the ordinary average (arithmetic mean) or the geometric mean 23 return. *Only arithmetic means are correct for forecasting purposes* 24 *and for estimating the cost of capital.* When using historical risk 25 premiums as a surrogate for the expected market risk premium, the

37

- 1 relevant measure of the historical risk premium is the arithmetic 2 average of annual risk premiums over a long period of time.⁶⁹
- 3 Similarly, Morningstar concluded that:

For use as the expected equity risk premium in either the CAPM or the building block approach, the arithmetic mean or the simple difference of the arithmetic means of stock market returns and riskless rates is the relevant number. ... The geometric average is more appropriate for reporting past performance, since it represents the compound average return.⁷⁰

10 We certainly agree that both geometric and arithmetic means are useful, but 11 the issue is not whether both measures can be useful; it is which one best fits the use 12 for a forward-looking CAPM in this case. One does not have to get deeply into 13 finance theory to see why the arithmetic mean is more consistent with the facts of 14 this case. The KPSC is not setting a constant return that the Companies are 15 guaranteed to earn over a long period. Rather, the exercise is to set an expected 16 return based on test year data. In the real world, the Companies' yearly return will 17 be volatile, depending on a variety of economic and industry factors, and investors 18 do not expect to earn the same return each year.

19 The usefulness of the arithmetic mean for making forward-looking estimates 20 was confirmed in *Quantitative Investment Analysis* (2007), one of the textbooks 21 included in the study curriculum for the Chartered Financial Analyst designation, 22 which concluded that the arithmetic mean is the appropriate measure when 23 calculating an expected equity risk premium in a forward-looking context.⁷¹ Just as 24 importantly, by relying directly on expectations and estimates of investors' required 25 rate of return, as incorporated in the CAPM analysis presented in our direct

⁶⁹ Morin, Roger, "Regulatory Finance: Utilities' Cost of Capital," *Public Utilities Reports* AT 275 (1994) (emphasis added).

⁷⁰ Morningstar, *Ibbotson SBBI 2011 Valuation Yearbook* at 56 (2011).

⁷¹ DeFusco, Richard , Dennis W. McLeavey, Jerald E. Pinto, and David E. Runkle, *Quantitative Investment Analysis*, John Wiley & Sons, Inc. (2007) at 128.

testimony, there is no need to debate the merits of geometric versus arithmetic
 means, because neither is required to apply this forward-looking approach.

3 Q53. WHAT DOES THIS IMPLY WITH RESPECT TO DR. WOOLRIDGE'S AND 4 MR. BAUDINO'S CAPM RESULTS?

A53. For a variable series, such as stock returns, the geometric average will <u>always</u> be
less than the arithmetic average. Accordingly, reference to geometric average rates
of return provides yet another element of built-in downward bias to the CAPM
applications of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino.

9 Q54. WHAT ABOUT DR. WOOLRIDGE'S VIEW THAT YOUR FORWARD 10 LOOKING ESTIMATE OF THE MARKET RATE OF RETURN IS TOO 11 HIGH?

12 A54. The use of forward-looking expectations in estimating the market risk premium is 13 well accepted in the financial literature. For example, in "The Market Risk 14 Premium: Expectational Estimates Using Analysts' Forecasts" [Journal of Applied 15 Finance, Vol. 11 No. 1, 2001], Robert S. Harris and Felicia C. Marston employed 16 the DCF model and earnings growth projections from IBES – just as we did in our 17 Dr. Woolridge's criticisms of our forward-looking CAPM direct testimony. 18 approach seem to hinge on the fact that this method produces an equity risk 19 premium for the S&P 500 that is considerably higher than his historical benchmarks 20 - the majority of which produce illogical results.

But estimating investors' required rate of return by reference to current, forward-looking data, as we have done, is entirely consistent with the theory underlying the CAPM methodology. Dr. Woolridge does not suggest that the CAPM model is "wrong" to focus on forward-looking projections instead of backward, historical results, nor does he claim that looking to the future, as we have done, is a misapplication of the CAPM. Instead, he simply believes that the result

39

1 of applying the CAPM in a manner that is consistent with the underlying 2 assumptions produces a result that he views as being too high. But the application 3 of alternative methods is not a process of deviating from the underlying assumptions 4 of the model until the results are consistent with those produced using an alternative 5 approach.

6 Q55. HAVE OTHER REGULATORS RELIED ON A FORWARD-LOOKING 7 CAPM APPROACH SIMILAR TO THE ONE PRESENTED IN YOUR 8 DIRECT TESTIMONY?

9 A55. Yes. We based our CAPM approach on the methods used by the Staff at the Illinois
10 Commerce Commission, whose witnesses have routinely relied on a forward11 looking market rate of return estimate to apply the CAPM. For example, Illinois
12 Staff witness Rochelle Langfeldt employed an expected market return based on an
13 analysis analogous to the approach described in our direct testimony:

- 14 15
- Q. How was the expected rate of return on the market portfolio estimated?
- A. The expected rate of return on the market was estimated by 16 17 conducting a DCF analysis on the firms composing the S&P 500 Index ("S&P 500"). ... Firms not paying a dividend as of June 18 28, 2001, or for which neither Zacks nor IBES growth rates were 19 20 available were eliminated from the analysis. The resulting 21 company-specific estimates of the expected rate of return on 22 common equity were then weighted using market value data from Salomon Smith Barney, Performance and Weights of the 23 Second Quarter 2001. The estimated weighted 24 S&P 500: averaged expected rate of return for the remaining 365 firms 25 composing 78.31% of the market capitalization of the S&P 500 26 27 equals 15.31%.⁷²
- 28 More recently, FERC rejected the historical CAPM approach relied on by Dr.
- 29 Woolridge and Mr. Baudino and adopted the same size, adjusted, forward-looking

⁷² Direct Testimony of Rochelle Langfeldt, Illinois Commerce Commission Docket No. 01-0423 at 23-24 (2001).

1 CAPM application that we have proposed in this proceeding.⁷³ In addition, FERC 2 also dismissed Dr. Woolridge's arguments (pp. 69-70) that growth rates for firms in 3 the market as a whole should somehow be limited to growth in the general 4 economy.⁷⁴

5 Q56. IS THERE ANY MERIT TO MR. BAUDINO'S ARGUMENT (P. 42) THAT 6 YOUR ANALYSIS OF THE MARKET RATE OF RETURN SHOULD NOT 7 HAVE BEEN LIMITED SOLELY TO THE DIVIDEND PAYING FIRMS IN 8 THE S&P 500?

A56. No. As Mr. Baudino recognized (p. 15-16), under the constant growth form of the
DCF model, investors' required rate of return is computed as the sum of the
dividend yield over the coming year plus investors' long-term growth expectations.
Because the dividend yield is a key component in applying the DCF model, its
usefulness is hampered for firms that do not pay common dividends. Accordingly,
our DCF analysis of the market rate of return properly focused on the dividend
paying firms included in the S&P 500.

16 Meanwhile, Mr. Baudino (p. 26) predicated his DCF analysis of the market 17 rate of return on the companies followed by Value Line. Of these approximately 18 1,700 companies, approximately 600 do not pay common dividends. In other 19 words, over one-third of the companies that underpin Mr. Baudino's DCF analysis 20 do not have the data necessary to implement this approach. Further, many of these 21 firms are relatively small and lack a meaningful operating history. As a result, there 22 is also greater uncertainty associated with estimating the future growth expectations 23 that are central to the application of the DCF method. Taken together, these factors 24 impugn the reliability of Mr. Baudino's market risk premium and confirm our

⁷³ Opinion No. 531-B, 150 FERC ¶ 61,165 at P 108-119 (2015).

⁷⁴ *Id.* at P 113.

decision to restrict our analysis to the established, dividend paying firms in the S&P
 500.

3 Q57. WHAT OTHER PROBLEMS ARE ASSOCIATED WITH MR. BAUDINO'S 4 MARKET RATE OF RETURN BASED ON VALUE LINE DATA?

A57. While expected growth in earnings is far more likely to be representative of
investors' forward-looking expectations, Mr. Baudino nevertheless included book
value growth rates in the DCF analysis he employed to estimate the expected market
rate of return. This had the effect of understating the resulting CAPM cost of equity
estimates. As shown on Exhibit No. 14, basing Mr. Baudino's DCF analysis solely
on EPS growth rates, which served as the basis for his DCF study for utilities,
resulted in an estimated CAPM cost of equity of 10.05%.

Q58. DID DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO FAIL TO CONSIDER OTHER IMPORTANT FACTORS IN EVALUATING THE CAPM?

A58. Yes. As noted in our direct testimony,⁷⁵ empirical research indicates that the CAPM does not fully account for observed differences in rates of return attributable to firm size. To account for this, *Morningstar* – a source relied on by Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino – has developed size premiums that need to be added to the theoretical CAPM cost of equity estimates to account for the level of a firm's market capitalization in determining the CAPM cost of equity.

20 Q59. DO THE ARGUMENTS ADVANCED BY DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. 21 BAUDINO UNDERMINE THE NEED FOR THIS ADJUSTMENT?

A59. No. Mr. Baudino simply observes that the average beta associated with the lower
 size deciles examined by *Morningstar* is greater than the average his proxy group.⁷⁶
 While we do not dispute the observation, it has no relevance whatsoever to the

⁷⁵ Avera/McKenzie Direct at 43-44.

⁷⁶ Baudino at 43.

1 implications of *Morningstar's* findings regarding the impact of firm size. The fact 2 that the average beta for smaller size deciles is greater than for 1.00 says nothing 3 about the range of individual beta values underlying this average. While the size 4 premiums reported by *Morningstar* were not estimated on an industry-by-industry 5 basis, this provides no basis to ignore this relationship in estimating the cost of equity for utilities. Utilities are included in the companies used by Morningstar to 6 7 quantify the size premium, and firm size has important practical implications with 8 respect to the risks faced by investors in the utility industry.

9 Similarly, Dr. Woolridge's arguments concerning the implications of "survivor bias" are equally misplaced.⁷⁷ The expected returns of failed companies 10 11 that are in decline or go out of business are irrelevant to the question of whether or 12 not the CAPM fully accounts for investors' risk perceptions when applied to 13 companies included in broad market indices, such as those reflected in 14 *Morningstar's* analysis. The companies in the proxy groups used by Dr. Woolridge 15 and Mr. Baudino are not start-ups – they are seasoned utilities that have been 16 publicly traded for many years, just like the listed companies in the *Morningstar* 17 data base. The arguments relative to survivor bias may have been relevant to the 18 studies in the 1980's and 1990's, but they do not take away from the solid empirical 19 basis of the size adjustment reported by *Morningstar* that are all based on surviving 20 companies.

Further, it is not necessary to use the historical market risk premium from *Morningstar* to correctly apply the size adjustment. *Morningstar's* size adjustment is based on empirical research using their return data and betas, and there is no reason the size differential could not be properly applied to a CAPM using forwardlooking risk premiums, as we have done.

⁷⁷ Woolridge Direct at 72.

1

Q60. DOES THIS SIZE ADJUSTMENT APPLY TO UTILITIES?

A60. Yes. For example, a study reported in *Public Utilities Fortnightly* noted that the
betas of small companies do not fully account for the higher realized rates of return
associated with small company stocks:

5The smaller deciles show returns not fully explainable by the CAPM.6The difference in risk premium (realized versus CAPM) grows larger7as one moves from the largest companies in decile 1 to the smallest8in decile 10. The difference is especially pronounced for deciles 99and 10, which contain the smallest companies.

10 The study went on to conclude that a publicly traded utility with a market 11 capitalization of \$1.0 billion would require a small company premium of 12 approximately 130 basis points above the rate of return for larger firms.

13 We acknowledge that there are any number of specific factors that 14 distinguish a utility's risks from other firms in the non-regulated sector, just as there 15 are important distinctions between the circumstances faced by airlines and drug 16 manufacturers. But under the assumptions of modern capital market theory on 17 which the CAPM rests, these considerations are reduced to a single risk measure – beta – which captures stock price volatility relative to the market.⁷⁹ Within the 18 19 CAPM paradigm, the degree of regulation, the nature of competition in the industry, 20 the competence of management, and every other firm-specific consideration is 21 boiled down to a single question; namely, how much does the stock's price fluctuate 22 in relation to the market as a whole? Beta is the measure of that variability, and 23 research demonstrates that beta does not fully account for the impact of firm size.

 ⁷⁸Annin, Michael, "Equity and the Small-Stock Effect", Public Utilities Fortnightly (Oct. 15, 1995), at 43.
 ⁷⁹ Dr. Woolridge also recognized that beta is the only relevant risk measure within the context of the CAPM. Woolridge Direct at 29.

V. NO INCONSISTENCY IN RISK PREMIUM METHOD

Q61. PLEASE RESPOND TO DR. WOOLRIDGE'S COMMENTS REGARDING YOUR RISK PREMIUM ANALYSIS (PP. 75-76)?

3 A61. Dr. Woolridge has two criticisms of our risk premium analysis based on previously 4 allowed ROEs for utilities. The first is that the "base yield" on public utility bonds 5 to which we added the risk premium is somehow inflated. This is not accurate. The 6 yield to maturity is a direct measure of investors' required return to compensate for 7 the risks they associate with utility bonds, including credit risks. Aside from the fact 8 that his contention is not accurate, it is irrelevant because similar public utility bond 9 yields were used to calculate the risk premium; hence, the risk premium would be 10 understated by a comparable and offsetting amount. In addition, Dr. Woolridge 11 suggests that our application of the risk premium approach considered only 12 projected bond yields, which is not accurate. Page 1 of Exhibit No. 8 to our direct 13 testimony applies this approach using current yields.

14 Second, Dr. Woolridge argues that allowed ROEs do not reflect investors' 15 expectations. But as he recognized, "Regulatory commissions evaluate capital 16 market data is setting authorized ROEs."⁸⁰ While regulators certainly consider case-17 specific evidence in evaluating a fair ROE, Dr. Woolridge provides no evidence to 18 support his assertion that allowed ROEs, on balance, are distorted or biased.

19 Third, Dr. Woolridge claims that because utility common stocks have been 20 selling in excess of book value for many years, this means regulators have routinely 21 authorized ROEs greater than what investors require. This criticism suggests that 22 Dr. Woolridge has a low regard for regulators' ability to make informed judgments 23 as to the ROE that is necessary to compensate investors fairly for the use of their

⁸⁰ Woolridge Direct at 76.

1 capital, enable the utility to attract capital on reasonable terms, and maintain the 2 utility's financial integrity. Moreover, as discussed earlier, establishing returns to 3 produce a market-to-book ratio of 1.00 implies a capital loss to investors in utility 4 common stocks, which is inconsistent with regulatory standards and the 5 expectations underlying utility stock prices.

6 Q62. DOES MR. BAUDINO ADVANCE ANY CREDIBLE CRITICISM OF YOUR 7 RISK PREMIUM APPROACH?

8 A62. No. Mr. Baudino's only observation is that the risk premium method is "imprecise."⁸¹ Of course, this "criticism" applies equally to every model of investor 9 10 behavior that is used to estimate required returns, including the DCF approach that 11 formed the sole basis for Mr. Baudino's recommendation. The DCF method is only 12 one theoretical approach to gain insight into the return investors require, which is 13 unobservable. While the tautology of the DCF model boils this determination down 14 to the familiar dividend yield and growth rate components, this masks the 15 underlying complexities that accompany any attempt to distill every facet of 16 investors' expectations into a single growth estimate. Mr. Baudino's claim that the 17 DCF is "far more reliable and accurate" is unsubstantiated and directly contradicted 18 by the recent findings of FERC, where risk premium results were used to establish 19 an ROE from the upper end of the DCF range due to its finding that DCF results were skewed downwards.⁸² 20

⁸¹ Baudino Direct at 45

⁸² Opinion No. 531.

VI. EXPECTED CAPITAL MARKET CONDITIONS

Q63. DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO ARGUE THAT CURRENT INTEREST RATES ARE INDICATIVE OF EXPECTATIONS FOR LOW CAPITAL COSTS. DO YOU AGREE?

No. Investors' current outlook for long-term capital costs was discussed at length in 4 A63. our direct testimony.⁸³ None of the discussion presented by Dr. Woolridge or Mr. 5 6 Baudino evidences a fundamental shift in expectations since that time. Figure R-1 below provides an updated comparison of current interest rates on 30-year Treasury 7 8 bonds, triple-A rated corporate bonds, and double-A rated utility bonds with near-9 term projections from the Value Line Investment Survey ("Value Line"), IHS Global 10 Insight, Blue Chip Financial Forecasts ("Blue Chip"), and the Energy Information 11 Administration ("EIA"):



FIGURE R-1 INTEREST RATE TRENDS

Source:

Value Line Investment Survey, Forecast for the U.S. Economy (Feb. 20, 2015) IHS Global Insight, The U.S. Economy: The 30-Year Focus (Third-Quarter 2014) Energy Information Administration, Annual Energy Outlook 2014 (May 7, 2014) Blue Chip Financial Forecasts, Vol. 33, No. 12 (Dec. 1, 2014)

12 Contrary to Dr. Woolrige's (p. 14) and Mr. Baudino's position (p. 9) that current 13 interest rates are indicative of future expectations, these highly regarded and widely

⁸³ Avera/McKenzie Direct at 11-17.

1 2 referenced forecasts evidence a clear consensus in the investment community that the cost of long-term capital will be significantly higher over the 2015-2019 period.

3 Q64. PLEASE ADDRESS DR. WOOLRIDGE'S CONCERNS (P. 15) OVER THE 4 ACCURACY OF INTEREST RATE FORECASTS.

5 A64. Dr. Woolridge apparently believes that because "100% of economists were wrong" in forecasting higher interest rates in 2014, investors will simply throw up their 6 7 hands and give up attempts to anticipate the future. Of course, such a scenario is 8 completely at odds with rational investor behavior, as evidenced by the intense 9 scrutiny of Federal Reserve pronouncements for any nuanced clue as to future 10 policy. The fact that independent forecasts of bond yields have not mirrored actual 11 results is irrelevant. While the actual pattern of bond yields will invariably deviate 12 from these forecasts, they provide an objective, well-recognized guidepost to 13 investors' future expectations. Just as when relying on growth projections in 14 applying the DCF model, the paramount consideration is investors' expectations, 15 and not historical comparisons. The very same is true of investors' expectations for 16 higher interest rates, and the fact that past forecasts have not materialized does not 17 support Dr. Woolridge's subjective dismissal of this evidence.

VII. FLOTATION COSTS SHOULD BE CONSIDERED

18 Q65. PLEASE RESPOND TO DR. WOOLRIDGE'S SPECIFIC CRITICISMS OF 19 YOUR FLOTATION COST ADJUSTMENT.

A65. First, while Dr. Woolridge suggests that flotation costs should be ignored because
our adjustment was not predicated on a precise accounting for the Companies, this
belies the point of the adjustment. LG&E and KU do not issue common stock, and
will never incur flotation costs directly. The approach outlined in our direct
testimony is supported by recognized regulatory textbooks and based on research
reported in the academic literature, and the fact that the Companies do not incur

issuance expenses directly provides no basis to ignore a flotation cost adjustment.
 Without a flotation adjustment, these legitimate costs of providing utility service
 will be excluded for ratemaking purposes and will undercut the Companies' ability
 to earn their authorized ROE.

5 Meanwhile, Dr. Woolridge mistakenly claims that a flotation cost adjustment "is necessary to prevent dilution of the existing shareholders."⁸⁴ In fact. 6 7 a flotation cost adjustment is required in order to allow the utility the opportunity to 8 recover the issuance costs associated with selling common stock. Dr. Woolridge's 9 observation about the level of market-to-book ratios may be factually correct, but it 10 has nothing to do with flotation costs. The fact that market prices may be above book value does not alter the fact that a portion of the capital contributed by equity 11 12 investors is not available to earn a return because it is paid out as flotation costs. 13 Even if the utility is not expected to issue additional common stock, a flotation cost 14 adjustment is necessary to compensate for flotation costs incurred in connection 15 with past issues of common stock.

16 Dr. Woolridge's argument (p. 78) that flotation costs are "not out-of-pocket 17 expenses" is simply wrong. Dr. Woolridge apparently believes that if investors in 18 past common stock issues had paid the full issuance price directly to the utility and 19 the utility had then paid underwriters' fees by issuing a check to its investment 20 bankers, that flotation cost would be a legitimate expense. Dr. Woolridge's 21 observation merely highlights the absence of an accounting convention to properly 22 accumulate and recover these legitimate and necessary costs. Just like the issuance 23 costs associated with long-term bonds, which are recorded on the Companies' 24 financial records and reflected in the embedded cost of debt, equity flotation costs

⁸⁴ Woolridge Direct at 77.

1	are a necessary expense associated with raising long-term capital, and should be
2	considered in establishing a fair ROE.
3	With respect to Dr. Woolridge's (p. 79) and Mr. Baudino's (p. 46)
4	contention that flotation costs are somehow accounted for in current stock prices,
5	Regulatory Finance: Utilities' Cost of Capital has this to say:
6	A third controversy centers around the argument that the omission of
7	flotation cost is justified on the grounds that, in an efficient market,
8	the stock price already reflects any accretion or dilution resulting
9	from new issuances of securities and that a flotation cost adjustment
10	results in a double counting effect. The simple fact of the matter is
11	that whatever stock price is set by the market, the company issuing
12	stock will always net an amount less than the stock price due to the
13	presence of intermediation and flotation costs. As a result, the
14	company must earn slightly more on its reduced rate base in order to
15	produce a return equal to that required by shareholders. ⁸⁵
16	Similarly, the need to consider past flotation costs has been recognized in the
17	financial literature, including sources that Dr. Woolridge relied on in his testimony.
18	Specifically, Ibbotson Associates concluded that:
19	Although the cost of capital estimation techniques set forth later in
20	this book are applicable to rate setting, certain adjustments may be
21	necessary. One such adjustment is for flotation costs (amounts that
22	must be paid to underwriters by the issuer to attract and retain
23	capital). ⁸⁶

⁸⁵ Morin, Roger, "Regulatory Finance: Utilities' Cost of Capital," *Public Utilities Reports, Inc.* at 174 (1994).
⁸⁶ Morningstar, *Ibbotson SBBI 2011 Valuation Yearbook* at 25 (2011).
VIII. PROXY GROUP REVENUE TEST IS UNSUPPORTED

Q66. DO YOU AGREE WITH DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR. BAUDINO THAT THE SOURCE OF A UTILITY'S REVENUES IS A VALID CRITERION IN SELECTING A PROXY GROUP FOR THE COMPANIES?

A66. No. Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino argued for the elimination of companies if less
than 50% of total revenues were attributable to regulated electric utility operations.⁸⁷
However, both witnesses failed to demonstrate how this subjective criterion
translates into differences in the investment risks perceived by investors. Any
comparison of objective indicators demonstrates that investment risks for the firms
in our proxy groups are relatively homogeneous and comparable to the Companies.

Q67. DID DR. WOOLRIDGE OR MR. BAUDINO DEMONSTRATE A NEXUS BETWEEN THEIR SUBJECTIVE REVENUE CRITERION AND OBJECTIVE MEASURES OF INVESTMENT RISK?

A67. No. Under the regulatory standards established by *Hope*⁸⁸ and *Bluefield*⁸⁹, the salient criterion in establishing a meaningful proxy group to estimate investors' required return is relative risk, not the source of the revenue stream. Dr. Woolridge Mr. Baudino presented no evidence to demonstrate a connection between the subjective revenue criterion that they employed and the views of real-world investors in the capital markets.

Due to differences in business segment definition and reporting between utilities, it is often impossible to accurately apportion financial measures, such as total revenues, between utility segments (*e.g.*, electric and natural gas) or regulated and non-regulated sources. As a result, even if one were to ignore the fact that there

⁸⁷ Woolridge Direct at 17; Baudino Direct at 18.

⁸⁸ Fed. Power Comm'n v. Hope Natural Gas Co., 320 U.S. 591 (1944).

⁸⁹ Bluefield Water Works & Improvement Co. v. Pub. Serv. Comm'n, 262 U.S. 679 (1923).

1		is no clear link between the source of a utility's revenues and investors' risk
2		perceptions, it is generally not possible to accurately and consistently apply
3		revenue-based criteria. In fact, other regulators have rebuffed these notions, with
4		FERC rejecting attempts to restrict a proxy group to companies based on sources of
5		revenues. As FERC concluded:
6 7 8		This is inconsistent with Commission precedent in which we have rejected proposals to restrict proxy groups based on narrow company attributes. ⁹⁰
9		FERC has specifically rejected arguments that utilities "should be excluded from the
10		proxy group given the risk factors associated with its unregulated, non-utility
11		business operations."91
12	Q68.	ARE THERE OTHER INCONSISTENCIES ASSOCIATED WITH THE
12		REVENUE TESTS PROPOSED BY DR WOOLRIDGE AND MR
13		REVEREE TESTS TROTOSED DT DR. WOOLRIDGE AND MR.
13 14		BAUDINO?
13 14 15	A68.	BAUDINO?Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination
13 14 15 16	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based
13 14 15 16 17	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For
13 14 15 16 17 18	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint
13 14 15 16 17 18 19	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint Energy (70%), DTE Energy (61%), Public Service Enterprise Group (63%),
13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint Energy (70%), DTE Energy (61%), Public Service Enterprise Group (63%), SCANA Corporation (74%), and Sempra Energy (74%) all have electric and gas
13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint Energy (70%), DTE Energy (61%), Public Service Enterprise Group (63%), SCANA Corporation (74%), and Sempra Energy (74%) all have electric and gas utility revenues well in excess of 50% of consolidated revenues, Dr. Woolridge and
 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint Energy (70%), DTE Energy (61%), Public Service Enterprise Group (63%), SCANA Corporation (74%), and Sempra Energy (74%) all have electric and gas utility revenues well in excess of 50% of consolidated revenues, Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino would exclude these firms under their revenue test. Considering the
 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint Energy (70%), DTE Energy (61%), Public Service Enterprise Group (63%), SCANA Corporation (74%), and Sempra Energy (74%) all have electric and gas utility revenues well in excess of 50% of consolidated revenues, Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino would exclude these firms under their revenue test. Considering the similarities in the regulatory and business environments for regulated electric and
 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 	A68.	BAUDINO? Yes. While Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino screened all electric and combination electric and gas utilities followed by Value Line, their revenue tests were based solely on <u>electric</u> revenues and ignored the impact of gas utility operations. For example, despite the fact that Dr. Woolridge's source indicates that CenterPoint Energy (70%), DTE Energy (61%), Public Service Enterprise Group (63%), SCANA Corporation (74%), and Sempra Energy (74%) all have electric and gas utility revenues well in excess of 50% of consolidated revenues, Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino would exclude these firms under their revenue test. Considering the similarities in the regulatory and business environments for regulated electric and gas utility operations, there is no justification for Dr. Woolridge's and Mr. Baudino's

⁹⁰ Pepco Holdings, Inc., 124 FERC ¶ 61,176 at P 118 (2008) (footnote omitted).
⁹¹ Bangor Hydro-Elec. Co., 117 FERC ¶ 61,129 at PP 19, 26 (2006).

1 The arbitrary nature of the 50% revenue criterion proposed by Dr. 2 Woolridge and Mr. Baudino is further illustrated by the lack of any independent, 3 objective findings to support his imposed threshold. In fact, Dr. Woolridge cannot 4 seem to decide for himself what the correct cutoff should be. For example, in his 5 2010 testimony before the KPSC in Case No. 2009-00548, Dr. Woolridge argued to 6 exclude companies with less than 80% of revenues attributable to electric 7 operations. Dr. Woolridge's revenue statistic has no demonstrable link to risk and 8 his internal inconsistency merely highlights the entirely subjective and baseless 9 nature of his "test."

IX. REQUESTED CAPITAL STRUCTURE SHOULD BE APPROVED

Q69. WHAT WAS DR. WOOLRIDGE'S RATIONALE FOR REJECTING THE CAPITALIZATION REQUESTED BY THE COMPANIES?

12 A69. Dr. Woolridge's assertion that the Companies' capital structure should be rejected 13 was based on his conclusion that the equity ratio implied by the Company's 14 capitalization is higher than the average for his electric proxy group, and for the 15 Companies' parent, PPL.⁹²

16 Q70. DOES THIS PROVIDE A LOGICAL BASIS TO REJECT THE COMPANIES'

17 ACTUAL CAPITALIZATION?

A70. No. As noted in our direct testimony,⁹³ while industry averages provide one benchmark for comparison, each firm must select its capitalization based on the risks and prospects it faces, as well as its specific needs to access the capital markets. While the degree of debt leverage is one consideration impacting investors' risk perceptions, it is not the whole picture. Overall investment risk, such as that reflected in bond ratings and other risk measures referenced by investors,

⁹² Woolridge Direct at 22.

⁹³ Avera/McKenzie Direct at 21-23.

also considers the specific business risks underlying a utility's operations. The
Companies' credit ratings, which Dr. Woolridge relied on to establish his proxy
group, already reflect the combined impact of these business and financial risk
exposures. Moreover, the Companies' equity ratio falls within the range of
capitalizations maintained by the firms in the proxy groups that we and Dr.
Woolridge relied on to estimate the cost of equity.

As discussed in our direct testimony, investors and bond rating agencies are increasingly focused on the importance of regulatory support. Making unwarranted adjustments to the capital structure or adopting an unreasonably low ROE would undoubtedly have a negative impact on investors' risk perceptions, and doing both would be outright alarming. Dr. Woolridge's proposed hypothetical capital structure amounts to nothing more than an ill-disguised attempt to engineer a lower overall rate of return by artificially substituting debt for equity.

14 Q71. WHAT CAPITALIZATION RATIOS ARE MAINTAINED BY OTHER 15 UTILITY OPERATING COMPANIES?

A71. Exhibit No. 15 displays capital structure data at year-end 2014 for the group of
electric utility operating companies owned by the firms in the electric group relied
on by Dr. Woolridge. As shown there, common equity ratios for these utilities
ranged from 37.6% to 67.7% and averaged 49.6%. Over one-third of these electric
operating companies had common equity ratios greater than 50%.

Q72. WHAT DOES THIS EVIDENCE SUGGEST WITH RESPECT TO DR. WOOLRIDGE'S ALLEGATIONS?

A72. This evidence refutes Dr. Woolridge's suggestion that the Companies' equity ratios
should be adjusted downward. The capital structures proposed for the Companies
fall within the range of capitalizations maintained by our Utility Group, as well for

54

the electric operating companies corresponding to Dr. Woolridge's electric proxy
 group.

3 Utilities are facing significant capital investment plans, uncertainties over 4 accommodating future environmental mandates, and ongoing regulatory risks. 5 Coupled with the potential for turmoil in capital markets, these considerations 6 warrant a stronger balance sheet to deal with an increasingly uncertain environment. 7 A more conservative financial profile, in the form of a higher common equity ratio, 8 is consistent with increasing uncertainties and the need to maintain the continuous 9 access to capital that is required to fund operations and necessary system 10 investment, even during times of adverse capital market conditions. Given the 11 comparability in overall risk measures between the Companies and the proxy group, 12 there is no support for Dr. Woolridge's hypothetical capital structure.

13

X. RESPONSE TO MR. CHRISS

14 Q73. DID MR. CHRISS CONDUCT AN INDEPENDENT EVALUATION OF A 15 FAIR ROE FOR THE COMPANIES?

A73. No. Mr. Chriss did not conduct any analyses of the cost of equity. His testimony
was limited to a presentation of selected data concerning previously authorized
ROEs. Based on this limited review, Mr. Chriss expressed his concern that a 10.5%
ROE for the Companies is "excessive."⁹⁴

⁹⁴ Chriss Direct at 7.

Q74. DO YOU AGREE WITH MR. CHRISS THAT ALLOWED ROES PROVIDE ONE BENCHMARK WORTHY OF CONSIDERATION IN THE COMMISSION'S EVALUATION?

4 A74. Yes, we do. Importantly, however, such comparisons of allowed ROEs are only one
5 consideration. While this data can be useful in the KPSC's deliberations, it is not a
6 substitute for the detailed analyses presented in our direct testimony.

7 Q75. DOES THE DATA PRESENTED BY MR. CHRISS CONFIRM YOUR 8 CONCLUSION THAT DR. WOOLRIDGE'S AND MR. BAUDINO'S 9 RECOMMENDATIONS ARE TOO LOW?

A75. Yes. Mr. Chriss cites an average allowed ROE of 10.1% for 2012-2015 and an average allowed return for vertically integrated utilities of 9.92% for 2014,⁹⁵ which confirms our earlier conclusion that the 8.75% and 8.60% ROE recommendations of Dr. Woolridge and Mr. Baudino fall well below average returns authorized for other utilities, and are insufficient to meet the requirements of regulatory standards.

Q76. DO YOU AGREE WITH THE INFERENCE THAT MR. CHRISS DRAWS FROM HIS REVIEW OR ALLOWED ROES?

A76. No. First, the data presented by Mr. Chriss does not include all rate case results
compiled by Regulatory Research Associates "(RRA") and reported to investors by
SNL financial. ROEs for electric utilities reported by RRA from 2012 through the
20 2014 are displayed in Table R-2, below:

⁹⁵ Chriss Direct at 11.

1 2

TABLE R-2ALLOWED ROEs FOR ELECTRIC UTILITIES

		NO.
Year	ROE	Cases
2012	10.17%	58
2013	10.02%	50
2014	9.92%	37
	10.04%	145

3

4 As illustrated above, these returns result in an average ROE that is significantly 5 higher than the 9.83% median reported by Mr. Chriss.

6 Second, there is no basis for Mr. Chriss to suggest that average authorized 7 ROEs are somehow skewed upwards because of specific awards in certain states. 8 Mr. Chriss points to ROEs above 10% awarded in Wisconsin, but he made no effort 9 to examine results at the low-end of the range. For example the two 8.72% ROEs 10 that set the minimum of the values reviewed by Mr. Chriss were both authorized in 11 Illinois based on a fixed spread over Treasury bond yields, which presents a distorted picture of capital costs for utilities.⁹⁶ Similarly, the next-highest 9.0% 12 13 value for Maui Electric Company incorporated a penalty related to that utility's 14 integration of renewable generation and applies to a jurisdiction that has instituted 15 full revenue decoupling. In short, while a review of historical authorized ROEs can 16 provide a meaningful ROE benchmark, it is not a substitute for a thorough analysis 17 of the cost of capital, such as that contained in our direct testimony and supporting 18 the Companies' 10.5% requested ROE.

⁹⁶ For example, FERC recently discontinued its practice of adjusting ROEs based on changes in Treasury bond yields, noting that, "U.S. Treasury bond yields do not provide a reliable and consistent metric for tracking changes in ROE." Opinion No. 531, 147 FERC \P 61,234 at P 160 (2014).

Q77. FROM YOUR POSITION AS AN ECONOMIST, WHAT DO YOU MAKE OF MR. CHRISS'S ADMONITION (P. 11) TO CONSIDER CUSTOMER IMPACTS WHEN ESTABLISHING A FAIR ROE?

4 A77. First, it is important to note that the determination of the ROE is made by investors 5 in the capital markets, and is not predicated on any notion of costs or savings to 6 customers. The U.S. Supreme Court's regulatory standards embodied in the *Hope* 7 and *Bluefield* decisions represent a balance between the interests of customers and 8 investors, by setting forth the guidelines as to a fair ROE. Meanwhile, Mr. Chriss 9 wrongly suggests that a lower ROE is per se in customers' benefit. This is not the 10 case. While a downward-biased ROE may provide the illusion of customer 11 "savings" in the form of a lower revenue requirement in the short-term, the long-12 term impact of an inadequate ROE can be injurious to customers and the Kentucky 13 economy.

14 As discussed earlier, there is a very real connection between the ROE and 15 the availability of capital, and Mr. Chriss ignores the negative impact that an 16 inadequate ROE would have on investment. The ROE is the primary signal to 17 investors, not only with respect to attracting new capital investment, but also in 18 supporting existing utility operations. If the utility is unable to offer a competitive 19 ROE, existing shareholders will suffer a capital loss as investors take advantage of 20 other, more favorable opportunities, and the utility's stock price would fall. 21 Moreover, as investors' confidence is undermined, the ability of utilities to access 22 equity capital markets and expand investment will suffer. While the Companies 23 would undoubtedly continue to meet their service obligations to customers, a 24 downward-biased ROE would send an unmistakable signal to the investment 25 community as they consider whether to commit capital in Kentucky, and at what 26 cost.

1 Q78. DOES THE 2013 NORTH CAROLINA SUPREME COURT DECISION

2

CITED BY MR. CHRIS (P. 11) SUPPORT HIS ADMONITION?

No.⁹⁷ The decision cited by Mr. Chris remanded a Duke Energy Carolinas ("Duke") 3 A78. case back to the North Carolina Utilities Commission ("NCUC") because in 4 5 accepting the ROE in a stipulation the Commission's order did not address the 6 substantive arguments raised by expert witnesses representing consumer interests. 7 In 2014 there was a subsequent North Carolina Supreme Court Decision confirming the NCUC's Order on Remand (October, 23 2013).⁹⁸ In the Order on Remand the 8 9 NCUC reached the same conclusion as to ROE but specifically addressed the 10 substantive issues raised by witnesses on behalf of consumer interests. Our rebuttal 11 testimony in this case is consistent with the guidance of the North Carolina Supreme 12 Court because we have responded to every substantive argument in the testimony of 13 opposing witnesses. The North Carolina Supreme Court decision also cited the 14 finding of the Remand Order that reflects our argument that maintaining the utility's 15 ability to attract capital is in customers' interest:

16 55. Continuous safe, adequate, and reliable electric service by
17 [Duke] is essential to the well-being of the people, businesses,
18 institutions, and economy of North Carolina.⁹⁹

Just as being served by a utility that has reasonable access to capital is in the interest
of consumers in North Carolina, so also is KU's access to capital essential to people,
businesses, institutions, and the economy of Kentucky. The final conclusion of the
December 19, 2014 decision by the North Carolina Supreme Court is consistent
with KU's ROE request in this case:

⁹⁷ Like Mr. Chriss, we are not attorneys and do not address the legal relevance of this North Carolina case to Kentucky rate cases.

 ⁹⁸ See, In the Supreme Court of North Carolina, STATE EX REL. UTILS. COMM'N V. COOPER, ATT'Y GEN.
 No. 268A12-2 (Fined 19 December 2014) at p. 4.
 ⁹⁹ Id. 7, 10

⁹⁹ Id., p. 10.

1These findings of fact not only demonstrate that the Commission2considered the impact of changing economic conditions upon3customers, but also specify how this factor influenced the4Commission's decision to authorize a 10.5% ROE as agreed to in the5Stipulation.¹⁰⁰

6

7

Q79. DO YOU AGREE WITH MR. CHRISS'S ASSESSMENT REGARDING THE

- IMPACT OF CONSTRUCTION WORK IN PROGRESS ("CWIP")?
- 8 A79. No. While Mr. Chriss attempts to distinguish the risks of the Companies based on 9 the opportunity to include CWIP in rate base, this is hardly novel or unique to the 10 Companies and has been widely utilized since the 1970s to address the impact of 11 construction costs on utilities' financial integrity.
- 12 **Q80. WHAT IS CWIP?**
- 13 CWIP consists of investment in facilities built to meet service obligations that are A80. 14 not yet physically providing service. For an electric utility, CWIP can be sizeable as 15 a result of the capital intensity of utility infrastructure investment and the extended 16 construction periods involved with these facilities. During the construction phase, 17 the utility must pay capital carrying costs (interest, dividends, etc.) on the 18 investment in new facilities. These capital carrying costs are typically accrued for 19 future recovery in the form of Allowance for Funds Used During Construction 20 ("AFUDC"), which is included in rate base at the time the facilities are placed in 21 service. Alternatively, regulators may allow CWIP to be included in rate base and 22 thus permit the utility an opportunity to recover these capital costs through current 23 rates.

24 **Q81.** WHAT IS THE FINANCIAL IMPACT OF CWIP?

A81. If CWIP is included in rate base, the utility's revenue requirements are increased by
 the capital costs associated with the new construction. As a result, since customers

¹⁰⁰ Id., p. 12.

pay the capital carrying costs of CWIP in current rates, capitalized AFUDC is not
added to plant cost. From the utility's standpoint, current cash flow is higher than it
would have been otherwise. As a result, including CWIP in rate base improves a
utility's cash flow and increases revenue requirements during the construction
phase; however, this increase is offset in the future by the lower rate base that results
from eliminating capitalized AFUDC.

While the level of a utility's earnings does not differ dramatically depending on whether or not CWIP is included in rate base, the cash flow implications can be significant, especially in the case of a large construction program. To finance the costs of construction, utilities such as the Companies must obtain financing in the form of common equity or long-term debt. If CWIP is not included in rate base, no cash is generated from current rates to meet the interest and dividend payments associated with these securities, which in turn must be financed.

The uncertainties that investors associate with cost deferrals and a 14 15 deterioration in earnings quality are significant and many of the key indicators relied 16 on by securities analysts and bond rating agencies focus on measures of cash flow. 17 As a result, the greater risk associated with higher levels of non-cash earnings (*i.e.*, 18 AFUDC) would ultimately be reflected in higher rates of return required by 19 investors. Investors recognize that including CWIP in rate base is an important tool 20 that supports the utility's financial integrity and attenuates some of the financial 21 risks associated with new infrastructure investment.

22 23

Q82. IS THERE ANY MERIT TO MR. CHRISS'S CONTENTION (P. 8) THAT INCLUDING CWIP IN RATE BASE "SHIFTS RISKS TO RATEPAYERS?"

A82. No. Including CWIP in rate base will ease the financial pressure associated with the
 Companies' capital projects by improving cash flow and providing greater
 regulatory certainty. While instrumental in supporting financial integrity and ability

61

to attract capital, including CWIP will not have a measurable impact on the overall
 investment risks of the Companies or investors' required rate of return. Including
 CWIP in rate base changes only the timing of cost recovery for projects included in
 CWIP. Accordingly, CWIP does not shift risks to ratepayers, as alleged by Mr.
 Chriss.

6 Q83. HAVE OTHER REGULATORS RECOGNIZED THE POTENTIAL 7 BENEFITS ASSOCIATED WITH INCLUDING CWIP IN RATE BASE?

A83. Yes. Investors recognize that it is not uncommon for regulators to include CWIP in

9 rate base when establishing rates. A study by the Edison Electric Institute observed

10 that:

8

11The inclusion of CWIP in rate base improves cash flow and reduces12future rate shocks. This practice also reduces the losses that a utility13experiences making large plant additions under historical test year14rates. Monitoring by the Edison Electric Institute has found that15states that have recently allowed the inclusion of CWIP in rate base16include CO, FL, GA, IN, KS, KY, LA, MI, MO, NC, NM, NV, SD,17TN, VA, and WV.¹⁰¹

18 Accordingly, the cost of equity estimates developed for the proxy companies 19 already reflects any impact associated with the opportunity to earn a return on 20 CWIP. FERC has also recognized that including CWIP balances the interest of 21 investors and customers, and the Commission has routinely allowed electric utilities to include CWIP in rate base.¹⁰² FERC noted in Order No. 679 that including 22 23 CWIP in rate base provides "up-front regulatory certainty, rate stability and improved cash flow" that encourage investment by "easing the financial pressures" 24 associated with construction programs.¹⁰³ 25

¹⁰¹ Edison Electric Institute, Forward Test Years for US Electric Utilities (August 2010).

 ¹⁰² Construction Work in Progress for Public Utilities; Inclusion of Costs in Rate Base, Order No. 298, FERC Stats. & Regs. ¶ 30,455 (1983), order on reh'g, 25 FERC ¶ 61,023 (1983).

¹⁰³ Order No.679 at P. 115. See also, Order No. 679-A at PP. 114-115.

Q84. IS MR. CHRISS'S POSITION WITH RESPECT TO CWIP CONSISTENT WITH ESTABLISHED PRECEDENT IN KENTUCKY?

3 A84. No. Mr. Chriss's recommendations conflict with the KPSC's long-established 4 support for including CWIP without any downward adjustment to the Companies' 5 ROE. Mr. Chriss has presented no evidence that would suggest the KPSC's 6 longstanding practice no longer benefits customers or would otherwise undermine a 7 constructive regulatory policy that is widespread in the industry. Moreover, while 8 CWIP is supportive of the Companies' credit standing, it does not allow recovery of 9 a return on construction expenditures outside of a rate proceeding. As a result, there 10 can be a significant lag between the time that expenditures are incurred and when 11 they are included in CWIP, which is exacerbated for utilities with large capital 12 expenditure programs, such as the Companies'. Mr. Chriss fails to address these 13 realities, which further disprove his assessment and recommendations.

14 **Q85.** DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR PRE-FILED REBUTTAL TESTIMONY?

15 A85. Yes.

VERIFICATION

lxus STATE OF SS: **COUNTY OF**

The undersigned, **William E. Avera**, being duly sworn, deposes and says he is President of FINCAP, Inc., that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony and exhibits, and the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

us El

William E. Avera

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County and State, this _____ day of ______ 2015.

(SEAL) Notary Public

My Commission Expires:

otary Public State

VERIFICATION

STATE OF TEXAS)	
)	SS:
COUNTY OF TRAVIS)	

The undersigned, **Adrien M. McKenzie**, being duly sworn, deposes and says he is Vice President of FINCAP, Inc., that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony and exhibits, and the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

Adrien M. McKenzie

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County

and State, this *U* & day of 2015. DAVID BLANCO NOTARY PUBLIC STATE OF TEXAS (SEAL) MY COMM. EXP. 1/28/17 Notary Public

My Commission Expires:

EXPECTED EARNINGS APPROACH

WOOLRIDGE GROUP

		(a)	(b)	(c)
		Expected Return	Adjustment	Adjusted Return
	Company	<u>on Common Equity</u>	Factor	<u>on Common Equity</u>
1	ALLETE	9.50%	1.0240	9.73%
2	Alliant Energy	12.00%	1.0113	12.14%
3	Ameren Corp.	9.50%	1.0238	9.73%
4	American Elec Pwr	10.50%	1.0198	10.71%
5	Avista Corp.	8.50%	1.0286	8.74%
6	Black Hills Corp.	9.00%	1.0218	9.20%
7	CMS Energy Corp.	13.50%	1.0329	13.94%
8	Consolidated Edison	9.00%	1.0170	9.15%
9	Dominion Resources	17.00%	1.0403	17.69%
10	Duke Energy Corp.	8.00%	1.0134	8.11%
11	Edison International	11.00%	1.0312	11.34%
12	El Paso Electric	9.00%	1.0218	9.20%
13	Empire District Elec	8.50%	1.0205	8.67%
14	Entergy Corp.	9.00%	1.0165	9.15%
15	Eversource Energy	9.50%	1.0208	9.70%
16	FirstEnergy Corp.	8.00%	1.0229	8.18%
17	Great Plains Energy	7.50%	1.0149	7.61%
18	IDACORP, Inc.	8.50%	1.0206	8.67%
19	MGE Energy	13.50%	1.0312	13.92%
20	NorthWestern Corp.	9.50%	1.0518	9.99%
21	OGE Energy Corp.	11.00%	1.0237	11.26%
22	PG&E Corp.	9.50%	1.0312	9.80%
23	Pinnacle West Capital	9.50%	1.0247	9.73%
24	PNM Resources	9.50%	1.0160	9.65%
25	Portland General Elec.	9.00%	1.0358	9.32%
26	SCANA Corp.	10.50%	1.0304	10.82%
27	Southern Company	13.50%	1.0186	13.75%
28	Westar Energy	9.50%	1.0128	9.62%
29	Xcel Energy Inc.	10.00%	1.0248	10.25%
	Average (d)			10.07%
	Midpoint (e)			10.78%

(a) The Value Line Investment Survey (Jan. 30, Feb. 20, & Mar. 20, 2015).

(b) Computed using the formula 2*(1+5-Yr. Change in Equity)/(2+5 Yr. Change in Equity).

(c) (a) x (b).

(d) Excludes highlighted figures.

(e) Average of low and high values.

EXPECTED EARNINGS APPROACH

BAUDINO PROXY GROUP

		(a)	(b)	(c)
		Expected Return	Adjustment	Adjusted Return
	Company	<u>on Common Equity</u>	Factor	<u>on Common Equity</u>
1	ALLETE	9.00%	1.0405	9.36%
2	Alliant Energy	12.00%	1.0202	12.24%
3	Avista Corp.	8.50%	1.0286	8.74%
4	CMS Energy Corp.	13.50%	1.0338	13.96%
5	Consolidated Edison	9.00%	1.0170	9.15%
6	Dominion Resources	17.00%	1.0403	17.69%
7	Duke Energy Corp.	8.00%	1.0134	8.11%
8	Edison International	11.00%	1.0312	11.34%
9	Empire District Elec	9.00%	1.0237	9.21%
10	Eversource Energy	9.50%	1.0208	9.70%
11	IDACORP, Inc.	8.50%	1.0206	8.67%
12	NorthWestern Corp.	9.50%	1.0518	9.99%
13	OGE Energy Corp.	12.00%	1.0323	12.39%
14	Pinnacle West Capital	9.50%	1.0247	9.73%
15	Portland General Elec.	9.00%	1.0358	9.32%
16	Southern Company	13.50%	1.0186	13.75%
17	Westar Energy	9.50%	1.0266	9.75%
18	Xcel Energy Inc.	10.00%	1.0248	10.25%
	Average (d)			10.33%
	Midpoint (e)			11.03%

(a) The Value Line Investment Survey (Dec. 19, 2014, Jan. 30 & Feb. 20, 2015).

(b) Computed using the formula 2*(1+5-Yr. Change in Equity)/(2+5 Yr. Change in Equity).

- (c) (a) x (b).
- (d) Eliminates highlighted values.
- (e) Average of low and high values.

ALLOWED ROE

WOOLRIDGE GROUP

		(a)
		Allowed
	Company	ROE
1	ALLETE	10.38%
2	Alliant Energy	9.50%
3	Ameren Corp.	9.19%
4	American Elec Pwr	10.28%
5	Avista Corp.	9.73%
6	Black Hills Corp.	9.83%
7	CMS Energy Corp.	10.30%
8	Dominion Resources	10.90%
9	Consolidated Edison	9.61%
10	Duke Energy Corp.	10.38%
11	Edison International	10.45%
12	El Paso Electric	NA
13	Empire District Elec	NA
14	Entergy Corp.	10.40%
15	Eversource Energy	9.15%
16	FirstEnergy Corp.	11.33%
17	Great Plains Energy	9.60%
18	IDACORP, Inc.	10.00%
19	MGE Energy	10.30%
20	NorthWestern Corp.	10.00%
21	OGE Energy Corp.	10.08%
22	PG&E Corp.	10.40%
23	Pinnacle West Capital	10.00%
24	PNM Resources	10.00%
25	Portland General Elec.	9.68%
26	SCANA Corp.	10.37%
27	Southern Company	12.50%
28	Westar Energy	10.00%
29	Xcel Energy Inc.	10.08%
	Average	10.16%
	Midpoint (b)	10.83%

(a) The Value Line Investment Survey (Dec. 19, 2014, Jan. 30 & Feb. 20, 2015).

(b) Average of low and high values.

ALLOWED ROE

BAUDINO PROXY GROUP

		(a)
		Allowed
	Company	ROE
1	ALLETE	10.38%
2	Alliant Energy	9.50%
3	Avista Corp.	9.73%
4	CMS Energy Corp.	10.30%
5	Consolidated Edison	9.61%
6	Dominion Resources	10.90%
7	Duke Energy Corp.	10.38%
8	Edison International	10.45%
9	Empire District Elec	NA
10	Eversource Energy	9.15%
11	IDACORP, Inc.	10.00%
12	NorthWestern Corp.	10.00%
13	OGE Energy Corp.	10.08%
14	Pinnacle West Capital	10.00%
15	Portland General Elec.	9.68%
16	Southern Company	12.50%
17	Westar Energy	10.00%
18	Xcel Energy Inc.	10.08%
	Average	10.16%
	Midpoint (b)	10.83%

(a) The Value Line Investment Survey (Dec. 19, 2014, Jan. 30 & Feb. 20, 2015).

(b) Average of low and high values.

BAUDINO CAPM ANALYSIS

EPS GROWTH

20-Year Treasury Bond, Value Line Beta

Market Required Return Estimate	
Expected Dividend Yield	0.76%
Expected Growth	<u>12.00%</u>
Required Return	12.76%
Risk-free Rate of Return, 20-Year Treasury Bond Average of Last Six Months	2.71%
Risk Premium	10.05%
Comparison Group Beta	0.73
Comparison Group Beta * Risk Premium	7.34%
CAPM Return on Equity	10.05%

Source: Exhibit No.___(RAB-6), page 2.

OPERATING CO. CAPITAL STRUCTURE

WOOLRIDGE PROXY GROUP

	Short-term	Long-term		Common
Operating Subsidiary	Debt	Debt	Preferred	Equity
AEP Ohio	0.0%	53.7%	0.0%	46.3%
AEP Texas	NA	NA	NA	NA
Alabama Power	0.0%	50.7%	5.2%	44.0%
Allegheny Generating Co.	4.2%	33.6%	0.0%	62.2%
Ameren Illinois Co.	0.6%	45.4%	1.3%	52.7%
Appalachian Power	0.0%	54.2%	0.0%	45.8%
Arizona Public Service Co	1.8%	40.8%	0.0%	57.4%
Black Hills Power	0.0%	47.8%	0.0%	52.2%
Chevenne Light Fuel & Power	NA	NA	NA	NA
Cleveland Electric Illuminating Co	4.9%	52.3%	0.0%	42.8%
Connecticut Light & Power	-1.970 2.2%	47.1%	1.9%	48.7%
Consolidated Edison of NV	2.270	49.1%	0.0%	49.0%
Consumers Energy Company	0.6%	49.8%	0.3%	49.3%
Duke Energy Carolinas	0.0%	49.8%	0.0%	49.3 % 56.6%
Duke Energy Carolinas	0.078	43.47	0.0%	51.5%
Duke Energy Indiana	0.0%	40.7%	0.0%	/0 0%
Duke Energy Obio	0.970 719/	49.2 %	0.0%	49.9%
Duke Energy Program	7.1%	20.270 51.49/	0.0%	18 69/
Entergy Arkansas Ing	0.0%	51.4 /0	0.0%	40.0%
Entergy Cult States Louisiana LLC	1.1 /0	50.0 %	0.0%	40.2 %
Entergy Guil States Louisiana LLC	0.0%	53.1%	0.3%	46.5%
Entergy Louisiana LLC	0.7%	53.1%	1.6%	44.6%
Entergy Mississippi Inc.	0.0%	51.1%	2.4%	46.5%
Entergy New Orleans Inc.	0.0%	49.8%	0.0%	50.2%
Entergy Texas Inc.	0.0%	62.4%	0.0%	37.6%
Georgia Power	0.8%	47.6%	1.3%	50.4%
Guir Power	3.7%	46.7%	5.0%	44.6%
Idano Power Co.	0.0%	59.6%	0.0%	40.4%
Indiana Michigan Power	3.5%	49.2%	0.0%	47.4%
Interstate Power & Light	0.0%	46.8%	5.3%	48.0%
Jersey Central Power and Light	5.0%	43.0%	0.0%	52.0%
Kansas City Power & Light Co.	9.3%	45.7%	0.0%	45.0%
Kansas Gas & Electric Co.		INA NA	NA	NA
Mediaar Cas & Elastria	NA 0.7%	INA 20.29/	NA 0.0%	INA (0.1%
Madison Gas & Electric	0.7%	39.2%	0.0%	60.1%
Mierropolitan Edison	2.0%	50.7 %	0.0%	47.3%
Mininesota rower	INA 0.0%	INA 52.29/	NA 0.7%	INA 46 19/
Narthern States Baryon Co. (MN)	0.0%	53.2%	0.7%	46.1%
Northern States Power Co. (MN)		40.4%	0.0%	52.1%
Northern States Fower Co. (WI)	5.6%	42.5%	0.0%	51.9%
NSTAR Electric Co.	0.0%	39.0%	0.9%	53.5%
Ohlehama Caa & Electric	0.0%	36.9%	0.0%	63.1%
Orange & Backland	0.0%	46.9%	0.0%	55.1%
Degifia Cas & Electric Ca	3. 0%	40.4%	0.0%	40.0%
Parmaria Electric Co.	2.0%	40.0%	0.0%	30.6%
Public Service Co. of Colorado	0.0%	32.3 %	0.0%	47.7%
Public Service Co. of Novy Hampshire	4.2%	42.3%	0.0%	55.4%
Public Service Co. of New Hampshire	3.8%	43.0%	0.0%	51.3%
Public Service Co. of New Mexico	0.0% E 8%	52.5% EE 49/	0.4%	47.1%
Fublic Service Co. of Oktanonia	3.0%	33.4 %	0.0%	30.0%
South Carolina Electric & Gas Co.	7.3%	44.1%	0.0%	48.7%
Southern Camonna Edison	2.0%	41.0%	0.7 %	47.0%
Southwastern Electric rower Co.	U.U% 1 00/	3U.3%	0.0%	47.3% 52.7%
Toyan Now Movies Power Co.	1.∠ ⁷ 0 2.00/	40.1%	0.0%	32.1 % 57 20/
Texas-new Mexico Power Co.	3.U% 14.70/	37.8%	0.0%	J1.∠%
Lucian Electric Co	14./%	42.U%	U.U%	43.3%
Union Electric Co.	1.2%	47.1%	1.0%	4ð.ð%
virginia Electric Power	0.7% NTA	43.9% NTA	U.U%	47.4% NT A
Western Messuchusette Electric Co	1NA 1.70/	INA 51.20/	1NA 0.09/	INA 17 10/
Wisconcin Power 1- Light	1.7%	31.2% 17.00/	0.0%	4/.1% 57 10/
	0.0%	41.7%	0.0%	<u> </u>
Avelage	L.J /0	4/.4/0	U./ /0	47.0 /0

Source: Form 10-K Reports, FERC Form 1, GCS.

APPENDIX A

WORKPAPERS TO REBUTTAL TESTIMONY

OF

WILLIAM E. AVERA AND ADRIEN M. MCKENZIE

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A

Page 1 of 167

J							r									AV	/era/	MCK	enzi	e	
ALLE	ETE	NYSI	F-ALF				R	ECENT	52.1		o 18 .	1 (Traili Medi	ng: 18.0) an: 16.0)	RELATIV P/F RATI	6 0.9	8 DIV'D	3.0	9% V	ALU	Ξ	
TIMELINES	ss 3	Inwered	9/19/14	High:	37.5	51.7	49.3	51.3	49.0	35.3	37.9	42.5	42.7	54.1	58.0	59.7			LINE	Price	Pana
SAFETY	2	New 10/1	1/04	Low:	30,8 NDS	35.7	42.6	38.2	28.3	23.3	30.0	35.1	37.7	41.4	44.2	51.2			2018	2019	1202
TECHNICA	AL 3	Raised 3	/20/15	0.1 div	76 x Divid vided by Ir	ends p sh iterest Rate	,						ļ								120
BETA .80	(1.00 = N	larket)		Re Options:	alative Pric Yes	e Strength															-80
2018-2	20 PRO	JECTIC	ONS nn'i Total	508080	area indic	ates reces	aon			695						1.	•••			*****	48
Pric	ce G	ain	Return 8%			11		լոր				ատեր	i		- 1						32
Low 45	5 (-1	5%)	1%					\square	1												24
A	MJ.	JAS	OND			/								· · · ·							20
to Buy O Options O	000	000	000				******************************	***********													12
to Sell 0	000 onal De	1 1	001 ns		/-					*******			***********					- % TOT	. RETUR	N 2/15	8
to Bury	202014	3Q2014	4Q2014	Percent	t 15 =			<u></u>				114.4			***************	•		1	THIS N STOCK	INDEX	L
to Sell Hid's(000) 2	75 9801	75	90 32344	traded	10 - 5 -						in Hitter					H		3 yr.	48.9	60.8 110.1	F
1999 2	000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALL	IE LINE P	UB. LLC	18-20
					25.30	24.50	25.23	27.33	24.57	21.57	25.34	24.75	24.40	24.60	24.77	28.20	30.15	Revenue	s per sh		35.00
					2.97	3.85	4.14	4.42	4.23	3.57	4.35	4.91	5.01	5.35	5.68	6.15	6.60	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	8.00
					.30	1.25	1.45	1.64	1.72	1.76	1.76	1.78	1.84	1.90	1.96	2.02	2.10	Div'd Dec	l'd per s	hB∎†	2.40
					2.12	1.95	3.37	6.82	9.24	9.05	6.95	6.38	10.30	7.93	12.48	5.90	4.90	Cap'l Spe	ending p	er sh	5.50
		••			29.70	30.10	30.40	30.80	32.60	35.20	35.80	37.50	39.40	JZ.44 41.40	45.90	30.00 47.50	37.80 47.75	Common	ue per st Shs Out	sťa D	42.25
					25.2	17.9	16.5	14.8	13.9	16.1	16.0	14.7	15.9	18.6	17.2	Bold fig	ures are	Avg Ann'	I P/E Rat	io	13.5
					1.33	2.8%	.89	.79	.84 4 4%	5.8%	1.02	.92	1.01	1.05	.91 3.0%	Value estin	Line ates	Relative	P/E Ratio	ald	.85
CAPITAL S	STRUCT	TURE a	s of 12/3	1/14		737.4	767.1	841.7	801.0	759.1	907.0	928.2	961.2	1018.4	1136.8	1340	1440	Revenue	s (\$mill)		4.5%
Total Debt	: \$1377.: 1272.8 n	2 mill. D nill. Li)ue in 5 Y T Interes	/rs \$285.6 st \$57.3 m	6 mill. Nill.	68.0	77.3	87.6	82.5	61.0	75.3	93.8	97.1	104.7	124.8	140	155	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		190
(LT interest	t earned	: 3.9x)		folo \$12.4		28.4%	37.5% 1.4%	34.8% 6.6%	34.3% 5.8%	33.7% 12.8%	37.2% 8.9%	27.6% 2.7%	28.1%	21.5%	22.6% 6.3%	15.0%	15.0%	Income T	ax Rate	Irofit	15.0%
Leases, 01	псарна			lais \$10.4	• 1100.	39.1%	35.1%	35.6%	41.6%	42.8%	44.2%	44.3%	43.7%	44.6%	44.2%	44.0%	43.0%	Long-Ten	m Debt R	atio	42.0%
Pension A	ssets-1	2/14 \$5	044.2 mill. Ob	olig. \$714	.5 mill.	60.9% 990.6	64.9% 1025.6	64.4%	58.4%	57.2%	55.8%	55.7%	56.3%	55.4%	55.8%	56.0%	57.0%	Common Total Car	Equity R	atio	58.0%
Pfd Stock	None			-		860.4	921.6	1104.5	1387.3	1622.7	1805.6	1982.7	2347.6	2576.5	3286.4	3565	3640	Net Plant	ntai (şimi (\$mili)	ц: 	3975
Common S	Stock 4	5,953,8	51 shs.			8.0%	8.6%	8.6%	6.7%	4.8%	5.4%	6.0%	5.6%	5.3%	5.2%	5.5%	6.0%	Return or	Total Ca	sp'l	6.5%
as of 2/1/1	5					11.3%	11.6%	11.8%	10.0%	6.6%	7.7%	8.7% 8.7%	8.1% 8.1%	7.8% 7.8%	7.8% 7.8%	8.0% 8.0%	8.5% 8.5%	Return or Return or	i Shr. Eq i Com Fo	uity Iuitv E	9.5%
MARKET	CAP: \$2	.4 billic	on (Mid C	(ap)		5.2%	5.0%	5.8%	3.9%	.5%	1.5%	2.9%	2.3%	2.2%	2.5%	2.5%	3.0%	Retained	to Com E	q	3.5%
A Observ Date	OPER/	ATING :	2012	2013	2014	BUSIN	57%	51%	01% is the r	93%	81% Minnecol	00%	/1%	/2%	6/%	67%	65%	All Div'ds	to Net P	rof	61%
% Change Retail Avg. Indust. Use	I Sales (KW (MWH)	H) ///	+1.1 _NA	-1.1 _NA	+.5 NA	supplies	s electric	ity to 146	,000 cust	omers in	northeas	a Fower, stern MN,	& Su-	in FL. (Seneratin	g source	s: coal a	& lignite,	as real e 56%; wi	state op ind, 7%;	eration other,
Capacity at Peak	s, per kvyn k (MW) lar (Mw) F	(4)	1790	5.45 1793	1985	down: t	vater, Lig aconite r	int & Pow nining/pro	ver in nor ocessing,	thwester 27%: pa	n WI. Ele iper/wood	ctric rev.	break- s. 9%:	3%; pur 2.9%, H	chased, as 1.600	34%. Fu employe	el costs: es Chai	31% of irman Pre	revs. '14	4 depred	. rate:
Annual Load Fac	ctor (%) ctor (%)		79.0	NA NA	1637 NA	other in	dustrial,	7%; resid	ential, 12	%; com	nercial, 1	3%; who	lesale,	Hodnik.	Inc.: MI	N. Addre	ss: 30	West Sup	perior SI	t, Dulut	h, MN
			+.0 			ALI	FTE'	s oar	nings	are	likol		ad	lotore	093. Tel.	: 218-27	3-5000. Ir	ternet: w	ww.allete	.com,	
ANNUAL R	RATES	Past	Pas	306 st Est'd	345 '12-'14	vanc	e in	2018	5. Mi	nneso	ta Po	ower,	the	nesot	a Pov	ver wi	ill sell	l the c	eal, t	nen 1 t und	er a
of change (pe Revenues	er sh)	10 Yrs.	5 Yrs	s. to '1	18-'20	comp	any's fit fro	prima m a f	ary ut	ility :	subsid	iary,	will	long-t	term p	ourcha	ased-p	ower o	ontra	ict.	-
"Cash Flow	w"	6.09	6 5.5 6 1 0	5% 7	.0%	205-r	negav	vatt w	ind p	roject	that	was c	ma om-	comp	any p	aid \$1	lade a 168 m	an acc iillion	for a	n on. 1 87%	in-
Dividends Book Value	e	NM 4 59	F 2.0	0% 4 0% 4	.0%	plete	din l The i	Decem	ber a	t a co	ost of	\$333	mil-	terest	: in Ù	J.S. W	/ater	Servic	es, w	hich	pro
Cal- (QUARTE	RLY REV	VENUES (S	s mill.)	Full	for co	ertain	kinds	s of ca	pital	spend	ling, s	such	custo	wate mers.	Revei	nues v	ment vere a	for i	naust \$120	riai mil-
endar Ma	ar.31 Ji	ın. 30	Sep. 30	Dec. 31	Year	as a	\$250	millio red.oc	on env	vironr	nental	upgr	ade	lion l	ast y	ear, a	and the	he con	npany	/ exp	ects
2012 24 2013 26	10.02 33.82	16.4 35.6	248.8 251.0	256.0 268.0	961.2 1018.4	Minn	esota	Pow	er is	exp	erienc	ing]	load	Howe	ver, o	due t	o am	ortizat	5% a tion f	annua that	ally. AL-
2014 29	6.5 2	60.7	288.9	290.7	1136.8	grow	th as	some	of its	large	indus	strial	cus-	LETE	l will	record	d und	er pur	chase	acco	unt-
2016 36	<u>0</u> 3	45	345	370	1440	notal	oly, E	Essar	Steel	exp	ects	to be	gin	to pro	nes, t fits tl	ne ae: nis ve:	ar isn' ar.	t nkel	y to c	ontril	oute
Cal-	EARN	INGS PE	ER SHARE	A Doc 04	Full	prodi	icing	tacon	ite pe	ellets	in th	e sec	ond	We fe	oreca	st so	lid ea	arning	gs gr	owth	in
endar Ma 2012	<u>ar.ər</u> i JL .66	.39	3ep. 30 .78	Jec. 31	2.58	estat	e ass	ets in	Flori	ida (v	vhich	ALLE	ETE	spend	ling a	nd the	recove e ongr	ery of Ding ef	som fects	e cap of ind	utal lus-
2013	.83	.35	63	.82	2.63	inten	ds to	sell)	shou	ld bi	reak e	even	this	trial	expar	ision	shou	ld hel	p. W	e fig	ure
2015	.85	.45	.97 .85	.73 .90	2.90 3.05	mate	is wi	thin 1	nanag	gemen	it's gu	idance	e of	tribut	ion.	Servi	ices W	in als	u mal	ke a i	con-
2016	.95	.45	.90	.95	3.25	\$3.00 Ther	-\$3.20) a sha	are.	cida	note	ntici	ta	The l	board	l of di	irecto	ors ra	ised	the d	ivi-
Cal- Qu endar Ma	oarteri ar.31 Ji	un,30	CNUS PAIL	v¤∎† Dec.31	Full Year	profi	its th	is yea	e up ir. Mii	nneso	ta Pov	ver pl	ans	the a	nnual	disbu	cer. Irsemo	ine bo ent bv	ard i \$0.06	ncrea 5 a sł	ised lare
2011 .4	45 .	445	.445	.445	1.78	to bu	uild a	wind	i proj	ect f	ora d +-	utility	/ in	(3.1%)).			~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~			
2012 .4	16 . 175	46 475	.46 .475	.46 .475	1.84	state	regul	lators	appro	woul ive) h	uy th	u (II e proi	uie ect.	tal r	uvide eturn	end y	ield a ential	and 3- I for	to 5 ALLI	year	to- are
2014 .4	19	49	.49	.49	1.96	Prosp	ective	inco	ne fro	mthe	sale	is not	in-	abou	tave	rage,	by ut	tility s	tand	ards	Le
2015 :5		l nanc			1 41/2	ciude	d in A		l E's g	uidan	ce. If	the re	gu-	Paul .	E. Del	bbas,	CFA	1	March	20, 2	2015
2¢; '05, (\$1.8	34); gain		s) on disc	(1055): 04 C. Ops.:	, due e early	Mar., Jur	ie, Sept.	and Dec.	eany paid ■ Div'd r	in \$ ein- d	eprec. R	וח mil) in mil ate allowe	i. (E) Rat ed on cor	ie base: (n. eq. in	Urig. cost 10:	Com Stoc	pany's F k's Price	inancial Stability	Strength	I	A 95
o+, φ∠.57, 0 counting cha	nge: '04	, 27¢. 1	دي), ioss ا Next egs.	report	plan	avail. (C)	avall. † S Incl. defe	onarehold erred chg	ier investi s. In '14:	ment 1 F	u.38%; e teg. Clim.	arned on :Avg. (F	avg. cor) Summe	n. eq., '14 r peak in	1: 8.6%. '12 & '13	Price Earn	e Growth	Persiste	nce V		35 80
2015 Value I	Line Publ	lishing Ll	LC. All righ	nts reserved	d. Factual	material is	obtained	from sourc	es believer	to be re	liable and	is provided	l without v	varranties o	of any kind				,		

THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or markeling any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 2 of 167

				-						A	vera/	McK	enz	ie	
ALLIANT ENERGY NYSELIN	RECENT PRICE	60.67	7 P/E RATIC	5 17. '	1 (Trailii Media	ig: 17.5) in: 14.0)	RELATIVE P/E RATIO	5 0.9 3	B DIV'D	3.6	% ¥	ALUE Inf			
TIMELINESS 3 Lowered 8/22/14 High: 28.8	30.6	40.0 46	5 42.4	31.5	37.7	44.5	47.7	54.2	69.8	70.8		•	Target	Price I	Range
SAFETY 2 Raised 9/28/07 LEGENDS	25.6	27.5 34	9 22.8	20.3	29.2	33.9	41.9	43.7	50.0	60.1		· .	2018	2019	2020 120
TECHNICAL 3 Raised 3/20/15	erest Rate Strength						\sim								-100
BETA .80 (1.00 = Market) Options: Yes 2018-20 PRO IECTIONS Shaded area Indica	tes recession	.]				$ \rightarrow $				******					-64
Ann'i Total Price Gain Return		,,,, ¹¹ ,, ¹¹ ,,	1 ¹¹			ուսորել									- 48
High 75 (+25%) 9%	un and an	·····	الاستنجر	լ _{ար} ,	ուլու	· ·									-32 -24
			-	11.											-20 -16
to Buy 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0				·,											-12
to Sell 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0	**************************************				1		•					% TOT.	RETUR	N 2/15	-8
202014 302014 402014 Percent 12 -				بار ا						1		s 1 vr.	THIS V TOCK 21.3	INDEX 8.2	-
to Sell 134 151 158 traded 4 - Hdrs(000) 67528 67088 68200										-		3 yr. 5 yr. 1	64.9 42.5	60.8 110.1	-
Alliant Energy, formerly called Interstate En-	2005 2	2006 200	7 2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALU	E LINE PL	JB. LLC '	8-20
1998 through the merger of WPL Holdings.	28.02 5.46	28.93 31. 4.33 5.	5 33.33 2 4.56	31.02 4.21	30.81 5.21	33.02 5.51	27.88	29.54 6.68	30.20 6.88	31.55 7.05	32.15 7.45	Revenues "Cash Flo	per sh w" per s	sh	34.80
IES Industries, and Interstate Power. WPL	2.21	2.06 2.0	9 2.54	1.89	2.75	2.75	3.05	3.29	3.48	3.60	3.85	Earnings	per sh 4	А 1. В. 1.	4.25
state Energy stock for each WPL share. IES	4.51	1.15 1. 3.42 4	27 1.40 01 7.96	1.50	1.58	6.07	1.80	1.88	2.04	2.20	2.36	Div'd Dec Cap'l Spe	ra per s ndina pe	n¤∎† èrsh	2.85
stockholders received 1.14 Interstate Ener-	20.85	22.83 24.	30 25.56	25.07	26.09	27.14	28.25	29.58	31.09	31.75	32.45	Book Valu	ie per sh	1 C	34.65
gy shares for each IES share, and interstate Power stockholders received 1.11 Interstate	117.04 1	16.13 110.	6 110.45 1 13.4	110.66	110.89	111.02	110.99	110.94	110.94 16.6	111.00 Bold fia	112.00 vres ere	Common Ava Ann'l	Shs Out P/E Rat	st'g D io	115.00
Energy shares for each Interstate Power	.67	.91	.81	.93	.80	.91	.92	.86	.88	Value	Line	Relative P	/E Ratio		.95
	3.8%	3.3% 3.1	% 4.1%	5.7%	4.6%	4.3%	4.1%	3.7%	3.5%	2500	2600	Avg Ann'l	Div'd Yi	eld	4.0%
Total Debt \$3789.7 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1100.0 mill.	3279.6 3	260.1 320	.8 280.0	3432.8 208.6	303.9	3005.3	3094.5 337.8	3276.8	385.5	400 A	430	Net Profit	(\$mill) (\$mill)		4000
LT Debt \$3606.7 mill. LT Interest \$60.0 mill. (LT interest earned: 10.0x)	19.0%	43.8% 44.4	% 33.4%		30.1%	19.0%	21.5%	12.4%	10.1%	15.0%	20.0%	Income Ta	x Rate	Drofit	20.0%
Pension Assets-12/14 \$1022.9 mill. Oblig.	41.6% 3	31.4% 32.4	% <u>36.3%</u>	44.3%	46.3%	45.7%	48.4%	46.1%	49.7%	47.5%	47.5%	Long-Term	n Debt R	latio	47.5%
\$1301.5 mill. Pfd Stock \$200.0 mill Pfd Div/d \$10.2 mill	53.1% 6	62.9% 61.9	% 58.6%	51.2%	49.5%	50.9%	48.4%	50.8%	47.5%	49.5%	49.5%	Common	Equity R	latio	49.5%
8,000,000 shs.	4866.2 4	4944.9 4679	.9 5353.5	6203.0	6730.6	7037.1	7838.0	7147.3	6442.0	8000	8000	Net Plant	(\$mill)	"'	9000
	8.9%	7.5% 8.6	% 7.0%	5.1% e.0%	6.6%	6.4%	6.3%	7.0%	6.3%	6.5%	6.5%	Return on Return on	Total Ca	ap'l	7.0%
Common Stock 110,935,680 shs.	12.0%	9.0% 11.0	% 9.1% % 9.3%	6.8%	9.7% 9.9%	9.5%	10.1%	11.3%	10.0%	11.5%	11.5%	Return on	Com Ec	uity E	12.0%
MARKET CAP: \$6.7 billion (Large Cap)	8.1%	4.0% 5.9	% 3.8%	.9%	3.8%	3.3%	3.9%	4.9%	4.3%	4.5% 61%	4.5%	Retained f	to Com I	Eq	5.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2012 2013 2014	4270 BUSINES	SS: Alliant F		formerly	named	Interstate	Ener-	sources	2014: 0	oal. 47%	: nuclear	17%: gas	3. 4%: 0	ther, 329	6. Fuel
% Change Ketal Sales (KWH) +.3 +.1 +.1 Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 11555 11471 11821 Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 642 675 685	gy, is a h	olding comp	any formed	through i	he merg	er of WP	L Hold-	costs: 5	i0% of re	vs. 2014	depreci	ation rate:	5.5%.	Estimate	d plant
Arg. Indust. Revs. per Rvvn (k) 5.42 6.75 6.65 Capacity at Peak (Mw) 5886 5820 5426 Dark Jack Summer Muy 5886 5820 5426	and other	r services in	Wisconsin, I	owa, an	d Minnes	s electrici sota. Elec	t, gas, t. revs.	Officer:	Patricia	L. Kam	pling. Inc	corporated	: Wisco	insin. Ad	dress:
Annual Load Factor (%) NA NA NA (% Channe Customers furged) + 3 + 4 + 4	by state: commerci	WI, 44%; IA ial. 24%; ind	, 55%; MN, ustrial, 30%;	1%. Ele wholes	ct. rev.: r ale. 6%:	residentia other, 19	il, 39%; 6. Fuel	4902 N 608-458	. Biltmor 3-3311. In	e Lane, iternet: w	Madisor ww.allian	i, Wiscons itenergy.co	sin 537 [.] om.	18. Tele	phone:
Fixed Charge Courses (11-10) 1.0 1.4 1.4	Alliar	nt Ener	gy is ir	ivest	ing h	eavil	y in	share	e-net g	guidar	nce of	\$3.45-	-\$3.7	5, ref	lect-
ANNUAL RATES Past Past Est'd '12-'14	infras	structu	re. The	Madi	son, \ hlv \$1	Viscor	isin-	ing a	a sligh Canl	it inc Fy r	rease	in rev More	enue	and	fur-
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs. to 18-20 Revenues 0.5% -1.5% 4.0%	capita	l expen	ditures	last	year.	Accor	ding	shou	ld be	enefit	from	the	cert	tainty	of
Cash Flow 4.0% 7.0% 6.0% Earnings 8.0% 6.5% 6.0%	to mai	nagemei	it, it wa ion vea	s one	of th	e mos pany	t ac- his-	sever	al rat Ig the	te set nast	tleme vear	nts th for its	at it retai	achie I divis	eved sion.
Book Value 3.5% 3.5% 4.0%	tory, v	with ov	er \$335	milli	on po	ured	into	For	2016,	we th	nink t	he con	npan	y will	try
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (\$ mill.) Full	that c	considera	ble inv	ns an	nt wa	ne go is to	keep	our i	foreca	r rate Ast o	n re	eases. asonab	le r	re ba regula	tory
2012 765.7 690.3 887.6 750.9 3094.5	pace v	with cus	tomer gi	owth	, and	bring	nat-	treat	ment	from s	state of	officials	5. oc ro	vicod	tho
2013 859.6 718.0 866.6 832.6 3276.8 2014 952.8 750.3 843.1 804.1 3350.3	not ha	as servi	s before	:	incies	WILL	i ulu	divid	lend.	The	quarte	erly di	stribu	ution	was
2015 950 800 950 800 3500 2016 975 850 975 800 2600	Carbo	on emis riority	sion re	educt: 2014	ions Alli	rema ant n	in a 1ade	incre	ased S	\$0.04 avout	a sha	re (8% w \$2.20), an 0. Fo	id the r the	an- util-
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE A Full	signifi	icant pr	gress t	ransit	ionin	gits	coal-	ity s	ector,	the	equit	y's cui	rent	yield	of
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year	natura	acuities	to proc fueled g	uce l genera	nighei ation	r leve (whic	is of his	arou dustr	na 3.6 y. The	o% is e com	about pany i	: avera is targ	ige fo eting	or the a pay	a in- yout
2013 72 .59 1.43 .55 3.29	safer	for the	environ	ment)	. The	com	bany	ratio	of 609	%-70%	ò.	-0	ۍ۔ ۱۰۰۰	to -	
2014 .97 .56 1.40 .55 3.48 2015 .85 .60 1.55 .60 3.60	in ma	ny of its	plants.	Addi	tional	ly, All	iant	inco	ne sn me-or	riente	ed in	vesto	rs.]	The o	divi-
2016 .90 .65 1.65 .65 3.85	is con	istructin	g sever	al ne	w ins	stallat	ions	dend	is we	ll sup	porte	d by A	lliant rield	t's pro	dic-
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B = Full endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year	prove	the trea	itment o	of was	tewat	er are	bund	thoug	gh ur	ispect	acula	r. Hov	vever	r, at	its
2011 425 425 425 425 1.70	its fac	ilities. stimate	earnir	ios a	rowth	า เหาะไ	l be	most	recen	it quo	tation	, the i	ssue	offers	be-
2012 .45 .45 .45 .45 1.80 2013 .47 .47 .47 .47 1.88	in th	ie low-	to mid	-sing	le_dig	it ra	nge	poter	itial.	As s	such,	subscr	ibers	seek	ing
2014 .51 .51 .51 .51 2.04 2015 .55	over cast is	the nex s at the	t two y e midpo	r ears . int of	Our man	2015 lagem	tore- ent's	upsic Dani	ie may Iel Her	y wan nigsor i	t to lo 1	ok else	ewhei <i>Marc</i>	re. h <i>20.</i>	2015
(A) Diluted EPS, Excl. nonrecur. gains (losses): (B)	Div'ds histo	orically paid	in mid-Feb.	May	\$0.77/sh	(D) In m	ill. (E) R	ate base:	Orig. cos	st. Cor	npany's	Financial	Strengt	h	A
'03, net 24¢; '04, (58¢); '05, (\$1.05); '06, 83¢; Aug. '07, \$1.09; '08, 7¢; '09, (88¢); '10, (15¢); '11, Shar	, and Nov. cholder inv	■ Div'd reir /est. plan ava	vest. plan a il.	vail. †	Rates all WI in '14	d on coi 4 Regul.	n.eq.in Clim.: \	IA in '14 NI, Above	:10.9%; a Avg.;1/	ın Sto A, Prio	ck's Pric ce Growt	e Stability h Persiste	ence		100 95
 (1¢); 12, (16¢). Next egs. rpt. due early May. (C) 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Facture 	Incl. deterr	obtained from	14: \$90.0 sources believ	ed to be r	avg. eliable and	d is provid	ed without	warranties	of any kin	d. To	nings Pr	edictabilit	iy 1.000 l		/5 MIC

THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part at may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 3 of 167

AN	FRF		SE ACC				R	RECENT	41 4	7 P/E RATI	. 16	7 (Traili	ng: 17.2	RELATIV			rera/ 4 (McK)% V	enzi ALUI	e	$\left \right $
TIMEL	NESS	B Raised 3	36/15	High:	50.4	56.8	55.2	55.0	54.3	35.3	29.9	34.1	35.3	37.3	48.1	46.8	- Ti\			Price	Range
SAFET	Y Z	Raised 6	5/20/14	Low:	40.6 NDS	47.5	<u>48.0</u> │	47.1	25.5	19.5	23.1	25.5	28.4	30.6	35.2	40.5			2018	2019	2020
TECH		2 Raised 3	3/20/15	di Ri	vided by In	aterest Rate	,				ļ										80
BETA 20	75 (1.00 18-20 PF	= Market)	ONS	Options: Shaded	Yes area indic	ates reces	sion		-				\sim	<u> </u>		1					\pm^{60}_{50}
112-6	Price	Gain	nn'l Total Return				<u> </u>		ļ. lī			in mult		անու	•• • • •		••				30
Low	45 (35	+10%) (-15%)	1%	**************************************	***	*********				1001001.											25 20
in Dury	A M J		OND				**************************************	*********		ŀ.											
Options to Sell	0000									****								<u> </u>			
Instit	tional	Decisio 302014	ns 402014							II.		•••••	····	·····	•••••••••••	•		% TOT.	THIS V	N 2/15	
to Buy to Sell	178 189	167 197	180 199	shares traded	10		h.l.,11,111						╢╢╻			1		1 yr. 3 yr.	9.2 51.5	8.2 60.8	
Hid's(000	159084 2000	160810 2001	157366 2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	5 ýr. 1 © VALU	19.7 E L INE PL	110.1	18-20
25.68	28.10	32.64	24.93	28.20	26.43	33.12	33.30	36.23	36.92	29.87	31.77	31.04	28.14	24.06	24.95	26.15	27.20	Revenues	s per sh		30.00
2.81	3.33	3.41	2.66	0.29 3.14	5.57 2.82	3.13	6.02 2.66	6.76 2.98	6.44 2.88	6.06 2,78	6.33 2.77	5.87 2.47	5.87 2.41	5.25 2.10	5.75 2.40	6.10 2.55	6.50 2.75	"Cash Flo Earnings	ow" per s per sh A	h	7.75 3.25
2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	2.54	1.54	1.54	1.56	1.60	1.60	1.61	1.65	1.69	Div'd Dec	l'd per sl	B	1.85
22.52	23.30	24.26	24.93	26.73	29.71	31.09	31.86	32.41	32.80	33.08	4.00 32.15	4.50 32.64	27.27	26,97	27.65	28.60	29.65	Book Valu	naing pe ie per sh	rsn c	7.00
137.22	137.22	138.05 12.1	154.10	162.90 13.5	195.20 16.3	204.70	206.60	208.30	212.30	237.40 9.3	240.40	242.60	242.63	242.63	242.65	242.65 Bold fin	242.65	Common	Shs Out	sťg D	250.00
.77	.72	.62	.86	.77	.86	,89	1.05	.92	.85	.62	.62	.75	.85	.93	.88	Value estin	Line Ates	Relative P	/E Ratio		.80
CAPIT	AL STRU	CTURE a	as of 9/30	/14	0.070	6780.0	6880.0	4.9%	7839.0	7090.0	5.8% 7638.0	5.3% 7531.0	5.0% 6828.0	4.6% 5838.0	4.0%	6350	6600	Avg Ann'l Revenues	Div'd Yi (\$mill)	eld	4.5%
Total D	ebt \$669 t \$5825 r	7 mill. 🛙 nill. 🖌	Due in 5 \ .T Interes	írs \$2276 st \$ 317 m	6 mill. ill.	628.0	547.0	629.0	615.0	624.0	669.0	602.0	589.0	518.0	593.0	630	675	Net Profit	(\$mill)		830
(LT inte	rest earn , Uncapi	ed: 3.6x) talized A	nnuai ren	itals \$14 r	nill.	2.9%	32.7% .7%	33.5%	33.7% 4.6%	34.7% 5.8%	36.8% 7.8%	37.3% 5.6%	36.9% 6.1%	37.5% 7.1%	38.9% 6.0%	38.0% 7.0%	38.5% 6.0%	Income Ta	ix Rate to Net P	rofit	38.5% 4.0%
Pensic	n Assets	-12/13 \$3	3461 mill. O)blig, \$39	100 mill.	44.9% 53.3%	43.8% 54.6%	45.0% 53.4%	47.8% 50.8%	49.7% 49.1%	48.2% 50.9%	45.3% 53.7%	49.5% 49.4%	45.2% 53.7%	47.0%	47.0%	45.5%	Long-Tem	n Debt Ra	atio	45.0%
Pfd Sto 807,59	ock \$142 5 sh. \$3.5	mill. F 0 to \$5.5	Pfd Div'd 0 cum. (n	\$8 mill. o par), \$1	00	11932	12063	12654	13712	15991	15185	14738	13384	12190	12975	13300	13525	Total Capi	ital (\$mill)	15700
stated sh. 4.0	al., redeo % to 6.6	em. \$102 25%, \$10	.176-\$110 10 par. rec)/sh.; 616 leem, \$10	,323)0-	6.5%	5.7%	6.2%	16567	17610 5.3%	17853 6.0%	18127 5.6%	16096 6.0%	16205 5.6%	17424 5.5%	18525 6.0%	<u>19350</u> 6.0%	Net Plant Return on	(\$mill) Total Ca	o'l	21500
\$104/sl Comm	i. on Stock	242.634.	.798 shs.	as of 10/	31/14	9.5% 9.7%	8.1% 8.1%	9.0% 9.2%	8.6% 8.7%	7.8%	8.5% 8.6%	7.5% 7.5%	8.7% 8.8%	7.7%	8.5% 8.5%	9.0%	9.0%	Return on	Shr. Equ	ity	9.5%
MARK	T CAP:	\$10.1 bill	lion (Larg	je Cap)		1.7%	.2%	1.3%	1.0%	3.5%	3.8%	2.8%	3.0%	1.9%	3.0%	3.0%	3.5%	Retained t	o Com E	9	9.5%
ELECI	RIC OPE		2011	1CS 201 <u>2</u>	2013	83% BUSIN	97% ESS: Arr	eren Co	88% misah	56%	56% omnany	63% formed ti	66%	76%	67%	64%	61%	All Div'ds	to Net Pr	of	56%
Avg. Indusi Avg. Indusi	Use (MWH) Revs. per Kl	VH (ć)	NA 4.93	NÁ 4.80	5 NA 4.96	the me	rger of	Union E	lectric an	d CIPSC	0. Acqui	ired CIL	CORP	1%; pun	chased,	16%. Fue	el costs:	32% of re	evs. '13	reported	o, gas, d depr.
Capacity at Peak Load	Peak (Mw) Summer (Mw)	NA NA	NA NA	NA NA	custom	ers in Mi	ssouri; 1.	2 mill. ele	ectric and	811,000	gas cus	tomers	Presider	1 & CE	as 8,500 O: Wam	employe er L. B	axter. Inc.	nan: Inc .: MO.	Address	voss. : One
Annual Loa % Change	d Factor (%) Customers (yr	-end)	NA NA	NA NA	NA NA	down: i	esidentia	al, 46%;	commerc	ial, 33%;	industri	al, 12%;	other,	Ameren MO 631	Plaza, 1 66-6149.	901 Cho Tel.: 314	outeau A -621-322	ve., P.O. 2. Internet	Box 661 t: www.a	49, St. meren.o	Louis, om.
Fixed Char	le Cov. (%)		295	291	289	Ame Miss	ren	has	rate Illino	cases	i per	ding	in	Misso	ouri. S	Spend	ing o	n_elec	tric t	rans	mis-
of change	L RATES (per sh)	6 Past 10 Yrs.	Pas 5 Yrs	st Est'd	'11-'13 18-'20	utilit	y is s	seekin	g an e	electri	c rate	e incre	ease	turn	on its	curr	ius, a ent_ir	s Amer	ent tl	rns a nroug	ire- gha
"Cash	les Flow"	5	% -5.0 % -2.5 % -4.0	J% 7 5% 4	.0%	or \$1	30 m	mmon,	pased -equit	ona: y rat	returr tio o	1 of 10 f 51.).4% .8%.	federa	ally re ate is	egulat s at t	ed for the n	mula 1 11dpoin	rate p it of	lan. man	Our
Divider Book V	ds alue	-4.5° 1.5°	% -9.0 % -2.0	0% 2 0% 2	2.0%	Amer ious	ren is regula	askin atorv 1	g for a necha	a conti nisms	inuati such	on of	var- fuel	ment' We f	s guid	lance	of \$2.	45-\$2.6	65 a s	hare.	fit
Cal-	QUAR	FERLY RE	VENUES (\$	i mill.)	Full	adjus	stmen	t clau	se and	i a tra	acker	for st	orm	grow	th ir	201	6. A	dition	al ra	ter	elief
2012	1658	1660	2001	1509	Year 6828.0	is re	çomm	endin	g an a	allowe	d RO	E of	just	Elect	a be t	ne pri ransn	mary 1 issi o	n is a	key	gro	wth
2013 2014	1475 1594	1403 1419	1638 1670	1322 1370	5838.0 6053.0	9.25% ing s	6, and imilai	i inte figu	rvenor res. A	grou decisi	ips ar ion is	e proj expec	pos- cted	area budge	for A	mere	n. Th	ie com	pany' f \$2	s cap	ital
2015	1650 1725	1475 1550	1800 1850	1425	6350	in M	ay, w In I	ith n	ew tar	riffs ta	aking	effect	t in	throu	gh 20	19. A	lthoug	gh it a	ppear	s aln	nost
Cal-	EA	RNINGS PI	ER SHARE	A	Full	gas i	ate h	ike o	f \$53	millio	n, ba	ised o	na	sion v	vill be	e cut i	from	12.38%	s on t	ransi ently	nis- (in
endar 2012	Mar.31 d.11	Jun.30 .87	Sep.30 1.54	Dec.31	Year 2 41	equit	y rati	% re	e utili	ona tyisa	50% also r	comm equest	ion- ting	fact, in the	Amere e four	en too th qu	ok an arter	undisc of 201	closed 4). th	rese rese	erve ility
2013 2014	.22	.44	1.25	19	2.10	a reg nues	ulato from	ry me volun	chanis 1e for	sm to small	decou	ple re	eve-	will b	e able	e to m	ake u	ip for	part o	of the	re-
2015	.25	.70	1.35	.25	2.55	order	is ex	cpecte	d by I	Decen	iber,	with r	new	incent	tive "	adder.	" Mo	reover,	the	allov	ved
Cal-	QUART	ERLY DIVI	DENDS PA	.30 DB=	Z./O Full	Earn	ings	will	proba	Janua ably	ary. adva	nce t	his	KOE lowed	ROE	probal s in M	oly si lissou	ri and	abov Illino	e its is.	al-
endar 2011	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	year. sence	Ame of a	eren v a refu	vill b eling	enefit outa¤	from e at	the the (ab- Cal-	The cabou	divide t ave	end y	ield (for 2	of Ame	eren v The	stocl	k is
2011 385 385 385 40 1.56 Early nu 2012 40 40 40 1.60 laway nu 2014 10 40 40 1.60 from the									lant,	a full	year	's ben	efit	ny ha	as go	od ea	rning	s grov	vth p	rosp	ects
2013 40 40 40 40 1.60 Trom the 1 2014 40 40 40 41 1.61 May, and									ing re	easona	i-cost	egulat	ory	are re	gn 20 flecte	18-202 d in th	io, bu ne qua	ic in ou	ır vie	w, th	ese
2015 A) Dilute	.41 d EPS. F	xcl, nonr	ecur nair		: early	treat	Div'de h	a pa	rtial y	ear of	f rate	relie	f_{13}	Paul	E. Del	bbas, (CFÁ	A	March	20, 2	2015
03, 11¢; \$6.42); I	05, (11¢) oss from	; '10, (\$2 disc. ops	.19); '11, .: '13, 92¢	(32¢); '12 t. '14 EPS	2, June, S (C) In	Sept., &	Dec. ■ D	viv'd reinv \$6,90/sh	est. plan	avail. sp II. (F)	becified g	as; in IL	in '14: 8.	7% elec., in 7% elec., 12.70	9.06%	Stoc	pany's F k's Price	Stability	erength		B++ 100
on't add	due to ro	unding. N	lext egs.	report du	e Rate	base: Ori	g. cost d	eprec. R	ate allowe	d on la	tory Clim	ate: MO,	Avg.; IL,	Below A	vg. negu	Earn	inas Pre	dictability	100		10

• 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC, All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generaling or markeling any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 4 of 167

,										· .						A	vera/	Mck	Cenz	ie	
AM	FRI(CAN	FIF	C . PI	WR.	NYSE.		ecent Rice	55.2	6 P/E RATI	16 .	5 (Traili Media	ng: 16.1) an: 13.0)	RELATIV	6 0.9		3.9	% ⊻			
TIMEL		Raisord 2	/6/15	High:	35.5	40.8	43.1	51.2	49.1	36.5	37.9	41.7	45,4	51.6	63.2	65.4			Target	Price	Range
SAFET		Raised 9	/19/14	Low:	28.5 NDS	32.3	32.3	41.7	25.5	24.0	28.2	33.1	37.0	41.8	45.8	54.7			2018	2019	2020
TECHN	ICAL 3	Raised 3	/20/15	0.7 div	75 x Divide vided by In	ends p sh terest Rate															- 128
BETA .	70 (1.00 =	= Market)	2010	Options:	Yes <i>araa indica</i>	e Strength ales recess	ion														- 96
201	8-20 PR	OJEC 110 A	nn'i Total									\triangleleft				•	••				48
High	70 ()	(300) (25%)	10%		البيني	ulu nuti	اروپی ا	'n Hue			in dente	n na		10 11 <u>6</u> 10							-40
Inside	r Decis	ions	INII		<u> </u>					<u>hu</u>	Г. 										24
to Buy	A M J 0 0 0	J A S 0 0 0	0 N D 0 0 0															1			16
Options to Sell	012 0	000	000	*******		************	******	***********		1								% то	F. retur	N 2/15	-12
Institu	2Q2014	3Q2014	ns 4Q2014	Percen	l. t 15 -				ս հ		11		<u> </u>	••••• *1****		•			THIS N STOCK	LARITH.	
to Buy to Sell	338 267	325 301	361 308	shares traded	10 - 5 -													1 yr. 3 yr.	19.1 73.3	8.2 60.8	
Hid's(000)	323/14 2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VAL	JE LINE P	UB. LLC	8-20
35.63	42.53	190.10	42.96	36.82	35.51	30.76	31.82	33.41	35.56	28.22	30.01	31.27	30.77	31.48	34.75	34.55	35.85	Revenue	s per sh		41.00
2.69	5,11	3.27	2.86	2.53	2.61	2.64	0.07 2.86	2.86	6.84 2.99	6.32 2.97	6.29 2.60	6.83 3.13	0.64 2.98	3.18	7.25 3.34	3.50	7.85	Earnings	low" per : s per sh /	sn	9.25 4.50
2.40	2.40	2.40	2.40	1.65	1.40	1.42	1.50	1.58	1.64	1.64	1.71	1.85	1.88	1.95	2.03	2.15	2.27	Div'd De	cl'd per s	h₿∎	2.65
25.79	25.01	25.54	20.85	19.93	21.32	23.08	23.73	25.17	9.83 26.33	27.49	28.33	30.33	31.37	32.98	8.05 34.35	35.75	37.25	Book Va	enaing p lue per si	ואר Sri C	42.25
194.10	322.02	322.24	338.84	395.02	395.86	393.72	396.67	400.43	406.07	478.05	480.81	483.42	485.67	487.78	490.00	492.00	494.00	Common	1 Shs Out	st'g D	500.00
.82	2.23	.71	.69	.61	.66	.73	.70	.87	.79	.67	.85	.75	13.8	.81	.84	Bold fig Value	ures are Líne	Relative	P/E Ratio		13.0
6.2%	6.7%	5.3%	6.6%	6.1%	4.3%	3.9%	4.1%	3.4%	4.2%	5.5%	4.9%	5.0%	4.6%	4.2%	3.8%	estin	ates	Avg Ann	'l Div'd Y	ield	4.5%
CAPIT/ Total D	ebt \$193	CTURE (40 mill.	as of 9/30 Due in 5 ')/14 Yrs \$9356	6 mill.	12111 1036.0	12622 1131.0	13380	14440 1208.0	13489 1365.0	14427	15116	14945	15357	17020	17000	17700	Revenue Net Prof	es (\$mill) it (\$mill)		20450 2185
LT Deb	t \$15677 230 mill.	mill. I securitize	T Interes d bonds.	st \$713 m	нII.	29.3%	33.0%	31.1%	31.3%	29.7%	34.8%	31.7%	33.9%	36.2%	37.8%	36.0%	36.0%	Income 1	fax Rate		36.0%
(LT inte	rest earr	ied: 3.7x)				54.8%	9.9% 56.7%	9.8% 58.3%	9.9% 59.1%	10.9% 54.4%	10.4% 53.1%	10.6%	50.6%	51.1%	9.0%	10.0% 50.0%	49.0%	Long-Ter	/ to Net I m Debt F	atio	7.0% 48.5%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$288 mill. 44.9% 43.0% 41.4% 40.7% 45.4% 46.7% 49.3% 49.4% 48.9% 51.0% 50.0% Pension Assets-12/13 \$4711 mill. 20222 21902 24342 26290 28958 29184 29747 30823 32913 34050 35300 Pfd Stock None 0.6% 6.7% 6.3% 6.2% 6.7% 6.6% 6.1% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 9.5%															51.0%	Common	Equity F	latio	51.5%		
Did Sta	Pension Assets-12/13 \$4711 mill. 2022 21902 24342 26290 29956 29184 29747 30823 32913 34 'fd Stock None 2022 21902 24342 26290 32987 34344 35674 36971 38763 40997 44 'ommon Stock 489,240,481 shs. 11.3% 11.9% 11.3% 11.2% 10.3% 9.5% 9.6% 9 11.3% 12.0% 11.4% 11.3% 10.4% 9.1% 10.3% 9.5% 9.6% 9 ARKET CAP: 5296 52914 407 40977 44 57% 6.6% 6.1% 6.0% 6															46750	48650	Net Plan	pitat (\$mi t (\$mili)	K)	41100
FIU SIC	Oblig. \$4841 mill. 24284 2678 29870 32987 34344 35674 36971 38763 i Stock None 6.6% 6.7% 6.3% 6.2% 6.2% 5.7% 6.6% 6.1% mmon Stock 489,240,481 shs. 11.3% 11.9% 11.3% 11.2% 10.3% 9.1% 10.3% 9.5% RKET CAP: \$27 billion (Large Cap) 5.2% 5.7% 5.1% 4.6% 3.1% 4.2% 3.5% ECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 54% 55% 55% 56% 66% 6.9% 6.3% 6.2% 6.6% 6.1%															6.0%	6.0%	Return o	n Total C	ap'l	6.5%
as of 1	on Stock 0/23/14	489,240	,481 sns.			11.3%	12.0%	11.3%	11.2%	10.3%	9.1% 9.1%	10.3%	9.5% 9.5%	9.6% 9.6%	9.5% 9.5%	9.5%	9.5% 10.0%	Return o	n Com E	uity E	10.5%
MARKE	T CAP:	\$27 billio	on (Large	Cap)	··· ·	5.2% 54%	5.7% 53%	5.1%	5.1%	4.6% 56%	3.1%	4.2%	3.5%	3.7%	4.0% 64%	4.0%	4.0%	Retained	to Com I s to Not F	Eg	4.5%
Channa	f 10/23/14 (KET CAP: \$27 billion (Large Cap) 11.3% 12.0% 11.4% 11.3% 10.4% 9.1% 10.3% 9.5% CTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2012 2013 55% 55% 55% 56% 66% 60% 63% Image Relail Sales (KWH) +1.2 -2.1 -1.5 Horush NA NA NA NA NA NA NA NA Katerican Electric Power Company, Inc. (AEP), u through 10 operating utilities, serves 5.3 mill. customers in Arkan-F F															SEEBC	ARD (B	ritish uti	litv) '02:	sold H	ouston
Avg. Indust	Use (MWH)	white WH (e)	NA 4 95	NA 4 69	NA NA	through	10 ope	rating uti	lities, ser	ves 5.3 i Michiga	nill. custo	omers in	Arkan-	Pipeline	'05. Ge	nerating	sources i	not availa	ble. Fue	costs:	36% of
Capacity at Peak Load	Peak (Mw) (Mw)		NĂ	NA NA	NA NA	nessee	, Texas,	Virginia,	and Wes	t Virginia	. Electric	revenue	break-	18,500	employee	es. Chain	nan, Pre	sident &	CEO: Nic	holas K.	Akins,
Annual Loa % Change	d Factor (%) Customers (y	r-end)	NA NA	NA NA	NA NA	down: sale, 1	residentia 5%; othe	ai, 40%; r, 3%. Sc	commerc Id 50% s	iai, 23% take in Y	orkshire	al, 19%; Holdings	whole- (British	43215-2	ew York 1373. Tel	. Addres .: 614-71	is: 1 Ri ⁱ 6-1000. li	verside T nternet: w	Plaza, C /ww.aep.	olumbus com.	Ohio
Fixed Char	ge Cov. (%)		286	280	326	Wha	t wil	l Ame	rican	Elec	tric I	Powe	r do	cline	in 2	015 a	nd 20	016. I	Even	so, r i	sing
ANNUA	L RATE	S Past	Pa 5 Y	st Est'd	1 '11-'13 '18-'20	sets	in O	nonr hio? '	eguia The co	ted g mpar	generative series in the series of the serie	ating prop	as- osed	shou	ts fro	om t weigh	he r this f	egulat falloff.	ed o Some	perate of A	ions EP's
Reveni "Cash	ues Flow"	-10.0	% -1.	5%	4.0%	a pu	irchas	sed-po	wer a	igreen	nent	with	four	utilit	ies ar	e ašk	ing fo	r rate	incre	ases,	and
Earning	js ids	.5 1.5-	% 1. % 4.	5% (0% (5.5% 5.0%	these	ass	ets w	ith a	stabl	e sou	rce of	f in-	tions	are i	increa	sing 1	their	contri	butio	as
Book V	alue	3.5		5%	4.5%	come	e. The osal.	state but d	comm id not	issior proh	i rejec iibit n	ted A. urcha	EP's ised-	more	capit text t	al is i bree	invest vears	ed in AEP	this a ' has	rea. (hudo	Dver
Cal- endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	ə miii.) Dec.31	Full Year	powe	er con	tracts	. Now	, the	comp	any n	nust	more	thar	1 \$4.8	j billi	on fo	r tra	nsmis	sion
2012	3625	3551	4156 4176	3613	14945	posa	le wh	euner sell th	io pu le assi	i iorti ets. Ii	ı a re 1 fact,	AEP	pro- has	capit mate	al ex s for	pendit 2015	and 2	Our 2016 a	earni are at	ngs the	esti- mid-
2014	4648	4044	4302	4026	17020	hirec	l an	inve a sale	estmei	nt-ban	king	firm	to	point	of m	anage	ment	's targ	seted	range	s of
2015	4350 4550	4100 4250	4500 4700	4050 4200	17700	nonr	egula	ted g	enera	ting	units	in C)hio,	share	e, resp	bective	ely.	anu	φ 3.4 3	,-a⊃.8 	
Cal-	E/ Mar 24	RNINGS I	ER SHAR	EA Doc 24	Full	Duke sell f	e Ene hese	ergy, plants	reache 5 last :	ed an vear	agre Duke	emen fared	t to bet-	Rate ginis	case	es are Ken	e per itucky	iding v. In	in V West	Vest Virgi	Vir- nia
2012	.80	.75	1.00	.43	2.98	ter	than	it ha	d ori	ginall	y exp	ected,	al-	Appa	lachia	in Pov	wer is	seek	ing a	rate	hike
2013 2014	.75	.73 80	1.10 1.01	.60 39	3.18 3.34	In a	gn th ny ca	e unit ase, A	s wer AEP h	e stil ias b	i sold een s	at a trivin	10SS. g to	or \$2	26 mi juity.	illion, An o	based rder i	i on a is due	00.62 on M	2% re ⁄lav 2	turn 6th.
2015	1.00	.80	1.15	.55	3.50	mak	e itse	lf a n	ore r	egula	ted co	mpan	y in	Kent	ucký l	Power	filed	for a	rate i	ncrea	se of
2010 Cal-	QUAR	.ơɔ TERLY DIV	ILENDS P	.55 AID ^B =	5.00 Full	agen	ient v	vill an	nounc	e its j	plans.	uen fi	uali-	ROE	Nev	n, ba v tari	ffs sh	nould	take	effec	t in
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	We of grow	estim vth 1	ate n this v	nid-sin vear	ngle-d and	ligit next	earni We	ngs are	mid-2	2015. stoci	k hae	a div	viden	d vie	ld an	d 3-
2011 2012	.46 .47	.46 ,47	.46 .47	.47 .47	1.85 1.88	basii	ıg oui	estin	nates	on ret	entior	1 of A	EP's	to 5	year	tota	l ret	urņ p	oten	tial (hat
2013	.47	.49	.49 .50	.50 .53	1.95	nonr cond	egula itions	in th	enerat le pov	ung a ver m	assets 1arket	. Due s, the	e to e in-	are dard	abou s.	t av	erage	, by	utili	ty s	an-
2015	.53		.00		2.00	come	fron	thes	e ass	ets w	ill pro	bably	de-	Paul	E. De	ebbas,	CFA		Marc	h 20,	2015
(A) Dilut '02, (\$3.	ed EPS. 86); '03.	Excl. no (\$1.92):	nrec. gai '04, 24¢:	ns (losse: '05, (620	s): (57¢ ¢); 3¢.); '03, (32 '11 EPS	2¢); '04, don't ad	15¢;'05, d due to	7¢; '06, 2 roundina	¢; '08. Next	invest. p \$18.20/sh	lan avai 1. (D) In	l. (C) Ir mill. (E)	ncl. intan Rate bas	g. In '1 e: variou	3: Con	npany's ck's Pric	Financia e Stabilif	l Strengt	h	A 100
'06, (20¢); '07, (20¢); 'Ó8 '13' (144	40¢; '10), (7¢); '1	1, egs.	report du	ie late A	pr. (B) D	iv'ds histo Dec ≡ Di	vid re-	Rates all'	d on con	1. eq.: 9.	65%-10.9	%; earne	ed Pric	e Growt	h Persist	ence		60

Seg. 12, (Seg), 13, (149), discont. ops... 02, paid early twar, June, Sept., & Dec. Div d re- jon avg. com. eq., 13: 9.9%. Regul. Clim.: Avg. 1
 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, one-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A

Page 5 of 167

												A	zera/	McK	enzi	e	
AVISTA CORP. NYS	SE-AVA		R P	ecent Rice	36.8	7 P/E RATI	o 18.	2 (Traili Medi	ing: 19.3) ian: 16.0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	6 0.9	9 DIV'D YLD	3.6	% V	ALUI	Ξ	
TIMELINESS 3 Lowered 11/14/14	High: 18.7	7 19.4	20.2	27.5	25.8	23.6	22.4	22.8	26.5	28.0	29.3	37.4			Target	Price	Range
SAFETY 2 Raised 5/7/10	LEGENDS	dends n sh			,	10.0		10.0	21.1	22.0	24.1	21.1			2017	2018	2019
TECHNICAL 2 Raised 1/16/15	divided by Relative Pr	Interest Rati	3												** • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		64
BETA .80 (1.00 = Market) C	Options: Yes Shaded area Ind	icates reces	sion						\triangleright			····	.				40
Ann'i Total					1111						որենը	, 1 ¹ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +					24
High 35 (-5%) 3%	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	101100		nt I	'\ ₁₁ 11		(inthe	ակու					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				-20
Insider Decisions						[<u>''II'</u>										12
toBuy 000000000				-									ļ				_8
Options 0 </td <td></td> <td>·····</td> <td>************</td> <td></td> <td>•••</td> <td>***</td> <td></td> <td>*****</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>··</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>DETUD</td> <td>1 4 0 /4 4</td> <td>-6</td>		·····	************		•••	***		*****				··			DETUD	1 4 0 /4 4	-6
Institutional Decisions	Pornant 19							••• •••	••••		********	**********		78 101.	THIS V	LARITH.	
to Buy 118 97 99 to Sell 76 92 107	shares 12 traded 6					Handi	n Hitt			uldtte		uluali		1 yr. 3 yr.	30.5 56.5	6.9 73.7	-
Hid's(000) 41191 40836 41104	2002 2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2012	2014	2045	5 yr.	105.2	107.3	
91.07 221.75 167.59 126.17	20.41 23.24	23.76	27.98	28.68	26.80	30.77	27.58	27.29	27.73	25.86	26.94	2014	2015	Revenue	s per sh	JB, LLU	28 25
3.47 2.28 3.31 2.71	2.19 2.63	2.35	2.72	4.27	2.93	3.98	4.45	3.62	3.78	3.70	4.36	4.50	4.65	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	5.25
1.05 .48 .48 .48	.67 1.02	./3	.92	1.47	.72	1.36	1.58	1.65	1.72	1.32	1.85	1.95	2.00	Earnings	per sh A	h B m	2.25
2.70 3.30 4.24 5.92	1.74 2.21	2.47	3.23	3.14	4.04	4.09	3.86	3.64	4.20	4.61	5.05	5.90	5.85	Cap'l Spe	ending per	er sh	6.00
40.45 35.65 47.21 47.63	14.84 15.54 48.04 48.34	48.47	48.59	17.46	17.27 52.91	18.30	19.17	19.71	20.30	21.06	21.61	23.90	24.80	Book Val	ue per sh		26.75
16.5 NMF 13.6 13.7	19.3 13.8	24.4	19.4	15,4	30.9	15.0	11.4	12.7	14.1	19.3	14.6	16.3	03.00	Avg Ann	I P/E Rati	io	04.50
.86 NMF .88 .70 5.0% 2.8% 2.0% 2.9%	1.05 .79	1.29	1.03	.83 2.5%	1.64	.90	.76	.81	.88	1.23	.82	.85		Relative	P/E Ratio		.90
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14	4	1151.6	1359.6	1506.3	1417.8	1676.8	4.5%	4.0%	4.0%	4.0%	4.5%	4.0%	1575	Avg Ann	I DIV'O YI	eid	4.8%
Total Debt \$1510.9 mill. Due in 5 Yrs	s \$528.2 mill. \$73.2 mill	37.8	47.2	75.1	38.5	73.6	87.1	92.4	1010.2	78.2	111.1	120	125	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		1025
Incl. \$51.5 mill. debt to affiliated trusts	5. S.	36.4%	35.4%	35.9%	38.7% 22.4%	38.3%	34.3%	35.0%	35.4%	34.4%	36.0%	36.5%	36.5%	Income T	ax Rate		36.5%
(LT interest earned: 3.6x)		56.5%	58.0%	53.7%	41.0%	48.1%	50.9%	51.6%	51.4%	50.8%	51.4%	50.0%	9.0% 49.0%	Long-Ten	m Debt R	atio	8.0% 51.0%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rental: Pension Assets-12/13 \$481.5 mill.	ls \$6.7 mill.	41.9%	40.6%	46.3%	59.0%	51.9%	49.1%	48.4%	48.6%	49.2%	48.6%	50.0%	51.0%	Common	Equity R	atio	49.0%
Oblig Pfd Stock None	g. \$527.0 mill.	1956.1	2126.4	2215.0	2351.3	2492.2	2607.0	2525.5	2439.9	3023.7	3202.4	2990 3520	3070 3720	Net Plant	ital (\$mill) (\$mill)	l) · .	3525 4275
Common Stock 60 000 444 she		4.3%	4.8%	6.1%	5.2%	5.8%	5.5%	5.4%	5.5%	4.3%	5.4%	5.0%	5.5%	Return or	Total Ca	p'l	5.5%
as of 10/31/14		4.0%	5.9% 5.9%	8.2%	4.2%	7.4% 7.4%	8.3% 8.3%	8.2% 8.2%	8.5% 8.5%	6.2% 6.2%	8.6% 8.6%	8.0% 8.0%	8.0% 8.0%	Return or Return or) Shr. Eqi) Com Fa	lity ⊔itv E	8.5% 8.5%
MARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap	p)	1.4%	2.4%	4.9%	.8%	3.7%	4.1%	3.3%	3.1%	.8%	2.9%	3.0%	3.0%	Retained	to Com E	q	3.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS	S 2012 2013	BUSIN	00%	40%	82%	50%	51%	60%	64%	88%	66%	65%	65%	All Div'ds	to Net Pi	rof	66%
Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) +2.0 Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 1556 1	-1.8 +.4	Power	Company) supplie	s electric	ity & gas	s in easte	ern Wash	nington	sources:	hydro, 2	27%; gas	nolesale, 6, 14%; (12%; of coal, 9%;	wood w	%. Gene aste, 2%	rating
Capacity at Peak (Mw) 2923 3	3060 2767	of Oreg	on. Custo	oners: 38	s electric 33,000 eli	ectric, 32	t of Alasi 6,000 ga	ka&gas s.Acq'd,	to part Alaska	chased, (utility): 2	48%. Fi 2.9%. Ha	uel costs: as 1.800	: 43% of employed	revs. '13 es. Chairr	3 reporte nan Pre	d depre sident &	c. rate
Annual Load Factor (%) 61.0 5 % Channe Customers (vr.end) + 4	58.0 59.0 + 6 +1 1	Electric	Light ar	nd Power	r 7/14, S	Sold Eco	va energ	y-manag	ement	Scott L.	Morris. In	nc.: WA.	Address:	1411 E.	Mission A	Ave., Sp	okane,
Fixed Charge Con 1943 349	245 209	Avis	ta's re	eonla	forv	settle	ment	Was	an-	in 20	1/ 21	1el.: 509	-489-050	U. Web; V	ww.avis	tacorp.c	om.
ANNUAL RATES Past Past	Est'd '11-'13	prov	red in	Was	hingt	on. E	lectric	and	gas	will h	iappei	n this	year.	Our	2015	earni	ngs
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs. Revenues -7.0% -1.5%	to '17-'19	rates	were \$8.5	raise millio	edby n(56	\$12.3 3%) r	milli	on (2. tively	.5%) at	estim	ate is	with	in the	comp	any's	targe	ted
"Cash Flow" 4.5% 1.0% Earnings 5.5% 6.5%	5.0% 5.5%	the s	tart o	f 2015	5. The	order	didn	't add	ress	Avist	a ha	s rep	ourch	ased	some	e sto	ck,
Dividends 9.0% 13.5% Book Value 3.5% 3.5%	4.5% 4.0%	the c	ost of and v	capita	al, but	it die ordine	deco	uple r	eve-	and mid I	migh	it bū	y ba	ck m	ore.	Thro	ugh
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (\$ m	ill.) Full	vanc	es wil	ll nov	v tra	ck cu	stome	r gro	wth	2.5 n	illion	shar	es for	\$79.	9 mill	lion.	The
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 De	ec.31 Year	(curr gas).	ently instea	at ab ad of s	out 19 ales c	% for hange	electi	ricity .	and	board	auth	horize	da aresiu	buyba	ck fo	r up	to
2011 476.0 360.6 343.7 43 2012 452.3 343.6 340.6 41	10.5 1547.0	Avis	ta has	s read	ched	a set	tleme	nt of	its	2015.	Later	this	year,	howev	er, Av	vista v	r or vill
2013 482.9 352.0 335.9 44 2014 446.6 312.6 301.6 41	47.7 1618.5 14 2 1475	gas : the s	r ate c tate re	egulat	n Ore	egon. Immis	If app sign	oroveo	d by will	need	some	equit	y, so t	he cor	npany	/ exp	cts
2015 490 335 325 42	25 1575	be ra	ised (effecti	ve Ma	arch 1	st) by	\$5.0	mil-	finand	cing r	needs	also	includ	le abo	out \$	100
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE A endar Mar. 31 Jun. 30 Sen 30 De	Full Full Vear	51%	(5.1%) comm	, base on-equ	ed on litv ra	a 9.5 atio	% ret	urn o	n a	millio We	n of lo	ong-te	rm de	bt.	noroc		hia
2011 .73 .39 .18	.42 1.72	Mor	e rate	e app	licat	ions	are p	oroba	bly	quar	ter. T	hat h	as bee	in the	patte	rn in	re-
2012 .65 .31 .10 2013 .71 43 19	.26 1.32	Wash	ie wa lingtor	y. Avi 1 and	sta wi Idah	111 líke 0 for	ely file new	e case: tariffs	sin sin	cent y	/ears.	We e	stima	te tha	t the	board	l of
2014 .79 .43 .16	.57 1.95	2016	Alas	ka E	lectric	Ligi	nt an	d Pov	ver,	\$0.05	a sh	are (a	3.9%).	Avist	a is t	arget	ing
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID	.35 Z.00	is als	i the	compa siderir	ny ao Ig filir	quire ng a p	a in r etitior	n1d-2(1.	JI4,	yearly Avist	/ divic a sto	iend g	rowth ffers	of 4%	-5%. viden	- hv-h	hla
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 De	ec.31 Year	We	estim	ate t	hat	earni	ngs	will	in-	that i	is slig	ghtly	abov	e the	utilit	y me	an.
2011 275 275 275 2 2012 29 29 29 29	275 1.10	benet	se sli lit froi	gntly m rate	ın 2 e relie	ef and	Avist l a fu	a sho 11 vea	uld rof	Like s is abo	severa	l utili le upr	ty sto	cks, th	ie rec	ent p	rice
2013 .305 .305 .305 .3	305 1.22	incon	ne fror	n the	Alask	a util	ity ac	quisit	ion.	Targe	t Pric	e Rar	ige. A	ccordi	ngly,	total	re-
2014 3175 3175 3175 3	3175 1.27	on t	ne oth r cost:	ier ha s helr	and, a bed Av	i tavo vista i	rable in Wa	swing shing	g in ton	turn p Paul	otent המת E	ial is i hhar	low. CF4	In		90 .	
A) Dil. EPS. Excl. nonrec. gain (losse	es): '00, roun	ding. Nex	t egs. du	e late Fe	eb. (B) E	Div'ds o	rig. cost.	Rate all'o	d on com	ea. in V	VA in '15	Com	panv's F	inancial 9	Strength	50, 2	A 1015
2/¢); '02, (9¢); '03, (3¢); '14, 9¢ losses) on disc. ops.: '01, (\$1.00); '02,	; gains histo 2¢; '03, Div'o	r. paid in 1 reinv. pl	mid-Mar. an avail.	, June, S (C) Incl.	ept. & D def'd chr	ec.∎ no s. In lea	one; in IL am, on a) in '13: vg. com	9.8%; in eg. 13	OR in 1	4: 9.65% eg. Clim	Stoc	k's Price	Stability	nce		95
10¢); '14, \$1.17. '13 EPS don't add	due to /13:	\$8.08/sh.	(D) In m	ill. (E) R	ate base	Net	/A, Ava.:	ID, Abov	e Áva. (F) Summe	r pk. 12	Earn	ings Pre	dictability			75

e 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC, All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use, No product.
To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE
of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or markeling any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 6 of 167

IMPLINESS 1 Raised 120214 High: Soft 22.5 4.6.4 97.9 45.4 44.0 28.0 37.0 55.1 62.1 Target Price Rang SAFETY 3 Locence drives 2007 2018 2017 14.5 25.7 35.9 47.1 Target Price Rang COUNT CLINECL Added 1975 Counted 1975														
Shrt In Content in Strength														
BETA - 30 Classes Control State														
Price Low 40 Can (20%) Can (20%) <thcan (20%) <thcan (20%) <</thcan </thcan 														
Löw 40 Y 20'2 220 11 <														
be By O 0 </td														
NSM Y														
102014 202014 202014 202014 202014 202014 202014 202014 202014 20114 11 </td														
Markage 190 203 2303 2304 2305 2404 6 1111 1111 247 1437 1998 1999 12000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 * VILUE LINE FUB LLC 17-19 31.48 37.05 65.66 57.76 15.71 34.54 41.97 19.66 1.64 4.88 4.01 5.59 5.30 4.48 4.48 4.41 1.46 1.48 1.50 5.05 5.30 4.40 4.65 1.60 Divid Decid per sh * 3.20 7.50 1.50 1.50 1.50 1.60 Divid Decid per sh * 3.20 7.50 1.60 Divid Decid per sh * 3.20 7.57 7.33 7.60 7.97 9.35 6.60 Cap1 Speciding per sh * 3.20 7.57 7.37 7.37 7.37 7.37 7.33 7.80 7.90 7.97 9.35 0.60 Cap1 Speciding per sh * 3.20 2.6														
31.48 37.05 66.66 67.36 15.74 25.17 20.01 <th< td=""></th<>														
2.72 2.00 3.00 3.27 4.93 4.40 4.40 4.51 5.04 5.29 5.29 5.41 4.88 4.01 5.59 5.33 6.40 6.55 "Gash Flow" per sh 3.27 1.00 1.04 1.08 1.12 1.16 1.20 1.24 1.28 1.32 1.37 1.40 1.42 1.44 1.46 1.48 1.52 1.56 1.60 Div'd Dec'd per sh B = 1.82 1.10 1.04 1.08 1.02 1.04 1.02 1.40 1.40 1.44 1.46 1.48 1.52 1.56 1.60 Div'd Dec'd per sh B = 1.82 1.10 1.04 1.15 18.55 1.66 2.72 2.838 8.26 8.271 9.208 27.53 27.88 29.39 30.70 31.90 Book Value per sh C 35.77 37.70 7.77 7.76 7.71 5.68 9.9 9.90 92 8.5 3.00 NMF 6.99 18.1 NMF 1.01 1.00 Avg Ann'l Div'd Vield C'd Per sh B = 37.77 7.76 7.71 5.68														
1.00 1.04 1.08 1.12 1.16 1.20 1.24 1.22 1.37 1.40 1.42 1.44 1.46 1.48 1.52 1.56 1.60 Divid Decidi per sh B = 1.82 1.18 4.89 5.79 14.07 8.65 2.80 4.18 9.24 6.92 8.51 8.90 12.04 10.03 7.90 7.97 9.35 9.60 Capi Spending per sh B = 7.87 21.58 21.37 23.30 26.89 26.93 32.30 32.48 33.16 53.37 37.80 38.64 38.97 39.27 43.32 44.21 44.50 44.75 45.00 Common Sho Outsi'g D 45.77 1.49 1.36 10.9 1.14 1.25 15.9 17.1 17.3 15.8 15.0 NMF 1.90 10.3 1.00 Relative P/E Ratio 9.92 4.2% 4.5% 4.2% 2.9% 4.0% 4.1% 4.2% 3.8% 3.4% 4.2% 6.2% 4.8% 4.6% 4.4% 3.2% 2.8% Avg Amri P/E Ratio 9.5%														
9.58 10.14 11.95 18.68 9.166 21.72 22.43 22.29 23.68 25.66 27.19 27.84 28.02 27.53 27.88 29.39 30.70 31.90 Book Value per sh c 35.72 21.58 21.37 23.30 26.89 26.93 32.30 32.48 33.16 33.37 37.80 38.64 38.97 39.27 43.92 44.21 44.50 44.75 45.00 Common Sho Cutst'g D Af5.77 14.9 13.6 10.9 11.4 12.5 15.9 17.1 17.3 15.8 15.0 NMF 9.9 18.1 NMF 10.3 1.00 Avg Ann'l PiE Ratio 19.9 4.2% 4.5% 4.2% 2.9% 4.0% 4.1% 4.2% 3.5% 3.8% 3.4% 4.2% 6.2% 4.8% 4.6% 4.4% 3.2% 2.8% Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield 3.7% 10.10 7.5 mill. 11 Threest so f9/30/14 1121.7 1391.6 656.9 695.9 1005.8 1269.6 1307.3 1272.2 1173.9 1275.9 1375														
14.9 13.6 10.9 11.4 12.5 15.9 17.1 17.3 15.8 15.0 NMF 9.9 18.1 NMF 17.1 18.2 19.0 Avg Ann'1 P/E Ratio 9.9 4.2% 4.5% 4.2% 2.9% 4.0% 4.1% 4.2% 3.5% 3.8% 3.4% 4.2% 6.2% 4.8% 4.4% 3.2% 2.8% Avg Ann'1 P/E Ratio .92 CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 1121.7 1391.6 666.9 9.9 1005.8 1269.6 1307.3 1272.2 117.8 1375 1360 Revenues (\$mill) 1433 Total Dett \$1566.5 mill. Tinterest \$57.6 mill. 1121.7 1391.6 665.9 69.9 1005.8 1269.6 1307.3 1272.2 117.8 130 Net Profit (\$mill) 1435 Largets, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$2.8 mill. 10.6 3.8% 31.3% 33.3% 33.4% 28.9% 65.9% 65.4% 2.4% 2.0% Common Stock 44,655,369 shs. 53.9% 51.4% 48.4% 47.0% 48.0% Common Stock 44,655,369 shs. as of 10/31/14														
4.2% 4.5% 4.2% 2.9% 4.0% 4.1% 4.2% 3.8% 3.4% 4.2% 6.2% 4.8% 4.6% 4.4% 3.2% 2.8% Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield 3.7% CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Total Debt \$1566.5 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$459.0 mill. LT Debt \$1107.5 mill. LT Interest \$57.6 mill. 1121.7 1391.6 656.9 695.9 1005.8 1269.6 1307.3 1272.2 1173.9 1275.9 1375 1380 Revenues (\$mill) 1430 LT Debt \$1107.5 mill. LT Debt \$1107.5 mill. LT Interest \$57.6 mill. 57.2 70.3 74.0 100.1 6.8 89.7 64.6 40.4 86.9 115.8 130 Net Profit (\$mill) 144.5 Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$2.8 mill. 31.8% 33.8% 31.3% 31.3% 32.3% 48.4% 51.9% 51.6% 53.0% 52.0% Long-Term Debt Ratio \$5.5% Pension Assets-12/13 \$280.4 mill. Oblig. \$321.4 mill. 1409.1 1418.4 1534.2 151.8 2100.7 2266.3 2489.7 2149.7 2910 2995 Total Capital (\$mill) 45.5% Common Stock 44,655,369 shs.<														
Charling Struct Stru														
(LT interest earned: 4.1x) 31.8% 33.8% 31.3% 33.1% 30.7% 26.4% 31.1% 35.5% 34.7% 33.8% 34.5% Income Tax Rate 34.5% Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$2.8 mill. 3% 1.0% 9.7% 14.8% 173.2% 20.1% 28.0% 65.0% 5.4% 2.4% 2.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit 2.0% Pension Assets-12/13 \$280.4 mill. 49.9% 47.6% 44.3% 36.8% 32.3% 48.4% 51.9% 51.4% 43.2% 20.0% 65.0% 52.0% Long-Tem Debt Ratio \$6.5% Pension Assets-12/13 \$280.4 mill. 0blig. \$321.4 mill. 49.9% 47.6% 44.3% 36.8% 32.2% 67.7% 51.6% 48.6% 46.6% 56.8% 48.4% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 51.9% 51.6% 52.0% Common Equity Ratio 46.5% 48.4% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 47.0% 48.0% 51.6% 55.0% 5.5%														
Pension Assets-12/13 \$280.4 mill. 49.9% 47.6% 44.3% 32.8% 32.3% 48.4% 51.6% 43.2% 51.6% 53.0% 52.0% Long-Term Debt Ratio \$3.5% Pension Assets-12/13 \$280.4 mill. Oblig. \$321.4 mill. 49.6% 52.4% 55.7% 63.2% 67.7% 51.6% 48.1% 48.6% 51.6% 48.4% 47.0% 48.9% Common Equity Ratio 46.5% Pd Stock None 1446.3 1409.1 1418.4 153.2 1261.2 1261.2 1271.2 2206.3 2489.7 2171.4 2704.7 2900 2905 Total Capital (\$mill) 4150.2 Common Stock 44,655,369 shs. 5.3% 6.6% 6.8% 7.9% 1.6% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.5% 5.5% 5.5% 5.5% 5.5% 5.5% 6.6% 7.8% 9.6% 9.0% Return on Total Cap'I 5.5% as of 10/31/14 7.8% 9.5% 9.4% 10.3% 7.% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.														
Oblig. \$321.4 mill. 1469.3 1409.1 1418.4 1534.2 1551.8 2100.7 2286.3 2489.7 2171.4 2704.7 2910 2995 Total Capital (\$mill) 3500 Pfd Stock None 1445.7 1435.4 1646.4 1823.5 2022.2 2160.7 2495.4 2789.6 2742.7 2990.3 3255 3520 Net Plant (\$mill) 4150.4 Common Stock 44,655,369 shs. 5.3% 6.6% 6.8% 7.9% 1.6% 5.9% 3.3% 5.5% 5.5% 8ctum on Total Cap'l 5.5% MARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap) 7.8% 9.5% 9.4% 10.3% 7% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.5% 9.0% Return on Shr. Equity 9.0% MARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap) 2.3% 3.8% 3.8% 5.1% NMF 3.2% 7% NMF 8.9% 9.5% 9.0% Return on Com Equity E 9.0% ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2.3% 3.8% 5.9% 5.0% NMF<														
Common Stock 44,655,369 shs. as of 10/31/14 5.3% 6.6% 6.8% 7.9% 1.6% 5.9% 4.4% 3.3% 5.5% 5.5% 5.5% Return on Total Cap'I 5.5% as of 10/31/14 7.8% 9.5% 9.4% 10.3% 7.7% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.5% 9.0% Return on Total Cap'I 5.5% MARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap) 7.8% 9.5% 9.4% 10.3% .7% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.5% 9.0% Return on Com Equity 9.0% ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2012 2013 71% 60% 59% 51% NMF 3.2% .7% NMF 55% 55% All Div'ds to Net Prof 57% % Change Retail Sales (KWH) +1.3 +2.0 BUSINESS: Black Hills Corporation is a holding company for utili- tric revenue breakdown: res'l, 31%; comm'l, 36%; ind'l, 14%; 45% 66% dependent on sources: coal 36% other														
MARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap) 7.8% 9.5% 9.4% 10.3% 7.7% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.0% Return on Com Equity E 9.0% MARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap) 2.3% 3.8% 5.1% NMF 3.2% 7.1% 8.9% 9.0% Return on Com Equity E 9.0% ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 71% 60% 59% 50% NMF 3.2% 8.9% 3.3% 4.0% Action on Com Equity E 9.0% % Change Retail Sales (WH) +1.3 +2 210 4.0 4.0% BUSINESS: Black Hills Corporation is a holding company for utiliation on the component of the stat serve 204,000 electric customers in CO. SD. WY and MT. tric revenue breakdown: res'l, 31%; comm'l, 36%; ind'l, 14%; wholesale. 11%; other 8% Generating sources; coal, 36%; whole so														
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2012 2013 71% 60% 59% 50% NMF 62% 87% NMF 75% 58% 53% 55% All Div/ds to Net Prof 57% % Change Retail Sales (KWH) +1.3 +2.0 BUSINESS: Black Hills Corporation is a holding company for utili- ties that serve 204.000 electric customers in CO. SD. WY and MT. this other and MT. 31%; comm1, 36%; ind1, 14%; wholesale.11%; other and Society and MT. the serve 204.000 electric customers in CO. SD. WY and MT. wholesale.11%; other and Society and MT. Society and MT. wholesale.11%; other and Society and MT. S														
Sommon Stock 44,655,369 shs. 5.3% 0.0% 0.9% 1.9% 5.9% 4.4% 3.3% 5.5% 5.5% 5.5% 8.7% 8.6% 9.0% Return on Shr. Equity 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.5% 9.0% Return on Shr. Equity 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.5% 9.0% Return on Shr. Equity 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% 9.0% Return on Com Equity 9.0%														
IARKET CAP: \$2.3 billion (Mid Cap) 7.8% 9.5% 9.4% 10.3% 7.7% 8.3% 5.9% 3.3% 7.1% 8.9% 9.6% Return on Com Equity E 9.0% LECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2.3% 3.8% 5.1% NMF 3.2% 7% NMF 1.8% 3.7% 4.5% 4.0% Return on Com Equity E 9.0% *Change Retal Sales (KWH) 2.13 2.12 2013 2.01 2012 2013 55% All Div'ds to Net Prof 57% Wig Indust Revs. per KWH (f) 54.8 8.01 8.19 S8.01 8.19 S8.01 8.19 All Div'ds to Net Prof 57%														
Argunus hers be with the with the with the second and 5/4,000 gas customers in NE, IA, KS, CO and WY. Mines coal 4%; purchased, 60%. Fuel costs: 41% of revs. '13 depr. rate: \$,5%. Creater al Yasand (Mw) 1315 1318 NA & has a gas & oil E&P business. Accid Mallon Resources 3/03; Has 1,900 empls. Chairman, President & CEO: David R. Emery.														
Annual Load Factor (%) NA NA NA NA Cheyenne Light 1/05, utility operations from Aquita 1/05. Discontin- % Charge Customers (r-end) +.3 +.3 +.8 ued telecom in '05; oil marketing in '06; gas marketing in '11. Elec- 57701. Tel.: 605-721-1700. Internet: www.blackhillscorp.com.														
Fixed Charge Corr.(%) 160 205 224 The price of Black Hills stock has The utility received rate increases in ANNUAL RATES Past Fisted '11/1/13 been significantly affected by the two states. In Kansas, the commission														
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs. 10 17.49 price of oil in the past two years. approved a "black box" settlement (i.e., no Revenues -2.5% 5.5% 3.0% When oil prices were high in 2013, this specified return on equity) calling for a														
Cash How 5% 3.0% 6.5% equity was one of the top performers in the \$5.2 million raise in gas rates. In Colo- Earnings -3.0% 2.0% 9.5% electric utility industry. In 2014, when oil rado, electric rates were raised by \$3 mil-														
Book Value 3.5% 2.0% 4.0% prices declined precipitously, the share lion, based on a return of 9.83% on a call OldARTERIX REVENUES (5.0) price rose just 1% in a year in which most common-equity ratio of 50.17%. Each tariff														
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year utility issues fared extremely well. Oil and hike took effect at the start of the new natural gas prices are continuing to devear. Black Hills is awaiting a final order														
2012 365.8 242.4 246.8 318.9 1173.9 cline. So far, Black Hills' oil and gas ex- in its electric rate case in South Dakotal in 2013 3807 2798 2599 3555 12759 ploration and production subsidiary has which the utility sought an increase of														
2014 460.2 283.2 272.1 359.5 1375 not announced a cutback in its drilling or \$14.6 million, based on a 10.25% return on 2015 430 280 280 1380 capital spending plans but this might														
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE A Full change when the company announces We expect a dividend increase in the early February current quarter A first poried bile in														
2011 73 .09 d29 44 1.01 We estimate that earnings will decline the board of disbursement has been the practice of slightly in 2015 In early November														
2013 .97 .69 .52 .43 2.61 Black Hills put forth 2015 profit guidance estimate that the board will boost the														
2015 1.00 45 .60 .80 2.85 based on higher commodity prices than are (2.6%). The company's payout ratio is low														
Call Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year company has hedged some of its expected the possibility of lower earnings in 2015.														
2011 365 365 365 365 365 146 it will feel the effects of lower oil and gas that is a cut below the utility mean. It														
2013 38 38 38 38 1.62 pinces. Thus, our earnings estimate of does not stand out for its 3- to 5-year total														
M3 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .38 .152 prices. Thus, our earnings estimate of agement's guidance. does not stand out for its 3- to 5-year total return potential. M4 .39 .														
2014 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .59 .50 a static is betow the low end of main-frequint potential. Paul E. Debbas, CFA January 30, 2015 A) Diuted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gains (losses): '12, (16¢). '11, '12 EPS don't add due to chng. '13: \$11.12/sh. (D) In mill. (E) Rate base: Net Company's Financial Strength B+														
2015 1.59 1.59 1.50 0 Elsos at statue is between the low end of main Paul E. Debbas, CFA January 30, 2015 A Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gains (losses): 1'12, (16¢), '11, '12 EPS don't add due to chng. '13: \$11.12/sh. (D) in mill. (E) Rate base: Net of main Paul E. Debbas, CFA January 30, 2015 A Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gains (losses): 1'12, (16¢), '11, '12 EPS don't add due to chng. '13: \$11.12/sh. (D) in mill. (E) Rate base: Net of go, cost. Rate all'd on com. eq. in SD in '13: Stock's Price Stability B+ 95, (99¢); '08, (\$1.55); '09, (28¢); '10, 10¢; '12, in sh. or rounding. Next egs. due early Feb. of go, cost. Rate all'd on com. eq. in SD in '13: Stock's Price Stability B+ 96, 21€: '07, (46); '08, 412: '09, 7€; '11, 23€: Divid paul avail, (C) Incl defd cheft Dec. In one specified; in CO in '15: 9.83%; earned on Divid paul avail, (C) Incl defd cheft of an orm end. 1'3: 9.14: 90.16. (C) for the total														

Page 7 of 167

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·												A	vera/	/McK	enzi	e	
CMS ENERGY C	ORP. N	YSE-cms	R	ecent Rice	33.0	8 P/E Rati	o 17 .	6 (Traili Media	ng: 19.0) an: 15.0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	6 0.9	6 div'd Yld	3.6	5% V	ALUI LINE	Ξ	
TIMELINESS 3 Lowered 12/5/14	High: 10	0.6 16.8	17.0	19.5	17.5	16.1 10.0	19.3	22.4	25.0	30.0	36.9	38.7			Target	Price I	Range
SAFETY 2 Raised 3/21/14	LEGENDS	ividends p sh	<u> </u>		0.0			17.0		24.0	20.0	02.5			2018	2019	2020
TECHNICAL 3 Raised 3/20/15	divided b Relative	y Interest Rat Price Strength															
2018-20 PROJECTIONS	Shaded area i	ndicatas racas	sion						\sim		1	11					-40 32
Ann'i Total Price Gain Return										,1 ¹¹ ,11,31,	1 ₄₄₁₁₁₁ 11		· ·				24
High 40 (+20%) 9% Low 30 (-10%) 2%			(1), 11 ¹¹	11 ¹¹ 11111	1	لر.	HALL THE	i								-	
Insider Decisions			161.		۱ <u>۳</u> ۲	llun un											12
to Buy 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0			·		1									·			-8
to Sell 1 0 0 0 4 0 1 0 0 Institutional Decisions						.				·***•		•		% тот	RETUR	N 2/15	-6
2Q2014 3Q2014 4Q2014 to Buy 177 174 197	Percent 3		1		••• •••					****	********			1 vr	THIS V STOCK 27.8	INDEX	L
to Sell 187 196 184 Hid's(000) 234703 237560 237611	traded 1	ŏ												3 yr. 5 yr.	83.3 179.6	60.8 110.1	-
1999 2000 2001 2002	2003 200	04 2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALU	IE LINE PL	JB, LLC 1	8-20
7.87 7.61 5.24 d.09	2.39 2.	06 28.52 87 3.43	30.57	28.95	30.13 3.88	27.23 3.47	25.77	25.59	23.90	24.68	26.09 4.22	25.65 4 40	26.00	Revenue	s per sh w" per s	2h	28.50
2.85 2.53 1.27 d2.99	d.29	74 1.10	.64	.64	1.23	.93	1.33	1.45	1.53	1.66	1.74	1.88	2.00	Earnings	persh ^A		2.25
1.39 1.46 1.46 1.09 9.69 8.51 9.49 5.18	3.32 2.	69 2.69	3.01	.20	.36 3.50	.50	.66 3.29	.84	.96 4.65	1.02	1.08	1.16	1.24	Div'd Dec	l'd per sl	h ^B m brsh	1.50
21.17 19.48 14.21 7.86	9.84 10.	63 10.53	10.03	9.46	10.88	11.42	11.19	11.92	12.09	12.98	13.34	14.15	15.05	Book Val	ue per sh	C	17.75
13.9 9.6 20.8	12	2.4 12.6	222.78	225.15	226.41	227.89	249.60	254.10	264.10	266.10	275.20	277.00 Bold fiai	279.00	Common Ava Ann'	Shs Out	st'g D	285.00
.79 .62 1.07		66 .67	1.20	1.42	.66	.91	.80	.85	.96	.92	.92	Value Astin	Line	Relative I	P/E Ratio		.95
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 12/3	31/14	6288.0	6810.0	1.2%	2.7%	4.0% 6205.0	4.0%	4.3%	4.2%	3.8%	3.6%	7400	7950	Avg Ann'	I Div'd Yi	eld	4.5%
Total Debt \$8739 mill. Due in 5 1	Yrs \$4047 mill.	247.0	158.0	168.0	300.0	231.0	356.0	384.0	413.0	454.0	479.0	530	570	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		690
Incl. \$123 mill. capitalized leases.		25.6%	6.3%	37.6%	31.6% 1.3%	34.6% 13.0%	38.1% 2.2%	36.8% 2.6%	39.4% 2.9%	39.9% 2.0%	34.3%	39.5%	39.5%	Income T	ax Rate	rofit	39.5%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual ren	itais \$25 mill.	73.5%	71.7%	70.5%	69.4%	67.9%	70.1%	66.9%	67.9%	67.5%	68.7%	68.0%	67.0%	Long-Ten	n Debt R	atio	65.5%
Pension Assets-12/14 \$1979 mill.	Oblig. \$ 2547 m	ill. 9913.0	24.9%	25.9% 8212.0	27.4% 8993.0	29.0% 8977.0	29.5%	32.6% 9279.0	31.6% 10101	32.2%	<u>31.0%</u> 11846	32.0%	32.5%	Common Total Can	Equity R	atio	34.5%
d Stock \$37 mill. Pfd Div/d \$2 mill. 9fd Div/d \$2 mill. 9fd Div/d \$2 mill. 9fd Div/d \$2 mill. 7845.0 8728.0 999.0 967.0 9473.0 9279.0 10101 10730 11846 12300 12825 Total Capital (\$mill) 14 cl. 373,148 shs. \$4.50 \$100 par, cum., callable at 10.00. 7845.0 7976.0 8728.0 9190.0 9682.0 10069 10633 11551 12246 13412 14325 15150 Net Plant (\$mill) 17 10.00. 5.0% 4.5% 5.4% 4.7% 5.8% 6.3% 5.9% 6.0% 5.7% 6.0% 6.0% 8cm on Total Cap'l 6. 9.9% 6.4% 7.2% 11.7% 8.5% 12.5% 12.6% 13.1% 13.0% 13.5% Return on Shr. Equity 13.															17400		
cl. 373,148 shs. \$4.50 \$100 par, cum., callable at 110.00 100.0															6.0%		
MARKET CAP: \$9.1 billion (Large	St. Protect with part, carrier carrier control part, carrier ca															uity E	13.5%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATIST	In Stock 275,200,000 shs. 9.4% 6.2% 6.9% 10.9% 8.0% 12.5% 12.8% 13.0% 12.9% IT CAP: \$9.1 billion (Large Cap) 9.9% 6.4% 7.2% 11.7% 8.5% 12.5% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 12.9% 13.1% 13.0% 10.9% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 5.0% 6.0% 62% 5.0% 6.0% 62% 62% 6.0% 62% 62% 6.0% 62% 62% 6.0% 62% 6.0% 6.0% 62% 62% 6.0% 6.0% 62% 6.0% 6.0% 62% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0% 6.0%															iq rof	5.0% 62%
% Change Retail Sales (KWH) +.6	2013 201 -3.1 +1.	BUSIN	ESS: CN	IS Energ	y Corpor	ation is	a holdin	g compa	iny for	7%. Ge	nerating	sources:	coal, 4	4%; gas,	6%; ot	ther, 1%	pur-
Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 1113 Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (¢) 8.06	1000 N/ 8.93 8.7	9 Michiga	ners Ene an (exclud	ting Detro	cn suppli oit). Has 1	es elect .8 millio	ncity and n electric	i gas to , 1.7 milli	lower on gas	chased, rates: 3.	49%. Ft 5% elect	iel costs: ric, 2.8%	: 54% of gas, 7.7	f revenue: 7% other.	s. '14 re Has 7.7	ported d 00 emplo	eprec. vees.
Peak Load, Summer (Mw) 9006	8509 N/	custom	ers. Has old Palisa	1,034 me ades nuc	egawatts o lear plant	of nonreg in '07.	julated g Electric	enerating revenue	capa- break-	Chairma	n: David ed [:] Michi	W. Joos	. Preside	ent & CE): John Plaza J	G. Russ	ell. in- Michi-
% Change Customers (yr-end)	+.1 -	down:	residentia	il, 43%;	commerci	al, 31%;	industri	al, 19%;	other,	gan 492	01. Tel.:	517-788-	0550. Int	ernet: ww	w.cmsen	ergy.com	•//C/11=
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 268	282 27	CMS	5 Ene ived	ergy's	utili as ra	ty su te i	ibsidi ncrea	iary 1 Ise. (has Con-	narro goal i	w ran is for	ige of	\$1.86 al ear	-\$1.89	a sha	are. Ci	MS'
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs	st Est d '12-'1 s. to '18-'20	4 sum	ers En	ergy	nad fil	ed for	' a tar	iff hil	ce of	7%, a	nd ou	r 201	6 fore	cast of	f \$2.0	0 a sh	are
"Cash Flow" 9.0% 3.0 Earninge 12.0%	0% 2.5% 0% 5.5%		%. Th	i, bas e util	lity re	a rett	irn on 1 a s	t equit ettlen	iy of ient	range	i pro	duce	an ii	ncreas	e wit	thin t	this
Dividends 23. Book Value 3.0% 4.0	5% 5.5%		ig for	а \$45 Б ТЬ	5 milli 9 Miel	on ra	ise, b	ased o	on a	The	board	of d	irecto	ors ra	ised	the _, d	ivi-
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (Smill.) Fu	Com	missio	n (M	PSC) a	appro	ved t	he set	ttle-	boost	ed th	e qua	rterly	payo	er. 11 ut by	ne bo \$0.0	ard 2 a
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Yea	$\mathbf{r} = \mathbf{A} \mathbf{n}$	t in la electr	te Jan ic rat	uary. Te cas	e is	nend	ina ("on-	share	(7.49) and a	%). [°] W	e pro	ject c	ontinu	led g	bod
2012 1802 1333 1507 2013 1979 1406 1445	1736 6312	Sume	ers Er	iergy	is see	king	an in	crease	e of	period	i. CM	S Ene	ergy i	s targ	eting	a pay	out
2014 2523 1468 1430 2015 2300 1500 1500	1758 7179 1800 7100) 3163	millio Michig	on, ba gan r	sed or egulat	ıal(oryla	J.7%] aw, tł	KOE. 1e uti	Un- llitv	ratio Fina	of 60% nces	6-70% are	ade	equate	- - C	onsist	ent
2016 2300 1550 1550	1850 7250) will	self-ir	nplem	ent a	rate	hike	inr	nid-	earni	ngs gi	owth	is a	plus.	The co	ompai	iy's
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	A Ful Dec.31 Yea	l late	, and 2015.	This v	vill en	able (Consu	ns au mers	e in En-	cash i figure	uowi s (w]	s stro hich	nger 1 do no	than o ot inc	ur "ca lude	ash flo defer	pw" red
2012 .36 .37 .55	.25 1.5	gene	to p. rating	lace a	a 540- t. whi	-mega	watt	gas-fi	ired	taxes)	sug	gest.	On t	he oth	ier h	and,	the
2014 .75 .30 .34	.37 1.6 .35 1.7	4 purcl	hase f	r \$15	5 mill	ion, i	n the	rate b	ase.	that i	is hel	d at t	the p	s subp arent	ar du level,	e to d and	the
2015 .68 .40 .45 2016 .60 .45 .55	.35 1.8 .40 2.0	8 The 0 late	trans: 2015.	action	is sc	nedul	ed to	close	e in	fixed-	charg	e cove	rage i IS En	is a bi	t belo	w the	in-
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PA	ID ^B * Ful	Wee	xpec	t CMS	5 Ene	rgy t	o con	tinue	e to	cial S	trengt	h rati	ing of	B++.		а т III	~~~
engar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 2011 21 21 21 21	21 0	$\frac{r}{4}$ 2015	and	2016.	y ear The	comp	any s	hould	n be-	UMS ly re	೭ner flecte	gy's s ed in	treng the	gtns a stock	re ad 's au	lequa otati	te- on.
2012 24 24 24	.24 .9	6 nefit	from	rate r	elief, 1	educi	tions i	n ope	rat-	This i	ssue	does r	not sta	and ou	it am	ong u	tili-
2013 .255 .255 .255 2014 .27 .27 .27	.255 1.0	erate	volur	ne gro	wth.	Our 2	13es, a 015 p	rofit e	esti-	total 1	return	uivide potei	ntial i	ieia. Ii s unst	is 3- lectaci	to 5-y ular.	ear
2015 .29		mate	15 V	within	man	agem	ent's	typic	ally	Paul	E. Del	bbas,	CFA	1	March	20, 2	015
5, (\$1.61); '06, (\$1.08); '07, (\$1.26) 10, 3¢: '11, 12¢: '12, (144); gains (4	(103565). (10); '09, (7¢); du	e to roundir	iç, 12, 3 ig. Next e	⊊. ז כצוד arnings ז מוע הסיבו	eport due	ua ((late R	ate base	tang. In Net orig	14: \$7.11 I. cost. R	/sn. (D) l ate allow	n mill. (E ed on) Com Stoc	pany's F k's Price	nancial Stability	Strength	E	8++ 100
lisc. ops.: '05, 7ϕ ; '06, 3ϕ ; '07, (40 ϕ)); '09, 8¢; A	ig., & Nov.	Div'd rei	investme	nt plan av	ail. e	q., '14: 1	3.4%. Re	o%; earn gulatory	ea on av Climate:	g. com. Average.	Price Earn	e Growth ings Pre	dictabilit	nce V		90 75
LOTS VARE LINE PUBLISHING LLC. All fig	INS TOSETVED. Fac	iuai material i	s optained	from source	es believed	i to be re	liable and	is provided	i without w	arranties o	of any kind						

THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use, No part To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 8 of 167

													A	vera	Mck	Kenz	ie	
CON. EDISON N	(SE- ED			R	ecent Rice	67.0	0 P/E RATI	o 17.	2 (Trail Medi	ing: 16.1 ian: 15.0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	6 0.9	3 DIV'D	3.9	% V	ALU LINE	Ε	
TIMELINESS 4 Lowered 12/5/14	High: Low:	45.6 37.2	49.3 41.1	49.3 41.2	52.9 43.1	49.3 34.1	46.3	51.0 41.5	62.7 48.6	66.0 53.6	64.0 54.2	68.9 52.2	72.3			Target	Price	Range
SAFETY 1 New 7/27/90	LEGEN	NDS 70 x Divide	ends p sh								04.2	02.2	00.4			2018	2019	2020
IECHNICAL O Lowered 2/20/15 BETA .60 (1.00 = Market)	Options:	/ided by In elative Pric Yes	e Strength			-				\sim								
2018-20 PROJECTIONS	Shadad	area indic	atas reces	sion							, ₁₁ , 11, 11, 11,			 				64
Price Gain Return	1 _{ր,1} ։Կուզ						կեսող	le ul										- 40
Low 55 (-20%) Nil																		- 24
M A M J J A S O N	``` ,,	**********	********				.			<u> </u>				· · · ·				-20 -16
Options 0 0 1 0 2 0 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>·</td> <td></td> <td>******</td> <td>******</td> <td>****</td> <td>*******</td> <td>******</td> <td></td> <td>····*.</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>- 12</td>			·		******	******	****	*******	******		····*.							- 12
Institutional Decisions											*******	***********	-		% TO T	THIS V	N 1/15 /L ARITH.*	8
to Buy 309 306 291 to Seli 249 262 252	Percent shares	21 - 14 -				linii li		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1							1 yr.	STOCK 33.1	INDEX 6.9	E
Hid's(000) 141570 144306 146934	172003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2009									5 yr.	98.0	57.1 107.2	-
35.04 44.48 45.41 39.65	43.51	40.24	47.66	47.14	48.23	49.62	46.36	45.69	44.17	41.62	2013 42.27	2014	2015	2016	© VALL Revenue	<u>JE LINE Pl</u> s ner sh	JB. LLC 1	8-20 50.25
5.74 5.51 5.70 5.44	5.12	4.54	5.27	5.28	5.77	5.99	5.86	6.24	6.61	7.15	7.45	7.65	8.00	8.40	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	9.50
2.14 2.18 2.20 2.22	2.03	2.32	2.99	2.95	3.48 2.32	2.30	3.14 2.36	2.38	3.57 2.40	3.86	3.93 2.46	3.90 2.52	3.95 2.60	4.10 2.68	Earnings Div'd Der	persh f cl'd persi	h ^B ∎	4.50 2.90
3.17 4.52 5.20 5.68 25.31 25.81 26.71 27.68	5.72	5.60 29.09	6.59 29.80	7.17	7.09	8.50	7.80	6.96 37.03	6.72	7.06	8.67	9.70	10.25	9.80	Cap'l Spe	ending pe	er sh	9.50
213.81 212.03 212.15 213.93	225.84	242.51	245.29	257.46	272.02	273.72	281.12	291.62	292.89	292.87	292.87	43.25 293.00	44.05 293.00	40.10 293.00	Common	ue per sn Shs Out	sťg D	51.00 293.00
14.0 12.0 12.0 13.3 80 .78 .61 .73	14.3	18.2 .96	15.1 .80	15.5	13.8	12.3	12.5 .83	13.3 85	15.1 95	15.4 98	14.7	14.8	Bold fig Value	ures are Líne	Avg Ann ¹ Relative	I P/E Ratio	0	14.0
4.9% 6.6% 5.7% 5.3%	5.5%	5.3%	5.0%	5.0%	4.8%	5.7%	6.0%	5.2%	4.5%	4.1%	4.3%	4.4%	estin	ates	Avg Ann	l Div'd Yi	eld	4.6%
Total Debt \$12620 mill. Due in 5) /14 Yrs \$4424	mill.	11690 719 0	12137 749 0	13120 936.0	13583 933.0	13032 868 0	13325	12938	12188	12381	13000	13100	13500	Revenue	s (\$mill)		14750
LT Debt \$10985 mill. LT Interes (LT interest earned: 4.2x)	st \$538 mi	ill.	33.6%	35.2%	32.6%	36.0%	34.2%	36.0%	36.1%	34.5%	31.8%	34.0%	34.0%	34.0%	Income T	ax Rate		1325
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual ren	itals \$17 n	nill.	2.2% 49.6%	1.6% 50.2%	1.9% 45.6%	<u>1.7%</u> 48.3%	2.6% 48.5%	2.4% 48.6%	1.6%	.5%	.5% 46.1%	1.0% 48.5%	1.0%	Nil 49.5%	AFUDC %	to Net P	rofit	Nil 48.0%
Pension Assets-12/13 \$10755 mil			49.0%	48.5%	53.1%	50.6%	50.4%	50.4%	52.5%	54.1%	53.9%	51.5%	52.0%	50.5%	Common	Equity R	atio	52.0%
OI Pfd Stock None	olig. \$121	97 mill.	14921	18445	19914	20874	20330 22464	21952 23863	21794 25093	21933	22735 28436	24525 30175	25225 32000	26625 33625	Total Cap Net Plant	ital (\$mil (\$mill)	1)	28800 37700
Common Stock 292 897 806 chr			6.3% 9.6%	6.0% 9.1%	7.0%	6.2%	5.7%	5.9%	6.2%	6.5%	6.4%	6.0%	6.0%	5.5%	Return or	n Total Ca	ip'i	6.0%
as of 10/31/14	0		9.7%	9.2%	10.3%	9.5%	8.4%	8.9%	9.1%	9.6% 9.6%	9.4% 9.4%	9.0% 9.0%	9.0% 9.0%	9.0% 9.0%	Return or Return or	1 Shr. Eqi 1 Com Eq	uity Lity E	9.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATIST			2.6% 74%	2.6% 73%	3.9% 63%	3.1% 67%	2.5% 71%	3.2% 65%	3.1% 66%	3.6% 62%	3.6% 62%	3.0%	3.0% 65%	3.0%	Retained	to Com E	q	3.0%
% Change Retail Sales (KWH) -1.4	2012 -1.1	2013	BUSIN	ESS: Co	nsolidate	d Edison,	Inc. is	a holdin	g compa	any for	ers. Pur	sues con	npetitive	energy o	pportuniti	es through	h three	wholly
Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) NA Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (¢) NA	NA NA	NA NA	Consoli sells el	dated Ed ectricity,	ison Con gas, an	npany of I d steam	Vew Yorl in most	k, Inc. (C of New	ECONY) York C	which itv and	owned s	ubsidiario	es. Purch 3 reporte	nases mo	st of its p	oower. F	uel costs	33% Has
Peak Load, Summer (Mw) 14788	14344 '	14883	Westch (O&R.	ester Co acquired	unty. Al 7/99), w	so owns hich oper	Orange ates in	and Ro New Yor	ckiand l k New	Jtilities lersev	14,600	employee	es. Chair	man, Pr	esident 8	CEO:	John Mo	Avoy.
% Change Customers (yr-end) NA	NA	NA	and Pe	nnsylvani	a. Has 3	.6 million	electric,	1.2 milli	on gas c	ustom-	10003. T	el.: 212-	460-4600). Internet	y Place, : www.co	nedison.	com.	YOTK
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 360	382	385	Cons	solida sidiar	ted v has	Ediso s file	n's la 1 an	arges	t uti	lity	in 20	16. C	onEd	is ber	efiting	g fron	1 cust	om-
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yr.	st Estro s. to '1	8-'20	case	. Cor	solida	ted H	Edisor	n Cor	npany	of	and e	even t	the st	eep d	lrop in	n oil	prices	in
"Cash Flow" 2.5% 4.5 Famings 2.0% 3.0	5% 2 5% 4	.5% .5%	hike	of 36	38 mil	llion (7	18 s 7.2%),	base	g a i d on a	rate a re-	base of	t moi our 20	nths 016 fo	hasn'i recast	on re	ped asona	this. ble re	We 911-
Dividends 1.0% 1.0 Book Value 4.0% 4.0	2% 2 2% 3	.5%	turn 48%	of 10 The a	% on	a con	amon s driv	-equit	y rati	o of	latory	treat	tment	for C	ECON	Y and	1 O&F	
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (6 mill.)	Full	recov	er s	pendi	ng to	en en	hance	sys	tem	divid	end.	The	quar	terly	incre	ase v	vas
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 2012 3078 2771 3438	2901	Year	highe	er all	une i owed	ROE.	is als Elec	so ask ctric u	ung fe rates	or a are	\$0.02 pavou	a sha It rati	are (3. o of 6	2%). (0%-70	ConEd %	is ta	rgetir	ga
2013 3306 2767 3440	2868	12381	froze	n thr	ough it tak	year-	end	2015,	SO I	new	The	Natio	onal	Tran	sport	ation	Saf	ety
2015 3650 2950 3500 2046 2750 2950 3500	3000	13100	2016	Gas	and	stea	m ra	tes a	re fro	zen	abou	t an e	s yet	sion c	f a ga	s its i as pip		in in
2016 3/50 3050 3600 Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE	3100 A	13500 Euli	quest	ign ye ing ra	ar-ene ate ine	rease:	s for a	CON 2017 a	isn't and 20	re- 018,	New killed	York in ti	last I he ac	Marcl cident	ı. Eigl	nt peo doze	ple w	ere ore
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	but talks	would	cons an th	ider (throu	igh se rovide	ettlem	ent ddi	were	injure	ed. C	onEd	is fac	ing l	itigati	on,
2012 .94 .73 1.49 2013 1.16 .49 1.49	.70	3.86	tiona	l hike	s of	\$310	millio	n in	2017	and	reserv	e. De	spite	the ur	icertai	nty .	такеі 	a
2014 1.23 .64 1.49 2015 1.20 .65 1.50	.54 .60	3.90 3.95	orar	nnillio ige a	n in 2 nd F	lois. Rockla	ind	Utilit	ies a	lso	The p 6% so	orice o far 1	of th this v	is un /ear. '	timel The ev	y sto	ck is	up m't
2016 1.20 .70 1.55	.65	4.10	has a seeki	a rate	appl	icatio	n pe	nding	3. O&	R is	had n	nuch	influe	nce or	1 the	quota	tion,	but
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31	Full Year	millio	n an	d \$4	0.7 m	illion	, res	pectiv	ely,	ter. T	he di	viden	кеер d yiel	an ey dis:	e on i slight	nıs n ly ab	uat-
2011 .60 .60 .60 .60 .60 .60	.60	2.40	pasec	i on a y rati	retui	n of 9 48%.).75% New	on a tarifi	comn s sho	non- ould	the ut	ility 1 near	mean. the m	Howe	end o	ith th	ie rec	ent
2013 .615 .615 .615	.615	2.46	take We	effect	on No	vembe	er 1st		1		year	Farget	t Pric	e Ran	ge, to	tal re	turn	po-
2014 .03 .63 .63 2015 .65	.63	2.52	creas	se in	2015,	but a	a gre	ater	ungs adva	ın- nce	tentia Paul I	1 15 10 E. Del	w. b bas, (CFA	Feb	ruarv	20. 2	015
A) Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gain 02, (11¢); '03, (45¢); '14. (32¢); '14	1014 .63 .63 .63 .63 .63 2.52 we estimate just a slight earnings in- crease in 2015, but a greater advance tential is low. 2016 .65 .65 .65 .66 .67 February 20, 2015 Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gain (losses): torically paid in mid-Mar., June, Sept., and Dec. com. eq. for CECONY in 14: 92% elec., 9.3% Company's Financial Strength A+													A+				
1015 .65 Crease in 2015, but a greater advance Paul E. Debbas, CFA February 20, 2015) Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gain (losses): torically paid in mid-Mar., June, Sept., and Dec. com. eq. for CECONY in '14: 9.2% elec., 9.3% Company's Financial Strength A+), (116): '03, (456); '13, (326); '14, 96; gain Div'd reinvestment plan available. (C) Incl. in- gas and steam; 0&R in '12 (elec.) 9.4%, in '09 Company's Financial Strength A+ nings report due early May. (B) Div'ds his- (E) Rate base: net onic, cost. Rate allowed on 9.5% Resulteror (Cimate Bound to represented to a strength) 55													55					
2015 Value Line Publishing LLC All right	nts reserved	Factual	material in	obtained	from course	on helioured	. to ho	liohla an l							averantint	L		00

• 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 9 of 167

	MIN		DEC				R	ECENT	76 6	C P/E	21	c (Trail	ing: 25.2 \	RELATIV	E 1 9		vera		Zenz /ALU	ie I	
			<u>rej</u>		-D	125		RICE	10.0	O RATI	0 24.	O (Medi	ian: 17.0	P/E RATI	0 1.3	4 YLD	J.4	170	LINE		
	VESS	5 Raised [•]	11/15/13 0/11/08	Low:	34.4 30.4	43.5 33.3	42.2 34.4	49.4 39.8	48.5	39.8 27.1	45.1 36.1	53.6 42.1	55.6 48.9	68.0 51.9	80.9 63.1	79.9 74.7			Target 2018	Price I 2019	ange 2020
TECHNI	CAL 4	Lowered	12/13/15	0.	82 x Divid vided by Ir	ends p sh iterest Rate	,				······										-120 -100
BETA .	0 (1.00	= Market)	<u></u>	2-for-1 sp Options:	elative Pric olit 11/07 Yes	e Strength		2.	or-1				\mathbb{Z}^{\sim}				••				- 80
201	8-20 Ph Price	Coin A	ONS ann'i Total	Shaded	area indic	ates reces	sion	ասու	1,0 ¹⁰ 1			1.11 milite		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,							-48
High	95 (70	(10%)	9%			արորուս			1	Hunn,											- 32
Inside	Decis	ions										· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·									24 20
to Buy	M A M 0 0 5 0 0 0	J J A 0 0 1	0 0 2							**. ***											-16 -12
to Sell	0 0 0 tional	<u>100</u> Decisio	<u>000</u> ns					·····		••••	**************************************	*****	*******	····*,	**************************************	·		% TO1	Retur	N 1/15	_8
to Buy	1Q2014 350	2Q2014 353	3Q2014 325	Percen	t 15 -					111	1		<u> </u>	<u> </u>				- 1 J yr	THIS V STOCK	LARITH.*	-
to Sell Hid's(000)	377 345498	391 344597	376 350385	traded	5 -													3 yr. 5 yr.	72.2 150.6	57.1 107.2	+
1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALI	JE LINE PL	B. LLC 1	8-20
3.68	3.71	3.92	4.45	3.97	20.54 4.18	25.96	4.91	5.08	27.93 5.07	25.24 4.82	26.17 5.11	25.24 5.04	22.73 5.24	22.56 5.47	21.30 5.70	20.55 6.40	20.30 6.60	Revenue "Cash Fl	s per sh ow" per s	h	21.25 8.25
1,50 1,29	1.25 1.29	1.49	2.41	1.96	2.13	1.50	2.40	2.13	3.04	2.64	2.89	2.76	2.75	3.09	3.05	3.55	3.75	Earnings	persh A	P	4.75
2.16	2.82	2.31	2.17	5.20	3.88	4.83	5.81	6.89	6.09	6.40	5.89	6.41	7.20	7.06	9.15	9.80	9.10	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	r sh	3.50
372.64	491.60	529.40	616.20	650.40	680.40	14.96 695.00	18.50	16.31 576.80	17.28 583.20	18.66 599.40	20.66 580.80	20.09	18.34 576.10	20.02	20.45 584.00	22.40 596.00	24.80 618.00	Book Val	ue per sh Shs Out	C at ⁱ n D	28.50
14.5 83	19.4	20.9	12.0	15.2	15.1	24.9	16.0	20.6	13.8	12.7	14.3	17.3	18.9	19.2	23.0	Bold fig	ires are	Avg Ann	I P/E Rati	0	17.5
5.9%	5.3%	4.1%	4.4%	4.3%	4.0%	3.6%	.80 3.6%	3.3%	.85 3.8%	.65 5.2%	4.4%	4.1%	4.1%	3.8%	1.20 3.4%	estin	ates	Relative	P/E Ratio 'I Div'd Yi	eld	1.10 4.2%
CAPITA Total De	L STRU	CTURE a	as of 6/30 Due in 5 \	/14 (rs \$1005	58 mill.	18041	16482	15674	16290	15131	15197	14379	13093	13120	12436	12250	12550	Revenue	s (\$mill)		13450
LT Debt (LT inter	\$20473 est eam	mill. L ed: 4.1x)	T Interes	st \$972 m	ill.	35.7%	35.5%	33.4%	37.1%	33.2%	38.6%	34.6%	1594.0 36.2%	1806.0 33.0%	28.1%	2135 33.0%	2290 32.5%	Net Profi Income T	t (\$mill) 'ax Rate		3080 31.0%
Leases.	Uncapi	talized A	nnual ren	tals \$63 r	nill	9.7% 57.9%	7.9%	7.3%	4.9% 59.1%	4.8% 57.5%	5.9% 56.3%	5.3%	5.7%	3.7%	7.0%	7.0%	6.0%	AFUDC %	to Net P	rofit	4.0%
Pensior	Assets 12/13 \$6113 mill. 41.1% 46.2% 41.1% 39.8% 41.5% 42.8% 39.3% 38.2% 37.3% 35.5% 3 k \$134 mill. pfd Div'd \$8 mill. 25307 27961 22898 25290 26923 28012 29097 27676 31229 33750 3 o shs \$4.04-\$7.05 \$100 lig. pref. redeem- 28940 29382 21352 23274 25592 26713 29670 30773 32628 36270 4 101.00-\$112.50/sh. Called in 3Q of '14. 9.9% 12.9% 14.6% 17.2% 13.9% 14.1% 13.7% 14.7% 15.2% 15.0% 1															37.5%	39.5%	Common	Equity R	atio	42.0%
Pfd Stor 1 340 14	c k \$134	Oblig. \$5625 mill. 71.1% 70.2% 71.1% 39.3% 42.5% 39.3% 39.3% 39.3% 35.2% 37.3% 35.5% \$134 mill. Pfd Div'd \$6 mill. 25307 27961 22898 25290 26923 28012 29097 27676 31229 337.3% 35.5% \$55.5 % J.04-\$7.05, \$100 lig. pref., redeem- 10.00-\$112.50/sh. Called in 3Q of '14. 28940 28382 23274 25502 26713 29670 30773 32628 36270 10.00-\$112.50/sh. Called in 3Q of '14. 0.1% 7.9% 8.0% 8.7% 7.5% 7.0% 7.3% 6.5% Stock 582,667,882 shs. 9.9% 12.9% 14.6% 17.2% 13.9% 14.9% 15.0% 9.9% 13.1% 14.9% 17.5% 14.0% 14.2% 13.9% 14.9% 15.0%															38875 44250	Total Cap Net Plant	oital (\$mil : (\$mill))	42700 51700
able at \$	101.00-	\$134 mill. Pfd Div'd \$8 mill. 2600 29382 21352 23274 25592 26713 29670 30773 3228 362 33730 shs. \$4.04-\$7.05, \$100 liq, pref, redeem- 01.00-\$112.50/sh. Called in 3Q of '14. 29382 21352 23274 25592 26713 29670 30773 32628 36270 32628 36270 Stock 582,667,882 shs. 9.9% 12.9% 8.0% 8.7% 7.5% 7.7% 7.0% 7.5% 7.3% 6.5% Q.998 13.1% 14.9% 17.5% 14.0% 14.2% 13.9% 14.9% 15.0% CAP: \$45 billion (Large Cap) 11% 5.6% 5.0% 8.4% 4.7% 5.3% 4.0% 3.5% 4.2% 3.0%															7.0%	Return of	n Total Ca	p'l	8.5%
MADKE	\$101.00-\$112.50/sh. Called in 3Q of '14. 0.1% /.9% 8.0% 8.7% 7.5% 7.7% 7.0% 7.5% 7.3% 6.5% nn Stock 582,667,882 shs. 9.9% 12.9% 14.6% 17.2% 13.9% 14.1% 13.7% 14.7% 15.2% 15.0% 9.9% 13.1% 14.9% 17.5% 14.0% 14.2% 13.9% 14.4% 15.4% 15.0% ST CAP: \$45 billion (Large Cap) 1.1% 5.6% 5.0% 8.4% 4.7% 5.3% 4.0% 3.5% 4.2% 3.0% RIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2013 2013 58% 67% 52% 67% 63% 71% 77% 73% 78%															16.0% 16.0%	15.0% 15.0%	Return of Return of	n Snr. Equ 1 Com Eq	uity E	17.0% 17.0%
ELECTR	Sector 9.9% 13.1% 14.9% 17.5% 14.0% 14.2% 13.9% 14.9% 15.4% CTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2012 2013 89% 58% 67% 52% 67% 63% 71% 77% 73% mge Retail Sales (KWH) -3.4 -2.3 +2.7 BUSINESS: Dominion Resources, Inc. is a holding company for dential, 46															4.5% 72%	4.0% 74%	Retained All Div'de	to Com E	q	4.5%
% Change R	CAP: \$45 billion (Large Cap) 0.170 14.970 17.570 14.076 13.976 14.976 15.476 15.076 TC OPERATING STATISTICS 1.176 5.676 5.076 6.376 5.376 4.076 3.576 4.278 3.076 Relia Sales (KWH) -3.4 -2.3 12.17 14.976 5.776 6.376 7.176 7.376 7.876 Use (MWH) -3.4 -2.3 12.27 14.424 Virginia Power & North Carolina Power which serve 2.5 mill. cus- a holding company for dential, 46%; con															imercial,	33%; inc	lustrial, 7	%; other,	14%. Ge	nera-
Avg. Indust. Avg. Indust. I Connective of C	BUSINESS: Dominion Resources, Inc. is a holding company for dominion dential, 46%; comme ting sources ust. Use (MWH) 14823 15241 14444 Virginia Power & North Carolina Power, which serve 2.5 mill. cus- tomers in Virginia & northeastern North Carolina. Aca'd Consolidat- 21% Fuel costs: 41 156															lear, 33% 41% of r	5; coal, 2 revs. '13	9%; gas, reported	16%; oth depr. rate	er, 1%; p s: 2.4%-:	urch., 3.8%.
Peak Load, S	Summer (Mw Factor (%))	NA NA NA	NA		ed Nati Nonutili	ıral Gas ty operat	(1.3 mill. ions incl	custome ude indep	rs in Ohi endent p	o & Wes bower pro	t Virginia	i) 1/00. Owns	Has 14,8	500 empl /A. Addre	oyees, C ass: 120	hairman, Tredegar	Pres. & (CEO: The Box 265	mas F. F 32 Rich	arrell
% Change C	uslomers (yr	-end)	+.5	+.9	+.9	68.5%	of Domini	on Midst	ream Par	tners. Ele	ec. rev. b	reakdow	n: resi-	VA 2326	1-6532.	Tel.: 804-	819-200	D. Interne	t: www.de	om.com.	ionu,
Fixed Charge	Cov. (%)	Past	318 Pag	316	339	5ign mini	on F	it inv lesou	estme rces'	ents i lines	n mo of	st of busin	Do- less	debt such	and fi an ex	uture ample	ash p e. We	ond c foreca	losure st an	costs earnii	, is
of change Revenue	(per sh) es	10 Yrs. 2.5	5 Yr % -2.0	s. to" 0% -1	18-'20 5%	shou the	ıld dr end a	ive e of th	arnin e dec	gs gr ade.	owth The c	thro	ugh ny's	increa	ase in term t	2016	$\sin 1$	ine w	ith Do	minic	n's
"Cash F Earning	low" s	2.5° 4.0	% <u>1.0</u> % 2.9	0% 6 5% 7	.5% .5%	regul	ated	utili	ty s	ubsidi	ary,	Virgi	inia	Domi	inion	Mids	stream	n Par	tners	spown Signor	ı. ıld
Dividend Book Va	is ilue	5.0' 2.0'	% 7.8 % 2.8	5% 7 5% 5	.5% .5%	solar	gen	eratio	ng mo n; ele	ney o ectric	n gas- tran	-fired smiss	and ion;	be a ion. '	good This i	l sou : naste:	rce o r limi	f casi ted pa	h for artner	Dom ship b	in- had
Cal-	QUAR Mar 31	TERLY RE	VENUES (i mill.) Dog 21	Full	movi dergi	ng s round:	ome subs	distr tation	ibutio secu	n li ritv:a	nes and he	un-	an in	itial p lans t	oublic	offeri	ng la	st fall	. Dom	in-
2012	3462	3053	3411	3167	13093	ing u	p add	litiona	al cust	omers	s. Son	ne 75	% of	minio	n Mi	lstrea	m, in	cludir	ig a g	gas pi	pe-
2013 2014	3523 3630 -	2980 2813	3432 3050	3185 2943	13120 12436	custo	mers'	bills,	obvia	ting	the n	eed fo	on Dra	bough	in S it this	outh 5 quai	Caro ter fo	olina or \$49	the 3 mil	compa lion.]	iny Do-
2015 2016	3350 3500	2800 2850	3100 3150	3000 3050	12250 12550	gener	al rat olved	e case in m	e. Don idstre	iinion am ga	Ener	gy, wł 1 gas	iich dis-	minio \$500	n is a millio	also b n and	uildin has a	g a g 45%	as pip stake	eline	for
Cal-	EA	RNINGS P	ER SHARE	A	Full	tribu	tion, in the	is bei Mar	nefitin	g fro	n gas	s proc	duc-	billior	1-\$5.0	billio	n pro	posed	pipel	ine. I	ut
2012	.86	.48	.80	.61	2.75	gions	. The	comp	any a	lso h	as a j	joint v	ven-	a pro	ject to	iys iai	rgest /ert a	single natu	nves ral ga	tment s liqu	is ids
2013 2014	.86 1.03	.47 .60	1.02 .95	.74 46	3.09	ture that :	in a serves	(prin prod	iarily) ucers i	fee-t in the	based se reg	busir tions.	iess	termi itv. A	nal fre Il told	om an	impo ninion	rt to a Mids	an exp tream	ort fa	cil-
2015	.90	.70	1.05	.90	3.55	Our the	2015	ear	nings	esti	nate	is n	ear	to inc	rease	its	innua	l dist	ributio	ins by	a
Cal-	QUART	ERLY DIVI	DENDS PA		Full	ance	of	3.50-	\$3.85	a sł	are.	Inn	nost	The	board	lofd	lirect	ors h	as in	creas	ed
endar	Mar.31 4025	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	years clude	in ou	nnion r pre	nas e sentat:	expension, e	ses th ven th	at we lough	in- the	the a (7.9%)	nnua). Dor	1 div: ninior	idend i is ta	l by S rgetin	60.19 g ann	a sha ual di	re vi-
2012	.5275	.5275	.5275	.5275	2.11	comp	any e	xclude	es thei	n fror	n its (defini	tion	dend	grow	th of	8%	throug	gh 20	20. 1	he
2013	.0025 .60	.5625 .60	.5625 .60	.5625 .60	2.25 2.40	of 20	14, w	hich	incluc	les ch	arges	tota	ling	year t	otal r	eturn	poten	tial is	y, but mode	৩- to st.	5-
2015 A) Dil. en	.6475 Is, Excl	nonrec	gains (lo	sses)· '01	2 30'	\$0.42	a sh	are fo	or the	early	retir	emen	t of	Paul	E. Del	bbas, (CFA	Fel	oruary	20, 2	015
42¢); '03, 1.67: '08	(\$1.46) 12¢: '0	; '04, (2)), (47¢): '	2¢); '06, '10, \$2,18	(18¢); '07	EPS	don't add	due to r	ounding.	Nextegs	. 14 ((. due a Mar	dj. for spi	lit. (E) Ra	is: \$8. ate base:	Net orig.	, in mill. cost, adj	Stoc	pany's F k's Price	nancial Stability	strength	B 1	00
12, (\$1.70 9 2015 Vali); ² 14, (le Line P	76¢); los: ublishing t	ses from	disc. ops	June,	Sept., &	Dec. = D	iv'd reinv	est. plan	avail. av	vg. com.	eq., '13:	16.0%. R	egul. Clin	nate: Avg	Earn	ings Pre	dictabilit	y Y		ου 75

2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 10 of 167

DUKE E.NE.RGY WISE OUX Package 84.418 (Ph.o. 19.3 (Lease 12)) Package 94.418 (Ph.o. 19.3 (Lease 12)) Package									1		-A	vera	McKenz	ie	
Unit Burless 3 Liness 0	DUKE ENERGY NYSE DUK		RECENT	84.1	R P/E RATI	n 19	3 (Traili Modi	ing: 20.3	RELATIV	E 1 0	5 DIV'D	38	0/ VALU	E .	
Unit Control Unit Control Use of the Area Use of the Area<		Hig	63.9	61.8	53.8	55.9		74.4	75.6	070					
AMPLIT Z. MONION Control Contro Control Control <t< td=""><td>TIMELINESS 4 LOWFRED 12/5/14</td><td>Low</td><td>50.7</td><td>40.5</td><td>35.2</td><td>46.4</td><td>50.6</td><td>59.6</td><td>64.2</td><td>67.1</td><td>82.2</td><td></td><td>Target</td><td>1 Price</td><td>Range</td></t<>	TIMELINESS 4 LOWFRED 12/5/14	Low	50.7	40.5	35.2	46.4	50.6	59.6	64.2	67.1	82.2		Target	1 Price	Range
Lithords Jack	SAFETY Z New 6/10/ LEGENDS	ridends p sh													129
Bit Structure Disc.	BETA 60 (100 = Market)	rice Strength													L96
Proce Day Proce Day Procession Processio	2018-20 PROJECTIONS	dicates meassion			222				, Philip	المبونينيهم	····				- 80
190 200 2002 2003 2001 2	Ann'i Totai			hump		Langer Pres	111 I.								L48
Instant Description Description <thdescription< th=""> <thdescription< th=""> <th< td=""><td>High 90 (+5%) 6%</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>ma.</td><td></td><td></td><td>Rever</td><td>se se</td><td></td><td></td><td> </td><td>+</td><td> </td><td>+40 22</td></th<></thdescription<></thdescription<>	High 90 (+5%) 6%				ma.			Rever	se se			 	+		+40 22
International Particulation Note Filtering	Insider Decisions														24
Sign Sign <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>**. *</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>					**. *										
Total Total Total Total Total Notes Notes <t< td=""><td>Options 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 Uptions 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>• • • • • • • • • •</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>12</td></t<>	Options 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 Uptions 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0					• • • • • • • • • •									12
state state <th< td=""><td>Institutional Decisions</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td> • •</td><td>,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,</td><td>11</td><td>·****</td><td>********</td><td>1</td><td></td><td>% TOT. RETUR</td><td>N 1/15</td><td>Γ"</td></th<>	Institutional Decisions					• •	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	11	·****	********	1		% TOT. RETUR	N 1/15	Γ"
Link Link <thlink< th=""> Link Link <thl< td=""><td>102014 202014 302014 to Bury 435 434 431 Percent 14</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>and the second s</td><td></td><td></td><td><u></u></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>ļ</td><td>STOCK</td><td>INDEX</td><td>L</td></thl<></thlink<>	102014 202014 302014 to Bury 435 434 431 Percent 14				and the second s			<u></u>				ļ	STOCK	INDEX	L
Date Energy Concestion, in the current toor. 2005 2006 2007 2008 2007 2008 2007 2008 2007 2008 2007 200	to Sell 470 441 423 traded 5												3 yr. 55.9	57.1	E
figuration, Segan trading on January 3, 2020. the dy affect sign of fiss microscope and sis	Duke Energy Corporation, in its current cor	- 2005 200	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	5 yr. 124.3 © VAI HE LINE DI	107.2	19.20
2207, The day after if spun off its middleam	figuration, began trading on January	3, 25.3	2 30.24	31.15	29.18	32.22	32.63	27.88	34.84	33.95	34.45	35.85	Revenues per sh		40 50
248 - 247 (197) 248 (197) 248 (197) 248 (197)	2007, the day after it spun off its midstream	n 7.8	8.11	7.34	7.58	8.49	8.68	6.80	8.56	8.85	9.25	9.65	"Cash Flow" per s	sh	10.75
Inddes Focker End of a star First	tra Energy (NYSE: SE). Duke Energy share	- 2.7	3,60	3.03	3.39	4.02	4.14	3.71	3.98	4.15	4.50	4.75	Earnings per sh		5.50
ergy for each Duke share held. In July of effected a 146-3 reverse split. Data for the off Cube and on shown because they are not comparable. escale 50:40 45:1 45:20 42:20 70:40 7	holders received half a share of Spectra Er	8.0	7 7.43	10.35	9.85	10.84	9.80	7.81	7.83	8.45	3.21	3.27	Div'd Deci'd per s	n ¤ = Prsh	3.55
C412, Duble acquined Frogless Energy and fictude at increases split. Dubles for hereases split. Dubles for hereases split. Dubles for hereases split. Dubles are not shown because they are ind Comparable.	ergy for each Duke share held. In July	of 62.3	50.40	49.51	49.85	50.84	51.14	58.04	58.54	58.25	59.50	60.95	Book Value per sh	C	66.00
"Cold" Duck are not shown because they are internal comparable. The internal internal internal comparable. The internal internal internal internal comparable. The internal	effected a 1-for-3 reverse split. Data for th	0 <u> 418.9</u>	3 420.62	423.96	436.29	442.96	445.29	704.00	706.00	707.00	708.00	709.00	Common Shs Out	sťg D	712.00
Ind comparable.	"old" Duke are not shown because they ar	e	85	104	13.3	81	13.8	17.5	17.4 08	17.8	Bold fig Value	ures are Líne	Avg Ann'l P/E Rati	10	14.5
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 93014	not comparable.		4.4%	5.2%	6.2%	5.7%	5.2%	4.7%	4.4%	4.3%	estin	ates	Avg Ann'l Div'd Yi	eld	4.5%
	CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14	1060	12720	13207	12731	14272	14529	19624	24598	24000	24400	25400	Revenues (\$mill)		28800
Incl. 3157 mill. capalaized assess. Ind. 31265 mill. 12.28 (3.15) 2.278 (2.28) 2.28 (2.28) 2	LT Debt \$38702 mill. LT Interest \$1684 mill.	1080.	1522.0	1279.0	1461.0	1765.0	1839.0	2136.0	2813.0	2955	3205	3390	Net Profit (\$mill)		3870
1.1 Interest earned: 3.60 3.60 4.65 4.70 4.20 4.67 4.70 4.20	Incl. \$1516 mill. capitalized leases. Incl. \$1265 mill	29.49	7.2%	32.5% 16.0%	34.4% 17.5%	22.6%	23.2%	30.2%	32.6%	32.5% 7.0%	34.5%	34.5%	Income Tax Rate	rafit	34.5%
Lesses, Uncapitalized Annual rentials \$175 mit.	(LT interest earned: 3.6x)	41.09	30.9%	38.7%	42.6%	44.3%	45.1%	47.0%	48.0%	49.5%	50.5%	51.0%	Long-Term Debt R	atio	53.0%
Penasion Asses-12r13 S8142 mill Construct operations Construct operatioperations Construct operations	Leases, Uncapitalized Annual reptals \$175 mill	59.0%	69.1%	61.3%	57.4%	55.7%	54.9%	52.9%	52.0%	50.5%	49.5%	49.0%	Common Equity R	atio	47.0%
PH disck NneOblig 3/3ch min.Oblig 3/3ch min.Oblig 3/3ch min.Image of the second sets.Image of the second sets. <td>Pension Assets-12/13 \$8142 mill.</td> <td> 4422</td> <td>31110</td> <td>34238</td> <td>37863</td> <td>40457</td> <td>41451</td> <td>68558</td> <td>/9482 69490</td> <td>81500 70775</td> <td>84900</td> <td>88475 70600</td> <td>Total Capital (\$mil</td> <td>n)</td> <td>100100</td>	Pension Assets-12/13 \$8142 mill.	4422	31110	34238	37863	40457	41451	68558	/9482 69490	81500 70775	84900	88475 70600	Total Capital (\$mil	n)	100100
Common Stock 707.280.068 shs. 4.1% 7.2% 6.1% 6.7% 7.8% 6.1% 7.8% 6.1% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 6.8% 7.8% 7.8% 7.8%	Pfd Stock None	3.1%	6.0%	4.8%	4.9%	5.5%	5.6%	3.6%	4.6%	4.5%	5.0%	5.0%	Return on Total Ca	lo'l	5.0%
marker: CaP: 500 billion (Large Cap)	Common Stock 707,290,608 shs.	4.1%	7.2%	6.1%	6.7%	7.8%	8.1%	5.2%	6.8%	7.0%	7.5%	8.0%	Return on Shr. Equ	uity	8.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING 2011 2012 2013 2014	MARKET CAP: \$60 billion (Large Cap)	4.1%	2.0%	.6%	1.1%	2.1%	8.1% 2.2%	5.2% .9%	6.8% 1.5%	2.0%	7.5%	8.0%	Return on Com Eq	uity E	8.0%
Stomperial Size (NWH) 2011 2012 2013 2013 2014 2017	ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS	 	72%	89%	84%	73%	72%	82%	78%	75%	71%	68%	All Div'ds to Net P	rof	65%
Ang loade like WMM 3062 2675 2687 inter with 1, 1 mill, else, customers in North Carolina, India, In	2011 2012 2013 % Change Retail Sales (KWH) -2.1 -2.8 +1.3	BUSINESS: D	uke Energ	y Corpora	tion is a	holding o	ompany	for util-	tial, 43%	; comm	ercial, 31	%; indus	strial, 15%; other,	11%. Ge	enerat-
Clauber affect (M)NANANAAmail Lind Fabric (K)NANAAmail Lind Fabric (K)Sta2016Sta <td> Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 3062 2675 2687 Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (¢) 4.89 5.84 5.89</td> <td>ana. South Ca</td> <td>nill. elec. rolina. Ohi</td> <td>customer:</td> <td>s in Nort luckv an</td> <td>th Carolin Ind over 5</td> <td>ia, Florida 10.000 ca</td> <td>a, Indi-</td> <td>ing sour</td> <td>Ces: coa</td> <td>l, 36%; i</td> <td>nuclear,</td> <td>29%; gas, 21%; c</td> <td>other, 1%</td> <td>6; pur-</td>	Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 3062 2675 2687 Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (¢) 4.89 5.84 5.89	ana. South Ca	nill. elec. rolina. Ohi	customer:	s in Nort luckv an	th Carolin Ind over 5	ia, Florida 10.000 ca	a, Indi-	ing sour	Ces: coa	l, 36%; i	nuclear,	29%; gas, 21%; c	other, 1%	6; pur-
Annual Lafetar (Signer)NANANANAAnnual Lafetar (Signer)+.3+.8 </td <td>Capacity at Peak (Mw) NA NA NA NA NA NA NA</td> <td>tomers in Ohio</td> <td>& Kentuc</td> <td>ky. Owns</td> <td>indepen</td> <td>ident pow</td> <td>er plants</td> <td>& has</td> <td>2.4%-3.3</td> <td>3%. Has</td> <td>27,900 e</td> <td>mpls. Ch</td> <td>nairman: Ann Gray.</td> <td>. Pres. &</td> <td>CEO:</td>	Capacity at Peak (Mw) NA NA NA NA NA NA NA	tomers in Ohio	& Kentuc	ky. Owns	indepen	ident pow	er plants	& has	2.4%-3.3	3%. Has	27,900 e	mpls. Ch	nairman: Ann Gray.	. Pres. &	CEO:
The def lange Con (b)292263327The sale of Duke Energy's nonregulated generating assets has been delayed. The transaction would enable the company to receive \$2.8 billion in cash billion space and solution in the transaction plant. In South of the transaction plant is not space and solution in cash billion in cash billion in cash billion space and solution in cash billion in cash billion space and solution in cash billion in cash billion space and solution and billion space and solution in cash billion space and solution spac	Annual Load Factor (%) NA NA NA % Change Customers (avg.) + 3 + 8 + 5	1/07: accid Pr	os. Acq'd (Daress En	Cinergy 4 ergy 7/12	/06; spur	1 off mids	stream ga	is ops.	Lynn J.	Good. In	IC.: DE.	Address:	550 South Tryon	St., Ch	ariotte,
Intervalue222233237Intervalue <th< td=""><td></td><td>The sale</td><td></td><td>liiko</td><td>Fnor</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>uprot</td><td>0.000</td><td>ovicti</td><td>-302-303</td><td>S. Web: www.duke</td><td>e-energy</td><td>.com.</td></th<>		The sale		liiko	Fnor				uprot	0.000	ovicti	-302-303	S. Web: www.duke	e-energy	.com.
Graining for ship10 Yrs.5 Yrs.10 Junual10 Junual </td <td>ANNUAL RATES Past Past Est'd '11-'1</td> <td>lated ge</td> <td>nerati</td> <td>ng as</td> <td>sets</td> <td>has</td> <td>been</td> <td>de-</td> <td>and h</td> <td>uild</td> <td>or bu</td> <td>v ano</td> <td>ther plant.</td> <td>$\frac{220}{\ln Sc}$</td> <td>mw, with</td>	ANNUAL RATES Past Past Est'd '11-'1	lated ge	nerati	ng as	sets	has	been	de-	and h	uild	or bu	v ano	ther plant.	$\frac{220}{\ln Sc}$	mw, with
Cash Flow	of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs. to '18-'20	layed. T	he tra	nsactio	n wo	uld e	nable	the	Carol	ina, t	he ut	ility i	s adding 65	50 m	v of
Earnings4.5%5.0%Dividends11.5%2.5%Bock Value15.%2.5%Bock Value15.%2.5%Bock Value15.%2.5%Bock Value15.%2.5%Bock Value5.0%19624Cal-QUARTERLY REVENUES (smill, reated as discontinued. However, the Fed- reated	"Cash Flow" 5% 4.5%	its owner	to rece shin in	elve 32 sterest	1.8 DH Sin 1	lion ii 1 nlai	n cash nts in	1 IOr the	gas-fi	red ca	pacit	y at a	cost of \$600	0 mill	ion.
Book Value	Larnings 4.5% 5.0% Dividends 11.5% 2.5%	Midwest	and it	s reta	il ene	ergy r	narke	ting	state	comm	issior	to a	porove a se	ven-v	ear.
Cal- endarQUARIERTY REVENUES (Smill.) Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Full Year YearCreated as discontinued. nowever, the Fed- eral Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) has asked for additional informa- tion about the transaction, which will de- lay the closing beyond the current quarter.And Duke has a 40% stake in a proposed \$4.5 billion-\$5.0 billion pipeline to trans- port gas from West Virginia to North Carolina, beginning in 2018.2013589858796709611224598201411977F6395563424000201559005600660061002440020166100585071006350254002012.86.991.01.593.712012.86.991.01.593.712013.89.741.40.953.9820142.09F1.25.824.152015.155.954.5020161.20.901.651.0020161.20.901.65.10020161.20.901.65.1002011.735.75.75.752012.765.765.765.3032013.765.765.7652014.78.795.7952015.705.755.7052014.78.78.7952015.705.7652014.78.782015.705.7552016.757	Book Value5% 2.5%	business	in Oh	io. Th	is op	eratio	n is j	now	\$1.9	billio	n sys	tem	modernizati	on p	lan.
20123630357767225692196242013363035776722569519624201411971F6395563424000201559005600680061002450020166100585071006350254002016610058507100635025400201661005850710063502540020166100585071006350254002016610058507100635025400201661005850710063502540020166100585071006350254002012.66.991.01.593.712013.89.741.40.953.9820142.00F1.25.824.1520151.15.851.55.954.011.15.901.651.0020151.15.901.651.0020161.20.901.651.002017.75.75.75.752014.78.78.78.7952011.78.78.78.7952014.78.78.795.752014.78.78.795.7952014.78.78.795.7952014.78.78.795.7952014.78.78.795	Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (\$ mill.) Full endar Mar.31 Jun 30 Sen 30 Dec 31 Your	eral En	ergy	Regu	u. 110 latorv	wever Co	, une F mmiss	rea- sion	And 1 \$4.5	Duke billior	nas a 1-\$5 0	40% hillio	stake in a	prope	sed
2013589858796709611224598110nabout the transaction, which will de- lay the closing beyond the current quarter. If the deal goes through, Duke will use the proceeds for capital spending, offsetting debt financing, or repurchasing stock. We will not reflect this until the deal closes.Carolina, beginning in 2018.2016610058507100635025400If the deal goes through, Duke will use the proceeds for capital spending, offsetting debt financing, or repurchasing stock. We will not reflect this until the deal closes.Cal-Full YearFull YearFull Year2013.89.741.40.953.98 3.98 3.983.741.40.953.98 3.98 and coal-fired units in North Carolina. The utility's 700-megawatt stake in nuclear and coal-fired units in North Carolina. The transaction still requires the approval of state regulators and the Nuclear Regula- tory Commission. It has a year-end 2016Cal-CuArtERLY DIVIDENDS PAD B* Full endar Mar.1 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Full state regulators and the Nuclear Regula- tory Commission. It has a year-end 2016Cal-	2012 3630 3577 6722 5695 19624	(FERC) h	as ask	ed for	addi	tional	infor	ma-	port	gas i	from	West	Virginia t	io No	orth
2016109 file635056342400169 filecurrent contraintDuke run rentDuke run run runDuke runDuke run runDuke run runDuke run<	2013 5898 5879 6709 6112 24598	l tion abou	t the t	ransa	ction,	whick	n will	de-	Carol	ina, b	eginni	ing in	2018.		
2016610058507100635025400proceeds for capital spending, offsetting debt financing, or repurchasing stock. We will not reflect this until the deal closes.plummeted and the dollar strengthened. These factors will hurt this segment's prof- itability, so we have cut our 2015 earnings2012.86.991.01.593.712013.89.74.40.95.39820142.09F1.25.82.4.152015.1.15.85.4.5520161.20.901.651.002017.75.75.752018.2011.735.752011.735.75.752012.75.765.7652013.765.765.7652014.76.765.7652014.765.765.7652015.75.75.752014.765.765.7652015.75.75.752014.765.765.7652015.765.765.7652014.765.765.7652014.765.765.782015.75.75.752016.765.782017.75.7652018.765.782014.765.782015.78.7952016.7652017.7652018.7652019.765201	2014 119/11 0395 5634 24000 2015 5900 5600 6800 6100 24400	If the dea	l goes	throug	gh, Di	ike wi	ll use	the	oper	ition	s. Thi	wing s bee	an before o	natio pil pr	nal
Cal- endarEARNINGS PER SHARE A Mar.31 Jun.30Full Sep.30Dec.31Full YearGebt Innancing, or repurchasing stock. We will not reflect this until the deal closes. FERC approved an asset purchase. 	2016 6100 5850 7100 6350 25400	proceeds	for ca	pital	spend	ling,	offset	ting	plumi	neted	and	the	dollar stren	igther	ied.
CallMailer Curlow Gp.doGet.s1Fear2012.86.99.01.593.712013.89.741.40.953.9820142.08F1.25.824.1520142.08F1.25.824.1520151.15.851.55.9520161.20.901.651.002017.901.651.004.752018.901.651.004.752019.75.75.752011.735.75.752011.735.75.752012.75.765.7652013.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652014.765.7652015.7652015.7652016.7652017.765	Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE A Full	will not re	icing, eflect t	or rep his un	urcha til tha	sing s	stock.	We	These	facto	rs wil	I hurt	t this segme	nt's p	rof-
2013.89.741.40.95.398Duke agreed to pay \$1.2 billion for another utility's 700-megawatt stake in nuclear and coal-fired units in North Carolina. The transaction still requires the approval of state regulators and the Nuclear Regula- tory Commission. It has a year-end 2016est profit growth in 2016. Note that our les- timates and projections <i>include</i> the inter- national businesses, as well as costs that Duke is incurring to integrate Progress tory Commission. It has a year-end 20162011.735.735.75.75.75.002013.765.765.765.765.3032014.76.765.765.765.3032014.76.765.765.765.3032014.76.765.765.765.3032015.765.765.795.315Forida, Duke plans to build a 1.685-mw 	2012 .86 .99 1.01 59 3.74	FERC a	pprov	ed ar	1 ass	set p	urcha	ase.	estim	ate by	we na v \$0.15	ave ci 5 a sh	at our 2015 are. We exp	earni ect m	ugs 10d-
20161.20.851.55.954.50Intervention20161.20.901.65.954.50and coal-fired units in North Carolina. The transaction still requires the approval of state regulators and the Nuclear Regula- tory Commission. It has a year-end 2016timates and projections <i>Include</i> the inter- national businesses, as well as costs that Duke is incurring to integrate Progress Energy, which it acquired in 2012.2011.735.735.75.75.2972012.75.765.765.765.3032013.765.765.76.3092014.78.78.795.795.3152015.765.795.315.15Florida, Duke plant at a cost of \$1.5billion,2014.78.78.795.795.3152015.795.795.315.15billion,2014.78.795.795.3152015.705.705.705.3092014.78.795.795.3152015.795.795.3152016.705.705.3152017.705.705.7052018.705.7052019.705.7052014.705.7052015.705.7052016.705.7052017.7052018.7052019.7052019.7052014.7062015<	2013 .89 .74 1.40 .95 3.98	Duke agr	ed to	pay \$1	.2 bill	lion fo	r ano	ther	est pr	ofit g	rowth	in 20	16. Note the	at our	es-
20161.20.901.651.004.75Cal-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B- mdar Mar.31Full yearFull Yeartransaction still requires the approval of state regulators and the Nuclear Regula- tory Commission. It has a year-end 2016Duke is incurring to integrate Progress Energy, which it acquired in 2012. This untimely stock's dividend yield is somewhat above average for a utility.2011.735.735.75.765.765.3032012.75.765.765.765.303Some other large capital projects are in various stages of development. In Florida, Duke plans to build a 1,685-mw gas-fired plant at a cost of \$1.5 billion,With the recent price near the upper end of our 2018-2020 Target Price Range, total return potential is unappealing. Paul E. Debbas, CFAA) Dil. EPS. Excl. nonrec. losses: 12, 70¢; earlyMay. (B) Div/ds paid mid-Mar, June, on com. eq. in '13 in NC/SC: 10.2%; in '09 in Company's Financial Strength	2014 2.08° 1.25 .82 4.15 2015 1.15 .85 1.55 95 4.56	and coal-f	ired ur	gawat 1its in	i sta Norti	ke m h Caro	nucl dina	lear The	cimate	es an nal hi	a proj Isinec	ection	ns <i>include</i> t	he in	ter-
Cal- endar QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B - Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Full Year state regulators and the Nuclear Regula- tory Commission. It has a year-end 2016 Energy, which it acquired in 2012. 2011 .735 .735 .75 .765 .297 2012 .75 .765 .765 .303 Some other large capital projects are in various stages of development. In 2014 .765 .765 .78 .78 .795 .916 Florida, Duke plans to build a 1,685-mw gas-fired plant at a cost of \$1.5 billion, With the recent price near the upper end of our 2018-2020 Target Price Range, total return potential is unappealing. A) Dil. EPS. Excl. nonrec. losses: 12, 70¢; early May. (B) Div/ds paid mid-Mar., June, on com. eq. in '13 in NC/SC: 10.2%; in '09 in Company's Financial Strength A	2016 1.20 .90 1.65 1.00 4.75	transactio	n still	requi	ires t	he ap	prova	l of	Duke	is ir	icurri	ng to	integrate	Progr	ress
endarMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31Year2011.735.735.75.75.7652012.75.75.765.765.7652013.765.765.78.795.3032014.78.78.795.795.3152015.78.795.795.795.7952014.78.795.795.795.7952015.78.795.795.795.7952014.78.795.795.795.7952015.795.795.795.152014.78.795.795.152015.795.795.15.162016.795.795.16.162017.795.795.16.162018.795.795.16.162019.795.12.704.122014.78.795.795.162015.795.12.704.122016.795.12.704.102017.705.12.704.122018.705.12.704.122019.705.12.704.122014.705.12.704.122015.705.12.704.122016.705.12.704.122017.705.12.704.132018.705 <t< td=""><td>Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B = Full</td><td>state regi</td><td>ilators</td><td></td><td>the N</td><td>luclea</td><td>Reg</td><td>ula-</td><td>Energ</td><td>y, wh</td><td>ich it</td><td>acqui</td><td>red in 2012.</td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B = Full	state regi	ilators		the N	luclea	Reg	ula-	Energ	y, wh	ich it	acqui	red in 2012.		
2012 .75 .765	engar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year	deadline f	or com	pletion	ias a n.	year-	end Z	010	I DIS I	untin what	neiy s	tock'	s dividend	yield	l is
2013 .765 .765 .78 .78 .78 .78 .78 .78 .79 <t< td=""><td>2011 .75 .75 .75 .765 .765 .3.03</td><td>Some ot</td><td>ier la</td><td>rge ca</td><td>apital</td><td>l proj</td><td>ects</td><td>are</td><td>With</td><td>the re</td><td>ecent</td><td>price</td><td>near the u</td><td>pper</td><td>end</td></t<>	2011 .75 .75 .75 .765 .765 .3.03	Some ot	ier la	rge ca	apital	l proj	ects	are	With	the re	ecent	price	near the u	pper	end
2014 .78 .795 .795 3.15 Frontua, Duke plans to build a 1,685-mw return potential is unappealing. 2015 gas-fired plant at a cost of \$1.5 billion, Paul E. Debbas, CFA February 20, 2015 A) Dil, EPS. Excl. nonrec. losses: '12, 70¢; early May. (B) Div'ds paid mid-Mar., June, on com. eq. in '13 in NC/SC: 10.2%; in '09 in Company's Financial Strength A	2013 .765 .765 .78 .78 3.09	in vario	is sta	ges o	f dev	velopi	ment.	In	of our	2018	-2020	Targe	et Price Rar	ige, to	tal
A) Dil. EPS. Excl. nonrec. losses: '12, 70¢; early May. (B) Div'ds paid mid-Mar., June, on com. eq. in '13 in NC/SC: 10.2%; in '09 in Company's Financial Strength	2014 .78 .795 .795 3.15 2015	i pote	ntial i bhar	is una	ppealing.	, 20 ,	2015								
	1015														
3, 24¢; gains (loss) on disc. ops. '12, 6¢; '13, Sept., & Dec. = Div'd reinv. avail. (C) Incl. in- OH: 10.63%; in '04 in IN: 10.3%; earned ava. Stock's Price Stability 00	13, 24¢; gains (loss) on disc. ops.: '12, 6¢; '13, Se 2¢: '14, (81¢), '12 EPS don't add due to cho. in tan	t., & Dec. ■ Div'd	reinv. ava	ail. (C) Ind	cl. in- C)H: 10.63	%; in '04	in IN: 1	0.3%; ea	med avg	Stoc	k's Price	Stability		100
55	shs., '13 due to rounding. Next egs. report due spi	(E) Rate base: I	let orig. co	ost. Rates	all'd C	OH, IN Ab	ove Avg.	(F) Rest	ated 6-m	nvg.; SC onth total	Earn	e Growth ings Pre	dictability		55 75
IS. 13 QUE TO FOUNDING, Next eds, report due i shift (E) Rate hase. Net originate all'ALOU IN Above Ave. (E) Protected a section of the secti	2015 Value Line Publishing LLC All rights received Factor	al material is obtained	from course	Jor. Ralies	anu C	/i⊐, IN AD Bable, ar≓	ove AVG.	(r) Kest	ated 6-m	unin total	Earn	ings Pre	cictability		75

• 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warrantiles of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 11 of 167

Le Diroc Unit	FD	ISO	J INT	FR	νΔΤΊ	NVC	Eriv	R	ECENT	68 1	7 P/E	n 17	Q (Trail	ing: 17.0	RELATIV	E N Q	7 000	vera/ 2 4	McI 0/	Conz /ALU	ie	
SAFETY 2 Garding 2001 1.1.1 20.4 37.9 42.9 52.7 23.4 30.4 32.6 36.6 4.4 4.7 20.77 27.07 2	TIMEL	NESS	3 Lowered	11/7/14	High:	22.1	32.5	49.2	47.2	60.3	55.7	36.7	39.4	41.6	48.0	54.2	68.7	2.4			Prico	Pango
TICHNELL 3 State 2015 State 300	SAFET	γ	2 Raised !	5/3/13	Low:	10.6 NDS 20 x Divid	<u> 21.2</u>	30.4	37.9	42.8	26.7	23.1	30.4	32.6	39.6	44.3	44.7		[2017	2018	2019
Bit Dr. Handle Construction Constructio	TECHN		3 Raised	1/2/15	di R	ivided by In elative Price	nterest Rati Strength	e														120
Prote Amplitude Protection Protection <td>8ETA 20</td> <td>.75 (1.00 17-19 PF</td> <td>= Market)</td> <td>ONS</td> <td>Options: Shaded</td> <td>Yes Larea India</td> <td>ates reces</td> <td>sion</td> <td></td> <td>ՅՈՒՈ</td> <td>11</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td><u> </u></td> <td></td> <td>9</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	8ETA 20	.75 (1.00 17-19 PF	= Market)	ONS	Options: Shaded	Yes Larea Indi a	ates reces	sion		ՅՈՒՈ	1 1					<u> </u>		9				
USB 25 CH200 25 CH200 25 CH200 200<		Price	Gain	nn'i Total Return		1	-		հուու	HI				1.11 ¹¹ 11	ոստո	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,						- 48
Insider Decision: A = 0	High Low	75 (55	+10%) (-20%)	5% -2%			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,				ļ	h ^u n.	initia.									-32
By Mark 1 D 0 <thd 0<="" th=""> D 0 <thd 0<="" th=""> <thd 0<<="" td=""><td>Inside</td><td>F M A</td><td>ions MJJ</td><td>ASO</td><td>, ¹¹1</td><td>- '''''''</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>20</td></thd></thd></thd>	Inside	F M A	ions MJJ	ASO	, ¹¹ 1	- '''''''																20
Test Municipal Calculations The second	to Buy Options	000	000	000	ll ₁₁	ф1 ^{1.}		9789 ⁹⁷ 91	**********	**************************************		••**, *••										12
Bigs Bigs Date Control Bigs Date Date <thdate< th=""> Date Date <</thdate<>	Institu	itional	Decisio	ns	-		****						**	******		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			% TOT		N 12/14	-8
Name Source Source <td>to Buy</td> <td>102014</td> <td>202014 200 221</td> <td>302014 206 217</td> <td>Percen shares</td> <td>it 15 - 10 -</td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>. <u>11 .,</u>1 </td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1 yr.</td> <td>STOCK 45.0</td> <td>INDEX 6.9</td> <td>-</td>	to Buy	102014	202014 200 221	302014 206 217	Percen shares	it 15 - 10 -		-							. <u>11 .,</u> 1				1 yr.	STOCK 45.0	INDEX 6.9	-
Tool Dool Loos Loos <thloos< th=""> Loos Loos <thl< td=""><td>Hid's(000</td><td>260616</td><td>258418</td><td>260974</td><td>traded</td><td>5 -</td><td>2004</td><td>2005</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>3 yr. 5 yr.</td><td>70.7 117.8</td><td>73.7 107.3</td><td>-</td></thl<></thloos<>	Hid's(000	260616	258418	260974	traded	5 -	2004	2005											3 yr. 5 yr.	70.7 117.8	73.7 107.3	-
665 7.20 622 423 4.35 4.70 6.88 3.70 6.98 7.25 7.00 8.00 7.65 8.41 9.01 8.95 9.00 7.65 8.41 9.01 8.95 9.02 7.25 7.75 8.64 1.01 1.18 1.22 1.23 1.	29.12	27.85	35.96	35.10	35.26	37.25	31.30	36.38	38.74	40.25	43.31	37.98	38.09	39.16	2012 36.41	2013 38.61	2014	2015 42.95	© VAL	JE LINE PL	JB. LLC	17-19 51 50
101 108 103 104 103 104 103 <td>6.65</td> <td>7.20</td> <td>d.52</td> <td>4.35</td> <td>4.79</td> <td>5.88</td> <td>3.79</td> <td>6.99</td> <td>7.25</td> <td>7.60</td> <td>8.08</td> <td>7.96</td> <td>8.41</td> <td>9.03</td> <td>9.63</td> <td>8.80</td> <td>9.10</td> <td>9.20</td> <td>"Cash Fl</td> <td>ow" per s</td> <td>ih 🛛</td> <td>11.25</td>	6.65	7.20	d.52	4.35	4.79	5.88	3.79	6.99	7.25	7.60	8.08	7.96	8.41	9.03	9.63	8.80	9.10	9.20	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	ih 🛛	11.25
2/0 3.58 4.57 2.88 4.87 2.88 5.2 5.7 7.78 6.87 10.07 13.84 14.76 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 6.87 10.05 12.70 10.05 12.70 10.05 12.70 10.05 12.70 10.05 12.70 10.07 10.05 12.70 10.07 10.08 12.05 10.05 12.71 17.8 10.07 10.08 10.05 12.07 10.07 10.08 10.05 12.07 10.07 10.08 10.05 12.07 10.07 10.05 10.07	1.04	1.08	.83				.80	1.02	1.10	5.52 1.18	1.23	1.25	3.35	3.23	4.55 1.31	3.78 1.37	4.00 1.48	3.75 1.71	Earnings Div'd De	s per sh 🏾 A cl'd per sl	h B m	4.50
330.55 392.61 252.61<	2.75	3.55	4.57	2.86	4.88	3.95 16.52	5.32 18.57	5.73 20.30	7.78 23.66	8.67 25.92	8.67 29.21	10.07	13.94 32.44	14.76 30.86	12.73	11.05	12.70	13.70	Cap'l Sp Book Va	ending pe	er sh	13.00
12.5 1.1 1.00 1.20 1.03 New T 1.7 1.30 10.0 12.4 9.7 10.3 11.2 14.2 17.7 77 Reality PE Ratio 14.3 3.7% 2.7% 1.77 77 Reality PE Ratio 14.3 3.7% 2.7% 1.77 77 Reality PE Ratio 14.3 3.7% 2.7% 4.0% 3.7% 2.7% 4.0% 3.7% 2.7% 4.0% 3.7% 2.7% 4.0% 3.7% 2.7% 4.0% 2.7% 4.0% 2.7% 4.0% 1.120 1960 1962 12835 12835	350.55	347.21	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	325.81	Common	Shs Out	st'g D	325.81
$ \frac{37\%}{164} \frac{41\%}{100} \frac{37\%}{100} \frac{24\%}{100} \frac{27\%}{100} 2$.79	.74		.51	.43	.40	NMF	.62	13.0	16.0 .85	12.4	9.7	10.3 .66	11.8 .74	9.7 .62	12.7 .71	14.1 .75		Avg Ann Relative	'l P/E Rati P/E Ratio	io	14.5 .90
The Lecture of the last strike with the start of 2017. The third start of 2017. The training with the start of 2017.	3.7%	4.1%	3.9%				3.1%	2.6%	2.6%	2.2%	2.7%	4.0%	3.7%	3.4%	3.0%	2.8%	2.6%		Avg Ann	'l Div'd Yi	eld	3.5%
1	Total D	ebt \$121	86 mill.	Due in 5	Yrs \$2809	9 mill.	220.0	11852	12622 1134.0	13113 1151.0	14112	12374 1115.0	12409 1153.0	12760 1112.0	11862 1594.0	12581 1344.0	13300 1435	14000 1365	Revenue Net Profi	s (\$mill) t (\$mill)		16750 1615
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	(LT inte	resteam	ed: 4.8x)	n meres	5L 9400 III	IIII. 0. mill	 11.4%	26.0% 4.9%	31.4% 5.1%	27.3% 8.2%	30.7%	33.0%	32.1%	25.7%	14.3%	25.2%	20.0%	30.0%	Income T	ax Rate	- Fit	30.0%
$ \begin{array}{c} 1200 \ \mbox{margeneration}{10000 \ mbox{margeneration}{10000 \ mbox{margenera$	Pens.	Assets-1	2/13 \$347	7 mill. O	blig. \$417	9 mai. 78 mill.	60.5%	54.6%	51.3%	49.1%	51.2%	49.3%	51.8%	55.3%	45.2%	45.7%	44.5%	45.0%	Long-Ter	m Debt R	atio	44.5%
942.6.73/mit, 52.90,000 sit, 52.9% 5007/mit, 50.9% 50.9% 50.9% 50.9% 50.9% 50.9%	4,800,1	98 sh. 4.	2 mm. 08%-4.78	10 Diva 1%, \$25 p	ar, call. \$	25.50-	37.8%	40.9%	43.5%	46.0%	44.5% 21374	46.5% 21185	44.3% 23861	40.6%	46.2%	46.2% 21516	47.0% 23225	46.5%	Common Total Car	Equity R	atio I)	48.0% 28300
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	\$28.75/	sn.; 3,25 ,250,000	sh. 6.5%	5.07%, n , cum., \$	ioncum., d 100 liq. va	call. alue;	13475	14469 0.4%	15913	17403	18969	21966	24778	32116	30273	30455	32950	35675	Net Plan	t (\$mill)	,	43200
Common suck 325 (1) (1) (20 sin 34 of 10/247435%16/7%14/3%12/1%12/2%10/3%12/3%10/3%10/26%	5.1%-5	.75%, \$2	500 liq. va	alue.	e; 460,01	2 sn.	3.5%	15.4%	13.1%	12.3%	12.1%	10.4%	10.0%	10.0%	0.9% 14.2%	7.5% 11.5%	7.0% 11.0%	0.5% 10.0%	Return o	n Total Ca n Shr. Equ	uity	7.0% 10.5%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS2011201220132014201220132014 <td>MARK</td> <td>ET CAP:</td> <td>\$23,811 \$22 billio</td> <td>pn (Large</td> <td>as of 10/ Cap)</td> <td>24/14</td> <td>3.5% NMF</td> <td>16.7% 12.2%</td> <td>14.0% 10.1%</td> <td><u>13.0%</u> 9.2%</td> <td>12.8% 8.6%</td> <td>10.8% 6.7%</td> <td>10.4% 6.5%</td> <td>10.5%</td> <td>15.9% 11.4%</td> <td>12.5% 8.1%</td> <td>12.0%</td> <td>11.0% 6.0%</td> <td>Return of Retained</td> <td>n Com Eq</td> <td>uity E</td> <td>11.0%</td>	MARK	ET CAP:	\$23,811 \$22 billio	pn (Large	as of 10/ Cap)	24/14	3.5% NMF	16.7% 12.2%	14.0% 10.1%	<u>13.0%</u> 9.2%	12.8% 8.6%	10.8% 6.7%	10.4% 6.5%	10.5%	15.9% 11.4%	12.5% 8.1%	12.0%	11.0% 6.0%	Return of Retained	n Com Eq	uity E	11.0%
%Charge Relat Stes (WM) (Minds Use MM)7.9 (Minds Use MM)7.9 (Minds Use MM)7.9 (Minds Use MM)7.0 (Minds Use MM) <td>ELECT</td> <td>RIC OPE</td> <td>RATING</td> <td>STATIST 2011</td> <td>ICS 2012</td> <td>2013</td> <td>121%</td> <td>29%</td> <td>31%</td> <td>33%</td> <td>35%</td> <td>41%</td> <td>40%</td> <td>43%</td> <td>32%</td> <td>40%</td> <td>41%</td> <td>50%</td> <td>All Div'de</td> <td>to Net P</td> <td>rof</td> <td>53%</td>	ELECT	RIC OPE	RATING	STATIST 2011	ICS 2012	2013	121%	29%	31%	33%	35%	41%	40%	43%	32%	40%	41%	50%	All Div'de	to Net P	rof	53%
Mail and FactMail and FactFight7.508.00Pati Lus Summer (Mi)223742196122534Pati Lus Summer (Mi)223742196122534Manual Las Manut (Mi)+.4+.4+.6Pati Lus Summer (Mi)+.4+.4+.6Call Charge Car, (Mi)2.093082.95ANNUAL RATESPast Est ⁴ /14/14The revenues treaded the company's stock- holdersthe sound raised the annual divi- dend by \$0.25 a share (17.6%), payable at the end of January. The company is tar- going a payout ratio of 45%-55% of the profits of its utility subsidiary. Souther Call-9.002.003.002.013.002.013.002.013.002.013.002.013.003	% Change Avg. Indust	Retail Sales (Use (MWH)	(WH)	+.9 736	+2.6 763	-,3 791	compar	ESS: Edi ny for Sc	son Inter outhern C	national California	(formerly Edison	SCECor Company	p)isah /(SCE),	olding which	commer gas, 7%	cial, 42% ; nuclear	; industri , 6%; coa	ial, 5%; (al, 5%; h	other, 139 vdro, 3%	 Gener purchas 	ating so sed. 79%	urces: Fuel
Sam Diego: Discontinued Edison Mission Energy (independent WCmap California Edison International's board of direc- power producer) in '12. Elec. revenue breakdown: residential, 40%; power producer) in '12. Elec. revenue breakdown: residential, 40%; med Charge Cut (%)Inc: CA. Address: 2244 Walnut Grove Ave., P.O. box 976, Rosen, med, CA 91770. Tel: 626-302-2222. Internet: www.edison.com.ANNUAL RATES Past Revenues (Cash Flow" (Cash Flow" (Cash Flow" (Cash Sing Cut (%))209308295Edison International's board of direc- tors rewarded the company's stock- holders with a large dividend in- crease. The board raised the annual divi- tend of January. The company is tar- geting a payout ratio of 45%-55% of the endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 (2al- Cal- Cal- Cal- California Edison.Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 (Year Statt 100Full Year2011 2012 2013 2012 2013 2014 2014Cash Cash Signa Dieg.31 (Year Statt 1100 (Tash Signa Dieg.31)Full YearFull Year Statt 1100 (Year Statt 1100Soc 3002 (Year)Soc 3002 (Year)Soc 3002 (Year)2011 2012 2014 2014 2013 2014Cash Cash Signa Dieg.31 (Year)Full Year YearFull Year)Soc 3002 (Year)Soc 3002 (Year)2014 2015 2014 2014Cash Cash Signa Dieg.31 (Year)Full Year)Full Year)Soc 3002 (Year)Soc 3002 (Year)2014 2015 2014Cash Cash Signa Dieg.31 (Year)Full Year)Full Year)Soc 3002 (Year)2014 2014Cash Signa Dieg.31 (Year)Full Year)Full Year) <td>Capacity at</td> <td>. Revs. per Ki Peak (Mw) Summer Mu</td> <td>VH (¢) 1</td> <td>7.09 NA 22374</td> <td>7.50 NA 21091</td> <td>8.00 NA</td> <td>supplie: central,</td> <td>s electrici coastal,</td> <td>ty to 4.9 and sou</td> <td>mill. cusi ithern C</td> <td>tomers in alifornia</td> <td>a 50,000 (excl. Lo</td> <td>) sq. mi. s Angele</td> <td>area in es and</td> <td>costs: 3 employe</td> <td>5% of re es. Chai</td> <td>vs. '13 r man. Pr</td> <td>eported</td> <td>deprec. I</td> <td>ate: 4.2%</td> <td>6. Has</td> <td>13,700 er ir</td>	Capacity at	. Revs. per Ki Peak (Mw) Summer Mu	VH (¢) 1	7.09 NA 22374	7.50 NA 21091	8.00 NA	supplie: central,	s electrici coastal,	ty to 4.9 and sou	mill. cusi ithern C	tomers in alifornia	a 50,000 (excl. Lo) sq. mi. s Angele	area in es and	costs: 3 employe	5% of re es. Chai	vs. '13 r man. Pr	eported	deprec. I	ate: 4.2%	6. Has	13,700 er ir
First Charge Conv(%)209308295ANNUAL RATESPastEst'd '11-'43forhange (persh)10 Yrs.5 Yrs.to '17-'19Gota regulatory.5 %.5 %Cal-OUARTERLY REVENUES (5 mil)FullCal-Cal-Cal-Gasta an intervenor group are proposing16% an intervational wave and the manual dividendsCal-Cal-EARNINGS PER SHARE AFullCal-Cal-Full7.63.00Cal-Cal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-Stan 200Cal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-FullCal-Cal-Tarraings will probably decline in the rate order20142423072015300201424320153002014322015300201424320141.072015.752015.75 <tr< td=""><td>Annual Loa % Change</td><td>d Factor (%) Customers (yr</td><td>, -end)</td><td>50.7 +,4</td><td>52.7 +.4</td><td>52.1 +.6</td><td>San Di power p</td><td>ego). Di producer)</td><td>scontinue in '12. E</td><td>d Ediso lec. reve</td><td>n Missio nue brea</td><td>n Energy</td><td>(independential</td><td>endent 40%</td><td>Inc.: CA.</td><td>Address</td><td>s: 2244 \ Tel : 626</td><td>Nainut G</td><td>rove Ave</td><td>., P.O. B</td><td>lox 976,</td><td>Rose-</td></tr<>	Annual Loa % Change	d Factor (%) Customers (yr	, -end)	50.7 +,4	52.7 +.4	52.1 +.6	San Di power p	ego). Di producer)	scontinue in '12. E	d Ediso lec. reve	n Missio nue brea	n Energy	(independential	endent 40%	Inc.: CA.	Address	s: 2244 \ Tel : 626	Nainut G	rove Ave	., P.O. B	lox 976,	Rose-
ANNUAL RATESPastPastPastFullFullfor rewardedthe company's stock- rease. The board raised the annual divi- the samingsThe California commission approved a regulatory settlement concerning a regulatory settlement concerning 	Fixed Charg	ie Cov. (%)		209	308	295	Edis	on In	iterna	ationa	al's b	oard	of di	rec-	9% ar	nuall	y thro	ough 2	2017.	GL. 194949.0		
Revenues1.5%1.5%5.0%5.0%crease. The board raised the annual dividends"Cash Flow"6.0%3.5%3.5%3.5%3.5%Dividends	ANNUA of change	L RATES	Past	Pas 5 Yr	st Est'd	'11-'13 17-'19	tors hold	rewa ers	arded with	the a la	com arge	pany' divid	s sto lend	ock- in-	The a re	Calife gulat	ornia orv	com	missi	on a	pprov	ved
Earnings7.5%2.5% <t< td=""><td>Revenu "Cash</td><td>ies Flow"</td><td>.5 6.0</td><td>% -1.5 % 3.5</td><td>5% 5 5% 3</td><td>5.0% 1.5%</td><td>crea dend</td><td>se. Th</td><td>1e boa</td><td>rd ra</td><td>ised t</td><td>he an</td><td>nual d</td><td>livi-</td><td>the</td><td>San</td><td>Onofi</td><td>re ni</td><td>iclea</td><td>pla:</td><td>nt. S</td><td>CĚ</td></t<>	Revenu "Cash	ies Flow"	.5 6.0	% -1.5 % 3.5	5% 5 5% 3	5.0% 1.5%	crea dend	se. Th	1e boa	rd ra	ised t	he an	nual d	livi-	the	San	Onofi	re ni	iclea	pla:	nt. S	CĚ
Book value5.5%3.0%5.5%9.5%	Earning	ds	7.5	% 2.5	5% 2 5% 9	2.5% 2.5%	the e	end of	Jani	ary.	The c	ompar	iy is	tar-	stemr	ning	from	the	2013 replac	aue to emen	t of	age the
endarMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31YearCalifornia Edison.20112782298339813014127602012241526533734306011862201326323046396029431258120142926301643563002133002015310040043003200140002014292630164356300213300201429263016435630021330020142926301643563002133002015310032001400014000201454.551.092.394.552012.54.511.092.394.552013.75.751.50.753.752014.611.071.52.802014.611.071.52.802014.611.07.52.802015.75.75.753.75Cali-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID BFull endarProbably decline in tax benefits in 2014, thereby making the profit comparison difficult. The tax rate201432323232128	Cal-	QUAR	8.5	VENUES (5 mjll.)	5.0%	profit	g a p ts of	ayout its ut	ratio	o of 4 subsic	o%-55 liary,	% of South	the ern	steam The 11	i gene tilitv	erator: will r	s, ano etain	l took 5% of	a wi anvi	ritedo nsura	wn. nce
2012210223033014127001862The utility is asking for rate hikes of \$82atom is interminated if of the Steam gener-2013263230463860294312681million in 2015, \$295 million in 2016, andatoms. SCE is involved in a dispute, which201429263016435630021300\$313 million in 2017. On the other hand,won't likely be resolved anytime soon, with2015310034004300320014000the state's Office of Ratepayer Advocatesand an intervenor group are proposing adecrease of \$680 million this year, followed2011.62.54.131.76.3232012.54.55.1092.394.552013.78.78.441.812014.61.1.07.52.802015.75.751.50.752016.75.751.50.752015.75.751.50.752014.61.1.07.52.802015.75.751.50.752015.75.75.50.752014.61.1.03Dec.312015.261.752014.32.202015.27.322016.212017.20.202018.212019.212014.3232.3232.3232.32<	endar 2044	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	Calif SCE	ornia 's gei	Ediso 1eral	n. rate	case	e is i	oendi	ng	recove	eries ;	and 5	0% of	any	monie	s it g	ets
2014202630403040294312861minion in 2013, 3293 minion in 2016, and \$313 million in 2017. On the other hand, the state's Office of Ratepayer Advocates and an intervenor group are proposing a decrease of \$680 million this year, followed by increases of \$98 million in 2016. No matter 2011won't likely be resolved anytime soon, with the manufacturer.2014Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE ^ endarFull YearFull YearFull YearSep.30 Dec.31Full YearSep.30 Dec.31Full YearSep.30 Dec.31Full Year2013.78.741.41.81.378.75.375.75.75.75.752014.611.07.52.80.400.400what happens with the rate orderuse on fillion in 2017. The ruling will be retroactive to the start of 2015. No matter what happens with the rate orderuse on fillion in 2017. The ruling will be retroactive to the start of 2015. No matter use on fillion in 2014, thereby making the resolution of the 3- to 5-year period, with the recent price above the midpoint of our tax benefits in 2014, thereby making the profit comparison difficult. The tax rate2017-2019 Target Price Range, total re- 2017-2019 Target Price Range, total re- 2017-2019 Target Price Range, total re- turn potential (like that of most utility lis-	2012	2415	2903	3734	3060	11862	The	utility	is as	king	for ra	te hik	es of	\$82	ators.	SCE	is inv	/olved	in a	e stea disput	te, wł	lich
ZU15310034004300320014000the state's Office of Ratepayer Advocates and an intervenor group are proposing a of carease of \$680 million this year, followed by increases of \$98 million in 2016 and \$116 million in 2017. The ruling will be retroactive to the start of 2015. No matter what happens with the rate orderEdison International was one of the top-performing electric utility stocks in 2014. The share price rose nearly 50%, as investors responded favorably to the resolution of the uncertainties surround- ing San Onofre. The dividend hike helped, too. However, even though we have raised our sights for the 3- to 5-year period, with the recent price above the midpoint of our tax benefits in 2014, thereby making the profit comparison difficult. The tax rateEdison International was one of the top-performing electric utility stocks in 2014. The share price rose nearly 50%, as investors responded favorably to the resolution of the uncertainties surround- resolution of the uncertainties surround- resolution of the uncertainties surround- resolution of the uncertainties surround- resolution of the start of 2015. No matter ur sights for the 3- to 5-year period, with the recent price above the midpoint of our 2017-2019 Target Price Range, total re- 2016 million for most utility lis-	2013	2032 2926	3046 3016	3960 4356	2943 3002	12581 13300	\$313	millio	$\frac{2015}{n}$ in	9293 201 <u>7</u> .	0n t	the oth	ier ha	and, and,	won't the m	iikely anufa	be re	solved r.	1 anyt	ime so	00n, W	ith
Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Year Yeardecrease of \$680 million this year, followed by increases of \$98 million in 2016 and \$116 million in 2017. The ruling will be retroactive to the start of 2015. No matter ing San Onofre. The dividend hike helped, too. However, even though we have raised too. However, even though we have raised our sights for the 3- to 5-year period, with the recent price above the midpoint of our endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Full Year2011.62.54.31.76.3232012.54.551.092.39.4552013.78.781.41.81.3782014.611.07.52.80.4002015.75.751.50.752015.75.751.50.75Cal-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B= endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Full Year2011.32.32.32.322011.32.32.32.128	2015 Cal-	3100 Fai	3400 RNINGS PI	4300 ER SHARE	3200 A	14000	the s	tate's an inf	Uffic erven	e of H or gr	katepa oup a	ayer A re pro	Advoca	ates	Ediso top-p	on In erfor	terna ming	tiona	l wa tric :	s one	e of t	the
2012.54.55.1092.39.4.55.323.57Intercoacts of a spin function in 2017. The ruling will be retroactive to the start of 2015. No matteras investors responded tavorably to the resolution of the uncertainties surround-2013.78.74.1.41.81.78.78.4.41.81.78.77.50.75<	endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	decre	ase of	\$680	millio	n thi	s year,	follov	wed	in 20	14. TI	ie sha	ire pr	ice ro	se nea	arly 5	0%,
2013.78.78.781.41.813.78retroactive to the start of 2015. No matter2014.611.071.52.804.002015.75.751.50.753.75Cal-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B=FullendarMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31YearYear2011.32.32.32.322012.128.32.32.322013.128.32.32.322014.32.32.32.322015.128.31.322014.32.32.322015.32.32.322017.32.32.322018.32.322014.32.3232.32.3233.32.3234.3835.3736.3737.3232.3233.3234.3235.3235.3236.3237.3238.3239.3230.3231.3332.3233.3234.3335.3436.3437.3537.3538.3439.3239.3430.34<	2017	.62 .54	.54 .55	1.31	76 2.39	3.23 4.55	§ 116	millio	n in	2017	The	ruling	g will	be	as in resolu	tion	s res	e unce	ed fav ertain	ties s	/ to urrou	the nd-
2015.75.751.50.753.75Cal-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B.FullendarMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31Year2011323232128	2013 2014	.78 .61	.78 1.07	1.41 1.52	.81 .80	3.78 4.00	what	happe	to the	e star th th	τ of 2 e rate	015. N order	10 ma	tter	ing Sa too. H	an On Ioweve	ofre. ' er, eve	The d en the	ividen ugh v	d hike ve hav	e help /e rai	ed, sed
and ar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year tax benefits in 2014, thereby making the 2017-2019 Target Price Range, total re- 2011 32 32 32 32 128 profit comparison difficult. The tax rate turn potential (like that of most utility) is	2015 Cal-	.75 QUART	.75 ERLY DIVI	1.50 DENDS PA	.75	3.75	Earn 2015.	ings Edis	will on In	pro ternat	bably ional	/ dec	line led so	in me	our si	ghts f	or the	e 3- to	5-yea	ar per	iod, v	ith
2011 + 32 = 32 = 32 = 128 + prome comparison unifcult. The tax rate turn potential (like that of most utility is -	endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	tax b	enefit	s in 2	2014,	there	by ma	king	the	2017-2	2019	Targe	t Pri	ce Ra	nge, 1	total	re-
2012 325 325 325 325 130 will probably be higher this year. We ex- sues) is low. The stock's dividend vield is	2011 2012	.32 .325	.32 .325	.32 .325	.32 .325	1.28 1.30	will p	probat	pariso oly be	high	er thi	s year	: We	ate ex-	turn p sues)	otent is low	1al (li 7. The	ке tha stocł	at of 1 c's div	nost ı idend	itility vield	is-
2013 3375 3375 3375 3375 1.35 pect earnings growth to resume in 2016. also about a percentage point below the in-	2013 2014	.3375 .355	.3375 .355	.3375 .355	.3375 .355	1.35	pect The	earnir utilitv	ngs gr ís h	owth enefit	to re ting f	sume rom i	in 20 ts ris)16. Sing	also a dustri	bout a	a perce	entag	e poin	t belo	w the	in-
2015 .4175 rate base, which is expected to climb 7%- Paul E. Debbas, CFA January 30, 2015	2015	.4175				AF.	rate	base,	which	is ex	pecte	d to c	limb	7%-	Paul	E. Del	bas, (CFA	Ja	nuary	30, 2	015
A) Divided Ero. Exol. nonrec. gains (losses): 44¢. '12 EPS don't add due to rounding. Next '13: \$22.22/sh. (D) In mill. (E) Rate base: net Company's Financial Strength A 12: \$1.48; '03, (12¢); '04, \$2.12; '09, (64¢); earnings report due late Feb. (B) Div'ds paid orig. cost. Rate allowed on com. eq. in '13: Stock's Price Stability 100 10: 544; '14, (53.33); '13, (51.12); report due late report due late Feb. (B) Div'ds paid orig. cost. Rate allowed on com. eq. in '13: Stock's Price Stability 100	m; Dilute 02, \$1.40 10 544	u ⊏PS. I 3; '03, (1 '11 /⊄2.9	2¢); '04,	s2.12; '	s (losses) 09, (64¢)): 44¢.): earnir	12 EPS	don't add t due lat	due to r e Feb. (E	ounding 3) Divids	Next ' paid o	3: \$22.22 rig. cost.	2/sh. (D) Rate all	In mill. (owed on	E) Rate I com. ec	base: ne 1. in '13	Com Stoc	pany's F k's Price	inancial Stability	Strength		A 100

from discont. ops.: '12, (\$1:11); '13, 11¢; '14, 'ment plan avail, (C) Incl. deferred charges. In | Regulatory Climate: Above Average. © 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Earnings Predictability 65 To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A

Page 12 of 167

·																A	vera	/McK	Cenzi	ie	
	DVC			TDIC			R	ECENT	10 2	Q P/E	. 10	∩ (Traili	ing: 18.4 🔪	RELATIV	EAO	Q DÍVD	20)0/ V	ALUE	÷	
	<u>rav</u>		<u>_Ev</u>		NYSE	-EE	P	RICE	4V.Z	O RATI	0 10"	U (Medi	an: 15.0 /	P/E RATI	0 V.J	O YLD		//0	LINE		
TIMELI	NESS 🕃	S Lowered	12/5/14	High:	13.6	19.1	22.4	25.0	28.2	25.5	21.1	28.7	35.7	35.3	39.1	42.2			Target	Price F	Range
SAFET	1 2	Raised 5	5/11/07	LEGE!	NDS	13.1	/.0	10.2	20.0	15.2	11.0	10.7	20.7	29.2	31.8	33.4			2017	2018	2019
TECHN	ical 3	3 Raised 1	1/28/14	5.0	0 x "Cash elative Pric	Flow" p sh e Strength	'		ļļ		<u> </u>						1				80
BETA .	70 (1.00 -	= Market)	in Lor 11	Options: \ Shaded	Yes Faraa indic	ates reces	sion —		 	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	l			ļ	ļ	ļ			60
20'	7-19 PR	OJECTIC	ONS		-											 		<u> </u>			-50
	Price	Gain	nn'l Total Return											Undand	արդու	արդորո					20
High	45 (+10%)	6%					<u> </u>	<mark>հեհրհ</mark>	1											25
LOW	JO (r Decis	-15%)	<u>INII</u>			!'	hunteren a	11111		(Hilling)	ار ا	h-111		1							-20
inoluc	FMA	MJJ	ASO		, und	11111111					(IIII)		<u> </u>	1							-15
to Buy Options	000	000	0 0 0	th	101 11	ļ					<u></u>	 '					───				_10
to Sell	<u>0 0 0</u>	110	200							÷	f			*******				% TOT.	RETURN	12/14	-7.5
Institu	102014	202014	/15 302014	۳ ٦		*******				*********	(******	•••• ••		**************************************		•		THIS VI	LARITH.	
to Buy	83	72	69	shares	14 -		IL DO T							<u></u>		É.	<u> </u>	1 yr.	17.6	6.9	
to Sell Hid's(000)	39582	39656	40115	traded	7 -	tututitt'			0111110						hiliani			3 yr. 5 yr. 1	26.6 120.7	/3./ 107.3	-
1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	© VALU	E LINE PL	JB. LLC 1	7-19
9.99	9.96	13.70	15.40	13.91	13.97	14.95	16.70	17.75	19.43	23.15	18.85	20.61	22.97	21.26	22.11	22.85	23.35	Revenues	s per sh		26.75
2.34	2.79	3.21	3.43	2.99	3.00	3.27	3.05	3.44	3.86	4.16	4.07	5.15	6.05	5.66	5.65	5.90	6.05	"Cash Flo	ow" per s	h	7.25
./0	05.	1.09	1.Z/	.5/	.64	.69	./6	1.27	1.63	1.73	1.50	2.07	2.48	2.26	2.20	2.30	2.05	Earnings	per sh A		2.50
1.08	1.28	1.70	1.85	1 75	2 03	1 94	2 28	273	4 63	5.36	5 95	5 27	00.	.91	7.18	1.11	7.85	Div'd Dec	l'a per sr	18	1.35
6.92	7.36	8.05	9.01	9.20	10.51	11.23	11.56	12,60	14.76	15.47	16,45	19.04	19 03	20.57	23.44	24.50	25,30	Rook Valt	nainy pe no nor sh	rsn	28 25
60.27	57.26	51.20	49.99	49.61	47.56	47.40	48.14	46.00	45.15	44.88	43.92	42.57	39.96	40.11	40.27	40.50	40.70	Common	Shs Out	st'a D	41.30
12.3	9.9	10.6	11.0	23.0	18.3	22.0	26.7	16.9	15.3	11.9	10.8	10.7	12.6	14.5	15.9	16.2		Avg Ann'	P/E Rati	0	15.5
.64	.56	.69	.56	1.26	1.04	1.16	1.42	91 .91	.81	.72	.72	.68	.79	.92	.89	.85		Relative F	/E Ratio		.95
					<u> </u>	ļ'					<u> </u>		2.1%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%		Avg Ann'l	Div'd Yie	eld	3.5%
CAPIT/	LSTRU	CTURE a	as of 9/30	//14		708.6	803.9	816.5	877.4	1038.9	828.0	877.3	918.0	852.9	890.4	925	950	Revenues	s (\$mill)		1100
LT Deb	30t \$100 \$984.7	9.2 min. u mill, 1	Jue in p i T intere:	/rs ∌1o/ ≈t\$60.6 m	7 mili. nill	33.4	36.6	61.4	74.8	77.6	66.9	90.3	103.5	90.8	88.6	95.0	85.0	Net Profit	(\$mili)		105
(LT inte	rest eam	ed: 2.7x)				21.6%	33.7%	29.8%	31.6%	32.8%	33.1%	36.1%	34.2%	34.1%	33.0%	30.5%	33.0%	Income Ta	ax Rate	-	33.0%
1 02505	Uncani	A horilet	nousl rer	Male \$1 1	mill	41.6%	52.3%	51 5%	10.9%	53.8%	24.3% 52.7%	51 2%	17.0% 51.9%	54.8%	24.1% 51.4%	30.0%	24.0% 56.0%	AFUDG %	to Net P	rotit	19.0%
Pensio	n Assets	-12/13 \$2	257.8 mill	ີໄαίδψι. ι Ι.	пш.	58.4%	47.7%	48.5%	50.4%	46.2%	47.3%	48.8%	48.2%	45.2%	48.6%	46.5%	44.0%	Common	Fruity R	atio	00.0% 42.5%
054 644	-I-Mana		Of	olig. \$317	7.8 mill.	911.8	1167.5	1195.8	1321.6	1503.9	1527.7	1660.1	1576.7	1824.5	1943.5	2145	2330	Total Cap	ital (\$mill	Allo H	2700
Pra Sto	CK None					1283.0	1291.7	1332.2	1450.6	1595.6	1756.0	1865.8	1947.1	2102.3	2257.5	2500	2660	Net Plant	(\$mill)	'	2975
Commo	n Stock	40,357,9)82 shs.		ļ	6.4%	4.9%	6.6%	7.1%	6.7%	6.0%	7.0%	8.3%	6.5%	6.1%	6.0%	5.0%	Return on	Total Ca	ıp'l	5.5%
as of 10)/31/14				ļ	6.3%	6.6%	10.6%	11.2%	11.2%	9.3%	11.1%	13.6%	11.0%	9.4%	9.5%	8.0%	Return on	Shr. Equ	uity 📋	9.0%
MARKE	T CAP:	\$1.6 billir	on (Mid C	Cap)		6.3%	6.6%	10.0%	11.2%	11.2%	9,3%	11.1%	13.6%	11.0%	9.4%	9.5%	8.0%	Return on	Com Eq	uity E	9.0%
ELECT	RIC OPE	RATING	STATIST	ics		0.070	0.070	10.070		11.2.10	9.070	11.170	26%	43%	4.5%	48%	56%	All Div'ds	to Net Pr	.q. ∣∣ rof ∣	4.0%
N Change i	Calar /	MARIN.	2011	2012	2013	BUSIN	FSS: EI	Paso E	lectric Cr	l	/EPE) p	rovides	electric	ahla G	constanting		- nuclear	4604: 02	- 240%	2021 60/	0070
Avg. Indust	Use (MWH)	WH)	21921	21659	21908	service	to 398,0	J00 custo	mers in a	an area	of appro	ximately	10,000	chased,	14%. Fi	uel costs	: 32% of	revenues	s, 3470, 13 rep	coal, ore	i pui-
Avg. Indust. Canacity at	Revs. per Kv Peak (Mw)	vH (¢)	NA 1785	NA 1765	NA	square	miles in	the Rio	Grande v	valley in	western	Texas (f	68% of	ation ra	te: 2.6%.	Has ab	out 1,000) employe	es. Chai	rman: M	chael
Peak Load,	Summer (Mw	Ą	1714	1688	1750	revenue El Pasc	∋s)ano:s ∿ Texas	outnern i and as	New Mexi Cruces 1	lico (19%) New Mex	of rever	nues), inc locale is	cluding	K. Parks	3. CEU: 1	Thomas V	/. Shocki	ey, III. Pre	sident: N	Ary Kipp	. Inc.:
Annuai Loai % Change (l Factor (%) Justomers (yr	r-end)	NA +1.7	NA +1.5	NA +1.3	revenue	es. Electr	ic revenu	e breakd	iown by c	customer	class no	tavail-	79901.	Telephon	Stanton : e: 915-54	10wer, 10 43-5711.	JU Norai a Internet: w	itanion, i ww.epel	∴l Paso, ∣ ectric.cor	exas
Gued Char	- Car (Q)		246	202		The	effer	rts of	reg	ulato	rv la	g for	· FI	Wo	forec	oct h	igho	n nrof	fite i	- 20	16
A NINITA	DATES	Daet	 	302	200	Pase) Ele	ctric	in 20	15 w	ill be	e grea	ater	EPE	shoul	ld ber	ngne. refit f	from r	nte r	li 20 elief	and
of chang	e (per sh)	10 Yrs.	5 Yr	st ⊨sru s. to"	17-'19	than	ı we !	had e	xpect	ted. 7	The co	mpan	iy is	conti	nued	growt	h in	its ser	vice	area	see
Revenu	es	4.5	% 2.0	<u>5</u> % 3	3.0%	build	ling fo	ur 88	-mega	watt	gas-fi	red pr	eak-	below	/).	0	-		•=		
Earning	S	11.0	% 8.!	5% <u>1</u>	1.5%	ing u	inits.	Two a	are ex	cpecte	d to t	be in	ser-	The	com	pany	is f	inanc	ing_i	its c	on-
Dividen Book V	ds alue	8.0	·- % 8/	7 0% 5	7.0%	third	Dy un Unit	e enu will	OI LIN be on	e curi line	rent q	uarte	r. A	struc ¢150	tion .	budg	et wi	th dep	it. EP	'E issi	ued
0.1	OUAP.	TCDI V PE	VENILES #	e mill)		fourt	h in J	ate 20)16 or	· early	J 2017	$L_{\rm C}$ (The	lua ≏t0-	and	nill n	n u v rohahl	30-yea Iv issi	ur aenı De the	same	ecenu amo	per,
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Full Year	tal c	ost is	estim	ated a	at \$37	/0 mil	lion.)	The	(altho	Jugh	with a	shor	ter ma	aturity	v) in]	ate
2011	176.1	242.6	307.6	191.7	918.0	utilit	y is p	lannir	ıg to f	ile raf	te cas	es in I	New	2015 .	0		• •			//	
2012	168.6	228.3	267.2	188.8	852.9	Mexi	co in	April	and	in Te	xas ir	ı Aug	ust,	The	econ	omy	ofth	e util	lity's	serv	ice
2013	177.3	240.1	282.7	190.3	890.4	with in M	new i	arins	takini 16 Ti	g ette	ct in e	ach s	tate	area	is in	good	I sha	pe. Fo	r a fe	w ye	ars,
2014	165.5 195	201.0 255	203.0 205	204.1	920	won't	arch get a	01 20. inv ra	to. m te reli	ief thi	eans i s vear	tnat i r hut	2PE will	growu	h was	of E	en by	the ex	pansi	on of	the
Cal	EA	PNINGS P	FR SHARE	A	Cull	incur	costs	assor	ciated	with	the n	iew w	nits.	tors a	ire he	Ining.	Some	nss. 14	ow, o anies	have	ac- an-
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	In ad	Iditior	ı, the	Allow	ance f	ior Fu	inds U	Jsed	nound	ced pl	ans f	or ne	w facil	lities	and	will
2011	.16	.78	1.40	.13	2.48	Duri	ng Co	nstruc	ction ((a nor	ncash	credi	t to	hire v	worke	rs. Ot	her e	xpansi	ons a	re occ	ur-
2012	.08	.77	1.29	.12	2.26	10CO11 2015	ne) th	at the	e com	ipany	will	record	i in	ring	at me	dical	facilit	ies an	d at	the U	ni-
2013	.19 11	./2 75	1.26	.03	2.20	to th	e com	nletio	n of th	w uie ve firs	2014 two	lever	aue All	versu	.Y OI d holr	Texas	at r	1 Pas	0. All d for	l of t	his
2015	.15	.65	1.15	.10	2.05	of th	is is w	vill hu	rt ear	nings	this y	/ear b	van	The	a neip stock	's div	t tue t deno	leman d vield	0.10rj ∔isa	powei	ha.
Cal-	QUAR	TERLY DIV	/IDENDS P	AIDB	Full	estim	ated	\$0.31-	\$0.37	a sh	are. Ť	'here	will	low	the i	itility	v ave	rage.	Alth	ough	we
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	be so	me po	ositive	facto	rs, to	o, suc	h as	cus-	projec	t stro	ong di	viden	d grow	th ov	er the	3-
2011		.22	.22	.22	.66	tome	r grow	vth th	at has	been	at 1.4	4% lat	tely,	to 5-y	ear pe	eriod,	total	return	pros	pects	are
2012	.22	.25	.25	.25	.97	but t	ne neg	gative	Will a	almos	t certa	ainly (out-	unspe	ctacu	lar, gi	iven t	hat the	e rece	ent pr	ice
2013	.25 265	.265	.265	.265	1.05	our	2015	earni	ve. Aj	II LOIC stima	I, we		cut	IS We	II Witi	nin ou	ır 201	7-2019) Tar	get Pr	ice
2015	.200	.20	,20	.20		share	\dot{z} . to \$	2.05.	igo ca	stima	le by	φ0.1	Ja	Paul	s. E. De	hhas	CFA	Ia	nuara	130 2	015
A) Dilute	d earnin	as. Excl.	nonrecu	rring gain	is Next	earnings	report c	tue late !	Feb (B)	Initial r	nillions (l	E) Rate s	llowed or	n commo	n equity i			Cinancial (Strongth		010
losses):	98, 6¢; '9)9, (38¢):	; '01, (4¢)); '03, 81¢	¢; divide	and decla	red 4/11	; paymen	t dates ir	n late 1	12: none	specifier	d; earned	I on ave	rage com	- Stoc	k's Price	• Stability	strengtn	9	95
04, 4¢; 1 nas don't	5, (2¢); add to fi	06, 13¢;	10, 24¢.	. 11 earn	1- March	1, June, S	Sept., and	1 Dec. (C) Incl. def	erred m	ion equif	ıy, '13: 1	10.0%. R	legulatory	/ Climate	: Price	e Growth	I Persister	nce		80

ings don't add to full-year total due to rounding. | charges. In '13: \$101.0 mill., \$2,51/sh. (D) In Average. • 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product. The subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 13 of 167

																A	vera/	Mck	Kenzi	ie.	
EN	PIR	E DIS	STRI	CT NY	YSE- ED	E	R P	ecent Rice	23.9	6 P/E RATI	o 17.	((Trail Medi	ing: 15.5 ian: 16.0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	^E 0.9	2	4.4	%		Ξ	
TIMEL	INESS 4	4 Lowere	d 12/5/14	High: Low:	23.5 19.5	25.0 19.3	25.1 20.3	26.1	23.5	19.4	22.5	23.3	22.0	24.3	31.2	31.5			Target	Price	Range
SAFE	Υ 2	2 Raised	3/23/12		NDS 64 x Divid	ends p sh					11.0	10.0	10.0	20.0	22.0	20.7			2018	2019	2020
BETA	.70 (1.00	 Market) 	3/20/15	Options:	elative Pric Yes	e Strength															- 48
20	18-20 PF	ROJECTI	ONS	- <u>Shaded</u>	area indic	ates reces.	sion									4					-40 -32
High	Price 30 (Gain +25%)	Return 10%	n In In In Inc.		իսուր		11111111111111111111111111111111111111	Lingt	1			i	ապա			·				24 20
Inside	20 er Decis	(-15%) ions	1%						14	<u>h</u> r'		\sim									-16 -12
to Buy	A M J	J A S	0 N D		******																_8
to Seli	0 1 1	040	0 1 0		<u> </u>		**************************************	**************************************	******	******		13 30 -						% TO1	. RFTUR	N 2/15	-6
to Run	2Q2014 73	302014	4Q2014	Percen	t 12 -		- h		haili	hhand			*******	***** _{****}		•			THIS V STOCK	LARITH.*	
to Sell Hid's(000	63 20869 (69 20897	63 21381	traded	8 4 -													3 yr. 5 yr.	45.1 77.3	8.2 60.8 110.1	-
1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALI	JE LINE PL	JB. LLC	8-20
2.89	3.12	2.19	2.43	2.48	2.22	2.45	13.67	2.69	15.25 2.91	13.04 2.72	13.02 2.85	13.74 3.21	13.11	13.81 3.14	15.00 3.45	15.25 3.50	15.45 3.55	Revenue "Cash Fl	s per sh ow" per s	h	17.50 4.25
1.13	1.35	.59	1.19	1.29 1.28	.86 1.28	.92 1.28	1.41 1.28	1.09 1.28	1.17	1.18 1.28	1.17	1.31	1.32	1.48	1.55	1.40	1.45	Earnings	per sh 4		1.75
4.14	7.61	4.02	3.43	2.65	1.64	2.83	3.97	5.46	6.28	4.07	2.63	2.44	3.22	3.60	4.91	4.20	2.55	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	er sh	3.50
17.37	17.60	19.76	22.57	24.98	25.70	26.08	30.25	33.61	33.98	38.11	15.82 41.58	16.53 41.98	16.90 42.48	17.43 43.04	18.02 43.48	18.35 44.00	18.85 44.50	Book Val Common	ue per sh Shs Out	c st'a D	20.25
21.7	17.7	33.9	16.2	15.8 .90	24.8 1.31	24.5 1.30	15.9 .86	21.7 1.15	17.3 1.04	14.3 95	16.8	15.8 99	15.8	15.0 84	16.2	Bold fig Value	ires are Line	Avg Ann ¹ Rolativo	I P/E Rati	0	13.5
5.2%	5.4%	6.4%	6.6%	6.3%	6.0%	5.7%	5.7%	5.4%	6.3%	7.6%	6.5%	3.1%	4.8%	4.5%	.00 4.1%	estin	ates	Avg Ann	l Div'd Yi	eld	.85 5.0%
Total D	AL STRU ebt \$847	CTURE	as of 12/3 Due in 5 `	31/14 Yrs \$160.	6 mill.	386.2 23.8	413.5 39.9	490.2 33.2	518.2 39.7	497.2 41.3	541.3. 47.4	576.9 55.0	557.1 55.7	594.3 63.4	652.3 67.1	670 60 0	710	Revenue	s (\$mill) t (\$mill)	T	830
L1 Dett \$50.3, 2 mill. L1 interest \$41.7 mill. 33.4% 35.4% 30.3% 32.5% 32.5% 32.6% 38.0% 37.7% 38.0% Inc. 57.7% Inc.															37.5%						
LCT interest earned: 3.4x) 2.4% 10.7% 23.1% 31.5% 34.2% 21.5% .9% 3.5% 9.4% 14.8% 10.0% 3.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit 6 Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$.7 mill. 51.0% 49.7% 50.1% 53.6% 51.6% 51.3% 49.9% 49.1% 49.8% 50.6% 51.0% 52.0% Long-Term Debt Ratio 50. Pension Assets-12/14 \$192.7 mill. Oblig. \$251.9 mill. 50.3% 49.9% 46.4% 48.4% 48.7% 50.1% 50.9% 51.2% 49.4% 49.0% 48.0% Common Equity Ratio 50 Pfd Stock None 803.3 931.0 1081.1 1140.4 1240.3 1350.7 1386.2 1409.4 1493.6 1586.5 1645 1805 Total Capital (\$mill) 7 B96.0 1031.0 1178.9 1342.8 1459.0 1519.1 1563.7 1657.6 1751.9 1910.3 2000 2020 Net Plant (\$mill) 2 Common Stock 43,517,285 shs. 4.7%															6.0% 50.0%						
Pension Assets-12/14 \$192.7 mill. 49.0% 50.3% 49.9% 46.4% 48.4% 48.7% 50.1% 50.2% 49.0% 48.0% Common Equity Ratio Pfd Stock None 803.3 931.0 1081.1 1140.4 1240.3 1350.7 1386.2 1409.4 1493.6 1565.5 1645 1805 Total Capital (\$mill) Pfd Stock None 896.0 1031.0 1178.9 1342.8 1459.0 1519.1 1563.7 1657.6 1751.9 1910.3 2000 2020 Net Plant (\$mill) Common Stock 43,517,285 shs. 4.7% 5.9% 4.7% 5.2% 5.1% 5.5% 5.4% 5.6% 5.5% 5.0% Return on Total Capital Capit as of 2/2/15 6.0% 8.5% 6.2% 7.5% 6.9% 7.2% 7.9% 7.8% 8.5% 8.6% 7.5% Return on Shr. Equity															50.0%						
Oblig. \$251.9 mill. 803.3 931.0 1081.1 1140.4 1240.3 1350.7 1386.2 1409.4 1433.6 1586.5 1645.7 1687.7															2150						
295.0 1031.0 1178.9 1342.8 1459.0 1519.1 1563.7 1657.6 1751.9 1910.3 20 Common Stock 43,517,285 shs. 4.7% 5.9% 4.7% 5.2% 5.1% 5.5% 5.4% 5.6% 5.5% 5.6% 5.6% 5.5% 5.6% 5.6% 5.5% 5.6% 5.6% 5.5% 5.6% 6.6% 8.5% 6.2% 7.5% 6.9% 7.2% 7.9% 7.8% 8.6% 7.4% MARKET CAP: \$1.0 billion (Mid Cap) MMF NMF NMF NMF NMF NMF 1.9% 2.7% 2.7% 2.9% 2.0% 2.0% 2.0% 2.0% </td <td>5.0% 7.5%</td> <td>5.0% 7.5%</td> <td>Return or Return or</td> <td>1 Total Ca 1 Shr. Equ</td> <td>ip'i Jity</td> <td>5.5% 8.5%</td>															5.0% 7.5%	5.0% 7.5%	Return or Return or	1 Total Ca 1 Shr. Equ	ip'i Jity	5.5% 8.5%	
MARK	ET CAP:	\$1.0 billi	on (Mid C	Cap)		6.0% NMF	<u>8.5%</u> .8%	6.2% NMF	7.5% NMF	6.9% NMF	7.2%	7.9%	7.8%	8.5%	8.6%	7.5%	7.5%	Return or Retained	to Com Eq	uity E	8.5%
ELECT	RIC OPE	RATING	STATIST	ICS 2013	2014	NMF	90%	117%	109%	109%	110%	49%	76%	68%	66%	74%	74%	All Div'ds	to Net P	rof	68%
MARKET CAP: \$1.0 billion (Mid Cap) 0.0% 6.3% 6.9% 7.2% 7.9% 7.8% 8.5% 8.6% 7.5% Return on Con If ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2012 2013 2014 +1.3 NMF NMF NMF NMF NMF 1.0% 4.9% 76% 68% 66% 74% All Div'ds to Net % Change Retai Sales (KWH) -3.2 +1.3 +1.3 HUSINESS: The Empire District Electric Company supplies electri- cial, 32%; industrial, 16%; other, 7%. Generating city to 169,000 customers in a 10.000 so. mi, area in southwestern cial, 32%; industrial, 16%; other, 7%. Generating															nerating uel costs	sources: 37% of	coal, reve-				
Capacity a Peak Load	riai Rev/KwH Peak (Mw) Summer Mw	(\$) A	7.66 1391 1142	7.93 1377 1080	8.21 1326 1162	Missour & Arkar	ri (90% o nsas (2%	f retail e). Acquir	lec. revs. ed Missou), Kan sa uriGas (s (5%), C 44,000 ci)klahoma ustomers	a (3%),) 6/06.	nues. '1 Chairma	4 reporte n: D. Rai	ed depr. ndv Lane	rate: 3.0 v. Presid)%. Has ent & CE	about 7	50 emplo ev P. Be	yees. echer
Annual Loa % Change	d Factor (%) Customers (av	/g.)	52.2 +.6	56.2 +.5	52.8 +.3	Supplie optics of	s water peration.	service (Elec. re	4,000 cu v. breakd	stomers) lown: res	and has sidential.	a smal 45%: co	Í fiber- mmer-	Inc.: KS 64802-0	Address	s: 602 S	Joplin	Ave., P.C). Box 12	27, Jopli edistrict	n, MO
Fixed Char	ge Cov. (%)		314	331	334	Emp	ire I	Distri	ct El	ectric	is is	await	ing	taxes	assoc	iated	with	the As	sbury	upgra	ide,
ANNUA of chang	L RATES (per sh)	S Past 10 Yrs.	Pas 5 Yr	st Est'd s. to "	'12-'14 18-'20	tion.	The	on n utility	ts ele / is se	ctric eking	rate a ra	appl te hik	ica- .e of	but w montl	on't r hs. W	eceive e und	e rate eresti	relief mated	for a the e	few n	ore
Reveni "Cash	iës Flow"	.5 3.0	%	5% 4 0% 5	.0% .0%	\$24.3 turn	8 milli on a	on (5. 51.4	5%), b 5% o	ased	on a 1 n-equ	0.15% itv ra	6 re-	regula	atory	lag,	and	have	cut c	our 2	015
Divider Book V	js ids alue	-2.5 -2.5	% 5.0 % -4.8 % 2.0	0% 3 5% 3 0% 2	.0% .0%	The s	single-	bigge	st driv	ver of	the ra	ite cas	se is	\$1.40	Our	revis	ed est	timate	isw	ithin	the
Cal-	QUAR	TERLY RE	VENUES (5 mill.)	Full	grade	to the	e Ast	oury c	al-fir	ed pla	int in	the	We i	forec	arget ast (ea rai only	a pa	\$1.30 artial	-\$1.45 pro	fit
endar 2012	Mar.31 137.2	Jun.30 131.6	Sep.30 159.2	Dec.31	Year 557 1	Decei	base. mber	inis ata	projec cost o	t was f \$12	s com 1 mil	pleted lion.	1 in Em-	recov tory	very i lag.	n 20) Empi	l 6, du re Di	ie to strict	more is er	rêgi mand	ila-
2013	151.1	136.6	157.5	149.1	594.3	pire prope	Distri ertv ta	ct als	0 wan	ts to	recov	er hig mai	gher	River	ton 12	2's ca	pacity	by 1	00 m	egawa	tts
2015	170	160	180	160	670	nance	e cont	ract f	or Un	it 12	of the	Rive	rton	millio	n. Th	e uti	lity pl	lans t	o file	anot	her
Cal-	EA	RNINGS P	ER SHARE	A 170	Full	prope	ses to	o reco	ver cl	hange	s_{in}	transr	nis-	rate c is con	ase ir cludeo	i Miss 1, but	ouri o rate i	once ti relief v	he cui von't (rent	one un-
endar 2012	Mar.31 23	Jun.30 25	Sep.30 60	23	Year 1 32	sion claus	costs e. Ne	thro w tar	ugh i iffs sł	ts fu 10uld	el ad take	ljustm effect	ient bv	til afi mid-2	ter th 016.	e pro	ject g	goes i	nto se	ervice	in
2013	.30 48	.27	.56	.35	1.48	July, tleme	unles	s Emp	oire Di ould	istrict	reach	ies a	set-	Empi	re Di	stric	t stoc	k is u	ntim	ely, a	nd
2015	.30	.25	.60	.25	1.40	soone	r. The	e com	pany	has a	sked	the K	an-	We th	link t	he re	cent	declin	e is i	nerely	1 э . У а
Cal-	QUARTE	RLY DIVID	DENDS PAI	.2/ D ^B =†	Full	to rec	over t	he co	st of t	his pr	ons to	hroug	y it gha	correc above	uon. \$30 a	For shar	a wh e, pos	ile, tl sibly i	he pr ndica	ting t	ose hat
endar 2011	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	rider make	on o asim	uston ilar r	ners'] equesi	bills, t in O	and klaho	plans ma	to	the condicional condition of the conditi	ompar late	iy wa The	as vie	wed a	as a	takeo	ver
2012	.25	.25	.25	.25	1.00	Due	to th	e efi	fects	of re	gulat	ory]	lag,	above	the u	tility	avera	ige, bi	it tota	al ret	urn
2013	.∠⊃ .255	.25 .255	.25 .255	.255 .26	1.01 1.03	2015.	Emp	ire D	istrict	is al	lready	book	ting	the pi	illbach	0 2018 K.	5-2020	o is lo	w, ev	en af	ter
2015 A) Dilute	.26 d earning	s. Excl.	loss from	discontin	- Sept	and Dec	r aep	reciat	10n ex	pense	e and	prope	erty	Paul	E. Del	bas,	CFA	Inancial	March	20, 2	015
ed operation of the second s	ations: '06 ig. Next e	6, 2¢. '12 arnings r	EPS don eport due	i't add due late April	e reinst	ated 1Q ' (3% disc	12. ■ Div ount). † 5	d reinve	stment pla	an or ment '1	rig. cost. 3: none «	Rate allo	wed on c	om. eq. i	n MO in	Stoc	k's Price	Stability	scrength nce	£	95
B) Div'de	nistorica	illy paid i	n mid-Ma	r., June,	plan a	ivail. (C)	Incl. intar	ngibles. I	n '14:	11	4: 8.7%.	Regulato	ry Climat	e: Avera	ie.	Earn	inas Pre	dictability	/		85

• 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 14 of 167

r																A	vera	/Mcł	Kenz	ie	
EN	TER	<u>GY (</u>	CORI). NYS	E-ETR		R P	ecent Rice	75.4	8 P/E RATI	o 14 .	8 (Traili Medi	ng: 13.1) an: 14.0)	RELATIVI P/E RATI	0.8	O DIV'D Yld	4.4	%	'ALUI LINE		
TIMEL	NESS	Lowered	12/5/14	High: Low:	68.7 50.6	79.2 64.5	94.0 <u>6</u> 6.8	125.0 89.6	127.5 61.9	86.6 59.9	84.3 68.7	74.5 57.6	74.5 61.6	72.6 60.2	92.0 60.4	90.3 74.3			Target	Price I	Range
SAFET	Y .	Lowered	3/22/13	LEGEN	NDS 92 x Divide	ends p sh													2010	2019	2020
BETA	ICAL /	2 Raised 3 = Market)	//20/15	Options:	video by in elative Price Yes	e Strength															- 200
20	18-20 PF	OJECT		Shaded	area indica	ates recess	lon	un ^{unun}	h ^{i!} h												100
High	Price	Gain	Return			ատ	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			Tul ⁱⁿⁱⁿ	ייייווויייי,	Դիսերի	h., , 11, 11, 11, 11, 11, 11, 11, 11, 11,	ասո	, լ ^{սիր} և	<u>اا</u>					- 80
Low	70	(-5%)	3%					\geq		-		h.									-60 -50
inside	A M J	JAS	OND							••											- 40 - 30
to Buy Options	000	000	000	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		*********		•••••	-	·											20
Institu	itional	Decisio	ns ns							u 1								% TO	RETUR	N 2/15	
to Buy	202014 237	3Q2014 241	4Q2014 251	Percent	t 15 -		1		Hinth							ļ		1 yr.	sтоск 30.0	INDEX 8.2	+
to Sell Hid's(000	209 156315	206 158821	222 159093	traded	5 -													3 yr. 5 yr	37.7 32.5	60.8 110.1	-
1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALI	JE LINE PL	JB. LLC 1	8-20
5.06	6.49	6.41	7.62	7.43	40.09 8.33	8.18	10.69	59.47 11.73	12.89	13.29	16.54	17.53	57.94	63.86 16.25	69.70 17.70	68.50 17.90	69.90 17.95	Revenue "Cash Fl	s per sh ow" per s	ih	76.50 20.75
2.25	2.97	3.08	3.68	3.69	3.93	4.40	5.36	5.60	6.20	6.30	6.66	7.55	6.02	4.96	5.77	5.50	5.05	Earnings	per sh 4		6.00
4.84	6.80	6.25	6.88	6.85	6.51	6.72	9.44	10.29	13.92	12.99	13.33	15.21	18.18	3.32	3.32 14.80	3.3Z 15.65	3.32	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	n¤∎† ∋rsh	3.80
28.81	31.89	33.78	35.24	38.02	38.26	35.71	40.45	40.71	42.07	45.54	47.53	50.81	51.73	54.00	55.85	57.95	59.70	Book Val	ue per sh	c	65.75
13.2	10.1	12.5	11.5	13.8	15.1	16.3	14.3	193.12	189.36	189.12	1/8.75	9,1	1/7.81	1/8.3/	179.25	179.50 Bold fig	179.50 ures are	Common Ava Ann	Shs Out I P/E Rati	st'g D	179.50
.75	.66	.64	.63	.79	.80 .200	.87	.77	1.02	1.00	.80	.74	.57	.71	.74	.68	Value estin	Line ates	Relative	P/E Ratio		.90
CAPIT	APITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 1006 10932 11484 13094 10746 1488 11229 10302 11391 12495 12300 12550 Revenues (\$mill) 1333 Jata Debt \$13643 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$4832.9 mill. 943.1 1160.0 1240.5 1251.1 1270.3 1367.4 1091.9 904.5 1060.0 1015 320 Net Profit (\$mill) 1															4.0%					
Total D	Stal Debt \$13643 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$4832.9 mill. 943.1 1160.9 1160.0 1240.5 12507 12507 12507 Revenues (sminl) 1 I Debt \$11635 mill. LT Interest \$556.5 mill. 943.1 1160.9 1160.0 1240.5 1251.1 1270.3 1367.4 1091.9 904.5 1060.0 1015 930 Net Profit (smill) 1 rcl. \$814.2 mill. of securitization bonds. 37.2% 27.6% 30.7% 32.7% 1367.4 1091.9 904.5 1060.0 1015 930 Net Profit (smill) 1 rcl. \$814.2 mill. of securitization bonds. 37.2% 27.6% 30.7% 32.7% 13.0% 23.0% 30.0% Income Tax Rate 50 r. interest earmed: 3.2N 5.5% 5.6% 7.4% 7.4% 8.9% 11.9% 10.0% 37.0% 30.0% Income Tax Rate 50 eases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$106.2 mill. 51.9% 51.2% 54.3% 58.2% 55.3% 56.3% 52.2% 55.8% 55.1% 55.0% 55.1% 56.0% Common Equity Ratio 26 27.7% 137.9%															1095					
Incl. \$8	icl. \$\$14.2 mill. of securitization bonds. 37.2% 27.6% 30.7% 32.7% 33.6% 32.7% 17.3% 13.0% 26.7% 37.8% 23.0% 30.0% Income Tax Rate T interest earned: 3.2x) 8.0% 5.5% 5.8% 5.6% 7.4% 7.4% 8.9% 11.9% 10.1% 9.3% 10.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit eases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$106.2 mill. 51.9% 51.2% 54.3% 58.2% 55.3% 56.3% 52.2% 55.8% 55.0% 54.0% Long-Term Debt Ratio oblig. \$5771.0 mill. 45.5% 46.7% 43.9% 40.2% 43.1% 42.1% 46.4% 42.9% 43.6% 44.0% 43.5% 44.5% Common Equity Ratio oblig. \$5771.0 mill. 17013 17502 19795 19985 20166 19324 21432 22850 23975 24000 Total Capital (\$mill) i/15.105 sh. 4.32% 8.0% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.6% 7.7% 8.5% 6.4% 5.5% 5.5% Net Pl															30.0% 9.0%					
Leases	Interest eatnes: 3.2X Corr Corr Corr Corr F.476 F.476 Corr F.476															52.5%					
Pensio	Character Annual relative Annual relative Annual Strong 2011 Character Annual relative Annual Strong 2011 Character Annual relative Annual Strong 2011 Character Annual relative Annual Strong 2011 Constraints and annual Strong 2011 Constraints annual Strong 2011 Constraintannual Strong 2011 Constraints annual Strong 201															atio N	46.5% 25500				
Pfd Sto 6,115,1	Instrum Assets-12/13 \$4429.2 mill. 45.5% 46.7% 43.9% 40.2% 43.1% 42.1% 46.4% 42.9% 43.6% 44.0% 43.5% 44.5% Common E Oblig. \$5771.0 mill. 17013 17539 17902 19795 19985 20166 19324 21432 22109 22850 23975 24000 Total Capita 115,105 sh. 4.32%-8.25%, \$100 par; 1,000,000 6.8% 8.0% 7.9% 7.5% 7.6% 7.7% 8.5% 6.4% 5.4% 6.0% 5.5% 5.05 Return on 1 115,105 sh. 4.32%-8.25%, \$100 par; 1,000,000 6.8% 8.0% 7.9% 7.5% 7.6% 7.7% 8.5% 6.4% 5.4% 6.0% 5.5% 5.05 Return on 1 11.5% 13.6% 14.2% 15.0% 14.4% 14.4% 14.8% 11.5% 9.1% 8.5% Return on 5 11.9% 13.8% 14.4% 15.3% 14.3% 14.7% 15.0% 14.6% 15.0% 14.6% 15.0% 14.6%															(\$mill)		30600			
sh. 8.9 fund.	ck \$304.8 mill. Pfd Div'd \$19.5 mill. 1703 17033 17032 19420 19438 20105 19324 21432 22109 22850 23 05 sh. 4.32%-8.25%, \$100 par, 1,000,000 6.8% 8.0% 7.9% 7.5% 7.6% 7.7% 8.5% 6.4% 5.4% 6.0% 5. 5. 6.0% 5. 5. 6.0% 5. 5. 6.0% 5. 5. 6.0% 5. 5. 6.0% 5. 5. 6.0% 5. 5. 9.1% 10.5% 9. 10.5% 10.															5.5% 9.5%	5.05 8.5%	Return o Return o	n Total Ca n Shr. Ecu	up'l	5.5% 9.0%
Comm	Or Sin, 4.327%-0.25%, \$100 par, 1,000,000 6.8% 8.0% 7.9% 7.5% 7.7% 8.05% 1.225 2.022 2.012 <th2.012< th=""> 2.012</th2.012<>															9.5%	8.5%	Return o	n Com Eq	uity E	9.0%
ELECT	70, 200,000 Sti. 6, 75%, all without sinking 0.0% 1.0% 1.0% 1.7% 0.0% 0.4% 0.4% 0.4% 0.4% 0.4% 0.4% 0.4% 0.4% 0.5% In Stock 180,481,135 shs. as of 10/31/14 11.5% 13.6% 14.2% 15.0% 14.0% 14.4% 14.8% 11.5% 9.1% 10.5% IT CAP: \$14 billion (Large Cap) 0.0% 8.3% 8.0% 8.1% 7.6% 7.6% 8.4% 5.2% 3.0% 4.5% RIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2012 2013 51% 41% 46% 48% 48% 49% 45% 56% 68% 58% Webil Sales (WW) ±11 2012 2013 #1 41% 46% 48% 48% 49% 45% 56% 68% 58%															4.0% 61%	3.0% 66%	Retained All Div'de	to Com E to Net P	iq rof	3.5% 64%
% Change	11.37/8 13.07/8 14.07/8															lear, 33°	%; gas,	26%; co	al, 12%	pur-	
Avg. Indus Avg. Indus	. Use (MWH) . Revs. per K	NH(¢)	991 5.65	975 4.94	910 5.77	Custom Texas,	and Nev	gh subsid v Orlear	diaries in Is (regula	Arkansa ated sep	s, Louisia arately fr	na, Miss om Loui	issippi, isiana).	chased, tion rate	29%. Fi 2.8%,	iel costs: Has 13,	35% of 800 emp	revenues	. '13 rep Chairmar	orted dep & CEC	recia-
Capacity a Peak Load	Peak (MW) Summer (Mv	1)	23979	23407	23802	Distribu	tes gas t subsidia	o 196,00 ty that ov	0 custom	ers in Lo nits Elec	ouisiana. Stric reven	Has a no	onutility kdown:	Denault.	Incorpo	rated: D	elaware	Address	: 639 L	oyola Av	enue,
% Change	d Factor (%) Customers (y	r-end)	+.5	60.0 +.8	62.0 +,8	residen	tial, 38%	; comm	ercial, 26	i%; indu	strial, 28	%; othe	r, 8%.	576-400	0. Interne	et: www.e	entergy.co	om.	0101.10	elephone	504-
Fixed Char	ge Cov. (%)		339	254	245	Ente	ergy's	eari	nings	are	likel	y to	de-	side o	of Ent	ergy's	busin	iess.			6
ANNUA of chang	L RATE: (per sh)	5 Past 10 Yrs.	Pas 5 Yr	st Est'd s. to"	'11-'13 18-'20	ny's	nonre	gulate	d ope	ratior	is will	prob	ably	Enter	sset μ gy's ι	utility	subsi	s pen idiarie	aing. s hav	e agr	e of l
Reven "Cash	iës Flow"	4.5 9.0	% % 7.0	5% 3 0% 3	3.0% 3.0%	be l	ower. fited f	In e	arly a snik	2014, e in	this	busi	ness	to pa	y \$94	8 mľl firod	lion fo	or a 1	,980-r	negav	att
Earning	js ids	6.0 9.0	% 1.: % 5.!	5% · 2% 2	5% 2.0%	New	Engl	and.	That	did	not o	çcur	this	trans	action	requ	ures	the a	pprova	al of	the
Cal-		4.0	VENLIES /	umill)	5.0%	cline	d in r	ecent	ne po mont	wer p hs, to	orices o. And	nave d Ente	ae- ergy	regula siana	atory , New	comm Orle	ussion ans. a	s in A and Te	rkans	as, Lo olus †	pui- hat
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	no lo	nger	has i the	ncome Verm	(\$0.2 ont	20 a s	share	last	of the	Fede	ral E	nergy	Regul	atory	Comr	nis-
2012 2013	2384 2609	2518 2738	2964 3352	2436 2692	10302 11391	plant	, whi	ch it	closed	at t	ne eno	1 of 2	014.	In Lo	uisiar	ha and	d Texa	ipietee	utilit	ate 20 Sy sho	uld
2014	3208	2997	3458	2831	12494	Anot and	her fa nonne	actor nsion	is an benef	incre its co	ase in sts N	n pen	sion	be ab	le to	recov	ver th	e cost	of t	ňe Ur	ion
2015	2900	3000	3650	3000	12550	thing	is n	egativ	e. The	e çom	ipany's	s utili	ties	Ente	rgy v	vill s	oon f	ile a	rate	case	in
Cal- endar	EA Mar.31	RNINGS P	ER SHARE Sep.30	A Dec.31	Full	are spite	the c	ting lecline	trom è in oi	volun il pric	ne gro xes tha	owth, at has	de- saf-	Arka place	nsas. the r	The	appli 1 of tl	cation he Un	will	seek lant a	to llo-
2012	.40	2.06	1.89	1.67	6.02	fecte	d son	ne of	its in	ndust	rial c	ustom	ers.	cated	to Ar	kansa	is in t	he rat	e base	and	im-
2013 2014	.90 2.28	.92 1.08	2.31 1.68	.83 .74	4.96 5.77	year.	Mana	ageme	nt's ea	arnin	gs gui	dance	for	The	ns ea situa	tion	with	the	luity India	tnere. n Po	int
2015 2016	1.15 1.05	1.15 1.05	2.05 1 QN	1.15	5.50 5.05	2015 is at	is \$5 the m	.10-\$5 idnoir	5.90 a	share his re	e. Our	estin	nate	nucle	ear st	ation	bear	s wa	tchin	g. En	er-
Cal-	QUART	ERLY DIVI	DENDS PA	D ^B ∎†	Full	Well	ook 1	or ea	arnin	gs to	fall	agair	ı in	ing li	censes	s by 2	20 yea	rs, bu	t face	s opei s opp	osi-
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	2016 have	as lo	10 not wat:	assui ax rat	ne th e as i	at En in 201	tergy 5. Or	will era-	tion fi Enter	rom se	ome o	fficial	s in N	ew Yo	rk Šta	te.
2011 2012	.83 .83	.83 .83	.83 .83	.83 .83	3.32 3.32	tiona	lly, w	e exp	ect g	rowth	in u	itility	in-	divid	end	yield	and	3- to	- 5-ye	ar to	tal
2013 2014	.83 .83	.83 .83	.83 .83	.83 83	3.32	come sales	, base grow	ea on th an	cont d son	inued	te reli	watt-h ief. hi	our ut a	retur	n po e the	tenti utilit	al th ty ave	at al	re so	mewl	nat
2015	.83		.00	.00	0.02	decli	në in	profi	ts fro	m th	e non	regula	ated	Paul	E. De	bbas,	CFA	- uge	March	a 20, 2	015
(A) Dilu (losses):	ed EPS '01, 15¢	. Excl. ; '02, (\$	nonrecur 1.04); '03	ring gain , 33¢ ne	is ings r t; paid	eport due in early	e late Apr Mar., Ju	il. (B) Di ne, Sept	ds histo	rically c ec. ■ b	harges. I base: Net	n '13: \$2 original d	9.67/sh. (cost. Allow	D) In mill	. (E) Rat	e Com	pany's F k's Price	inancial Stability	Strength		3++
05, (21¢ 14 EPS); '12, (\$ don't add	1.26); '13 due to r	, (\$1.14); ounding	'14, (56¢ Next earr). Div'd 1- er inv	reinvestr	nent plan plan avai	available	e. † Share	hold-	y (blende	d): 10%	earned	on avg.	com. eq	, Price	e Growth	Persiste	ence		25

14 EPS don't add due to rounding. Next earn | er investment plan available. (C) Incl. deferred 13: 9.3%. Regulatory Climate: Average. © 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE FUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMSSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication. Service or product. To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE
Page 15 of 167

NO	RTH	IEAS	ST U1	FILIT	IES	VYSE-	R NU P	ECENT Rice	54.6	8 P/E RATI	o 18.	9 (Trail	ng: 21.3) an: 18.0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	^E 1.0	3 DIV'D	/era/ 3.1		enzi /ALUI I INE	e E	
TIMEL	NESS	3 Lowere	d 12/19/14	High: Low:	20.3 17.2	22.0 17.3	28.9	33.6 26.2	31.6 17.2	26.5 19.0	32.2	36.5	40.9	45.7	56.7 41.3	56.8			Target	Price	Range
SAFET	Y	2 Raised	5/25/12	LEGE	NDS 03 x Divide	ends p sh	.									02.0			2018	2019	2020
BETA	110 AL .75 (1.00	- Lowere = Market)	0 2/13/15	Options:	elative Pric Yes	e Strength							\sim								80
20	18-20 P	ROJECT	ONS Inn'i Total		area indic	ates reces	sion					-/				•	••				48
High	60 45	Gain (+10%) (-20%)	Return 6%					,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	Libelle	_		μι'υμι	թողությ								32
Inside	er Deci	sions	-170 8 0 N		<u></u>		······		7	H ^{III} I111	al. 111										24
to Buy Options		0000	000																		10
to Sell Institu	200 Itional	0 1 0 4 Decisio	104 Ins	**********	*****						·····		******	····*		•		% тот	F. RETUR	N 1/15	_8
to Buy	102014 221	202014	3Q2014 200	Percens	t 30 - 20 -		******				•••				********			1 yr.	STOCK 31.2	INDEX 6.9	-
Hid's(000	209428	211525	215261	traded	10 - 2004											0045	0040	3 yr. 5 yr.	161.1	57.1 107.2	
33.91	40.86	52.82	40.89	47.53	51.82	41.85	44.64	37.27	37.22	30.97	2010	25.21	19.98	2013	2014	2015	2016	Revenue	s per sh	JB. LLC	18-20 27.75
5.68 d1.14	3.39 d.20) 10.48) 1.37	6.32 1.08	5.80 1.24	5,00 ,91	5.46 .98	3.69 .82	4.82 1.59	6.16 1.86	4.96 1.91	5.68 2.10	4.88	4.03	5.22 2.49	4.80	5.20 2.85	5.60 3.05	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	6.75
.10	2.89	.45	.53	.58	.63	.68	.73	.78	.83	.95	1.03	1.10	1.32	1.47	1.57	1.67	1.78	Div'd De	cl'd per si	h₿∎	2.10
15.80	15.43	16.27	17.33	17.73	17.80	18.46	18.14	18.65	19.38	20.37	5.41 21.60	22.65	4.69 29.41	4.62 30.49	5.35 31.40	5.80 32.50	6.65 33.70	Book Val	ending pe lue per sh	c sh	6.25 38.00
131.87	143.82	2 130.13 · 14.1	127.56	127.70	129.03	131.59 19.8	154.23	156.22	155.83 13.7	175.62	176.45 13.4	177.16	314.05 19.9	315.27	317.00 17.9	318.00 Bold fig	319.00	Common	Shs Out	st'g D	322.00
	1 9%	.72	.88	.76	1.10	1.05	1.46	.99	.82	.80	.85	.97	1.27	.95	.94	Value estin	Line ates	Relative	P/E Ratio		.90
CAPIT	AL STRU	JCTURE	as of 9/30	0.0%)/14	0.070	5507.3	6884.4	5822.2	5800.1	4.2%	4898.2	3.2% 4465.7	3.5% 6273.8	3.5% 7301.2	3.4% 7741.9	7900	8150	Avg Ann Revenue	1 Div'd Yn s (\$mill)	eld	4.0%
Total D	ebt \$94 t \$8167.	39.5 mili. 0 mili. L 1	Due in 5 ` FInterest	Yrs \$3552 \$361.8 m	2.1 mill. iill.	128.5	126.2	251.5	296.2	335.6	377.8	400.3	533.0	793:7	827.1	910	985	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		1195
(LT inte	erest ear	ned: 4.5x))			17.4%	21.5%	30.3% 13.9%	29.7% 15.8%	4.6%	7.1%	29.9% 8.6%	2.3%	35.0% 1.4%	36.2% 4.0%	35.0% 4.0%	35.0% 4.0%	AFUDC %	ax Rate 6 to Net P	rofit	35.0% 3.0%
Leases Pensio	, Uncap n Asset	italized / s-12/13 \$	Annual ren 3985.9 mi	itals \$20.1 ill.	1 mill.	63.2% 35.1%	58.7% 39.7%	59.2% 39.2%	60.4% 38.1%	57.2% 41.5%	55.1% 43.6%	53.4% 45.3%	43.7% 55.4%	44.3% 54.8%	44.5% 54.5%	45.0% 54.0%	45.5% 54.0%	Long-Ter Common	m Debt R Equity R	atio atio	45.5% 54.0%
Pfd Sto	ock \$155	6.6 mill.	Ob Pfd Div'd	lig. \$4676 \$7.6 mill.	6.5 mill.	6923.2 6417.2	7052.0	7431.1	7926.2	8629.5 8840 0	8741.8	8856.0	16675	17544	18275	19125	19925	Total Cap	oital (\$mil	1)	22700
Incl. 2,3	324,000 to mand	shs \$1.90 latory red	-\$3.28 rat emption	es (\$50 p	ar) not	3.5%	2.9%	5.0%	5.4%	5.4%	5.8%	5.9%	4.2%	5.5%	5.5%	5.5%	6.0%	Return of	n Total Ca	ip'l	25600 6.5%
Comm as of 1	on Stoci 0/31/14	k 316,799	,371 shs.			5.0% 5.1%	4.3% 4.3%	8.3% 8.4%	9.4% 9.6%	9.1% 9.2%	9.6% 9.8%	9.7% 9.8%	5.7% 5.7%	8.1% 8.2%	8.0% 8.0%	8.5% 9.0%	9.0% 9.0%	Return or Return or	n Shr. Equ n Com Eq	uity uity E	9.5% 9.5%
ELECT	ET CAP: RIC OPI	\$17 billi	on (Large STATIST	Cap)		1.5% 72%	.3% 94%	4.3% 50%	5.3% 45%	4.7% 50%	5.0% 49%	5.0% 50%	1.6%	3.4% 59%	3.0% 81%	3.5% 59%	4.0%	Retained	to Com E	q	4.0%
% Change	Retail Sales	(KWH)	2011 -1.2	2012 +47.0	2013 +1.0	BUSIN	ESS: Nor	theast U	tilities is t	he paren	t of utiliti	es that h	ave 3.1	eastern	MA. Yan	kee Gas	serves	CT. Acq'	d NSTAR	R 4/12. E	lectric
Avg. Indust Avg. Indust	. Use (MWH . Revs. per H Dock (Mud) WH (¢)	624 NA	NA NA	NA NA	mill. el (CL&P)	ec., 492, serves r	000 gas nost of (custome CT; Public	ers. Con Service	necticut Co. of	Light & New Han	Power pshire	rev. brea costs: 34	akdown: i 4% of rev	res'l, 49% /s. '13 re	; comm'l ported de	l, 38%; in pr. rates	d'l, 5%; c : 2.5%-3.4	other, 8% 0%. Has	. Fuel 8.700
Peak Load, Annual Loa	Winter (Mw) d Factor (%)		NA NA NA	NA NA	NA NA	(PSNH) ern Ma	supplies	tts Elec	to three fo tric Co.	ourths of (WMECC	NH's po D) serve:	opulation; s wester	West- n MA;	employe Address	es. Chair : One Fe	man, Pre deral St.	sident &	CEO: Th g 111-4.	iomas J. Sprinafie	May, Ind Id. MA (.: MA. 01105.
% Change	Customers (/r-end)	+.4	+59.8	NA	NSTAR	supplies	power 1	o parts o	f eastern	MA &	gas to ce	ntral &	Tel.: 413	3-785-587	1. Intern	et: www.e	eversourc	e.com.		
Fixed Char	Je Cov. (%)	S Past	291 Pas	320 st Est'd	427 '11-'13	to E	Evers	ource	Ene	ergy	short	tly a	ime fter	(10.9) comm	%), ba 10n-eq	uity 1	n a re ratio d	eturn of 52.9	of 10. 94%.	25% (New	n a tar-
of change Revenu	e (per sh) Jes	10 Yrs -7.0	5 Yr % -10.5	s. to" 5% 3	18-'20 3.0%	this want	repoi ed to	r t we bran	nt to d all d	press of its	s. The utilit	comp v sub	any sidi-	iffs v Yanke	vill ta ee Ga	ke ef: s in C	fect a Connec	t the	start will fi	of 2	016. rate
"Cash Earning	Flow" Is	-4.5	%5 %9.0	5% 5 0% 6	.5% .0%	aries	unde	r the	Evers	ource der th	name	e, and	be-	appli	cation	in the	e seco	nd qu	arter.		
Book V	alue	9.5 5.0	% 11.0 % 8.0	0% / 0% 4	.0% 9.5%	early	Febr	uary.	The st	ock v	vas ex	pecte	d to	this	year	and	next.	. Rate	igs in relie	ef sho	ses uld
Cal- endar	QUAF Mar.31	TERLY RE Jun.30	VENUES (Sep.30	5 mill.) Dec.31	Full Year	ticke	r sym	bol (E	S) on	Febru	ary 1	ame 9th.	and	neip. missi	on is	anoth	endin er fac	g on ctor. N	electr JU's t	ic tra ransn	nis-
2012 2013	1100 1995	1629 1636	1861 1893	1684	6273.8 7301.2	rate	incr	ease.	ight & Tarif	2 Pow ffs w	/ er re ere r	ceive aised	eda bv	sion l billior	oudgei 1. And	t for 2 1 the	2015 t .comp	hroug	h 201	8 is 3 les to	\$3.9 ef-
2014	2291	1678	1892	1881	7741.9	\$134. of 9	1 mil	lion (on a	13.9%)	, bas	ed on	a ret	urn	fect of	cost i	educt	ions	stemn	ning	from	its
2016	2350	1800	2050	1950	8150	50.38	%. Tł	ie uti	lity's a	illowe	d RO	E for	the	2015	earnir	igs es	timate	e is w	ithin I	NU's	tar-
Cal- endar	E/ Mar.31	RNINGS P Jun.30	ER SHARE Sep.30	A Dec.31	Full Year	just 9	9.02%	asa	penalt	y for	what	the r	er is egu-	getea The I	range board	l of \$2	lirect	2.90 a : ors h	share as in	Icrea:	sed
2012 2013	.56 .72	.15 .54	.66 .66	.55	1.89	storn	s dee ns in 3	med 2011.	Inade New 1	quate tariffs	resp took	onses effect	to : on	the d nual	l ivide disbı	nd. T irsem	'he bo ent b	oard b	oostec).10	l the a sh	an- are
2014	.74	.40	.74	.69	2.58	Decei	mber lequat	lst. C e RO	L&Ph E. so r	ias no	ot bee	n earr	ing rely	(6.4%)). Th	is is	with	hin t	he co	mpa	ny's
2016	.85	.65	.85	.70	3.05	neede	ed. Th	ie or	der in	clude	sar	egula	cory	This	stock	's div	iden	d yiel	d is a	ear. Cut	be-
Cal- endar	QUAR1 Mar.31	ERLY DIV	DENDS PA Sep.30	Dec.31	Full Year	volun	anism ne.	unat	. ueco	upies	revei	iues	and	the c	ne m ompai	ean f ny's s	or ut uperio	nlities or div	s. This vidend	s refle grov	ects vth
2011 2012	.275	.275	.275	.275	1.10	NST/ Mass	AR Ga achu	as ha: setts,	s a ra and	te ca anoti	se pe her g	nding as fil	g in ing	prosp recent	ects. t price	Like e is w	most	utilit	y iss 018-2	ues, 020 1	the far-
2013	3675	.3675	.3675	.3675	1.47	is uj first	base r	i ng. ate h	The u	tility more	is se	eking	its	get P	rice R	ange,	so to	tal re	turn	poten	tial
2015	.4175	.5920	.0320	.0820	1.07	It fil	ed for	r an	increa	se of	\$45.	9 mil	lion	Paul	E. Del	bbas,	CFA	Fel	bruary	<i>20, 2</i>	015
A) Dilute 02, 10¢; (19¢); '10 n shs ''	a EPS. '03, (32) , 9¢. '12	Excl. nor t); '04, (7 EPS do due to r	nrec.gain ¢);'05,(\$ n'tadddu	s (losses) 1.36); '08 le to chng): ings r 3, ly pai 1. reinve	eport due d late Ma estment p	e early Ma ar., June, lan avail.	ay. (B) D Sept., 8 (C) Incl.	iv'ds histo & Dec. ■ def'd cho	rical-co Div'd 9 gs. In e	om.eq. .02% (ga arn.on a	in MA: '1 as) '11, 1 vg. com.	1, 9.6%; 3.83%; ir eq., '13: (in CT: (NH: '10 3.3%. Reg	elec.) '15), 9.67% gul. Clim.	Com Stoc Price	pany's F k's Price Growth	inancial Stability Persiste	Strength nce		B++ 100 85

in shs., '13 & '14 due to rounding. Next earn | '13: \$23.09/sh. (D) in mill. (E) Rate allowed on CT, Below Avg.; NH, Avg.; MA, Above Avg. © 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use, No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product. To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 16 of 167

												A	vera/	<u>McK</u>	enzi	ie	
FIRSTENERGY	NYSE-FF		R	ecent Rice	38.6	2 P/E RATI	o 14 .	3 (Traili Medi	ing: 15.4) an: 15.0)	RELATIV	E 0.7	8 DIV'D	3.7	/% V≜		Ξ	
TIMFLINESS 4 Lowered 12/12/14	High: 4	43.4 53.4	61.7	75.0	84.0	53.6	47.8	46.5	51.1	46.8	40.8	41.7	•••		-INE Targot	Drico	Banas
SAFETY 3 Lowered 2/22/13	Legends	<u>35.2 37.7</u>	47.8	57.8	41.2	35.3	33.6	36.1	40.4	31.3	30.0	37.8			2018	2019	2020
TECHNICAL 4 Lowered 2/6/15	0.80 x divided	Dividends p sh by Interest Rate												┝			128
BETA .70 (1.00 = Market)	Options: Yes	e Price Strength Indicatas nacas															96 80
2018-20 PROJECTIONS Ann'i Total			1111 ¹¹¹¹¹	, II ^{III} IIIII	<u>ш</u>												-64
High 45 (+15%) 7%						1000 II	h _{ulltu} ,	1111111111111	1.1.1.4 <u>.1</u>	hill ^{IIIII}							48 40
Low 30 (-20%) -2%							,	1		l	n1''''' ''			-			-32
	•••••		a ^{a a} ftal														10
Options 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	**********	**************************************	****			··										-	- 10
Institutional Decisions					1									% TOT. I	RETUR	N 1/15	
1Q2014 2Q2014 3Q2014 to Buy 211 208 178	Percent shares	15												1 yr. 3	ОСК 3.8	INDEX 6.9	-
to Sell 238 210 219 Hid's(000) 303716 300665 311569	traded	5 -								•	*********	 		3 yr. 10 5 yr. 11	0.6 7.9	57.1 107.2	F
1999 2000 2001 2002	2003 20	04 2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALUE	LINE PL	JB. LLC '	8-20
27.19 31.31 26.88 40.83 6.89 7.28 5.48 6.45	37.31 3	7.60 7.55	36.03	42.00	44,70 9.04	41.70	43.76	38.87	36.57	35.60	36.10	36.60	37.55	Revenues	per sh "" non o		40.25
2.50 2.69 2.84 2.54	1.47	2.77 2.84	3.82	4.22	4.38	3.32	3.25	1.88	2.13	2.97	2.10	2.75	2.80	Earnings p	ersh A		3.00
1.50 1.50 1.50 1.50 2.69 2.74 2.86 3.35	1.50	1.91 1.71 2.57 3.66	1.85	2.05	2.20	2.20	2.20	2.20	2.20	1.65	1.44	1.44	1.48	Div'd Decl'	d per st	h B a	1.60
19.63 20.72 24.86 23.92	25.13 20	6.04 27.86	28.30	29.45	27.17	28.08	28.03	31.75	31.29	30.32	31.05	32.35	33.70	Book Value	aing pe e per sh	C	37.75
232.45 224.53 297.64 297.64	329.84 329	9.84 329.84	319.21	304.84	304.84	304.84	304.84	418.22	418.22	418.63	421.00	423.50	426.00	Common S	hs Out	sťg D	433.50
.64 .60 .56 .71	1.28	.74 .86	.77	.83	15.6	.87	.74	1.41	21.1	13.1	16.1 .85	Bold figi Value	ires are Líne	Avg Ann'l F Relative P/	P/E Rati E Ratio	0	12.5
5.3% 6.1% 4.8% 4.6%	4.5% 4.	.9% 3.7%	3.4%	3.1%	3.2%	5.1%	5.8%	5.2%	4.9%	4.3%	4.3%	estin	ates	Avg Ann'i E	Div'd Yi	eld	4.3%
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30 Total Debt \$21538 mill. Due in 5) /14 Yrs \$8875 mill	11989	11501	12802	13627	12712	13339	16258	15294	14903	15200	15500	16000	Revenues ((\$mill)		17500
LT Debt \$18531 mill. LT Interes	st \$965 mill.	42.1%	38.6%	40.3%	36.7%	19.6%	38.6%	41.3%	41.1%	36.1%	30.5%	1165 37.0%	1190 37.0%	Income Tax	Smill) (Rate		1340
(LT interest earned: 2.4x)		2.0%	2.1%	2.4%	3.9%	12.8%	16.6%	9.3%	8.1%	6.0%	12.0%	6.0%	6.0%	AFUDC % t	o Net P	rofit	6.0%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual ren	itals \$202 mill.	52.4%	40.0% 51.4%	49.7% 50.3%	52.4% 47.7%	55.2% 41.8%	59.5% 40.5%	54.2% 45.8%	53.7% 46.3%	55.5% 44.5%	56.0% 44.0%	55.5% 44.5%	55.5% 44.5%	Long-Term Common E	Debt Ra auity Ra	atio atio	55.0% 45.0%
Pension Assets-12/13 \$6171 mill.)blig. \$8263 n	nill. 17527	17570	17846	17383	20467	21124	28996	28263	28523	29600	30850	32125	Total Capita	al (\$mill	1)	36400
Pfd Stock None	•	7.1%	9.0%	9.0%	9.7%	6.9%	6.3%	4.0%	32903	33252 6.0%	35500	37025	38450	Net Plant (Smill) Fotal Ca	in'i	43000
Common Stock 420,792,515 shs.		10.1%	14.0%	14.6%	16.2%	11.9%	11.6%	5.7%	6.8%	9.8%	7.0%	8.5%	8.5%	Return on S	Shr. Equ	uity	8.0%
MARKET CAP: \$16 billion (Large	Cap)	4.2%	7.4%	14.6%	16.2% 8.1%	11.9%	_11.6% 3.8%	5.7% NMF	6.8%	9.8%	7.0%	8.5%	8.5%	Return on C Retained to	Com Eq	uity E	8.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATIST	ICS	59%	47%	47%	50%	66%	68%	117%	103%	74%	68%	52%	53%	All Div'ds to	o Net Pr	rof	52%
% Change Retail Sales (KWH) +, 1	+3.5 +	BUSINI	ESS: Fir	stEnergy	Corp. is	s a hold	ling com	ipany for	r Ohio	tomer c	ass not a	available.	General	ting sources	s: coal,	44%; n	iclear,
Avg. Indust. Coc (INVIII) Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (¢) NA Canacity at Peak (Mw) NA		NA Metropo	litan Edi	son, Per	ielec, Jer	sey Cent	ral Powe	r & Light	, West	deprec.	rchased, rate: 2.6	30%. Fl %. Has 1	lei costs 15,800 ei	: 43% of re mployees. (evenues Chairma	s. 13 re an: Anth	ported ony J.
Peak Load, Summer (Mw) NA Annual Load Factor (%) NA	NA NA NA	VA Penn P	ower, Po over 6 r	tomac Ei nillion cu	dison, & N Istomers	von Pow in OH, F	PA, NJ, N	des electi NV. MD.	ric ser- & NY.	Alexand dress: 7	er. Presi 6 South	dent & C Main Str	CEO: Ch	arles E. Jo on Ohio 44	ones. 1308-18	nc.: Ohi	e. Ad-
% Change Customers (yr-end) NA	NA N	Acq'd A	llegheny	Energy	2/11. Ele	ctric reve	nue brea	kdown b	y cus-	736-340	2. Interne	et: www.fi	rstenergy	corp.com.	1000-10	500. 101.	000-
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 206	236 29	94 First	Ener	gy ł its r	as n	nade	pro	gress	in The	sey C	entrai	l Powe	er & I	Light fil	led fo	or a ta	ariff
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yr	st Est'd '11-' s. to '18-'20	Fede	ral E	nergy	Reg	ulator	y Co	mmiss	sion	ROE.	Hov	vever,	an	admini	on strat	an tive	l1% law
Revenues .5% -2.0 "Cash Flow" 1.0% -6.0	0% 1.0% 0% 2.0%	grant	ed rd-loo	the	compa	any's regul	requestion	uest	for	judge	recor	mmen	ded a	cut of	f \$1(07.5	nil-
Earnings11.0 Dividends 3.0%	0% 3.5% 3.5%	at th	e star	t of 2	2015. (The u	itility	's allo	wed	be res	solved	withi	n the	next se	will evera	propa il wee	ibiy ks.
Book Value 2.5% 2.1	0% <u>3.0%</u>	12.38	n on % bi	equit	y in t s mig	his b	usine	SS is : red)	now The	A div	viden	d inc	crease	e is po	ossib	ole n	ext
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	ar West	Virg	inia	comm	ission		proved	a	ing f	or its	regu	latory	/ matte	ergy	/isw :obe	ait- re-
2012 3986 3757 4051 2013 3724 2512 4020	3500 1529	4 settle	ment 3 mil	callir lion f	ig for or Fir	a tota stEne	ul rate	e incre two u	ease tili-	solved		that i	t caň	gauge	the	earr	ing
2014 4189 3496 3888	3627 1520	b ties i	n the	state	e, effe	tive	Febru	ary 2	5th.	mate	a div	/idend	hike	in 20	nis. 16. I	vve e Howe	su- ver.
2015 4050 3750 4000 2016 4200 3850 4150	3700 1550 3800 1600	0 The o 0 nia r	compa eache	nysf das	our ut ettler	ilities	in Po alling	ennsyl	lva- rate	we th	ink th	e dish	ourser	nent we	on't a	appro	ach
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE	A Fu	ill hikes	total	ing \$2	293 mi	illion.	A rul	ing is	ex-	the 3-	to 5-	year p	eriod.		сі, е	ven 0	ver.
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	ar pecte	u by l Irder	in W	est Vi	i nis s Irgini:	ettler a. wei	nent, re "bl	and ack	Earn	ings	shou	ld re	eturn ear fol	to a	a m	ore
2013 .51 .47 .88	1.11 2.9	97 box" :	agreer	nents	in wh	ich a	n allo	wed R	OE	mode	st ir	icreas	se in	2016	. La	ist ye	ar,
2014 .34 .27 .79 2015 .65 .50 .85	.70 2.	10 was r 75 Othe	iot spe r reg	ulato	ı. ry ma	utters	are	oendi	ng.	some	unu:	sual	(but	not r	nonre Fire+1	ecurri	ng)
2016 .65 .50 .90	.75 2.	80 First	Energ	y is	ašking	g the	Ohio	comr	nis-	earnii	igs gr	owth	will p	robably	be d	lriven	by
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PA	IDB= Fu Dec 31 Vo	ill sion ar its E	lo app lectric	prove Secu	a thr Iritv F	ee-yea Plan. '	ar ext This y	ensior would	ı of in-	its reg The	gulate divid	d utili end	ity op	erations	S. 16 **	ntim	
2011 .55 .55 .55	.55 2.2	clude	15-y	ear a	greem	ents	throu	gh wh	nich	stock	is a	bit	above	e the u	utilit	ty av	er-
2012 .55 .55 .55 2013 .55 .55 .55	.55 2.	20 the c	umpai ase t	he o	unties itput	s in the	ne sta me o	ite wo	uld	age. V	With 1	the re	cent p	price ab	Dria	the n	id-
2014 .36 .36 .36	.36 1.4	44 asset	s, inc	luding	g the	Davis	-Besse	e nucl	ear	total 1	eturn	poter	itial i	s unimp	press	e Kan sive.	ge,
2015 36	eene): 10 E 1 -1	unit a	and th	ie Sai	mmis	coal-fi	red p	lant.	Jer-	Paul	E. Del	bbas, (CFA	Febr	uary	20, 2	015
$(28\phi); '09, (3\phi); '10, (68\phi); '11, 33\phi;$	12, (29¢); N	lae to rounding lay. (B) Div'd	s paid ea	arnings re arly Mar.,	eport due June, Se	early m ep. & ol	ull. (E) R n com.	ate base: eq.: 9.75	Depr. ori %-12.9%	g. cost. F ; earned	ates all'o on avg	i Com Stoci	pany's F k's Price	inancial St Stability	rength		B+ 90
13, (φ2.07); 14, (17¢); gains from 05, 5¢; '13, 4¢; '14, 20¢. '12 EPS	uisc. ops.: D don't add a	vec. 5 div'ds d vail. (C) Incl.	eci, in '04 intang.: li	i, 3 in '13 n '13: \$1	i. ■ Div'd r 9.76/sh. (reinv. co D) In A	om.eq., vg.;PA.	'13: 9.3% NJ Ava.:	5. Reg. C MD, WV	limate: C Below Av)H Above /g.	Price Earni	Growth	Persistenc	Ce i		25
2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All right THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE F	nts reserved. Fa	ctual material is RS OR OMISSIO	obtained NS HERFI	from sourc	es believed	to be rel	iable and ubscriber's	is provided	l without w	arranties o	f any kind	Tos	ihscrib	e call 1.	800.14		INE_
it may be reproduced, resold, stored or tran	smitted in any prir	nted, electronic or	other form,	or used fo	r generating	ı or marketi	ng any prin	ted or electr	ronic publica	ation, servic	e or produc	t			500-VI	LOLL	

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 17 of 167

GREAT PLAINS EN'G	Y NYSE-GXP	RECENT	26.09	P/E RATIO	o 17.	7 (Traili Medi	ng: 16.7) an: 15.0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	6 0.9		vera 3.9	/Mc %	ALUI ALUI		
TIMELINESS 3 Lowered 9/19/14 High: SAFETY 3 Lowered 12/26/08 LEGEN	35.7 32.8 3 27.9 27.1 2 DS	2.8 33.4 7.1 26.9	29.3 15.6	20.5 10.2	19.9 16.6	22.1 16.3	22.8 19.5	24.9 20.4	29.5 23.8	30.3 25.6			Target 2018	Price 2019	Range 2020
TECHNICAL 3 Raised 3/20/15	0 x Dividends p sh ded by Interest Rate ative Price Strength														64
2018-20 PROJECTIONS Shaded a	es area indicates recession						\sim								40 32
Ann'i Total			T.m.	N			L	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	u"In öpt	Τ	~~				24
High 35 (+35%) 71% Low 20 (-25%) -1%	••_			<u>] </u>	++• •	<u> </u>									16
A M J J A S O N D		•***•		1											H 12
Options 0 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>**************************************</td> <td></td> <td>-0 -6</td>			**************************************												-0 -6
Institutional Decisions					*******	*****	•••••••	····*	ملي وم			% TOT	THIS V	N 2/15	
to Buy 125 124 132 shares to Sell 117 122 125 traded								Lilluuti				1 yr. 3 yr.	5.1 51.0	8.2 60.8	⊨ -
Hid's(000) 118540 117299 119797 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003	2004 2005 20	06 2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	5 yr. ©VALU	83.0 E LINE PL	110.1 JB.LLC 1	8-20
14.50 18.02 23.61 26.91 31.04	33.13 34.85 33	3.30 37.89	14.00	14.51	16.62	17.03	15.05	15.90	16.65	17.50	18.40	Revenue	s per sh		19.50
1.26 2.05 1.59 2.04 2.27	4.75 4.54 3	.86 4.24	3.09	3.27 1.03	4.12	3.51	3.45 1.35	4.01	4.01 1.57	4.10 1.45	4.65 1.75	"Cash Fl Earnings	ow" per s per sh A	sh	5.50 2.00
1.66 1.66 1.66 1.66 1.66 2.97 6.67 4.38 1.91 2.19	1.66 1.66 1 2.66 4.49 f	.66 1.66	1.66	.83	.83	.84	.86	.88	.94	1.00	1.06	Div'd Dec	i'd per si	h ^B ∎	1.20
13.97 14.88 12.59 13.58 13.82	15.35 16.37 16	.70 18.18	21.39	20.62	21.26	21.74	21.75	22.58	23.25	23.70	24.40	Book Val	ue per sh	.C	26.75
61.91 61.91 61.91 69.20 69.26 20.0 12.4 15.9 11.1 12.2	74.37 74.74 80 12.6 14.0 1	8.3 86.23 8.3 16.3	20.5	135.42 16.0	135.71	136.14	153.53 15.5	153.87	154.20 16.5	154.50 Bold fia	154.75 ures are	Common Ava Ann'	Shs Out	sťg ^D	155.50
1.14 .81 .81 .61 .70 .67 .75 .99 .87 1.23 1.07 .77 1.01 .99 .80 .87 Value [Line estimates] Relative P/E Ratio Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield .86 .87 6.6% 6.5% 6.6% 5.4% 5.5% 5.6% 5.5% 5.0% 4.5% 4.1% 4.1% 3.8% 3.6% Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield 4.6% CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Total Debt \$3899.2 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1339.1 mill. LT Debt \$3489.1 mill. 2604.9 2675.3 3267.1 1670.1 1965.0 2255.5 2318.0 2309.9 2446.3 2568.2 2700 Net Profit (\$mill) 320 12 Debt \$3489.1 mill. LT Interest \$180.3 mill. 164.2 127.6 159.2 119.5 135.6 211.7 174.4 199.9 250.2 242.8 230 270 Net Profit (\$mill) 311 18.7% 27.0% 30.7% 34.5% 25.0% 31.7% 32.7% 34.3% 34.0% 32.0% AGM APDC & to Net Profit (\$.00															.85
6.6% 6.5% 6.6% 7.3% 6.0% 5.4% 5.5% 7.0% 5.0% 4.5% 4.1% 1.8% 3.8% 3.6% estimates Avg Anri 1bv'd Yield 4.69 CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Total Debt \$3899.2 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1339.1 mill. LT Debt \$3489.1 mill. LT Interest \$180.3 mill. (LT interest earned: 2.9x) 2605.2 216.0 2309.9 2446.3 2568.2 2700 2850 Revenues (\$mill) 320 LT Debt \$3489.1 mill. LT interest \$180.3 mill. (LT interest earned: 2.9x) 270, % 30.7% 34.5% 25.0% 31.7% 32.7% 34.3% 34.0% 32.3% 35.0% 5.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit (\$mill) 320 Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$15.3 mill. 47.5% 30.6% 40.7% 49.7% 53.2% 50.2% 47.8% 44.9% 50.0% 48.5% 45.0% Common Tax Rate 35.0% Pension Assets-12/13 \$703.0 mill. 0.6% 67.5% 57.9% 49.6% 52.2% 67.5% 51.6% 51.6% 51.6% 51.0% 67.5% 50.9% 67.5% 57.9%															4.6%
Total Debt \$3899.2 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1339. LT Debt \$3488.1 mill. LT Interest \$180.3 n	1 mill. 164.2 12 nill. 18 7% 27	7.6 159.2	119.5	135.6	211.7	174.4	199.9	250.2	242.8	230	270	Net Profi	t (\$mili)		315
(LT interest earned: 2.9x)	2.1% 8.	4% 10.6%	46.8%	25.0% 57.0%	25.7%	32.1%	34.3% 3.3%	34.0% 10.4%	32.3% 12.0%	35.0% 8.0%	35.0% 2.0%	AFUDC %	ax Rate	rofit	35.0% 2.0%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$15.3 Pension Assets-12/13 \$703.0 mill.	mill. 47.5% 30. 50.9% 67.	6% 40.7% 5% 57.9%	49.7% 49.6%	53.2% 46.2%	50.2% 49.2%	47.8% 51.6%	44.9% 54.4%	50.0% 49.4%	49.0% 50.5%	48.5% 51.0%	45.0% 54.5%	Long-Ten Common	m Debt R Fauity R	atio atio	45.5% 54.0%
Oblig. \$1007 Pfd Stock \$39.0 mill. Pfd Div'd \$1.6 mill.	.4 mill. 2403.3 198	8.4 2709.8	5146.2	6044.5	5867.6	5741.2	6135.8	7029.1	7115	7190	6920	Total Cap	ital (\$mil	l)	7725
390,000 shs. 3.80% to 4.50% (all \$100 par & cum.), callable from \$101 to \$103.70.	8.2% 7.	9% 7.5%	3.5%	3.9%	5.3%	7053.5 5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	82/9.6 4.5%	4.5%	8835 5.0%	Return or	(\$mili) n Total Ca	ap'i	9000
Common Stock 154,124,361 shs. as of 11/3/14	13.0% 9.	2% 9.9% 4% 10.1%	4.6%	4.8% 4.8%	7.2% 7.3%	5.8%	5.9%	7.1%	6.5% 6.5%	6.0% 6.0%	7.0%	Return or	n Shr. Equ	uity IIIIIIIII	7.5%
MARKET CAP: \$4.0 billion (Mid Cap)	3.2% N	MF .9%	NMF	.9%	3.4%	2.0%	2.2%	3.2%	2.5%	2.0%	3.0%	Retained	to Com E	iq	3.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATISTICS 2011 2012	2013 BUSINESS	4% 91% Great Plain	s Energy Ir	81% ncorpora	54% ated is a	holding (- 63%	other 9	60% % Gener	68% ating sou	61%	All Div'ds	to Net P	rof	62%
Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 1463 1443 Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (c) 6.11 6.23	1424 ny for Kans	as City Powe	r & Light a	and two	other su	osidiaries	, which	gas & c	pil, 1%; p	ourchase	d, 12%.	Fuel cost	s: 27% (of revs.	13 re-
Capacity at Peak (Mw) 6697 6719 Peak Load, Summer (Mw) 5690 5653	NA revenues) a	nd eastern K	ansas (29%	%). Acq'	d Aquila	7/08. Sol	d Stra-	Michael	J. Ches	ser. Pres	ident &	CEO: Ter	ry Bassi	nam. Inc.	.: Mis-
2.1% 8.4% 10.6% 46.8% 57.0% 25.7% 3.9% 3.3% 10.4% 12.0% 8.0% 2.0% AFUDC % to ket Profit 2.0% Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$15.3 mill. Oblig, \$1007.4 mill. 0.0% 67.5% 57.9% 49.0% 46.2% 49.2% 51.6% 54.4% 49.4% 50.0% 45.0% Common Equity Ratio 54.6% Yd Stock \$39.0 mill. Pfd Div'd \$1.6 mill. 2403.3 1988.4 2709.8 5146.2 6044.5 5867.6 5741.2 6135.8 7029.1 7115 7190 6920 Total Capitili \$4.0% 2765.6 3006.2 3444.5 6061.3 6682.3 7053.5 7402.1 7746.4 8279.6 8680 8835 Net Plant (\$mill) 9000 2765.6 3006.2 3444.5 6061.3 6682.3 7053.5 7402.1 7746.4 8279.6 6.0% 7.0% Return on Total Cap'1 5.0% 3.0% 5.3% 5.3% 5.0% 5.0% 7.1% 6.5% 6.0% 7.0% Return on Com Equity E 7.5% 3.0% </td															
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 211 235	267 Great	Plains ary ha	Energ	y's l	arges	st uti nding	lity	nifica	nt an	nount	of re	gulato	ory la	g for	the
ANNUAL RATES Past Past Est'd' of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs. to '1	11-'13 8-'20 Missou	ri and	Kansa	s. In	Misso	puri, ł	Kan-	expec	ted in	our	Decem	ber re	e ula eport.	Thus,	, we
Revenues -5.0% -11.0% 3. "Cash Flow" -2.5% 5% 6. Farrings 3.5% 2.0% 5	5% sas City	of \$120.9	& Lig.	nt is m (15	sеек: 5.8%),	based	ıın- don	have \$0.15	, to S	our sh \$1.45.	are-e Our	arning revise	s est ed est	imate timate	by a is
Dividends -6.5% -12.5% 5. Book Value 5.0% 3.5% 3.	5% a 10.39	% retur ratio. In	n on a Kansa	a 50 as th	.36% je uti	comr lity is	non-	withi	n the	comp	any's 1 60	target	ted (a	nd w	ide)
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (\$ mill.)	Full questing	g a hike	e of \$6	7.3 r	nillion	1 (12.	5%),	tion	of low	ver pr	ofits,	the p	ayout	rati	ois
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 2012 479.7 603.6 746.2 480.4 2	Year common	equity	ratio.	Th	e fil	a 50. ings	40% are	creas	e this	iougn ; year	Not	ow for e that	Grea	at Pla	i in-
2013 542.2 600.3 765.0 538.8 2 2014 585.1 648.4 782.5 552.2 2	446.3 driven	by a ne g at the	ed to p La Cy	place /gne	envii coal-fi	ronme ired p	ntal lant	Energ	gy be s that	nefits t arer	fron It ref	n tax Tected	loss in o	carry	for- ash
2015 600 650 850 600 2 2016 625 700 900 625	and up	grades t	o theິ base	Wolf	Creel	k nuc	lear	flow"	figure	S.	- ia	noth			
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE A	Full to recov	er high	er trar	ismis	sion	costs	and	Grea	t Pla	ins E	nerg	y. Thi	s prot	olem 1	has
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31	Year property	/ taxes. for a fu	in Mis el-adju	istme	i, the	utilit ause	y is that	persis	sted for	or the is on e	past equity	severa have	l year been	rs. Th media	at's ocre
2013 .17 .41 .93 .11	1.62 would	include	trans	smiss	ion mech	expen	ses,	since	2008.	net e	ianif	loont	hote		
2014 15 .34 .95 .12	1.45 track pr	operty t	axes. N	lew ta	ariffs	shoul	d go	impr	ovem	ent i	n 201	16. We	e assi	ime i	rea-
2016 .20 .40 1.00 .15 Cal. QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID ^B =	Full quarter.	Becaus	nd the e that i	star s a s	t of t eason	he foi ally w	urth reak	sonat	of \$1	gulato .75 a	ry tre share	eatmer , whic	nt in h wou	our e ild re:	:sti- sult
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31	Year period KCP&I	for the obtains	compa won't	ny, a have	ny r ala	ate re	elief fect	in an The 4	increativide	ase of	more	than and ?	20%.	veer	to
2011 .20/5 .20/5 .20/5 .2125 2012 .2125 .2125 .2125 .2175	.84 .86 on profi	ts this y	ear. In	fact .			1000	tal r	eturn	pote	entia	l for	Grea	t Pla	ins
2013 .2175 .2175 .2175 .23 2014 .23 .23 .23 .245	.88 Earnin .94 year. 1	Jnrecove	ered p	roper	ty ta	ine t	and	Ener pare	gy ste d_witl	ock a h mos	ire ab st util	oout a lity is	vera sues.	ge, co)m-
113 2175															
Dil. EPS. Excl. nonrec. gains (losses): '00, due to change in shs. '14 due to rounding. '13: \$6.62/sh. (D) In mill. (E) Rate base: Fair 'Company's Financial Strength B+ '(01, (\$2.01); '02, (5¢); '03, 29¢; '04, (7¢); Next earnings report due early May. (B) Div'ds 'value. Rate all'd on com. eq. in MO in '13: Stock's Price Stability 95 Stock's Pr															
'04, 10¢; '05, (3¢); '08, 35¢. '12 EPS don't add	 '01, (\$2.01); '02, (5¢); '03, 29¢; '04, (7¢); Next earnings report due early May. (B) Div'ds value. Rate all'd on com. eq. in MO in '13: 12¢; gain (losses) on disc. ops.: '03, (13¢); historically paid in mid-Mar., June, Sept. & Dec. 9.7%; in KS in '13: 9.5%; earned on avg. com. '05, (3¢); '08, 35¢. '12 EPS don't add = Div'd reinvest. plan avail. (C) Incl. intag. In eq., '13: 7.3%. Regulatory Climate: Average. Earnings Predictability 70 														
THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY EF of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in an	RORS OR OMISSIONS I y printed, electronic or othe	EREIN. This p r form, or used	ublication is s	trictly for or market	subscriber	S OWIT, NOT	-commerci tronic public	al, internal ation, servi	use. No pa ce or produ	n Tos	ubscril	oe call '	1-800-V	ALUEL	INE

Page 18 of 167

																A	vera/	/Mck	Kenz	ie	
IDA	CO	<u> </u>	NC. N	IYSE-II)A		R	ecent Rice	68.2	D P/E Rati	<u>• 18.</u>	6 (Traili Medi	ing: 18,3) an: 14,0)	RELATIV P/E RATI	5 1.0	1 DIV'D YLD	2.8	8%	ALUI LINE	1 3 3	
TIMELI	NESS	Lowered	12/12/14	High: Low:	30.2 20.6	32.9 25.3	32.1 26.2	40.2 29.0	39.2 30.1	35.1 21.9	32.8 20.9	37.8 30.0	42.7 33.9	45.7 38.2	54.7 43.1	70.1 50.2			Target	Price	Range
SAFET		Raised	8/2/13	LEGE	NDS 00 x Divide	ends p_sh	-												2017	2010	-120
BETA	ICAL .) Raised - Market)	1/2/15	Ontions:	elative Pric	e Strength)							~							
20	17-19 PR	OJECT	ONS	Shaded	i araa Indic	ates reces	ion							\sim	. 11 11		۹				-64
	Price	Gain	nn'i Total Return						1			and the second		ուդուց	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,						- 48
High Low	70 50 ((5%) (-25%)	3% -4%		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.	1411 <u>11</u> 1	ļ		HH III	1,1 ¹¹¹¹							· .			32 24
Inside	r Decis	ions M.J.J	A S O]	<u>11</u>						1						· · · ·				20
to Buy Options	000	0 1 0	000		+	****				- 1940 -	×		ļ			-					12
to Sell	2 3 0	2 2 0 Decisio	4 1 1 ns				**********	****		*****	H	·····	*****					% TOT	RETUR	V 12/14	_8
insuce	1Q2014	2Q2014	3Q2014	Percen	' nt 15 —	-			1						•-•				THIS V STOCK	L ARITH." INDEX	L
to Buy to Sell	92 84 27977	86 106	70 106	shares traded	10 - 5 -													1 yr. 3 yr.	31.8 71.7	6.9 73.7	L
1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	© VALL	JE LINE PL	JB. LLC 1	7-19
29.83	17.50	27.10	150.10	24.43	20.41	20.00	20.15	21.23	19.51	20.47	21.92	20,97	20.55	21.55	24.81	24.50	25.10	Revenue	s per sh		27.10
4.69	4.50	5.63	5.63	4.08	3.50	4.12	3.87	4.58	4.11	4.27 2.18	2.64	5.23	5.74	5.84	6.21	6.25	6.40	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	ih	6.90
1.86	1.86	1.86	1.86	1.86	1.70	1.20	1.20	1.20	1.20	1.20	1.20	1.20	1.20	1.37	1.57	1.76	1.90	Div'd De	cl'd per si	h B†∎	2.20
2.37	2.95	3.73	4.78	3.53	3.89	4.73	4.53	5.16	6.39	5.19 27.76	5.26	6.85	6.76	4.78	4.68	5.70	6.45	Cap'l Spi	ending pe	er sh	12.95
37.61	37.61	37.61	37.63	38.02	38.34	42.22	42.66	43.63	45.06	46.92	47.90	49.41	49.95	50.16	50.04	50.20	40.30	Common	Shs Out	st'g D	44.90
14.4	12.7	10.9	11.4	18.9	26.5	15.5	16.7	15.1	18.2	13.9	10.2	11.8	11.5	12.4	13.4	15.1		Avg Ann	I P/E Rati	0	16.0
5.4%	6.0%	4.9%	4.9%	6.0%	6.7%	.oz 4.1%	.89 4.1%	3.4%	.97 3.5%	.84 4.0%	.68 4.5%	.75 3.4%	3.1%	3.3%	.75 3.2%	.79 3.1%		Relative Avg Ann'	P/E Ratio I Div'd Yi	eld	1.00
CAPITA	L STRU	CTURE	as of 9/30)/14		844.5	859.5	926.3	879.4	960.4	1049.8	1036.0	1026.8	1080.7	1246.2	1250	1260	Revenue	s (\$mill)		1360
LT Deb	ebt \$161 1 \$1614.3	5.4 mill. I 8 mill. – I	Dué in 5 LT Interes	rrs \$124. st\$81.5 r	.3 mill. nill.	77.8	63.7	100.1	82.3	98.4	124.4	142.5	166.9	168.9	182.4	180	180	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		190
(LT inte	rest earn	ed: 6.3x)				3.9%	4.7%	4.0%	9.7%	10.3%	10.5%	19.7%	22.8%	7.1%	28.3% 4.2%	24.0% 7.5%	25.0% 8.0%	AFUDC %	ax Rate 5 to Net P	rofit	30.0% 9.5%
Pensio	n Assets	-12/13 \$	545.1 mill	hlia \$69	5.1 mill	49.3%	50.0%	45.2%	48.9%	47.6%	50.2%	49.3%	45.6%	45.5%	46.6%	48.0%	48.0%	Long-Ter	m Debt R	atio	48.5%
DE LOL	al- Mara -			ung. 400.	0. 1 Hait.	1987.8	2048.8	2052.8	2364.2	2485.9	2807.1	3020.4	3045.2	3225.4	3465.9	3715	52.0% 3890	Total Car	Equity R bital (\$mit	atio	51.5% 4415
P10 50	CK NONE					2209.5	2314.3	2419.1	2616.6	2758.2	2917.0	3161.4	3406.6	3536.0	3665.0	3900	4095	Net Plant	(\$mill)	<u> </u>	4740
Commo	on Stock)/24/14	50,268,	748 shs.			5.3% 7.7%	4.5% 6.2%	8.9%	4.7% 6.8%	5.3% 7.6%	5.7% 8.9%	6.0% 9.3%	6.7% 10.1%	9.6%	6.4% 9.9%	6.0% 9.0%	5.5% 9.0%	Return of Return of	n Total Ca n Shr. Equ	ip'i i litv	5.0% 8.5%
MARKE	T CAP	\$3.4 billi	on (Mid (Can)		7.2%	6.2%	8.9%	6.8%	7.6%	8.9%	9.3%	10.1%	9.6%	9.9%	9.0%	9.0%	Return or	n Com Eq	uity E	8.5%
ELECT	RIC OPE	RATING	STATIST	1CS		2.7% 65%	1.3% 80%	4.3% 51%	2.4% 64%	3.4% 55%	4.8% 46%	5.5% 41%	6.5% 36%	5.7% 41%	5.6% 43%	4.5% 51%	4.0% 53%	Retained All Div'ds	to Com E to Net Pi	q rof	3.5% 58%
% Change	Retail Sales ((WH)	2011 +1.6	2012 +2.6	2013 +3.8	BUSIN	ESS: ID	ACORP,	Inc. is t	he hold	ing com	oany for	Idaho	enue bi	eakdowr	n: resider	ntial, 40%	%; comm	ercial, 2	2%; indi	ustrial,
Avg. Indust Avg. Indust	bets \$1614.3 mill. terest earned: 6.3x) LT Interest \$81.5 mill. 0 bilg. \$695.1 mill. 0 bilg. \$605.1 mill. 0 bilg. \$6															ources: depr_rat	hydro, 45 e [.] 2.4%	8%; thern Has 2.0	nal, 34% 67 empl	, pur-	
Capacity at Peak Load,	TASSETS 12 15 \$304.0.1 mill. 76.376 50.076 50.276 47.576 50.276 49.576 49.576 45.576 45 ock None 50.7% 50.0% 51.1% 52.4% 49.376 50.276 54.4% 54.576 54.4% 54.576 54.4% 54.576 54.4% 54.576 53.76 54.4% 54.576 53.76 54.4% 54.576 53.76 54.4% 54.576 53.576 54.4% 54.576 53.56.0 366 2758.2 2917.0 3161.4 3406.6 3536.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3636.0 366 3656 3636.0 366 3636.0 3656 3656 3657 65															rt A. Tins	tman. Pr	esident &	CEO: D	arrel T.	Ander-
% Change (l Factor (%) Customers (y	-end)	N/A +.7	N/A +1.1	N/A +1.5	Sells el	ectricity	n Idaho (95% of re	venues)) and Ore	gon (5%). Rev-	Telepho	orp: idar ne: 208-3	10. Addre 388-2200	ss: 1221 . Internet	: www.ida	o St., Bo corpinc.c	oise, ID : com.	3702.
Fixed Charg	e Cov. (%)		194	283	329	We	are r	aising	g our	2014	shai	e-net	t es-	its 2	015 In	ntegr	ated	Resou	irce I	Plan.	The
ANNUA		S Past	Pa	st Est'd	'11-'13	tima sults	te fo were	er ID. e abov	ACOR	P. TI exne	hird-q	uarte ns B	r re- etter	plan	is exj e in	pected	l to in	ndicat	ean nd n	iodest	in-
Revenu	ies Ies	-10.0	% 2.	S. 10 0%	3.5%	than	expe	cted r	esults	were	due	to slig	ghtly	growt	th fro	m the	e comp	pany's	earli	er IR	P in
Earning	-low S de	5.5	% 0. % 10.	0% 1 0%	1.5%	impr od. (oved Custor	weath ner gi	er in	the S has a	Septer also a	nber ided s	peri- sales	2013. Plan	The is exr	comp	leted	Integ	rated	Reso	urce
Book V	alue	4.5	% <u>5</u> .	5%	4.0%	volur	ne, a	s it ł	as he	lped	to of	fset l	ower	Publi	c Util	ity Co	mmis	sion b	y Jun	e 201	5.
Cal-	QUAR Mar 31	TERLY RE	EVENUES	mill.) Dec 31	Full	usag and	e am irriga	tion (une co custom	ompai ier ca	ny's i ategor	eside ies. I	ntial Tow-	A div	viden anv's	a hik divi	te is dend	likely noli	vin 2 cv	015.	The to
2011	251.5	235.0	309.6	230.7	1026.8	ever,	earr	ings	in th	e Sej	ptemb	er pe	eriod	main	tain a	payo	ut rat	tio bet	ween	50%	and
2012 2013	241.1 264.9	254.7 303 9	334.0 381.1	250.9 296.3	1080.7	tax e	prim	ariiy .e. Thi	impaci s was	due i	y low	er ind ax me	come thod	60%.	The ed the	board e divid	l of d tend r	lirecto	rs rec in S	cently	in- ber
2014	292.7	317.7	382.2	257.4	1250	chan	ge re	lated	to Ida	aho F	Power	's cap	oital-	2014	by 9.3	3%. T	he div	vidend	shou	ld cor	itin-
2015	290 FA	305 RNINGS P	385 FR SHARE	280 : A	1260	raise	repai d its	rs rea guida	nce for	. 1DA r 201	4 to 1	eflect	the	ue to reach	see a es the	n imp unne	proven r end	nent u of the	ntil I	DAC(
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	lower	tax	exper	ise. T	he co	mpan	y exp	bects	Thes	e sha	res d	lo no	tstar	lễ ộu	t at	this
2011 2012	.60 .50	.42 .71	2.16 1.84	.18	3.36 3.37	to \$3	earn 3.80 p	er sh	are, h	igher	rang than	the	5.70 pre-	junct Timel	ure. iness	Base	a on , it is	the s s expe	stock's ected	s cur to be	rent an
2013	.70	.93	1.46	.55	3.64	vious	guiđ	ance o	of \$3.5	0 to \$	\$3.65	per sł	are.	avera	ge pe	rform	er ove	er the	next	six to	12
2014	.00 .60	.89 .75	1.73 1.85	.58 .40	3.75 3.60	timat	te to	10e, w \$3.75	per sh	e rais iare.	eu ou Looki	ng ah	+ es- lead,	over f	ns. H the ne	iowevo ext 3-	er, ap to 5-v	precia ear pe	ation eriod i	poter s limi	itial ted
Cal-	QUART	ERLY DIV	DENDS PA	ID ^B te	Full	the r	netho	d char	ige is	expec	ted to	resu	lt in	as th	e stoc	k prie	e is a	alread	y at t	he to	p of
2011	Mar.31 .30	Jun.30 .30	30	30	1 20	depe	nding	on th	e natu	ire of	annu	al ca	pital	Addit	ionall	y, alth	e-year nough	furth	er div	idend	nge. in-
2012	.33	.33	.33	.38	1.37	addit	ions	at Ida	aho Po	ower.			ex-	crease	es are	ě like	ly, th	e com	pany	s cur	rent
2013 2014	2012 33 33 33 38 1.37 pects more clarity on this in the next dividend yield is presently below the av 2013 .38 .38 .43 1.57 pects more clarity on this in the next dividend yield is presently below the av 2014 .43 .43 .43 .47 1.76 quarter.													ver-							
2015 July EVS diluted Evel paragraviting sole Dilute burget is by Ed. We the Link by Sole of S												015									
(A) EPS (loss): '00 Egs. may	ailuted), 22¢; '0 ; not su	. ⊫xcl. 13,26¢; m to tot	nonrecur '05, (24¢) al due to	ring gair ; '06, 17 roundin	ns ∣ Div'da ¢. ∣ and la g. ∣ Share	s historic ate Nov. eholder i	ally paid ■ Div'd re nvestmei	in late Fe investme nt plan a	eb., May, / nt plan av avail. (C)	Aug., (I ail. † o Incl. e	E) Rate E in com, arned or	Base:Nei eq.in.l avo.sv	t original daho in /stem co	cost. Rat '11: 9.5 m. eq., '	te allowe %-10.5% 13: 9.6%	d Com	pany's F k's Price Growth	inancial Stability	Strength		8++ 95 80

Egs. may not sum to totai que to rounding. Isnarenoider investment plan avail. (C) incl. earned on avg. system com. eq., 13: 9.6%. Next earnings report due in late February. (B) deferred debits. In '13: \$21.06/sh. (D) In mill. Regulatory Climate: Above Average. © 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 19 of 167

													vera/	/Mck	enz	ie	!
MGE ENERGY IN	C. NDO	-MGFF	R	ecent Rice	41.52	P/E RATI	. 17.	4 (Traili Media	ng: 17.9) an: 16.0)	RELATIVE	0.9	5 DIV'D	2.8	8% 🗳			
TIMELINESS 3 Raised 3/6/15	High: 2	4.3 25.8	24.7	24.8	24.3	25.5	29.1	31.9	37.4	40.5	48.0	48.0			Target	Price	Range
SAFETY 1 New 1/3/03	Low: 1	8.4 20.3	19.5	19.6	18.6	18.2	21.4	24.7	28.7	33.4	35.7	40.7			2018	2019	2020
TECHNICAL 3 Raised 3/20/15	1.30 x C divided	pividends p sh by Interest Rate															- 80
BETA .70 (1.00 = Market)	3-for-2 split 2/ Options: Yes	/14	. ⊨						<u> </u>		3-for-2	<u></u>					-60 -50
ZUTO-ZU PROJECTIONS Ann'i Total Brico Coin Botum	Shaded area	Indicates reces	alon						լ լիր	այրո	inand"	1.					-40 20
High 55 (+30%) 10%	11111011	<u></u>		<u></u>	որորդուլը,	ուրու	1 ¹¹ ,111,111,111	n south	*****								25
Insider Decisions						<u> </u>											15
A M J J A S O N D to Buy 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0													<u> </u>				L ₁₀
Options 0 </td <td>**************************************</td> <td>*****************</td> <td>Po</td> <td><u> </u></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>% TOT</td> <td>RETUR</td> <td>N 2/15</td> <td>-7.5</td>	**************************************	*****************	Po	<u> </u>										% TOT	RETUR	N 2/15	-7.5
Institutional Decisions 202014 302014 402014	Percent	e	*********			lin, T	******	****	•••	*******	**************************************	•			THIS V STOCK	L ARITH."	
to Buy 55 43 42 to Seli 53 62 54	shares		1.1.1.1.1											1 yr. 3 yr.	14.8 60.9	8.2 60.8	Ε·
Hid's(000) 11517 11389 11590	2003 20	- 04 2005	2006	2007	2008	1111111 2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	5 уг. © VAI 1	129.0 je linf p i	110.1	8-20
11.30 13.00 13.03 13.17	14.59 13	3.89 16.73	16.13	16.33	17.35	15.40	15.36	15.76	15.61	17.04	17.88	18.55	19.45	Revenue	s per sh	10. LLV	22.20
2.54 2.59 2.52 2.22	1.96	1.92 2.00	2.34	2.46	2.68	2.66	2.76	2.94	2.98	3.28	3.49	3.70	4.00	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	5.15
.87 .88 .89 .89	.14 1	.91 .92	.93	1.51	1.59 .96	1.47 .97	1.07	1.75	1.80	2.16	2.32	2.40 1.15	2.55	Earnings Div'd De	oper sn A cl'd per si	h₿∎	3.30 1.35
2.11 2.96 1.65 2.97	3.02 3	3.13 2.80	2.94	4.14	3.08	2.35	1.76	1.88	2.84	3.43	2.67	2.85	3.15	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	er sh	4.45
24.24 24.93 25.61 26.36	27.52 30	0.59 30.68	31.46	32.93	34.36	34.67	15.14 34.67	34.67	34.67	34.67	34.67	20.00	21.15	Common	ue per sn Shs Out	sťg C	25.00
14.0 11.7 14.8 16.0	17.5 1	8.0 22.4	15.9	15.0	14.2	15.1	15.0	15.8	17.2	17.0	17.2	Bold fig	ires are	Avg Ann	'I P/E Rati	io	15.0
.80 .76 .76 .87 6.3% 6.7% 5.5% 5.0%	1.00 4.5% 4.	.95 1.19 3% 3.9%	.86 4.3%	.80 4.1%	.85 4,2%	1.01 4,4%	.95 4.0%	.99 3.6%	1.09 3.2%	.96 2.9%	.90 2.8%	value estin	ates	Relative	P/E Ratio 'I Div'd Yi	eld	.95 2.7%
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 12/3	1/14	513.4	507.5	537.6	596.0	533.8	532.6	546.4	541.3	590.9	619.9	650	680	Revenue	s (\$mill)		800
Total Debt \$406.5 mill. Due in 5 Y LT Debt \$395.3 mill. LT Interes	/ rs \$78.8 mill. st \$19.0 mill.	32.1	42.4	48.8	52.8	51.0	57.7	60.9 37 1%	64.4	74.9	80.3	85.0	90.0	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		120
(LT interest earned: 7.5x)								57.1%	J7.1%	2.2%	2.0%	2.0%	2.0%	AFUDC %	6 to Net P	rofit	2.0%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual ren	tals \$1.6 mill.	39.3%	38.7%	35.2%	36.3%	39.0%	38.9%	39.6%	38.2%	39.3%	37.5%	37.5%	37.5%	Long-Ter	m Debt R	atio	35.0%
Obligatio	n \$340.2 mill.	566.2	612.6	660.1	750.6	822.7	859.4	911.9	937.9	1016.9	1054.7	1120	1180	Total Car	Dital (\$mil	l)	1385
PTU Stock None		667.7	728.4	844.0	901.2	939,8 6.0%	968.0	995.6	1073.5	1160.2	1208.1	1260	1310	Net Plan	t (\$mill) n Totol C		1650
Common Stock 34,668,370 shs. as of 2/1/15		9.3%	11.3%	0.1%	1.1%	10.2%	11.0%	11.1%	11.1%	8.3% 12.1%	0.5% 12.2%	0.5% 12.0%	8.5% 12.0%	Return o	n Total Ca	sp*r uity	9.5% 13.5%
MARKET CAP: \$1.4 billion (Mid C	Cap)	9.3%	11.3%	11.4%	11.0%	10.2%	11.0%	11.1%	11.1%	12.1%	12.2%	12.0%	12.0%	Return of	n Com Eq	uity D	13.5%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATIST 2012	ICS 2013 20 [.]	14 87%	67%	4.3% 62%	4.4% 60%	3.4% 66%	4.4% 60%	4.7% 57%	4.9% 56%	0.1% 50%	0.4% 48%	0.3% 47%	0.5% 46%	All Div'ds	to Com E to Net P	rof	8.0% 41%
% Change Retail Sales (KWH) -0.3 Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) 2472	-0.8 -0	BUSIN	ESS: MO	SE Energ	y Inc. is a	a holdir	ng compa	iny for N	ladison	9%. Ge	nerating	sources,	'14: coa	al, 48%; p	ourchase	d power,	46%;
Avg. Indust. Kevs. per KWH (¢) 7.86 Capacity at Peak (Mw) NA	7.94 7. NA N	78 Gas ar NA 143,00	nd Electri 0 custom	c, which ers in a	provides e 316-square	electric e-mile a	service to rea of Di	o approx ane Coui	mately	natural reported	gas and I deprecia	other, ation rate	6%. Fue e: 3.4%.	el costs: Has 699	19% of employe	revenue es. Cha	s. '14 rman.
Annual Load, Summer (MW) /66 Annual Load Factor (%) NA	Obligation \$340.2 mill. 518.2 518.														h. Ad-		
Fixed Charge Cov. (%)	676 7	33%; c	ommercia	al, 53%; i	ndustrial, s	5%; put	lic autho	rities and	other,	252-700	0. Interne	et: www.r	ngeenerg	gy.com.			. 000-
ANNUAL RATES Past Past	st Est'd '12-	14 Sha	res o	f MG	E En	ergy	hav	e tra	ded	grow	th an	d de	mand	for	power	r in	the
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yr. Revenues 2.0%	s. to '18-'20 5% 4.5%	mon	ths.	The co	mpany	/ rep	orted	mixed	l re-	tione	d_rate	e relie	ef sho	uld a	lso bo	noren ost r	eve-
"Cash Flow" 5.0% 4.5 Earnings 6.5% 7.0	5% 8.0% 0% 7.5%	sults	for t	he fou	irth qu	artei	r of 20 hed m)14. R	leve- telv	nues.	Effor	rts to	keep	o expe	enses	in ch	ieck
Dividends 2.0% 2.1 Book Value 6.0% 5.1	5% 4.0% 5% 6.0%	on a	year	-over-	year b	asis.	But	effort	s to	Solid	grow	th wil	l prot	bably o	contin	ue at	Ot-
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (\$ mill.) Fu	ull efits	costs	eratin boost	g expe ed pro	nses fitab	and leility a	ower I and sh	ben- Jare	ter Ta	ail in : risk •	2016. profil	e is a	ttrac	tive 4	iero	The
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 2012 149.3 117.2 137.8	Dec.31 Ye 137.0 54	ar earn	ings o	f \$0.4	4 impr	oved	nicel	y over	the	comp	any h	as est	tablis	hed a	track	recor	d of
2013 167.2 128.3 140.1	155.3 590		-year r ate	tally.	has	re	ecent	v b	een	stable pect i	e oper this to	ating	perfo	ormano Low e	ce, an	id we re to	ex-
2014 210.3 128.8 135.1 2015 215 135 145	145.7 619 155 650	o reso	lved.	In l	ate De	cemi	per, tl	ne Pu	iblic	nomi	cally	sensit	tive i	ndusti	rial_c	uston	ers
2016 220 142 153	165 680	ized	ice Co MGE	to in	sion of crease	i wis 2015	sconsi: rates	for r	nor- etail	increa	ases t levera	ne st age a	ability ppear	y of e s mar	arning nageal	gs. M ole. A	ore- s a
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	ar elect	ric cu	stome	rs by	\$15.4	milli	on (3	.8%)	result	t, MG	Ĕ ea	rns v	ery g	ood n	narks	for
2012 .46 .41 .68 2013 .65 .40 .70	.31 1.	$\begin{bmatrix} 86\\ 16 \end{bmatrix}$ (2.09	6). Th	ase g e incr	ease in	reta	il elec	o mi	ates	and E	y, rina Earnin	igs Pr	edicta	ugin, I ibility.	-rice :	Stabil	uty,
2014 .80 .41 .67	.44 2.	32 cover	s exp	enses	assoc	iated	with	the	con-	Cons	ervat	ive i	inves	tors	with	a lo	ng-
2015 .80 .45 .70 2016 .84 .48 .74	.45 2. .49 2.	40 301 ut 55 impr	oveme	ents to	b the s	tate's	s elect	ric tra	ans-	attra	ctive	. Lool	cing o	ut to	2018-3	e sna 2020,	the
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PA	ID B . FL	miss	ion sy ed por	stem,	along	with ne au	1 fuel	and red	pur-	stock	offers	s dece	ent to	tal re	turn j	poten	tial,
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	$\frac{ ar }{ 01 }$ on eq	quity i	s 10.2	%.	ic du		eu rei	.ui 11	suppo	orted	by n	leu Da lodera	ate gr	owth	in r	ve-
2012 .2551 .2551 .2634	.2634 1.	04 We	envis	ion f	urther	· im	prove	ment	: in ility	nues,	earni	ngs, a	and d	ividen	ds at	the c	om-
2013 .2634 .2634 .2717 2014 .2717 .2717 .2825	.2717 1.	$\frac{07}{11}$ operation	ations	shou	d cont	inue	to bei	nefit f	rom	equit	y is n	eutra	lly ra	nked	for ye	aue. ear-ah	ead
14 2717 2717 2825 2825 1.11 operations should continue to belient from equity is neutrary ranked for year-anead 2825 economy will likely drive population <i>Michael Napoli, CFA</i> March 20, 2015													2015				
(A) Diluted earnings. Next earnings	Diluted earnings. Next earnings report due lions, adjusted for split. (D) Rate allowed on In 2014: \$156.8 mill., \$4.52 per share. Company's Financial Strength 40 May (B) Dividends historically naid in common equiving 1/4 10.2% earned on common e												A 10				
y May. (B) Dividends historically paid in common equity in '14: 10.2%; earned on com- -March, June, September, and December. mon equity, '14: 12.2%. Regulatory Climate: Stock's Price Stability 100 Price Growth Persistence 65																	
Dvd. reinvestment plan available, 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC All right	(C) In mil- A	Above Average	e. (E) Inc	ludes reg	ulatory as	sets.	eliable and	is provide	d without	warrantios	of any kin-	Ear	nings Pr	edictabili	ty		95
THE DUDU CHED IS NOT DECONICIDIE		DE OD OMICEI		This number of the second	blication is a	to UC II Aniatiu fan	and a subsection	10 PLOVIDE	a white		ա այչ հոն	" I To c	ubaari	0.0.0	1 000 1	101111	INT

THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part 10 SUBSCRIBE Call 1-800-VALUELINE of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generaling or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Page 20 of 167

											A	vera	/McI	Kenz	ie	
	Æ	RE	CENT	58 02		18	n (Traili	ing: 20.6		609		33	0/ V	ALU		
	28.2	32.5	35.8	36.7	29.7	26.8	30.6	36.6	38.0	472	58.7				Batan	
INVELINESS Z Raised 9/19/14	24.8	25.5	30.1	24.5	16.5	18.5	23.8	27.4	33.0	35.1	42.6			1arge1 2017	2018	tange 2019
TECHNICAL 3 Paired 12/E/14	ends p sh nterest Bate					530(80
BETA .70 (1.00 = Market) Options; Yes	ce Strength								\sim							1 60
2017-19 PROJECTIONS Shaded area Indi	ates recessio	<u>n</u>								<u></u>	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,					- 50 40
Ann'i Total Price Gain Return			<u>ul''''''</u>	····,				, in the second								30
High 60 (+5%) 4%					""PHU	արու										25
Insider Decisions					ļi	<u> </u>							1			15
		********			,	**										10
Options O O O O O O O O I I I O O O O O O I I I O O O O O O I </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>*</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0/ TOT</td> <td>DETUD</td> <td>12/14</td> <td>- 7.5</td>						*							0/ TOT	DETUD	12/14	- 7.5
Institutional Decisions											5*5 ^{65*5} 65 ^{***}		/*101	THIS V	L ARITH.*	11
to Buy 87 88 79 shares 20			1111	-+				<u> </u>					1 yr.	35.0	6.9	Ħ
Hd's(00) 37582 38301 38766 traded 10									halin				5 yr.	167.4	107.3	Ħ
NorthWestern Corporation filed for protec-	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	© VALL	JE LINE PI	JB. LLC 1	7-19
ruptcy Code on September 14, 2003. On	29.18	32.57	31.49	30.79	35.09	31./2 4.62	30.66	30.80	28.76	29.80	25.55	29.25	Revenue	s per sh	h	32.25
November 1, 2004, the company emerged	d14.32	1.71	1.31	1.44	1.77	2.02	2.14	2.53	2.26	2.46	2.95	3.20	Earnings	persh ⁴	A .	3.50
from a bankruptcy reorganization. All old		1.00	1.24	1.28	1.32	1.34	1.36	1.44	1.48	1.52	1.60	1.92	Div'd De	cl'd per s	h ^B ∎†	2.15
35,500,000 new shares (along with	2.25	2.26	2.81	3.00	3.47	5.26 21.86	6.30 22.64	5.20	25.09	5.95	5.80	6.50	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	ersh	5.50
4,620,333 warrants) were issued. The stock	35.60	35.79	35.97	38.97	35.93	36.00	36.23	36.28	37.22	38.75	47.00	47.00	Commor	Shs Out	sťa D	47.00
initially traded on NASDAQ under the sym-		17.1	26.0	21.7	13.9	11.5	12.9	12.6	15.7	16.9	16.5		Avg Ann	'I P/E Rat	io	14.5
the symbol NWE in May of 2008		.91	1.40	1.15	.84 5 4%	.77 5 7%	.82	.79	1.00	.95	.85		Relative	P/E Ratio	ald	.90
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14	1039.0	1165.8	1132 7	1200.1	1260.8	1141 0	4.9%	4.070	4.2%	3.770	3.3%	1275	Avg Ann Boyonyo	i Diva ti e /\$milli	ela	4.5%
Total Debt \$1382.3 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$384.2 mill.	41.1	61.5	49.2	53.2	67.6	73.4	77.4	92.6	83.7	94.0	115	150	Net Profi	s (ənni) t (Smill)		1515
Incl. \$28.6 mill. capitalized leases.		38.5%	40.3%	37.8%	37.3%	17.2%	25.0%	9.8%	9.6%	13.2%	NMF	17.0%	Income 1	ax Rate		20.0%
(LT interest earned: 2.4x)	2.9%	2.1%	3.3%	2.5%	2.3%	7.2%	22.7%	5.4%	15.2%	14.1%	13.0%	10.0%	AFUDC %	6 to Net P	Profit	6.0%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$1.7 mill.	48.2%	55.7%	50.1%	49.9%	40.0 <i>%</i> 53.2%	43.6%	42.8%	47.8%	46.2%	46.5%	47.0%	50.0%	Common	Equity R	atio	40.0% 54.5%
Pension Assets-12/13 \$516.4 mill. Oblig. \$567.9 mill	1472.9	1324.0	1482.2	1648.4	1434.3	1803.9	1916.4	1797.1	2020.7	2215.7	3185	3095	Total Car	oital (\$mil	I)	3175
Pfd Stock None	1379.1	7.0%	5 2%	1770.9	1839.7	1964.1	2118.0	2213.3	2435.6	2690.1	3705	3855	Net Plant	t (\$mill) n Total Cr	mil	4225
Common Stock 39,143,732 shs.	5.8%	8.3%	6.6%	6.5%	8.9%	9.3%	9.4%	10.8%	9.0%	9.1%	8.0%	9.5%	Return of	n Shr. Ea	uitv	9.5%
as of 10/17/14 MARKET CAR: \$2.3 billion (Mid Can)	5.8%	8.3%	6.6%	6.5%	8.9%	9.3%	9.4%	10.8%	9.0%	9.1%	8.0%	9.5%	Return o	n Com Ec	uity E	9.5%
	5.8%	3.5% 58%	.7% 90%	.7% 89%	2.3% 74%	3.2% 66%	3.5% 63%	4.7%	3.2%	3.5% 61%	3.0%	4.0%	Retained	to Com E	q	4.0%
Change Batel Cales (14(L) 2011 2012 2013	BUSINES	SS: Nort	hWeste	rn Corpora	ation (de	oinα busi	ness as	North-	5%: oth	er 4% (Generatin		s are no	t provide	d by con	nany
Ave Indust. Use (MWH) 39347 38865 39486	Western	Energy)	supplie	s electrici	ty & ga	s in the	Upper N	Aidwest	Fuel co	sts: 42%	of reven	ues. '13	reported	depreciat	tion rate:	3.2%.
Capacity at Peak (Mw) NA NA NA	South D	nwest, s akota ar	erving 4 nd 272.i	07,000 elé 300 das (ectric cu	stomers rs in Mo	in Monta	ina and 83% of	Has 1,6	00 emplo Iohert C	yees. Ch Rowe	airman: I	Dr. E. Lin ated: De	n Draper Iaware	Jr. Presi Address	dent &
Annual Load, Winter (MW) 2014 2108 2056 Annual Load Factor (%) NA NA NA	gross ma	argin), S	outh Da	kota (15%	6), and	Nebrask	a (2%). I	Electric	West 6	oth Stree	t, Sioux	Falls, S	outh Dak	ota 571	08. Telep	phone:
Common stock sy, 143, 732 sns. 3.070 0.370 <															n.	
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 237 210 217	North	awes and s	ome	has control hydro	ompl	leted sts Ti	the p	pur-	Vest	ern fil 20 2%	led for	r an i sed or	ncreas	e of \$	526.5 I	mil-
ANNUAL RATES Past Past Est'd '11-'13 of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs. to '17-'19	ny pa	id \$9	03 m	illion f	or 63	3 meg	gawat	ts of	53.6%	6 com	mon-e	quity	ratio.	The	reques	sted
Revenues1.5% 1.5% "Cash Flow" 6.5% 5.0%	hydro	capa	city. I	NorthV	Veste	rn wa	nts to) in-	rate	boost	is la	rge, b	ut the	e utili	ity ha	\$n't
Earnings 10.0% 6.5%	comes	from	its	own ge	enera	ting a	assets	(in-	iffs a	re exp	ected	to tal	in 55 y ke effe	ct in i	mid-20	tar- 015.
Book Value 3.5% 6.5%	stead	of be	ing p	urchas	ed).	The tr	ansac	tion	Nort	hWes	tern	is inv	olved	lina	disp	ute
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (\$ mill.) Full	increa	se of	ειeα \$117	millio	u-inov n too	embe k effe	r.A.∶ ctat	rate that	with	the missi	Fede	ral E FERC	nerg	y Re	gulat pany	ory be
2011 338.3 251.8 244.0 283.2 1117.3	time i	n ord	er to	place	the n	ewly j	ourch	ased	lieves	that	80%	of	the co	sts a	ssocia	ted
2012 309.1 244.6 235.8 280.8 1070.3	assets	in \$400	the	rate h	base.	Nort	hWes	tern	with	one o	f its	gas-fii	red pla	ants s	should	be
2013 313.0 260.2 262.2 319.1 1154.5 2014 369.7 270.3 251.9 308.1 1200	\$450	millio	n of	long-te	erm	debt t	stock	ance	with	the re	emain	der al	omers locate	d to i	Nonta	ina, RC-
2015 400 310 305 360 1375	the de	al.							regul	ated v	vholes	ale cu	istome	ers. Fl	ERC s	ays
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE A Full	l han likely	KS to v rise	the sig	purch nifica	iase, ntlv	earn	ings	will This	only	4% sł and	nould	be al	locate	d to v	wholes	sale
2011 .89 30 41 93 253	should	i occi	ur e	ven th	ough	the	comp	any	a ref	und t	o cus	tomer	s. Th	e com	ipanv	al-
2012 .88 .31 .30 .78 2.26	booke	d \$0.4	l3 a s	share c	of tax	bene	fits in	the	ready	took	a \$0	.12-a-	share	char	ge in	the
2013 1.01 .37 .40 .68 2.46 2014 1.17 .20 .77 81 2.05	limina	quart iry 20	er or)15 ei	arning	s gui	ivvest dance	is \$3	pre- 3.07-	June a reh	quart earing	er 01 2. hut	2012. wher	rER() り this	/ nas matte	agree r will	a to
2015 1.20 .45 .55 1.00 3.20	\$3.32	a sha	re.	0	9		+•		resolv	red is	not k	nown.			~ **11	
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B = † Full	Share	enold	ers c	an ex	pect	a siz	able	div-	This	time	ly sto	ck's	divide	end y	ield (re
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31 Year	target	ing a	60%	payou	t rati	o. We	estin	nate	aver	age f	or a	utili	atea t v. Wi	ith th	ease) Ie rec	1S ent
2012 .37 .37 .37 .37 1.48	that t	he bo	bard	of dire	ectors	will	raise	the	price	near	the u	pper e	end of	our 2	017-2	019
2013 .38 .38 .38 .38 1.52	quarte The	eriy p	ayout	: by \$0	.08 a	share	(20%	b). tric	Targe	t Pric	e Rai	nge, te	otal re	eturn	poten	tial
2017 .40 .40 .40 .40 1.60	rate	hike	in	Sout	h D	akota	. No	orth-	Paul	<i>E. De</i>	bbas,	CFA	Ja	muar	y 30. 2	2015
(A) Diluted EPS. Excl. gain (loss) on disc. ops.: paid	in late Mar.	, June, S	Sept. & I	Dec. = Div'	d re- c	ost. Rate	allowed	d on com	. eq. in	MT in '1	4 Com	npany's l	inancial	Strengtl	- <i>,</i> - 1	B+
υο, (ο¢); '06, 1¢; nonrec. gain: '12, 39¢ net. inve '12 EPS don't add due to rounding. Next earn- men	stment plar t plan avail.	n avail. (C) Incl	† Share . def'd c	eholder in harges. In	vest- (i 13: n	elec.): 9.0 one spec	3%; in '1 sified: in 1	3 (gas): NE in '07	9.8%; in : 10.4%	SD in '11 earned o	I: Stoc	k's Price e Growfi	e Stability	/ ence		100
ings report due mid-Feb. (B) Div'ds historically \$17.	34/sh. (D) 1	n mill /F) Rate	hase. Net	orio	va com	en '13-	9.6% P	eaul Clin	nate: Ava	Earr	inne Dr	dictabili			05

angs report due mino-rep. (b) bit dis instortically [\$17,345n. (b) in mill. (b) Rate base: Net ong. [avg. com. eq., '13: 9.6%. Regul. Climate: Avg.]
Earnings Predictability [95
2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without waranties of any kind.
The PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMSSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use, North
To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE
of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Page 21 of 167

														r		A	/era/	Mck	Cenzi	e	
OG	F FN	JFR(GY C	ORF) NVS	FLOGE	R	ecent Rice	31.38	B P/E RATI	o 16 .:	2 (Traili Media	ng: 15.8) an: 14.0)	RELATIV	6.0 o	B DIV'D Yi d	3.4	% V			
TIMEL			10/24	High:	13.5	15.3	20.3	20.7	18.1	18.9	23.1	28.6	30.1	40.0	39.3	36.5			Target	Drico	Banga
CAFET	vess . v 1	Raised b Doisod 0	19/14	Low:	11.4	12.2	13.2	14.6	9.8	9.9	16.9	20.3	25.1	27.7	32.8	31.4			2018	2019	2020
TECHN		Chaiced 3	19/14		84 x Divide vided by In	ends p sh terest Rate															80
BETA .	90 (1.00 -	= Market)	121113	2-for-1 sp	elative Pricolit 7/13	e Strength															- 60
20	8-20 PR	OJECTIC	DNS	Options: Shaded	Yes ' area indic a	ates recess	ion							•							-50 -40
	Price	Gain	Return											1 ¹¹ 1 ¹¹ 1	100,000	۳	·				- 30
High Low	40 (* 35 (*	+25%) +10%)	10% 7%				1.1.1	1. 1.			للسبيه الليب										25
Inside	r Decis	ions	0 1 0				,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	· ••••••	L'unter						-						15
to Buy	000	000	0 0 0	<u> ''''''</u>	P					μ.											10
to Sell	000	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	000	<u></u>														% TO1	i F RFTI IR	N 2/15	7.5
Institu	1tional 1	202014	ns 402014	-			.**						• • • • • • • • • • • •	·•*•••	**********			7010	THIS N	LARITH.	
to Buy	134	147	171	shares	t 18 -		21112.0					. 1. 11.		Lin II				1 yr. 3 yr	-7.3	8.2	-
Hid's(000	116179	117222	122042	traded	6 -													5 yr.	104.3	110.1	
1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	© VALL	JE LINE PL	UB. LLC	8-20
2.03	21.17	1.81	19.20	1.82	1.87	1.94	21.90	20.66	2.40	2.69	3.01	3.31	3.69	3.46	12.30	12.75	13.45	"Cash Fl	s per sn ow" ner s	sh	15.00
.97	.95	.65	.72	.87	.89	.92	1.23	1.32	1.25	1.33	1.50	1.73	1.79	1.94	1.98	1.85	2.00	Earnings	persh 4		2.25
.67	.67	.67	.67	.67	.67	.67	.67	.68	.70	.71	.73	.76	.80	.85	.95	1.05	1.16	Div'd De	cl'd per s	h₿∎	1.55
6.55	6.83	6.67	6.27	6.87	7.14	1.65	2.67	9.04	4.01	4.37	4.36	6.48 13.06	5.85	4.99	2.85	2.75	2.80	Cap'l Spi Book Val	ending po lue nor st	ersh	2.50
155.73	155.84	155.98	157.00	174.80	180.00	181.20	182.40	183.60	187.00	194.00	195.20	196.20	197.60	198.50	199.50	200.00	200.50	Common	Shs Out	sť q D	202.00
12.1	10.6	17.4	14.1	11.8	14.1	14.9	13.7	13.8	12.4	10.8	13.3	14.4	15.2	17.7	18.3	Bold fig	ures are	Avg Ann	'I P/E Rat	io	17.0
.69	6.6%	.89	6.6%	.67	5.3%	.79 4.9%	./4	./3	./5	.72	.85	.90 3.1%	.97	.99	.97 2.6%	estin	Line ates	Relative	P/E Ratio	iald	1.05
CAPIT	LSTRU	CTURE a	ns of 9/30)/14	0.070	5948.2	4005.6	3797.6	4070 7	2869.7	3716.9	3915.9	3671.2	2867.7	2453 1	2550	2700	Rovonuo	e (\$mill)	ciu	2050
Total D	ebt \$292	1.1 mill. E	Due in 5 Y	Yrs \$1247	7.0 mill.	166.1	226.1	244.2	231.4	258.3	295.3	342.9	355.0	387.6	395.8	375	400	Net Profi	t (\$mili)		460
LT Deb (LT inte	rest earn	ed: 4.8x)	.1 interes	st \$145.3	mill.	30.2%	34.8%	32.3%	30.4%	31.7%	34.9%	30.7%	26.0%	24.9%	30.4%	30.0%	30.0%	Income T	ax Rate		30.0%
1.036.06	Ilneani	talizod A	nnual ran	tale \$6 7	mill	1.3% 49.5%	45.6%	1.6%	1.7%	9.1%	50.8%	9.0%	2.7%	43.1%	1.7%	4.0%	3.0%	AFUDC %	6 to Net P	Profit	2.0%
Leases	, uncapi	tanzeu A		itais 40.1	11001.	50.5%	54.4%	55.6%	46.7%	49.4%	49.2%	48.4%	49.3%	56.9%	54.0%	55.5%	55.0%	Common	Equity R	atio	51.5%
Pensio	n Assets	-12/13 \$6	554.9 mill ۵	hlia \$65	8.1 mili	2726.6	2950.1	3025.5	4058.6	4129.7	4652.5	5300.4	5615.8	5337.2	6000	6175	6555	Total Cap	oital (\$mil	4)	7975
Pfd Sto	ck None		Ŭ	51191 400	0.111111	3567.4	3867.5	4246.3	5249.8	5911.6 7 9%	6464.4	7474.0	8344.8	6672.8	6979.9 8 0%	7220	7465	Net Plant	t (\$mill) n Total Ca	an ^{il}	8300
Comm	on Stock	199,319	,096 shs.			12.1%	14.1%	14.5%	12.2%	12.7%	12.9%	13.4%	12.8%	12.8%	12.0%	11.0%	11.0%	Return of	n Shr. Eq	uity	11.0%
MADK		¢6 2 hilli	on /l aray	o Can)		12.1%	14.1%	14.5%	12.2%	12.7%	12.9%	13.4%	12.8%	12.8%	12.0%	11.0%	11.0%	Return of	n Com Ec	uity E	11.0%
ELECT		PATING	STATIST	ice		3.4%	6.6% 53%	7.1% 51%	5.4%	6.0% 53%	6.7% 48%	7.7%	7.2%	7.3%	6.5% 47%	5.0% 56%	4.5%	Retained	to Com E	Eq	3.5%
ELECT		MAINIG	2011	2012	2013	BUSIN	ESS: 00	E Enero	v Corn is	a hold	ing comp	any for ()klaho-	other 1	4//0 3% Gen	orating s	JU/0		to net P	20/	50%
Avg. Indust	ketali Sales (Use (MWH)	KWH)	+3.4 752	-1.8 776	+1.1 779	ma Ga	and Ele	ctric Con	pany (OG	i&E), wi	nich supp	lies elect	ricity to	purchas	ed, 21%.	Fuel co	sts: 50%	of revenu	₀, yas, s µes. '13 r	eported	depre-
Avg. Indust Capacity at	. Hevs. per Ki Peak (Mw)	NH (¢)	5.37 7115	5.07 7139	5.44 NA	815,00) custom	ers in C	klahoma wholesale	(88% 0 is (3%)	f electric	revenue	s) and Enable	ciation r	ate (utility	y): 2.8%.	Has 2,4	00 employ	yees. Ch	airman 8 Oklahom	CEO:
Peak Load, Annual Loa	Summer (Mv d Factor (%)	i)	7057 52.2	7000 51.6	6341 NA	Midstre	am Part	ners. A	quired T	ransok	6/99. E	ectric re	evenue	dress: 3	21 North	Harvey,	P.O. Bo	x 321, Ok	dahoma	City, Okl	a. Au- ahoma
% Change	Customers (y	r-end)	+.8	+1.1	+1.1	breakd	own: res	dential,	42%; com	mercial	, 26%; i	ndustrial,	19%;	73101-0	321. Tel.	: 405-55	3-3000. li	nternet: w	ww.oge.o	com.	
Fixed Char	je Cov. (%)		427	404	367	OGE	E Ene	ergy's	earn	ings	are	likely	/ to	New	tariff	s wou	ild tal	ke eff	ect si	x moi	hths
ANNUA of change	L RATE	S Past	Pas 5 Vr	st Est'd	'11-'13 18-'20	ble f	alloff	in eq	uitv in	come	from	the	com-	comp	mea anv g	ning ets tł	that is vea	any i ar wil	rate r l com	e too	tne late
Revenu	les	-1.5	% -4,	0%	NMF	pany	's 26.	3% st	ake in	Ena	able N	lidstr	eam	to he	lp lift	profi	ts mu	ch in	2015.	OG&	E is
Earning	js	9.5	% 0. % 7.	5% 3	3.0%	Part	ners, Jershi	an oi n Fn	l and	gas	maste	er lim declin	uited	also p	olanni	ng a i	rate ca	ase in	Arka	nsas,	pos-
Book V	alue	2.0	% 3.0 % 8.0	0% 70 5% 8	5.5%	the r	ig cou	int in	its op	erati	ng are	a, an	d al-	We 1	ook f	or ea	rning	gs to	reco	ver n	ext
Cal-	QUAR	TERLY RE	VENUES (\$ mill.)	Full	thou	gh mo	ost of	its bu	isine	ss is	fee-ba	sed,	year.	We	assur	ne re	asona	ble re	egulat	ory
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	nega	tive f	actor.	Anoth	.y pr er re	ason	s ano is reg	ula-	Enab	nent, le wil	and 1	inat t preste	ne cor r tha	itribu n in 2	tion f 2015	rom
2012	040.7 901.4	000.0 734.2	723.2	508.9	30/1.2 2867.7	tory	lag a	t Ok	lahoma	Ga	s and	Elec	tric,	not b	ack to	the 2	014 1	evel).	/	-010	wut
2014	560.4	611.8	754.7	526.2	2453.1	due	to hi	gher	depred	iatio	n, un	recove	ered	OGE	still	inten	ds to	incr	ease	the d	ivi-
2015	575 600	o∠o 675	800 850	ออบ 575	2550 2700	whol	esale	pow	er co	ntra	ct. V	Ve h	lave	2019	Wer	n ann 10te fl	hat th	ate ol e perc	i 10% centao	e dec	ugn line
Cal-	EA	RNINGS P	ER SHARE	A	Full	slash	ed ou	rear	nings	estin	ate b	y_\$0.2	25 a	in ex	pected	distr	ibutio	ns fro	m En	able i	sn't
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	with	e, to in OC	ֆ1.Ծ5 E's տո	idance	revis	eα es 1.76-\$	timat	e is	nearl	yasl Pe ^T n	arge	as tha ition	it of e	xpect	ed eq	uity
2012	.19	.48 .46	.9 4 1.08	.20	1./9	The	utilit	y is	await	ing	a rul	ing fi	rom	ratio	and s	solid f	financ	es giv	e the	boar	d of
2014	.25	.50	.94	.29	1.98	the	Okla	homa	Cor	ora	tion	Comr	nis-	direct	ors th	he wh	ierewi	thaľ t	o inci	rease	the
2015	.20 .20	.50	.95 1.05	.20 .20	1.85	plia	ice p	ر رو lan. (JG&E	plan	s to s	pend	51.1	This	rseme high	nt raj -qual-	pialy. itv st	ock i	s suit	able	for
Cal-	QUART	ERLY DIV	IDENDS P/	ND B =	Full	b illio	n thr	ough	2019 t	o coi	nply	with J	EPA	inves	tors	seek	ing	divid	end	grow	th.
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	mane	ates.	The upper	utility	woul	d reco	ver tl	nese	The	quotat	tion h	ias fa	llen	12% s	so fai	in
2011	.1875	.1875 10675	.1875 10675	.1875 10675	.75	After	the	ÖCC	has	issue	d its	decis	sion.	utility		i nas ies. J	Even	a weal after	the	oullh	uost ack
2013	.20875	.20875	.20875	.20875	.84	OG&	E wil	l file	a gene	ral ra	ate ca	se (pr	oba-	thoug	h, th	e divi	dend	yield	isad	cut be	low
2014 2015	2014 225 225 225 25 33 bly in the June quarter) to address the the utility average. 2015 25 25 25 25 26 33 address the the utility average.												015								
A) Dilute	d EPS. F	xcl. nonr	ecurring	losses: 'n	2. due 4	early May	(B) Div	ds histor	ically naid	$\frac{1}{10}$ in 1	E) Rate H	acor y	-ug.	cost Pot	allowed		nanvie I	inancial	Strongel	1 <i>2</i> 0, 1	<u>010</u>
20¢; '03,	7¢; '04, ;	3¢; gains	on disco	ntinued of	p- late	Jan., Apr.	July, &	Oct. = Di	v'd reinves	st- c	on com. e	q. in Okl	ahoma ir	12: 10.2	:%;in	Stoc	k's Price	e Stability	onengti /		90
don't add	due to re	oo, ∠o¢; bunding. I	00, 20¢. Next earn	ings repo	ort In '13	. рыл ava 3: \$1.91/s	napie. (C h. (D) in) INCI. de millions.	erred cha adj. for sp	rges. / lit. e	лкапsas eq., '13: 1	in 11: 9. 3.2%, Re	95%; ea equiatory	ned on a Climate	vg. com. Average	Pric	e Growth lings Pre	Persiste	ence tv		90

2015 Value Line Publishing ILC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 22 of 167

			1						r		$-\mathbf{A}$	vera/	/McK	enzi	ie	
	E pcc		RECENT	58.3		16	9 (Traili Modi	ng: 19.7)		6 N 9	2 DIV'D	31	% V	ALUE	-	
	L-FVU High: 28.0	34.5 4	11 492	62.2	45.7	45.9	10.6	40.0	47.0	49.5		Vil				
TIMELINESS J Lowered 12/19/14	Low: 11.7	25.9 3	1.8 36.3	42.6	26.7	34.5	34.9	36.8	39.4	48.5 39.9	39.4			Target 2017	Price F 2018	Range
SAFETY J Lowered 2/3/12	LEGENDS 0.98 x Divid	ends p sh														-120
RECHNICAL J Raised 11/28/14	divided by I	ce Strength					·····		\sim							100 80
2017-19 PROJECTIONS	Shaded area indic	ates recession						\sim				•				64
Ann'i Total Price Gain Return			ليروناني	unn ^{ullun}	Letter Two		1	, In ^{1,1} 111			1111111111111					- 48
High 55 (-5%) 2%					-11	nee,	1									32
Low 40 (-30%) -4%																-24
FMAMJJASO						<u>.</u>										-16
Options 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	•••••••••••		**************	*********		**********										- 12
Institutional Decisions						-			·····	******			% TOT.	RETURN	12/14	_8
1Q2014 2Q2014 3Q2014	Percent 12 ·		hh							hhh			-S	THIS VI STOCK	INDEX	L
to Sell 203 205 186	shares 8 - traded 4 -												3 yr.	44.7	73.7	-
1998 1999 2000 2001	2002 2003	2004 20	05 2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	© VAI II	45.3 F I INF PI	107.3	7.19
52.12 57.74 67.75 63.18	32.74 25.05	26.47 31	.78 36.02	37.42	40.51	36.15	35.02	36.28	34.92	34.16	35.50	35.90	Revenues	s per sh		41.00
6.08 7.15 .80 5.66	1.14 4.80	5.71 7	.12 7.76	8.02	8.44	8.37	8.22	8.08	7.32	6.33	7.95	7.95	"Cash Flo	ow" per s	h	9.25
1.88 2.24 d9.21 3.02	d2.36 2.05	2.12 2	.35 2.76	2.78	3.22	3.03	2.82	2.78	2.07	1.83	3.15	2.95	Earnings	per sh A		3.50
4.23 4.39 4.54 7.33	7.94 4.08	3.72 4	.23 1.32	7.83	10.05	10.68	9.62	9.79	1.82	11.82	1.82	11.82	DIV'O Dec	nding per si	n ¤=† ursh	2.10
21.08 19.10 8.19 11.89	9.47 10.12	20.62 19	.60 22.44	24.18	25.97	27.88	28.55	29.35	30.35	31.41	33.25	34.60	Book Valu	ue per sh	C	39.25
382.60 360.59 387.19 363.38	381.67 416.52	418.62 368	.27 348.14	353.72	361.06	370.60	395.23	412.26	430.72	456.67	476.00	485.00	Common	Shs Out	sťg D	500.00
87 75 25	9.5	73	82 80	16.8	12.1 73	13.0 87	15.8	15.5	20.7	23.7	14.6 75		Avg Ann'i Bolativo B	I P/E Rati	o	13.5
3.8% 4.1% 4.8%		3.4	1% 3.2%	3.1%	4.0%	4.3%	4.1%	4.2%	4.2%	4.2%	4.0%		Avg Ann'l	Div'd Yi	eid	.05
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30	/14	11080 117	03 12539	13237	14628	13399	13841	14956	15040	15598	16900	17400	Revenues	s (\$mill)		20500
Total Debt \$14981 mill. Due in 5 y	rs \$2849 mill. t \$720 mill	901.0 90	4.0 1005.0	1020.0	1198.0	1168.0	1113.0	1132.0	893.0	828.0	1495	1445	Net Profit	(\$mill)		1830
Incl. \$90 mill. capitalized leases.	α ψ <i>1 2</i> .0 mm.	35.0% 37.6	35.5%	34.6%	26.2%	31.1%	33.0%	30.3%	23.9%	24.5%	20.0%	25.0%	Income Ta	ax Rate		26.5%
LT interest earned: 3.4x) Pension Assets-12/13 \$12527 mil	Į.	45.1% 48.3	3% 51.7%	9.4% 52.6%	9.5% 52.2%	51.4%	49.6%	48.8%	48.7%	46.6%	9.0%	10.0%	AFUDC %	to Net P	atio	8.0%
Ot	lig. \$14077 mill.	53.2% 50.0	46.8%	46.1%	46.5%	47.4%	49.3%	50.2%	50.4%	52.5%	51.5%	52.0%	Common	Equity R	atio	50.0%
4.534.958 shs. 4.36% to 5%, cumu	\$14 mill. lative and \$25	16242 144	46 16696	18558	20163	21793	22863	24119	25956	27311	30850	32375	Total Cap	ital (\$mill)	39200
par, redeemable from \$25.75 to \$2	7.25; 5,784,825	7.6% 8	55 21/85	23656	26261	28892	31449	33655	37523	41252	44050	47125	Net Plant	(\$mill)		56000
and \$25 par.	onredeemable	10.1% 12.	12.5%	11.6%	12.4%	11.0%	9.6%	9.2%	6.7%	4.2% 5.7%	9.5%	3.5% 8.5%	Return on	Shr. Equ	uitv	0.0% 9.0%
Common Stock 475,088,027 shs.	as of 10/20/14	10.3% 12.3	3% 12.7%	11.8%	12.6%	11.2%	9.7%	9.2%	6.7%	5.7%	9.5%	8.5%	Return on	Com Eq	uity E	9.5%
ELECTRIC OPERATING OTATIOT		10.3% 7.1	6.8%	6.0%	6.8%	5.5%	3.9%	3.4%	1.0%	.2%	4.0%	3.5%	Retained t	to Com E	q	4.0%
2011	2012 2013	BUSINESS:	PC2E Corr	JU%	4/70	52%	01%	Decific	00%	90%	36%	01%	All DIV'OS	to Net P	ror	58%
% Change Retail Sales (KWH)3 Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) NA	+6.0 +,5 NA NA	Gas and El	ectric Comp	any and	nonutility	ng comp / subsidi	aries. S	upplies	reported	depreci	urcnased ation rate	a, 57%. r e (utilitv):	-uel costs: 3.5%. H	: 38% of as 21.20	revenue 00 emplo	s. 13 vees.
Avg. Indust. Revs. per KWH (¢) 9.51 Capacily at Peak (Mw) NMF	9.17 9.28 NMF NMF	electricity an	d gas to mo	st of nor	thern and	d central	Californ	a. Has	Chairma	in, Presid	ent & C	hief Exec	utive Offic	cer: Anth	iony F. E	arley,
Peak Load, Summer (Mw) NMF Appual Load Factor (%) NMF	NMF NMF	breakdown:	residential, 4	1%; comn	nercial, 3	9%; indu	strial, 11	%; ag-	Suite 24	oorated:	Francisc	ia. Addre o. Califor	ess: One mia 94105	Market, 5. Teleph	Spear 1 ione: 415	ower, -267-
% Change Customers (yr-end) +.4	+.5 +.3	ricultural, 8%	; other, 1%.	Generatir	ng source	es: nucle	ar, 24%;	hydro,	7000. In	ternet: w	ww.pgeco	prp.com.				
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 295	231 223	Will 20	15 be th	ie yea	r in v	whicl	h the	un-	Earni	ings	Predi	ctabil	ity so	core	inclu	des
ANNUAL RATES Past Past	t Est'd '11-'13	of a PG	ties sur &E gas	round nine	aing line i	tne e in Sa	xplos n Bri	10n	data : Wall	from y Stro	/ears	before	the ac	ccider	it.)	at
Revenues -1.5% -1.	5% 2.5%	Califor	nia are	finall	y res	olved	l? În l	Sep-	this	probl	em w	vill be	e reso	lved	with	out
"Cash Flow" 6.5% -2.0 Earnings 9.5% -5.1	0% 4.0% 5% 8.0%	tember	of 2010	the a	accide	nt ki	lled e	igĥț	exce	ssive	harn	n to	the c	ompa	any's	fi-
Dividends 5. Book Value 11.0% 4.9	0% 2.5% 5% 4.5%	extensiv	nijured e prope	aozen: rtv d:	s moi amag	re, an e. Sir	ia cai	ised	nanc 25%	es. T in 20	ne sh	are p	rice ro	ose m	ore ti	han
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (mill.) Full	the com	pany ha	is incu	irred	(and	contir	iues	10% s	so far	in the	e new	year.	ance	u alli	USL
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Year	to do s	0) signi: bat we	ticant	pipel	ine-re	lated	ex-	PG&	E awa	aits a	rulir	ng on	its ga	is tra	ns-
2011 3597 3684 3860 2012 3641 3593 3976	3815 14956	tomers.	These of	costs a	are <i>h</i>	nclude	nom Red in	our	reque	sted	na s incre:	iorag	e cas of \$55	e. Th 55 m	ie uti illion	in in
2013 3672 3776 4175	3975 15598	earnings	presen	tation,	but	a \$20	0 mil	lion	2015,	\$61	millio	n in l	2016, 3	and \$	5168 r	nil-
2014 3891 3952 4939 2015 4150 4150 4950	4118 16900	reserve	FG&E te All +4	DOK FOR	a pro	obable	e fine	was	lion is	n 201	7. Ne	w rate	es will	be re	troact	tive
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE	A Eul	curred (or comm	itted i	to do	so) \$2	2.7 bi	lion	cover	y of s	some	us yea <i>ex p</i> a	а. ПОУ arte со	mmi	, uie (nicati	us- ons
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Year	in unre	covered	costs.	How	ever,	admi	nis-	(via e	-mail)	betw	een t	he con	ipany	and	the
2011 .50 .91 .68	.69 2.78	forcemer	aw judg nt Divici	es and	the C	Safety	/ and	En-	UPU() migh	nt wel	I com	plicate	this	matte	r.
2013 .55 .74 .36	.19 1.83	Utilities	Comm	ission	(CPI	ÚC)	are e	ach	are a	vaila	ble e	lsew	here.	Follov	wing	the
2014 .49 .57 1.71	.38 3.15	recomme	ending	additio	onal	penal	ties 1	hat	run-u	p in	the s	stock	price,	the	divide	end
2013 .03 ./U 7.05	.00 2.95	sharehol	use ine ders to	more	ve pr	etaxi n \$4'	mpac 7 hill	t on ion	yield The r	is a l	bit be	iow a	verage	e for	a util	ity.
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Year	The com	pany is	also f	acing	an ir	ndictn	ient	accide	ent, a	nd we	e expe	en rai	hike	again	in
2011 .455 .455 .455	.455 1.82	from the	federal	goveri	nment	t.			2015,	even	if the	e San	Brun	o mai	tter w	ith
2012 .455 .455 .455	.455 1.82	due to u	is are t ncertain	ough	to p	redic	t. Thi ituda	s is and	the C	PUC i	is con	cluded	1 befor	e yea	rend.	Fi-
2013 .400 .400 .400 2014 .455 .455 .455	.400 1.82 .455 1.82	timing o	f the un	recove	red co	osts. a	is wel	las	end of	f our 2	ecent 2017-2	2019 T	arget	uve ti Price	Rang	per e
2015 .455	1.02	any insi	irance i	recover	ies. (Note	that	our	Paul	E. Del	bbas,	CFĂ	Ja	nuary	30, 2	015
A) Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gain	s (losses): due t	to rounding. Ne	xt earnings r	eport due	mid- in	itang. In	'13: \$10	76/sh. (E) In mill.	(E) Rate	Com	pany's F	inancial S	Strength	· .	B+
12, (15¢); gain from disc. ops '08,	41¢. Incl. Apr.,	July, and Oct.	Divid reinv	u mid- est. plan a	avail. in	ase: net 13: 10	urig. cos .4%; ear	n. rkate al ned on a	iowed on ivg. com.	com. eq eq., '13	Stoc	K'S Price Growth	e Stability Persister	nce		100 45
ionrec. loss: '00, \$11.83, '13 EPS 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rint	con't add † Sh	areholder inve I material is obtai	stment plan	avail. (C)	Incl. 5.	.9%. Reg	iulatory C	limate: A	bove Ave	erage.	Earn	ings Pre	dictability	/		70

© 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMERSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal uses. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Page 23 of 167

							₁ -							·		A	vera	/Mc]	Kenz	<u>vie</u>	
PIN	NAC	LE	WES	TNYS	SE-PNW	1	P	ecent Rice	71.9	6 P/E Rati	o 18 .	8 (Traili Medi	ng: 19.2) an: 15.0)	RELATIVI P/E RATI	1.0	2 DIV'D YLD	3.4	% ^v	ALUI		
TIMELI	VESS 3	Lowered	10/10/14	High: Low:	40.5 28.3	45.8 36.3	46.7 	51.0 38.3	51.7 36.8	42.9 26.3	38.0 22.3	42.7 32.3	48.9 37.3	54.7 45.9	61.9 51.5	71.1 51.2			Target	Price	Range
SAFET		Raised S	/3/13		NDS 74 x Divide	ends p sh													2011	2010	120
BETA	ICAL 🕻	 Raised 1 Market) 	2/12/14	di Re	vided by In elative Pric	terest Rate e Strength	,						ļ,	\sim			-				100
20	7-19 PR		ONS	Shaded	area indica	ates recess	<u>ion</u>							,1111)			-				64
	Price	A Gain	nn'l Total Return	^{01'1} 1.	"t.u"	իսկուսն	3.00 ⁰⁰ 10	1111 L	""l _{II} "	THE H		1 ¹¹ 11 ¹¹¹¹	ասրո								+ 48
High Low	65 55	-10%) -25%)	1% -2%	- 4						<u>, ""</u> " li		- I ^C									32
Inside	r Decis	ions			*****	•••															20
to Buy	0 0 0	000	000			**************************************	********				•										12
to Sell	000	000	000	 					* .***	·		••••••		************	····.			% тот	RETURI	N 12/14	8
msuu	102014	202014	3Q2014	Percen	ı t. 15 —	1.		h		الباليبا					الأسابيت				THIS V STOCK	L ARITH. INDEX	
to Buy to Sell	160 177	169	171	shares traded	10 - 5 -													1 yr. 3 yr.	34,5 60.0	6.9 73.7	1
HIG'S(000	87519 1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	© VALL	133.7 Je line pi	107.3	7-19
25.12	28.57	43.50	53.66	28.90	30.87	31.59	30.16	34.03	35.07	33.37	32.50	30.01	29.67	30.09	31.35	31.40	32.35	Revenue	s per sh		35.25
7.34	7.73	7.99	8.72	7.01	7.33	6.93	5.76	9.70	9.29	8.13	8.08	6.85	7.52	7.92	8.15	8.35	8.75	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	9.75
1.23	1.33	1.43	1.53	1.63	1.73	1.83	1.93	2.03	2.30	2.12	2.20	2.10	2.55	2.67	2.23	2.33	2.44	Div'd De	cl'd per si	h B∎	4.25
3.76	4.05	7.76	12.27	9.81	7.60	5.86	6.39	7.59	9.37	9.46	7.64	7.03	8.26	8.24	9.36	9.10	9.55	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	er sh	9.25
84.83	84.83	84.83	84.83	91.26	91.29	91.79	99.08	99.96	100.49	100.89	101.43	108.77	109.25	109.74	110.18	39.40	40.65	Common	iue per sr i Shs Out	sťa D	45.50
15.2	11.9	11.3	12.0	14.4	14.0	15.8	19.2	13.7	14.9	16.1	13.7	12.6	14.6	14.3	15.3	15.4		Avg Ann	'I P/E Rat	io	13.5
.79 .68 .73 .61 .79 .80 .83 1.02 .74 .79 .97 .91 .80 .92 .91 .86 .80 Relative P/E Ratio 2.8% 3.5% 3.8% 3.5% 4.5% 4.9% 4.5% 4.7% 4.8% 6.2% 6.8% 5.4% 4.8% 5.3% 4.0% 4.1% Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield 4. CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 289.7 2988.0 340.17 3523.6 3367.1 3297.1 3263.6 3241.4 3301.8 3454.6 3475 3600 Revenues (\$mill) 4 Total Debt \$3352.5 mill. Dui of \$7x \$1528.1 mill. 235.2 223.2 317.1 298.8 213.6 229.2 330.4 328.2 387.4 406.1 415 430 Net Profit (\$mill) 4 Incl. \$13.4 mill. Palo Verde sale leaseback lessor 6.9% 10.4% 17.5% 11.2% 11.7% 12.8% 9.7% 10.0% 40.0% 36.2% 34.4% 34.0% 35.0% Income Tax Rate 45.7% 6.9% 10.4% 11.1% 14.8%														.85 4.8%							
CAPITA	L STRU	CTURE	as of 9/30)/14	1	2899.7	2988.0	3401.7	3523.6	3367.1	3297.1	3263,6	3241.4	3301.8	3454.6	3475	3600	Revenue	s (\$mill)		4150
Total D LT Deb	ebt \$352 t \$3037.8	5.8 mill. I 8 mill. I	Due in 5 \ .T Interes	Yrs \$1528 st \$159.6	3.1 mill. mill.	235.2	223.2	317.1	298.8	213.6	229.2	330.4	328.2	387.4	406.1	415	430	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		505
Incl. \$1	3.4 mill. F	Palo Verd	le sale lea	aseback le	essor	55.4% 6.9%	10.4%	11.1%	33.0% 14.8%	23.4% 17.5%	11.2%	11.7%	34.0% 12.8%	36.2% 9.7%	34.4% 10.0%	34.0%	35.0% 9.0%	AFUDC %	ax Rate 6 to Net P	rofit	35.0%
(LT inte	rest earn	ed: 4.5x)		Holo (*00 (0	46.7%	43.2%	48.4%	47.0%	46.8%	50.4%	45.3%	44.1%	44.6%	40.0%	42.0%	46.5%	Long-Ter	m Debt R	atio	41.0%
Pensio	n Assets	-12/13 \$	2264.1 mi	ill.	u mill.	5535.2	6033.4	6678.7	53.0% 6658.7	53.2% 6477.6	49.6%	54.7% 6729.1	6840.9	55.4% 7171.9	60.0% 6990.9	58.0%	53.5% 8465	Common Total Car	i Equity R bital (\$mil	atio	59.0% 9100
Pfd Sto	ck None		Ob	olig. \$264	6.5 mill.	7535.5	7577.1	7881.9	8436.4	8916.7	9257.8	9578.8	9962.3	10396	10889	11385	11910	Net Plan	t (\$mill)		13575
Comme	on Stock	110 450	009 shs			5.6% 8.0%	5.0% 6.5%	6.2% 9.2%	5.9% 8.5%	4.7% 6.2%	4.8% 6.9%	6.5% 9.0%	6.4% 8.6%	6.8% 9.8%	7.1% 9.7%	6.5% 9.5%	6.0% 9.5%	Return of Return of	n Total Ca n Shr. Equ	ap'l	6.5% 9.5%
1.9 .08 .73 .01 .79 .80 .83 1.02 .74 .79 .91 .80 .92 .91 .86 .80 Relative P/E Ratio 2.8% 3.5% 3.8% 3.5% 4.5% 4.5% 4.7% 4.8% 6.2% 6.8% 5.4% 4.8% 5.3% 4.0% 4.1% Aug Ann'! Div'd Yield 4 CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9300/14 285.2 222.317.1 228.8 233.0.4 322.2 337.4 406.1 417.5 430 Retative P/E Ratio Incl. \$13.4 mill. LT Interest s159.6 mill. 235.2 33.0.4 328.2 337.4 406.1 417.5 430 Revenues (\$mill) 430 Leases. Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$20.0 mill. 54.6% 60.3% 51.0% 53.2% 647.7 6686.6 6729.1 6840.9 7171.9 699.0 53.5% Common Equity Ratio 53.5% 6535.2 6033.4 6678.7 6477.6 66866.6 6729.1 6840.9														9.5%							
Charling Struct Dirkler as or 9/30/14 2999.7 2990.7 2990.7 2990.7 2990.7 200.7 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.4 410.7 350.7 6109.7 6107.9 10.0% 42.9% 6107.9 10.0% 42.9% 6107.9														3.5%							
15.2 11.9 11.3 12.0 14.4 14.0 15.8 19.2 13.7 14.9 16.1 13.7 12.6 14.6 14.3 15.3 15.4 Avg Ann'l Pic Ratio 7.9 6.8 .73 6.1 .79 .80 .83 1.02 .74 .79 .97 .97 .91 .80 .92 .91 .86 .80 Avg Ann'l Div Atrice CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 2899.7 2980.0 3401.7 3523.6 .327.1 3263.6 3241.4 .301.8 3454.6 .3473 .400 Net Profit Simil) Net Profit Simil) .000 Net Profit Simil) .000 Net Profit Simil) .000 Net Profit Simil) .000															urces:						
Avg. Indust Avg. Indust	3.5% 3.5% 3.5% 3.5% 4.5% 4.5% 4.5% 4.7% 4.8% 6.2% 6.8% 5.4% 4.9% 4.0% 4.1% Aug Ann'l Div'd Yield 4 <td>6. Fuel</td>														6. Fuel						
LT Debt \$3037.8 mill. LT Interest \$159.6 mill. Construction Constentis is in the c															Brandt.						
Annual Loa % Change	d Factor (%) Customers (v	·end)	50.0 +.8	48.8 +1.3	50.0 +1.4	subsidi	in north ary in '1	western 0. Electr	Arizona. I ic revenu	Discontir Ie break	iued Sun idown: re	Cor real	estate 49%;	Inc.: AZ 85072-3	. Addres: 999. Tel	s: 400 No .: 602-25	orth Fifth D-1000, h	St., P.O. nternet: w	Box 5399 ww.pinna	99, Phoe aclewest	nix, AZ
Fixed Char	ie Cov. (%)		308	397	419	Pinr	acle	Wes	st's u	atilit	y su	bsidi	ary	the	real	estate	e coll	apse	that	occu	rred
ANNUA	LRATE	S Past	Pas	st Est'd	'11-'13	rece	ived	a rat	e inc	rease	that	took	¢ef-	sever	al y	ears	ago.	Our	201	5 sh	are-
Revenu	(per sn) Les	10 Yrs. -2.0	% -2.	s. to 5%	2.5%	zona	Publi	c Ser	vice pa	uid \$1	82 mì	llion i	for a	Pinna	acle V	Nest's	targe	eted r	ange	of \$3	.75-
Earning	-low" js	1.5	~3.1 % 4.1	0% 4	3.5% 4.0%	739-1 the	megav Four	vatt s Corne	take i	in Ur ol-fire	nits 4 d plau	and	5 of	\$3.95 The	mtilii	tv ie	nlan	nina	to a	dd ev	
Book V	alue	2.0	% Z. % 1.	0% 4	3.0% 4.0%	tired	Ünit	s 1, 2	, and	3.) Ir	i orde	r to p	olace	gas-f	ired	gene	rating	g capa	acity.	APS	in-
Cal-	QUAR Mar 34	TERLY RE	VENUES (\$ mill.)	Full	tnese	e asse fs wer	ts into e rais	o the r ed bv	ate ba \$57.1	ase, tł milli	ie util on (2	uty's 0%).	tends for n	to bi et ind	uild 5: creme	10 mv ntal 4	v and	retire	220 290	mw, mw
2011	648.9	799.8	1124.8	667.9	3241.4	The	increa	ise wa	as belo	ow th	e \$65	.4 mi	llion	The	ACC	has a	approv	ed th	e pro	ject.	The
2012	620.6	878.6 915.8	1109.5 1152 4	693.1 600 8	3301.8	The	utilit	iad so v wil	l put	fortł	ı a re	gulat	orv	comp	any e din t	expect	s the	proje nuarte	ect to	be c 2018 :	om-
2014	686.3	906.3	1172.7	709.7	3475	filin	g this	year	to a	ddres	s rat	e des	ign.	cost o	f \$60	millio	on-\$70	millio	on.		
2015	700 FA	950 RNINGS P	TZOU FR SHARE	750 F A	3600	ers	that 1	have	install	led s	olar i	s cusi panels	om-	cover	nces age ai	are nd cor	stron nmon	g. In equity	e fixe v ratio	ed-cha	urge well
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	their	build	ings a	rid T	payi	ng for	their	use	above	the i	utility	norm	s. Ear	ned r	eturn	son
2011 2012	d.15 d.07	.78 1.12	2.24 2.21	.11	2.99 3.50	tion	Comn	ission	i (ACC	D) has	s open	ied a	gen-	The	divid	e impi lend	vield	of P	innac	ars, t cle M	oo. /est
2013	.22	1.18	2.04	.22	3.66	eric	docke	t to	addres	ss th	is ma	tter.	The	stock	t is al	bout	avera	ge for	r a ut	ility.	We
2014	.14	1.25	2.20 2.20	.17 .20	3.85	likely	y to sl	ow th	e regu	latory	proc	ess.	1.511 L	years	, the	comp	any w	ill ma	aintai	n the	5%
Cal-	QUART	ERLY DIV	IDENDS PA	AID B .	Full	We	estin se 4%	ate	that	earn	ings aforer	will	in-	annu	al div	vidend	grow	th rat	e tha	t was	es-
2011	.525	Jun.30 .525	525	Dec.31	2.10	rate	incre	ase s	hould	help.	APS	also	re-	other	elect	tric u	tility	equiti	es, th	e seve	cent
2012	.525	.525	.525	.545	2.12	ceive	s rat	e rel capito	ief and and a specific and a specifi	nnual	ly fo	r cer	tain for	price Rang	is ab	ove ou	ur 201 alv te	17-201	9 Tar	get P	rice
2013	.545 .5675	.545 .5675	.545 .5675	.56/5 .595	2.20	trans	missi	on. C	ustome	er gro	wth i	s imp	rov-	is neg	gative	·	ы <i>у</i> , ц	nai re	.ut II	horeu	uai
2015	2014												2015								
(A) Dilute '09, \$1.4 '00, 22¢;	a ⊨PS. E 5; excl. g '05, (36	ains (los ¢); '06,	rec. losse ses) from 10¢; '08	s: 02, 77 disc. ops 28¢; '0	¢; don't s.: due 9, ly Ma	add due ate Feb. ar., June.	το roundi (B) Div'd Sept., &	ng. Next s historic Dec. The	earnings i ally paid in are were 5	report (n ear- (i dec-]	 C) Incl. D) In mil owed on 	deferred I. (E) Rai com. eo.	charges le base: in '12; 1	. In '13: Fair value 0%: earne	\$7.71/s e. Rate a ed on av	n. Con al- Stor a. Pric	npany's l ck's Pric e Growti	Financial e Stability n Persiste	Strength y ence	1	A+ 100 55

100, 22¢; 105, (36¢); 106, 10¢; 108, 22¢; 109,] ly Mar., June, Sept., & Dec. Infere were 5 dec-(13¢); 10, 18¢; 111, 10¢; 12, (5¢). 111 EPS | larations in 12. ■ Div'd reinvestment plan avail. | com. eq., 13; 9.9%. Regulatory Climate: Avg. 0 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMSSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

 Stock's Price Stability
 00

 Price Growth Persistence
 55

 Earnings Predictability
 65

 To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE

Page 24 of 167

PNIM RESOURCES Living-Print PROOF																	A	vera/	/Mcŀ	Kenz	<u>ie</u>	
TRELINGS 2 unsurfaint Toppe Proce Target Pr	PN	M RE	<u>-sol</u>	JRC	ES N'	YSE-PI	MM	F	ecent Rice	30.5	9 P/E RATI	o 20.	0 (Traili Medi	ing: 21.0) an: 16.0)	RELATIV	1.0	9 DIV'D YLD	2.6	3% [_]	'ALUI LINE	Ξ	
AT LI O undition AT LI O undition O undition AT LI O undition O undition </td <td>TIMELI</td> <td>VESS 2</td> <td>Lowered</td> <td>9/19/14</td> <td>High: Low:</td> <td>19.6 12.6</td> <td>26.1 18.7</td> <td>30.5 23.8</td> <td>32.1 22.5</td> <td>34.3 21.0</td> <td>21.7 7.6</td> <td>13.1 5.9</td> <td>14.0 10.8</td> <td>19.2 12.8</td> <td>22.5 17.3</td> <td>24.5 20.1</td> <td>31.6 23.5</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Target 2017</td> <td>Price 2018</td> <td>Range 2019</td>	TIMELI	VESS 2	Lowered	9/19/14	High: Low:	19.6 12.6	26.1 18.7	30.5 23.8	32.1 22.5	34.3 21.0	21.7 7.6	13.1 5.9	14.0 10.8	19.2 12.8	22.5 17.3	24.5 20.1	31.6 23.5			Target 2017	Price 2018	Range 2019
mate mate <th< td=""><td>TECHN</td><td>ICAL 3</td><td>Raised 1</td><td>จ/9/08 2/5/14</td><td> 1.</td><td>30 x Divid vided by Ir</td><td>ends p sh iterest Rate</td><td>. </td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td> </td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>64</td></th<>	TECHN	ICAL 3	Raised 1	จ/9/08 2/5/14	1.	30 x Divid vided by Ir	ends p sh iterest Rate	.														64
Bits Bits <th< td=""><td>BETA .</td><td>85 (1.00 =</td><td>= Market)</td><td>NIC</td><td>3-for-2 sp Options:</td><td>elative Pric plit 6/04 Yes</td><td>e Strength</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>- 48 - 40</td></th<>	BETA .	85 (1.00 =	= Market)	NIC	3-for-2 sp Options:	elative Pric plit 6/04 Yes	e Strength															- 48 - 40
Pile Pile <th< td=""><td>20</td><td>Price</td><td>Gain</td><td>nn'i Total Return</td><td>Shadad</td><td>area indic</td><td>ates recess</td><td></td><td>hand but</td><td>····</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>ř</td><td></td><td>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,</td><td>•</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>- 32 - 24</td></th<>	20	Price	Gain	nn'i Total Return	Shadad	area indic	ates recess		hand but	····					ř		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	•				- 32 - 24
Index Decisions Image: Decisions </td <td>High Low</td> <td>40 (· 30</td> <td>+30%) (Nil)</td> <td>9% 3%</td> <td></td> <td>اررار ال</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>,,H, [1]</td> <td>1.111 1.111</td> <td>11</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>20 16</td>	High Low	40 (· 30	+30%) (Nil)	9% 3%		اررار ال								,, H , [1]	1.111 1.111	11						20 16
Barbar Book <	Inside	F M A	ions MJJ	ASO								<mark>լ, լ</mark> իսիվ	H ^{II} HUU	<u></u>								-12
Number of the section of the	to Buy Options to Seli	000000000000000000000000000000000000000					*******		****		H	11										-8
Bay Bit Bit <td>Institu</td> <td>tional I</td> <td></td> <td>ns 302014</td> <td></td> <td>*****</td> <td>·····</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td> % TOT</td> <td>THIS V</td> <td>N 12/14 LARITH.</td> <td></td>	Institu	tional I		ns 302014											*****	·····			% TOT	THIS V	N 12/14 LARITH.	
Provide Process Provide Provide Provide Provide Process Provide Process <td>to Buy to Seli</td> <td>91 101</td> <td>102 90</td> <td>86 101</td> <td>shares traded</td> <td>nt 24 - 16 - 8 -</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>lilili.iu.i</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1 yr. 3 yr.</td> <td>26.3 76.8</td> <td>6.9 73.7</td> <td>Ē</td>	to Buy to Seli	91 101	102 90	86 101	shares traded	nt 24 - 16 - 8 -										lilili.iu.i			1 yr. 3 yr.	26.3 76.8	6.9 73.7	Ē
17.46 18.08 17.46 1.68.01 17.42 17.48 18.28 Reames perim 18.29 150 12.28 1.56 64.43 2.85 1.57 1.76 2.27 1.81 3.51 1.62 1.72 1.78 1.82 Reames perim 1.40 150 12.30 1.55 2.63 3.57 1.76 1.76 2.77 1.81 3.58 3.57 1.82 1.58 1.51 1.41 1.50 1.51 1.51 1.53 1.53 1.54 1.55	Hid's(000 1998	69601 1999	69780 2000	71291 2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	5 yr. © VALI	174.5 Je line pi	107.3 JB. LLC	7-19
150 128 153 231 153 231 141 154 155 1	17.43 3.04	18.96 2.82	27.46	40.09	19.92	24.11	26.54	30.19 3.56	32.25 3.57	24.92	22.65 1.76	19.01 2.32	19.31 2.67	21.35	16.85	17.42	17.90	18.25	Revenue "Cash El	s per sh	>h	19.80
228 1/28 228 231 232 232 232 231 <td>1.50</td> <td>1.29</td> <td>1.55</td> <td>2.61</td> <td>1.07</td> <td>1.15</td> <td>1.43</td> <td>1.56</td> <td>1.72</td> <td>.76</td> <td>.11</td> <td>.58</td> <td>.87</td> <td>1.08</td> <td>1.31</td> <td>1.41</td> <td>1.50</td> <td>1.55</td> <td>Earnings</td> <td>persh ⁴</td> <td></td> <td>2.35</td>	1.50	1.29	1.55	2.61	1.07	1.15	1.43	1.56	1.72	.76	.11	.58	.87	1.08	1.31	1.41	1.50	1.55	Earnings	persh ⁴		2.35
13.75 14.74 13.76 17.26 16.20 17.60 16.22 17.60 16.22 17.60 16.22 17.60 16.22 17.60 16.20 12.60 <th< td=""><td>2.06</td><td>1.56</td><td>2.50</td><td>4.51</td><td>4.09</td><td>2.78</td><td>2.25</td><td>3.07</td><td>4.04</td><td>5.94</td><td>3.99</td><td>3.32</td><td>3.25</td><td>4.10</td><td>.58 3.88</td><td>4.37</td><td>./4 4.25</td><td>.80 4.75</td><td>Div'd De Cap'l Sp</td><td>cl'd per s ending pe</td><td>h ¤∎† ∋rsh</td><td>1.15 4.15</td></th<>	2.06	1.56	2.50	4.51	4.09	2.78	2.25	3.07	4.04	5.94	3.99	3.32	3.25	4.10	.58 3.88	4.37	./4 4.25	.80 4.75	Div'd De Cap'l Sp	cl'd per s ending pe	h ¤∎† ∋rsh	1.15 4.15
8 9.5 9.5 7.3 15.1 14.7 15.0 7.3 <td>13.75</td> <td>14.74 61.05</td> <td>15.76 58.68</td> <td>17.25 58.68</td> <td>16.60 58.68</td> <td>17.84 60.39</td> <td>18.19 60.46</td> <td>18.70 68.79</td> <td>22.09 76.65</td> <td>22.03 76.81</td> <td>18.89 86.53</td> <td>18.90 86.67</td> <td>17.60</td> <td>19.62</td> <td>20.05</td> <td>20.87 79.65</td> <td>21.50 80.00</td> <td>22.10 80.00</td> <td>Book Va Commor</td> <td>lue per sh i Shs Out</td> <td>sťa D</td> <td>24.50</td>	13.75	14.74 61.05	15.76 58.68	17.25 58.68	16.60 58.68	17.84 60.39	18.19 60.46	18.70 68.79	22.09 76.65	22.03 76.81	18.89 86.53	18.90 86.67	17.60	19.62	20.05	20.87 79.65	21.50 80.00	22.10 80.00	Book Va Commor	lue per sh i Shs Out	sťa D	24.50
138 445 415 286 346 426 437 437 438 446 4476 <td>9.8 51</td> <td>9.5 54</td> <td>8.5 55</td> <td>7.3</td> <td>15.1</td> <td>14.7</td> <td>15.0</td> <td>17.4</td> <td>15.6</td> <td>35.6</td> <td>NMF</td> <td>18.1</td> <td>14.0</td> <td>14.5</td> <td>15.0</td> <td>16.1</td> <td>18.1</td> <td></td> <td>Avg Ann</td> <td>'I P/E Rat</td> <td>io</td> <td>15.0</td>	9.8 51	9.5 54	8.5 55	7.3	15.1	14.7	15.0	17.4	15.6	35.6	NMF	18.1	14.0	14.5	15.0	16.1	18.1		Avg Ann	'I P/E Rat	io	15.0
CAPITAL STRUCTURE is of 990/4 Ten Date 5192/4	3.5%	4.4%	4.1%	2.8%	3.5%	3.6%	2.9%	2.9%	3.2%	3.4%	4.9%	4.8%	4.1%	3.2%	3.0%	3.0%	. 34 2.7%		Avg Ann	'l Div'd Yi	eld	.95 3.3%
L1 Dots 19-21 mill. L2 Dots 19-21 mill.<	CAPIT/ Total D	L STRU ebt \$162	CTURE a 4.1 mill. E	is of 9/30 Due in 5 \)/14 frs \$740.	1 mill.	1604.8 88.3	2076.8 106.6	2471.7	1914.0 59.9	1959.5 8.1	1647.7 53.5	1673.5 80.0	1700.6 96.6	1342.4 105.6	1387.9 113.5	1430 120	1460 125	Revenue Net Profi	s (\$mill) t (\$mill)		1585 190
Persison Assets-1/21 32054 milling, 1599, 5 mill. 17/3 77/4 <t< td=""><td>LT Deb (LT inte</td><td>t \$1542.1 rest eam</td><td>l mill. L ed: 2.4x)</td><td>T Interes</td><td>st \$120 m</td><td>nill.</td><td>28.2%</td><td>31.1%</td><td>24.7%</td><td>5.1%</td><td>40.4%</td><td>30.4%</td><td>32.6%</td><td>38.8%</td><td>31.4%</td><td>31.6%</td><td>33.0%</td><td>35.0%</td><td>Income T</td><td>ax Rate</td><td>mofié</td><td>35.0%</td></t<>	LT Deb (LT inte	t \$1542.1 rest eam	l mill. L ed: 2.4x)	T Interes	st \$120 m	nill.	28.2%	31.1%	24.7%	5.1%	40.4%	30.4%	32.6%	38.8%	31.4%	31.6%	33.0%	35.0%	Income T	ax Rate	mofié	35.0%
pres Box 84 11 5 mil. PHE Box 84 11 5 mil.	Pensio	n Assets	-12/13 \$	556.4 mili Ol	blig. \$599	9.5 mill.	47.1%	57.4%	50.9%	42.0%	45.6%	48.7%	50.4%	51.5%	50.9%	50.0%	51.5%	2.5% 52.0%	Long-Ter	m Debt R	atio	8.0% 53.5%
112.25.31 23.24.6 29.44.1 371.10 202.0 332.4 344.4 392.71 34.6.5 303.0 4100 435 1400 435 147.6 303.0 4100 435 147.6 303.0 4100 435 147.6 49.53 49.53 147.6 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53 49.53	Pfd Sto	ck \$11.5	mill. F	fd Div'd	\$.5 mill.		52.4% 2098.9	42.3%	48.8%	57.6% 2935.8	54.0% 3025.4	51.0% 3214.9	49.2% 3100.3	48.1% 3245.6	48.7% 3277.9	49.7% 3344.0	48.5% 3560	48.0% 3695	Common Total Ca	Equity R	atio	46.5% 4195
Common Stock 79.653.624 bits. 79% 8.2% 7.2% 3.5% 5% 2.2% 6.1% 6.5% 7.0% 7.0% Return on Shr Equity 9.3% MARECT CAP: 52.4 billion (Mid Cap) 4.5% 4.5% 3.7% NMF NMF NMF 4.6% 6.5% 6.5% 7.0% Return on Shr Equity 9.3% 3.5% 7.0% Return on Shr Equity 9.3% 3.5% 7.0% Return on Shr Equity 9.3% 3.5% 1.5% 7.0% Return on Shr Equity 9.3% 3.5% 7.0% Return on Shr Equity 9.3% 3.5% 1.5%	redemp	tion. Sink	ing fund	began 2/	1/84.	ry	2324.6	2984.1 4.7%	3761.9	2935.4 3.4%	3192.0 1.9%	3332.4 3.1%	3444.4	3627.1	3746.5 5.1%	3933.9 5.2%	4130	4335	Net Plan Return o	t (\$mill) n Total Ca	un'l	5020 6.0%
UNITERNET CAP: 52.4 billion (Mid Cap) USB (SIR) USB (SIR) <td>Commo</td> <td>on Stock</td> <td>79,653,6</td> <td>24 shs.</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>7.9%</td> <td>8.2% 8.2%</td> <td>7.2%</td> <td>3.5%</td> <td>.5%</td> <td>3.2%</td> <td>5.2%</td> <td>6.1%</td> <td>6.6%</td> <td>6.8%</td> <td>7.0%</td> <td>7.0%</td> <td>Return o</td> <td>n Shr. Eqi</td> <td>uity</td> <td>9.5%</td>	Commo	on Stock	79,653,6	24 shs.			7.9%	8.2% 8.2%	7.2%	3.5%	.5%	3.2%	5.2%	6.1%	6.6%	6.8%	7.0%	7.0%	Return o	n Shr. Eqi	uity	9.5%
LELC INIC OPERATING SITISTThisThe startThe startTh	MARKE	T CAP:	\$2.4 billio	on (Mid C	Cap)		4.5%	4.3%	3.7%	NMF	NMF	.4%	2.2%	3.3%	3.8%	3.7%	3.5%	3.5%	Retained	to Com E	iq	9.5% 5.0%
Case of Plant Michael Res NA	% Change	RIC OPE Retail Sales (I	KATING (WH)	2011 +3.4	2012 -1.6	2013	BUSIN	40% ESS: PN	M Resou	rces is a	n investo	r-owned	holding o	4/% compa-	43% breakdo	45% wn '13: r	90% residentia	51% 1. 37%: (All Div de	al. 37%:	industria	49%
Catego and react Main Market Land, Catego and Fork Market Market Land, Catego and State Market Ma	Avg. Indust Avg. Indust	Use (MWH) Revs. per KV	NH (¢)	N/A N/A	N/A N/A	N/A N/A	ny of e include	nergy al Public S	nd energy ervice Co	related	business f New M	es. Prim	ary subs NM) and	idiaries Texas-	other, 1 solar, .5	9%. Fue %. Fuel (els: coal, costs: 49	56.8%; % of revs	nuclear, 3. '13 den	30.4%; (gas/oil, 0% Has	2.2%;
Strage Dutations (y-end) 4-4 4-7 Choice Energy (9/11) and gas utility operations (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Value Total Control (1/09). Electric rev. 241-2700. Internet www.pmmresources.com. Annual RENT Part End (1/10). Total Control (1/10). Total Co	Capacity at Peak Load, Annual Loa	Peak (Mw) Summer (Mw Leaclor (%))	2547 1938 N/A	2537 1948	2572 2008	New M and di	exico Po stribute	ower Con electricity	npany (Ti in New	NMP), w Mexico	hich gen and Te	ierate, tra xas. Sol	ansmit, d First	employe Address	es. Chri 414 Sil	nn., Pres ver Ave	& CEC): Patricia	K. Coll	awn. Inc 102 Tel	: NM.
First Ourge Cor, [6]204225241PNM Resources has filled a general share. bringing the annualized dividend to share. bringing the annualized dividend to share. bringing the annualized dividend to be effective January 1, 2016. The rate be effective January 1, 2016. The rate request, which is based on a future test of 2016, seeks a revenue increase of Vear of 2016, seeks a revenue increase of point of the company's guidance. We point of the company's guidance. We point of the company's texas New Mexico 2013 377. 347.6 399.7 322.9PNM Resources is filling the increase of vear of 2016, seeks a revenue increase of vear of 2016, seeks a revenue increase of point of the company's guidance. We point of the company's guidance. We point of the company's texas New Mexico 2013 317.7 347.6 399.7 322.9Wear 342.4Cal- ender and 2014 325.9 346.2 413.9 344Full 4400Full texas to highlight the declining station, the do the San Juan generaling station, the ender Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Full year yearFull able service to its retail customers. It also seeks to highlight the declining station, the do the San Juan generaling station, the do the San Juan generaling station, the seeks to fighlight the company is also recommending changes to rate design for the san Juan generating station, the lier in October, with the approval of the 2014 .185 .185 .185 .185 .185 .185 .185 .185	% Change	Customers (yr	-end)	+.4	+.4	+.7	Choice	Energy	(9/11) an	d gas utili	ty opera	tions (1/0	9). Elect	ric rev.	241-270	0. Interne	et: www.p	nmresou	irces.com		102.10	
of change (per sin)10 Yrs.6 Yrs.7 Yrs.7 Yrs.7 Yrs.7 Yrs.7 Yrs.6 Yrs.7 Yrs.	Fixed Char	e Cov. (%)	S Past	204 Pas	225 st Est'd	241 '11-'13	rate	1 Re	in N	es ha Iew N	is fil Iexic	ed a o for	gen rate	eral s to	share \$0.80	, brin an	iging t increa	the an use of	inuali: appr	zed di oxima	viden ately	d to 8%.
"Cash How"	of change Revenu	(per sh) les	10 Yrs. -4.0	5 Yr % -7.0	s. to' 0%	17-'19 1.0%	be e requ	ffect: est, v	i ve J a hich	anuar is bas	y 1, sed on	2016. n a fi	The	rate test	PNM 60% (is ta over ti	rgetir he lon	ng a p g terr	bayout n.	t ratio	of 5	0%-
Book Value1.5%-1.0%3.5%PNM Resources is filing the increase to address the investments the company has address the investment the declining sales growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth within the costs for 40 mw of solar facilities, the 40 mw natural gas-fired La Luz plant, emission-control technology at units 1 and tor matural gas plant, and the purchase of tor natural gas plant, and the purchase of also recommending changes to rate design to create fair distribution of costs. If ap- also recommending changes to rate design to create fair distribution of costs. If ap- iect customers by an average increase of the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 aCal- expected to issue a final order in the first quarter of 2015.2014.125.125.126.502013.145.165.662014.185.185.742015.21.145.1452014.125.125.562014.125.125.562015.20.165.66<	"Cash Earning Divider	Flow" S ds	-2.5	- 5.0 % 8.0 % -6.0	0% 51 0% 11 0% 13	5.5%	year \$107	of 20 .4 mi	16, se lion a	eks a long v	reve vith a	nue i ROE	ncreas	se of	Our point	2015 t of t	share the co	e-net	call i	is at i ouida	the n	nid- We
Cal-Colspan="4">C	Book V		1.5	% -1.0		3.5%	PNM addr	l Rese ess th	ources le invi	is fil estmer	ing ting the	he in	crease	e to bas	expec	t ear	nings	to in	ncreas	e mo	destly	in
2011387.7415.5549.5347.91700.6Calicity is retail customers. It also seeks to highlight the declining sales growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth within the company's service terri- tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth with an and the purchase of tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes growth with an and the service to inter tert than expected as residential sales in- recently, results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently. results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently. results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently. results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently. results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently. results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently results in New Mexico were bet- ter than expected as residential sales in- recently results in New Mexico were bet- ter the associal sales in- recently results in New Mexico were bet- ter the associa	endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Full Year	made	e to re	educe	its rel	iance	on co	al and	ad-	Powe	r Com	ipany	contin	nues t	o perf	orm v	vell,
2013317.7347.6399.7322.91387.9Seeks to fightight the declining sales3.2%, driven by an increase in residential2014328.9346.2413.9341143020153353554403301460Cal-EARNINGS PER SHARE AFullFullendarMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.312011.04.2061.221.082012.17.33.69.131.312013.18.38.64.211.41purchase of the Rio Bravo generating station, the purchase of the Rio Bravo generating station, the fect customers by an average increase is expected to a fect customers by an average increase of fect customers by an average increase of the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 a3.2%, driven by an increase frace state implementation plan for the state increase of 3.3%2014.185.185.185.185.185.185.185.185.185.1852014.125.125.18	2011 2012	387.7 305.4	415.5 323.9	549.5 390.4	347.9 322.7	1700.6 1342.4	able	servi	to i	ts reta	ail cu	stome	rs. It	also	its se	ervice	terri	tory.	Sales	adva	inced	by
20153353554403301460tory. The rate base of \$2.4 billion includes the costs for 40 mw of solar facilities, the 40 mw natural gas-fired La Luz plant, emission-control technology at units 1 and 4 of the San Juan generating station, the purchase of the Rio Bravo generating station, the palo Verde Unit 2 leases. The company is also recommending changes to rate design to create fair distribution of costs. If ap- proved, the rate increase is expected to af- fect customers by an average increase of the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 agrowth in the area has been of concern ter than expected as residential sales in- ter than expected as residential sales in- ter than expected to issue a final order in the first quarter of 2015.2011.145.145.145.145.562013.145.165.165.642014.185.185.185.742014.185.185.185.742014.185.185.185.742015.20.00.216.742014 <td< td=""><td>2013 2014</td><td>317.7 328.9</td><td>347.6 346.2</td><td>399.7 413.9</td><td>322.9 341</td><td>1387.9 1430</td><td>grow</td><td>th wi</td><td>thin t</td><td>ignt</td><td>ipany</td><td>'s ser</td><td>vice te</td><td>ales erri-</td><td>3.2%, and c</td><td>omme</td><td>en by ercial</td><td>an in categ</td><td>crease ories.</td><td>e in re Altho</td><td>esider ugh 1</td><td>tial oad</td></td<>	2013 2014	317.7 328.9	347.6 346.2	399.7 413.9	322.9 341	1387.9 1430	grow	th wi	thin t	ignt	ipany	's ser	vice te	ales erri-	3.2%, and c	omme	en by ercial	an in categ	crease ories.	e in re Altho	esider ugh 1	tial oad
endarMar.31 Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31Year40mw natural gas-fired La Luz plant, emission-control technology at units 1 and 4 of the San Juan generating station, the tion natural gas plant, and the purchase of tion natural gas plant, and the purchase of to reate fair distribution of costs. If ap- proved, the rate increase is expected to af- fect customers by an average increase to 2013ter than expected as residential sales in- creased by 1.7%. Further, PNM Resources met a significant regulatory milestone ear- ier in October, with the approval of the revised state implementation plan for the San Juan generating station. The New Maxico Public Regulation Commission is expected to issue a final order in the first quarter of 2015.2011.125.125.502012.145.145.145.145.165.642014.185.185.65.2013.145.165.64.2014.185.185.64.2014.185.185.64.2014.185.185.64.2014.185.185.64.2014.185.185.64.2014.185.185.64.2014.185.185.64.2015.20.00.216.2014.185.185.185 <td>2015 Cal-</td> <td>335 EA</td> <td>355 RNINGS P</td> <td>440 ER SHARE</td> <td>330 A</td> <td>1460 Full</td> <td>tory. the c</td> <td>osts i</td> <td>or 40</td> <td>ase of mw o</td> <td>\$2.4 f sola</td> <td>billior ar faci</td> <td>ı inclu lities,</td> <td>ides the</td> <td>growt recen</td> <td>h in tly, re</td> <td>the a sults</td> <td>area T in Ne</td> <td>nas be ew Me</td> <td>en of xico v</td> <td>f cond vere l</td> <td>ern bet-</td>	2015 Cal-	335 EA	355 RNINGS P	440 ER SHARE	330 A	1460 Full	tory. the c	osts i	or 40	ase of mw o	\$2.4 f sola	billior ar faci	ı inclu lities,	ides the	growt recen	h in tly, re	the a sults	area T in Ne	nas be ew Me	en of xico v	f cond vere l	ern bet-
201217.33.69.221.004 of the San Juan generating station, the purchase of the Rio Bravo generating station, the palo Verde Unit 2 leases. The company is also recommending changes to rate design to create fair distribution of costs. If ap- proved, the rate increase is expected to af- fect customers by an average increase of 7.7% across rate classes.Mexico Public Regulation Commission is expected to af- the stock of the Rio Bravo generating station. The New Mexico Public Regulation Commission is to create fair distribution of costs. If ap- proved, the rate increase is expected to af- fect customers by an average increase of 7.7% across rate classes.The board of directors recently raised the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 aCompany's Financial Strength Saumya AfilaCompany's Financial Strength Strength B2014.185.185.185.186.10.10.11.84.00% .135.11.11.10% .11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11.11 <t< td=""><td>endar 2011</td><td>Mar.31</td><td>Jun.30</td><td>Sep.30</td><td>Dec.31</td><td>Year</td><td>40 n emis</td><td>nw n sion-c</td><td>atural ontrol</td><td>gas-f</td><td>lired ology</td><td>La L at ur</td><td>uz pl uts 1</td><td>ant, and</td><td>ter th</td><td>an ez ed hv</td><td>xpecte</td><td>d as Furt</td><td>reside her P</td><td>ntial NM F</td><td>sales</td><td>in-</td></t<>	endar 2011	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	40 n emis	nw n sion-c	atural ontrol	gas-f	lired ology	La L at ur	uz pl uts 1	ant, and	ter th	an ez ed hv	xpecte	d as Furt	reside her P	ntial NM F	sales	in-
2014183968251.512014183968251.552015.25.35.70.251.55201421.25.35.70.251.552015.25.35.70.251.55201418.39.68.251.552014125.125.501.552011.125.125.125.502012.145.145.145.562012.145.145.145.562013.145.165.165.562014.185.185.185.562014.185.185.185.742014.185.185.185.742014.185.185.185.742014.185.185.185.742014.185.185.185.742015.20.74The board of directors recently raised the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 a2014.185.185.185.742015.20.216.116.1162016.20.216.116.2162017.20.216.117.2162018.20.216.116.2162019.20.216.116.2162014.185.185.185.742015.20.20.216.1162016 <td< td=""><td>2011</td><td>.04</td><td>.20</td><td>.69</td><td>.13</td><td>1.00</td><td>4 of</td><td>the S</td><td>an Ju If the</td><td>an ge Rio B</td><td>nerati</td><td>ing st</td><td>ation,</td><td>the</td><td>met a</td><td>signi</td><td>ificant</td><td>regu</td><td>latory</td><td>miles</td><td>tone</td><td>ar-</td></td<>	2011	.04	.20	.69	.13	1.00	4 of	the S	an Ju If the	an ge Rio B	nerati	ing st	ation,	the	met a	signi	ificant	regu	latory	miles	tone	ar-
Zois	2013	.10	.30	.64	.21	1.41 1.50	tion	natur	al gas	plant,	and	the pu	irchas	sta-	revise	d sta	te im	pleme	ntatio	n pla	n for	the
endarMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31Yearto create tair distribution of costs. If approved, the rate increase is expected to affect customers by an average increase of a sepected to affect customers and a sepected to a sepected to affect customers and a sepected to a sepected to affect customers and a sepected to a sepected to affect a sepected to affect and a sepected to a sepected to affect and a sepected to a sepected to a sepected to affect and a sepected to affect and a sepected to a s	∠010 Cal-	.25 QUARTI	.35 ERLY DIVII	.70 Dends Pai	.25 ID 8-†	7.55 Full	also	recom	mend	ing ch	ses. 1 anges	to ra	inpan ite de	y is sign	San Mexic	Juan o Pu	gene blic F	rating Regula	tion (ion. 1 Comm	the N lissior	lew is
2012 145 165 165 165 7.7% across rate classes. The board of directors recently raised the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 a This stock retains a favorable Timeli- ness rank (2). However, the current yield is below the utility average of 3.3% 2015 .20 .74 The board of directors recently raised the dividend. The hike was \$0.015 a Saumya Afila January 30, 2015 A) EPS dil Excl. n/r gains (losses): '96, (24¢); [rg. two to sum due to rounding. Next egs. '13: \$3.49/sh. (D) in mill, adjust for split. (E) Sompany's Financial Strength Stock's Price Stability Stability (20, 11, 156); '10, (51, 35, 74; '05, 11, 864. B 56(b): '08, (\$3.77); '10, (\$1.36); '11, 884. May, Aug., Nov. = Div'd reinvest plan avail. ‡ 10.0%; earned on avg. com. eg., '13: 10.0%. Stock's Price Stability Price Growth Persistence 25 56(b): '08, (\$3.77); '10, (\$1.36); '11, 884. May, Aug., Nov. = Div'd reinvest plan avail. ‡ Company com. eg., '13: 10.0%. Stock's Price Stability Price Growth Persistence 25 </td <td>endar 2011</td> <td>Mar.31</td> <td>Jun.30</td> <td>Sep.30</td> <td>Dec.31</td> <td>Year</td> <td>to cr</td> <td>eate ed, th</td> <td>tair di e rate</td> <td>istribu increa</td> <td>ition ase is</td> <td>of cos expec</td> <td>ts. If</td> <td>ap- Daf-</td> <td>expec quart</td> <td>ted to er of 2</td> <td>) issue 2015.</td> <td>e ā fir</td> <td>nal oro</td> <td>der in</td> <td>the i</td> <td>irst</td>	endar 2011	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	to cr	eate ed, th	tair di e rate	istribu increa	ition ase is	of cos expec	ts. If	ap- Daf-	expec quart	ted to er of 2) issue 2015.	e ā fir	nal oro	der in	the i	irst
2014 .185 .20	2012	.145	.145	.145	.145	.58	fect (7.7%)	custor acros	ners l s rate	oy an classe	avera es.	age in	creas	e of	This ness	stock rank	(2)	ins a Jowey	favo	rable	Tim	eli-
A) EPS dil. Excl. n/r gains (losses): '98, (24¢); Egs. may not sum due to rounding. Next egs. '13: \$3.49/sh. (D) in mill, adjust for split. (E) Sompany's Financial Strength B 98, 6¢; '00, (21¢; '01, (15¢); '03, 67¢; '05, rpt, due late Feb. (B) Divids hist. pd. in Feb., Rate base: net orig. cost. ROE allowed in '11: Stock's Price Stability B56¢; '08, (\$3.77); '10, (\$1.36); '11, 88¢. May, Aug., Nov. = Divid reinvest plan avail. † 10,0% earned on avg. com, eq., '13: 10.0%. Price Growth Persistence 25	2013	.140	.185	.185	.185	.04 .74	The	boar	d of d	irecto	ors re	ecent	ly rai	sed	is bel	ow the	e utili	ty ave	erage (of 3.39	6 nr y.	
29, σφ; 00, 21¢; 01, (15¢); 03, 6/¢; 05, rpt. due late Feb. (B) Div'ds hist. pd. in Feb., Rate base: net orig. cost. ROE allowed in '11: 56¢); '08, (\$3.77); '10, (\$1.36); '11, 88¢. May, Aug., Nov. = Div'd reinvest. plan avail. † 10.0%; earned on avg. com. eq., '13: 10.0%. Price Growth Persistence 25	A) EPS	dil. Excl.	n/r gains	(losses):	'98, (24¢); Egs.	may not	sum due	to round	ling. Next	egs.	was 13: \$3.49	այն.01 /sh. (D)	Ja In mill., a	adjust. for	split. (E	Lizi	pany's F	Ja Inancial	Strenath	7 <i>30, 2</i>	B
	99, 8¢; 56¢); '0 13.(16)	∪∪, 21¢ B, (\$3.7) Exc[dis	; U1, (1 7); '10, c. ons	o¢); ′03, (\$1.36); ′08, 42≉'	6/¢; '0 '11, 88 '09 78	o,∣rpt.c ¢. May, ¢. Shen	ue late F Aug., No ebolder in	eb. (B) w. ■ Div	UIV'ds his d reinves n avail /	st. pd. in t. plan av C) incl. in	Feb., F rail. † 1 tang	ate base 0.0%; ea	rnet orig	g. cost. R avg. cor	OE allow	red in '11 3: 10.0%	: Stoc	k's Price Growth	Stability Persiste	/ ence		85 25

(56¢); ¹08, (\$3.77); ¹0, (\$1.36); ¹11, 88¢, | May, Aug., Nov. ■ Div'd reinvest. plan avail. † | 10.0%; earned on avg. com. eq., ¹3: 10.0%. ¹3,(16); Excl. disc. ops.: ¹08, 42¢; ¹09, 78¢, | Shareholder invest. plan avail. (C) Incl. intang. | Reg. Climate: Avg. (F) Excl. First Choice. ² 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

To subscribe call 1-800-VALUELINE

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 25 of 167

												A	vera/	/McK	enzi	ie	
PORTLAND GEN	VERAL N	(SE -P0	RP	ecent Rice	39.7	6 P/E RATI	o 18.	2(Traili Medi	ng: 17.9) an: NMF)	RELATIVI P/E RATI	0.9	9 DIV'D YLD	2.9	% ¥	ALUE _INE	Ë	
TIMELINESS 3 Lowered 12/5/14			High:	35.0	31.3	27.7	21.4	22.7	26.0	28.1	33.3	40.3			Target	Price	Range
SAFFTY 2 Baised 5/4/12	LEGENDS	i	Low:	24.2	25.5	15.4	13.5	17.5	21.3	24.3	27.4	29.0			2017	2018	2019
TECHNICAL 3 Raised 1/9/15	0.74 x Divide divided by tr	ends p sh iterest Rate	, –				<u> </u>		_								64
BETA .80 (1.00 = Market)	Options: Yes	e Strength					<u> </u>										48
2017-19 PROJECTIONS	Shaded area indic	ates reces	sion								्रोग	uul'	•				32
Ann'i Total Price Gain Return				^{րյ} ալ։	10.010	h			μ. 	ı [,] li			· •				24
High 35 (-10%) Nil Low 25 (-35%) -7%							Մորոր	<u>11.111.17</u>									16 ²⁰
Insider Decisions			·				15. 										12
FMAMJJASO							•										8
Options 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0					******	····	**••										6
Institutional Decisions								************	******	*********	********	**************************************		% TOT.	RETURN	N 12/14	
102014 202014 302014 to Buy 121 127 123	Percent 21 -								- 		-			s 1 vr	TOCK	INDEX 6.9	-
to Sell 116 107 116	snares 14 - traded 7 -				-111111							mtmf		3 yr.	65.6	73.7	E
On April 3 2006 Portland Ge	neral Electric's	2004	2005 ^G	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	⊃yı. ©V∆III	ZZ.0 FINEPI		7.19
existing stock (which was ow	ned by Enron)		23.14	24.32	27.87	27.89	23.99	23.67	24.06	23.89	23.18	24.30	22.20	Revenues	ner sh	/D. LLV	24 25
was canceled, and 62.5 millio	n shares were		4.75	4.64	5,21	4.71	4.07	4.82	4.96	5.15	4.93	6.00	5.75	"Cash Flo	w" per s	sh	6.50
issued to Enron's creditors of	r the Disputed		1.02	1.14	2.33	1.39	1.31	1.66	1.95	1.87	1.77	2.15	2.25	Earnings	per sh 🏼 🎽	۱ I	2.50
trading on a when-issued h	asis that day		4.08	.68	.93	.97	1.01	1.04	1.06	1.08	1.10	1.12	1.14	Div'd Dec	l'd per si	h₿∎†	1.40
and regular trading began on	April 10. 2006.		19.15	19.58	21.05	21.64	20.50	21.14	22 07	22.87	0.40 23.30	73.20	0.80 25.60	Cap'i Spe	naing pe ie ner sh	C	3.25
Shares issued to the DCR	were released		62.50	62.50	62.53	62.58	75.21	75.32	75.36	75.56	78.09	78.25	89.00	Common	Shs Out	st'g D	89.75
over time to Enron's creditors	until all of the			23.4	11.9	16.3	14.4	12.0	12.4	14.0	16.9	15.5		Avg Ann'	P/E Rati	io	12.5
remaining snares were relea	ased in June,			1.26	.63	.98	.96	.76	.78	.89	.95	.80		Relative F	/E Ratio		.80
CADITAL STRUCTURE as af 0/20				2.5%	3.3%	4.3%	5.4%	5.2%	4.4%	4.1%	3.7%	3.4%		Avg Ann'i	Div'd Yi	eld	4.4%
Total Debt \$2321 mill. Due in 5	/14 (rs \$270 mill.	1454.0	1446.0	1520.0	1/43.0	1/45.0	1804.0	1/83.0	1813.0	1805.0	1810.0	1900	1975	Revenues	i (\$mill) (\$mill)		2175
LT Debt \$2251 mill. LT Interes	t \$104 mill.	37.0%	40.2%	33.6%	33.8%	28.7%	28.8%	30.5%	28.3%	31.4%	23.2%	26.0%	24.0%	Income Ta	(amin) ix Rate		223
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual ren	tals \$11 mill	9.8%	18.8%	33.8%	17.9%	17.2%	31.6%	17.6%	5.4%	7.1%	14.6%	31.0%	12.0%	AFUDC %	to Net P	rofit	4.0%
		41.1%	42.3%	43.4%	49.9%	46.2%	50.3%	53.0%	49.6%	47.1%	51.3%	53.5%	45.0%	Long-Terr	n Debt R	atio	45.5%
Pension Assets-12/13 \$596 mill.	Oblig. \$705 mili	58.9%	57.7%	56.6%	50.1%	53.8%	49.7%	47.0%	50.4%	52.9%	48.7%	46.5%	55.0%	Common	Equity R	atio	54.5%
Pfd Stock None	obligi çi co ilini	2171.0	2070.0	2718.0	3066.0	3301.0	3858.0	4133 D	3298.0 4285.0	3204.0 4302.0	3/35.0 4990.0	4110 5610	4140	Not Plant	ital (\$mil /\$mili)	"	4775
Common Stock 78 209 672 shs		5.6%	4.6%	4.7%	6.9%	5.0%	4.5%	5.4%	6.2%	5.9%	5.1%	5.5%	6.0%	Return on	Total Ca	lo'l	6.0%
as of 10/23/14		7.2%	5.3%	5.8%	11.0%	6.4%	6.2%	7.9%	8.8%	8.2%	7.5%	9.0%	8.5%	Return on	Shr. Equ	uity	9.0%
MARKET CAP: \$3.1 billion (Mid C	an)	7.2%	5.3%	5.8%	11.0%	6.4%	6.2%	7.9%	8.8%	8.2%	7.5%	9.0%	8.5%	Return on	Com Eq	uity E	9.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATIST	ics	1.270	0.0%	39%	40%	2.0%	76%	3.0% 62%	4.1% 54%	3.5% 57%	2.9%	4.5% 51%	4.3% 49%	All Div'de	to Not P	:q	4.0%
2011	2012 2013	BUSIN	ESS: Pr	rtland G	eneral F	ectric Cr	mnany	(PGE) pr	ovides	19%: 0	16%	hudro	16%	nd 6%		od 42%	Euol
Avg. Indust. Use (MWH) +3.3	16409 16258	electric	ity to 84	3,000 cus	tomers i	n 52 citie	sin a 4,	000-squa	re-mile	costs: 4	2% of re	venues.	'13 repor	ted depre	ciation ra	ate: 3.7%	. Has
*ension Assets-12/13 \$596 mill. Oblig. \$705 mill. 58.9% 57.7% 56.6% 50.1% 53.8% 49.7% 47.0% 50.4% 52.9% 48.7% 46.5% 55.0% Common Equity Rail */d Stock None 2171.0 2076.0 2161.0 2629.0 2518.0 3100.0 3390.0 3298.0 3264.0 3735.0 4110 4140 Total Capital (\$mill) 2275.0 2436.0 2718.0 3066.0 3301.0 3858.0 4133.0 4285.0 4392.0 4880.0 5610 5900 Net Plant (\$mill) 2275.0 2436.0 2718.0 3066.0 3301.0 3858.0 4133.0 4285.0 4392.0 4880.0 5610 5900 Net Plant (\$mill) 2275.0 2436.0 2718.0 3066.0 3301.0 3858.0 4133.0 4285.0 4392.0 4880.0 5610 5900 Net Plant (\$mill) 2012.3 7.2% 5.3% 5.8% 11.0% 6.4% 6.2% 7.9% 8.8% 8.2% 7.5% 9.0% 8.5% Return on Com Equitettion (\$mill, 10%) 10.5% 3.5%														ent and	Chief		
Peak Load, Winter (Mw) F 3555 Annual Load Factor (%) NA	3597 3869 NA NA	closed	in 1993.	Electric r	evenue b	reakdowi	n nuclea n: resider	ntial, 48%	com-	121 SW	Salmon	Street.	J. Piro. Portland.	Oregon 9	ted: Ore 7204. Te	egon. Ad elephone	aress: 503-
% Change Customers (yr-end) +.2	+.7 +.9	464-800	0. Interne	et: www.p	ortlandg	eneral.con	1. 1.	oropriorie									
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 273	270 239	Ara	ite in	creas	e for	Por	land	Gen	eral	Follo	wing	wha	t wa	s alm	ost c	ertai	nly
ANNUAL RATES Past Pas	t Est'd '11-'13	Elec	tric	Comp	any	took	effec	t at	the	its n	nuch-	impr	oved	earni	ings	tally	iň
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs Revenues2.1	s, to '17-'19 5% 5%	milli	on (a)	bout 1	aring 1801 B	s were based	on a	ea by retur	\$10 n of	2014, at a	we e	estim singl	ate e	arning	gs wi		mb
"Cash Flow"5	5% 4.5%	9.68	% on	a con	amon-	equity	/ rati	o of 5	50%.	Our	2014	estim	ate is	at th	ie mi	dpoin	t of
Dividends 4.	5% 4.5%	The	new	allow	/ed r	eturn	on	equity	/ is	PGE's	s tar	geted	rang	e of	\$2.10	-\$2.20	a
BOOK Value 2.0	J% 4.0%	Slign	tly De	210W U Ander	ne pr	evious	E to	of 9.7	5%.	share	. This	s year	; the	aforen	ientio	ned 1	ate
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (Dec 31 Vear	proje	cts, v	vhich	begai	n com	merci	al op	era-	In ad	dition	PGI	uust u Eis sei	ne com rvice t	errito	s pro rv is	ex-
2011 484 411 439	479 1813	tion	in Íat	e 201	4, in 1	the ra	te ba	se. A	267-	perie	ncing	load g	growtl	h, desp	oite th	ne eff	ects
2012 479 413 450	463 1805	mega	watt	wind	farm	was	compl	eted	at a	of en	ergy e	efficie	ncy m	neasure	es. Th	ie ind	lus-
2013 4/3 403 435 2014 493 423 484	499 1810	and	a 220	mw g	as-fire	u to p ed nea	king :	o mn nlant	uon, was	trial	Secto	r 1S r 20'	increa	asing	its e	electri	city
2015 525 445 485	520 1975	built	at a	cost e	xpecte	ed to h	be \$29	6 mil	lion.	\$2.25	a sha	re.	10 66	umga	s est.	mate	15
Cal- EARNINGS PER SHARE	A Full	The	rate l	nike v	as sr	nall b	ecaus	e cost	re-	The s	share	cour	ıt wil	l rise	signi	ificar	itly
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Year	of w	ons a nat wo	na ca mld h	stome ave be	er crec	lits OI much	ISEL I	nost r in-	this y	year.	FGE (expect	ts to se	ttle a	a forw	ard
2011 .92 .29 .36 2012 .65 .34 .50	38 1.95	creas	e.	Julu II		u a	macii	iai ge.		quart	er. Th	ie con	npany	inten	ds to		the l
2013 .65 .13 .40	.59 1.77	Ano	ther	gene	ratin	g pla	int i	s un	der	proce	eds to	pay	down	borrov	vings	from	its
Cal- endarEARNINGS PER SHARE A Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30 Dec.31Full YearFull YearFull YearFull tuctions and customer credits offset most of what would have been a much larger in- crease.The snare count will rise tuctions and customer credits offset most equity sale for \$278 million quarter. The company inten proceeds to pay down borrow credit facility is expected to begin commer- time structure in mid-2016 at a cost of \$450The snare count will rise this year. PGE expects to se equity sale for \$278 million quarter. The company inten proceeds to pay down borrow credit facilities.2013.65.13.40.591.77Another generating plant is under construction. The 440-mw base-load gas- fired facility is expected to begin commer- credit facilities.This stock's dividend yie2014.75.45.50.522.25fired facility is expected to begin commer- cla operation in mid-2016 at a cost of \$450This stock's dividend yie														- 	.		
2012.65.34.50.381.87Crease.quart2013.65.13.40.591.77Another generating plant is underproce2014.73.43.47.522.15construction. The 440-mw base-load gas-credit2015.75.45.50.552.25fired facility is expected to begin commer-ThisCal-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B = 1Fullcial operation in mid-2016 at a cost of \$450what													iviae) s ind	ua yie Ustrv	ela i aver	S SOI age '	ne- The
2014.73.43.47.522.15construction. The 440-mw base-load gas-2015.75.45.50.552.25fired facility is expected to begin commer-cial operation in mid-2016 at a cost of \$450This stock's dividend yield is some-Cal-QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B=1FullFullFullrial operation in mid-2016 at a cost of \$450what below the industry average. TheMar.31Jun.30Sep.30Dec.31Yearmillion. PGE will file a rate applicationshare price has already risen 5% this year.														ear.			
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $														the			
2011 26 26 265 27 27 1.07 fect at the start of the year, with the re- 2013 27 27 27 275 1.09 fect at the start of the year, with the re- 2013 27 27 27 275 1.09 fect at the start of the year, with the re- 2013 27 27 27 275 1.09 fect at the start of the year, with the re- 2014 2015 Price Range. Thus, total return po													9 Tai	get			
2013 27 27 275 275 275 275 1.09 fect at the start of the year, with the re- 2014 275 275 275 275 1.09 fect at the start of the year, with the re- 2014 275 275 275 28 28 1.11 mainder coming when the new plant is is negative.													uai				
2015 .28												2015					
A) Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrecurring	loss: '13, Shar	eholder	nvestme	nt plan a	avail. (C)	Incl. e	q., '13:	7.6%.	Regulator	y Climat	e: Belov	v Com	ipany's F	inancial s	Strenath		B++
42¢. Next earnings report due (B) Dividends paid mid-lan Apr	mid-Feb. defer	red char	jes. in '1 Net ori	3: \$5.94/	sh. (D) l	n mill. A	verage.	(F) Sum	ner peak	in '12. (C	i) '05 per	- Stoo	k's Price	Stability			100
Oct. Dividend reinvestment plan	n avail. † on co	om. eq. in	15: 9.68	%: eame	d on avo	com s	tanding v	a are pro vhen stor	ivinia, Da sk hegen	trading in	106 106	- Prici	e Growtr inge Pro	ı rersiste dictabilita	ICE		50

e 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved, Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use, how non-commercial is obtained from, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 26 of 167

												A	vera	/McF	Kenz	ie	
SCANA CORP. NY	(SE-scg		R P	ecent Rice	61.27	7 P/E Rati	o 16 .	2 (Traili Media	ng: 16.2) an: 14.0)	RELATIVE P/E RATI	0.8	8 DIV'D YLD	3.5	% ^v	ALUI LINE		
TIMELINESS 3 Lowered 10/10/14	High: 3 Low: 3	9.7 43.7 2.8 36.6	42.4 36.9	45.5 32.9	44.1 27.8	38,6 26.0	42.0 34.2	45.5 34.6	50.3 43.3	54.4 44.7	63.4 45.6	65.6 59.8			Target 2018	Price I	Range
SAFETY Z Lowered 9/10/99 TECHNICAL 4 Lowered 2/13/15	LEGENDS 0.77 x D divided I	ividends p sh ov Interest Rate	.														128
BETA .75 (1.00 = Market)	Options: Yes	Price Strength							\sim								- 96 - 80
2018-20 PROJECTIONS Ann'l Total								/		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	<u> </u>		••				-64 48
High 65 (+5%) 5%	nanana. Ananana		***********	<u>"''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''</u>	harry I		יייוווייוי	աստղու									40
						<u>ч</u> ,											-24
to Buy 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	*****	·*** **************				•											- 16
to Sell 0 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Institutional Decisions			*****	•••••	******		••••		•••••••••					% тот	RETUR	N 1/15	- 12
102014 202014 302014 to Buy 194 192 197	Percent 1 shares	2												1 yr.	STOCK 40.4	INDEX 6.9	L.
to Sell 153 140 154 Hid's(000) 72621 75177 77795	traded				2000								0040	3 yr. 5 yr.	61.1 123.6	57.1 107.2	
15.93 32.78 32.95 26.65	30.85 34	.53 41.66	39.11	39.61	45.16	34.35	36.10	33.95	31.63	31.88	34.25	30.70	31.95	Revenue	s per sh	UB. LLC 1	8-20 36.50
3.15 4.43 4.55 4.56 1.44 2.12 2.15 2.38	4.95 5	.28 7.43 67 2.78	5.68 2.59	5.73 2.74	5.86 2.95	5.63 2.85	5.91 2.98	6.01 2.97	6.30 3.15	6.53 3.39	7.15	7.15	7.45	"Cash Fl	ow" per :	sh	8.75
1.32 1.15 1.20 1.30	1.38 1	.46 1.56	1.68	1.76	1.84	1.88	1.90	1.94	1.98	2.03	2.10	2.16	2.22	Div'd Der	cl'd per s	h ^B ∎	2.40
20.27 19.40 20.95 19.64	20.82 21	.00 3.30 .78 23.35	4.52 24.39	25.37	7.08 25.85	27.63	6.87 29.05	29.94	8.16 31.47	7.84 33.08	10.30 35.05	13.20	10.60 39.00	Book Val	enaing p ue per sl	ersn 1 ^C	9.75 45.50
103.57 104.73 104.73 110.83 17.5 12.5 12.6 12.2	110.74 112 13.0 1	.52 114.67 3.6 14.4	116.67	116.67 15.0	117.78	123.34	127.45	129.88 13.7	132.01 14.8	141.00	143.00 13.6	145.00 Bold fig	147.00 ures are	Common	Shs Out	sťg ^D	149.00
1.0 12.0 12.0 12.2 13.0 14.4 15.4 15.0 12.7 11.6 12.9 13.7 14.8 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Value Line estimates Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio 14.4 14.4 14.4 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Avg Ann'l D/E Ratio 14.4 14.4 14.4 14.4 13.6 Boid figures are Avg Ann'l D/E Ratio 14.4 14.4 14.4															.70		
1.00 .81 .65 .67 .74 .72 .77 .83 .80 .76 .77 .82 .86 .94 .81 .76 Value Line Relative P/E Relito 5.2% 4.3% 4.4% 4.5% 4.2% 4.0% 3.9% 4.2% 4.3% 4.9% 5.7% 4.9% 4.2% 4.1% Value Line Relative P/E Relito Relative P/E Relito Aug Ann'l Div'd Yield 4 CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 40% 4.2% 4.3% 4.9% 5.7% 4.9% 4.8% 4.2% 4.1% Aug Ann'l Div'd Yield 4 CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 4777.0 4563.0 4621.0 5319.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 4495.0 4700 Revenues (\$mill) 4 LT Debt \$5681 mill. LT Interest \$297 mill. 4777.0 4563.0 4621.0 5319.0 327.0 376.0 387.0 320.0% 31.0% 17.0 545 560 595 Net Profit (\$mill) 4.0% 4															4.3% 5450		
1.00 1.01 1.14 1.12 1.11 1.05 1.00 1.16 1.10 1.10 1.10 Relative P/E Ratio Avg Ann'I Div'd Yield 4 5.2% 4.3% 4.4% 4.5% 4.2% 4.0% 3.9% 4.2% 4.3% 4.9% 5.7% 4.9% 4.8% 4.2% 4.1% estimates Avg Ann'I Div'd Yield 4 CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Total Debt \$6220 mill. LT Debt \$6521 mill. Therest \$297 mill. 477.0 456.30 462.10 53.19.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 4495.0 490 4450 4700 Revenues (\$mill) 4 LT Debt \$6521 mill. (LT interest earned: 3.6x) 26.5% 29.2% 35.4% 32.0% 30.6% 54.3% 53.6% 51.4% 51.6% 13.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit (\$mill) 4 Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. 51.4% 50.9% 46.4% 52.9% 54.3% 54.4% 53.6% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54 Persion Assets-12/13 \$870.1 mill. Oblig. \$823.0 mill. 573.0 60.27.0 585.2 751.0%															705		
1.00 .81 .55 .57 .74 .72 .77 .783 .80 .76 .77 .82 .86 .94 .81 .70 outle Life estimates Relative P/E Ratio 5.2% 4.3% 4.4% 4.5% 4.2% 4.2% 4.3% 4.9% 5.7% 4.9% 4.8% 4.2% 4.1% estimates Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield <td< td=""><td>3.0%</td></td<>														3.0%			
5.2% 4.3% 4.4% 4.5% 4.2% 4.0% 3.9% 4.2% 4.3% 4.9% 5.7% 4.9% 4.8% 4.2% 4.1% estimates Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield 4.2% CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Total Debt \$6220 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1568 mill. 4777.0 4563.0 4621.0 5319.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 4495.0 4900 4450 4700 Revenues (\$mill) Income Tax Rate 323.0 306.0 327.0 353.0 357.0 376.0 387.0 420.0 471.0 545 560 595 Net Profit (\$mill) Income Tax Rate 32.0% 30.3% 30.2% 32.1% 32.0% 31.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit 4.1% Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. 51.4% 50.9% 48.4% 80.0% 56.8% 52.9% 54.3% 54.6% 56.0% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 56.6% 56.8% 52.9% 54.3% 56.0% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 56.6% 56.7% 10.0%														54.0% 46.0%			
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Total Debt \$6220 mill. Total Debt \$6210 337.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 44900 4450 4700 Revenues (\$mill) LT Debt \$6631 mill. LT Interest \$297 mill. CO.5% 29.2% 35.4% 32.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% 31.0% Advalue for the first fir															14750		
CAPTIAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 4/1/.0 4003.0 4237.0 4601.0 4499.0 4176.0 4495.0 4900 4450 4700 Revenues (\$mill) 1 Total Debt \$6220 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1568 mill. 323.0 306.0 327.0 353.0 357.0 376.0 387.0 420.0 471.0 545 560 595 Net Profit (\$mill) 1 LT Debt \$6681 mill. LT Interest \$297 mill. 26.5% 29.2% 35.4% 32.0% 29.8% 30.3% 30.2% 32.1% 32.0% 31.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit 31.0% Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. P% 2.6% 4.6% 8.5% 14.3% 8.0% 54.4% 56.8% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 56.6% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 56.6% 54.3% 44.3% 64.4% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 56.6% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 56.6% 56.0% 56.0% 56.0% 56.0% 56.0% 56.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 56.6% 6.2% 6.3%															6.0%		
CAPITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 477.0 4563.0 4621.0 5319.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 4495.0 4900 4450 Revenues (\$mill) Total Debt \$6220 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1568 mill. 323.0 306.0 327.0 353.0 357.0 376.0 387.0 420.0 471.0 545 560 595 Net Profit (\$mill) 1 LT Debt \$66220 mill. LT Interest \$297 mill. 26.5% 29.2% 35.4% 32.0% 29.8% 30.3% 30.2% 32.1% 32.0% 31.0% AFUDC % to Net Profit (\$mill) 1 Leases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. 51.4% 50.9% 46.4% 55.8% 52.9% 54.4% 56.5% Cong-Term Debt Ratio 57.5% Cong-Term Debt Ratio 57.5															10.5% 10.5%		
															5.0% 51%		
2APITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 otal Debt \$5620 mill. Due in 5 Yrs \$1568 mill. T Debt \$5681 mill. LT interest earned: 3.6x) 477.0 4563.0 4621.0 5319.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 4495.0 4900 4450 4700 Revenues (\$mill) 5 LT interest earned: 3.6x) 306.0 327.0 353.0 357.0 376.0 387.0 420.0 471.0 545 560 595 Net Profit (\$mill) 5 .eases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. 26.5% 29.2% 35.4% 32.0% 51.4% 53.6% 54.3% 54.4% 53.6% 54.5% 10.0% 11.0% AFUPC \$K to Net Profit 3.0% eases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. 0blig, \$823.0 mill. 5739.0 6027.0 5952.0 7519.0 7891.0 7854.0 8511.0 9103.0 10059 11000 12150 12875 Total Capital (\$mill) 17 Yd Stock None 2011 2012 2013 10.3% 10.6% 11.2% 10.5% 10.2% 10.0% 10.1% 10.0% 10.5% 10.5% 10.5% 10.5% 10.5% 10.5%														& gas,			
Apiral STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Arg Altin Live Teld 4.70 Arg Altin Live Teld 4.70 APITAL STRUCTURE as of 9/30/14 Due in 5 Yrs \$1568 mill. Jack 1 4563.0 4621.0 5319.0 4237.0 4601.0 4409.0 4176.0 4495.0 4900 4450 4700 Revenues (\$mill) 545 560 595 Net Profit (\$mill) 7 Tinterest earned: 3.6x) 2.6% 4.6% 8.5% 14.3% 80.% 54.4% 53.6% 54.5% 56.0% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4 'ension Assets-12/13 \$870.1 mill. 51.4% 50.9% 48.4% 58.0% 56.8% 52.9% 54.4% 55.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 'fd Stock None Oblig. \$823.0 mill. 5739.0 6027.0 5950.0 7619.0 7891.0 7891.														ol% of oyees.			
Peak Load, Summer (Mw) 4885 Annual Load Factor (%) 57,3	eases, Uncapitalized Annual rentals \$7 mill. 51.4% 50.9% 48.4% 58.0% 52.9% 54.3% 54.4% 53.6% 54.5% Long-Term Debt Ratio 54.4% 'ension Assets-12/13 \$870.1 mill. Oblig. \$823.0 mill. 5739.0 6027.0 5952.0 7519.0 7891.0 7854.0 8511.0 9103.0 10059 11000 12150 12875 Total Capital (\$mill) 1473 'fd Stock None 6734.0 7007.0 7538.0 802.0 009.0 9682.0 10047 10896 11643 12650 13875 14730 Net Plant (\$mill) 177 7.4% 6.8% 7.3% 6.2% 6.1% 6.5% 6.0%															South arolina	
% Change Customers (yr-end) +.5	+.9 +1	2 Electric	NA h	breakdo	wn: reside	ntial, 44	%; comm	nercial, 3	3%; in-	29033.	Fel.: 803-	-217-900	0. Interne	t: www.so	ana.com	n. ore to	
ANNUAL RATES Past Pas	281 29 t Est'd '11-'	13 non	core	subsi	diarie	s. Th	ie com	ipany	has	date	their	previo	us or	der, wi	hich y	vas ba	up- ised
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yrs Revenues .5% -4.5	to '18-'20 % 1.5%	ing	its tel	ecomr	nunica	tions	busir	na is iess f	or a	We w	snorte e stim	ate	struct that	ion sci earni	nedul i ngs	e. will	in-
Earnings 3.0% 2.0 Dividends 4.5% 2.5	1% 5.0%)% 6.0%	total	of a procee	bout eds a	\$650 і re exp	millio ected	n. Af to a	ter ta moun	ixes, t to	creas vorab	se in ole we	2015 ather	and condi	2016. tions	Last made	year, the c	fa- om-
Book Value 4.5% 4.5	5.5%	more the	than cash	\$400 in pla	millio ace_of	n. SC part	ANA of its	would	use	paris	ons d rise	lifficul	lt. Ho the A	llowar	; we	thinl r Fu	(a)
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	ar equi	ty iss	uance	s in 2	015 ecord	and 2	2016.	The	Used	Dur	ing	Const	ruction	n, a	nonc	ash
2012 1107 908 1038 1 2013 1311 1016 1051 1	123 4176 117 4495	asse	t sale	s. Th	e telec	omm	unicat	tions	sale	fects	ofa	n as	sumed	l retu	rn to	n the	mal
2014 1590 1026 1121 1 2015 1250 1025 1025 1	163 4900 150 4450	quar	ter.	o be	compi	etea	in th	e cur	rent	retur	ier. A n on	its ad	ach y Idition	ear So al nu	CE&C clear	earn consti	usa nuc-
2016 1325 1075 1075 1 EARNINGS PER SHARE	225 4700 A	Som fecti	e dela ing tl	aysa netv	nd co: vo nu	st ov clear	errur uni	is are ts So	e af- uth	tion v We tl	vork i hink	in prog the d	gress. irecto	ors ra	ised	the d	ivi-
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	ar Care	olina will	Elect	tric &		s is l	build	ing.	dend	sho	rtly a	fter t	his re	eport	went	to
2012 .91 .54 .91 2013 1.11 .60 .94	.79 3. .74 3.	b pacit	y. The	cost	was e	stima	ited at	t \$6.1	bil-	out w	as bo	osted	by \$0	.06 a s	share	(2.9%)	ay-
2014 1.37 .68 1.01 2015 1.30 .70 1.05	.74 3. .80 3.	80 11011, 85 to b	e del	ne co ayed	about	a y	kpect /ear.	eacn The	unit con-	The SCE8	ט G's ג	incer nucle	ar co	y nstru	surr ction	ound: has i	ing not
2016 1.40 .70 1.05 Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PA	.85 4.1 DB∎ ⊏	10 tract	ors' so ng on	nedul line	e woul in late	d hav 2018	ve the 3 or ea	first arly 2	unit 019,	hurt climb	SCA ed 29	NA 9% las	stock st year	r, and	e sha has	ire pi risen	rice an-
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Ye	the s	econd ablv r	12 m aise t	ionths he cosi	later. נ bv ו	. The a	deľay han 1	will 0%	other	1% so	o far i ut av	n 201 erage	5. The	divid	lend y	ield
2011 .4/5 .485 .485 2012 .485 .495 .495	.400 1.9	How	ever, S	SCE&	G has	not a	accepte	ed the	re-	cent	juotat	tion is	near	the to	op of	our $2($	18-
2013 .495 .5075 .5075 2014 .5075 .525 .525	.5075 2.0 .525 2.0	$\frac{12}{18}$ with	the	contra	or cos	Once	e the	comp	ans	sue's	total	return	i pote	nge, n ntia <u>l</u> n	iegligi	g this	IS-
2015 .525 .525 .525 .525 2.08 when the contractors, once the company sues total return potential negrginite. has accepted a new schedule, it will have Paul E. Debbas, CFA February 20, 2015) Divided egs. Excl. nonrec. gains (losses): due late April. (B) Divids historically paid in cost. Rate allowed on com. eq. in SC: 10.25% Company's Financial Strength B++													2015				
Diluted egs. Excl. nonrec. gains (losses): due late April. (B) Div'ds historically paid in , 29¢; '00, 28¢; '01, \$3.00; '02, (\$3.72); '03, early Jan., Apr., July, & Oct. ■Div'd reinvest- é''04, (23¢); '05, 3¢: '06, 9¢, '12 & '13 EPS I ment plan avail. (C) incl. intangibles in '13, '10,25% gas in '05; in NC: 10.6% in '06; '06, '26, '13, '13 EPS I ment plan avail. (C) incl. intangibles in '13, '10,25% corner of 13: 10,7%												100					
don't add due to rounding. Next earni	ngs report \$	9.65/sh. (D)	In mill. (E) Rate b	ase: Net o	rig. F	Regulator	y Climate	Above	Average.	of any ki-	Earr	nings Pro	dictabili	ty		iŏŏ

The FUBLISHER IS NOT RESPOnsible. FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebutta	l Exh	ibits	- A	Appen	dix	A
---------	-------	-------	------------	-------	-----	---

Page 27 of 167

							I			- 19/7						$-\mathbf{A}$	vera		<u>senz</u>	<u>1e</u>	
SO	JTH	ERN	CO	MPA	NY N	VSF-sc	א א	RICE	48.6	8 IP/E RATI	o 17 .'	2 (Traili Medi	ng: 17.3 an: 16.0	RELATIV	6 0.9	3 DIV'D YLD	4.5	S% \			
TIMELIA			1/20/15	High:	34.0	36.5	37.4	39.3	40.6	37.6	38.6	46.7	48.6	48.7	51.3	53.2				Deloo	Banna
CALETY	153	Lowered	1 1/30/15	Low:	27.4	31.1	30.5	33.2	29.8	26.5	30.8	35.7	41.8	40.0	40.3	47.6			2018	2019	12020
TECHNI		5 Lowered	1 212 1/ 14	0,	73 x Dividi vided by Ir	ends p sh															80
BETA .5	5 (1.00 ·	= Market)	12/13/13	Options:	elative Pric	e Strength	′ ∟						\sim								60
201	8-20 PR	OJECTI	ONS	Shaded	area Indic	ates recess	sion							1.11 IL	ս կուրել	•	``				- 50 40
	rice	Gain	Return	hard the second		460-0110	•••••••••	1010 Jak	1211	Inner	^{ر ،} الندن		ļ								30
High Low	55 (40 (+15%) (-20%)	7% Nil																		25
Inside	Decis	ions	0 0 N							×		· · ·									15
to Buy	001	000	000		**********	*****		400. 40.0	*********	<u>.</u>											10
to Sell	012	021	131							1		*******	•••					% ТО	I F RFTIR	N 1/15	- 7.5
Institu	tional 102014	Decisio 202014	ns 302014										11		•••••••••			/ ///	THIS N	LARITH.	
to Buy	423	485	454	shares	19 -													1 yr.	27.3	6.9	F
Hid's(000)	435514	446155	450922		3 -													5 yr.	97.4	107.2	
17.40	14 78	14 54	14 73	15.31	16.05	18.28	10.24	2007	2008	10.21	2010	2011	10.06	10.26	2014	2015	2016	© VAL	UE LINE P	UB. LLC	18-20
4.17	3.89	3.55	3.46	3.53	3.65	4.03	4.01	4.22	4.43	4.43	4.51	4.91	5.18	5.27	5.35	20.40	5.80	"Cash F	low" per sit	sh	6.75
1.83	2.01	1.61	1.85	1.97	2.06	2.13	2.10	2.28	2.25	2.32	2.36	2.55	2.67	2.70	2.80	2.85	2.95	Earning	s per sh /	4	3.50
3.85	3.27	3.75	3.79	2.72	2.85	3.20	4.01	4.65	1.00	1.73	1.80	1.8/	1.94	2.01	2.08	2.15	2.22	Div'd De Can'l Sn	ci'd per s ending p	h ^B ∎† arsh	2.43
13.82	15.69	11.43	12.16	13.13	13.86	14.42	15.24	16.23	17.08	18,15	19.21	20.32	21.09	21.43	21.90	22.60	23.30	Book Va	lue per si	C	26.00
665.80	681.16	698.34	716.40	734.83	741.50	741.45	746.27	763.10	777.19	819.65	843.34	865.13	867.77	887.09	909.00	911.00	913.00	Commo	1 Shs Out	st'g D	919.00
.82	.86	.75	.80	.84	.78	.85	.87	.85	.97	.90	.95	.99	1.08	.91	.83	Bold fig Value	ures are Líne	Avg Ann Relative	□ r/⊑ Kât P/E Ratio		13.5
5.1%	5.0%	5.7%	5.0%	4.7%	4.7%	4.4%	4.5%	4.4%	4.6%	5.5%	5.1%	4.6%	4.3%	4.6%	4.7%	estin	ates	Avg Ann	'l Div'd Y	eld	5.2%
CAPITA Total De	L STRU	CTURE a	as of 9/30 Due in 5 \)/14 Vrc \$765(mill	13554	14356	15353	17127	15743	17456	17657	16537	17087	18499	18600	19350	Revenue	es (\$mill)		22000
LT Debt	\$21699	mill.	LT Interes	st \$801 m	ill.	26.9%	32.7%	1782.0	1807.0	1910.0 31.9%	2040.0	2268.0	2415.0	2439.0	2584.0	2690	2795	Net Prof	it (\$mill) Fax Rate		3320
Leases,	est earn Uncapi	italized A	nnual ren	ntals \$101	mili.	4.4%	4.8%	9.5%	12.3%	14.9%	13.7%	10.2%	9.4%	11.6%	13.0%	12.0%	11.0%	AFUDC	% to Net F	rofit	10.0%
Pension Pfd Sto	Assets	s-12/13 \$ 1 mill 1	8733 mill. Pfd Div'd	Obl. \$88	63 mill.	53.2%	50.8%	51.2%	53.9%	53.2%	51.2%	50.0%	49.9%	51.5%	53.0%	55.5%	56.0%	Long-Te	m Debt R	atio	58.5%
Incl. 1 m	ill. shs.	4.2%-5.4	4% cum.	pfd. (\$100) par);	24131	24618	27608	31174	34091	35438	37307	38653	41483	44.575	42.5%	41.5% 51100	Total Ca	pital (\$mi	auo)	39.5% 60500
shs. 6.0	% noncl	%-5.83% Jm. pfd. (cum. ptd. \$25 par); ·	. (\$1 par); 4 mill. sh	2 miii. 5.	29480	31092	33327	35878	39230	42002	45010	48390	51208	56050	60375	63300	Net Plan	t (\$mill)		70400
5.6%-6.	5% nonc 5% nor	cum. pfd.	(\$100 par	r); 14 mill.	shs.	8.2%	8.2%	13.2%	7.1% 12.6%	6.9% 12.0%	7.0%	12 2%	7.3%	6.8%	6.5% 12.5%	6.5%	6.5% 12.5%	Return o	n Total Ca n Shr. Eo	ap'l	6.5%
Commo	n Stock	899,812	,716 shs.	• •		14.9%	13.8%	14.0%	13.1%	12.4%	12.2%	12.5%	12.8%	12.5%	13.0%	12.5%	13.0%	Return o	n Com Ed	uity E	13.5%
	I CAP:	944 DINK	on (Large			4.6%	3.8%	4.3%	3.5%	3.2%	3.0%	3.4%	3.6%	3.2%	3.5%	3.0%	3.5%	Retained	to Com I	q	4.5%
Change G	alail Calaa (2011	2012	2013	BUSIN	ESS: The	Southe	rn Compa	any throu	unh its si	Ibsidiarie	s sun-	sinni 7	Gener	rating sou	rces: oil	& and 9	7%: coal	37%: 0	09%
Avg. Indust.	Use (MWH)		3438	3445	3495	plies e	lectricity	to 4.5 m	illion cus	tomers i	n about	120,000	square	16%; h	/dro, 4%;	purchas	ed, 6%.	Fuel cost	s: 35% c	f revenu	es. '13
Capacity at	earend (My	rn (6) ∦)	43555	45750	45502	petitive	generati	a, Alaban on busin	ess. Elec	a, and wi tric rever	ississippi iue breal	i. Aiso na kdown: re	is com- esiden-	man, P	a deprec. resident a	rate (utili and CEO	ity): 3.3% : Thoma:	s A. Fanr	5,300 em 1ina. Inc.:	ployees. Delawa	Chair- re. Ad-
Annual Load	Factor (%)	N) 	59.0	59.5	63.2	tial, 37	%; comm	ercial, 32	2%; indus	trial, 19%	; other,	12%. Ret	ail rev-	dress: 3	0 Ivan A	llen Jr. I	Blvd., N.	N., Atlan	ta, Georg	ia 3030	B Tel.:
70 Change C	usioniers ly	r-enu)	1	+.5	+./	Sout	thern	Corgia,	00%, Ma	u ic	4%, FIU	nia, 9%,	inssis-	3004	modi	nemet: w	ww.souu	ierncomp	any.com.	Llowe	
ANNI IA	RATE	S Past	397 Pas	416 st Fet'd	423	dela	ys ar	nd co	st ove	errun	is in	two s	sub-	the e	quity	has of	declin	ed sli	ghtly	so fa	r in
of change	(per sh)	10 Yrs.	. 5 Yr	s, to	18-'20	sidia	aries'	large	e capi	tal pr	roject	s. Mis	ssis-	2015	a pe	erform	ance	that	is in	line v	with
"Cash F	low"	4.0	% 4.0 % 3	0% 4	1.0%	origi	nally	expec	ted to	be in	servi	ce in	May	Littl	e (if a	any)	earni	ngs g	rowt	h is l	ike-
Dividen	ds alue	3.5	% 4.	0%	3.5%	of 20)14. N	low, t	ne exp	ected	time	frame	e for	ly th	nis ye	ear. S	outhe	rn Co	mpan	y's g	uid-
Cal	QUAI	RTERLY R	EVENUES	(mill.)	Eull	comp	bany ł	as al	ready	booke	d nor	recur	ring	timat	is ion	withi	n thi	s rar	are, an age. 1	he f	irst-
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	after	tax lo	sses t	otalin	g mor	e tha	n \$1.2	bil-	quart	er co	mpari	son is	toug	h due	to fa	vor-
2012 2013	3604 3897	4181 4246	5049 5017	3703 3927	16537 17087	contr	actor	build	ling t	wo ni	iclear	units	s at	We f	oreca	er pat ast ar	n ear	ning: ning:	ny 20 5 inci	14. rease	in
2014	4644	4467	5339	4049	18499	the	Vogtle	stat	ion ha	is inf	ormed	l Geo	rgia	line	with	Sout	hern	Com	pany	s 3%	-4%
2015 2016	4250 4400	4650 4850	5550 5800	4150 4300	18600 19350	mont	ths, to	the	secor	a nn br an br	e dela arters	iyea b sof 2	y 18 2019	targe	e t ne : lit fro	xt ye m rat	ar. T e reli	ne co ef. m	mpan ndest	y sho kilow	ould
Cal-	EA	RNINGS P	ER SHARE	A	Full	and	2020,	respe	ctively	, How	vever,	the u	tili-	hour	sales	grow	th, a	nd ind	rease	d inc	dme
endar	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	Year	ty ha	as not believ	. acce es th	pted t e cont	ne re	vised	sched	iule, lone	at the	e Sout dend	hern	Powei thic	nonu	tility	busin	ess.
2012	.42 .47	.71 .66	1.11	.43 .49	2.67	every	/thing	poss	ible to	miti	gate 1	the de	elay.	at th	ie sai	me p	ace.	South	ern C	ompa	ny's
2014	.66	.68	1.09	.38	2.80	Even	if th	le com	itracto	or is od cor	ultim	ately	res-	board	l of di	rector	s has	been	raisin	g the	an-
2016 .55 .80 1.20 .40 2.95 (which have not been quantified), Georgia agement has stated that it wants to																					
Cal- QUARTERLY DIVIDENDS PAID B + Full Power will incur related costs of \$40 mil- maintain this consistency. We expect a																					
engar 2011	Mar.31	Jun.30	Sep.30	Dec.31	1 07	The	bad	news	has	affec	_{y.} ted t	he st	ock	This	unti	melv	stoc	cond k ha	quarte s one	er. e of	the
2012	.4725	.4725 .49	.4725 .49	.4725	1.94	price	e—ju	st no	t late	ly. So	uther	n Com	ipa-	high	est di	vider	nd yie	lds o	f any	elec	tric
2013	.49 5075	.5075 525	5075	.5075	2.01	ny w ty is:	as one sues f	e of thing 201	ie pool (3, Tri	rest-p 2014	ertorn it n	ning u roduce	itili- ed a	comp 2020	bany.	iotal v mod	retur	n pote	ential	to 20	18-
2015	.0070	.020	.520	.020	2.00	25%	total	retu	n, wl	hich	was h	below	the	Paul	E. De	bbas,	CFA	Fe	bruar	v 20, 1	2015
(A) Dilute	d earnin	gs. Excl.	nonrecur	ring gain	cally	paid in ea	arly Mar.,	June, Se	ept., and I	Dec. = N	AS, fair v	alue; FL,	GA, orig	. cost. Al	lowed re-	Com	pany's l	inancial	Strengt	1	A
(59¢). '14 EPS don't add due to rounding. Next vestment plan avail. (C) Incl. deferred charges. avg. com. eq., '13: 12.5%. Regulatory Climate: Price Growth Persistence 50																					
© 2015 Val	ue Line F	Publishing I	LLC. All rig	hts reserve	d. Factual	u. φο.ο9/S I material i	in (ש) in s obtained	from sour	rcate Dase ces believe	d to be re	∍A, AL A liable and	is provide	rage; MS d without 1	>, ⊢L Ave warranties	rage. of any kind	d.	nings Pro	dictabili	ty		100
of it may be	reproduce	d, resold, si	tored or tran	ISMITTED IN A	.KKURS C iny printed,	electronic o	JNS HERE	in. This pu n, or used f	infication is or generating	strictly for g or market	subscriber ing any pri	's own, non nted or elec	i-commerci tronic public	al, internal cation, servi	use. No pa ce or produ	rt 10 S ct.	udscri	je cali	T-800-/	ALUEL	-INE

Page 28 of 167

WEAT					••••		R	FCENT	AT A	D/F	10	• / Traili	na: 45.8 \				<u>/era/</u>	NICK	enzi		
WES	iak i	:NEF	KGY	NY	SE-WR	2	P	RICE	37.2	U RĂTI	o 16.	U (Medi	an: 14.0	P/E RATI	ō U.8	YLD	3.9	1% *	LINE		
TIMELINESS	S 3 Low	ered 12/12/14	Hi	gh:	22.9	25.0	27.2	28.6	25.9	22.3	25.9	29.0	33.0	35.0	43.2	44.0	È		Target	Price	Range
SAFETY	2 Rais	ed 4/1/05	LE	GEN	DS DS	<u> </u>		22.0	10,0	14.9	20.6	22.0	20.8	28.0	31.7	36,6			2018	2019	2020
TECHNICAL	. 3 Rais	ed 3/20/15		divid	ded by Int ative Price	erest Rate															80
BETA .75 (* 2018-20	(1.00 = Marki	t)	Optic 	ns: Ye	es rea indic a	ites recess	ton						\sim								-60 -50
Price	e Gain	Ann'l To Retur	tal											ىن 1,11	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	Ч е	••				40
High 50	(+35% (+10%) 11%	·			գուղո	100 ¹⁰⁰¹	1111 1111	Lin I		ասեսու	աստերը	n91, mb								25
Insider De	ecisions	, 0,0		7-1					10	lun.											15
to Buy O C	M J J A 0 0 0 0	SON 000	<u>الا</u>																		L10
to Sell O C	0000	000	0			******		14 ⁹⁰ , 940		**, ***								% TO1	C RFTUR	N 2/15	- 7.5
	nal Decis Q2014 3Q2	ions 014 4Q20	14 Por	i rent	24						******	*******	••••	····*	******	•			THIS V STOCK	LARITH.	
to Buy to Sell	161 1 116 1	55 18 17 13	57 sha	res	16 8 -										ulult			1 yr. 3 yr.	18.0 60.4	8.2 60.8	ΕI
Hid's(000) 93-	488 958 000 20	15 969 01 200	2 2 20	03	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	5 yr. © VAI I	128.6	110.1	8-20
30.21 33	3.80 31	20 24.	77 20	.06	17.02	18.23	18.37	18.09	16.98	17.04	18.34	17.27	17.88	18.48	19.76	19.85	19.75	Revenue	s per sh	<i></i>	20.75
7.51 6	6.96 5	32 4.	77 3	.77	3.12	3.28	3.94	3.77	3.14	3.59	4.24	3.97	4.30	4.41	4.55	4.70	4.95	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	ih	5.25
2.14	1.44 1	20 1.	20	.40	.80	.92	1.00	1.04	1.31	1.28	1.80	1.79	1.32	1.36	2.35	2.35 1.44	2.55 1.50	Earnings	; per sh # cl'd per si	h Bat	3.00
4.09 4	4.40 3	37 1.	39 2 38 14	.06	2.19	2.45	3.95	7.84	8.65	5.26	4.82	5.55	6.40	6.08	6.47	7.00	7.20	Cap'l Sp	ending pe	er sh	8.15
67.40 70	0.08 70	08 71.	51 72	.84	86.03	86.84	87.39	95.46	108.31	20.59	112.13	125.70	126.50	128.25	25.02	25.60	26.35	BOOK Val	ue per sn Shs Out	sťa E	29.25
17.2 2	20.6	14	.0 1	0.8	17.4	14.8	12.2	14.1	17.0	14.9	13.0	14.8	13.4	14.0	15,4	Bold fig	ires are	Avg Ann	'I P/E Rati	0	15.0
.90 8.4% 7	7.9% 5.1	8.6	% 5.	5%	.92 3.9%	.79 4.0%	.66 4.3%	.75 4.2%	1.02 5.2%	.99 6.3%	.83 5.3%	.93 4.8%	.85 4.6%	.79	.81 3.9%	value estim	Line ates	Relative	P/E Ratio 'I Div'd Yi	hla	.95
CAPITAL ST	TRUCTUR	E as of 1	2/31/14			1583.3	1605.7	1726.8	1839.0	1858.2	2056.2	2171.0	2261.5	2370.7	2601.7	2580	2665	Revenue	s (\$mill)		2800
LT Debt \$33	\$3667.6 m 382.1 mill.	II. Due in LT Inte	5 Yrs \$7 rest \$17	′25.0 0.0 m	mill. nill. –	134.9	165.3	168.4	136.8	141.3	203.9	214,0	275.1	292.5	313.3	305	345	Net Profi	t (\$mill)		420
(LT interest e	earned: 2.	Bx)			Į		20.4%	10.4%	24.0%	29.4%	29.0%		30.9%	10.4%	31.9% 10.0%	30.0%	30.0% 10.0%	AFUDC %	ax reate 6 to Net P	rofit	30.0%
Pension As	sets 12/1/	\$661 mil	l. Oblig.	\$914	4 mill.	52.1%	50.0%	50.6%	49.8%	53.4%	53.6%	49.5%	51.2%	50.0%	50.0%	50.0%	50.0%	Long-Ter	m Debt R	atio	50.0%
					ŀ	3000.4	3124.2	3738.3	49.7%	4866.8	40.0% 5180.9	5531.0	48.8% 5938.2	6131.1	6596.2	6650	50.0% 6800	Total Car	ital (Smil	atio	50.0% 7500
PTO STOCK N	vone					3947.7	4071.6	4803.7	5533.5	5771.7	6309.5	6745.4	7335.7	7848.5	8441.5	8500	8500	Net Plan	(\$mill)	,	9000
Common St	tock 132,1	37,563 sł	S.			9.4%	10.6%	9.1%	6.2%	4.4% 6.2%	5.5% 8.5%	5.3% 7.7%	9.5%	9.6%	0.0% 9.5%	0.0% 9.5%	6.0% 9.5%	Return of Return of	n Total Ca n Shr. Equ	jitv	6.0% 9.5%
MARKET CA	AP: \$4.9 b	illion (Mi	d Cap)			9.5%	10.7%	9.2%	6.2%	6.3%	8.5%	7.7%	9.4%	9.6%	9.5%	9.5%	9.5%	Return o	n Com Eg	uity D	9.5%
ELECTRIC	OPERATI	IG STATI 2012	STICS 201	3	2014	4.3% 55%	5.5% 49%	4.3% 53%	80%	.8% 87%	3.1% 63%	2.7% 65%	4.0% 57%	4.2% 56%	4.3% 55%	4.0% 61%	4.0% 59%	Retained All Div'ds	to Com E to Net P	q rof	4.0%
% Change Relail S Avg. Indust. Use (N	Sales (KWH) MWH)	-1.5 5588	5 +3 540	6 7	+1.5 5747	BUSIN	SS: We	star Ene	rgy, Inc.,	formerly	Western	Resour	ces, is	plant ag	e: 15 yea	ars. Fuels	s: coal, 5	2%; nucl	ear, 8%;	gas, 40%	6. Has
Avg. Indust. Revs. Capacity at Peak (I	, per KWH (¢) (Mw)	6.60 655	6.4 667	1 1	6.72 6698	the par electrici	entofK tyto7	ansas G 00,000	ias & Ele customers	ctric Co in Ka	mpany. V nsas. El	Vestar si ectric re	upplies evenue	2,302 e Vanguar	mployees d Group	 BlackF owns 5 f 	Rock Inc	: owns 7 Moroan o	7.0% of wns 5.2%	commor	; The
Annual Load Facto	or (%) 19 (%)	56.0	548	9	5226	sources	resider	ntial and	rural, 34	%; com	mercial, 3	38%; ind	ustrial,	CEO an	d Pres.:	Mark A.	Ruelle.	Inc.: Kai	nsas. Ad	dr.: 818	South
Fixed Charge Castolin	ICIS (YI-CIIU)	7.4	. <u>.</u>	~	+.2	Protecti	on One	in 2004.	2013 de	preciatio	n rate: 3	.8%. Est	imated	6300. In	ternet: wv	ww.westa	, nansa Irenergy.	s 66612. com.	relepno	one: 78	5-5/5-
ANNUAL RA	ATES Pa	st F	ast E	st'd "	332 12-'14	West	arE	Inerg	y ani	noun	ced 2	2014	re-	busin	ess ei	nviror	ment	. Our	2016	fore	cast
of change (per : Revenues	sh) 10	rs. 5	Yrs. 1.5%	to '18	8-'20 .5%	poste	d pro	e lop fits of	ека, г 32.35	ansa a sh	is-base are foi	d uti rthe	uity vear	is bas	sed or ment	1 the	expec	tation	of re	eason	able
"Cash Flow" Earnings	/"···	.5% 5.5%	5.0% 9.0%	4.5	5% 0%	just	ended	. Hig	her ne	t inco	ome w	as dr	iven	subm	itted 1	ate re	eques	t.	, pen	ung	
Dividends Book Value		8.5% 5.0%	3.5% 3.5%	3.0 5.0	0% 0%	inves	tmen	ts in	ing po air q	wer, uality	resum y con	trols	rom and	l ne divid	board lend i	1 of increa	direc ase. [t ors The ai	autho Jarter	orize lv dis	da tri-
Cal- Q	UARTERLY	REVENUE	S (\$ mill.)		Full	trans	missi tail sa	on in	frastri	icture	é. An	incre	ease	bution	n was	raise	d \$0.0)1 a s	hare,	to an	an-
endar Mar. 2012 47	1.31 Jun. 15.7 566	3 605	0 Dec.	31	Year 2261 5	also	contri	buted	to the	e und	erlyin	g resi	ilts.	slight	ly ab	ove t	ат.44. he m	edian	vield vield	л 3.9 for	the
2013 540	6.2 569	6 695.	559	9 2	2370.7	The crea	com se rai	pany tes. T	filed be red	la. Nuest	repor	t to	in- tted	electr	ič util	lity in	dustr	y. Wes	sťar E	nergy	r is
2014 620	8.6 612 10 620	./ /64. 750	596 580	4 2	2601.7	in ea	rly F	ebrua	ary. M	anage	ement	belie	eves	Capi	tal ex	(pend	liture	s cou	ild to	tal \$	3.5
2016 65	0 645	775	595	1	2665	that has r	the n nade	agnit over t	ude of the pas	f the st few	inves / vear:	tment s justi	s it ifies	billio	n ove	er the	e nex	t five	year	s. Tra	ns-
Cal- endar Mar.	:.31 Jun.:	SPER SHA 10 Sep.3	KEA D Dec.	31	Full Year	a me	aning	ful ra	ate in	crease	in t	he up	per	poner	it, wil	l like	ly exc	ceed \$	1 billi	on. T	hat
2012	.21 .4	8 1.0	.3	7	2.15	single	e-aigit lule ca	: perc alls fo	ent ra or an a	nge. adiust	lf gra tment	nted, to pr	the	should	d allo relect	w We tricity	estar	to m	ore e	fficie	itly
2014	. 4 0 .5 .52 .4	0 1.10		3	2.35	in N	oveml	ber o	f this	year	, allo	wing	the	This	neu	trally	ra	nked	issu	e is	a
2015	.50 .4 .55 .4	0 1.1(5 1.1) .3 5 .4	5	2.35 2.55	hike	y to 1 in 201	аке 1 6.	un ad	vanta	age of	the	rate	decei	nt cho rs. Al	oice f lthouc	t or in zh fut	ure of	e-orie anital	nted annr	in-
Cal- QU	ARTERLY I	IVIDENDS	PAID 8	Ť,	Full	We e	xpect	the	botto	n lin	e to b	e fla	t in	ation	is m	uted,	wet	hink i	ncom	e-focu	sed
endar Mar.	: <u>31 Jun.:</u>	0 Sep.3) Dec.	31	Year	2015	Our	profi	ыуа t fored	stro cast f	ing uj for the	e curi	rent	accout for it	nts we s dec	ent o	10 we livide	llowr ndvi	ning ti eld. 4	his st And	ock the
2012 .32		.32 .33	.32 .33		1.31	year	mate	hes t	he m	idpoir	it of	mana	age-	stock'	s lowe	er-tha	n-mar	ket B	eta, c	ombii	ned
2013 .33 2014 .34	3.34 4.35	.34 35	.34		1.35	Westa	ar En	ergy :	should	cont	ות אב. inue t	so-\$2. o ben	.45. efit	with i Earni	ngs 1	oa mai Predio	rks to ctabili	r Pric tv. n	e Stat rovide	oility	and me
2015 36	6	.00	.00			from	highe	r ělec	tric re	tail s	ales,	driven	i by	added	peace	e of m	ind.	- J , P			
A) EPS dilute	ed from 20	10 onwar	d. Excl.	non-	to rou	nding. N	ext eas.	rep't due	early May	1011	6.48/sh /	D) Rate	hase det	ermined	fair value	ugson	nanv ^j e E	inancial	Strongth	20, 2	<i>U</i> 15
ecur. gains (lo 00, \$1.07: '0	osses): '98	, (\$1.45); 2, (\$12.0	'99, (\$1 6): '03	.31); 77¢	(B) D	iv'ds pai Div'd r≏	in earl	y Jan., / an avail	pril, July,	and	ate allow	ed on co	mmon ea		4: 10.0%	Stoc	k's Price	Stability	uneng(N		100
08, 39¢; '11, '	14¢. Earn	ngs may	not sum	due	invest	, plan av	ail. (C) In	cl. reg. a	ssets. In 2	2014: 0	lim.: Avg	. (E) in m	niil.	17. 0.07	w. negul	Earn	inas Pre	dictabilit	alue V		80

e 2015 Auit line Publishing LLC, All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or markeling any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 29 of 167

										r		A	vera/	'McK	Cenzi	ie	
XCEL ENERGY	NYSE-XEL		F	ecent Rice	37.2	7 P/E RATI	o 18.	8 (Traili Medi	ing: 19.2 an: 14.0	RELATIV P/E RATI	5 1.0	2 divid Yld	3.4	%	'ALUI LINE	E	
TIMELINESS 3 Raised 12/27/13	High: 1 Low: 1	7.4 18.8 0.4 15.5	20.2 16.5	23.6 17.8	25.0 19.6	22.9 15.3	21.9	24.4	27.8	29.9	31.8	37.6			Target	t Price	Range
SAFETY 2 Raised 5/14/04	LEGENDS 0.76 x	Dividends p sh						10.0	21.2	20.0	20.0	21.0			2017	2018	2019
IECHNICAL 3 Lowered 1/30/15 BETA .65 (1.00 = Market)	divided Relative	by Interest Rat Price Strength	e							-							48
2017-19 PROJECTIONS	Shaded area	indicates reces	slon							\sim			•				+40
Ann'i Iotal Price Gain Return High 35 (-5%) 2%	Г Ш				 	- المان المانية		uenter.			, <u>111</u> ,				*****		24
Low 25 (-35%) -5%		<u>ارور ارور ارور ارور ارور ارور ارور ارور</u>	1.111				<u>uli01</u>										- 16
F M A M J J A S O																	- 12
To Buy 0 <td></td> <td>•*************</td> <td>20.42.00.00</td> <td>aleasting at a start</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>8</td>		•*************	20.42.00.00	aleasting at a start					-								8
Institutional Decisions	- 				••••			••••	*****	***	••• [•] •••• 1 1 [•] •••	,•.**••• ^{••*}		% TOT.	RETURI	N 12/14	
to Buy 226 239 233 to Sell 212 181 189	Percent shares	15				1. Hellell	Hilfmili							1 yr.	STOCK 33.5	INDEX 6.9	E
Hid's(000) 342517 351983 351672	2002 20	°	2005		2007									5 yr.	43.1	107.3	-
18.46 18.42 34.11 43.56	23.89 19	0.90 20.84	23.86	24.16	23.40	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	© VALU Revenue	<u>JE LINE Pl</u> s ner sh	JB. LLC	26 25
4.30 4.13 4.12 5.09	3.14 3	3.35 3.27	3.28	3.61	3.45	3.50	3.48	3.51	3.79	4.00	4.10	4.20	4.60	"Cash Fl	ow" per s	sh	5.25
1.43 1.45 1.48 1.50	1.13	.75 .81	.85	.88	1.35 .91	.94 .94	1.49 .97	1.56	1.72	1.85	1.91 1.11	1.95 1.20	2.05 1.26	Earnings Div'd Dec	persh A cl'd persi	h ^B ∎	2.50
2.99 13.87 3.63 7.40 16.25 16.42 16.37 17.95	6.04 2	.49 3.19 95 12.99	3.25	4.00	4.89 14.70	4.66	3.91	4.60	4.53	5.27	6.82	5.70	6.65	Cap'l Spe	ending pe	er sh	5.25
152.70 155.73 339.79 345.02	398.71 398	.96 400.46	403.39	407.30	428.78	453.79	457.51	482.33	486.49	487.96	497.97	20.05	20.90	BOOK Val	ue per sr Shs Out	sťa D	24.00 514.00
15.2 16.6 14.3 12.4 .79 .95 .93 .64	NMF 1	1.6 13.6	15.4	14,8 .80	16.7 89	13.7 82	12.7 85	14.1 90	14.2 89	14.8 oz	15.0	16.1		Avg Ann' Rolativo I	I P/E Ratio	io	12.5
5.1% 6.1% 6.4% 5.3%	6.6% 5.	2% 4.7%	4.6%	4.4%	4.0%	4.7%	5.1%	4.5%	4.2%	3.9%	.04 3.9%	3.8%		Avg Ann'	l Div'd Yi	eld	.60
Total Debt \$12456 mill. Due in 5)/14 Yrs \$3564.6 m	8345.3	9625.5 499.0	9840.3 568.7	10034 575 g	11203	9644.3 685.5	10311	10655	10128	10915	11550	12000	Revenue	s (\$mill)		13500
LT Debt \$11502 mill. LT Interes Incl. \$179.4 mill. capitalized leases	st \$551.8 mill.	23.2%	25.8%	24.2%	33.8%	34.4%	35.1%	37.5%	35.8%	33.2%	33.8%	35.0%	35.0%	Income Ta	ax Rate		35.0%
(LT interest earned: 3.5x)		10.9%	8.5% 51.7%	9.8% 52.1%	49.7%	15.9% 52.2%	16.8% 51.6%	11.7% 53.1%	9.4% 51.1%	10.8%	13.4%	14.0%	10.0%	AFUDC %	to Net P	rofit	10.0%
Leases, Uncapitalized Annual ren Pension Assets-12/13 \$3010.1 mi	itals \$240.7 mi	II. 44.1%	47.3%	47.0%	49.4%	47.1%	47.7%	46.3%	48.9%	46.7%	46.7%	47.0%	46.5%	Common	Equity R	atio	47.5%
Ob Pfd Stock None	olig. \$3440.7 n	nill. 14096	14696	12371 15549	12/48	14800 17689	15277 18508	17452 20663	17331 22353	19018 23809	20477 26122	21650 27875	22975 29950	Total Cap Net Plant	ital (\$mil /\$mill)	0	25800
Common Stock 505 695 022 aba		6.2%	6.2%	6.2%	6.3%	6.0%	6.2%	5.7%	6.5%	6.1%	6.0%	6.0%	6.0%	Return or	Total Ca	ip'l	6.0%
as of 10/24/14	•	10.0%	9.2%	9.7%	9.0% 9.1%	9.1% 9.2%	9.3% 9.4%	8.9% 8.9%	9.9% 9.9%	10.2%	9.9% 9.9%	9.5% 9.5%	10.0% 10.0%	Return on Return or) Shr. Equ) Com Eq	uity uity E	10.0% 10.0%
ELECTRIC OPERATING STATIST	icap) ICS	3.9%	2.9% 69%	3.6% 63%	3.1% 66%	3.8%	3.7% 61%	3.6% 59%	4.3%	4.7%	4.5%	4.0%	4.0%	Retained	to Com E	q	4.0%
% Change Retail Sales (KWH) +.4	2012 201	3 BUSIN	ESS: Xc	el Energ	y Inc. is	the par	ent of N	lorthern	States	mill. elec	tric, 1.9	mill. das.	Elec. re	v. breakc	to Net Pi	sidential	32%
Large C & Use (MWH) 24286 Large C & Revs. per KWH (¢) 5.90	24074 2387 5,60 6,2	25 Power, 23 Dakota	which s , South E	upplies e)akota &	lectricity Michigan	to Minne & cas te	esota, W Minnes	isconsin, ota. Wise	North consin.	sm. com erating s	m'l & ind	'l, 36%; l ot availai	g. comm	'l & ind'l,	19%; oth	ner, 13%	Gen-
Capacity at Peak (MW) NA Peak Load, Summer (MW) 21898	21429 2125	A North I	Dakota & ectricity 8	Michigar); Public (Colorado:	Service & South	of Colora	do, whic	h sup-	depr. rat	e: 2.9%.	Has 11,0	600 emp	oyees. C	hairman,	Pres. &	CEO:
% Change Customers (yr-end) +.4	+,7 +,	8 which	supplies e	electricity	to Texas	& New	Mexico.	Custome	rs: 3.5	55401. T	el.: 612-	330-5500	. Internel	4 INICOLLET	elenergy.	inneapoi .com.	IS, MN
Fixed Charge Cov. (%) 298	303 32	1 Xcel	Ene	ergy's a is a	utili waiti	ity s	ubsic	liary er on	in its	posin	g rate	decr	eases.	NSP	filed	for \$	15.6
of change (per sh) 10 Yrs. 5 Yr.	st Est'd '11-' s. to '17-'19	¹³ mul	tiyear	rate	e app	licat	ion.	North	ern	10.25	% reti	irn or	n 103 1 a 53	akota, .86% (base	ea or on-equ	n a uity
Cash Flow" .5% 2.5	0% 3.5% 5% 5.0%	of \$1	42.2 i	ver (N nillior	ISP) is 1 for 2	s seel 014 a	ting r Ind \$1	ate h 106.0	ikes mil-	ratio. the T	Sout exas	hwest	ern P ission	ublic for a	Servi	ce as 8 mil	keď
Dividends5% 3.	5% 5.0% 5% 4.5%	lion	for 20	15, ba	sed or	1 a re	turn	of 10.	25%	boost,	base	ed on	a 1	0.25%	retu	rn o	n a
Cal- QUARTERLY REVENUES (Smill.) Fu	now	collec	ting	an int	terim	tarif	f hike	e of	each d	of the	se filir	igs ar	y rati e expe	cted i	raers in 201	on 5.
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Yes	$\frac{1}{5}$ has	recom	n.) Ai mende	n admi ed inci	inistra reases	ative] s of \$	law ju 73.6	dge mil-	The hikes	comp	any Wisco	recei	ived and	electi	ric r	ate
2012 2578 2275 2724	2551 1012	8 lion	in 20	14 an	d \$12	2.4 m	illion	in 20	015,	was	grante	d \$1	4.2 m	illion	in V	Viscor	sin
2013 2763 2579 2622 2014 3203 2685 2870	2731 1091 2792 1155		non-eq	uity r	atio. 1	The co	mmis	a 52 sion's	0r-	Rate	relie	f is	a sig	exas. nifica	int d	river	of
2015 3200 2750 3100 Cal. EARNINGS PER SHARE	2950 1200	The	s expe Minn	cted ii esota	n the s	secono nissio	i quar on is	ter. exa m	in-	Xcel's estima	s prof	it gro \$2.0	owth. 5 a s	Our :	2015 is wi	earni	ngs
endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Yea	ing t	he pr	uden	ce of	an u	prate	and	life	compa	iny's t	arget	ed rai	nge of	\$2.00)-\$2.1	5 a
2011 .42 .33 .69 2012 .38 .38 .81	.29 1.7 .29 1.8	inal	estima	ite of	this p	roject	was	\$320 s	nil-	Share. We lo	ook f	or a	divid	end i	ncrea	ase t	his
2013 .48 .40 .73 2014 .52 .39 .73	.30 1.9 .31 1.9)1 110n; 5 porti	the fillon of f	his sr	st was bendin	8665 h si g	millio isallo	on. If wed D	any Kcel	quart	er. V	Ve es	timate	e that	t the	ann are (5	
2015 .50 .44 .78	.33 2.0	5 would	d have	to ta	ke a w	rited	own.			which	is v	vithin	Xcel	's div	idend	grov	vth
Cal- endar Mar.31 Jun.30 Sep.30	Dec.31 Yea	hike	s in o	other	state	s. Pu	blic S	ervice	ace e of	goal of	1 4%-6 divid	o%ay end	vear. yield	of X	cel s	stock	is
2011 .253 .253 .26 2012 .26 .26 .27	.26 1.0	G Color	ado is 07.2	: askiı millio	ng for n, bas	an el sed o	ectric n אי	incre	ase	about	aver	age f	or a	utility	. Like	e seve	ral
2013 .27 .27 .28	.28 1.1		% on	a con	imon-	equity	ratio	of 5	6%.	above	our 2	2017-2	019	Target	Price	e Ran	ige,
2015 .30 .30 .30	.3∪ 1.1 	and	Office	of Co	nu, m	e com er Co	unsel	are p	ian : Dro	so tota Paul I	ai retu E. <i>Del</i>	irn po Das, (tentia CFA	ii is ne Ja	egativ nuarv	e. • 30. 2	015
A) Diluted EPS. Excl. nonrec. gain (\$6.27); '10, 5¢; gains (losses) on dis	(loss): '02, in sc. ops.: hi	g. Next egs. stor. paid mi	report du d-Jan A	e late Ap	r. (B) Div	ds V	aries. Ra	te all'd or	n com. ec	.: MN '13	9.83%;	Com	pany's F	inancial Stabilit	Strength		+++
03, 27¢; ′04, (30¢); ′05, 3¢; ′06, 1¢; 10, 1¢. ′11 & ′12 EPS don't add due	'09, (1¢); ■ to round- In	Div'd reinves '13: \$5.04/s	tment pla	n avail. ((C) Incl. int	ang. (g	as) 10.25	5%; TX '1	4 10.4%	earned	on avg.	Price	Growth	Persister	nce		60
2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All riot	its reserved. Fac	tual material is	obtanied	from source	as helieved	to be roli	ahla and i	e providad	without	arrantian a	uio. Avg. Fanu ki-d	carfi	nya rrei	uccaDIIIi()	<u> </u>		100

© 2015 Value Line Publishing LLC. All rights reserved. Factual material is obtained from sources believed to be reliable and is provided without warranties of any kind. THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 30 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Society of Utility and Regulatory Financial Analysts

THE COST OF CAPITAL –

A PRACTITIONER'S GUIDE

BY

DAVID C. PARCELL

PREPARED FOR THE SOCIETY OF UTILITY AND REGULATORY FINANCIAL ANALYSTS (SURFA)

2010 EDITION

Author's Note: This manual has been prepared as an educational reference on cost of capital concepts. Its purpose is to describe a broad array of cost of capital models and techniques. No cost of equity model or other concept is recommended or emphasized, nor is any procedure for employing any model recommended. Furthermore, no opinions or preferences are expressed by either the author or the Society of Utility and Regulatory Financial Analysts.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 31 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

CHAPTER 7 COMPARABLE EARNINGS

The comparable earnings method ("CE" or "CEM") is the "granddaddy" of cost of equity methods, as it is derived from the "corresponding risk" standard of the *Bluefield* and *Hope* cases. This method is based upon the economic concept of "opportunity cost." As noted previously the cost of capital is an opportunity cost: the prospective return available to investors from alternative investments of similar risk. If, in the opinion of those who save and commit capital, the prospective return from a given investment is not equal to that available from other investments of similar risk, the available capital will tend to be shifted to the alternative investments. Through this mechanism, opportunity-cost-driven pricing signals direct capital to its most productive uses; thus, a free enterprise system promotes an efficient allocation of scarce resources.

The established legal standards are consistent with the opportunity cost principle. The two Supreme Court cases most frequently cited (*Bluefield* and *Hope*) hold that: the return to the equity owners be sufficient to maintain the credit of the enterprise and confidence in its financial integrity; to permit the enterprise to attract required additional capital on reasonable terms; and, to provide the enterprise and its investors with an earnings opportunity commensurate with the returns available on investments in other enterprises having corresponding risks.

These three interrelated criteria constitute a succinct statement of the opportunity cost principle. An expected return on equity equal to that which can be realized on alternative investments of corresponding risk will, in turn, be sufficient to assure confidence in the financial integrity of the enterprise, to maintain its credit, and to permit it to attract new capital on reasonable terms.

The comparable earnings method is designed to measure the returns expected to be earned on the original cost book value of similar risk enterprises. Thus, this method provides a direct measure of the fair return, since it translates into practice the competitive principle upon which regulation rests.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 32 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

The comparable earnings method normally examines the experienced and/or projected returns on book common equity. The logic for returns on book equity follows from the use of original cost rate base regulation for public utilities which uses a utility's book common equity to determine the cost of capital. This cost of capital is, in turn, used as the fair rate of return which is then applied (multiplied) to the book value of rate base to establish the dollar level of capital costs to be recovered by the utility. This technique is thus consistent with the rate base – rate of return methodology used to set utility rates.

It is maintained that the comparable earnings standard is easy to calculate and the amount of subjective judgment required is minimal. The method avoids several of the subjective factors involved in other cost of capital methodologies. For example, the DCF method requires the determination of the growth rate contemplated by investors, which is a subjective factor. The CAPM requires the specification of several expectational variables, such as market return and beta. In contrast, the comparable earnings approach makes use of readily available accounting data.

In addition, this method is easily understood and is firmly anchored in regulatory tradition (<u>i.e.</u>, *Bluefield* and *Hope*). The method is not influenced by the regulatory process to the same extent as market-based methods such as DCF and CAPM. The base to which the comparable earnings standard is applied is the utility's book common equity, which is much less vulnerable to regulatory influences than stock price which is the base to which the market-based standards are applied. Stock price can be influenced by the actions of regulators.

The rationale for the comparable earnings technique is aptly stated by Morin (2006, 394):

"Although the Comparable Earnings test does not square well with economic theory, the approach is nevertheless meritorious. If the basic purpose of comparable earnings is to set a fair return rather than determine the true economic return, then the argument is academic. If regulators consider a fair return as one that equals the book rates or return earned by comparable risk firms rather than one that is equal to the cost of capital of such firms, the Comparable Earnings test is relevant. This notion of fairness, rooted in the traditional legalistic interpretation of the *Hope* language, validates the Comparable Earnings test."

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 33 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

NEW REGULATORY FINANCE

Roger A. Morin, PhD

2006 PUBLIC UTILITIES REPORTS, INC. Vienna, Virginia

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 34 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Chapter 13: Comparable Earnings

the earnings requirement of utilities is determined by applying a percentage rate of return to the book value of a utility's investment, and not on the market value of that investment. Therefore, it stands to reason that a different percentage rate of return than the market cost of capital be applied when the investment base is stated in book value terms rather than market value terms. In a competitive market, investment decisions are taken on the basis of market prices, market values, and market cost of capital. If regulation's role was to duplicate the competitive result perfectly, then the market cost of capital would be applied to the current market value of rate base assets employed by utilities to provide service. But because the investment base for ratemaking purposes is expressed in book value terms, a rate of return on book value, as is the case with Comparable Earnings, is highly meaningful.

References

Bodie, Z. "Compouund Interest Depreciation in Capital Investments." Harvard Business Review, 60, May-June 1982.

Brealey, R., Myers, S., and Allen, P. *Principles of Corporate Finance*, 8th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill, 2006.

Fisher, F.M. and McGowan, J.J. "On the Misuse of Accounting Rates of Return to Infer Monopoly Profits." *American Economic Review*, March 1983, 82–97.

Holland, D.M and Myers, S.C. "Trends in Corporate Profitability and Capital Costs." In *The Nation's Capital Needs: Three Studies*, Edited by R. Lindsay, Committee for Economic Development, 1979.

McShane, K.C. Prepared Testimony on Fair Return on Equity for Hydro-Quebec, Foster Associates, Inc., 2005.

Morin, R.A. Prepared Testimony on Fair Return on Equity for TransEnergie Hydro-Quebec, Utility Research International, 2004.

Parcell, D.C. "The Cost of Capital—A Practitioner's Guide," Prepared for the Society of Utility and Regulatory Financial Analysts, 1997.

Solomon, E. "Alternative Rate of Return Concepts and Their Implications for Utility Regulation." *Bell Journal of Economics and Management Science*, Spring 1970, 65–81.

Solomon, E. and Laya, J.E. "Measurement of Company Profitability: Some Systematic Errors in the Accounting Rate of Return." In *Financial Research and Management Decisions*, Edited by A.A. Robichek. New York: Wiley and Sons, 1967.

group and by ositions from panies. If the le differences nal screening return should

ings approach tot clear from renced. Is the monopolistic vailing in the fairness alone.

vith economic ose of comparue economic fair return as sk firms rather e Comparable the traditional uparable Earn-

if the cost of ated industries, cost of capital. y corporations cted marginal porations rank cessively adopt project has a ew investment rather than the th Comparable stment projects rage return on ate investment ated companies on of economic

the regulatory ial companies,

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 35 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

		<u>ROE</u>
<u>SYM</u>	<u>Company</u>	<u>2017-19</u>
ALE	ALLETE	9.0%
LNT	Alliant Energy	12.0%
AEE	Ameren Corp.	9.5%
AEP	American Elec Pwr	10.0%
AVA	Avista Corp.	8.5%
BKH	Black Hills Corp.	9.0%
CNP	CenterPoint Energy	15.0%
CNL	Cleco Corp.	9.5%
CMS	CMS Energy Corp.	13.5%
ED	Consolidated Edison	9.0%
D	Dominion Resources	17.0%
DTE	DTE Energy Co.	9.5%
DUK	Duke Energy Corp.	8.0%
EIX	Edison International	11.0%
EE	El Paso Electric	9.0%
EDE	Empire District Elec	9.0%
ETR	Entergy Corp.	10.5%
ES	Eversource Energy	9.5%
EXC	Exelon Corp.	9.5%
FE	FirstEnergy Corp.	8.0%
GXP	Great Plains Energy	7.5%
HE	Hawaiian Elec.	10.0%
IDA	IDACORP, Inc.	8.5%
TEG	Integrys Energy Group	8.5%
ITC	ITC Holdings Corp.	17.5%
MGEE	MGE Energy	13.5%
NEE	NextEra Energy, Inc.	12.0%
NWE	NorthWestern Corp.	9.5%
OGE	OGE Energy Corp.	12.0%
OTTR	Otter Tail Corp.	12.5%
POM	Pepco Holdings	10.0%
PCG	PG&E Corp.	9.5%
PNW	Pinnacle West Capital	9.5%
PNM	PNM Resources	9.5%
POR	Portland General Elec.	9.0%
PPL	PPL Corp.	10.0%
PEG	Pub Sv Enterprise Grp	10.5%
SCG	SCANA Corp.	10.5%
SRE	Sempra Energy	11.5%
SO	Southern Company	13.5%
TE	TECO Energy	12.0%
UIL	UIL Holdings	10.0%
VVC	Vectren Corp.	14.0%
WR	Westar Energy	9.5%
WEC	Wisconsin Energy	15.0%
XEL	Xcel Energy Inc.	10.0%
		•
	Average	10.68%

The Value Line Investment Survey (Dec. 19, 2014, Jan. 30 & Feb. 20, 2015).

Avera/McKenzie

NEW REGULATORY

FINANCE

Roger A. Morin, PhD

2006 PUBLIC UTILITIES REPORTS, INC. Vienna, Virginia

as n

but

1.0, con

for und

His

It ł

ind

les

acc

1.0

M/

to

co: M

as

rat

W

CO.

fre

(4

T

рі

b

u

k

T(

tc iı

t! a

e

(

1

New Regulatory Finance

securities to the point at which new purchases would earn only the old cost of capital on their investments. The only beneficiaries would be those who happened to own the stock at the time the policy change was announced or anticipated.

12.5 M/B Ratios in the Regulatory Process

It is sometimes argued that because current M/B ratios are in excess of 1.0, this indicates that companies are expected by investors to be able to earn more than their cost of capital, and that the regulating authority should lower the authorized return on equity, so that the stock price will decline to book value. It is therefore plausible, under this argument, that stock prices drop from the current M/B value to the desired M/B ratio range of 1.0 times book.

There are several reasons why this view of the role of M/B ratios in regulation should be avoided.

(1) The inference that M/B ratios are relevant and that regulators should set an ROE so as to produce an M/B of 1.0 is misguided. The stock price is set by the market, not by regulators. The M/B ratio is the end result of regulation, and not its starting point. The view that regulation should set an allowed rate of return so as to produce an M/B of 1.0 presumes that investors are irrational. They commit capital to a utility with an M/B in excess of 1.0, knowing full well that they will be inflicted a capital loss by regulators. This is certainly not a realistic or accurate view of regulation. For example, assume a utility company with an M/B ratio of 1.5. If investors expect the regulator to authorize a return on book value equal to the DCF cost of equity, the utility stock price would decline to book value, inflicting a capital loss of some 30%. The notion that investors are willing to pay a price of 1.5 times book value only to see the market value of their investment drop by 30% is irrational.

(2) The condition that the M/B will gravitate toward 1.0 if regulators set the allowed return equal to capital costs will be met only if the actual return expected to be earned by investors is at least equal to the cost of capital on a consistent long-term basis and absent inflation. The cost of capital of a company refers to the expected long-run earnings level of other firms with similar risk. If investors expect a utility to earn an ROE equal to its cost of equity in each period, then its M/B ratio would be approximately 1.0 or higher with the proper allowance for flotation cost.

(3) A company's achieved earnings in any given year are likely to exceed or be less than their long-run average. Depressed or inflated M/B ratios are to a considerable degree a function of forces outside the control of regulators, such as the general state of the economy, or general economic or financial circumstances that may affect the yields on securities of unregulated as well

376

<u>ittal Exhibit</u>

Avera/McKenzi

as regulated enterprises. The achievement of a 1.0 M/B ratio is appropriate, but only in a long-run sense. For utilities to exhibit a long-run M/B ratio of 1.0, it is clear that during economic upturns and more favorable capital market conditions, the M/B ratio must exceed its long-run average of 1.0 to compensate for the periods during which the M/B ratio is less than its long-run average under less favorable economic and capital market conditions.

Historically, the M/B ratio for utilities has fluctuated above and below 1.0. It has been consistently above 1.0 from the 1980s to the mid 2000s. This indicates that earnings below capital costs and M/B ratios below 1.0 during less favorable economic and capital market conditions must necessarily be accompanied with earnings in excess of capital costs and M/B ratios above 1.00 during more favorable economic and capital market conditions.

M/B ratios are determined by the marketplace, and utilities cannot be expected to compete for and attract capital in an environment where industrials are commanding M/B ratios well in excess of 1.0 while regulation reduces their M/B ratios toward 1.0. Moreover, if regulators were to currently set rates so as to produce an M/B ratio of 1.0, not only would the long-run target M/B ratio of 1.0 be violated, but more importantly, the inevitable consequence would be to inflict severe capital losses on shareholders. Investors have not committed capital to utilities with the expectation of incurring capital losses from a misguided regulatory process.

(4) Rate of return regulation is fundamentally a surrogate for competition. The fundamental goal of regulation should be to set the expected economic profit for a public utility equal to the level of profits expected to be earned by firms of comparable risk, in short, to emulate the competitive result. For unregulated firms, the natural forces of competition will ensure that in the long run, the ratio of the market value of these firms' securities equals the replacement cost of their assets. Competitive industrials of comparable risk to utilities have consistently been able to maintain the real value of their assets in excess of book value, consistent with the notion that, under competition, the Q-ratio will tend to 1.00 and not the M/B ratio. This suggests that a fair and reasonable price for a public utility's common stock is one that produces equality between the market price of its common equity and the replacement cost of its physical assets. The latter circumstance will not necessarily occur when the M/B ratio is 1.0. As the previous section demonstrated, only when the book value of the firm's common equity equals the value of the firm's equity at replacement assets will equality hold.

In an inflationary period, the replacement cost of a firm's assets may increase more rapidly than its book equity. To avoid the resulting economic confiscation of shareholders' investment in real terms, the allowed rate of return should produce an M/B ratio which provides a Q-ratio of 1 or a Q-ratio equal to that

377

New Regulatory Finance

of comparable firms. It is quite plausible and likely that M/B ratios will exceed one if inflation increases the replacement cost of a firm's assets at a faster pace than historical cost (book equity). Perhaps this explains in part why utility M/B ratios have remained well above 1.0 over the past two decades. Are we to conclude that regulators have been systematically misguided all across the United States for all these years by awarding overgenerous returns, or are we to conclude that M/B ratios are largely immaterial in the context of ratemaking? The latter is more likely.

Historically, it has been highly unusual for utility stock prices to equal book value. Stock prices above book value are common for utility stocks, and indeed for all of the major market indexes. It is obvious that regulators, through their rate case decisions, and investors do not subscribe to the notion that utilities that have market prices above book value are over-earning. Otherwise, regulators would not grant rate increases for any utility whose stock price was above book value, and investors would never bid up the price of stock above book value. It is very difficult to accept the notion that, in a free-market economy with rampant competition, the vast majority of all publicly traded-stocks are earning well in excess of their cost of capital.

In short, economic principles do not support the notion that the market value of utility shares should necessarily equal book value. A basic economic principle holds that, in the long run, market value should equal asset replacement cost in a given industry. In the presence of inflation and absent significant technological advances, replacement cost exceeds the original cost book value of assets. Consequently, it is quite reasonable for the market value of utility shares to exceed their book value and there is no reason to conclude that market value should equal book value when one recognizes that regulation is intended to emulate competition.

References

Brigham, E.F., Shome, D.K., and Bankston, T.A. "An Econometric Model for Estimating the Cost of Capital for a Public Utility." Public Utility Research Center Working Paper 5-79, University of Florida, 1979.

Callen, J.L. "Estimating the Cost of Equity Using Tobin's Q." The Engineering Economist, Summer 1988, 349-358.

Harlow, F. "Efficient Market Perspectives on Utility Rate of Return Adequacy." Public Utilities Fortnightly, March 29, 1984A, 38-40.

Harlow, F. "Q-Ratios and the Target Return on Equity for Utilities." Public Utilities Fortnightly, April 12, 1984B, 29-31.



US Regulated Utilities Regulation Will Keep Cash Flow Stable As Major Tax Break Ends

Our outlook for the US regulated utility industry is stable. This outlook reflects our expectations for the fundamental business conditions in the industry.

- Cost-recovery mechanisms, coupled with annual base-rate increases, will keep the ratio of industry-wide cash flow to debt at about 18%, within our range for a stable outlook. Favorable rate orders are part of what we view as a broader shift toward stronger regulatory support for the industry, all the more important this year given the end of bonus depreciation. Industry regulation is the most important driver of our outlook.
- Ratemaking mechanisms, such as revenue decoupling and riders, allow utilities to recover costs faster and improve the quality, predictability and stability of cash flow. The ratio of cash flow to gross profit for a peer group of 122 US operating companies has been more stable on a year-over-year basis since 2009, as the use of riders in regulatory agreements has become more commonplace.
- We are also seeing signs of improved regulatory support in historically contentious states, such as Connecticut and Illinois. Stronger recovery mechanisms put in place last year for <u>Connecticut Natural Gas Corp.</u> (A3 stable) and <u>Commonwealth Edison Co.</u> (Baa1 stable) in Illinois will likely make cash flow more predictable for utilities in each state. This marks a turnaround in both states, where regulatory support was lacking for certain cost-recovery provisions in the past.
- » Stagnant customer demand is leading some utilities to pursue shareholder growth through financial engineering. Some companies are restructuring their businesses by creating master limited partnerships and "yieldcos" to defend their historically high equity multiples. For now, credit risks are limited but so are any benefits for bondholders, and these structures may weaken sponsor credit quality over time.
- What could change our outlook. We could shift our outlook to positive if the ratio of cash flow to debt rose toward 25% on a sustainable basis, which could happen if return on equity rises or utilities deleverage significantly. A more contentious regulatory environment that resulted in a material deterioration in cash flow, such that the ratio fell to 13%, could cause us to have a negative outlook.

Supportive regulatory relationships drive our stable outlook

Regulatory support will help US electric and gas utilities maintain stable credit profiles in 2014, even with stagnant customer demand and without the cash-flow boost from bonus depreciation.

Fundamentally, the regulatory environment is the most important driver of our outlook because it sets the pace for cost-recovery. Favorable rate orders, even in states where utilities have had contentious regulatory relationships in the past, are part of what we view as a broader shift toward stronger regulatory support for the industry.

The improved regulatory framework, led by special cost-recovery mechanisms and annual base-rate increases, is all the more important this year for two reasons. First is the end of bonus depreciation, a temporary tax break that expired on December 31. We incorporate a view that bonus depreciation will not be extended; however, various corporate sectors are currently lobbying for the extension in 2014. Second is stagnant customer demand, which is also leading some utilities to pursue shareholder growth through financial engineering (please see page 6).

As Exhibit 1 shows, the ratio of cash flow to debt will decline this year to 18%, just below the 10-year trend line but within our range for a stable outlook. The decline is largely because of higher cash taxes, but utilities can still get some tax relief in 2014 by applying net operating loss carry-forwards (from factors unrelated to bonus depreciation) from past years to this year's tax payments—an option they didn't use when bonus depreciation was in effect.

We would likely shift our outlook to positive if the ratio of cash flow to debt rose to 25%, although that would take a marked increase in regulatory-allowed ROE levels or steps by utilities to scale back their dividend and stock-repurchase plans. A more contentious regulatory environment or a widespread adoption of more-aggressive financial strategies resulting in a material deterioration in cash flow, such that the ratio fell to 13%, would likely lead to a negative outlook.



Cash Flow to Debt Will Hover Below the 10-Year Average

Notes: Figures are in thousands of US dollars. A list of the 122 utilities included in our analysis starts on page 7. Data for the third quarter of 2013 are the latest available. Data for 2014 are our estimates. Source: Moody's Investors Service

Improved regulatory environment means stable, more predictable cost-recovery

The US regulatory environment has improved significantly in the past year, providing for faster and more-certain cost-recovery in 2014.

<u>Puget Sound Energy Inc.</u>'s (PSE; Baa1 stable) June 2013 rate order is a good example. Its regulator, the Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission, approved the decoupling of electric and gas revenue from sales volume, and a property-tax tracker that provides more-efficient recovery of property-tax expense. The commission acknowledged a need to reduce regulatory lag times by expediting the utility's rate filings and offering more real-time true-up of costs during rate filings. The regulator also provided the company with forward-looking annual revenue adjustments (about 3% for electric and 2% for gas) over the next three years. As a result of these changes, we expect that Puget Sound's cash-flow-to-debt ratio will continue to surpass 20%, exceeding the industry average, even without the cash-flow benefit of bonus depreciation.

Another example is <u>Westar Energy Inc.</u>'s (Baa1 stable) 2013 abbreviated rate case with the Kansas Corporation Commission. In addition to providing incremental cost-recovery for environmental upgrades, the regulator allowed Westar to increase its monthly fixed charge on customer bills. This movement in rate design will allow Westar to recover a greater portion of its fixed costs through fixed rates, rather than volumetric rates, thereby reducing Westar's dependency on selling higher volumes to recover fixed costs. The shift to a \$12 residential monthly fixed charge from \$9 will be a benefit amid flat customer demand in Kansas over the past three years (see Exhibit 2).

EXHIBIT 2



Demand for Electricity Has Been Stagnant in Kansas Actual Consumption

Notes: TWh stands for terawatt hour. 2013 US Energy Information Administration (EIA) data are through October 2013. Our estimates for November

and December 2013 are based on historical trends. Source: US Energy Information Administration As demand for electricity wanes, rate structures that are tied more closely to volumetric charges than to fixed charges will threaten the gross profits of most electric and gas utilities. Exhibit 3 below shows the drop-off in US electricity demand since 2010, largely attributable to weather and slow economic growth as well as conservation and efficiency measures.



Note: 2013 EIA data is through October 2013. Our estimates for November and December 2013 are based on historical trends. Source: US Energy Information Administration

The industry's financial profile is becoming more predictable and steady because of these special recovery mechanisms that supplement cash recovery between general rate cases. As Exhibit 4 shows, the average ratio of cash flow from operations to gross profit had a standard deviation of 2.4% on a year-over-year basis between 2003 and 2008. This compares with a 1.1% standard deviation on average between 2009 and the third quarter of 2013, the latest data available, a period marked by a more pervasive use of cost-recovery mechanisms throughout the US.

Cost-Recovery Mec	Inditistitis Make Casifi tow More Pr	ediciable	
Year	CFO / Gross Profit	Standard Deviation Rolling Two-Year Average	Average Standard Deviation
2003	30.9%		
2004	37.0%	4.3%	
2005	34.0%	2.1%	
2006	37.3%	2.4%	
2007	34.9%	1.7%	
2008	32.9%	1.4%	2.4%
2009	44.9%		
2010	42.5%	1.7%	
2011	44.8%	1.6%	
2012	44.3%	0.3%	
3013	43.0%	0.9%	1.1%

EXHIBIT 4 Cost-Recovery Mechanisms Make Cash Flow More Predictable

Note: The latest data available are for the third quarter of 2013.

Source: Moody's Investors Service

Cost-recovery improves, but not without exceptions

Most regulated electric and gas utilities in the US have shown evidence of improved regulatory relationships. Apart from Puget Sound's and Westar's cost-recovery improvements, we have seen regulatory improvement in Illinois and Connecticut, states in which the relationships between regulators and utilities have been somewhat contentious.

Stronger recovery mechanisms put in place late last year in both Illinois and Connecticut will make utility cash flow more predictable. For example, in Illinois, **Commonwealth Edison**'s (ComEd) cash flow to debt coverage will start improving in 2014, supported by the adoption of a version of formula ratemaking (i.e., the Energy Infrastructure Modernization Act, or "EIMA," which helps define various aspects of rate structure and cost-recovery in Illinois). The implementation of EIMA will make cost-recovery more tied to factors determined by a formula and less tied to rate-case negotiations (the results of which are less predictable).

Similarly, the Connecticut legislature in 2013 passed the Comprehensive Energy Strategy, which encourages the use of decoupling mechanisms and infrastructure replacement riders (i.e., the Distribution Integrity Management Program, or DIMP), while promoting growth of local distribution companies (LDCs) through customer conversions. These measures are subject to approval by the Public Utilities Regulatory Authority in rate-case proceedings, but were approved in **Connecticut Natural Gas**'s (CNG; A3 stable) December 2013 rate case. We expect decoupling, DIMP and conversion incentives to be applied to all LDCs in the state going forward.

These moves mark a turnaround in both states from past years, when regulatory support was lacking for certain cost-recovery provisions and when general rate case outcomes were deemed less than favorable from an investor perspective. For example, the Illinois legislature passed the EIMA in 2011, but the Illinois Commerce Commission did not fully implement it, initially, which made future cost-recovery for ComEd uncertain. Likewise, Connecticut LDCs had few tracking mechanisms and were exposed to declining customer usage in rate design. Now, through the adoption of EIMA in ComEd's rate structure (clarified by Senate Bill 9 in 2013) and CNG's implementation of decoupling and the DIMP, the financial profiles of both companies will likely improve.

These cost-recovery improvements are part of the broader trend we are seeing in the industry, but there are a few high-profile exceptions. <u>Entergy Corp.</u> (Baa3 stable), which has a history of contentious regulatory relationships in Arkansas and Texas, is one example.

Last year, <u>Entergy Arkansas Inc.</u> (Baa2 stable) put forth a nearly \$145 million rate request but received about \$81 million (the Arkansas Public Service Commission did allow a new cost-recovery rider for certain regional transmission expenses, however). <u>Entergy Texas Inc.</u> (Baa3 stable) requested about \$53 million in rate increases for 2014, but the Texas Public Utilities Commission's (PUC) staff recommended a rate increase of a little more than \$3 million. The PUC has not issued a final decision.

Another high-profile exception is <u>Consolidated Edison of New York</u>'s (A2 stable) pending rate settlement, which calls for a two-year freeze on electric rates and a three-year rate freeze on gas and steam rates. Although the rate freeze would curb Consolidated Edison of New York's earnings, the settlement is credit neutral because of the provision for reasonable recovery of deferred storm costs related to Hurricane Sandy and other investments.

This year, one utility that might also buck the positive trend is Jersey Central Power & Light Co. (JCP&L; Baa2 negative). JCP&L has been the target of public criticism over its handling of outages related to Hurricane Sandy, besides allegations of over-earning. The staff of the New Jersey Board of Public Utilities has proposed that base rates be cut by \$207 million (not considering recovery of storm costs, which will be addressed in a separate rate proceeding). This compares with the company's request for an increase of \$11 million (again, not considering storm costs).

JCP&L's financial flexibility and financial metrics have already been weakened by costs associated with Hurricane Sandy, so a material rate reduction could hurt JCP&L's rating. If JCP&L can bring its ratio of cash flow to debt to at least 14% despite a rate decrease, then our rating outlook could stabilize. JCP&L had 12% cash flow to debt through the 12 months ended the third quarter of 2013.

More utilities are turning to financial engineering

Against a backdrop of stagnant demand, some utility holding companies are turning to forms of financial engineering, such as creating master limited partnerships (MLPs) and so-called yieldcos, to defend their historically high equity multiples. For the few companies that have proceeded with these strategies so far, the credit impact is neutral because the vehicles are small relative to the corporate sponsor's consolidated credit profile. But longer term, credit risks could increase if these companies eventually lose too much cash flow from their most stable assets and don't reduce debt enough to rebalance their capital structures.

We expect some more companies to go public with these financial-engineering vehicles this year. The joint venture among OGE, CenterPoint and ArcLight—the Enable Midstream Partners MLP—plans to complete an initial public offering in the first quarter. <u>Dominion Resources Inc.</u> (Baa2 stable) expects to publicly offer its MLP by mid-year. In addition, <u>NextEra Energy Inc.</u> (Baa1 stable) expects to make a decision whether to form a yieldco by then.

Meantime, several companies have pursued acquisitions outside of their core utility holdings and service territories, like <u>MidAmerican Energy Holdings Co.</u> (A3 stable), <u>TECO Energy Inc.</u> (Baa1 stable), and <u>Avista Corp.</u> (Baa1 stable). This trend is bound to continue as companies try to expand their regulated footprint and achieve regulatory diversity. We expect that most M&A activity in 2014 will be conservatively financed much like these transactions, which included equity financings.

EXHIBIT 5 Regulated Utilities: M&A Activity

		Acquirer			Acquiree			
Acquirer / Acquiree	Revenue	CFO	Debt	Revenue	CFO	Debt	Financing	Credit Implication
MidAmerican Energy Holdings Co. / NV Energy, Inc.	\$12,373	\$505	\$4,255	\$2,930	\$794	\$5,125	\$5.6 billion in debt & equity	Positive; no ratings actions
TECO Energy, Inc. / New Mexico Gas Company	\$2,851	\$680	\$3,156	\$332	\$65	\$250	\$950 million in debt, equity, & cash	Affirmed TECO Energy ratings
Avista Corp / Alaska Energy and Resources Company (AERC)	\$1,581	\$295	\$1,739	\$42	\$20	\$115	\$170 million in equity	Neutral for Avista
Fortis, Inc. / UNS Energy Corporation	\$3,654	\$976	\$5,783	\$1,483	\$400	\$ 1,937	\$4.3 billion in debt & equity	Slightly positive for UNS Energy Corporation; no ratings action

Notes: Financials are in millions, as of the 12 months ended September 30, 2013. AERC financials are based on Alaska Electric Light and Power Co. (AELP) 2012 FERC Form 1 data. Fortis and New Mexico Gas financials are as reported as of fiscal 2012. We expect TECO Energy will assume \$200 million of debt already existing at New Mexico Gas Company. We expect Fortis to assume approximately \$1.8 billion of debt already existing at UNS Energy Corporation. In addition, we expect Fortis to finance the UNS acquisition in a manner similar to historical precedent, with a balanced mix of debt and equity issued upstream from the utility (we expect Fortis to keep UNS's current capital structure in place). *Sources: Fortis Inc. Annual Report, AELP 2012 FERC Form 1, SNL, Moody's Financial Metrics*

Appendix: Peer Group

Moody's Financial Metrics

	Entity Name	LT Rating	Outlook	CFO/Debt (3-Yr Avg) LTM 3Q11- LTM3Q13
Integrated	Alabama Power Company	A1	Stable	26%
	ALLETE, Inc.	A3	Stable	22%
	Appalachian Power Company	Baa1	Stable	17%
	Arizona Public Service Company	A3	Stable	28%
	Avista Corp.	Baa1	Stable	18%
	Black Hills Power, Inc.	A3	Stable	22%
	Cleco Power LLC	Baa1	Positive	19%
	Consumers Energy Company	(P)A3	Stable	27%
	Dayton Power & Light Company	Baa3	Stable	34%
	DTE Electric Company	A2	Stable	24%
	Duke Energy Carolinas, LLC	A1	Stable	23%
	Duke Energy Corporation	A3	Stable	15%
	Duke Energy Florida, Inc.	A3	Stable	21%
	Duke Energy Indiana, Inc.	A2	Stable	16%
	Duke Energy Kentucky, Inc.	Baa1	Stable	23%
	Duke Energy Ohio, Inc.	Baa1	Stable	25%
	Duke Energy Progress, Inc.	A1	Stable	23%
	El Paso Electric Company	Baa1	Stable	25%
	Empire District Electric Company (The)	Baa1	Stable	20%
	Entergy Arkansas, Inc.	Baa2	Stable	19%
	Entergy Louisiana, LLC	Baa1	Stable	17%
	Entergy Mississippi, Inc.	Baa2	Stable	16%
	Entergy New Orleans, Inc.	Ba2	Stable	20%
	Entergy Texas, Inc.	Baa3	Stable	14%
	Florida Power & Light Company	A1	Stable	32%
	Georgia Power Company	A3	Stable	25%
	Gulf Power Company	A2	Stable	26%
	Hawaiian Electric Company, Inc.	Baa1	Stable	17%
	Idaho Power Company	A3	Stable	16%
	Indiana Michigan Power Company	Baa1	Stable	21%
	Interstate Power and Light Company	A3	Stable	18%
	Kansas City Power & Light Company	Baa1	Stable	18%
	Kansas City Power & Light Company - Greater MO	Baa2	Stable	22%
	Madison Gas and Electric Company	A1	Stable	30%
	MidAmerican Energy Company	A1	Stable	24%
	Mississippi Power Company	Baa1	Stable	14%
	Nevada Power Company	Baa1	Stable	18%

				CFO/Debt (3-Yr Avg) LTM 3Q11-
	Entity Name	LT Rating	Outlook	LTM3Q13
	Northern States Power Company (Minnesota)	A2	Stable	25%
	Northern States Power Company (Wisconsin)	(P)A2	Stable	30%
	NorthWestern Corporation	A3	Stable	19%
	Ohio Power Company	Baa1	Stable	32%
	Oklahoma Gas & Electric Company	A1	Stable	27%
	Otter Tail Power Company	A3	Stable	24%
	Pacific Gas & Electric Company	A3	Stable	25%
	PacifiCorp	A3	Stable	23%
	Portland General Electric Company	A3	Stable	25%
	Public Service Co. of North Carolina, Inc.	A3	Stable	25%
	Public Service Company of Colorado	A3	Stable	23%
	Public Service Company of New Hampshire	Baa1	Stable	20%
	Public Service Company of New Mexico	Baa2	Positive	21%
	Public Service Company of Oklahoma	A3	Stable	27%
	Puget Sound Energy, Inc.	Baa1	Stable	21%
	San Diego Gas & Electric Company	A1	Stable	21%
	Sierra Pacific Power Company	Baa1	Stable	16%
	South Carolina Electric & Gas Company	Baa2	Stable	17%
	Southern California Edison Company	A2	Stable	30%
	Southern Indiana Gas & Electric Company	A2	Stable	28%
	Southwestern Electric Power Company	Baa2	Stable	18%
	Southwestern Public Service Company	Baa1	Stable	21%
	Tampa Electric Company	A2	Stable	32%
	Tucson Electric Power Company	Baa1	Stable	19%
	Union Electric Company	(P)Baa1	Stable	22%
	UNS Energy Corporation	Baa2	Stable	19%
	Virginia Electric and Power Company	A2	Stable	27%
	Westar Energy, Inc.	Baa1	Stable	16%
	Wisconsin Electric Power Company	A1	Stable	17%
	Wisconsin Power and Light Company	A1	Stable	31%
	Wisconsin Public Service Corporation	A1	Stable	26%
T&Ds	AEP Texas North Company	Baa1	Stable	22%
	Ameren Illinois Company	(P)Baa1	Stable	26%
	Atlantic City Electric Company	Baa2	Stable	15%
	Baltimore Gas and Electric Company	A3	Stable	19%
	CenterPoint Energy Houston Flectric, LLC	 A3	Stable	16%
	Central Hudson Gas & Flectric Corporation	Α2	Stable	29%
	Central Maine Power Company	Δ3	Stable	27%
	Cleveland Electric Illuminating Company (The)	RaaR	Stable	15%
	Commonwealth Edicon Company	Ras1	Stable	21%
	Commonwealth Eurson Company	Dadl	Stable	L 1 70

				CFO/Debt (3-Yr Avg) LTM 3Q11-
	Entity Name	LT Rating	Outlook	LTM3Q13
	Connecticut Light and Power Company	Baa1	Stable	13%
	Consolidated Edison Company of New York, Inc.	A2	Stable	23%
	Delmarva Power & Light Company	Baa1	Stable	17%
	Duquesne Light Company	A3	Stable	26%
	Jersey Central Power & Light Company	Baa2	Negative	18%
	New York State Electric and Gas Corporation	A3	Stable	26%
	Niagara Mohawk Power Corporation	A3	Stable	23%
	NSTAR Electric Company	A2	Stable	29%
	Ohio Edison Company	Baa2	Stable	25%
	Oncor Electric Delivery Company LLC	Baa3	Stable	20%
	Orange and Rockland Utilities, Inc.	A3	Stable	21%
	PECO Energy Company	A2	Stable	30%
	Pennsylvania Electric Company	Baa2	Stable	18%
	Pennsylvania Power Company	Baa2	Stable	37%
	Potomac Edison Company (The)	Baa3	Stable	19%
	Potomac Electric Power Company	Baa1	Stable	16%
	Public Service Electric and Gas Company	A2	Stable	25%
	Rochester Gas & Electric Corporation	Baa1	Stable	26%
	Texas-New Mexico Power Company	Baa1	Positive	26%
	Toledo Edison Company	Baa3	Stable	8%
	United Illuminating Company	Baa1	Stable	20%
	West Penn Power Company	Baa2	Stable	25%
	Western Massachusetts Electric Company	A3	Stable	23%
LDCs	Atlanta Gas Light Company	A2	Stable	30%
	Atmos Energy Corporation	A2	Stable	23%
	Berkshire Gas Company	Baa1	Stable	29%
	Connecticut Natural Gas Corporation	A3	Stable	26%
	DTE Gas Company	Aa3	Stable	24%
	Indiana Gas Company, Inc.	A2	Stable	27%
	Laclede Gas Company	(P)A3	Stable	26%
	New Jersey Natural Gas Company	(P)Aa2	Stable	19%
	Northern Illinois Gas Company	A2	Stable	49%
	Northwest Natural Gas Company	(P)A3	Stable	20%
	Piedmont Natural Gas Company, Inc.	A2	Stable	23%
	Questar Gas Company	A2	Stable	25%
	SEMCO Energy, Inc.	Baa1	Stable	15%
	SourceGas LLC	Baa2	Stable	14%
	South Jersey Gas Company	A2	Stable	21%
	Southern California Gas Company	A1	Stable	32%
	Southern Connecticut Gas Company	Baa1	Stable	22%

LT Rating	Outlook	CFO/Debt (3-Yr Avg) LTM 3Q11- LTM3Q13
A2	Stable	27%
Baa1	Stable	27%
A1	Stable	35%
A1	Stable	28%
Baa1	Stable	18%
	LT Rating A2 Baa1 A1 A1 Baa1	LT RatingOutlookA2StableBaa1StableA1StableA1StableBaa1StableBaa1Stable

Source: Moody's Investors Service

Moody's Related Research

Industry Outlooks:

- » <u>US Regulated Utilities: Regulation Provides Stability as Business Model Faces Challenges, July</u> 2013 (156754)
- » <u>US Regulated Utilities: Regulatory Support, Low Natural Gas Prices Maintains Stability, February</u> 2013 (149379)
- » US Unregulated Power: Headwinds continue for the merchant power players, July 2013 (156302)
- » US Coal Industry Outlook Stabilizes as Business Conditions Hit Bottom, August 2013 (157309)
- » <u>Global Oil & Gas: Persistent High Oil Prices Keep Industry Robust, but Global Supply</u> Increasing (Summary), December 2013 (160980)

Special Comment:

- » <u>US utility sector upgrades driven by stable and transparent regulatory frameworks</u>, January 2014 (163726)
- » YieldCos: Fantastic for Shareholders; Less So for Bondholders, November 2013 (160121)
- » <u>Planned Capital Expenditures Set to Fall in 2015, And Modestly Decline Thereafter, October</u> 2013 (158945)
- » <u>US Telecommunications and Regulated Utilities: End of Bonus Depreciation Could Prompt Cuts</u> in Capital Spending, Dividends, September 2013 (157572)
- » <u>US Local Gas Distribution Companies: Lower risks and unique growth opportunities versus</u> electric utility peers, May 2013 (153018)
- » The Prospect of US LNG Exports Influences Pricing and Gas Markets Worldwide, May 2013 (151819)
- » US Extends Tax Credit for Wind Power, a Credit Positive for Developers and Utilities, January 2013 (148915)

Rating Methodology:

» Regulated Electric and Gas Utilities, December 2013 (157160)

To access any of these reports, click on the entry above. Note that these references are current as of the date of publication of this report and that more recent reports may be available. All research may not be available to all clients.


» contacts continued from page 1

Analyst Contacts:

NEW YORK +1.212.553.1653 Jeffrey F. Cassella +1.212.553.1665 Analyst jeffrey.cassella@moodys.com Lesley Ritter +1.212.553.1607 Analyst lesley.ritter@moodys.com Toby Shea +1.212.553.1779 *Vice President - Senior Analyst* toby.shea@moodys.com Swami Venkataraman +1.212.553.7950 Vice President - Senior Credit Officer swami.venkataraman@moodys.com Susana Vivares +1.212.553.4694 Vice President - Senior Analyst susana.vivares@moodys.com Larry Hess +1.212.553.3837 Managing Director - Utilities larry.hess@moodys.com TORONTO +1.416.214.1635

Gavin MacFarlane +1.416.214.3864 Vice President – Senior Analyst gavin.macfarlane@moodys.com MOODY'S INVESTORS SERVICE

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 52 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Report Number: 164268

Author Ryan Wobbrock Production Specialist Cassina Brooks

© 2014 Moody's Corporation, Moody's Investors Service, Inc., Moody's Analytics, Inc. and/or their licensors and affiliates (collectively, "MOODY'S"). All rights reserved.

CREDIT RATINGS ISSUED BY MOODY'S INVESTORS SERVICE, INC. ("MIS") AND ITS AFFILIATES ARE MOODY'S CURRENT OPINIONS OF THE RELATIVE FUTURE CREDIT RISK OF ENTITIES, CREDIT COMMITMENTS, OR DEBT OR DEBT-LIKE SECURITIES, AND CREDIT RATINGS AND RESEARCH PUBLICATIONS PUBLISHED BY MOODY'S ("MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS") MAY INCLUDE MOODY'S CURRENT OPINIONS OF THE RELATIVE FUTURE CREDIT RISK OF ENTITIES, CREDIT COMMITMENTS, OR DEBT OR DEBT-LIKE SECURITIES. MOODY'S DEFINES CREDIT RISK AS THE RISK THAT AN ENTITY MAY NOT MEET ITS CONTRACTUAL, FINANCIAL OBLIGATIONS AS THEY COME DUE AND ANY ESTIMATED FINANCIAL LOSS IN THE EVENT OF DEFAULT. CREDIT RATINGS DO NOT ADDRESS ANY OTHER RISK, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO: LIQUIDITY RISK, MARKET VALUE RISK, OR PRICE VOLATILITY. CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S OPINIONS INCLUDED IN MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS AR NOT STREMENTS OF CURRENT OR HISTORICAL FACT. MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS MAY ALSO INCLUDE QUANTITATIVE MODEL-BASED ESTIMATES OF CREDIT RISK AND RELATED OPINIONS OR COMMENTARY PUBLISHED BY MOODY'S ANALYTICS, INC. CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS DO NOT CONSTITUTE OR PROVIDE INVESTMENT OR FINANCIAL ADVICE, AND CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS ARE NOT AND DO NOT PROVIDE RECOMMENDATIONS TO PURCHASE, SELL, OR HOLD PARTICULAR SECURITIES. NEITHER CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS ARE NOT AND DO NOT PROVIDE RECOMMENDATIONS TO PURCHASE, SELL, OR HOLD PARTICULAR SECURITIES. NEITHER CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS ARE NOT AND DO NOT PROVIDE RECOMMENDATIONS TO PURCHASE, SELL, OR HOLD PARTICULAR SECURITIES. NEITHER CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS WITH THE EXPECTATION AND UNDERSTANDING THAT EACH INVESTOR. MOODY'S ISSUES ITS CREDIT RATINGS AND PUBLISHES MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS WITH THE EXPECTATION AND UNDERSTANDING THAT EACH INVESTOR WILL, WITH DUE CARE, MAKE ITS OWN STUDY AND EVALUATION OF EACH SECURITY THAT IS UNDER CONSIDERATION FOR PURCHASE, HOLDING, OR SALE.

MOODY'S CREDIT RATINGS AND MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS ARE NOT INTENDED FOR USE BY RETAIL INVESTORS AND IT WOULD BE RECKLESS FOR RETAIL INVESTORS TO CONSIDER MOODY'S CREDIT RATINGS OR MOODY'S PUBLICATIONS IN MAKING ANY INVESTMENT DECISION. IF IN DOUBT YOU SHOULD CONTACT YOUR FINANCIAL OR OTHER PROFESSIONAL ADVISER.

ALL INFORMATION CONTAINED HEREIN IS PROTECTED BY LAW, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, COPYRIGHT LAW, AND NONE OF SUCH INFORMATION MAY BE COPIED OR OTHERWISE REPRODUCED, REPACKAGED, FURTHER TRANSMITTED, TRANSFERRED, DISSEMINATED, REDISTRIBUTED OR RESOLD, OR STORED FOR SUBSEQUENT USE FOR ANY SUCH PURPOSE, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, IN ANY FORM OR MANNER OR BY ANY MEANS WHATSOEVER, BY ANY PERSON WITHOUT MOODY'S PRIOR WRITTEN CONSENT.

All information contained herein is obtained by MOODY'S from sources believed by it to be accurate and reliable. Because of the possibility of human or mechanical error as well as other factors, however, all information contained herein is provided "AS IS" without warranty of any kind. MOODY'S adopts all necessary measures so that the information it uses in assigning a credit rating is of sufficient quality and from sources MOODY'S considers to be reliable including, when appropriate, independent third-party sources. However, MOODY'S is not an auditor and cannot in every instance independently verify or validate information received in the rating process or in preparing the Moody's Publications.

To the extent permitted by law, MOODV'S and its directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, licensors and suppliers disclaim liability to any person or entity for any indirect, special, consequential, or incidental losses or damages whatsoever arising from or in connection with the information contained herein or the use of or inability to use any such information, even if MOODY'S or any of its directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, licensors or suppliers is advised in advance of the possibility of such losses or damages, including but not limited to: (a) any loss of present or prospective profits or (b) any loss or damage arising where the relevant financial instrument is not the subject of a particular credit rating assigned by MOODY'S.

To the extent permitted by law, MOODY'S and its directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, licensors and suppliers disclaim liability for any direct or compensatory losses or damages caused to any person or entity, including but not limited to by any negligence (but excluding fraud, willful misconduct or any other type of liability that, for the avoidance of doubt, by law cannot be excluded) on the part of, or any contingency within or beyond the control of, MOODY'S or any of its directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, licensors or suppliers, arising from or in connection with the information contained herein or the use of or inability to use any such information.

NO WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, AS TO THE ACCURACY, TIMELINESS, COMPLETENESS, MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR ANY PARTICULAR PURPOSE OF ANY SUCH RATING OR OTHER OPINION OR INFORMATION IS GIVEN OR MADE BY MOODY'S IN ANY FORM OR MANNER WHATSOEVER.

MIS, a wholly-owned credit rating agency subsidiary of Moody's Corporation ("MCO"), hereby discloses that most issuers of debt securities (including corporate and municipal bonds, debentures, notes and commercial paper) and preferred stock rated by MIS have, prior to assignment of any rating, agreed to pay to MIS for appraisal and rating services rendered by it fees ranging from \$1,500 to approximately \$2,500,000. MCO and MIS also maintain policies and procedures to address the independence of MIS's ratings and rating processes. Information regarding certain affiliations that may exist between directors of MCO and rated entities, and between entities who hold ratings from MIS and have also publicly reported to the SEC an ownership interest in MCO of more than 5%, is posted annually at <u>www.moodys.com</u> under the heading "Shareholder Relations — Corporate Governance — Director and Shareholder Affiliation Policy."

For Australia only: Any publication into Australia of this document is pursuant to the Australian Financial Services License of MOODY'S affiliate, Moody's Investors Service Pty Limited ABN 61 003 399 657AFSL 336969 and/or Moody's Analytics Australia Pty Ltd ABN 94 105 136 972 AFSL 383569 (as applicable). This document is intended to be provided only to "wholesale clients" within the meaning of section 761G of the Corporations Act 2001. By continuing to access this document from within Australia, you represent to MOODY'S that you are, or are accessing the document as a representative of, a "wholesale client" and that neither you nor the entity you represent will directly or indirectly disseminate this document or its contents to "retail clients" within the meaning of section 761G of the Corporations Act 2001. MOODY'S credit rating is an opinion as to the creditworthiness of a debt obligation of the issuer, not on the equity securities of the issuer or any form of security that is available to retail clients. It would be dangerous for "retail clients" to make any investment decision based on MOODY'S credit rating. If in doubt you should contact your financial or other professional adviser.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 53 of 167 Avera/McKenzie



RatingsDirect[®]

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

Primary Credit Analysts:

Richard Creed, Melbourne (61) 3-9631-2045; richard.creed@standardandpoors.com Barbara A Eiseman, New York (1) 212-438-7666; barbara.eiseman@standardandpoors.com Vittoria Ferraris, Milan (39) 02-72111-207; vittoria.ferraris@standardandpoors.com Sergio Fuentes, Buenos Aires (54) 114-891-2131; sergio.fuentes@standardandpoors.com Gabe Grosberg, New York (1) 212-438-6043; gabe.grosberg@standardandpoors.com Parvathy Iyer, Melbourne (61) 3-9631-2034; parvathy.iyer@standardandpoors.com Gerrit W Jepsen, CFA, New York (1) 212-438-2529; gerrit.jepsen@standardandpoors.com Andreas Kindahl, Stockholm (46) 8-440-5907; andreas.kindahl@standardandpoors.com John D Lindstrom, Stockholm (46) 8-440-5922; john.lindstrom@standardandpoors.com Nicole D Martin, Toronto (1) 416-507-2560; nicole.martin@standardandpoors.com Sherman A Myers, New York (1) 212-438-4229; sherman.myers@standardandpoors.com Dimitri Nikas, New York (1) 212-438-7807; dimitri.nikas@standardandpoors.com Ana M Olaya-Rotonti, New York (1) 212-438-8668; ana.olaya-rotonti@standardandpoors.com Hiroki Shibata, Tokyo (81) 3-4550-8437; hiroki.shibata@standardandpoors.com Todd A Shipman, CFA, New York (1) 212-438-7676; todd.shipman@standardandpoors.com Alf Stengvist, Stockholm (46) 8-440-5925; alf.stengvist@standardandpoors.com Tania Tsoneya, CFA, London (44) 20-7176-3489; tania.tsoneya@standardandpoors.com Mark J Davidson, London (44) 20-7176-6306; mark.j.davidson@standardandpoors.com

Criteria Officer:

Mark Puccia, New York (1) 212-438-7233; mark.puccia@standardandpoors.com

Table Of Contents

SCOPE OF THE CRITERIA SUMMARY OF THE CRITERIA IMPACT ON OUTSTANDING RATINGS EFFECTIVE DATE AND TRANSITION

WWW.STANDARDANDPOORS.COM/RATINGSDIRECT

.....

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 54 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

.....

Table Of Contents (cont.)

METHODOLOGY

Part I--Business Risk Analysis

Part II--Financial Risk Analysis

Part III--Rating Modifiers

Appendix--Frequently Asked Questions

RELATED CRITERIA AND RESEARCH

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

(*Editor's Note:* This criteria article supersedes "Key Credit Factors: Business And Financial Risks In The Investor-Owned Utilities Industry," published Nov. 26, 2008, "Assessing U.S. Utility Regulatory Environments," Nov. 7, 2007, and "Revised Methodology For Adjusting Amounts Reported By U.K. GAAP Water Companies For Infrastructure Renewals Accounting," Jan. 27, 2010.)

- Standard & Poor's Ratings Services is refining and adapting its methodology and assumptions for its Key Credit Factors: Criteria For Regulated Utilities. We are publishing these criteria in conjunction with our corporate criteria (see "Corporate Methodology, published Nov. 19, 2013). This article relates to our criteria article, "Principles Of Credit Ratings," Feb. 16, 2011.
- This criteria article supersedes "Key Credit Factors: Business And Financial Risks In The Investor-Owned Utilities Industry," Nov. 26, 2008, "Criteria: Assessing U.S. Utility Regulatory Environments," Nov. 7, 2007, and "Revised Methodology For Adjusting Amounts Reported By U.K. GAAP Water Companies For Infrastructure Renewals Accounting," Jan. 27, 2010.

SCOPE OF THE CRITERIA

3. These criteria apply to entities where regulated utilities represent a material part of their business, other than U.S. public power, water, sewer, gas, and electric cooperative utilities that are owned by federal, state, or local governmental bodies or by ratepayers. A regulated utility is defined as a corporation that offers an essential or near-essential infrastructure product, commodity, or service with little or no practical substitute (mainly electricity, water, and gas), a business model that is shielded from competition (naturally, by law, shadow regulation, or by government policies and oversight), and is subject to comprehensive regulation by a regulatory body or implicit oversight of its rates (sometimes referred to as tariffs), service quality, and terms of service. The regulators base the rates that they set on some form of cost recovery, including an economic return on assets, rather than relying on a market price. The regulated operations can range from individual parts of the utility value chain (water, gas, and electricity networks or "grids," electricity generation, retail operations, etc.) to the entire integrated chain, from procurement to sales to the end customer. In some jurisdictions, our view of government support can also affect the final rating outcome, as per our government-related entity criteria (see "General Criteria: Rating Government-Related Entities: Methodology and Assumptions," Dec. 9, 2010).

SUMMARY OF THE CRITERIA

4. Standard & Poor's is updating its criteria for analyzing regulated utilities, applying its corporate criteria. The criteria for evaluating the competitive position of regulated utilities amend and partially supersede the "Competitive Position" section of the corporate criteria when evaluating these entities. The criteria for determining the cash flow leverage

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 56 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

assessment partially supersede the "Cash Flow/Leverage" section of the corporate criteria for the purpose of evaluating regulated utilities. The section on liquidity for regulated utilities partially amends existing criteria. All other sections of the corporate criteria apply to the analysis of regulated utilities.

IMPACT ON OUTSTANDING RATINGS

5. These criteria could affect the issuer credit ratings of about 5% of regulated utilities globally due primarily to the introduction of new financial benchmarks in the corporate criteria. Almost all ratings changes are expected to be no more than one notch, and most are expected to be in an upward direction.

EFFECTIVE DATE AND TRANSITION

6. These criteria are effective immediately on the date of publication.

METHODOLOGY

Part I--Business Risk Analysis

Industry risk

- 7. Within the framework of Standard & Poor's general criteria for assessing industry risk, we view regulated utilities as a "very low risk" industry (category '1'). We derive this assessment from our view of the segment's low risk ('2') cyclicality and very low risk ('1') competitive risk and growth assessment.
- 8. In our view, demand for regulated utility services typically exhibits low cyclicality, being a function of such key drivers as employment growth, household formation, and general economic trends. Pricing is non-cyclical, since it is usually based in some form on the cost of providing service.

Cyclicality

- 9. We assess cyclicality for regulated utilities as low risk ('2'). Utilities typically offer products and services that are essential and not easily replaceable. Based on our analysis of global Compustat data, utilities had an average peak-to-trough (PTT) decline in revenues of about 6% during recessionary periods since 1952. Over the same period, utilities had an average PTT decline in EBITDA margin of about 5% during recessionary periods, with PTT EBITDA margin declines less severe in more recent periods. The PTT drop in profitability that occurred in the most recent recession (2007-2009) was less than the long-term average.
- 10. With an average drop in revenues of 6% and an average profitability decline of 5%, utilities' cyclicality assessment calibrates to low risk ('2'). We generally consider that the higher the level of profitability cyclicality in an industry, the higher the credit risk of entities operating in that industry. However, the overall effect of cyclicality on an industry's risk profile may be mitigated or exacerbated by an industry's competitive and growth environment.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 57 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

Competitive risk and growth

- 11. We view regulated utilities as warranting a very low risk ('1') competitive risk and growth assessment. For competitive risk and growth, we assess four sub-factors as low, medium, or high risk. These sub-factors are:
 - Effectiveness of industry barriers to entry;
 - Level and trend of industry profit margins;
 - Risk of secular change and substitution by products, services, and technologies; and
 - Risk in growth trends.

Effectiveness of barriers to entry--low risk

12. Barriers to entry are high. Utilities are normally shielded from direct competition. Utility services are commonly naturally monopolistic (they are not efficiently delivered through competitive channels and often require access to public thoroughfares for distribution), and so regulated utilities are granted an exclusive franchise, license, or concession to serve a specified territory in exchange for accepting an obligation to serve all customers in that area and the regulation of its rates and operations.

Level and trend of industry profit margins--low risk

13. Demand is sometimes and in some places subject to a moderate degree of seasonality, and weather conditions can significantly affect sales levels at times over the short term. However, those factors even out over time, and there is little pressure on margins if a utility can pass higher costs along to customers via higher rates.

Risk of secular change and substitution of products, services, and technologies--low risk

14. Utility products and services are not overly subject to substitution. Where substitution is possible, as in the case of natural gas, consumer behavior is usually stable and there is not a lot of switching to other fuels. Where switching does occur, cost allocation and rate design practices in the regulatory process can often mitigate this risk so that utility profitability is relatively indifferent to the substitutions.

Risk in industry growth trends--low risk

15. As noted above, regulated utilities are not highly cyclical. However, the industry is often well established and, in our view, long-range demographic trends support steady demand for essential utility services over the long term. As a result, we would expect revenue growth to generally match GDP when economic growth is positive.

B. Country risk

16. In assessing "country risk" for a regulated utility, our analysis uses the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology").

C. Competitive position

- 17. In the corporate criteria, competitive position is assessed as ('1') excellent, ('2') strong, ('3') satisfactory, ('4') fair, ('5') weak, or ('6') vulnerable.
- 18. The analysis of competitive position includes a review of:
 - Competitive advantage,
 - Scale, scope, and diversity,
 - Operating efficiency, and
 - Profitability.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 58 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

- 19. In the corporate criteria we assess the strength of each of the first three components. Each component is assessed as either: (1) strong, (2) strong/adequate, (3) adequate, (4) adequate/weak, or (5) weak. After assessing these components, we determine the preliminary competitive position assessment by ascribing a specific weight to each component. The applicable weightings will depend on the company's Competitive Position Group Profile. The group profile for regulated utilities is "National Industries & Utilities," with a weighting of the three components as follows: competitive advantage (60%), scale, scope, and diversity (20%), and operating efficiency (20%). Profitability is assessed by combining two sub-components: level of profitability and the volatility of profitability.
- 20. "Competitive advantage" cannot be measured with the same sub-factors as competitive firms because utilities are not primarily subject to influence of market forces. Therefore, these criteria supersede the "competitive advantage" section of the corporate criteria. We analyze instead a utility's "regulatory advantage" (section 1 below).

Assessing regulatory advantage

- 21. The regulatory framework/regime's influence is of critical importance when assessing regulated utilities' credit risk because it defines the environment in which a utility operates and has a significant bearing on a utility's financial performance.
- 22. We base our assessment of the regulatory framework's relative credit supportiveness on our view of how regulatory stability, efficiency of tariff setting procedures, financial stability, and regulatory independence protect a utility's credit quality and its ability to recover its costs and earn a timely return. Our view of these four pillars is the foundation of a utility's regulatory support. We then assess the utility's business strategy, in particular its regulatory strategy and its ability to manage the tariff-setting process, to arrive at a final regulatory advantage assessment.
- 23. When assessing regulatory advantage, we first consider four pillars and sub-factors that we believe are key for a utility to recover all its costs, on time and in full, and earn a return on its capital employed:
- 24. Regulatory stability:
 - Transparency of the key components of the rate setting and how these are assessed
 - Predictability that lowers uncertainty for the utility and its stakeholders
 - Consistency in the regulatory framework over time
- 25. Tariff-setting procedures and design:
 - Recoverability of all operating and capital costs in full
 - Balance of the interests and concerns of all stakeholders affected
 - Incentives that are achievable and contained
- 26. Financial stability:
 - Timeliness of cost recovery to avoid cash flow volatility
 - Flexibility to allow for recovery of unexpected costs if they arise
 - Attractiveness of the framework to attract long-term capital
 - Capital support during construction to alleviate funding and cash flow pressure during periods of heavy investments
- 27. Regulatory independence and insulation:

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 59 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

- Market framework and energy policies that support long-term financeability of the utilities and that is clearly enshrined in law and separates the regulator's powers
- Risks of political intervention is absent so that the regulator can efficiently protect the utility's credit profile even during a stressful event
- 28. We have summarized the key characteristics of the assessments for regulatory advantage in table 1.

Prelimina	ry Regulatory Advantage Assessment	Sent Strange Strange Strange
Qualifier	What it means	Guidance
Strong	The utility has a major regulatory advantage due to one or a combination of factors that support cost recovery and a return on capital combined with lower than average volatility of earnings and cash flows.	The utility operates in a regulatory climate that is transparent, predictable, and consistent from a credit perspective.
	There are strong prospects that the utility can sustain this advantage over the long term.	The utility can fully and timely recover all its fixed and variable operating costs, investments and capital costs (depreciation and a reasonable return on the asset base).
	This should enable the utility to withstand economic downturns and political risks better than other utilities.	The tariff set may include a pass-through mechanism for major expenses such as commodity costs, or a higher return on new assets, effectively shielding the utility from volume and input cost risks.
		Any incentives in the regulatory scheme are contained and symmetrical.
		The tariff set includes mechanisms allowing for a tariff adjustment for the timely recovery of volatile or unexpected operating and capital costs.
		There is a track record of earning a stable, compensatory rate of return in cash through various economic and political cycles and a projected ability to maintain that record.
		There is support of cash flows during construction of large projects, and pre-approval of capital investment programs and large projects lowers the risk of subsequent disallowances of capital costs.
		The utility operates under a regulatory system that is sufficiently insulated from political intervention to efficiently protect the utility's credit risk profile even during stressful events.
Adequate	The utility has some regulatory advantages and protection, but not to the extent that it leads to a superior business model or durable benefit.	It operates in a regulatory environment that is less transparent, less predictable, and less consistent from a credit perspective.
	The utility has some but not all drivers of well-managed regulatory risk. Certain regulatory factors support the business's long-term stability and viability but could result in periods of below-average levels of profitability and greater profit volatility. However, overall these regulatory drivers are partially offset by the utility's disadvantages or lack of sustainability of other factors.	The utility is exposed to delays or is not, with sufficient certainty, able to recover all of its fixed and variable operating costs, investments. and capital costs (depreciation and a reasonable return on the asset base) within a reasonable time.
		Incentive ratemaking practices are asymmetrical and material, and could detract from credit quality.
		The utility is exposed to the risk that it doesn't recover unexpected or volatile costs in a full or less than timely manner due to lack of flexible reopeners or annual revenue adjustments.
		There is an uneven track record of earning a compensatory rate of return in cash through various economic and political cycles and a projected ability to maintain that record.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 60 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

1108 Fridaes, 197		
Prelimir	nary Regulatory Advantage Assessment (cont.)	
		There is little or no support of cash flows during construction, and investment decisions on large projects (and therefore the risk of subsequent disallowances of capital costs) rest mostly with the utility.
		The utility operates under a regulatory system that is not sufficiently insulated from political intervention and is sometimes subject to overt political influence.
Weak	The utility suffers from a complete breakdown of regulatory protection that places the utility at a significant disadvantage.	The utility operates in an opaque regulatory climate that lacks transparency, predictability, and consistency.
	The utility's regulatory risk is such that the long-term cost recovery and investment return is highly uncertain and materially delayed, leading to volatile or weak cash flows. There is the potential for material stranded assets with no prospect of recovery.	The utility cannot fully and/or timely recover its fixed and variable operating costs, investments, and capital costs (depreciation and a reasonable return on the asset base).
		There is a track record of earning minimal or negative rates of return in cash through various economic and political cycles and a projected inability to improve that record sustainably.
		The utility must make significant capital commitments with no solid legal basis for the full recovery of capital costs.
		Ratemaking practices actively harm credit quality.
		The utility is regularly subject to overt political influence.

Table 1

- 29. After determining the preliminary regulatory advantage assessment, we then assess the utility's business strategy. Most importantly, this factor addresses the effectiveness of a utility's management of the regulatory risk in the jurisdiction(s) where it operates. In certain jurisdictions, a utility's regulatory strategy and its ability to manage the tariff-setting process effectively so that revenues change with costs can be a compelling regulatory risk factor. A utility's approach and strategies surrounding regulatory matters can create a durable "competitive advantage" that differentiates it from peers, especially if the risk of political intervention is high. The assessment of a utility's business strategy is informed by historical performance and its forward-looking business objectives. We evaluate these objectives in the context of industry dynamics and the regulatory climate in which the utility operates, as evaluated through the factors cited in paragraphs 24-27.
- 30. We modify the preliminary regulatory advantage assessment to reflect this influence positively or negatively. Where business strategy has limited effect relative to peers, we view the implications as neutral and make no adjustment. A positive assessment improves the preliminary regulatory advantage assessment by one category and indicates that management's business strategy is expected to bolster its regulatory advantage through favorable commission rulings beyond what is typical for a utility in that jurisdiction. Conversely, where management's strategy or businesses decisions result in adverse regulatory outcomes relative to peers, such as failure to achieve typical cost recovery or allowed returns, we adjust the preliminary regulatory advantage assessment is adjusted by two categories worse (when possible; see table 2) to reflect management decisions that are likely to result in a significantly adverse regulatory outcome relative to peers.

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

Determining The Final Regulatory Advantage Assessment									
	Strategy modifier								
Preliminary regulatory advantage score	Positive	Neutral	Negative	Very negative					
Strong	Strong	Strong	Strong/Adequate	Adequate					
Strong/Adequate	Strong	Strong/Adequate	Adequate	Adequate/Weak					
Adequate	Strong/Adequate	Adequate	Adequate/Weak	Weak					
Adequate/Weak	Adequate	Adequate/Weak	Weak	Weak					
Weak	Adequate/Weak	Weak	Weak	Weak					

Table 2

Scale, scope, and diversity

- 31. We consider the key factors for this component of competitive position to be primarily operational scale and diversity of the geographic, economic, and regulatory foot prints. We focus on a utility's markets, service territories, and diversity and the extent that these attributes can contribute to cash flow stability while dampening the effect of economic and market threats.
- 32. A utility that warrants a Strong or Strong/Adequate assessment has scale, scope, and diversity that support the stability of its revenues and profits by limiting its vulnerability to most combinations of adverse factors, events, or trends. The utility's significant advantages enable it to withstand economic, regional, competitive, and technological threats better than its peers. It typically is characterized by a combination of the following factors:
 - A large and diverse customer base with no meaningful customer concentration risk, where residential and small to medium commercial customers typically provide most operating income.
 - The utility's range of service territories and regulatory jurisdictions is better than others in the sector.
 - Exposure to multiple regulatory authorities where we assess preliminary regulatory advantage to be at least Adequate. In the case of exposure to a single regulatory regime, the regulatory advantage assessment is either Strong or Strong/Adequate.
 - No meaningful exposure to a single or few assets or suppliers that could hurt operations or could not easily be replaced.
- 33. A utility that warrants a Weak or Weak/Adequate assessment lacks scale, scope, and diversity such that it compromises the stability and sustainability of its revenues and profits. The utility's vulnerability to, or reliance on, various elements of this sub-factor is such that it is less likely than its peers to withstand economic, competitive, or technological threats. It typically is characterized by a combination of the following factors:
 - A small customer base, especially if burdened by customer and/or industry concentration combined with little economic diversity and average to below-average economic prospects;
 - Exposure to a single service territory and a regulatory authority with a preliminary regulatory advantage assessment of Adequate or Adequate/Weak; or
 - Dependence on a single supplier or asset that cannot easily be replaced and which hurts the utility's operations.
- 34. We generally believe a larger service territory with a diverse customer base and average to above-average economic growth prospects provides a utility with cushion and flexibility in the recovery of operating costs and ongoing investment (including replacement and growth capital spending), as well as lessening the effect of external shocks (i.e.,

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

extreme local weather) since the incremental effect on each customer declines as the scale increases.

- 35. We consider residential and small commercial customers as having more stable usage patterns and being less exposed to periodic economic weakness, even after accounting for some weather-driven usage variability. Significant industrial exposure along with a local economy that largely depends on one or few cyclical industries potentially contributes to the cyclicality of a utility's load and financial performance, magnifying the effect of an economic downturn.
- 36. A utility's cash flow generation and stability can benefit from operating in multiple geographic regions that exhibit average to better than average levels of wealth, employment, and growth that underpin the local economy and support long-term growth. Where operations are in a single geographic region, the risk can be ameliorated if the region is sufficiently large, demonstrates economic diversity, and has at least average demographic characteristics.
- 37. The detriment of operating in a single large geographic area is subject to the strength of regulatory assessment. Where a utility operates in a single large geographic area and has a strong regulatory assessment, the benefit of diversity can be incremental.

Operating efficiency

- 38. We consider the key factors for this component of competitive position to be:
 - Compliance with the terms of its operating license, including safety, reliability, and environmental standards;
 - Cost management; and
 - Capital spending: scale, scope, and management.
- 39. Relative to peers, we analyze how successful a utility management achieves the above factors within the levels allowed by the regulator in a manner that promotes cash flow stability. We consider how management of these factors reduces the prospect of penalties for noncompliance, operating costs being greater than allowed, and capital projects running over budget and time, which could hurt full cost recovery.
- 40. The relative importance of the above three factors, particularly cost and capital spending management, is determined by the type of regulation under which the utility operates. Utilities operating under robust "cost plus" regimes tend to be more insulated given the high degree of confidence costs will invariably be passed through to customers. Utilities operating under incentive-based regimes are likely to be more sensitive to achieving regulatory standards. This is particularly so in the regulatory regimes that involve active consultation between regulator and utility and market testing as opposed to just handing down an outcome on a more arbitrary basis.
- 41. In some jurisdictions, the absolute performance standards are less relevant than how the utility performs against the regulator's performance benchmarks. It is this performance that will drive any penalties or incentive payments and can be a determinant of the utilities' credibility on operating and asset-management plans with its regulator.
- 42. Therefore, we consider that utilities that perform these functions well are more likely to consistently achieve determinations that maximize the likelihood of cost recovery and full inclusion of capital spending in their asset bases. Where regulatory resets are more at the discretion of the utility, effective cost management, including of labor, may allow for more control over the timing and magnitude of rate filings to maximize the chances of a constructive outcome such as full operational and capital cost recovery while protecting against reputational risks.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 63 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

- 43. A regulated utility that warrants a Strong or Strong/Adequate assessment for operating efficiency relative to peers generates revenues and profits through minimizing costs, increasing efficiencies, and asset utilization. It typically is characterized by a combination of the following:
 - High safety record;
 - Service reliability is strong, with a track record of meeting operating performance requirements of stakeholders, including those of regulators. Moreover, the utility's asset profile (including age and technology) is such that we have confidence that it could sustain favorable performance against targets;
 - Where applicable, the utility is well-placed to meet current and potential future environmental standards;
 - Management maintains very good cost control. Utilities with the highest assessment for operating efficiency have shown an ability to manage both their fixed and variable costs in line with regulatory expectations (including labor and working capital management being in line with regulator's allowed collection cycles); or
 - There is a history of a high level of project management execution in capital spending programs, including large one-time projects, almost invariably within regulatory allowances for timing and budget.
- 44. A regulated utility that warrants an Adequate assessment for operating efficiency relative to peers has a combination of cost position and efficiency factors that support profit sustainability combined with average volatility. Its cost structure is similar to its peers. It typically is characterized by a combination of the following factors:
 - High safety performance;
 - Service reliability is satisfactory with a track record of mostly meeting operating performance requirements of stakeholders, including those of regulators. We have confidence that a favorable performance against targets can be mostly sustained;
 - Where applicable, the utility may be challenged to comply with current and future environmental standards that could increase in the medium term;
 - Management maintains adequate cost control. Utilities that we assess as having adequate operating efficiency mostly manage their fixed and variable costs in line with regulatory expectations (including labor and working capital management being mostly in line with regulator's allowed collection cycles); or
 - There is a history of adequate project management skills in capital spending programs within regulatory allowances for timing and budget.
- 45. A regulated utility that warrants a weak or weak/adequate assessment for operating efficiency relative to peers has a combination of cost position and efficiency factors that fail to support profit sustainability combined with below-average volatility. Its cost structure is worse than its peers. It typically is characterized by a combination of the following:
 - Poor safety performance;
 - Service reliability has been sporadic or non-existent with a track record of not meeting operating performance requirements of stakeholders, including those of regulators. We do not believe the utility can consistently meet performance targets without additional capital spending;
 - Where applicable, the utility is challenged to comply with current environmental standards and is highly vulnerable to more onerous standards;
 - Management typically exceeds operating costs authorized by regulators;
 - Inconsistent project management skills as evidenced by cost overruns and delays including for maintenance capital spending; or
 - The capital spending program is large and complex and falls into the weak or weak/adequate assessment, even if

WWW.STANDARDANDPOORS.COM/RATINGSDIRECT

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

operating efficiency is generally otherwise considered adequate.

Profitability

- 46. A utility with above-average profitability would, relative to its peers, generally earn a rate of return at or above what regulators authorize and have minimal exposure to earnings volatility from affiliated unregulated business activities or market-sensitive regulated operations. Conversely, a utility with below-average profitability would generally earn rates of return well below the authorized return relative to its peers or have significant exposure to earnings volatility from affiliated unregulated business activities or market-sensitive regulated operations.
- 47. The profitability assessment consists of "level of profitability" and "volatility of profitability."

Level of profitability

- 48. Key measures of general profitability for regulated utilities commonly include ratios, which we compare both with those of peers and those of companies in other industries to reflect different countries' regulatory frameworks and business environments:
 - EBITDA margin,
 - Return on capital (ROC), and
 - Return on equity (ROE).
- 49. In many cases, EBITDA as a percentage of sales (i.e., EBITDA margin) is a key indicator of profitability. This is because the book value of capital does not always reflect true earning potential, for example when governments privatize or restructure incumbent state-owned utilities. Regulatory capital values can vary with those of reported capital because regulatory capital values are not inflation-indexed and could be subject to different assumptions concerning depreciation. In general, a country's inflation rate or required rate of return on equity investment is closely linked to a utility company's profitability. We do not adjust our analysis for these factors, because we can make our assessment through a peer comparison.
- 50. For regulated utilities subject to full cost-of-service regulation and return-on-investment requirements, we normally measure profitability using ROE, the ratio of net income available for common stockholders to average common equity. When setting rates, the regulator ultimately bases its decision on an authorized ROE. However, different factors such as variances in costs and usage may influence the return a utility is actually able to earn, and consequently our analysis of profitability for cost-of-service-based utilities centers on the utility's ability to consistently earn the authorized ROE.
- 51. We will use return on capital when pass-through costs distort profit margins--for instance congestion revenues or collection of third-party revenues. This is also the case when the utility uses accelerated depreciation of assets, which in our view might not be sustainable in the long run.

Volatility of profitability

- 52. We may observe a clear difference between the volatility of actual profitability and the volatility of underlying regulatory profitability. In these cases, we could use the regulatory accounts as a proxy to judge the stability of earnings.
- 53. We use actual returns to calculate the standard error of regression for regulated utility issuers (only if there are at least

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 65 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

seven years of historical annual data to ensure meaningful results). If we believe recurring mergers and acquisitions or currency fluctuations affect the results, we may make adjustments.

Part II--Financial Risk Analysis

D. Accounting

54. Our analysis of a company's financial statements begins with a review of the accounting to determine whether the statements accurately measure a company's performance and position relative to its peers and the larger universe of corporate entities. To allow for globally consistent and comparable financial analyses, our rating analysis may include quantitative adjustments to a company's reported results. These adjustments also align a company's reported figures with our view of underlying economic conditions and give us a more accurate portrayal of a company's ongoing business. We discuss adjustments that pertain broadly to all corporate sectors, including this sector, in "Corporate Methodology: Ratios And Adjustments." Accounting characteristics and analytical adjustments unique to this sector are discussed below.

Accounting characteristics

- 55. Some important accounting practices for utilities include:
 - For integrated electric utilities that meet native load obligations in part with third-party power contracts, we use our purchased power methodology to adjust measures for the debt-like obligation such contracts represent (see below).
 - Due to distortions in leverage measures from the substantial seasonal working-capital requirements of natural gas distribution utilities, we adjust inventory and debt balances by netting the value of inventory against outstanding short-term borrowings. This adjustment provides an accurate view of the company's balance sheet by reducing seasonal debt balances when we see a very high certainty of near-term cost recovery (see below).
 - We deconsolidate securitized debt (and associated revenues and expenses) that has been accorded specialized recovery provisions (see below).
 - For water utilities that report under U.K. GAAP, we adjust ratios for infrastructure renewals accounting, which permits water companies to capitalize the maintenance spending on their infrastructure assets (see below). The adjustments aim to make those water companies that report under U.K. GAAP more comparable to those that report under accounting regimes that do not permit infrastructure renewals accounting.
- 56. In the U.S. and selectively in other regions, utilities employ "regulatory accounting," which permits a rate-regulated company to defer some revenues and expenses to match the timing of the recognition of those items in rates as determined by regulators. A utility subject to regulatory accounting will therefore have assets and liabilities on its books that an unregulated corporation, or even regulated utilities in many other global regions, cannot record. We do not adjust GAAP earnings or balance-sheet figures to remove the effects of regulatory accounting will become more countries adopt International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), the use of regulatory accounting will become more scarce. IFRS does not currently provide for any recognition of the effects of rate regulation for financial reporting purposes, but it is considering the use of regulatory accounting. We do not anticipate altering our fundamental financial analysis of utilities because of the use or non-use of regulatory accounting. We will continue to analyze the effects of regulatory actions on a utility's financial health.

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

Purchased power adjustment

- 57. We view long-term purchased power agreements (PPA) as creating fixed, debt-like financial obligations that represent substitutes for debt-financed capital investments in generation capacity. By adjusting financial measures to incorporate PPA fixed obligations, we achieve greater comparability of utilities that finance and build generation capacity and those that purchase capacity to satisfy new load. PPAs do benefit utilities by shifting various risks to the electricity generators, such as construction risk and most of the operating risk. The principal risk borne by a utility that relies on PPAs is recovering the costs of the financial obligation in rates. (See "Standard & Poor's Methodology For Imputing Debt for U.S. Utilities' Power Purchase Agreements," May 7, 2007, for more background and information on the adjustment.)
- 58. We calculate the present value (PV) of the future stream of capacity payments under the contracts as reported in the financial statement footnotes or as supplied directly by the company. The discount rate used is the same as the one used in the operating lease adjustment, i.e., 7%. For U.S. companies, notes to the financial statements enumerate capacity payments for the coming five years, and a thereafter period. Company forecasts show the detail underlying the thereafter amount, or we divide the amount reported as thereafter by the average of the capacity payments in the preceding five years to get an approximation of annual payments after year five.
- 59. We also consider new contracts that will start during the forecast period. The company provides us the information regarding these contracts. If these contracts represent extensions of existing PPAs, they are immediately included in the PV calculation. However, a contract sometimes is executed in anticipation of incremental future needs, so the energy will not flow until some later period and there are no interim payments. In these instances, we incorporate that contract in our projections, starting in the year that energy deliveries begin under the contract. The projected PPA debt is included in projected ratios as a current rating factor, even though it is not included in the current-year ratio calculations.
- 60. The PV is adjusted to reflect regulatory or legislative cost-recovery mechanisms when present. Where there is no explicit regulatory or legislative recovery of PPA costs, as in most European countries, the PV may be adjusted for other mitigating factors that reduce the risk of the PPAs to the utility, such as a limited economic importance of the PPAs to the utility's overall portfolio. The adjustment reduces the debt-equivalent amount by multiplying the PV by a specific risk factor.
- 61. Risk factors based on regulatory or legislative cost recovery typically range between 0% and 50%, but can be as high as 100%. A 100% risk factor would signify that substantially all risk related to contractual obligations rests on the company, with no regulatory or legislative support. A 0% risk factor indicates that the burden of the contractual payments rests solely with ratepayers, as when the utility merely acts as a conduit for the delivery of a third party's electricity. These utilities are barred from developing new generation assets, and the power supplied to their customers is sourced through a state auction or third parties that act as intermediaries between retail customers and electricity suppliers. We employ a 50% risk factor in cases where regulators use base rates for the recovery of the fixed PPA costs. If a regulator has established a separate adjustment mechanism for recovery of all prudent PPA costs, a risk factor of 25% is employed. In certain jurisdictions, true-up mechanisms are more favorable and frequent than the review of base rates, but still do not amount to pure fuel adjustment clauses. Such mechanisms may be triggered by financial thresholds or passage of prescribed periods of time. In these instances, a risk factor between 25% and 50% is

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 67 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

employed. Specialized, legislatively created cost-recovery mechanisms may lead to risk factors between 0% and 15%, depending on the legislative provisions for cost recovery and the supply function borne by the utility. Legislative guarantees of complete and timely recovery of costs are particularly important to achieving the lowest risk factors. We also exclude short-term PPAs where they serve merely as gap fillers, pending either the construction of new capacity or the execution of long-term PPAs.

- 62. Where there is no explicit regulatory or legislative recovery of PPA costs, the risk factor is generally 100%. We may use a lower risk factor if mitigating factors reduce the risk of the PPAs on the utility. Mitigating factors include a long position in owned generation capacity relative to the utility's customer supply needs that limits the importance of the PPAs to the utility or the ability to resell power in a highly liquid market at minimal loss. A utility with surplus owned generation capacity would be assigned a risk factor of less than 100%, generally 50% or lower, because we would assess its reliance on PPAs as limited. For fixed capacity payments under PPAs related to renewable power, we use a risk factor of less than 100% if the utility benefits from government subsidies. The risk factor reflects the degree of regulatory recovery through the government subsidy.
- 63. Given the long-term mandate of electric utilities to meet their customers' demand for electricity, and also to enable comparison of companies with different contract lengths, we may use an evergreening methodology. Evergreen treatment extends the duration of short- and intermediate-term contracts to a common length of about 12 years. To quantify the cost of the extended capacity, we use empirical data regarding the cost of developing new peaking capacity, incorporating regional differences. The cost of new capacity is translated into a dollars-per-kilowatt-year figure using a proxy weighted-average cost of capital and a proxy capital recovery period.
- 64. Some PPAs are treated as operating leases for accounting purposes--based on the tenor of the PPA or the residual value of the asset on the PPA's expiration. We accord PPA treatment to those obligations, in lieu of lease treatment; rather, the PV of the stream of capacity payments associated with these PPAs is reduced to reflect the applicable risk factor.
- 65. Long-term transmission contracts can also substitute for new generation, and, accordingly, may fall under our PPA methodology. We sometimes view these types of transmission arrangements as extensions of the power plants to which they are connected or the markets that they serve. Accordingly, we impute debt for the fixed costs associated with such transmission contracts.
- 66. Adjustment procedures:
 - Data requirements:
 - Future capacity payments obtained from the financial statement footnotes or from management.
 - Discount rate: 7%.
 - Analytically determined risk factor.
 - Calculations:
 - Balance sheet debt is increased by the PV of the stream of capacity payments multiplied by the risk factor.
 - Equity is not adjusted because the recharacterization of the PPA implies the creation of an asset, which offsets the debt.
 - Property, plant, and equipment and total assets are increased for the implied creation of an asset equivalent to the

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

debt.

- An implied interest expense for the imputed debt is determined by multiplying the discount rate by the amount of imputed debt (or average PPA imputed debt, if there is fluctuation of the level), and is added to interest expense.
- We impute a depreciation component to PPAs. The depreciation component is determined by multiplying the relevant year's capacity payment by the risk factor and then subtracting the implied PPA-related interest for that year. Accordingly, the impact of PPAs on cash flow measures is tempered.
- The cost amount attributed to depreciation is reclassified as capital spending, thereby increasing operating cash flow and funds from operations (FFO).
- Some PPA contracts refer only to a single, all-in energy price. We identify an implied capacity price within such an all-in energy price, to determine an implied capacity payment associated with the PPA. This implied capacity payment is expressed in dollars per kilowatt-year, multiplied by the number of kilowatts under contract. (In cases that exhibit markedly different capacity factors, such as wind power, the relation of capacity payment to the all-in charge is adjusted accordingly.)
- Operating income before depreciation and amortization (D&A) and EBITDA are increased for the imputed interest expense and imputed depreciation component, the total of which equals the entire amount paid for PPA (subject to the risk factor).
- Operating income after D&A and EBIT are increased for interest expense.

Natural gas inventory adjustment

- 67. In jurisdictions where a pass-through mechanism is used to recover purchased natural gas costs of gas distribution utilities within one year, we adjust for seasonal changes in short-debt tied to building inventories of natural gas in non-peak periods for later use to meet peak loads in peak months. Such short-term debt is not considered to be part of the utility's permanent capital. Any history of non-trivial disallowances of purchased gas costs would preclude the use of this adjustment. The accounting of natural gas inventories and associated short-term debt used to finance the purchases must be segregated from other trading activities.
- 68. Adjustment procedures:
 - Data requirements:
 - Short-term debt amount associated with seasonal purchases of natural gas devoted to meeting peak-load needs of captive utility customers (obtained from the company).
 - Calculations:
 - Adjustment to debt--we subtract the identified short-term debt from total debt.

Securitized debt adjustment

- 69. For regulated utilities, we deconsolidate debt (and associated revenues and expenses) that the utility issues as part of a securitization of costs that have been segregated for specialized recovery by the government entity constitutionally authorized to mandate such recovery if the securitization structure contains a number of protective features:
 - An irrevocable, non-bypassable charge and an absolute transfer and first-priority security interest in transition property;
 - Periodic adjustments ("true-up") of the charge to remediate over- or under-collections compared with the debt service obligation. The true-up ensures collections match debt service over time and do not diverge significantly in the short run; and,
 - Reserve accounts to cover any temporary short-term shortfall in collections.

WWW.STANDARDANDPOORS.COM/RATINGSDIRECT

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 69 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

- 70. Full cost recovery is in most instances mandated by statute. Examples of securitized costs include "stranded costs" (above-market utility costs that are deemed unrecoverable when a transition from regulation to competition occurs) and unusually large restoration costs following a major weather event such as a hurricane. If the defined features are present, the securitization effectively makes all consumers responsible for principal and interest payments, and the utility is simply a pass-through entity for servicing the debt. We therefore remove the debt and related revenues and expenses from our measures. (See "Securitizing Stranded Costs," Jan. 18, 2001, for background information.)
- 71. Adjustment procedures:
 - Data requirements:
 - Amount of securitized debt on the utility's balance sheet at period end;
 - Interest expense related to securitized debt for the period; and
 - Principal payments on securitized debt during the period.
 - Calculations:
 - Adjustment to debt: We subtract the securitized debt from total debt.
 - Adjustment to revenues: We reduce revenue allocated to securitized debt principal and interest. The adjustment is the sum of interest and principal payments made during the year.
 - Adjustment to operating income after depreciation and amortization (D&A) and EBIT: We reduce D&A related to the securitized debt, which is assumed to equal the principal payments during the period. As a result, the reduction to operating income after D&A is only for the interest portion.
 - Adjustment to interest expense: We remove the interest expense of the securitized debt from total interest expense.
 - Operating cash flows:
 - We reduce operating cash flows for revenues and increase for the assumed interest amount related to the securitized debt. This results in a net decrease to operating cash flows equal to the principal repayment amount.

Infrastructure renewals expenditure

- 72. In England and Wales, water utilities can report under either IFRS or U.K. GAAP. Those that report under U.K. GAAP are allowed to adopt infrastructure renewals accounting, which enables the companies to capitalize the maintenance spending on their underground assets, called infrastructure renewals expenditure (IRE). Under IFRS, infrastructure renewals accounting is not permitted and maintenance expenditure is charged to earnings in the year incurred. This difference typically results in lower adjusted operating cash flows for those companies that report maintenance expenditure as an operating cash flow under IFRS, than for those that report it as capital expenditure under U.K. GAAP. We therefore make financial adjustments to amounts reported by water issuers that apply U.K. GAAP, with the aim of making ratios more comparable with those issuers that report under IFRS and U.S. GAAP. For example, we deduct IRE from EBITDA and FFO.
- 73. IRE does not always consist entirely of maintenance expenditure that would be expensed under IFRS. A portion of IRE can relate to costs that would be eligible for capitalization as they meet the recognition criteria for a new fixed asset set out in International Accounting Standard 16 that addresses property, plant, and equipment. In such cases, we may refine our adjustment to U.K. GAAP companies so that we only deduct from FFO the portion of IRE that would not be capitalized under IFRS. However, the information to make such a refinement would need to be of high quality, reliable, and ideally independently verified by a third party, such as the company's auditor. In the absence of this, we assume

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 70 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

that the entire amount of IRE would have been expensed under IFRS and we accordingly deduct the full expenditure from FFO.

- 74. Adjustment procedures:
 - Data requirements:
 - U.K. GAAP accounts typically provide little information on the portion of capital spending that relates to renewals accounting, or the related depreciation, which is referred to as the infrastructure renewals charge. The information we use for our adjustments is, however, found in the regulatory cost accounts submitted annually by the water companies to the Water Services Regulation Authority, which regulates all water companies in England and Wales.
 - Calculations:
 - EBITDA: Reduced by the value of IRE that was capitalized in the period.
 - EBIT: Adjusted for the difference between the adjustment to EBITDA and the reduction in the depreciation expense, depending on the degree to which the actual cash spending in the current year matches the planned spending over the five-year regulatory review period.
 - Cash flow from operations and FFO: Reduced by the value of IRE that was capitalized in the period.
 - Capital spending: Reduced by the value of infrastructure renewals spending that we reclassify to cash flow from operations.
 - Free operating cash flow: No impact, as the reduction in operating cash flows is exactly offset by the reduction in capital spending.

E. Cash flow/leverage analysis

- 75. In assessing the cash flow adequacy of a regulated utility, our analysis uses the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology"). We assess cash flow/leverage on a six-point scale ranging from ('1') minimal to ('6') highly leveraged. These scores are determined by aggregating the assessments of a range of credit ratios, predominantly cash flow-based, which complement each other by focusing attention on the different levels of a company's cash flow waterfall in relation to its obligations.
- 76. The corporate methodology provides benchmark ranges for various cash flow ratios we associate with different cash flow leverage assessments for standard volatility, medial volatility, and low volatility industries. The tables of benchmark ratios differ for a given ratio and cash flow leverage assessment along two dimensions: the starting point for the ratio range and the width of the ratio range.
- 77. If an industry's volatility levels are low, the threshold levels for the applicable ratios to achieve a given cash flow leverage assessment are less stringent, although the width of the ratio range is narrower. Conversely, if an industry has standard levels of volatility, the threshold levels for the applicable ratios to achieve a given cash flow leverage assessment may be elevated, but with a wider range of values.
- 78. We apply the "low-volatility" table to regulated utilities that qualify under the corporate criteria and with all of the following characteristics:
 - A vast majority of operating cash flows come from regulated operations that are predominantly at the low end of the utility risk spectrum (e.g., a "network," or distribution/transmission business unexposed to commodity risk and with very low operating risk);
 - A "strong" regulatory advantage assessment;

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 71 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

- An established track record of normally stable credit measures that is expected to continue;
- A demonstrated long-term track record of low funding costs (credit spread) for long-term debt that is expected to continue; and
- Non-utility activities that are in a separate part of the group (as defined in our group rating methodology) that we consider to have "nonstrategic" group status and are not deemed high risk and/or volatile.
- 79. We apply the "medial volatility" table to companies that do not qualify under paragraph 78 with:
 - A majority of operating cash flows from regulated activities with an "adequate" or better regulatory advantage assessment; or
 - About one-third or more of consolidated operating cash flow comes from regulated utility activities with a "strong" regulatory advantage and where the average of its remaining activities have a competitive position assessment of '3' or better.
- 80. We apply the "standard-volatility" table to companies that do not qualify under paragraph 79 and with either:
 - About one-third or less of its operating cash flow comes from regulated utility activities, regardless of its regulatory advantage assessment; or
 - A regulatory advantage assessment of "adequate/weak" or "weak."

Part III--Rating Modifiers

F. Diversification/portfolio effect

81. In assessing the diversification/portfolio effect on a regulated utility, our analysis uses the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology").

G. Capital structure

82. In assessing the quality of the capital structure of a regulated utility, we use the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology").

H. Liquidity

- 83. In assessing a utility's liquidity/short-term factors, our analysis is consistent with the methodology that applies to corporate issuers (See "Methodology And Assumptions: Liquidity Descriptors For Global Corporate Issuers," Nov. 19, 2013) except for the standards for "adequate" liquidity set out in paragraph 84 below.
- 84. The relative certainty of financial performance by utilities operating under relatively predictable regulatory monopoly frameworks make these utilities attractive to investors even in times of economic stress and market turbulence compared to conventional industrials. For this reason, utilities with business risk profiles of at least "satisfactory" meet our definition of "adequate" liquidity based on a slightly lower ratio of sources to uses of funds of 1.1x compared with the standard 1.2x. Also, recognizing the cash flow stability of regulated utilities we allow more discretion when calculating covenant headroom. We consider that utilities have adequate liquidity if they generate positive sources over uses, even if forecast EBITDA declines by 10% (compared with the 15% benchmark for corporate issuers) before covenants are breached.

Criteria | Corporates | Utilities: Key Credit Factors For The Regulated Utilities Industry

I. Financial policy

85. In assessing financial policy on a regulated utility, our analysis uses the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology").

J. Management and governance

86. In assessing management and governance on a regulated utility, our analysis uses the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology").

K. Comparable ratings analysis

87. In assessing the comparable ratings analysis on a regulated utility, our analysis uses the same methodology as with other corporate issuers (see "Corporate Methodology").

Appendix--Frequently Asked Questions

Does Standard & Poor's expect that the business strategy modifier to the preliminary regulatory advantage will be used extensively?

88. Globally, we expect management's influence will be neutral in most jurisdictions. Where the regulatory assessment is "strong," it is less likely that a negative business strategy modifier would be used due to the nature of the regulatory regime that led to the "strong" assessment in the first place. Utilities in "adequate/weak" and "weak" regulatory regimes are challenged to outperform due to the uncertainty of such regulatory regimes. For a positive use of the business strategy modifier, there would need to be a track record of the utility consistently outperforming the parameters laid down under a regulatory regime, and we would need to believe this could be sustained. The business strategy modifier is most likely to be used when the preliminary regulatory advantage assessment is "strong/adequate" because the starting point in the assessment is reasonably supportive, and a utility has shown it manages regulatory risk better or worse than its peers in that regulatory environment and we expect that advantage or disadvantage will persist. An example would be a utility that can consistently earn or exceed its authorized return in a jurisdiction where most other utilities struggle to do so. If a utility is treated differently by a regulator due to perceptions of poor customer service or reliability and the "operating efficiency" component of the competitive position assessment does not fully capture the effect on the business risk profile, a negative business strategy modifier could be used to accurately incorporate it into our analysis. We expect very few utilities will be assigned a "very negative" business strategy modifier.

Does a relatively strong or poor relationship between the utility and its regulator compared with its peers in the same jurisdiction necessarily result in a positive or negative adjustment to the preliminary regulatory advantage assessment?

89. No. The business strategy modifier is used to differentiate a company's regulatory advantage within a jurisdiction where we believe management's business strategy has and will positively or negatively affect regulatory outcomes beyond what is typical for other utilities in that jurisdiction. For instance, in a regulatory jurisdiction where allowed returns are negotiated rather than set by formula, a utility that is consistently authorized higher returns (and is able to earn that return) could warrant a positive adjustment. A management team that cannot negotiate an approved capital spending program to improve its operating performance could be assessed negatively if its performance lags behind peers in the same regulatory jurisdiction.

What is your definition of regulatory jurisdiction?

90. A regulatory jurisdiction is defined as the area over which the regulator has oversight and could include single or multiple subsectors (water, gas, and power). A geographic region may have several regulatory jurisdictions. For example, the Office of Gas and Electricity Markets and the Water Services Regulation Authority in the U.K. are considered separate regulatory jurisdictions. In Ontario, Canada, the Ontario Energy Board represents a single jurisdiction with regulatory oversight for power and gas. Also, in Australia, the Australian Energy Regulator would be considered a single jurisdiction given that it is responsible for both electricity and gas transmission and distribution networks in the entire country, with the exception of Western Australia.

Are there examples of different preliminary regulatory advantage assessments in the same country or jurisdiction?

91. Yes. In Israel we rate a regulated integrated power utility and a regulated gas transmission system operator (TSO). The power utility's relationship with its regulator is extremely poor in our view, which led to significant cash flow volatility in a stress scenario (when terrorists blew up the gas pipeline that was then Israel's main source of natural gas, the utility was unable to negotiate compensation for expensive alternatives in its regulated tariffs). We view the gas TSO's relationship with its regulator as very supportive and stable. Because we already reflected this in very different preliminary regulatory advantage assessments, we did not modify the preliminary assessments because the two regulatory environments in Israel differ and were not the result of the companies' respective business strategies.

How is regulatory advantage assessed for utilities that are a natural monopoly but are not regulated by a regulator or a specific regulatory framework, and do you use the regulatory modifier if they achieve favorable treatment from the government as an owner?

92. The four regulatory pillars remain the same. On regulatory stability we look at the stability of the setup, with more emphasis on the historical track record and our expectations regarding future changes. In tariff-setting procedures and design we look at the utility's ability to fully recover operating costs, investments requirements, and debt-service obligations. In financial stability we look at the degree of flexibility in tariffs to counter volume risk or commodity risk. The flexibility can also relate to the level of indirect competition the utility faces. For example, while Nordic district heating companies operate under a natural monopoly, their tariff flexibility is partly restricted by customers' option to change to a different heating source if tariffs are significantly increased. Regulatory independence and insulation is mainly based on the perceived risk of political intervention to change the setup that could affect the utility's credit profile. Although political intervention tends to be mostly negative, in certain cases political ties due to state ownership might positively influence tariff determination. We believe that the four pillars effectively capture the benefits from the close relationship between the utility and the state as an owner; therefore, we do not foresee the use of the regulatory modifier.

In table 1, when describing a "strong" regulatory advantage assessment, you mention that there is support of cash flows during construction of large projects, and preapproval of capital investment programs and large projects lowers the risk of subsequent disallowances of capital costs. Would this preclude a "strong" regulatory advantage assessment in jurisdictions where those practices are absent?

93. No. The table is guidance as to what we would typically expect from a regulatory framework that we would assess as "strong." We would expect some frameworks with no capital support during construction to receive a "strong" regulatory advantage assessment if in aggregate the other factors we analyze support that conclusion.

RELATED CRITERIA AND RESEARCH

- Corporate Methodology, Nov. 19, 2013
- Group Rating Methodology, Nov. 19, 2013
- Methodology: Industry Risk, Nov. 19, 2013
- Corporate Methodology: Ratios And Adjustments, Nov. 19, 2013
- Ratings Above The Sovereign--Corporate And Government Ratings: Methodology And Assumptions, Nov. 19, 2013
- Methodology And Assumptions: Liquidity Descriptors For Global Corporate Issuers, Nov. 19, 2013
- Collateral Coverage And Issue Notching Rules For '1+' And '1' Recovery Ratings On Senior Bonds Secured By Utility Real Property, Feb. 14, 2013
- Methodology: Management And Governance Credit Factors For Corporate Entities and Insurers, Nov. 13, 2012
- General Criteria: Principles Of Credit Ratings, Feb. 16, 2011
- General Criteria: Rating Government-Related Entities: Methodology And Assumptions, Dec. 9, 2010

Standard & Poor's (Australia) Pty. Ltd. holds Australian financial services licence number 337565 under the Corporations Act 2001. Standard & Poor's credit ratings and related research are not intended for and must not be distributed to any person in Australia other than a wholesale client (as defined in Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act).

These criteria represent the specific application of fundamental principles that define credit risk and ratings opinions. Their use is determined by issuer- or issue-specific attributes as well as Standard & Poor's Ratings Services' assessment of the credit and, if applicable, structural risks for a given issuer or issue rating. Methodology and assumptions may change from time to time as a result of market and economic conditions, issuer- or issue-specific factors, or new empirical evidence that would affect our credit judgment.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 75 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Copyright © 2013 by Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC. All rights reserved.

No content (including ratings, credit-related analyses and data, valuations, model, software or other application or output therefrom) or any part thereof (Content) may be modified, reverse engineered, reproduced or distributed in any form by any means, or stored in a database or retrieval system, without the prior written permission of Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC or its affiliates (collectively, S&P). The Content shall not be used for any unlawful or unauthorized purposes. S&P and any third-party providers, as well as their directors, officers, shareholders, employees or agents (collectively S&P Parties) do not guarantee the accuracy, completeness, timeliness or availability of the Content. S&P Parties are not responsible for any errors or omissions (negligent or otherwise), regardless of the cause, for the results obtained from the use of the Content, or for the security or maintenance of any data input by the user. The Content is provided on an "as is" basis. S&P PARTIES DISCLAIM ANY AND ALL EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR USE, FREEDOM FROM BUGS, SOFTWARE ERRORS OR DEFECTS, THAT THE CONTENT'S FUNCTIONING WILL BE UNINTERRUPTED, OR THAT THE CONTENT WILL OPERATE WITH ANY SOFTWARE OR HARDWARE CONFIGURATION. In no event shall S&P Parties be liable to any party for any direct, incidental, exemplary, compensatory, punitive, special or consequential damages, costs, expenses, legal fees, or losses (including, without limitation, lost income or lost profits and opportunity costs or losses caused by negligence) in connection with any use of the Content even if advised of the possibility of such damages.

Credit-related and other analyses, including ratings, and statements in the Content are statements of opinion as of the date they are expressed and not statements of fact. S&P's opinions, analyses, and rating acknowledgment decisions (described below) are not recommendations to purchase, hold, or sell any securities or to make any investment decisions, and do not address the suitability of any security. S&P assumes no obligation to update the Content following publication in any form or format. The Content should not be relied on and is not a substitute for the skill, judgment and experience of the user, its management, employees, advisors and/or clients when making investment and other business decisions. S&P does not act as a fiduciary or an investment advisor except where registered as such. While S&P has obtained information from sources it believes to be reliable, S&P does not perform an audit and undertakes no duty of due diligence or independent verification of any information it receives.

To the extent that regulatory authorities allow a rating agency to acknowledge in one jurisdiction a rating issued in another jurisdiction for certain regulatory purposes, S&P reserves the right to assign, withdraw, or suspend such acknowledgement at any time and in its sole discretion. S&P Parties disclaim any duty whatsoever arising out of the assignment, withdrawal, or suspension of an acknowledgment as well as any liability for any damage alleged to have been suffered on account thereof.

S&P keeps certain activities of its business units separate from each other in order to preserve the independence and objectivity of their respective activities. As a result, certain business units of S&P may have information that is not available to other S&P business units. S&P has established policies and procedures to maintain the confidentiality of certain nonpublic information received in connection with each analytical process.

S&P may receive compensation for its ratings and certain analyses, normally from issuers or underwriters of securities or from obligors. S&P reserves the right to disseminate its opinions and analyses. S&P's public ratings and analyses are made available on its Web sites, www.standardandpoors.com (free of charge), and www.ratingsdirect.com and www.globalcreditportal.com (subscription) and www.spcapitaliq.com (subscription) and may be distributed through other means, including via S&P publications and third-party redistributors. Additional information about our ratings fees is available at www.standardandpoors.com/usratingsfees.

September 15, 1995 ELECTRIC UTILITY (EAST) INDUSTRY Page 76 of 18

All of the major utilities in the castern region of the United States are reviewed in this Edition. Those serving the central region will be found in Edition five. All of the western companies are covered in Edition 11.

State electric utility regulators in the eastern region are taking an active role in stimulating competition in their jurisdictions. Our report discusses some of their divergent views.

Some Regulatory Views On Competition

A year and a half ago, the California regulators declared that the state's electricity prices were too high and that a major restructuring of utility operations was necessary to bring them down to reasonable levels. It wasn't long before various state commissions in the East recognized that they, too, must take a hand in bringing down rates.

In New York, for example, where Long Island Lighting (LILCO) and Consolidated Edison (CEC) have the unenviable distinction of charging the highest rates in the nation, Governor Pataki is under pressure to propose a rate-reduction plan. Three months ago, the Long Island Power Authority (LIPA) offered to buy LILCO for \$9.2 billion and reduce the utility's rates by 20% in 3 to 5 years. But the Governor opposed the buyout, appointed a new LIPA chairman, and indicated he would do what was best for the people of Long Island. His proposal is expected to include tax-exempt financing of LILCO's \$4.6 billion of long-term debt and a possible sale of the utility's gas operations and its power plants. Much of the burden would be borne by the Federal Government, and to a lesser extent by the state, neither of which would collect taxes on interest income. The state has no immediate plans to lower rates for CEC. A reduction might have to wait for a rollback in the gross receipts tax on electric bills, but the state's budget deficit will likely delay action here. Meanwhile, the Public Service Commission is examining proposals to stimulate competition without jeopardizing the finan-cial integrity of the state's utilities. On the issue of stranded investment, it stated that utilities should have a reasonable opportunity to recover expenditures made pursuant to their legal obligations. But that leaves open the question of who will reimburse the utility for its loss of business. Political pressures might force shareholders to absorb some of the burden.

In New Hampshire, the commission issued a contro-

5

INDUSTRY TIMELINESS ver87 M6K97)zie

versial decision that utilities in the state do not necessarily have exclusive franchises. It denied motions for reconsideration by Northeast Utilities and New England Electric. The utilities had contended that the exclusive franchise principle was well established and that the commission's policy was illegal. They have appealed the ruling to the courts. Meanwhile, Governor Merrill signed a bill authorizing retail wheeling (the use of one utility's transmission lines by another for the sale of power to an end user). The commission expects to initiate a retail wheeling pilot program by next April. This would make New Hampshire one of the first states to meet the issue head on.

By contrast, the North Carolina and Maryland regulators have rejected retail wheeling. The North Carolina commission stated that its territorial assignment law divides the state into areas to be served by specific utilities and that any change would be prohibited by statute. The Maryland regulators noted that their industrial rates were sufficiently low, so there was no immediate need for a quick fix at this time.

In Rhode Island, an understanding was reached between the state's utilities and business and consumer groups on general guidelines for an open energy market. The agreement called for a spot market for the purchase and sale of power, retail wheeling, and the recovery of stranded investments by charges to customers rather than by wheeling fees. The agreement has such broad support that it could lay the groundwork for similar restructuring in other New England states.

Numerous state commissions in the eastern region have solicited input on competition from interested parties. Some have established general guidelines. But conditions vary from state to state, as evidenced by the divergence of views promulgated to date. It is still too early to predict what adjustments will be made in the long-standing regulatory compact nationwide and how individual utilities will be affected by the inevitable surfacing of competition.

Investment Advice

The industry is undergoing a period of radical change. There will be some winners and some losers in the new environment. Before making a utility purchase, investors would do well to examine a company's finances and its industrial rates relative to those of its neighbors. For now, the group as a whole is not timely.

Arthur H. Medalie

Composite Statistics: Electric Utility Industry			COMPOSITE OPERATING STATISTICS: ELECTRIC UTILITY INDUSTRY								
1991	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996		98-00		1992	1983	1994
174.4	178.5	186.2	195.1	200	203	Auvenues (\$bill)	220	% Change Sales (kwh)	+2	+2.5	+2.1
18.4	18.6	39.9	12.5	21.5	21.5	Net Profit (\$68)	24.9	Average Basistantist Han /lowb)	0404	a790	0996
8.4%	7.0%	7.0%	4.4%	. 4.0%	4.0%	AFUDC % to Net Profit	4.0%		0404	01.00	0060
50.1%	50,1%	49.7%	48.9%	47.5%	41.0%	Long-Term Dabt Railo	44.0%	Avg, Resid. Rova. per kwh (¢)	8,17	8.27	8.45
42.9%	12.9%	43.6%	44.5%	45.5%	46,0%	Common Equily Rate	47.5%	Capacity at Peak (mw)	695436	694250	702985
358.9	376.0	395.7	403.9	410	404	Not Plant (\$511)	430	Peek Load, Summer (mw)	548253	575356	585320
7.7%	7.4%	7.4%	7.3%	7.6%	7.5%	% Earned Total Cap'l	7.7%	Annual Lond Factor (%)	614	51 D	619
10.9%	10.5%	10.9%	10.5%	11.0%	11.0%	% Earned Net Worth	11.1%		01.4	01.0	2.10
2.4%	2.0%	2.5%	22%	3.0%	2.5%	% Retained to Consta Eq	3.0%	% Change Customers (yrend)	+1,1	+.9	+1.1
81%	83%	80%	62%	77%	77%	% All Divids to Net Prof	75%	Fixed Charge Coverage (%)	212	230	240
12.0	13.5	14 <u>2</u> 84	12.0 79	. Bold fig	nice are Line	Avg Ann'i Piti Ratio Relative Piti Ratio	11.0		14-4 4 2		
6.6%	6.1%	5.5%	6.8%	-		Avg Ann'i Div'd Yield	8.5%	Sources: Annual Heports; Estimates	, value Line;	Edison Electri	ic institute

Factual method is obtained from sources ballowed to be reliable, but the publisher is not responsible for any errors or omissions contained horein. For the confidential use of subscribers. Reprinting, copying, and distribution by permission only. Copyings 1995 by Value Line Publishing, inc. & Reg. TM—Value Line, Inc. #TO SUBSCRIDT COLL #SUBSCRIDT

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 77 of 167

Avera/McKenzie

136

ELECTRIC UTILITY (EAST) INDUSTRY

All the major utilities in the eastern region of the U.S. are reviewed in this Issue. Those serving the central region will be found in Issue 5. All of the western providers are covered in Issue 11.

February 24, 2012

Stocks in the Electric Utility Industry have significantly underperformed the broader market averages thus far in 2012. Year-to-date, the Value Line Utility Index has declined 0.7%, while the Value Line Geometric Index has risen 10%. In our view, it appears the investment community is becoming increasingly confident that economic trends will continue to improve in the coming quarters. As a result, it comes as little surprise to see investors becoming a bit more venturesome with their equity picks, exploring more volatile sectors with the potential for higher returns. Due to their relative stability and strong dividend payouts, Electric Utility stocks tend to outperform the broader market averages during times of an economic slowdown. Conversely, they tend to underperform during periods of economic expansion.

In the following report we touch on a breakthrough in the nuclear sector, merger and acquistions within the industry, and several attractive high-yield plays for investors seeking income.

NRC Approves First Nuclear Plant Since 1978

On February 9th, the Nuclear Regulatory Commission approved Atlanta-based *Southern Co.'s* request to build two nuclear reactors at its site in Vogtle, GA. This is the first licence to be granted by federal regulators in over three decades. We consider this to be a major test of whether the industry can construct a nuclear facility without the delays and cost overruns that hampered earlier attempts. Assuming no setbacks, the reactors are scheduled to be up and running by 2016-2017.

Mergers and Acquisitions

Duke Energy's \$16 billion buyout of rival **Progress Energy** is still pending. With both companies gaining shareholder approval last August, the actual closing date will ultimately be determined by the timing of approvals by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) and the state commissions in North Carolina and South Carolina. The state commissions indi-

Composite Statistics: Electric Utility Industry										
2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013		15-17			
363.6	321.4	329.2	320	325	335	Revenues (\$bill)	385			
27.7	27.7	30.1	28.0	30.0	31.0	Net Profit (\$bill)	37.0			
33.5%	32.2%	34.2%	33.5%	34.5%	34.5%	Income Tax Rate	34.5%			
7.8%	9.2%	8.5%	7.0%	7.0%	7.0%	AFUDC % to Net Profit	6.0%			
53.6%	52.4%	52.2%	51.0%	50.5%	50.5%	Long-Term Debt Ratio	50.0%			
45.4%	46.6%	47.0%	48.5%	49.0%	49.0%	Common Equity Ratio	49.5%			
514.0	554.1	587.5	575	605	630	Total Capital (\$bill)	720			
554.4	594.5	640.1	635	675	705	Net Plant (\$bill)	800			
6.9%	6.5%	6.6%	6.0%	6.0%	6.5%	Return on Total Cap'l	7.0%			
11.6%	10.5%	10.7%	10.0%	10.0%	10.0%	Return on Shr. Equity	10.5%			
11.8%	10.6%	10.8%	10.0%	10.0%	10.0%	Return on Com Equity	10.5%			
4.9%	4.2%	4.5%	4.0%	4.0%	4.0%	Retained to Com Eq	4.5%			
58%	61%	59%	62%	61%	61%	All Div'ds to Net Prof	59%			
15.4	12.5	12.9				Avg Ann'l P/E Ratio	13.5			
.93	.83	.82		Bold fil Valu	gures are e Líne	Relative P/E Ratio	.90			
3,8%	4.8%	4.5%		esti	mates	Avg Ann'l Div'd Yield	4.3%			

INDUSTRY TIMELINESS: 46 (of 98)

cated they will make their rulings after FERC's decision, which is currently pegged for mid- to late May.

Northeast Utilities \$4.7 billion acquisition of **NSTAR** will now require regulatory approval in Connecticut. Initially, state regulators ruled they did not have jurisdiction over the deal, but after numerous complaints from various parties, they reversed their position. The Connecticut commission is scheduled to issue their decision by April 2nd. On a positive note, the companies have reached a settlement in Massachusetts. The agreement calls for the utilities to give a one-time, \$21 million rate credit for their respective customers. Base distribution tariffs would be frozen until 2016 and there would be various commitments to renewable energy. The companies requested Massachusetts regulators approve the deal by April 4th.

Exelon Corp's \$7.3 billion bid to acquire **Constellation Energy** has made progress in recent months. After earlier setbacks, the combination reached a settlement with most key intervenors in Maryland. A ruling is expected from the state commission shortly after this report went to press. The transaction still requires approval from the Nuclear Regulatory Commission and the Federal Regulatory Commission. We will provide further insight when more information is available.

Dividends

Stocks in the Electric Utility industry are yielding 4.2%, on average, nearly two full percentage points above the *Value Line Investment Survey* median. Income-oriented investors should have little trouble finding attractive options within the group. Top-yielders in Issue 1 include, *Pepco Holdings* (5.5%), *FirstEnergy* (5.1%), *PPL Corp.* (5.0%), and *UIL Holdings* (4.9%).

Conclusion

Last year's outperformance of Electric Utility Stocks largely dampened their appeal entering 2012. Despite the industry's recent slump relative to the broader market, many of these issues are still trading within their 3- to 5-year Target Price Ranges, indicating valuations may be a bit high. Investors with a long-term mindset may find better options elsewhere.

Michael Ratty

COMPOSITE OPERATING STATISTICS: ELECTRIC UTILITY INDUSTRY							
	2008	2009	2010				
% Change Retail Sales (kwh)	-1.1	-5.4	+3.6				
Average Indust. Use (mwh)	1529	1446	1530				
Avg. Indust. Revs. per kwh (¢)	6.66	6.46	6.56				
Regulated Cap. at Peak (mw)	NA	NA	NA				
Peak Load, Summer (mw)	NA	NA	NA				
Annual Load Factor (%)	NA	NA	NA				
% Change Customers (yrend)	+.1	2	+1.6				
Fixed Charge Coverage (%)	311	280	305				
Sources: Annual Reports: Estimates. \	/alue Line: Edi	son Electric I	Institute				

THE PUBLISHER IS NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR ANY ERRORS OR OMISSIONS HEREIN. This publication is strictly for subscriber's own, non-commercial, internal use. No part of it may be reproduced, resold, stored or transmitted in any printed, electronic or other form, or used for generating or marketing any printed or electronic publication, service or product,

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 78 of

Avera/McKenzie

NEW REGULATORY FINANCE

1

Roger A. Morin, PhD

2006 PUBLIC UTILITIES REPORTS, INC. Vienna, Virginia

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 79 of 167

New Regulatory Finance

and the contraction of the second second

The average growth rate estimate from all the analysts that follow the company measures the consensus expectation of the investment community for that company. In most cases, it is necessary to use earnings forecasts rather than dividend forecasts due to the extreme scarcity of dividend forecasts compared to the widespread availability of earnings forecasts. Given the paucity and variability of dividend forecasts, using the latter would produce unreliable DCF results. In any event, the use of the DCF model prospectively assumes constant growth in both earnings and dividends. Moreover, as discussed below, there is an abundance of empirical research that shows the validity and superiority of earnings forecasts relative to historical estimates when estimating the cost of capital.

The uniformity of growth projections is a test of whether they are typical of the market as a whole. If, for example, 10 out of 15 analysts forecast growth in the 7%-9% range, the probability is high that their analysis reflects a degree of consensus in the market as a whole. As a side note, the lack of uniformity in growth projections is a reasonable indicator of higher risk. Chapter 3 alluded to divergence of opinion amongst analysts as a valid risk indicator.

Because of the dominance of institutional investors and their influence on individual investors, analysts' forecasts of long-run growth rates provide a sound basis for estimating required returns. Financial analysts exert a strong influence on the expectations of many investors who do not possess the resources to make their own forecasts, that is, they are a cause of g. The accuracy of these forecasts in the sense of whether they turn out to be correct is not at issue here, as long as they reflect widely held expectations. As long as the forecasts are typical and/or influential in that they are consistent with current stock price levels, they are relevant. The use of analysts' forecasts in the DCF model is sometimes denounced on the grounds that it is difficult to forecast earnings and dividends for only one year, let alone for longer time periods. This objection is unfounded, however, because it is present investor expectations that are being priced; it is the consensus forecast that is embedded in price and therefore in required return, and not the future as it will turn out to be.

Empirical Literature on Earnings Forecasts

Published studies in the academic literature demonstrate that growth forecasts made by security analysts represent an appropriate source of DCF growth rates, are reasonable indicators of investor expectations and are more accurate than forecasts based on historical growth. These studies show that investors rely on analysts' forecasts to a greater extent than on historic data only.

Academic research confirms the superiority of analysts' earnings forecasts over univariate time-series forecasts that rely on history. This latter category

THE COST OF CAPITAL -

A PRACTITIONER'S GUIDE

BY

DAVID C. PARCELL

PREPARED FOR THE SOCIETY OF UTILITY AND REGULATORY FINANCIAL ANALYSTS

1997 EDITION

Author's Note: This manual has been prepared as an educational reference on cost of capital concepts. Its purpose is to describe a broad array of cost of capital models and techniques. No cost of equity model or other concept is recommended or emphasized, nor is any procedure for employing any model recommended. Furthermore, no opinions or preferences are expressed by either the author or the Society of Utility And Regulatory Financial Analysts.

Avera/McKe

"incorporates all information relating to equity valuation contained in alternative proxies"; however, their studies indicate that forecasts do not contain all relevant information and thus should not be relied upon exclusively. Conroy and Harris (1987) found that analysts' forecasts were better predictors than historic growth over the very short term, but the advantage declined steadily over time. They conclude that combinations of analysts' forecasts and historic growth provide the best forecasting results. Avera and Fairchild (1982) and Newbolt, Zumwalt, and Kannan (1987) reached similar conclusions.

3. Whose Projections Are Best?

Finally, a number of studies have commented on the relative accuracy of various analysts' forecasts. Brown and Rozeff (1978) found that Value Line was superior to other forecasts. Chatfield, Hein and Moyer (1990, 438) found, further "Value Line to be more accurate than alternative forecasting methods" and that "investors place the greatest weight on the forecasts provided by Value Line". Finally, Collins and Hopwood (1980) concluded that Value Line predictions are more accurate than competing models as they produce fewer and smaller extreme errors. In contrast, Avera and Fairchild (1982) contend that Value Line forecasts are not an acceptable surrogate for the growth component in the DCF model.

8-28

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 82 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

IHS GLOBAL INSIGHT

The U.S. Economy: The 30-Year Focus (Third-Quarter 2014)

	(C)	(C)	(c)	(c)	(c)	(c)	(c)
	Seasoned			В			
	Aaa Corp.	Baa Corp.	Aa Utility	3-Mo. T-Bill	3-Mo. T-Bill	10-Year T-Note	30-Year T-Bond
2013	4.24	5.10	4.24	0.06	0.06	2.35	3.45
2014	4.18	4.85	4.20	0.03	0.03	2.57	3.37
2015	4.62	5.58	4.96	0.45	0.45	3.13	3.83
2016	5.16	6.22	5.80	1.59	1.62	3.64	4.19
2017	5.71	6.85	6.49	3.20	3.27	4.21	4.54
2018	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2019	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2020	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2021	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2022	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2023	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2024	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2025	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2026	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2027	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2028	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2029	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2030	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2031	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2032	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2033	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2034	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2035	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2036	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2037	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2038	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2039	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2040	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2041	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2042	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2043	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58
2044 2045	5.84	6.99	6.62	3.51	3.59	4.36	4.58

2046

(a) Table 1.

(b) Table 36.(c) Table 34.

Attachment in Excel

The attachment(s) provided in separate file(s) in Excel format.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 83 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

38

B% EL EE

21%¥1

8% £1.669

5238

5238

1.3433

4.8%

BLUE CHIP FINANCIAL FORECASTS

Top Analysts' Forecasts Of U.S. And Foreign Interest Rates, Currency Values And The Factors That Influence Them.

> Vol. 33, No. 12 December 1, 2014



2 BLUE CHIP FINANCIAL FORECASTS DECEMBER 1, 2014

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 84 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Consensus Forecasts Of U.S. Interest Rates And Key Assumptions¹

	History'				Consensus Forecasts-Quarte				arterly	Avg.				
	Av	Average For Week Ending				Average For Month			4Q	1Q	2Q	3Q	4Q	1Q
Interest Rates	<u>Nov. 28</u>	Nov. 21	<u>Nov. 14</u>	<u>Nov. 7</u>	Oct.	Sep.	Aug.	<u>3Q 2014</u>	2014	2015	2015	2015	2015	<u>2016</u>
Federal Funds Rate	0.10	0.10	0.09	0.08	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.8	1.1
Prime Rate	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.3	3.3	3.3	3.5	3.8	4.1
LIBOR, 3-mo.	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.7	1.0	1.4
Commercial Paper, 1-mo.	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.06	0.06	0.08	0.07	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.9	1.2
Treasury bill, 3-mo.	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.03	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.8	1.1
Treasury bill, 6-mo.	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.06	0.05	0.04	0.05	0.05	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.6	0.9	1.2
Treasury bill, 1 yr.	0.14	0.14	0.14	0.12	0.10	0.11	0.11	0.11	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.8	1.1	1.4
Treasury note, 2 yr.	0.53	0.53	0.54	0.52	0.45	0.57	0.47	0.52	0.5	0.7	1.0	1.3	1.6	1.9
Treasury note, 5 yr.	1.61	1.64	1.64	1.63	1.55	1.77	1.63	1.70	1.6	1.8	2.0	2.2	2.4	2.7
Treasury note, 10 yr.	2.29	2.33	2.36	2.36	2.30	2.53	2.42	2.50	2.4	2.5	2.7	3.0	3.2	3.3
Treasury note, 30 yr.	3.00	3.05	3.08	3.06	3.04	3.26	3.20	3.26	3.1	3.3	3.4	3.6	3.8	4.0
Corporate Aaa bond	3.93	3.96	3.95	3.90	3.92	4.11	4.08	4.12	4.0	4.2	4.4	4.6	4.7	4.9
Corporate Baa bond	4.80	4.84	4.80	4.76	4.69	4.80	4.69	4.72	4.8	5.0	5.2	5.4	5.5	5.7
State & Local bonds	n.a.	3.93	3.98	3.98	3.96	4.13	4.23	4.23	4.0	4.1	4.3	4.5	4.6	4.8
Home mortgage rate	3.97	3.99	4.01	4.02	4.04	4.16	4.12	4,14	4.1	4.2	4.4	4.6	4.8	5.0
				Histor	ry				C	onsensu	is Fore	casts-(Juarte	rly
	4Q	1Q	2Q	3Q	4Q	1Q	2Q	3Q	4Q	1Q	2Q	3Q	4Q	1Q
Key Assumptions	2012	2013	2013	2013	2013	2014	2014	2014	2014	2015	2015	2015	2015	<u>2016</u>
Major Currency Index	73.2	74.7	76.4	76.7	76.0	77.1	76.6	77.8	82.1	82.9	83.3	83.6	83.7	83.5
Real GDP	0.1	2.7	1.8	4.5	3.5	-2.1	4.6	3.9	2.7	2.9	2.9	3.0	3.0	2.8
GDP Price Index	1.3	1.3	1.2	1.7	1.5	1.3	2.1	1.4	1.4	1.7	1.9	1.9	2.0	2.0
Consumer Price Index	2.4	1.2	0.4	2.2	1.1	1.9	3.0	1.1	0.6	1.7	2.1	2.2	2.2	2.2

Forecasts for interest rates and the Federal Reserve's Major Currency Index represent averages for the quarter. Forecasts for Real GDP, GDP Price Index and Consumer Price Index are seasonally-adjusted annual rates of change (saar). Individual panel members' forecasts are on pages 4 through 9. Historical data for interest rates except LIBOR is from Federal Reserve Release (FRSR) H.15. LIBOR quotes available from *The Wall Street Journal*. Interest rate definitions are same as those in FRSR H.15. Treasury yields are reported on a constant maturity basis. Historical data for Fed's Major Currency Index is from FRSR H.10 and G.5. Historical data for Real GDP and GDP Chained Price Index are from the Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA). Consumer Price Index (CPI) history is from the Department of Labor's Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS).





U.S. 3-Mo. T-Bills & 10-Yr. T-Note Yield



U.S. Treasury Yield Curve As of week ended October 24, 2014



Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 85 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

14 ■ BLUE CHIP FINANCIAL FORECASTS ■ DECEMBER 1, 2014

Long-Range Estimates:

The table below contains results of our semi-annual long-range CONSENSUS survey. There are also Top 10 and bottom 10 averages for each variable. Shown are estimates for the years 2016 through 2020 and averages for the five-year periods 2016-2020 and 2020-2025. Apply these projections cautiously. Few economic, demographic and political forces can be evaluated accurately over such long time spans.

			Averag	ge For Th	e Year		Five-Year Averages	
Interest Rates		2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2016-2020	2021-2025
1 Federal Funds Rate	CONSENSUS	1.8	2.9	3.6	3.7	3.7	3.1	3.6
1. Pederal Tulus Rate	Top 10 Average	2.4	3.7	4.2	4.2	4.2	3.7	4.1
	Bottom 10 Average	1.2	2.3	2.9	3.0	3.0	2.5	2.9
2 Prime Pate	CONSENSUS	4.7	5.8	6.5	6.6	6.6	6.0	6.5
2. Prime Rate	Top 10 Average	5.4	6.6	7.1	7.2	7.2	6.7	7.1
	Bottom 10 Average	4 2	5.2	5.8	5.9	5.8	5.4	5.6
	CONSENSUS	21	3.2	3.7	3.9	3.9	3.3	3.8
3. LIBOR, 3-MO.	Top 10 Average	* 2 7	39	4.3	4.4	4.4	3.9	4.3
	Pottom 10 Average	1.5	2.5	3.1	3.2	3.3	2.7	3.3
	CONSENSUS	1.0	3.0	3.5	3.7	3.7	3.1	3.7
4. Commercial Paper, 1-Mo.	CONSENSUS Tere 10 Augusto	2.4	3.0	10	4.2	4.2	3.6	4.2
	Top TU Average	2.4	2.5	2.0	3.1	3.2	2.7	3.2
	Bottom 10 Average_	1.5	2.5	3.0	3.6	3.6	3.0	3.5
5. Treasury Bill Yield, 3-Mo.	CONSENSUS	1.8	2.9	3.4	3.0	1 1	3.7	4 1
	Top 10 Average	2.4	3.0	4.0	4.2	4.1	2.4	2.7
	Bottom 10 Average	1.3	2.2	2.9	2.9	4.7	2.4	3.6
Treasury Bill Yield, 6-Mo.	CONSENSUS	2.0	3.0	3.0	3.1	4./	3.4	4.2
	Top 10 Average	2.5	3.8	4.2	4.4	7.4	4.4	7.2
	Bottom 10 Average	1.5	2.4	3.0	3.1	3.1	2.0	2.0
7. Treasury Bill Yield, 1-Yr.	CONSENSUS	2.1	3.2	3.7	3.8	3.8	3.3	3.7
	Top 10 Average	2.8	3.9	4.4	4.5	4.4	4.0	4.5
	Bottom 10 Average	1.6	2.5	3.1	3.1	3.2	2.1	2.9
8. Treasury Note Yield, 2-Yr.	CONSENSUS	2.5	3.4	3.9	4.0	4.0	3.6	4.0
	Top 10 Average	3.3	4.1	4.5	4.7	4.6	4.2	4.5
	Bottom 10 Average	1.9	2.8	3.3	3.3	3.3	2.9	3.2
10. Treasury Note Yield, 5-Yr.	CONSENSUS	3.1	3.8	4.2	4.3	4.3	4.0	4.3
	Top 10 Average	3.8	4.5	4.9	5.1	5.1	4.7	4.9
	Bottom 10 Average	2.6	3.2	3.6	3.5	3.6	3.3	3.6
11. Treasury Note Yield, 10-Yr.	CONSENSUS	3.7	4.3	4.6	4.7	4.7	4.4	4.6
	Top 10 Average	4.4	5.0	5.4	5.6	5.6	5.2	5.4
	Bottom 10 Average	3.2	3.5	3.8	3.8	3.9	3.7	3.9
12. Treasury Bond Yield, 30-Yr.	CONSENSUS	4.3	4.8	5.0	5.1	5.2	4.9	5.1
	Top 10 Average	5.0	5.6	5.9	6.2	6.2	5.8	6.0
	Bottom 10 Average	3.7	4.0	4.2	4.2	4.3	4.1	4.3
13. Corporate Aaa Bond Yield	CONSENSUS	5.1	5.6	6.0	6.1	6.1	5.8	6.1
	Top 10 Average	5.8	6.4	6.8	7.0	7.0	6.6	6.8
	Bottom 10 Average	4.5	4.8	5.1	5.1	5.2	5.0	5.4
13 Corporate Baa Bond Yield	CONSENSUS	6.0	6.5	6.8	6.9	7.0	6.6	7.0
101 001p1111	Top 10 Average	6.7	7.3	7.7	7.9	7.9	7.5	7.7
	Bottom 10 Average	5.4	5.6	5.9	5.9	6.0	5.8	6.2
14 State & Local Bonds Yield	CONSENSUS	4.9	5.2	5.4	5.4	5.4	5.2	5.3
14. State de Boear Bonas Fille	Top 10 Average	5.5	5.7	6.0	6.1	6.1	5.9	6.0
	Bottom 10 Average	4.3	4.6	4.7	4.7	4.7	4.6	4.7
15 Home Mortgage Rate	CONSENSUS	5.2	5.8	6.2	6.3	6.3	6.0	6.2
15. Home Mortgage rate	Top 10 Average	5.9	6.5	7.1	7.2	7.2	6.8	7.0
	Bottom 10 Average	4.6	5.1	5.5	5.5	5.5	5.2	5.3
A FRB - Major Currency Index	CONSENSUS	83.6	83.3	82.7	82.4	82.1	82.8	82.0
A TICS - Major Carteney meen	Top 10 Average	86.7	86.7	86.6	86.5	86.6	86.6	86.3
	Bottom 10 Average	80.3	79.8	78.5	77.9	77.3	78.7	77.4
			Vear-Ox	er-Vear	% Chang	e	- Five-Yea	Averages
		2016	- Tear-Ov	2018	2010	2020	2016-2020	2021-2025
	CONSENSUS	2010	2017	26	2.4	2.4	2.6	2.3
B. Real GDP	Ton 10 August	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.4	27	2.9	2.6
	Top TU Average	3.4	2.1	2.7	1.8	2.0	22	2.0
	Bottom 10 Average	2.0	2.4	2.5	21	2.0	2.2	2.1
C. GDP Chained Price Index	CONSENSUS	2.0	2.2	2.4	2.1	2.1	25	2.5
	Iop IU Average	2.3	2.7	1.0	1.0	1.9	1.8	1.8
	Bottom 10 Average	1./	1.8	1.8	1.0	2 2	7 4	2 3
D. Consumer Price Index	CONSENSUS	2.3	2.5	2.4	2.3	2.5	2.7	2 7
	Top 10 Average	2.7	3.1	3.0	2.8	2.7	2.0	1.0
	Bottom 10 Average	2.0	2.0	2.0	1.9	1.7	1.7	1./
Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 86 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Division of Research Graduate School of Business Administration Michigan State University East Lansing, Michigan

1974

1

MSU Public Utilities Studies

Myron J. Gordon

THE COST OF CAPITAL

4

PUBLIC UTILITY



$$V_1 = W_0 + bNY_1 + sW_0. (2.8.1)$$

Since $NY_1 = rW_0$,

$$W_{1} = W_{0} + brW_{0} + sW_{0} = W_{0}[1 + br + s], \qquad (2.8.2)$$

and

Z

$${}_{n} = W_{0} [1 + br + s]^{n}.$$
(2.8.3)

o retention and by s due to the sale of additional shares. In each period the total equity is raised by the fraction br due

equity of the shareholders at t = 0 and the equity arising from At the end of t = n the total common equity will include the 30 .

in the course of what follows. of the funds provided during n that accrues to the shareholders raised from the sale of stock during n, and let v be the fraction on a share outstanding at t = 0. Let $Q_n = sW_{n-1}$ be the funds at the start of n. The meaning and derivation of v will be developed in, however, is the expected equity and the dividend at t = nthe sale of shares from t = 0 through t = n. What we are interested

of t = n that belongs to the share outstanding at t = 0. Then Let W_n^* be the portion of the total common equity at the end

$$V_1^* = W_0 + brW_0 + vsW_0, \qquad (2.8.4)$$

and

$$W_n^* = W_0 \left[1 + br + vs \right]^n.$$
(2.8.5)

obtain Dividing both sides of Eq. (2.8.5) by N and multiplying by r, we

$$Y_{n+1}^* = Y_1 [1 + br + vs]^n.$$
(2.8.6)

Making the indicated substitutions, our stock value model becomes The earnings on a share at t = 0 are expected to grow at the rate br due to retention and at vs due to the sale of additional stock.

$$P = \sum_{t=1}^{\infty} \frac{(1-b) Y[1+bt+vs]^{t-1}}{(1+k)^t}.$$
 (2.8.7)

If k > br + vs, Eq. (2.8.7) becomes

$$=\frac{(1-b)Y}{k-br-vs}.$$
(2.8.8)

expected rate of growth to br + vs. of continuous stock financing at the rate s is the change in the The only change in Eq. (2.7.8) necessary to recognize the expectation

new shareholders in the firm is equal to the funds they contribute. a new issue is sold at a price per share P = E, the equity of the The meaning of v may be explained simply as follows. When

⁷This section is based on chapter 9 of M. J. Gordon [15]

if P > E, part of the funds raised accrues to the existing shareholders. Specifically, it can be shown that and the equity of the existing shareholders is not changed. However,

$$\begin{array}{l} \text{(2.8.9)} \\ \text{(2.8.9)} \end{array}$$

Exhibits Appendix A **Appendix A Appendix A Appendix A Appendix A Appendix A Appendix A Scheck enzie** 1 - $\frac{E}{p}$ (2.8.9)

shareholders, their dividend in n + 1 will be The activity two conditions. The first is that the new issue must be sold by the prevailing price per share at the time of the issue. The other condition is that the dividend expectation a new shareholder obtains conclude have a present value equal to Q_n , the money he invests, on common equity investment, b the retention rate, and (1 - v) Q_n the book value of the common equity obtained by the new when discounted at the rate k. With r the return the utility earns

$$D_{n+1}^* = (1-b)r(1-v)Q_n.$$
(2.8.10)

shares. Their dividends also are expected to grow at the rate br Once in the corporation the new shares are identical with the old + vs. Hence, the above two conditions are satisfied if

$$Q_n = \sum_{t=n+1}^{\infty} \frac{(1-b)r(1-v)Q_n(1+br+vs)^{t-n-1}}{(1+k)^{t-n}}$$
$$= \frac{(1-b)r(1-v)Q_n}{(1-b)r(1-v)Q_n}$$

Dividing both sides of Eq. (2.8.11) by Q_n and solving for v, we

k - br - vs

(2.8.11)

$$v = \frac{r-k}{r-rb-s}.$$

(2.8.12)

and share price increases with s. on P. Of course, if r = k then x = p. When r > k, v is positive. values of v. The interesting property of Eq. (2.8.12) is that it makes clear that the cost of new equity capital is ρ for continuous new equity financing as well as one-shot new equity financing. When r = k, v = 0, and new stock financing at the rate s has no impact It can be shown that Eqs. (2.8.12) and (2.8.9) produce identical

a share with continuous growth at the rate g sells is rate s has implications for the measurement of k. The yield at which The assumption that a utility is expected to stock finance at the

$$k = \frac{D}{P} + g,$$
 (2.8.13)

may be ignored. it is nonoptimal for a company to set s > r(1 - b), and the case in effect, to draw funds from stockholders for all future time. Clearly common equity. When r(1 - b) < s the company is expected due to dividends and stock financing expressed as fractions of the Notice that r(1 - b) and s are the outflow and inflow of funds r(1 - b) < s. This is reasonable, although it may appear strange. (2.8.12) that v is negative with r > k when r < rb + s or ρ < bx applies here. It also may have been noted from Eq. When k < br + vs, the model breaks down in explosive growth. s poses problems similar to continuous retention at the rate b. also should be noted that continuous stock financing at the rate the dividend. However, now g = br + vs and not simply br. It The above discussion of the resolution of the dilemma posed by the current dividend yield plus the expected rate of growth in

2.9 Finite Horizon Model

sumption that the dividend is expected to grow at the current rate capital markets assumptions is provided by withdrawing the asreasonably will invest at a very high rate. The resultant high values g for all future time. Specifically, a utility with a very large x resolution of this dilemma consistent with the perfectly competitive have $k \leq g$, and our continuous growth models break down. A We have seen that if $x > \rho$ and b and/or s are large we can

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 89 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Ibbotson® SBBI® 2012 Valuation Yearbook

Market Results for Stocks, Bonds, Bills, and Inflation 1926–2011



M RNINGSTAR[®]

Chapter 2 Introduction to the Cost of Capital

Defining the Cost of Capital

Ibbotson[®] Stocks, Bonds, Bills, and Inflation[®] (SBBI[®]) historical data can be used, along with other inputs, to make forecasts of the future, including estimates of the cost of capital. A cost of capital estimate seeks to discern the expected return, or forecast mean return, on an investment in a security, firm, project, or division.

The cost of capital (sometimes called the expected or required rate of return or the discount rate) can be viewed from three different perspectives. On the asset side of a firm's balance sheet, it is the rate that should be used to discount to a present value the future expected cash flows. On the liability side, it is the economic cost to the firm of attracting and retaining capital in a competitive environment, in which investors (capital providers)

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 90 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

carefully analyze and compare all return-generating opportunities. On the investor's side, it is the return one expects and requires from an investment in a firm's debt or equity. While each of these perspectives might view the cost of capital differently, they are all dealing with the same number.

The cost of capital is always an expectational or forward-looking concept. While the past performance of an investment and other historical information can be good guides and are often used to estimate the required rate of return on capital, the expectations of future events are the only factors that actually determine the cost of capital. An investor contributes capital to a firm with the expectation that the business's future performance will provide a fair return on the investment. If past performance were the criterion most important to investors, no one would invest in start-up ventures. It should also be noted that the cost of capital is a function of the investment, not the investor.

The cost of capital is an opportunity cost. Some people consider the phrase "opportunity cost of capital" to be

SBBI Data Series	Series Construction	Index Components	Approximate Maturity
1. Large	S&P 500 Composite with	Total Return	N/A
Company	dividends reinvested.	Income Return	
Stocks	(S&P 500, 1957-Present;	Capital Appreciation	
	S&P 90, 1926–1956)	Return	
2. Ibbotson	Fifth capitalization quintile of stocks	Total Return	N/A
Small	on the NYSE for 1926-1981.		
Company	Performance of the DFA U.S. 9-10		
Stocks	Small Company Portfolio January		
	1982–March 2001.		
	Performance of the DFA U.S. Micro		
	Cap Portfolio April 2001–Present.		
3. Long-Term	Citigroup	Total Return	20 Years
Corporate	Long-Term High Grade		
Bonds	Corporate Bond Index		
4. Long-Term	A One-Bond Portfolio	Total Return	20 Years
Government Bonds		Income Return	
		Capital Appreciation	
		Return Yield	
5. Intermediate-	A One-Bond Portfolio	Total Return	5 Years
Term		Income Return	
Government		Capital Appreciation	
Bonds		Return Yield	
6. U.S. Treasury Bills	A One-Bill Portfolio	Total Return	30 Days
7. Consumer Price	CPI—All Urban Consumers,	Inflation Rate	N/A
Index	not seasonally adjusted		

The series presented here are total returns and, where applicable or available, capital appreciation returns and income returns. A description of the Center for Research in Security Prices small stock data is found in Chapter 7, Firm Size and Return.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 91 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

REGULATORY FINANCE:

UTILITIES' COST OF CAPITAL

Roger A. Morin, PhD

in collaboration with Lisa Todd Hillman

1994 PUBLIC UTILITIES REPORTS, INC. Arlington, Virginia

Avera/McKenzie

Chapter 11: Risk Pren

The *Hope* and *Bluefield* cases established the fundamental premise that investors should receive a return commensurate with returns currently available on comparable risk investments, not that investors be guaranteed a return coinciding with their initial return expectations. Consequently, the determination of a fair and reasonable return on equity should rest preferably on investor expectations, and historical risk premiums should be based on expected returns rather than on realized returns, data permitting.

While forward-looking risk premiums based on expected returns are preferable, historical return studies over long periods still provide a useful guide for the future. This is because over long periods investor expectations and realizations converge. Otherwise, investors would never commit investment capital. Investors expectations are eventually revised to match historical realizations, as market prices adjust to bring anticipated and actual investment results into conformity. In the long-run, the difference between expected and realized risk premiums will decline because short-run periods during which investors earn a lower risk premium than they expect are offset by short-run periods during which investors earn a higher risk premium than they expect.

Computational Issues

The third problem in relying on historical return results is the method of averaging historical returns.

Geometric v. Arithmetic Averages. One major issue relating to the use of realized returns is whether to use the ordinary average (arithmetic mean) or the geometric mean return. Only arithmetic means are correct for forecasting purposes and for estimating the cost of capital. When using historical risk premiums as a surrogate for the expected market risk premium, the relevant measure of the historical risk premium is the arithmetic average of annual risk premiums over a long period of time. This is formally shown in *Principles of Corporate Finance*, a widely used and respected textbook on corporate finance by Brealey and Myers (1991). Appendix 11-A illustrates that only arithmetic averages can be used as estimates of cost of capital, and that the geometric mean is not an appropriate measure of cost of capital. A widely-used Ibbotson Associates publication title contains a rigorous discussion of the impropriety of using geometric averages in estimating the cost of capital (Ibbotson Associates 1993).

The use of the arithmetic mean appears counter-intuitive at first glance, because we commonly use the geometric mean return to measure the average annual achieved return over some time period. In estimating the cost of capital, the goal is to obtain the rate of return that investors expect,

275

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 93 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Ibbotson® SBBI® 2011 Valuation Yearbook Market Results for Stocks, Bonds, Bills, and Inflation 1926–2010



M RNINGSTAR®

i

compared to an index of the long-term government bond capital appreciation. In general, as yields rose, the capital appreciation index fell, and vice versa. Had an investor held the long-term bond to maturity, he would have realized the yield on the bond as the total return. However, in a constant maturity portfolio, such as those used to measure bond returns in this publication, bonds are sold before maturity (at a capital loss if the market yield has risen since the time of purchase). This negative return is associated with the risk of unanticipated yield changes.

Graph 5-1: Long-term Government Bond Yields versus Capital Appreciation Index



Data from 1925-2010

For example, if bond yields rise unexpectedly, investors can receive a higher coupon payment from a newly issued bond than from the purchase of an outstanding bond with the former lower-coupon payment. The outstanding lower-coupon bond will thus fail to attract buyers, and its price will decrease, causing its yield to increase correspondingly, as its coupon payment remains the same. The newly priced outstanding bond will subsequently attract purchasers who will benefit from the shift in price and yield; however, those investors who already held the bond will suffer a capital loss due to the fall in price.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 94 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Anticipated changes in yields are assessed by the market and figured into the price of a bond. Future changes in yields that are not anticipated will cause the price of the bond to adjust accordingly. Price changes in bonds due to unanticipated changes in yields introduce price risk into the total return. Therefore, the total return on the bond series does not represent the riskless rate of return. The income return better represents the unbiased estimate of the purely riskless rate of return, since an investor can hold a bond to maturity and be entitled to the income return with no capital loss.

Arithmetic versus Geometric Means

The equity risk premium data presented in this book are arithmetic average risk premia as opposed to geometric average risk premia. The arithmetic average equity risk premium can be demonstrated to be most appropriate when discounting future cash flows. For use as the expected equity risk premium in either the CAPM or the building block approach, the arithmetic mean or the simple difference of the arithmetic means of stock market returns and riskless rates is the relevant number. This is because both the CAPM and the building block approach are additive models, in which the cost of capital is the sum of its parts. The geometric average is more appropriate for reporting past performance, since it represents the compound average return.

The argument for using the arithmetic average is quite straightforward. In looking at projected cash flows, the equity risk premium that should be employed is the equity risk premium that is expected to actually be incurred over the future time periods. Graph 5-2 shows the realized equity risk premium for each year based on the returns of the S&P 500 and the income return on long-term government bonds. (The actual, observed difference between the return on the stock market and the riskless rate is known as the realized equity risk premium.) There is considerable volatility in the year-by-year statistics. At times the realized equity risk premium is even negative.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appen Page 95 Avera/McK

QUANTITATIVE INVESTMENT ANALYSIS

Second Edition

Richard A. DeFusco, CFA Dennis W. McLeavey, CFA Jerald E. Pinto, CFA David E. Runkle, CFA



Solution to 2: The distribution of PRFDX's annual returns appears to be mesokurtic, based on a sample excess kurtosis close to zero. With skewness and excess kurtosis both close to zero, PRFDX's annual returns appear to have been approximately normally distributed during the period.⁴⁸

10. USING GEOMETRIC AND ARITHMETIC MEANS

With the concepts of descriptive statistics in hand, we will see why the geometric mean is appropriate for making investment statements about past performance. We will also explore why the arithmetic mean is appropriate for making investment statements in a forward-looking context.

For reporting historical returns, the geometric mean has considerable appeal because it is the rate of growth or return we would have had to earn each year to match the actual, cumulative investment performance. In our simplified Example 3-8, for instance, we purchased a stock for ≤ 100 and two years later it was worth ≤ 100 , with an intervening year at ≤ 200 . The geometric mean of 0 percent is clearly the compound rate of growth during the two years. Specifically, the ending amount is the beginning amount times $(1 + R_G)^2$. The geometric mean is an excellent measure of past performance.

Example 3-8 illustrated how the arithmetic mean can distort our assessment of historical performance. In that example, the total performance for the two-year period was unambiguously 0 percent. With a 100 percent return for the first year and -50 percent for the second, however, the arithmetic mean was 25 percent. As we noted previously, the arithmetic mean is always greater than or equal to the geometric mean. If we want to estimate the average return over a one-period horizon, we should use the arithmetic mean because the arithmetic mean is the average of one-period returns. If we want to estimate the average returns over more than one period, however, we should use the geometric mean of returns because the geometric mean captures how the total returns are linked over time.

As a corollary to using the geometric mean for performance reporting, the use of **semilogarithmic** rather than arithmetic scales is more appropriate when graphing past performance.⁴⁹ In the context of reporting performance, a semilogarithmic graph has an arithmetic scale on the horizontal axis for time and a logarithmic scale on the vertical axis for the value of the investment. The vertical axis values are spaced according to the differences between their logarithms. Suppose we want to represent £1, £10, £100, and £1,000 as values of an investment on the vertical axis. Note that each successive value represents a 10-fold increase over the previous value, and each will be equally spaced on the vertical axis because the difference in their logarithms is roughly 2.30; that is, $\ln 10 - \ln 1 = \ln 100 - \ln 10 = \ln 1,000 - \ln 100 = 2.30$. On a semilogarithmic scale, equal

⁴⁹See Campbell (1974) for more information.

⁴⁸It is useful to know that we can conduct a Jarque-Bera (JB) statistical test of normality based on sample size *n*, sample skewness, and sample excess kurtosis. We can conclude that a distribution is not normal with no more than a 5 percent chance of being wrong if the quantity $JB = n[(S_K^2/6) + (K_E^2/24)]$ is 6 or greater for a sample with at least 30 observations. In this mutual fund example, we have only 10 observations and the test described is only correct based on large samples (as a guideline, for $n \ge 30$). Gujarati (2003) provides more details on this test.

Quantitative Investment Analysis

Page 9 Avera/M

Rebuttal Exhibits - App

movements on the vertical axis reflect equal percentage changes, and growth at a constant compound rate plots as a straight line. A plot curving upward reflects increasing growth rates over time. The slopes of a plot at different points may be compared in order to judge relative growth rates.

growth fates. In addition to reporting historical performance, financial analysts need to calculate expected equity risk premiums in a forward-looking context. For this purpose, the arithmetic mean is appropriate.

We can illustrate the use of the arithmetic mean in a forward-looking context with an example based on an investment's future cash flows. In contrasting the geometric and arithmetic means for discounting future cash flows, the essential issue concerns uncertainty. Suppose an investor with \$100,000 faces an equal chance of a 100 percent return or a -50percent return, represented on the tree diagram as a 50/50 chance of a 100 percent return or a -50 percent return per period. With 100 percent return in one period and -50 percent return in the other, the geometric mean return is $\sqrt{2(0.5)} - 1 = 0$.



The geometric mean return of 0 percent gives the mode or median of ending wealth after two periods and thus accurately predicts the modal or median ending wealth of \$100,000 in this example. Nevertheless, the arithmetic mean return better predicts the arithmetic mean ending wealth. With equal chances of 100 percent or -50 percent returns, consider the four equally likely outcomes of \$400,000, \$100,000, \$100,000, and \$25,000 as if they actually occurred. The arithmetic mean ending wealth would be \$156,250 = (\$400,000 + \$100,000 + \$100,000 + \$25,000)/4. The actual returns would be 300 percent, 0 percent, and -75 percent for a two-period arithmetic mean return of (300 + 0 - 75)/4 = 56.25 percent. This arithmetic mean return predicts the arithmetic mean ending wealth of \$100,000 × 1.5625 = \$156,250. Noting that 56.25 percent for two periods is 25 percent per period, we then must discount the expected terminal wealth of \$156,250 at the 25 percent arithmetic mean rate to reflect the uncertainty in the cash flows.

Uncertainty in cash flows or returns causes the arithmetic mean to be larger than the geometric mean. The more uncertain the returns, the more divergence exists between the arithmetic and geometric means. The geometric mean return approximately equals the arithmetic return minus half the variance of return.⁵⁰ Zero variance or zero uncertainty in returns would leave the geometric and arithmetic returns approximately equal, but real-world uncertainty presents an arithmetic mean return larger than the geometric. For example, Dimson et al. (2002) reported that from 1900 to 2000, U.S. equities had nominal annual returns with an arithmetic mean of 12 percent and standard deviation of 19.9 percent. They reported the geometric mean as 10.1 percent. We can see the geometric mean is approximately the arithmetic mean minus half of the variance of returns: $R_G \approx 0.12 - (1/2)(0.199^2) = 0.10$.

128

⁵⁰See Bodie, Kane, and Marcus (2001).

Equity and the Small-Stock Effect

The capital asset pricing model shows risk inherent in return on equity. But something goes wrong when it's used for small-sized companies.

Financial

News

oes the size of a company affect the rate of return it should earn? If smaller companies should earn a higher return than larger firms, then small utilities, because of their size, should be allowed to adjust the rates they charge to customers.

By far the most notable and welldocumented apparent anomaly in the stock market is the effect of company size on equity returns. The first study focusing on the impact that company size exerts on security returns was performed by Rolf W. Banz. Banz sorted New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) stocks into quintiles based on their market capitalization (price per share times number of shares outstanding), and calculated total returns for a value-weighted portfolio of the stocks in each quintile. His results indicate that returns for companies from the smallest quintile surpassed all other quintiles, as well as the Standard & Poor's 500 and other large stock indices. A number of other researchers have replicated Banz's work in other countries; nevertheless, a consensus has not yet been formed on why small stocks behave as they do.

One explanation for the higher returns is the lack of information on small companies. Investors must search more diligently for data. For small utilities, investors face additional obstacles, such as a smaller customer base, limited financial resources, and a lack of diversification across customers, energy sources, and geography. These obstacles imply a higher investor return.

The Flaw in CAPM

One of the more common cost of equity models used in practice today is the capital asset pricing model (CAPM). The CAPM describes the expected return on any company's stock as proportional to the amount of systematic risk an investor assumes. The traditional CAPM formula can be stated as:

$$R_s = [\beta_s x RP] + R_f$$

where:

- R_s = expected return or cost of equity on the stock of company "s"
- β = the *beta* of the stock of company "s"
- *RP* = the expected equity risk premium
- R_f = expected return on a riskless asset.

Decile	Beta	Arithmetic Mean Return	Actual Return in Excess of Riskless Rate**	CAPM Return in Excess of Riskless Rate**	Size Premium (Return in Excess CAPM)
1	0.90	11.01%	5.88%	6.33%	-0.44%
2	1.04	13.09	7.97	7.34	0.63
2	1.04	13.83	8.71	7.70	1.01
4	1 13	14 44	9.32	7.98	1.33
4	1 17	15.50	10.38	8.22	2.16
6	119	15.45	10.33	8.38	1.95
7	124	15.92	10.79	8.75	2.05
8	129	16.84	11.72	9.05	2.67
q	1.36	17.83	12.71	9.57	3.14
10	1 47	21.98	16.86	10.33	6.53

Martin And	CAPM	CAPM with Size Premium
Oth Porcentile	16 42%	18.02%
75th Percentile	12 56%	14 72%
Median	10.80%	12 58%
25th Percentile	9.86%	11 39%
10th Percentile	8.63%	10.65%
	CAPM	CAPM with Size Premium
ndustry Composite	11.76%	12.33%
Composite	12.05%	12.07%
Composito	13.03%	17 95%

Table 1 shows *beta* and risk premiums over the past 69 years for each decile of the NYSE. It shows that a hypothetical risk premium calculated under the CAPM fails to match the actual risk premium, shown by actual market returns. The shortfall in the CAPM return rises as company size decreases, suggesting a need to revise the CAPM.

The risk premium component in the actual returns (realized equity risk premium) is the return that compensates investors for taking on risk equal to the risk of the market as a whole (estimated by the 69-year arithmetic mean return on large company stocks, 12.2 percent, less the historical riskless rate). The risk premium in the CAPM returns is *beta* multiplied by the realized equity risk premium.

The smaller deciles show returns not fully explainable by the CAPM. The difference in risk premiums (realized versus CAPM) grows larger as one moves from the largest companies in decile 1 to the smallest in decile 10. The difference is especially pronounced for deciles 9 and 10, which contain the smallest companies.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 99 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Based on this analysis, we modify the CAPM formula to include a small-stock premium. The modified CAPM formula can be stated as follows:

 $R_s = [\beta_s \times RP] + R_f + SP$ where:

SP = small-stock premium.

Because the small-stock premium can be identified by company size, the appropriate premium to add for any particular company will depend on its equity capitalization. For instance, a utility with a market capitalization of \$1 billion would require a small capitalization adjustment of approximately 1.3 percent over the traditional CAPM; at \$400 million, approximately 2.1 percent, and at only \$100 million, approximately 4 percent.

Again, these additions to the traditional CAPM represent an adjustment over and above any increase already provided to these smaller companies by having higher *betas*.

Implications for Smaller Utilities

These findings carry important ramifications for relatively small public utilities. Boosting the traditional CAPM return by a full 400 basis points for small utilities translates into a substantial premium over larger utilities.

Table 2 shows the results of an analysis of 202 utility companies that calculated cost of equity figures. Composites (arithmetic means) weighted by equity capitalization were also calculated for the largest and smallest 20 companies. The results show the impact size has on cost of equity.

For the traditional CAPM, the large-company composite shows a cost of equity of 12.05 percent; the small company composite, 13.93 percent. However, once the respective small capitalization premium is added in, the spread increases dramatically, to 12.07 and 17.95 percent, respectively. Clearly, the smaller the utility (in terms of equity capitalization), the larger the impact that size exerts on the expected return of that security. ▼

Michael Annin, CFA, is a senior consultant with Ibbotson Associates, specializing in business valuation and cost of capital analysis. He oversees the Cost of Capital Quarterly, a reference work on using cost of capital for company valuations.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 100 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

REGULATORY FINANCE:

UTILITIES' COST OF CAPITAL

Roger A. Morin, PhD

in collaboration with Lisa Todd Hillman

1994 PUBLIC UTILITIES REPORTS, INC. Arlington, Virginia

Regulatory Finance

for such offerings in the first place, an unlikely event in public capital markets for small unproven companies. Internal sources of equity, including dividend reinvestment and/or employee stock option plans, are also typically less expensive, unless a discount on the purchase price is inherent in the plan, in which case they are often equivalent to a public issue. Direct costs are also incurred in an employee stock savings plan and/or a shareholder dividend reinvestment plan.

The flotation cost allowance is still warranted, however, because it is a composite factor that reflects the historical mix of all these sources of equity. The flotation cost allowance factor is a build-up of historical flotation cost adjustments associated and traceable to each component of equity source, and more specifically, is a weighted average cost factor designed to capture the average cost of various equity vintages and types of equity capital raised by the company. It is impractical and prohibitive to start from the inception of a company and source all present equity. A practical solution is to rely on the results of the empirical studies discussed earlier that quantify the average flotation cost factor of a large sample of utility stock offerings.

Richter (1982) demonstrated that the flotation cost allowance applicable to all the company's book equity is a weighted average of the current allowances required for each past financing, and suggested some practical means of circumventing the problem of vintaging each equity source. Richter essentially suggested sourcing book equity by broad categories of equity, such as dividend reinvestment plan equity, stock option equity, and public issue equity, and calculating a weighted average underpricing factor.

A third controversy centers around the argument that the omission of flotation cost is justified on the grounds that, in an efficient market, the stock price already reflects any accretion or dilution resulting from new issuances of securities and that a flotation cost adjustment results in a double counting effect. The simple fact of the matter is that whatever stock price is set by the market, the company issuing stock will always net an amount less than the stock price due to the presence of intermediation and flotation costs. As a result, the company must earn slightly more on its reduced rate base in order to produce a return equal to that required by shareholders.

It has also been argued that a flotation cost allowance is inequitable since it results in a windfall gain to shareholders. This argument is erroneous. As stated previously, the company's common equity account is credited by an amount less than the market value of the issue, so that the company must earn slightly more on its reduced rate base in order to produce a return equal to that required by shareholders.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 102 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Ibbotson[®] SBBI[®] 2011 Valuation Yearbook Market Results for Stocks, Bonds, Bills, and Inflation. 1926–2010

M RNINGSTAR®

i

1

4

1

1 1

Business Valuation

One required element of the income approach to company valuation is the discount rate. Under the income approach, cash flows are projected into the future and discounted back to present value using a discount rate reflective of the risk inherent in those cash flows. The income approach is expressed in the following formula:

$$PV_{s} = \frac{CF_{1}}{(1+k_{s})^{1}} + \frac{CF_{2}}{(1+k_{s})^{2}} + \dots + \frac{CF_{i}}{(1+k_{s})^{i}}$$

where:

 PV_s = the present value of the expected cash flows for company s; CF_i = the dividend or cash flow expected to be received at the

end of period i; and

 k_s = the cost of capital for company s.

The discount rate is synonymous with the cost of capital.

While determining the appropriate future cash flow stream is an essential element of the income approach, determining the appropriate discount rate is equally important. Under the income approach, small changes in the discount rate can have a large impact on the ultimate value that is derived.

Table 2-2 is a simple valuation example that illustrates the impact of small changes in the discount rate. In the example, the entity being valued produces cash flows of \$1,000 each year in years one through four, and \$10,000 in year five. The lower portion of the table shows the values derived from this cash flow stream using different discount rates.

Projected Cash Flow	5 (\$)					
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	
	1,000	1,000	1,000	1,000	10,000	
Present Value of Cas	h Fiows (\$)				,	
Discount Rate (%)	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Total
10	909	826	751	683	6,209	9,379
11	901	812	731	659	5,935	9,037
12	893	797	712	636	5,674	8,712
13	885	783	693	613	5,428	8,402
14	877	769	675	592	5,194	8,107
15	870	756	658	572	4,972	7,827

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 103 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Whether this entity is worth \$9,379 using a discount rate of 10 percent or \$7,827 using a discount rate of 15 percent may seem trivial. If these values were in thousands or millions of dollars, however, the differences would be significant.

The preceding example focused on values produced from discount rates that are 500 basis points apart. While this may seem extreme, basic assumptions in the determination of the cost of capital can lead to discount rates that are widely divergent. Understanding the assumptions that underlie the discount rate is as important as understanding the assumptions that underlie the cash flows.

Regulatory Proceedings

Even in this era of deregulation, most utilities are regulated to some extent by local government bodies. An appointed commission ensures that the utility, because of its alleged monopolistic power, does not take advantage of its customers and that its investors receive a fair rate of return on their invested capital. One of the most important functions of the commission is to determine an appropriate (often called the "allowed") rate of return. The procedures for setting rates of return for regulated utilities often specify or suggest that the required rate is that which would allow the firm to attract and retain debt and equity capital over the long term.

Although the cost of capital estimation techniques set forth later in this book are applicable to rate setting, certain adjustments may be necessary. One such adjustment is for flotation costs (amounts that must be paid to underwriters by the issuer to attract and retain capital). In addition, certain regulatory environments may require that shareholders not earn more than the allowed rate of return. If a shareholder does earn more, future rates for the utilities services may be reduced by the regulating body. If the allowed rate of return falls below the cost of capital, regulators may allow a rate increase in order to compensate the investor so that they will on average over time earn the marketrequired rate of return. Yet other regulatory conditions may require that the allowed rate of return be different from the cost of capital.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 104 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

FORWARD TEST YEARS FOR US ELECTRIC UTILITIES

Prepared for

Edison Electric Institute

Prepared by

Mark Newton Lowry, PhD President

David Hovde, MS Vice President

Lullit Getachew, PhD Senior Economist

Matt Makos Consultant

PACIFIC ECONOMICS GROUP RESEARCH LLC

22 East Mifflin St., Suite 302 Madison, Wisconsin USA 53703 608.257.1522

August 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1. FORWARD TEST YEARS	6
1.1 BASIC CONCEPTS	6
1.1.1 Rate Cases. 1.1.2 Historical Test Years 1.1.3 Forward and Hybrid Test Years 1.2 Pational E FOR FORWARD TEST YEARS	
1.2 KATIONALE FOR FORWARD TEST TEARS	
1.2.1 The Financial Challenge	
1.2.2 Uncertainty 1.2.3 Regulatory Cost	
1.2.4 Operating Efficiency	
1.2.5 Other Considerations	
1.3 EVIDENTIARY BASIS FOR FTY FORECASTS	
2 TEST VEAR HISTORY AND PRECEDENTS	24
2.1 A BRIEF HISTORY	24
	21
2.2 CURRENT STATUS	
2.3 CONCLUSIONS	
3. EMPIRICAL SUPPORT FOR FORWARD TEST YEARS	
3.1 UNIT COST TRENDS OF U.S. ELECTRIC UTILITIES	
211 D.4.	25
3.1.1 Data 3.1.2 Definition of Unit Cost	
3.1.3 Unit Cost Results	
3.2 HOW TEST YEARS AFFECT CREDIT QUALITY METRICS	
3.3 INCENTIVE IMPACT OF FORWARD TEST YEARS	
4. CONCLUDING REMARKS	
4.1 SENSIBLE FIRST STEPS	
4.2 ALTERNATIVE REMEDIES FOR TEST YEAR ATTRITION	
APPENDIX: UNIT COST LOGIC	58
BIBLIOGRAPHY	

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

U.S. investor-owned electric utilities (electric "IOUs") in jurisdictions with historical test year rate cases are grappling today with financial stresses that threaten their ability to serve the public well. Unit costs are rising because growth in sales volumes and other billing determinants is not keeping pace with growth in cost. Cost growth is stimulated by the need to rebuild and expand legacy infrastructure and to meet environmental and other public policy goals. In this situation historical test years, still used in almost 20 U.S. jurisdictions, can erode credit quality and condemn IOUs to chronic underearning.

This report provides an in depth discussion of the test year issue. It includes the results of empirical research which explores why the unit costs of electric IOUs are rising and shows that utilities operating under forward test years realize higher returns on capital and have credit ratings that are materially better than those of utilities operating under historical test years. The research suggests that shifting to a future test year is a prime strategy for rebuilding utility credit ratings as insurance against an uncertain future.

CHAPTER 1 (FORWARD TEST YEARS) provides an introduction to test year issues. Problems with historical test years are discussed. We explain that the "matching principle" used to rationalize historical test years assumes that cost and revenue remain balanced. This assumption doesn't hold when unit cost is rising. In a rising unit cost environment, rates based on historical test years are uncompensatory even in the year they are implemented. As a result, operating risk increases, raising the cost of obtaining funds in capital markets. Service quality may be compromised. Customers receive out of date price signals that encourage excessive consumption. The problems are aggravated when rate hearings are protracted. Utilities commonly respond with more frequent rate case filings but these raise regulatory cost, weaken performance incentives, and distract managers from their basic business while still not giving utilities sufficient attrition relief. It is unfair to expect utilities to offset revenue shortfalls produced by regulatory lag with higher productivity and unrealistic to think that they can do so. Forward test years can yield better results for utilities and their customers.

1

The unit cost trends of utilities are driven by conditions that are substantially beyond their control. These conditions include trends in input prices, productivity, and the average use of utility services by customers. For the matching principle to work, some combination of growth in utility productivity and average use must offset input price inflation.

Utility efforts to promote customer energy conservation slow growth in average use, thereby raising unit cost and making historical test year rates less compensatory. Forward test years can anticipate the slower growth in average use that results from utility conservation programs. They therefore help to remove utility disincentives to promote conservation aggressively.

The forecasts of costs and billing determinants that are made in a forward test year proceeding are uncertain but involve conditions that are at most two years into the future. A large part of utility cost is no more difficult to budget under forward test years than under historical test years. More volatile components of cost are often subject to true-up mechanisms. Conservative, well-reasoned methods for making forecasts are available. In a rising unit cost environment, the uncertainty of forecasts is less of a concern than the bias of historical test year rates.

Utilities seeking forward test years must be mindful of their high evidentiary burden. The following rate case measures bolster confidence.

- Provide concrete evidence as to why future test years and not historical test years are needed under current circumstances. Evidence concerning trends in the unit cost of utilities and in key unit cost drivers is especially pertinent.
- Provide cost and billing determinant data for one or more historical reference years and carefully explain methodologies for predicting cost and billing determinant changes between those years and the forward test year.
- Use forecasting methods that are transparent and based on reason but not needlessly complex.
- Routine variance reports comparing costs and billing determinants to utility forecasts can increase comfort that forecasts are unbiased.

CHAPTER 2 (TEST YEAR HISTORY) presents a brief history of test years in the United States. Historical test years became the norm in the U.S. because periods of stable or declining unit cost, made possible by slow price inflation and brisk growth in utility productivity and average use, were the rule rather than the exception in the electric utility industry prior to the late 1960s. Growth in productivity and average use have slowed enough in subsequent decades that unit cost has frequently risen. Under favorable business conditions, unit cost can still be flat for several years, making historical test years more reasonable. However, conditions like these can give way to conditions in which unit cost rises for years at a time.

Forward test years were adopted in many jurisdictions during the 1970s and 1980s as unit cost grew briskly, spurred by input price inflation and slower growth in average use and utility productivity. Unit cost growth was flat during most of the 1990s because business conditions driving unit cost growth were more favorable. Input price inflation slowed. Investment needs were more limited, as many utilities grew into capacity added during the construction cycle of the 1970's and early 1980's. Average use grew less rapidly than in the past but nonetheless increased appreciably in most years. Under these conditions, utilities were sometimes able to commit to multiyear base rate freezes.

Unit cost growth has since rebounded due to higher inflation, increased plant additions, and slowing growth in average use. Commissions in several states with historical test year traditions have recently moved in the direction of forward test years. Many of these states are in the West, where comparatively rapid economic growth has stimulated plant additions. The ranks of U.S. jurisdictions that use alternatives to historical test years have swollen and now encompass well over half of the total.

In summary, historical test years became the norm in U.S. rate cases during decades when unit cost was flat or declining due to remarkably brisk utility productivity and average use. Under contemporary conditions, in which average use grows slowly, if at all, and the productivity growth of utilities is more like that of the economy, unit cost may rise for extended periods undermining the matching principle.

CHAPTER 3 (**EMPIRICAL SUPPORT FOR FORWARD TEST YEARS**) presents results of some empirical research on test year issues. In original work for this paper, we calculated the unit cost trends of a sample of vertically integrated electric utilities from 1996 to 2008. Trends in business conditions that drive unit cost growth were measured. We also considered how test year policies affect credit metrics and utility operating performance. Here are some salient results.

- The unit cost of sampled utilities was fairly stable from 1996 to 2002 but has since rebounded, averaging 2.3% annual growth from 2003 to 2008. The underlying causes of rising unit cost included higher input price inflation and capital spending and slower growth in the average system use of residential and commercial customers.
- In the three year period from 2006 to 2008 average use actually declined for the typical utility, pulled down by sluggish economic growth and government policies that encourage conservation. The decline was especially marked in states with large conservation programs.
- These results suggest that many IOUs may not be able in the future to count on brisk growth in average use by residential and commercial customers to buffer the impact on unit cost growth of input price inflation and increased plant additions. The problem will be considerably more acute in service territories where there are aggressive conservation programs.
- Utilities operating under forward test years were more profitable and had better credit ratings on average than those of utilities operating under historical test years. For example, from 2006 to 2008 utilities operating under forward test years realized an average return on capital of 9.2% and maintained a typical credit rating between A- and BBB+ whereas the utilities operating under historical test years realized an average return of 7.9% and maintained a typical credit rating between BBB and BBB-.
- Examination of recent trends in operation and maintenance ("O&M")
 expenses of utilities provides no evidence that historical test years encourage
 better cost management.

CHAPTER 4 (CONCLUDING REMARKS) provides some suggestions as to how interested regulators can get started down the road to forward test years.

1. Allow a forward test year on a trial basis for one interested utility.

- 2. Allow forward test years on an as needed basis when a utility makes a convincing case that rising unit costs make historical test years unjust and unreasonable.
- 3. Borrow one or two of the methods used in FTY rate cases to make additional adjustments to *historical* test year costs and billing determinants. For example, historical test year O&M expenses can be adjusted for forecasts of price inflation prepared by respected independent agencies. Special adjustments can be made for large plant additions that are expected to be finished in the near future.
- 4. Try a current test year (essentially the year of the rate case), which involves forecasts only one year into the future. Current test years can be combined with interim rate increases which are subject to true up when the rate case is finalized. A combination of a current test year and interim rates eliminates regulatory lag without the necessity of a two year forecast.

In states where regulators aren't ready to abandon historical test years but are sympathetic to the attrition problems caused by rising unit costs, alternative measures are available to relieve the financial attrition. Options include the following:

- Make sure that historical test year calculations incorporate the full array of normalization, annualization, and known and measurable change adjustments that are used in other jurisdictions.
- 2. Grant utilities interim rate increases at the outset of a rate case. Even when later adjusted for the final rate case outcome, interim rates effectively reduce regulatory lag by a year.
- 3. Capital spending trackers can ensure timely recovery of the costs of plant additions, without rate cases, as assets become used and useful.
- Several methods have been established to compensate utilities for acceleration in unit cost growth that results from flat or declining average system use. These include decoupling true up plans, lost revenue adjustment mechanisms, and higher customer charges.
- 5. Multiyear rate plans can give utilities rate escalation between rate cases for inflation and other business conditions that drive cost growth.

1. FORWARD TEST YEARS

This chapter provides an in depth discussion of test year issues. Basic test year concepts are introduced in Section 1.1. The rationale for forward test years is discussed in Section 1.2. The kinds of evidence used in forward test year proceedings are explored in Section 1.3.

1.1 BASIC CONCEPTS

1.1.1 Rate Cases

In the United States, rates for the services of energy utilities are periodically reset by regulators in litigated proceedings called rate cases. These cases typically take about nine or ten months to resolve and sometimes end in a settlement between contending parties which is approved by the regulator. The first year following approval of new rates is called the "rate year".

In a rate case, rates are reset to reflect the cost and service levels of the utility in a test year. The first step in this process is to establish a revenue "requirement" that is commensurate with a cost for service deemed reasonable for test year operating conditions. Rates are then established which recover the revenue requirement given the levels of service provided in the test year. The service levels (*e.g.* the number of customers served and the power delivery volume) are sometimes called "billing determinants".

Bills of energy utilities often contain charges to recover the cost of energy commodities (*e.g.* fuel and purchased power) procured on a customer's behalf which are separate from the charges to recover the cost of capital, labor, and other inputs used to operate their systems. The rates that recover the costs of non-energy inputs are commonly called "base" rates. Base rate revenues are sometimes called "margins".

Rates for the cost of energy procurement are commonly subject to true ups to recover the actual cost of energy procured. Base rates, on the other hand, have traditionally been reset only in rate cases. The earnings of utilities thus depend primarily on the difference between their base rate revenues and the cost of their base rate inputs.

1.1.2 Historical Test Years

Various kinds of test years are used in rate cases today. An historical test year ("HTY") is a twelve month period that ends before the rate case filing. It typically ends a

few months before the filing because it is desirable for the test year to be as current as possible but it takes several months to properly account for a year of costs and take the other steps needed to prepare a rate case. The year between an historical test year and the rate year is sometimes called the "bridge year".

The passage of time between a test year and the rate year is sometimes called "regulatory lag".¹ The lag between an historical test year and the rate year is typically two years. A utility filing for new rates in calendar 2011, for example, would typically file in March or April of 2010 using a calendar 2009 test year. Thus, historical test year rates applicable in 2011 would typically reflect business conditions in 2009.

Regulatory lag in this case has several causes. One is the necessity of using a year of historical data in the rate case filing. Another is the time required to prepare a rate case filing. Still another is the time required to execute the rate case and reach a final decision on new rates.

Historical test year data are usually adjusted in some fashion to make rates more relevant to rate year business conditions. Costs and billing determinants are often normalized for the effects of volatile business conditions on the grounds that there is no reason to expect these conditions to be abnormal during the rate year. For example, if residential and commercial delivery volumes during an historical test year were elevated by unusually high summer temperatures, they may be statistically normalized to reflect average summer weather conditions. Other examples of abnormal events that can prompt normalization adjustments include ice storms, recessions, and extended generation plant outages.

Cost and output conditions in the historical test year may also be "annualized". Effects may be removed, for a full year, of conditions that occurred during part of the HTY but are not expected to continue. One example would be costs reported for the HTY that pertained to years before the test year. Another would be the volume and peak demand of a large industrial customer who has closed its local operations.

Impacts of conditions that occurred only during certain months of the test year and are expected to prevail in the near future may also be annualized. For example, the value of the rate base at the end of an historical test year is sometimes assumed to be applicable for

¹ This is one of several definitions of "regulatory lag" which are sometimes used in discussions of regulation. Another is the length of time between rate cases.

the entire year for purposes of calculating depreciation and the return on rate base. If union wage rates are raised in the last month of the HTY pursuant to the terms of a labor contract, labor expenses may be adjusted so that the higher cost per employee is effective for the entire year.

Cost and output data may, additionally, be adjusted for "known and measurable" (sometimes called "imminent certain") changes that have already occurred since the historical test year or are likely to occur in the near future. For example, if a labor contract provides for an escalation in union wages in the bridge year, HTY cost may be adjusted to reflect the wage rates provided in the contract.

The adjustments made to HTY cost and billing determinants vary across jurisdictions. While all such adjustments tend to make rates more relevant to rate year conditions, the HTY adjustment process often ignores important changes in business conditions that occur between an historical test year and a rate year. Here are some typical omissions.

- Cost is usually not adjusted to reflect future inflation in the prices of materials, services, and new equipment because the extent of such inflation isn't known with certainty.
- Costs of plant additions in the bridge year and the rate year are often omitted if their completion date and/or final cost aren't known with certainty.
- Billing determinants are usually not adjusted to reflect trends that are likely to occur after the test year because these are not known with certainty.
- Adjustments for known and measurable changes are sometimes limited arbitrarily to the bridge year.

1.1.3 Forward and Hybrid Test Years

A forward or future test year ("FTY") is a twelve month period that begins after the rate case is filed. Test year cost and billing determinants must in this case be forecasted, and forward test years are for this reason sometimes called forecasted test years. Utilities in some jurisdictions file rate cases with *multiple* forward test years. In the Canadian province of Alberta, for instance, it has recently been common for utilities to file for two forward test years in a rate case.

Most commonly, a forward test year begins about the time that the rate case is expected to end. The test year is then the same as the rate year. A utility filing on April 1

2010, for instance, might use calendar 2011 as its test year on the assumption that the rate case will take nine months to complete.

Some utilities use FTYs that begin about the time of the rate case filing. This kind of test year may be called a "current" FTY. The initial filing is in this case based entirely on forecasts but some months of actual data for the test year become available in the course of the proceeding.

Utilities in some states make rate case filings using test years that encompass some months *before* the filing and some months *afterwards*. Data for all months of the test year are then likely to become available during the course of the filing. This kind of test year has been called a "hybrid" or "partial" test year.

1.2 RATIONALE FOR FORWARD TEST YEARS

1.2.1 The Financial Challenge

The Key Role of Unit Cost

We have noted that the rates that result from a rate case are designed to recover a revenue requirement that equals cost in a test year. In the case of an historical test year the new rates embody business conditions that are typically about two years older than those of the rate year. Business conditions are likely to change between an historical test year and the rate year, causing both cost and revenue to differ from the HTY level. For rates to be exactly compensatory, base rate cost and revenue must differ from their HTY levels in the same proportion.

The assumption that cost and revenue remain in balance underlies the matching principle that regulators still use to rationalize historical test years. Kamershen and Paul note in a thoughtful 1978 article on regulatory lag that "Philosophically, the strict [historical] test year assumes the past relationship among revenues, costs, and net investment will continue into the future."² A 2003 NARUC *Rate Case and Audit Manual* states in this regard that

When looking at an historical test year, one of the first questions asked is whether the test year is too stale to make it a reasonable basis upon which to establish rates for a future period... In looking at the months beyond the end of the test year, have the growth rates for rate base, expenses, and revenues all remained fairly close and constant, maintaining the test year relationship

² David R. Kamershen and Chris W. Paul II, "Erosion and Attrition: A Public Utility's Dilemma", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, December 1978, p. 23.

among these three elements, or has one element changed dramatically, making the test year out of kilter with current operations? If so, can this situation be resolved through adjustments to the test year?³

Cost in the rate year is likely to be substantially higher than cost in an historical test year. To understand why, consider that cost growth in any business can be decomposed into inflation in the prices it pays for inputs plus the growth in its output less the growth in its productivity:

growth Cost = growth Input Prices + growth Output – growth Productivity. [1] The productivity growth of a business is typically not rapid enough to offset the combined effects of input price inflation and output growth. A recent study reported in testimony by Pacific Economics Group ("PEG") found, for example, that a national sample of U.S. power distributors averaged 1.03% annual growth in multifactor productivity ("MFP") from 1996 to 2006 whereas input price growth averaged 2.72% and customer growth averaged 1.00%.⁴ The productivity trend of sampled distributors was similar to that of the U.S. private business sector but far from sufficient to offset the combined effects on cost of input price inflation and customer growth.

As for base rate revenue during the rate year, it can exceed the HTY revenue requirement only due to growth in billing determinants because rates are fixed at levels that reflect HTY conditions. Whether or not historical test year rates are compensatory thus depends critically on whether *unit* cost is stable in the sense that growth in billing determinants has kept pace with cost growth. If cost growth exceeds growth in billing determinants, unit cost will rise and HTY rates will be uncompensatory.

An element of complexity is added when it is considered that a utility offers many services and gathers revenue for each service from multiple charges, each with its own billing determinant. A bill for residential service, for instance, typically involves a flat monthly charge called a "customer" or "basic" charge and a "volumetric" (per kWh) charge. In this world of multiple billing determinants, historical test years will yield uncompensatory rates to the extent that cost growth between the test year and the rate year exceeds a *weighted average* of the growth in billing determinants, where the weight for each determinant is its

³ NARUC Staff Subcommittee on Accounting and Finance, Rate Case and Audit Manual, Summer 2003.

⁴ Mark Newton Lowry, et al., Revenue Adjustment Mechanisms for Central Vermont Public Service Corporation, Exhibit CVPS-Rebuttal-MNL-2 in Docket No. 7336, June 2008.

share of the total base rate revenue. In other words, rates are uncompensatory when cost growth exceeds the growth in a billing determinant *index*. This is the definition of growth in a *unit cost index*.

The utility uses most of its base rate revenue to pay its workforce, vendors of materials and services (including construction services), bondholders, and tax authorities. The residual margin, called net income or earnings, is available to provide the company's shareholders with a return on their investments. The return on equity is the component of cost that is most at risk for non-recovery when base rate revenue falls short of cost. When historical test year rates are non-compensatory they can reduce a utility's rate of return on equity ("ROE") materially.

Unit Cost Drivers

If the unit cost growth of a utility has made new historical test year rates noncompensatory, it may fairly be asked whether utility actions could have stopped the growth and avoided the problem. Research over many years has shown that the unit cost of a utility is driven chiefly by changes in business conditions that are beyond its control. Growth in the unit cost of a utility's base rate inputs depends on inflation in the prices it pays for those inputs, growth in the productivity with which it uses the inputs, and an average use effect: growth Unit Cost = growth Input Prices – (growth Productivity + Average Use). [2] We discuss each of these unit cost "drivers" in turn.

Input Price Inflation Inflation routinely occurs in the prices utilities pay for labor, materials, services, and equipment. Since utilities have capital-intensive technologies, inflation in the price of capital is an especially important driver of their input price growth. The trend in the price of capital depends chiefly on trends in construction costs, tax rates, and the going rates of return on debt and equity in capital markets.⁵

Productivity The productivity growth of a utility depends on various conditions that include technological change, the realization of scale economies, and the pace of plant additions as

⁵ The impact of construction cost on price inflation is complex. In setting rates, utility plant is valued in historical dollars. The cost of service thus depends on prices paid for construction in past decades. Construction costs in more recent years matter more because the corresponding assets are less depreciated. The rate base will tend, on average, to reflect construction costs more than a decade into the past. For most utilities, new investments therefore embody more than a decade of construction cost inflation compared to investments of average vintage. This is one of the reasons why unusually large plant additions can increase the rate base so substantially.

well as utility efforts to root out inefficiencies. Plant additions may boost efficiency gains in the long run but can slow them in the short run, especially if they involve major investments such as new base load generating units, advanced metering infrastructure, or an accelerated program to replace aging infrastructure. Scale economies depend on the pace of output growth and on whether the utility is so large that it has reached a minimum efficient scale at which incremental scale economies from output growth aren't available.

The ability of utilities to achieve productivity surges is limited in the short run. Since technology is capital intensive, the depreciation and return on rate base associated with older investments --- which cannot be changed in the short run --- account for a large share of the total cost of base rate inputs. A utility can increase productivity only by slowing growth in O&M expenses and plant additions. Opportunities to achieve *sustained* productivity gains often involve sizable upfront costs and net gains may not occur for more than a year. A downsizing of the labor force, for instance, may involve severance payments. The chief means for a utility to trim its cost in the very short run is to defer maintenance expenses and plant additions. Such deferrals must be followed by higher expenses in short order if service quality is to be maintained. A utility can't rely on a deferral strategy year after year when it is filing frequent rate cases.

Average Use A utility's unit cost growth also depends on the difference in the impact that its output growth has on its revenue and its cost. When output growth boosts revenue more than cost, unit cost growth slows. When output growth causes cost to rise more rapidly than revenue, unit cost growth accelerates.

A utility's output growth has different impacts on revenue and cost when two conditions are present. One is that the design of base rates doesn't reflect the drivers of base rate input cost. The other is that billing determinants tend to grow at a different rate than cost drivers.

Consider, first, whether the design of utility base rates is cost causative. The cost of a utility's base rate inputs is largely fixed in the short run with respect to system use. Cost is much more sensitive to growth in the number of customers served.⁶ As for billing determinants, we have seen that utility tariffs for most services involve multiple charges. These include one or more "variable" charges that are so called because they vary with

⁶ Cost growth may also depend, in the long run, on the growth in peak demand and/or the delivery volume.

system use. Volumetric charges vary with the volume of power delivered. "Demand" charges vary with the peak level of demand (*i.e.* the highest hourly volume registered during the month). There are, additionally, "fixed" charges that are so called because they do not vary with a customer's use of the system during the billing period. Chief amongst the fixed charges of electric utilities are customer charges. Residential and small business customers account for the bulk of a utility's base rate revenue because these customers account for the bulk of a utility's cost. In these customer classes, base rate revenue is drawn chiefly from volumetric charges.

Under these circumstances, the difference between the way that output growth affects revenue and cost is chiefly a matter of the difference between the trends in the volume of sales to residential and small business customers and the trends in the number of customers served. This is equivalent to the trends in the delivery *volume per customer* of these service classes, which are sometimes referred to as the trends in their average (system) use. Unit cost growth slows when average use rises and accelerates when growth in average use slows.

In the electric utility industry, as in most sectors of the economy, the productivity growth of utilities has for decades been a good bit slower than the inflation in the prices they pay for inputs.⁷ The recent PEG study noted earlier, for example, found that power distributor productivity growth fell short of input price growth by about 169 basis points annually on average from 1996 to 2006.⁸ Under conditions like these, the average use trends of residential and small-volume business customers play an important role in determining whether a utility's unit cost rises. If growth in average use is *brisk (e.g.* 1.5 to 2% annually), the difference between input price and cost efficiency growth can be offset.⁹ If average use is *static*, unit cost will rise substantially even under normal inflationary conditions. If average use is *declining*, the rise in unit cost can be quite rapid.

Recent changes in state and federal policy are encouraging more electricity demandside management ("DSM") and development of customer-sited solar resources. These policies include net metering, tighter appliance efficiency standards and building codes, and

⁷ The difference is greater in periods of brisk input price inflation and smaller in periods of slow inflation, since productivity does not characteristically rise and fall with inflation.

⁸ Lowry *et al.* (2008) *op. cit.*

⁹Irston Barnes wrote, for example, in a classic treatise on rate regulation, that "as an offset to such factors making for rising rates, the increased volume of business that usually accompanies an upward movement of prices may so reduce the overhead charges per unit as to make any increase in rates unnecessary". See Irston R. Barnes, *The Economics of Public Utility Regulation* (New York: F.S. Crofts, 1942).

subsidies for energy efficiency investments. Our discussion suggests that such programs can accelerate unit cost growth by slowing growth in average use. Whether or not the utility provides DSM programs, average use can become static or decline, removing a key means by which utilities have traditionally coped with input price inflation and avoided unit cost growth. The problem can be remedied by redesigning rates in ways that raise customer charges. But rate designs are regulated and regulators in the United States generally do not sanction high customer charges.¹⁰

Implications Our analysis suggests that the unit cost of an electric utility is likely to rise, making historical test year rates non-compensatory, to the extent that the following external business conditions prevail.

- Input price inflation is brisk.
- Utilities need to make large plant additions that temporarily slow productivity growth.
- Average use of the utility system is static or declining.

Situations in which unit cost is stable, encouraging use of historical test years, include those in which inflation is slow, utilities aren't making large plant additions, and average use is growing briskly.

A program to accelerate the replacement of aging distribution facilities provides a classic example of the non-compensatory nature of historical test year rates. Suppose that a power distributor replaces 10% of its distribution infrastructure during a year when new rates are implemented. The new plant has capacity similar to the plant replaced but reflects more than forty years of construction cost inflation. The company's rate base will rise substantially, temporarily slowing productivity growth and accelerating unit cost growth. Even with normal growth in input prices and average use a utility with rates based on historical test years may earn little return on this sizable investment for as much as two years after it becomes used and useful.

Conclusions

These results permit us to draw several conclusions concerning the reasonableness of historical test years in ratemaking.

¹⁰ High customer charges are more common for U.S. gas utilities and for gas and electric IOUs in Canada.

- Historical test years are rationalized by a matching principle that assumes a balance of cost and revenue. Our analysis shows that this relationship is not balanced in a rising unit cost environment.
- 2) An individual utility reporting that rates produced by historical test years are uncompensatory may be suspected by stakeholders of poor cost management. However, research shows that a utility's unit cost trend is determined primarily by business conditions over which it has little control. These include the trends in input price inflation, average use, and the need for plant additions.
- 3) In a rising unit cost environment, the ability of a utility to "take a hair cut" between the historical test year and the rate year is limited. Long term performance gains involve upfront costs. Deferment of expenses lowers cost today at the expense of higher costs in the future.
- 4) Absent favorable operating conditions, the rise in a utility's unit cost due to changing business conditions may be so great that it is unable to earn its allowed rate of return under historical test year rates even with normal productivity gains. As Kamerschen and Paul comment, "while a utility is never guaranteed that it will earn its authorized fair rate of return, if no allowance is made for attrition or the other explosive elements, the utility is denied a realistic opportunity of earning the permitted rate of return."¹¹ In this situation, rates produced by historical test years are inherently unjust and unreasonable. This can prompt the investment community to downgrade its credit valuations, not just for the subject utility but for other utilities in the same jurisdiction.
- 5) Firms in competitive markets have ways of coping with rising unit costs that aren't available to utilities. The prices a competitive firm receives for its products will tend to rise at the same pace as the unit cost of its industry. Firms experiencing unit cost growth in excess of growth in sales prices can always scale back their offerings. A utility, in contrast, charges prices set by regulators which may not be reflective of unit cost trends. The utility is obligated to provide service even if prices are non-compensatory due to flawed ratemaking practices.

¹¹ Kamerschen and Paul op. cit. p. 23.

- 6) Unit cost pressures are not constant over time. Several years of flat unit cost can give way to a sustained period of rising unit cost. Thus, historical test years can produce reasonable results for many years and then become uncompensatory for many years due to rising unit cost. A utility's success at earning its allowed ROE during a string of recent years does not necessarily mean that a forward test year isn't warranted prospectively.
- 7) Forward test years have major advantages over historical test years in a rising unit cost environment. Rates are more likely to reflect unit cost conditions in the rate year and are, to this extent, more just and reasonable. Customers receive better price signals. Lower operating risk reduces the utility's cost of securing funds in capital markets. This benefit is especially important in periods of large plant additions, when high borrowing costs can have an especially large impact on the embedded cost of debt.
- 8) Whether or not unit cost is rising, historical test years do not adjust rates for slowdowns in volume growth, between the test year and the rate year, which are due to utility conservation initiatives. They therefore dampen utility incentives to encourage conservation.

1.2.2 Uncertainty

Opponents of forward test years often stress the uncertainty of cost and billing determinant forecasts. Future costs cannot be verified. The changes in business conditions that drive unit cost growth (*e.g.* inflation and the in service dates on looming plant additions) can be hard to predict accurately. The impact that changing business conditions have on unit cost is not always well understood. Opponents also argue that utilities are incented to exaggerate future cost growth and to understate future growth in billing determinants. Cost and billing determinants in a historical test year are, meanwhile, known with certainty.

On the other hand, the projections at issue in a forward test year concern business conditions that are at most two years into the future. A large chunk of future cost, the depreciation and the return on older plant, is known with considerable certainty at the time that the forecast is made. There are many aids in the preparation of credible forecasts, as we discuss further in Section 1.3. Consider also that volatile components of a utility's unit cost
(*e.g.* expenses for pensions and uncollectible bills) are often subject to trackers that reduce or eliminate the risk of bad forecasts.

Current test years involve less forecasting uncertainty because the test year is only a year into the future at the time that the rate case is filed. Actual data for some or all months of the test year become available in the course of the proceeding. The accuracy of the methods used to forecast cost and billing determinants can thus be tested against their ability to predict the actuals in some months of the test year.

FTY projections are, in any event, quickly followed by actual data, and a utility that makes forecasts that are consistently biased in its favor will find that its forecasts are discounted in ratemaking. Biased forecasts can even jeopardize a regulator's willingness to use forward test years. The other stakeholders to the rate case process have incentives to bias cost and sales forecasts in the other direction. These circumstances reduce or eliminate the bias of the forecasts on which FTY rates are ultimately based. If the forecast of future cost and output is accurate, the utility will receive revenue that is exactly equal to its cost. FTY rates will be fair to the utility and ratepayer alike, whereas historical test year rates are likely to be biased in a rising (or falling) unit cost environment.

On balance then forward test year rates, while involving some uncertainty, are likely to be more reflective of future business conditions than are historical test year rates in a rising unit cost environment. The uncertainty involved in basing rates on FTYs is no greater than that involved in rate freezes and other kinds of multiyear rate plans that are often approved by regulators. The Michigan Public Service Commission ("PSC") commented, in a recent decision on an FTY rate filing for Consumers Energy, that

The basis for using a forward test year is to address the problem of regulatory lag between past and future costs. While the advantage of historical data is its objective and verifiable nature, it lacks the necessary forward perspective required in a changing economic environment. An historical test year is by definition not timely and may fail to adequately consider future demands....What is gained by dealing with data that is "known and measurable" can be lost in forcing a utility to operate with outdated numbers.¹²

¹² Michigan PSC Opinion and Order, Case U-175645, November 2009.

1.2.3 Regulatory Cost

A third consideration in weighing the advantages of historical and forward test years is regulatory cost. The net impact of forward test years on regulatory cost is difficult to assess. Forward test year rate cases typically do involve higher cost than rate cases based on historical test years because of the need for forecasts.

On the other hand, a number of the major issues in a rate case, including the depreciation rates and the rate of return on common equity, are not markedly more complicated in a forward test year proceeding. Depreciation on existing plant is easy to predict once a depreciation rate is established. Some of the more uncertain components of cost and revenue may be subject to trackers that mitigate rate case controversy. The cost of FTY rate cases falls as jurisdictions gain experience with forecasted evidence. Consider also that in a rising unit cost environment rates based on forward test years can, by reducing earnings attrition, sometimes reduce the frequency of rate cases.

1.2.4 Operating Efficiency

The effect of alternative test year approaches on utility operating efficiency is also frequently discussed in debates on test year approaches. Opponents of forward test years sometimes argue that they weaken utility incentives to operate efficiently. In a rising unit cost environment, an expectation that rates are going to be non-compensatory might encourage utilities to tighten their belts. FTY opponents also argue that a utility wishing to inflate its cost in an historical test year, in an effort to create higher rates in the rate year, would incur a real cost to do so.

On the other hand, the notion that rate cases generally weaken utility performance incentives is a central result of regulatory economics and is not confined to future test years. When a utility is operating under a series of annual rate cases with historical test years, cost savings this year lead quickly to lower rates. The fact that a forward test year involves forecasts does not in and of itself weaken performance incentives. Forward test year forecasts are often linked to actual costs in one or more historical reference years, so the utility must once again incur a real cost if it wishes to bolster its argument for higher costs in the test year.

Consider also that when unit cost is rising, the non-compensatory rates yielded by forward test years may cause utilities to file rate cases more frequently. This weakens performance incentives, and senior managers devote less time to the utility's basic business of providing quality service at a reasonable cost. Analysis by PEG Research has revealed that reducing the frequency of rate cases from one to three years increases a utility's productivity performance by about 50 basis points annually in the long run.¹³ We therefore do not expect utility operating incentives to differ significantly between historical and forward test years on balance.

It is, in any event, unreasonable for stakeholders and regulators to acquiesce in noncompensatory HTY rates on the grounds that they encourage utilities to trim "fat" if the existence of fat has not been demonstrated in the rate case. J. Michael Harrison, an administrative law judge with the New York PSC, commented in this regard in a 1979 article on forward test years that

It is reasonable to set rates conservatively when company's management or operations are significantly and demonstrably poor... Evidence of general management inadequacy, however, is rarely seen in rate cases and ... management normally will be striving to improve efficiency in periods of continuously rising costs. Regulatory commissions certainly have an obligation to monitor operations and management effectiveness, but it does not appear justifiable to indulge in a presumption, absent specific evidence to the contrary, that deficient earnings can be attributed to management shortcomings rather than to unfavorable operating conditions.¹⁴

1.2.5 Other Considerations

Here are some additional considerations that merit note in a discussion of forward test year pros and cons.

 Forward test years encourage the utility, other stakeholders, and the Commission to focus more attention on the utility's plans for the future. Undesirable trends, such as rising costs that reflect inadequate attention to productivity growth, can be recognized and discouraged in advance of their occurrence. Budgeting is apt to play a more central role in cost management.

¹³ See, for example, "Incentive Plan Design for Ontario's Gas Utilities", a presentation made by the senior author in work for the Ontario Energy Board in November 2006.

¹⁴ J. Michael Harrison, "Forecasting Revenue Requirements", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, March 1979, p. 13.

 Forward test year rate cases sharpen the ability of the regulatory community to undertake and review statistical analyses of unit cost trends. These same skills are useful in the design of multiyear rate plans in which rates are adjusted automatically between rate cases to reflect changing business conditions. Multiyear rate plans can reduce regulatory cost and strengthen utility performance incentives, creating benefits that can be shared with customers.

1.3 EVIDENTIARY BASIS FOR FTY FORECASTS

Good evidence on future costs and billing determinants is critical to the effectiveness of forward test year rate cases. The New York PSC stated, in an order rejecting a forward test year for New York State Electric and Gas in 1972, that

> To justify the commission in deviating from its long-standing policy of using an actual test year adjusted for known changes, there must be a full showing that such a change is a practical necessity. This showing must encompass the twin requirements of substantial accuracy and an impending, uncontrollable diminution in profitability.

We have already discussed at some length the kinds of conditions that can cause unit cost to rise between an historical test year and the rate year. We consider here kinds of evidence used in FTY rate cases that increase the confidence of regulators that forecasts are accurate.

Linkage to Historical Data

Utilities in forward test year rate cases usually file detailed and extensive evidence concerning cost and billing determinants in one or more historical reference years.¹⁵ Data for these years are usually subject to normalization and annualization adjustments like those used in historical test year filings. The utility will then present evidence on expected changes in cost and billing determinants between the historical reference year and the test year.¹⁶ Cost projections are often made for the same detailed Uniform System of Account categories that are used in historical test year rate cases. J. Michael Harrison commented in this regard in his 1979 article that "the New York commission's requirement that a verifiable nexus be established between a forecast and an historical base of actual experience is a sine qua non

¹⁵ An historical reference year is sometimes called a "base period".

¹⁶ This sometimes includes a forecast of cost during the rate case year (if different), which is sometimes called the "bridge year".

for forecasting revenue requirements. The burden of proving the reasonableness of its filing remains with the utility company."¹⁷

Indexation

Indexation is used by several utilities in FTY rate cases to escalate cost items for changing business conditions. Recall from Section 1.2.1 that the growth in the cost of a utility equals the inflation in the prices it pays for inputs plus the growth in its output less the trend in its productivity. The trend in the productivity of utilities tends to be similar to the growth in their output. Testimony just prepared by PEG Research for San Diego Gas & Electric reports that, for a national sample of power distributors, MFP averaged 0.88% annual growth from 1999 to 2008 while the number of customers served averaged 1.37% average annual growth.¹⁸ An assumption that productivity growth equals output growth makes it possible to escalate cost from historical reference year(s) values by the forecasted growth in prices. This is the most common use of indexing in FTY forecasts.

The United States is fortunate to have available some of the best data in the world on utility input price trends. One company, Whitman, Requardt and Associates, has for decades published "Handy Whitman Indexes" of trends in the construction costs of both gas and electric utilities.¹⁹ These are available for six geographic regions of the United States for detailed asset classes. Another company, Global Insight, has a *Power Planner* service that has forecasts, updated quarterly, of construction cost indexes. Global Insight also forecasts inflation in the prices of labor, materials, and services used by gas and electric utilities.²⁰ The materials and service ("M&S") price indexes are available for the detailed O&M expense categories that are itemized in the FERC's Uniform System of Accounts. Global Insight input price indexes have been used for many years to adjust revenue requirements in the multiyear rate plans of California gas and electric utilities.

Some utilities instead escalate O&M expenses in rate cases using familiar macroeconomic price indexes. The gross domestic product price index ("GDPPI") is often preferred for this purpose to the better known consumer price index because the GDPPI assigns less weight to price volatile commodities, such as food and energy, which do not

¹⁷ J. Michael Harrison, op. cit., p. 13.

¹⁸ Mark Newton Lowry et al., Productivity Research for San Diego Gas & Electric, August 2010.

¹⁹ Whitman, Requardt & Associates LLP, "The Handy-Whitman Index of Public Utility Construction Costs".

²⁰ A discussion of an early use of detailed inflation forecasts in ratemaking is found in Michael J. Riley and H. Kendall Hobbs, Jr. "The Connecticut Solution to Attrition", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, November 1982.

loom large in base rate input costs. Our research over the years has found that the GDPPI and CPI both tend to understate escalation in the prices of utility O&M inputs. One reason is that they are measures of inflation in the economy's prices of final goods and services and therefore reflect the productivity growth of the U.S. economy, which has been substantial in recent years. In a recent report for Hawaiian Electric, for instance, PEG found that from 1996 to 2007 the GDPPI averaged 2.21% average annual growth whereas an index of the O&M input prices paid by HECO averaged 3.05% average growth.²¹ The GDPPI should therefore inspire confidence as an O&M escalator that often yields reasonable results for customers.

Simple Trend Analyses

Simple approaches to forecasting based on historical trends can, if well designed, strike a reasonable balance between the desire of regulators for accuracy and simplicity. For example, a given cost item can equal its adjusted value in the historical reference year, plus a one or two-year escalation for the average annual growth of this cost for a group of peer utilities in recent years. This approach is more sensible to the extent that the recent inflation, productivity, and output trends of the peers are similar to those that the subject utility will experience in the near future. A refinement on this general approach would be to assume a trend in cost *per customer* equal to the recent historical trend of peer utilities and then to reach cost by adding a forecast of the utility's own customer growth. Simple methods like these have counterparts for the forecasting of billing determinants. For example, the volume of residential sales in a future test year can be forecasted as the expected number of customers multiplied by the expected volume per customer, where the latter is allowed to differ from the normalized value(s) in the historical reference year(s) by its normalized trend in the last three years.

Budgeting

Some utilities use the same figures in forward test year filings that they use in their own budgeting process.

²¹ Mark Newton Lowry *et al.*, *Revenue Decoupling for Hawaiian Electric Companies*, Pacific Economics Group, January 2009. pp. 65-66.

Econometric Modeling

Econometric modeling is used by several utilities in FTY cost and billing determinant projections. In an econometric model, the variable to be forecasted is posited to be a function of one or more external business conditions. Model parameters are estimated using historical data on the variable to be forecasted and the business conditions. A rich theoretical and empirical literature is available to guide model development. Given forecasts of the business conditions, the model can forecast how cost will grow between one or more historical reference years and the forward test year.

Benchmarking

Utilities can bolster the confidence of regulators in their FTY cost forecasts by benchmarking them using data from other utilities. A variety of benchmarking methods are available, ranging from econometric modeling to peer group comparisons that use simple unit cost metrics. Public Service of Colorado, for instance, recently filed a study in an FTY rate case filing that benchmarked their non-fuel O&M expense forecast.²² The study used an econometric benchmarking model as well as unit cost metrics for a Western Interconnect peer group. The authors found that the forecasted expenses reflected a high level of operating efficiency.

²² See Public Service Company of Colorado's Exhibit MNL-1 in docket 09AL-299E before the Public Utilities Commission of Colorado, filed October 13, 2009.

2. TEST YEAR HISTORY AND PRECEDENTS

2.1 A BRIEF HISTORY

Few states have laws on the books that mandate a particular test year approach. Statutes instead commonly feature more general provisions on regulation such as guidelines that rates be just and reasonable, that terms of service be non-discriminatory, and that service be of good quality. Flexibility with respect to test years is also encouraged by the Supreme Court's influential *Hope* decision, which held that

The Commission was not bound to the use of any single formula or combination of formulae in determining rates. Under the statutory [Natural Gas Act] standard of "just and reasonable" it is the result reached and not the method which is controlling...If the total effect of the rate order cannot be said to be unjust and unreasonable, judicial inquiry under the Act is at an end.²³

Historical test years were nonetheless the norm in the early history of electric utility rate cases, and this reflects the prevalence over many years of business conditions that were conducive to slow unit cost growth. Slow price inflation was a contributing factor. Table 1 shows the history of GDPPI inflation in the United States from 1930 to 2009. It can be seen that inflation was negative in most years of the 1930s but was brisk during World War II, the immediate post war years, and in 1951. After the Korean War, the table shows that GDPPI inflation averaged only 1.74% annually in the 1952-1965 period.

Table 1 also shows the trend in the MFP index for the electric, gas, and sanitary sector of the U.S. economy. This index was computed by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics ("BLS") for many years and was sensitive to the productivity trend in the electric utility industry due to the industry's disproportionately large size. It can be seen that the productivity growth of the electric, gas, and sanitary sector was extraordinarily rapid during the 1952-65 period, averaging 4.13% per annum. This was more than double the MFP index trend for the U.S. non-farm private business sector as a whole.

Under these favorable operating conditions, the unit cost of the electric utilities was typically stable or declining.²⁴ Rate cases were rare and historical test years were the norm in the rate cases that did occur. Regulators gained confidence that the matching principle could

²³ 320 U.S. 591.

²⁴ See Paul Joskow, "Inflation and Environmental Concern: Structural Change in the Process of Public Utility Price Regulation", *Journal of Law and Economics*, 1974 for an insightful discussion of some of this history.

Table 1

U.S. Inflation and Productivity Trends

				Multifactor Produ		Productivity	uctivity	
	Year	GDP P	rice Index Growth	Private Non	-Farm Business Growth	Electric, Gas &	Growth	
					dioitai	muck	dional	
	1929	10.6	0.0404	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1930	9.2	-3.94%	NA NA	NA NA	NA NA	NA NA	
	1932	8.1	-12.08%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1933	7.9	-2.66%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1934	8.3	4.78%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1935	8.5	1.97%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1936	8.6	1.09%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1937	6.9 8.7	-1.90%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1939	8.6	-1.27%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1940	8.7	0.87%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1941	9.2	6.32%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1942	10.0	7.91%	NA NA	NA	NA NA	NA	
	1944	10.8	2.37%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1945	11.1	2.52%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1946	12.4	10.90%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1947	13.7	10.54%	NA	NA	NA	NA	
	1948	14.5	5.52%	53.0	NA 1.41%	37.1	1.66%	
	1949	14.5	0.78%	57.2	6.08%	40.5	7.20%	
	1951	15.6	6.66%	58.6	2.47%	44.4	9.16%	
	1952	16.0	2.15%	59.0	0.67%	46.3	4.19%	
	1953	16.2	1.26%	59.9	1.59%	48.1	3.80%	
	1954	16.3	1.01%	59.9	-0.12%	50.0	4.01%	
	1956	17.1	3.39%	61.6	-1.33%	56.6	4.99%	
	1957	17.7	3.44%	62.3	1.11%	58.7	3.59%	
	1958	18.1	2.28%	62.4	0.29%	60.3	2.71%	
	1959	18.3	1.13%	65.2	4.35%	64.1	6.10%	
	1960	18.6	1.39%	65.5	0.51%	66.0	2.95%	
	1962	19.1	1.36%	68.9	3.46%	70.9	4.68%	
	1963	19.3	1.05%	70.8	2.68%	72.3	2.02%	
	1964	19.6	1.54%	73.5	3.72%	76.1	5.02%	
	1965	19.9	1.80%	75.6	2.82%	79.2	4.00%	
	1966	20.5	2.80%	77.8	2.82%	82.4 85.0	4.07%	
	1968	22.0	4.16%	79.8	2.56%	88.8	4.42%	
	1969	23.1	4.82%	79.2	-0.76%	91.2	2.69%	
	1970	24.3	5.14%	78.8	-0.50%	92.7	1.56%	
	1971	25.5	4.88%	81.3	3.11%	93.8	1.21%	
	1972	26.6	4.22%	83.7	2.87%	95.4	1.70%	
	1974	30.7	8.66%	83.2	-3.35%	94.0	-3.31%	
	1975	33.6	9.06%	83.6	0.43%	94.2	0.18%	
	1976	35.5	5.58%	86.8	3.77%	95.4	1.28%	
	1977	37.8	6.17%	88.1	1.46%	95.2	-0.25%	
	1978	40.4	6.78%	89.4	1.47%	95.1	-0.04%	
	1979	43.0	7.99%	00.0 86.9	-0.67%	94.0	-1.21%	
	1981	52.3	9.01%	86.5	-0.42%	93.5	0.04%	
	1982	55.5	5.92%	83.5	-3.59%	92.6	-1.04%	
	1983	57.7	3.87%	86.6	3.68%	91.4	-1.23%	
	1984	59.8	3.69%	88.7	2.35%	94.5	3.34%	
	1985	61.6	2.98%	89.2	0.65%	94.4	-0.16%	
	1987	64.8	2.76%	90.7	0.16%	94.8	0.04%	
	1988	67.0	3.38%	91.7	1.04%	98.5	3.84%	
	1989	69.5	3.71%	91.7	0.00%	98.9	0.44%	
	1990	72.2	3.80%	92.0	0.40%	100.4	1.49%	
	1991	74.8 76.5	3.47% 2.35%	91.3	-0.80%	100.2	-0.18% -0.21%	
	1993	78.2	2.18%	93.7	0.18%	102.6	2.52%	
	1994	79.9	2.08%	94.4	0.78%	103.2	0.67%	
	1995	81.5	2.06%	94.5	0.09%	105.6	2.22%	
	1996	83.1	1.88%	95.8	1.42%	106.9	1.24%	
	1998	85.5	1.12%	97.7	1.28%	107.0	0.11%	
	1999	86.8	1.46%	99.0	1.27%	NA	NA	
	2000	88.6	2.15%	100.0	1.05%	NA	NA	
	2001	90.7	2.24%	100.4	0.39%	NA	NA	
	2002	92.1 94.1	2 13%	102.5	2.08%	NA NA	NA NA	
	2003	96.8	2.80%	108.0	2.60%	NA	NA	
	2005	100.0	3.28%	109.3	1.26%	NA	NA	
	2006	103.3	3.21%	109.9	0.51%	NA	NA	
	2007	106.2	2.82%	110.1	0.21%	NA	NA	
	2008	108.5	2.11%	111.4 NA	1.13% NA	NA NA	NA NA	
	2003	103.7	1.1076				110	
Averages	1952-1965		1.74%		1.82%		4.13%	
	1973-1981		7.49%		0.37%		-0.22%	
	1992-2003		1.92%		1.18%		NA	
	2004-2008		2.84%		1.14%		NA	

yield just and reasonable rates.

The unit cost growth of electric utilities accelerated in the late 1960s and remained high for about two decades thereafter for several reasons.

- Price inflation accelerated, spurred initially by the Vietnam War and subsequently by the oil price shocks of 1974-75 and 1979-80. During the 1973-81 period, GDPPI inflation averaged 7.49% annually. Inflation thereafter slowed but still averaged 3.58% annually during the 1982-91 period.
- Rising utility rates and slowing economic growth slowed growth in use per customer.
- Utility productivity growth, far from keeping pace with inflation, slowed substantially falling by 0.22% annually on average in the 1973-1981 period and averaging only 0.69% annual growth in the 1982-91 period. Factors contributing to the slowdown included the exhaustion of scale economies by some of the nation's larger electric utilities and the propensity of some utilities to continue making major plant additions despite slower demand growth.

Under these changed conditions, utilities in the two decades after 1967 sought financial relief by filing frequent rate cases. However, many utilities found that they could not earn their allowed ROE under newly established rates. One author commented in 1974, a particularly bad year, that "it would be difficult, if not impossible, to find a utility which has been able in the first year in which a rate increase was in effect to earn the return on which the rate increase was predicted".²⁵ A study found that the earned ROE on equity in the electric utility industry was more than 200 basis points below the allowed rate of return on average in 1974, 1979, and 1980.²⁶ Interest coverage fell markedly for many utilities, limiting their ability to issue new debt. Financing of new investments required greater reliance on issuance of new common stock, and the value of stock fell below the book value of assets in many cases. Articles about attrition and regulatory lag appeared with regularity in the trade press.²⁷

²⁵ W. Truslow Hyde, "It Could Not Happen Here – But it Did", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, June 1974.

²⁶ Walter G. French, "On the Attrition of Utility Earnings", Public Utilities Fortnightly, February 1981.

²⁷ See, as another example, Theodore F. Brophy, "The Utility Problem of Regulatory Lag", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, January 1975.

Regulators responded to this situation with an array of measures, some of which had been used at one time or another in the past. The measures included interim rate increases; the inclusion of construction work in progress ("CWIP") in rate base; more widespread use of fuel adjustment clauses; the addition of an "attrition allowance" to the target ROE, and more widespread use of forward and hybrid test years. Adopters of FTYs in these years of brisk unit cost growth included the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") and state commissions in California, Connecticut, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, and New York.

Some of these states initially experimented with hybrid test years which, as we have noted, make it possible to update rate filings as actual data for the later months of the test year become available. J. Michael Harrison explained in his 1979 article some grounds for dissatisfaction with hybrid test year experiments:

Parties charged with testing or contesting a utility's rate case presentation were faced with figures and issues that changed and shifted through all phases of the case. Even after their direct evidentiary presentations were made, these parties were faced with a required reevaluation of their positions and the possibility that a host of new issues would be created by emerging actual data. The commission staff, which in New York bore the brunt of this burden, faced an almost impossible task of analyzing new data, even as its case went to the administrative law judge or commission for decision. It became clear that the value of the already completed hearings was being seriously undermined.²⁸

The New York Commission decided in 1977 to move to fully forecasted test years consisting of the first twelve months expected under the new rates.²⁹

The need for forward test years subsided with the slowdown of unit cost growth that occurred in the electric utility industry in the 1990s. This slowdown was driven primarily by a partial reversal of the business conditions that had previously caused brisk unit cost growth. During the 1992-2003 period GDPPI growth averaged only 1.92% per year. Yields on newly issued long term bonds fell substantially as the market lowered its expectation of future inflation. The productivity growth of the electric, gas, and sanitary sectors increased modestly, averaging 0.94% annually during the 1992-98 period, a trend similar to that of the private business sector. One reason for the productivity rebound was a slowdown in plant additions as the industry increased utilization of the generation and transmission capacity

²⁸ J. Michael Harrison, op. cit., p. 12.

²⁹ New York Public Service Commission, "Statement of Policy on Test Periods in Major Rate Proceedings", November 1977.

built in the previous twenty years. Several electric utilities operated under base rate freezes during these years. Their willingness to agree to freezes reflected in part the generally favorable unit cost conditions but sometimes also reflected an expected spurt of productivity growth due to participation in mergers or acquisitions.

Interest in forward test years has renewed for electric utilities in recent years due to a renewed growth in unit cost, which is discussed in more detail in Section 3.1 below. We note here that general inflation accelerated after 2003, with GDPPI growth averaging 2.84% annually during the 2004-2008 period. Inflation slowed in 2009 but will likely rebound as the world economy recovers from the recession. Utility investment needs increased during the period to replace aging facilities, reverse declining generation capacity margins, implement "smart grid" technologies, and meet the rising demand for transmission services to reach remote sources of renewable energy and promote bulk power market competition. Growth in average use has slowed with slowing economic growth and new initiatives to promote energy conservation.

Interest in forward test years has been especially keen in the American west. Brisk economic growth in most western states has increased the need for plant additions. Here is a brief summary of changing test year policies in selected states.

<u>Colorado</u>

In Colorado, the commission rejected an FTY request by Public Service of Colorado in 1993 but acknowledged that "the purpose of a test year is to provide, as closely as possible, an interrelated picture of revenue, expense, and investment reasonably representative of the interrelationships that will be in place at the time the new rates proposed in a rate case will be in effect".³⁰ The commission did not forbid FTY evidence and encouraged the company to consider a *current* test year, an option that it said "might provide a promising mixture of comfort and flexibility acceptable to the parties and the commission.³¹

Public Service filed FTY evidence in a 2008 rate case but the approved settlement in the case was based on historical test year evidence.³² In May 2009, Public Service again filed FTY evidence as it sought to include in its cost of service some major plant additions,

³⁰ PUC Colorado Decision No. C93-1346 in Docket No. 93S-001EG, October 1993, pp. 21-22.

³¹ *Ibid*, p. 40.

³² Docket No. 08S-520E.

including a new coal-fired generating unit and a smart grid build out, which would come online in late 2009 or 2010.³³ A settlement agreement, approved with modifications, based the revenue requirement on a historical 2008 test year with extraordinary adjustments to include the cost of the impending major plant additions. The company agreed not to file a rate case for two years.

This settlement also indicated an expectation that the company would file FTY evidence in its next rate case. It commits the company to provide companion historical test year evidence, including a detailed analysis of deviations between HTY and FTY results. The Company agreed to work with interested parties on reporting requirements with respect to such deviation analyses in order to facilitate the review of future cases.

<u>Idaho</u>

In Idaho the largest electric utility, Idaho Power, successfully used a hybrid test year in a rate case filing in 2003. In a 2009 filing it successfully used a test year beginning in January 2009.³⁴ This was essentially a current FTY.

<u>Illinois</u>

The move to forward test years is not confined to western states. Illinois utilities have long retained the right to file FTY rate cases and Integrys recently did so successfully for its North Shore Gas and Peoples Gas Light and Coke units.³⁵ Peoples has a major need to increase replacement investments in its aging system, which serves Chicago.

<u>Michigan</u>

In Michigan, utilities have used varied test year approaches. Recent legislation (2008 PA 286) explicitly sanctions forward test year filings. The law also permits utilities to "self-implement" interim rates if rate cases aren't resolved in 180 days. Consumers Energy and Detroit Edison have recently filed FTY rate cases successfully.

New Mexico

In New Mexico a bill was passed in 2009 that allows the state commission to use forward test years in electric and gas rate proceedings. The bill states that

³³ Docket No. 09AL-299E.

³⁴ Docket No. IPC-E-09-10.

³⁵ Dockets No. 09-0166 and 09-0167.

In making a determination of just and reasonable rates of a utility, the commission shall select a test period that, on the basis of substantial evidence in the whole record, the commission determines best reflects the conditions to be experienced during the period when the rates determined by the commission take effect. If a utility proposes a future test period, a rebuttable presumption shall exist that a future test period best reflects the conditions to be experienced during the period when the rates determined by the commission take effect. ³⁶

The Bill was supported by majority voice vote of the New Mexico Public Regulation Commission. Public Service of New Mexico recently filed an FTY rate case.

<u>Utah</u>

Utah statutes were amended in 2003 to allow hybrid and forward test years for gas

and electric utilities. The amended statutes state that

If in the commission's determination of just and reasonable rates the commission uses a test period, the commission shall select a test period that, on the basis of the evidence, the commission finds best reflects the conditions that a public utility will encounter during the period when the rates determined by the commission will be in effect.³⁷

The choice of a test year has since become an issue in the early stages of rate cases. In 2004, for example, PacifiCorp [d/b/a Rocky Mountain Power ("RMP")] filed a rate case based on a forward test year. It defended the FTY on the grounds that its costs were increasing due to rapid system growth and a plan to improve system reliability. An unopposed Test Year Stipulation acknowledged that the FTY was the most sensible test year for this case and provided for a task force to address test period procedural issues. The terms of the stipulation were not binding for future proceedings. The Commission commented in its order approving the stipulation that

Each case needs to be considered on its own merits and the test period selected should be the most appropriate for that case. The test period selected for a utility in a particular case may not be appropriate for another utility or even the same utility in a different case. Some of the factors that need to be considered in selecting a test period include the general level of inflation, changes in the utility's investment, revenues, or expenses, changes in utility services, availability and accuracy of data to the parties, ability to synchronize the utility's investment, revenues, whether the utility is in a cost

³⁶ New Mexico Senate Bill 477, 2009.

³⁷ Utah Code Annotated Section 54-4-4 (3).

increasing or cost declining status, incentives to efficient management and operation, and the length of time the new rates are expected to be in effect.³⁸

In December 2007, RMP filed a rate case based on a forward test year beginning in July 2008.³⁹ The Commission instead chose a current FTY beginning in January 2008. The Company was compelled to update its testimony to reflect the sanctioned test year. In its final decision in the case, the Commission instructed the Company to file a semi-annual "variance report" comparing its actual operating results to its rate case forecasts.

In April 2009, RMP filed a notice of intent to file a rate case in June 2009 based on a forward test year beginning in January 2010. A high level of capital investment was emphasized in advocating the need for an FTY. The Commission approved a Test Period Stipulation providing for a current FTY beginning in June 2009. The decision notes that the Division of Public Utilities argued in support of the stipulation that

the stipulated test period, combined with the opportunity for the Company to request alternative cost recovery treatment for major plant additions, will balance the interest of the Company in reducing regulatory lag and the interests of customers by reducing the risks associated with the timing and cost of major capital additions projected to be completed 18 months into the future.⁴⁰

Wyoming

In Wyoming, a stipulation approved in 2006 provided that RMP (d/b/a PacifiCorp) could, on a one time trial basis, file a rate case based on a forward test year. RMP filed a rate case in June 2007 using an FTY ending in August 2008. The Wyoming Public Service Commission approved a rate settlement based on the forecasts for this test year. They indicated a willingness to hear forward test year evidence in the general rate case but required the company to submit conventional historical test year evidence as well. The Commission also directed the company to prepare a report comparing its actual cost and billing determinants for the current test year to those which the company forecasted in the proceeding. In the event, the variance report stated that the company had overestimated its

³⁸ Public Service Commission of Utah, "Order Approving Test Period Stipulation", Docket 04-035-42, October 2004.

³⁹ Public Service Commission of Utah, "Order on Test Period", Docket No. 07-035-93, February 2008.

⁴⁰ Public Service Commission of Utah, "Report and Order on Test Period Stipulation", Docket No. 09-035-23, June 2009.

cost by a small amount but overestimated its revenue and on balance did not earn its allowed rate of return for the year.

In July 2008, RMP filed a new rate case with a current FTY ending in June 2009 using calendar 2007 as a historical reference year. The company emphasized in its case the inability of historical test year rates to compensate the utility for sizable new investments in its system. The Commission approved a settlement that included a provision that RMP file historical test year evidence as well as any FTY evidence in its next rate proceeding.⁴¹ RMP will continue to file operating results that will permit the Commission to review the accuracy of its FTY forecasts.

2.2 CURRENT STATUS

Table 2 and Figure 1 detail the test year approaches that are currently in use across the United States. It can be seen that historical test years are now used by most large IOUs in less than twenty U.S. jurisdictions. Nearly as many jurisdictions (AL, CA, CT, FL, GA, HI, ME, MI, MN, MS, NY, OR, RI, TN, WI, and the FERC) use forward test years routinely, at least for larger utilities. Forward test years are also used in several Canadian jurisdictions. Four jurisdictions (AR, OH, NJ, & PA) use hybrid test years. An additional 13 jurisdictions are not neatly categorized. Here are some examples.

- Large utilities in Illinois, Kentucky, Maryland, and North Dakota utilities use various test years.
- As previously noted, test years used by utilities in Utah and Wyoming depend on conditions at the time of filing and New Mexico is heading in that direction.

2.3 CONCLUSIONS

In Section 1.2 we noted that the matching principle used in historical test year rate cases is based on the assumption that growth in billing determinants matches cost growth so that unit cost is stable. This is true when growth in utility productivity and average use somehow combine to offset the cost impact of input price growth. We report in this chapter that conditions like these have not been normal for electric utilities since the 1960s. Periods of unit cost stability can still occur, but are apt to be followed by periods of rising unit cost.

⁴¹ Wyoming PSC Docket Number 20000-333-ER-08 (Record No. 11824), May 2009.

Table 2

Test Year Approaches of U.S. Jurisdictions

Forward (16)

State	Notes
Alabama	Alabama Power's Rate Stabilization and Equalization Factor is forward looking.
California	
Connecticut	Cost is based on a historical test year that is escalated to a future rate year.
FERC	Rate cases use forward test years while formula rate plans tend to use HTYs.
Goorgia	
Hawaii	
Maine	Cost is based on a historical test year that is escalated to a future rate year.
Michigan	
Minnesota	
Mississippi New York	
Rhode Island	Cost is based on a historical test year that is escalated to a future rate year.
Tennessee	
Wisconsin	
	Hybrid (4)
State	Netos
Arkansas	NOIES
Ohio	
New Jersey	
Pennsylvania	
	Transitional/Varving (13)
Utility Name	Notes
Colorado	Public Service of Colorado can file FTY evidence. No FTY rates have yet been approved but the
District of Columbia	PEPCO has filed rate cases using both hybrid and historical test years recently
District of Oblambia	
Delaware	Before restructuring FTY filings were common, but companies have used HTY in recent filings.
Illinois	Historic test years are the norm in IL. However, utilities have the right to make ETY filings and an
	FTY was accepted in a recent rate case of the Integrys gas utilities.
Kentucky	FTYs are legally authorized, but only Duke Energy has utilized them to date.
Louisiana	Cleco Power frequently uses hybrid test years. Entergy New Orleans recently had a hybrid test
Mandand	year approved via settlement. Ratimere Gas & Electric tonds to file hybrid toet years while other utilities tond to file historical toet.
Maryland	Vears.
Missouri	Utilities have the option to file hybrid year forecasts that are trued up during the course of the
New Mexico	Recently passed law allows for use of FTY, but no rate case with an FTY has yet been approved.
North Dakota	Utilities use various test years including FTYs.
Utah	Test year selection is part of the rate case and can be contested. Several recent rate cases have
Wyoming	used Firs. Bocky Mountain Power has recently had FTYs approved.
, ,	
	Historical (19)
Utility Name	Notes
Arizona	
Indiana	
lowa	
Kansas	
Massachusetts	
wonana Nebraska	Nehraska has no electric IOLIs in its jurisdiction. Gas companies are legally authorized to use
INCUIDERA	FTYs, but no gas company has had FTY rates approved.
Nevada	
New Hampshire	
North Carolina Oklahoma	
South Carolina	
South Dakota	

Texas Vermont Virginia Washington West Virginia

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 139 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Figure 1



Map of Jurisdictions by Approved Test Year

Numerous regulators have moved away from historical test years in periods when unit cost is rising. Historical test year jurisdictions are now in the minority.

3. EMPIRICAL SUPPORT FOR FORWARD TEST YEARS

3.1 UNIT COST TRENDS OF U.S. ELECTRIC UTILITIES

In Section 1.2 we detailed the key role that the trend in the unit cost of utilities has in determining the reasonableness of historical test years and the need for forward test years. In original research for this paper, we have calculated the unit cost trends of a sample of vertically integrated electric utilities ("VIEUs"). In this section, we explain our research methods in some detail before discussing the results.

3.1.1 Data

The primary source of utility cost date used in the study was the FERC Form 1. Major investor-owned electric utilities in the United States are required by law to file this form annually. Data reported on Form 1 must conform to the FERC's Uniform System of Accounts. Details of these accounts can be found in Title 18 of the Code of Federal Regulations.

Unit cost calculations also require data on billing determinants. Data on the number of customers served were drawn from FERC Form 1. Data on delivery volumes were drawn from Form EIA 861. The FERC Form 1 and Form EIA 861 data used in this study were gathered by SNL Financial, a respected commercial vendor.

Data were considered for inclusion in the sample from all major investor-owned VIEUs that did not offer gas distribution service or sell or spin off the bulk of their transmission assets in recent years. To be included in the study the data were required, additionally, to be plausible and not unduly burdensome to process. Data from the thirty four companies listed in Table 3 were used in the unit cost research. The sample period was 1996-2008. The year 2008 is the latest for which the requisite data were available when the study was prepared.

Supplemental data sources were used to measure input price trends. Handy Whitman indexes were used to measure electric utility construction cost trends. Global Insight indexes were used to measure trends in the prices of electric utility materials and services. Employment cost indexes prepared by the BLS were used to measure trends in labor prices. Regulatory Research Associates data was used to measure trends in target ROEs approved by regulators.

35

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 141 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Table 3

Utilities Included in the Unit Cost Research

Company

Alabama Power Appalachian Power Arizona Public Service Black Hills Power Carolina Power & Light **Cleco** Power **Columbus Southern Power** Dayton Power and Light **Duke Energy Carolinas Empire District Electric Entergy Arkansas** Florida Power & Light Florida Power Georgia Power Gulf Power Idaho Power Indianapolis Power & Light Kansas City Power & Light Kentucky Power Kentucky Utilities Minnesota Power Mississippi Power Nevada Power Ohio Power Oklahoma Gas and Electric Otter Tail Power PacifiCorp Portland General Electric Public Service Company of Oklahoma Southwestern Electric Power Southwestern Public Service Tampa Electric **Tucson Electric Power** Virginia Electric and Power

Number of utilities in sample: 34

3.1.2 DEFINITION OF UNIT COST

In Section 1.2.1 we discussed a measure of unit cost growth that is relevant in the appraisal of test years. It is constructed by taking the difference between growth in the net cost of base rate inputs and the growth in an index of utility billing determinants. For each sampled utility, we calculated the total cost of base rate inputs net of taxes as the sum of non-energy O&M expenses, depreciation, amortization, and return on rate base. Non-energy O&M expenses were calculated as total O&M expenses less customer service and information expenses and energy expenses that included those for steam power generation fuel, nuclear power generation fuel, other power generation fuel, and purchased power.^{42 43}

Return on rate base was calculated as the value of the rate base times a weighted average cost of capital ("WACC"). In constructing the WACC we assumed 50/50 weights for debt and common equity. The rate of return on debt was calculated as the ratio of the interest payments of electric utilities to the value of their debt as reported on the FERC Form 1. The ROE was calculated as the average applicable allowed ROEs of electric utilities as reported by Regulatory Research Associates.⁴⁴ The rate base for each utility was calculated as its net plant value less net accumulated deferred income taxes plus the value of its fuel, material, and supply inventories.

We reduced the base rate cost thus calculated by two kinds of "non-core" revenues, as is common in the calculation of retail base rate revenue requirements. One item deducted was Other Operating Revenue. This is the revenue from miscellaneous goods and services that include bulk power wheeling. The other component of non-core revenues was an estimate of the margin from power sales for resale.⁴⁵

The growth in the billing determinant index used in our study is a weighted average of the growth in important billing determinants of electric utilities. The determinants used in index construction were the numbers of residential, commercial, and other retail customers

⁴²Customer service and information expenses were excluded because they tended to rise over the sample period due to expanding demand-side management programs. The cost of DSM programs is typically recovered using tracker-rider mechanisms.

⁴³ We also excluded the Other Expenses category of Other Power Supply Expenses. We believe that large and volatile commodity-related costs are sometimes reported in this category.

⁴⁴ In this calculation, we assumed that the target ROE approved for a utility in its most recent rate case was applicable until a new target ROE was approved.

⁴⁵ These margins were computed as the difference between sales for resale revenue and an estimate of the energy commodity costs used in power supply.

and the corresponding delivery volumes.⁴⁶ We weather normalized the volumes using econometric demand research. In constructing the index, the trends in the billing determinants thus assembled were weighted by our estimates of the typical shares of individual billing determinants in the base rate revenue requirements of VIEUs.⁴⁷ The estimates were drawn from a perusal of recent VIEU rate case filings.

3.1.3 UNIT COST RESULTS

Unit Cost Trends

The average annual trends of the sampled utilities in their cost, billing determinants, and unit cost can be found in Table 4 and Figure 2. It can be seen that unit cost declined by a modest 0.78% annually on average in the 1996-2002 period as average growth in billing determinants exceeded average growth in cost. The average growth in unit cost was positive in only one year of this period. These results suggest that, under typical operating conditions, historical test years would have yielded compensatory outcomes in rate cases during this period.

In the 2003-2008 period, on the other hand, it can be seen that unit cost grew briskly, averaging about 2.31% annually. Utilities experienced unit cost growth on average in every year of the period. Cost averaged 1.98% annual growth from 1996 to 2002 and 4.36% annual growth thereafter. The normalized growth of billing determinants averaged 2.75% per annum through 2002 but only 2.05% per annum thereafter. Thus, growth in billing determinants slowed despite marked acceleration of cost growth.

Earnings Impact

To consider the earnings attrition resulting from 2.3% annual unit cost growth, consider that if the typical company in the sample earned its target ROE it would constitute about 13% of the total cost of its base rate inputs. Assuming two years of 2.3% unit cost growth, revenue based on prices reflecting only the normalized business conditions of the historical test year would be expected to result in a 4.45% base rate revenue shortfall. If there was no tax adjustment, this would reduce the return on equity by about 35%. Assuming

⁴⁶ The retail peak demands of commercial and industrial customers are also important billing determinants but data on these were unavailable.

⁴⁷ We assigned the base rate revenue shares corresponding to demand charges to the "other retail" delivery volume, expecting that these volumes have trends that are similar to those of demand charge billing determinants.

Table 4

Trends in the Unit Cost of US Vertically Integrated Utilities

Year	Cost ¹	Billing Determinants ²	Unit Cost
1996	2.8%	3.5%	-0.7%
1997	1.4%	2.2%	-0.8%
1998	-0.7%	2.9%	-3.6%
1999	2.5%	3.0%	-0.6%
2000	3.4%	4.0%	-0.5%
2001	0.9%	1.4%	-0.6%
2002	3.6%	2.2%	1.4%
2003	1.6%	4.3%	-2.7%
2004	4.6%	1.6%	3.0%
2005	4.0%	1.8%	2.2%
2006	5.0%	1.5%	3.5%
2007	7.9%	2.6%	5.3%
2008	3.0%	0.5%	2.5%
Average Annual Growth Rates			
1996-2008	3.08%	2.43%	0.65%
1996-2002	1.98%	2.75%	-0.78%
2003-2008	4.36%	2.05%	2.31%

Sample Average Annual Growth Rates, Unweighted

¹ The net cost formula is (Total O&M Expenses - Energy O&M Expenses - Customer Service and Information Expenses) + (Depreciation + Amortization + WACC x Rate Base) - (Other Operating Revenues + Estimated Resale Margin). The source of the cost data is FERC Form 1.

² The annual growth in billing determinants is a weighted average of the growth in residential, commercial, and other retail delivery volumes and customers served. The weights are shares in the base rate revenue requirement that are typical of vertically integrated electric utilities. Volumes were weather normalized by PEG Research using econometric demand modelling. The source of the raw volume data is Form EIA 861. The source of the customer data is FERC Form 1.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 145 of 167 Avera/McKenzie





an allowed ROE of 11%, this would mean a drop in ROE of around 375 basis points before tax adjustments. While lower income taxes would mitigate the earnings impact, we may conclude from this analysis that historical test years would have been inherently non-compensatory for a utility operating under the *typical* business conditions facing VIEUs in recent years. Results would be much worse for utilities facing more pronounced unit cost pressures due, for example, to an accelerated program of replacement capex or a large scale DSM program.

Unit Cost Drivers

Input Prices Our discussion in Section 1.2.1 contained the result that input price inflation, productivity growth, and the trend in average use were key drivers of unit cost growth. We calculated for this report indexes of the inflation in the prices of base rate inputs faced by the sampled VIEUs. The growth rates of the summary input price indexes are weighted averages of the growth rates in indexes of prices for electric utility plant and O&M labor and materials and services. The index for each utility uses as weights the share of each input group in the total cost of the company's base rate inputs.⁴⁸ The index for the price of plant was calculated from the trends in bond yields, allowed returns on equity, and the Handy Whitman Construction Cost Index for vertically integrated electric utilities in the applicable region.

Results of our input price research are presented in Table 5 and Figure 3. It can be seen that the prices of base rate inputs averaged 2.76% annual inflation in the 1996-2002 period and 3.65% inflation in the 2003-2008 period --- an increase of 89 basis points. The price acceleration was primarily in materials and services and capital. M&S price inflation averaged 2.08% annually in the 1996-2002 period and 4.31% annually in the 2003-2008 period.

⁴⁸ An input price index with cost share weights effectively estimates the impact of price inflation on cost.

Table 5

Trends in Prices of Electric Utility Base Rate Inputs, 1996-2008

	Summary I	nput Price Index	L	abor	Materials	s & Services	Ca	apital
Year	Index	Growth Rate	Index	Growth Rate	Index	Growth Rate	Index	Growth Rate
1005	1 000		1 000		1 000		1 000	
1995	1.000	3.2%	1.000	3 2%	1.000	2.0%	1.000	3 3%
1007	1.052	0.2 /o 0 7%	1.055	3.2%	1.020	2.0%	1.054	0.0%
1998	1.001	3.2%	1 108	1.0%	1.042	1.6%	1.001	2.1%
1999	1 1 1 4	1.7%	1 139	2.7%	1.000	1.6%	1 112	1.2%
2000	1 162	4.2%	1 193	4.6%	1 109	3.0%	1 158	4.1%
2000	1 185	1.2%	1 242	4.0%	1 135	2 4%	1 168	0.8%
2002	1 213	2.3%	1 301	4.6%	1 157	1.9%	1 186	1.5%
2003	1.246	2.7%	1.356	4.2%	1.189	2.7%	1.206	1.7%
2004	1.289	3.4%	1.428	5.1%	1.241	4.3%	1.227	1.7%
2005	1.337	3.7%	1.501	5.0%	1.303	4.9%	1.251	1.9%
2006	1.417	5.8%	1.652	9.6%	1.364	4.6%	1.303	4.1%
2007	1.451	2.3%	1.578	-4.6%	1.421	4.1%	1.352	3.6%
2008	1.510	4.0%	1.629	3.2%	1.498	5.3%	1.396	3.2%
Average Annu	Average Annual Growth Rate							
1996-2008		3.17%		3.76%		3.11%		2.57%
1996-2002 2003-2008		2.76% 3.65%		3.76% 3.75%		2.08% 4.31%		2.43% 2.72%
Sources								
Labor		Calculated by PEG	Research fron	n BLS Employment C	Cost Indexes	that include pension	s and benefits	
Materials & Services		Calculated by PEG Research using functional cost shares for sampled utilities obtained from FERC Form 1 and detailed electric utility M&S price indexes obtained from Global Insight's <i>Power Planner</i> .						
Capital		Calculated by PEG	Reseach from Handy Whitma	an electric utility cons	struction cost	indexes		
Summary Calcula base ra		Calculated by PEG base rate input cost	Average yields on utility bonds calculated from FERC Form 1 data gathered by SNL Interactive Applicable allowed ROEs as reported by Regulatory Research Associates ed by PEG Research from the labor, M&S, and capital price indexes using vertically integrated electric utility input cost shares drawn from FERC Form 1					

FERC Form 1 data gathered by SNL

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 148 of 167 Avera/McKenzie





Plant Additions Large plant additions were noted in Section 1.2.1 to be an important driver of utility productivity growth. Table 6 and Figure 4 describe the trend in real (*i.e.* inflation adjusted) plant additions per customer of the sampled utilities. It can be seen that from 2003 through 2008, real plant additions were 25% higher on average than in the 1995-2002 period. *Average Use* In Table 7 and Figure 5 we present information on the trends in weather normalized average use by the residential and commercial customers of a large sample of U.S. electric utilities from 1996 to 2008. The sample included specialized transmission and distribution utilizes as well as VIEUs. It can be seen that the growth rates in average use have tended to fall for both residential and commercial customers since 2002. The trend was more pronounced for residential customers. Growth in normalized average use of power by residential customers averaged 1.09% per year in the 1996-2002 period and 0.43% per year in the 2003-2008 period. Growth in weather-normalized average use by commercial customers averaged 1.04% per year in the 1996-2002 period and 0.74% per year in the 2003-2008 period.

The average use slowdown was especially pronounced in the 2006-2008 period. The normalized average use of residential customers averaged a slight 0.19% annual decline and average use by commercial customers was essentially flat. For this more recent period, we separately calculated trends for utilities in service territories with large DSM programs and the trends for utilities in other territories. The normalized average use by residential customers of utilities operating in territories with large DSM programs declined by a remarkable 0.68% on average.

These results suggest that the typical IOUs may not be able in the future to count on brisk growth in average use by residential and commercial customers to buffer the impact on unit cost growth of input price inflation and increased plant additions. The problem will be considerably more acute in service territories where there are aggressive conservation programs. Forward test years will be particularly uncompensatory where utilities must cope with the consequences for load of aggressive DSM programs. Table 6

Real Plant Additions Per Customer of Sampled Utilities

	Real Additions to Plant in Service (1995=100)	Number of Customers (1995=100)	Real Additions per Customer (1995=100)
1995	100.00	100.00	100.00
1996	93.26	101.89	91.53
1997	85.99	103.99	82.70
1998	70.50	106.33	66.30
1999	89.82	108.20	83.01
2000	102.31	110.66	92.46
2001	111.46	112.80	98.81
2002	108.46	114.70	94.56
2003	148.32	116.57	127.23
2004	110.42	118.78	92.96
2005	115.52	120.98	95.49
2006	125.04	123.89	100.93
2007	149.51	125.82	118.83
2008	165.19	126.85	130.22
Averages			
1996-2002			87.05
2003-2008			110.94

Sources: Cost and cutomer data from FERC Form 1. Plant additions deflated using applicable regional Handy Whitman electric utility construction cost indexes.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 151 of 167 Avera/McKenzie





Table 7

Trends in Average Use by Residential & Commercial Customers of Investor-Owned Electric Utilities

	Residential		Commercial	
Year	Raw	Normalized	Raw	Normalized
1996	1.10%	2.14%	0.68%	1.14%
1997	-2.35%	-0.36%	-0.43%	-0.25%
1998	1.39%	0.93%	1.91%	1.33%
1999	1.66%	1.64%	1.63%	1.87%
2000	2.02%	1.24%	3.20%	3.33%
2001	-0.65%	-0.29%	-0.35%	-0.53%
2002	4.18%	2.35%	0.71%	0.42%
2003	-0.71%	0.78%	2.88%	3.44%
2004	0.03%	1.08%	0.35%	0.48%
2005	4.02%	1.29%	1.24%	0.61%
2006	-2.86%	-0.21%	-1.06%	-0.80%
2007	2.68%	0.23%	2.26%	1.95%
2008	-1.95%	-0.61%	-1.83%	-1.26%
Average Annual Growth Rate				
1996-2008	0.66%	0.79%	0.86%	0.90%
1996-2002	1.05%	1.09%	1.05%	1.04%
2003-2008	0.20%	0.43%	0.64%	0.74%
2006-2008	-0.71%	-0.19%	-0.21%	-0.04%
High DSM utilities	-1.07%	-0.68%	-0.19%	-0.08%
Other utilities	-0.54%	0.05%	-0.22%	-0.02%

Sources: Customer data from FERC Form 1. Volume data from Form EIA 861. Volumes were weather normalized by PEG Research using econometric demand modelling.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 153 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Figure 5

Normalized Average Use Trends of Electric IOUs



Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 154 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

3.2 How Test Years Affect Credit Quality Metrics

Table 8 presents results for selected credit quality metrics for a large sample of electric utilities. The reported metrics are averages for the 2006-2009 period. The source is *Credit Stats: Electric Utilities—U.S.*, a report appearing in the Global Credit Portal of Standard & Poor's RatingsDirect. We present results for four credit metrics: Standard & Poor's corporate credit rating, the (rate of) return on capital, and two cash flow ratios (EBITDA interest coverage and FFO/Debt).

Cash flow ratios are used by credit analysts to assess a utility's ability to service debt. The cash flow measures are normally calculated as adjustments to net income that add back cash flows that could be used to service debt. FFO (funds from operations), for instance, adds back depreciation and amortization expenses. EBITDA (earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization) adds back interest and tax payments as well as depreciation and amortization.

Table 8 reports averages for each of the numerical metrics for utilities that operated under historical, hybrid, and forward test years throughout the 2006-2008 period. There is also an indeterminate category for utilities that are not easily categorized as having operated under one kind of test year during this period.

Caution must be taken in making comparisons inasmuch as these metrics may differ between the sampled utilities due to differences in several other business conditions as well as to any differences in test years. The other relevant business conditions include the ability to rate base construction work in progress, the local severity of the 2008 recession, and whether or not utilities operated under formula rates and/or revenue decoupling. Despite these complications, the samples are large and diverse enough to shed some light on the effect that test years have on credit metrics.

Comparing the results, it can be seen that the values of all four credit metrics were typically much more favorable for the *forward* test year utilities than for the *historical* test year utilities.

 The forward test year utilities had a typical credit rating between BBB+ and Awhereas the historical test year utilities had a typical credit rating between BBBand BBB.

49

Table 8

How Credit Metrics of Electric Utilities Differ by Test Year, 2006-2008

	S&P Corporate	Return on Capital	EBITDA/Interest	FFO/debt	
Company Name	Credit Rating	(%)	Coverage	(%)	
Historical Test Years		7.9	4.2	18.2	
AFP Texas Central	BBB	6.9	28	87	
AEP Texas North	BBB	8.1	4.9	21.0	
Appalachian Power	BBB	6.0	2.9	9.5	
Arizona Public Service	BBB-	7.3	4.6	19.3	
Black Hills Power	BBB-	9.6	4.8	25.3	
Carolina Power & Light	BBB+	11.3	5.9	25.0	
CenterPoint Energy Houston Electric	BBB	9.8	6.2	24.4	
Central Illinois Light	BBB-	9.5	8.2	29.5	
Central Illinois Public Service	BBB-	4 9	3.6	15.7	
Central Vermont Public Service	BB+	7.0	27	12.8	
Commonwealth Edison	BBB-	64	3.1	12.1	
Duke Energy Carolinas	A-	7.0	61	28.5	
Duke Energy Indiana	A-	8.0	5 1	21.3	
El Paso Electric	BBB	9.4	4.2	18.8	
Enteray Gulf States	BBB	7.2	2.8	25.1	
Entergy Jourisiana	BBB	6.6	2.0	36.3	
Entergy Louisiana	BBB	5.6	2.5	14.0	
Interestate Dower & Light		5.0	2.5	24.4	
Interstate Fower & Light	BB-	10.5	5.5	10.0	
Kentucky Dewer	DD+	13.2	3.4	12.9	
Kenlucky Power	ввв	6.5	3.5	13.8	
MidAmerican Energy	A-	10.7	5.5	22.7	
NOTAD Floate	BB	8.4	2.6	11.1	
NSTAR Electric	A+	10.2	7.7	21.0	
Oklanoma Gas & Electric	BBB+	10.0	6.4	25.2	
Oncor Electric Delivery	BBB+	9.6	4.4	17.9	
Public Service Company of Colorado	BBB+	8.1	4.3	19.6	
Public Service Company of New Hampshire	BBB	8.4	4.8	13.7	
Public Service Company of New Mexico	BB-	3.9	2.3	8.6	
Public Service Company of Oklahoma	BBB	4.9	2.7	18.3	
Puget Sound Energy	BBB	7.5	3.8	13.7	
Sierra Pacific Power	BB	7.4	2.9	12.7	
South Carolina Electric & Gas	BBB+	8.3	4.7	21.1	
Southern Indiana Gas & Electric	A-	9.5	5.4	22.8	
Southwestern Electric Power	BBB	7.4	3.5	15.4	
Southwestern Public Service	BBB+	5.3	3.5	12.1	
Texas-New Mexico Power	BB-	5.3	3.3	9.5	
Tuscon Electric Power	BB+	8.4	3.2	17.9	
Westar Energy	BBB-	6.7	3.9	14.8	
Western Massachusetts Electric	BBB	5.8	3.7	11.8	
Hybrid Test Years		9.5	5.9	19.9	
Atlantic City Electric	BBB	9.6	4.4	34.2	
Baltimore Gas & Electric	BBB	6.8	4.3	11.1	
Cleveland Electric Illuminating	BBB	13.3	4.3	9.2	
Cleco Power	BBB	8.3	3.7	10.9	
Columbus Southern Power	BBB	13.5	6.5	23.3	
Dayton Power & Light	A-	16.3	16.1	42.9	
Duke Energy Ohio	A-	5.2	6.3	25.5	
Entergy Arkansas	BBB	6.7	5.6	27.7	
Idaho Power	BBB	6.6	3.8	10.7	
Jersey Central Power & Light	BBB	8.3	8.5	22.9	
Metropolitan Edison	BBB	9.3	6.7	12.7	
Ohio Edison	BBB	9.4	4.6	14.5	
Ohio Power	BBB	8.2	4.3	15.0	
PECO Energy	BBB	10.5	7.0	19.5	
Pennsylvania Electric	BBB	8.9	5.5	15.8	
PPL Electric Utilities	A-	9.5	4.6	18.6	
Public Service Electric & Gas	BBB	8.7	4.9	14.9	
Toledo Edison	BBB	11.9	5.2	28.0	

Table 8, continued

How Credit Metrics of Electric Utilities Differ by Test Year, 2006-2008

	S&P Corporate	Return on Capital	EBITDA/Interest	FFO/debt
Company Name	Credit Rating	(%)	Coverage	(%)
Forward Test Years		9.2	5.1	21.0
ALLETE (Minnesota Power)	BBB+	10.8	5.1	19.5
Central Hudson Gas & Electric	А	9.6	4.9	14.9
Central Maine Power	BBB+	8.2	5.3	17.8
Connecticut Light & Power	BBB	6.7	4.3	12.2
Detroit Edison	BBB	8.2	4.9	16.8
Entergy Mississippi	BBB	7.2	4.3	27.1
Florida Power & Light	А	9.9	7.0	30.7
Florida Power Corp.	BBB+	9.9	4.5	19.0
Georgia Power	А	10.1	5.9	22.6
Gulf Power	А	9.7	5.6	19.2
Hawaiian Electric	BBB	7.1	4.4	15.3
Mississippi Power	А	11.6	8.9	35.5
Northern States Power - MN	BBB+	9.4	4.9	22.9
Northern States Power - WI	A-	8.8	5.9	26.6
Pacific Gas & Electric	BBB+	10.7	4.0	23.3
PacifiCorp	A-	7.9	4.0	17.3
Portland General Electric	BBB+	7.9	4.1	19.2
Rochester Gas & Electric	BBB	9.4	3.8	19.4
Southern California Edison	BBB+	11.4	4.0	19.3
Tampa Electric	BBB	9.6	4.5	21.0
Wisconsin Electric Power	A-	6.9	5.4	14.6
Wisconsin Power & Light	A-	10.1	5.0	24.7
Wisconsin Public Service	A-	9.8	5.6	23.8
Indeterminate		7.8	4.3	18.1
Alabama Power	A	9.5	5.7	21.5
Empire District Electric	BBB-	7.3	3.5	15.7
Indiana Michigan Power	BBB	6.7	3.5	15.4
Kansas City Power & Light	BBB	7.9	4.8	19.4
Potomac Electric	BBB	7.4	4.4	20.6
Southwestern Electric Power	BBB	7.4	3.5	15.4
Union Electric	BBB-	8.2	4.4	18.4
All Companies		8.6	4.8	19.3

Source: Standard & Poor's Ratings Direct, Credit Stats: Electric Utilities - U.S. August 24, 2009. Financial metrics are averages of the years 2006-2008.

Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC ("S&P") ratings may not be reproduced or distributed without the prior permission of S&P. S&P does not guarantee the accuracy, completeness, timeliness or availability of any information, including ratings, and is not responsible for any errors or omissions (negligent or otherwise), regardless of the cause, or for the results obtained from the use of ratings. S&P GIVES NO EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR USE. S&P SHALL NOT BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INCIDENTAL, EXEMPLARY, COMPENSATORY, PUNITIVE, SPECIAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, COSTS, EXPENSES, LEGAL FEES, or LOSSES (INCLUDING LOST INCOME OR PROFITS AND OPPORTUNITY COSTS) IN CONNECTION WITH ANY USE OF RATINGS. S&P's ratings are statements of opinions and are not statements of fact or recommendations to purchase, hold or sell securities. They do not address the market value of securities or the suitability of securities for investment purposes, and should not be relied on as investment advice.

- The forward test year utilities had an average return on capital of 9.2% whereas the historical test year utilities had an average return of 7.9%.
- The forward test year utilities had an average EBITDA/interest coverage of 5.1 whereas the historical test year utilities had an average coverage of 4.2
- The forward test year utilities had an average FFO/debt ratio of 21.0% whereas the historical test year utilities had an average ratio of 18.2%.

Additional insights concerning the effect of forward test years on credit quality can be found in another recent Standard & Poor's report.⁴⁹ The study sought to rank state regulatory regimes with respect to their effect on credit quality. Of the fourteen states covered by the study which had well-established forward test year traditions at the time of the study, the author found five to be "more credit supportive", six to be "credit supportive", only two to be "less credit supportive", and none to be "least credit supportive". In contrast, of the seventeen states covered by the study that had well-established historical test year conditions, only three were categorized as "more credit supportive", seven were categorized as "credit supportive", six were categorized as "less credit supportive" and one was categorized as "least credit supportive".

3.3 INCENTIVE IMPACT OF FORWARD TEST YEARS

In Section 1.2.4 we noted that the incentive impact of forward test years has been an issue in some proceedings. We argued, based on our experience in the field of incentive regulation, that the incentive impact of forward and historical test years should be similar on balance. To test the hypothesis that the choice of a test year has no impact on operating efficiency, PEG Research measured the trends in the O&M expenses of a large group of VIEUs over the 1996-2008 sample period. O&M expenses are a better focus than the total cost of base rate inputs in such a study because some utilities had greater needs than others for major plant additions and these needs had little to do with the kind of test year in a jurisdiction. Differences in cost growth are due in part to differences in output growth, so we divided O&M expenses by three alternative output metrics: generation volumes, generation capacity, and the number of customers served. We calculated how the trends in the three cost metrics differed for utilities operating under three kinds of test years: historical, hybrid, and

⁴⁹ Todd Shipman, *Assessing U.S. Utility Regulatory Environments*, Standard & Poor's Ratings Direct, November 2008.
forward. If forward test years weaken operating efficiency, we would expect the growth in the cost metrics to be higher on average for the forward test year utilities.

Results of this exercise are reported in Table 9. It can be seen that, using all three cost metrics, the cost trends of the forward test year utilities were similar to --- and a little slower than --- those of the historical test year utilities and of the full utility sample. These results are consistent with the notion that there is no significant difference in the incentives to contain cost that are generated by future and historical test years.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 159 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

Table 9

Trends in Unit Non-Fuel O&M Expenses by Test Year, 1996-2008

	Test Year Type						
-	Historic	Partial	Forward	All			
Cost/Customer	2.1%	2.0%	1.9%	2.2%			
Cost/Generation Volume	2.2%	3.0%	1.4%	2.3%			
Cost/Generation Capacity	1.9%	3.2%	1.3%	1.9%			

Source: Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) Form 1 and Form EIA-876 data gathered by SNL Financial.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 160 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

4. CONCLUDING REMARKS

Having established in some detail in the chapters above the financial stresses imposed on U.S. electric utilities by historical test years today, we provide in this chapter some concluding remarks on action plans for regulators who wish to move forward with sensible remedies.

4.1 SENSIBLE FIRST STEPS

In states where regulators are interested in experimenting with forward test years but not yet prepared to "make the plunge" to large scale adoption, our discussion has identified a number of cautious first steps down the road that limit the risk of bad outcomes but permit the regulatory community to learn more about FTY pros and cons.

- o Allow a forward test year on a trial basis for one interested utility.
- Allow forward test years on an occasional basis when a utility makes a convincing case that rising unit costs make historical test years unjust and unreasonable. A ruling on the test year issue can precede the preparation of a rate case, as in Utah.
- Borrow a few of the methods used in FTY rate cases to make additional adjustments to *historical* test year costs and billing determinants. For example, HTY O&M expenses and/or plant addition costs can be adjusted for forecasts of price inflation prepared by respected independent agencies. Residential and commercial delivery volumes can be adjusted for recent average use trends. Special adjustments can be made for looming major plant additions.
- Try current FTYs, which involve forecasts only one year into the future.
 Current test years can be combined with interim rate increases at the outset a rate case which are subject to true up when new rates are ultimately approved.
 The combination of current test years and interim rates is a salient option because it eliminates regulatory lag without a two year forecast.

4.2 ALTERNATIVE REMEDIES FOR TEST YEAR ATTRITION

In states where regulators aren't ready to abandon historical test years but are sympathetic to the attrition problems that they sometimes cause, a variety of alternative measures are available to relieve the financial attrition that can result from using historical test years in a rising unit cost environment.

- HTY calculations can incorporate the full array of normalization, annualization, and known and measurable change adjustments that are used in other jurisdictions.
- 2. Utilities can be permitted to implement interim rate increases. Interim rates can effectively reduce regulatory lag by a year. States that permit interim rates include HI, IA, MI, MO, NH, OK, TX, VA, and WI.
- 3. Capital spending trackers can ensure timely commencement of the recovery of costs of plant additions, without rate cases, when assets become used and useful. Trackers can be designed to maintain incentives for good capital cost management and timely project completion. Monitoring by PEG Research reveals that capital spending trackers have been approved for use by energy utilities in AR, CA, FL, GA, IA, ID, IL, IN, KS, KY, MD, ME, MN, MO, NJ, NY, OH, OK, OR, PA, TX, VA, and WI.
- 4. The inclusion of CWIP in rate base improves cash flow and reduces future rate shocks. This practice also reduces the losses that a utility experiences making large plant additions under historical test year rates. Monitoring by the Edison Electric Institute has found that states that have recently allowed inclusion of CWIP in rate base include CO, FL, GA, IN, KS, KY, LA, MI, MO, NC, NM, NV, SD, TN, VA, and WV.
- Cost trackers can also adjust rates automatically to ensure timely recovery of O&M expenses that are unusually volatile and/or expected to rise rapidly. Expenses that are often recovered using trackers include those for pensions and benefits, uncollectible bills, and DSM.
- 6. Several methods have been established to compensate utilities for slowing growth in average use.
 - Lost revenue adjustment mechanisms (a/k/a lost margin trackers) restore margins that are estimated to have been lost because of utility conservation programs. These are currently used by electric utilities in CT, IN, KY, OH, NC, and SC.

- Decoupling true-up plans help base rate revenue track revenue requirements more closely and can thereby restore lost margins that result from slow growth in average use resulting from a wider variety of sources, including conservation programs administered by independent agencies.
 Such plans are currently used by electric utilities in CA, CT, DC, HI, ID, MA, MD, MI, NY, OR, VT, and WI. They are used by gas utilities in several additional states (*e.g.* AR, CO, IN, MN, NJ, NC, UT, VA, WA, and WY).
- Higher customer charges are also effective in reducing attrition from declining average use. Straight fixed variable pricing, which recovers *all* fixed costs using fixed charges, is used by gas utilities in GA, MO, OH, OK, and ND.
- 7. The duration of rate cases can be limited. A reasonable cap is the average length of cases in the United States, which is currently between nine and ten months.⁵⁰
- 8. Multiyear rate plans can give utilities rate escalation between rate cases for inflation and other business conditions that drive cost growth. Such plans typically have a duration of three to five years, and terms of seven to ten years have been approved. Even if an historical test year makes the initial rates under such plans non-compensatory, it would only happen once in a multiyear period. Utilities would have several years to recoup their losses through superior productivity growth --- and an incentive to do so. North American jurisdictions where multiyear rate plans are common include CA, ME, MA, NY, OH, and VT in the United States and Alberta, British Columbia, and Ontario in Canada. This approach to ratemaking is more the rule than the exception overseas.

⁵⁰ See *EEI 2007 Financial Review*, p. 36.

APPENDIX: UNIT COST LOGIC

To better understand the conditions that can cause historical test year rates to produce earnings attrition, suppose that year t is a rate year (a year when new rates take effect) and that the utility is underearning with its newly implemented HTY rates. The cost of base rate inputs then exceeds base rate revenue and the ratio of cost to revenue is positive.

 $Cost_t / Revenue_t > 0.$

To simplify the story, suppose next that the utility has only one service and the base rate for that service is gathered exclusively from a volumetric charge. In the historical test year, the revenue requirement is then the product of a price (P_{t-2}) and a volume (V_{t-2}) and this is set equal to the allowed cost of service

 $P_{t\text{-}2} \ x \ V_{t\text{-}2} = \ Cost_{t\text{-}2}$

so that

 $P_{t-2} = Cost_{t-2}/V_{t-2} = Unit Cost_{t-2}$.

The rate equals the cost per kWh of sales, which we may call the *unit* cost of service in the historical test year.

Revenue in the rate year is the product of this same price, which reflects *historical* business conditions, and the *contemporary* sales volume. The ratio of cost to revenue may then be restated as

$$Cost_t / Revenue_t = Cost_t / (P_{t-2} \times V_t)$$

= Cost_t / [(Cost_{t-2} / V_{t-2}) \times V_t]
= (Cost_t / V_t) / (Cost_{t-2} / V_{t-2})
= Unit Cost_t / Unit Cost_{t-2}. [A1]

An historical test year rate is thus non-compensatory if the utility's unit cost is higher in the rate year than it was two years ago in the test year. Growth in the unit cost of the utility is thus the fundamental reason for earnings attrition. Note also that

Unit
$$\text{Cost}_t / \text{Unit Cost}_{t-2} = (\text{Cost}_t / \text{Cost}_{t-2}) / (V_t / V_{t-2}).$$
 [A2]

Unit cost thus grows between the test year and the rate year if cost grows more rapidly than the sales volume. Growth in the sales volume therefore matters as well as cost growth in determining a utility's unit cost trend. Moreover, the ability of historical test year rates to avoid under or, for that matter, over earning depends on the stability of the relationship between cost and billing determinants.

The key result that historical test years are non-compensatory when unit cost is rising extends to the real world situation in which a utility provides multiple services, each with several charges. In this situation the ratio of the total delivery volume in [A2] is replaced by a weighted average of the ratios for all billing determinants.⁵¹

⁵¹ The weight for each individual billing determinant is its share of the total base rate revenue.

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 165 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Irston R. Barnes, The Economics of Public Utility Regulation (New York: F.S. Crofts, 1942).

Theodore F. Brophy, "The Utility Problem of Regulatory Lag", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, January 1975.

Clark Evans Down, "The Use of the Future Test Year in Utility Rate-Making", *Boston University Law Review*, 1972.

Edison Electric Institute, 2007 Financial Review.

Walter G. French, "On the Attrition of Utility Earnings", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, February 1981.

Norman Greenberg, "How to End Utility Inability to Earn Allowed Rate of Return", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, August 1981.

J. Michael Harrison, "Forecasting Revenue Requirements", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, March 1979.

W. Truslow Hyde, "It Could Not Happen Here – But it Did", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, June 1974.

Paul L. Joskow, "Inflation and Environmental Concern: Structural Change in the Process of Public Utility Price Regulation", *Journal of Law and Economics*, 1974.

Paul L. Joskow and Paul W. MacAvoy, "Regulation and the Financial Condition of the Electric Power Companies in the 1970s", *The American Economic Review* May 1975.

David R. Kamerschen and Chris W. Paul II, "Erosion and Attrition: A Public Utility's Dilemma", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, December 1978.

Mark Newton Lowry, "Incentive Plan Design for Ontario's Gas Utilities", presentation made for the Ontario Energy Board, November 2006.

Mark Newton Lowry, et al., Revenue Adjustment Mechanisms for Central Vermont Public Service Corporation, Exhibit CVPS-Rebuttal-MNL-2 in Docket No. 7336, June 2008.

Mark Newton Lowry *et al.*, *Revenue Decoupling for Hawaiian Electric Companies*, Pacific Economics Group, January 2009. pp. 65-66.

Mark Newton Lowry, et al., Statistical Support for Public Service of Colorado's Forward Test Year Proposal, October 2009.

Mark Newton Lowry *et al.*, Productivity Research for San Diego Gas & Electric, August 2010.

Peter C, Manus and Charles F. Phillips Jr., "Earnings Erosion During Inflation", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, May 1975.

Michigan PSC Opinion and Order, Case U-175645, November 2009.

NARUC Staff Subcommittee on Accounting and Finance, *Rate Case and Audit Manual*, Summer 2003.

National Regulatory Research Institute, "Quick Response to the Wyoming Public Service Commission Staff", August 2008.

New Mexico Senate Bill 477, 2009.

New York Public Service Commission, "Statement of Policy on Test Periods in Major Rate Proceedings", November 1977.

Public Service Commission of Utah, "Order Approving Test Period Stipulation", Docket 04-035-42, October 2004.

Public Service Commission of Utah, "Order on Test Period", Docket No. 07-035-93, February 2008.

Public Service Commission of Utah, "Report and Order on Test Period Stipulation", Docket No. 09-035-23, June 2009.

Public Utilities Commission of Colorado, Decision No. C93-1346 in Docket No. 93S-001EG, October 1993.

Michael J. Riley and H. Kendall Hobbs, Jr. "The Connecticut Solution to Attrition", *Public Utilities Fortnightly*, November 1982.

Todd Shipman, *Assessing U.S. Utility Regulatory Environments*, Standard & Poor's Ratings Direct, November 2008.

Utah Code Annotated Section 54-4-4 (3).

Whitman, Requardt & Associates LLP, "The Handy-Whitman Index of Public Utility Construction Costs".

Rebuttal Exhibits - Appendix A Page 167 of 167 Avera/McKenzie

6-MONTH AVERAGE BOND YIELDS

	Ĭ	(a) Public Util) ity Bonds	
	BBB	A	AA	AVG.
Sep. 2014	4.79%	4.24%	4.18%	4.40%
Oct. 2014	4.67%	4.06%	3.98%	4.24%
Nov. 2014	4.75%	4.09%	4.03%	4.29%
Dec. 2014	4.70%	3.95%	3.90%	4.18%
Jan. 2015	4.39%	3.58%	3.52%	3.83%
Feb. 2015	4.44%	3.67%	3.62%	3.91%
Average	4.62%	3.93%	3.87%	4.14%

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY)	
UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN) CASE NO. 2014-0	0371
ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC)	
RATES)	

In the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS)
AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN) CASE NO. 2014-00372
ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC)
AND GAS RATES)

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF JOHN J. SPANOS

Filed: April 14, 2015

1	Q.	PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME AND BUSINESS ADDRESS.
2	А.	My name is John J. Spanos. My business address is 207 Senate Avenue, Camp Hill,
3		Pennsylvania, 17011.
4	Q.	HAVE YOU PREVIOUSLY SUBMITTED TESTIMONY IN THIS PROCEEDING?
5	А.	Yes. I submitted testimony on November 26, 2014.
6	Q.	WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF YOUR REBUTTAL TESTIMONY?
7	А.	The purpose of my testimony is to rebut the direct testimony of Kentucky Industrial Utility
8		Customers, Inc. ("KIUC") witness, Lane Kollen, and the direct testimony of Kentucky
9		Office of Attorney General witness, Frank W. Radigan on the subject of depreciation.
10	Q.	WHAT ARE THE SPECIFIC DEPRECIATION SUBJECTS YOU WILL
11		ADDRESS?
12	А.	I will address witness Radigan's proposal to utilize a 50-year life span for the Cane Run
13		Unit 7 combined cycle facility. Additionally, I will address witness Kollen's proposal to
14		reduce the overall net salvage percent for all assets at the Cane Run Unit 7 generating
15		facility.
16		Appropriate Life Span for Cane Run Unit 7
17	Q.	DOES MR. RADIGAN PROPOSE A DIFFERENT LIFE SPAN FOR THE SOON-
18		TO-BE COMPLETED CANE RUN UNIT 7?
19	А.	Yes. Mr. Radigan has proposed a 50-year life span which is 10 years longer than my
20		estimate.
21	Q.	CAN YOU EXPLAIN MR. RADIGAN'S POSITION REGARDING THE LIFE
22		SPAN OF COMBINED CYCLE FACILITIES?
23	А.	Yes. Mr. Radigan states in his testimony, page 28, lines 16 and 17, that typical life spans
24		for power plants are in the 50-60 year time frame. Additionally, he states he knows a few

JOHN J. SPANOS REBUTTAL 1

1		units that began operation in the 1970s. Both of these statements in regards to the life span
2		of the Cane Run Unit 7 are not true indicators to utilize as a basis for a newly constructed
3		combined cycle facility.
4		Mr. Radigan's statement regarding typical life spans of 50-60 years are generating
5		facilities in the steam accounts such as major coal fired units and some large natural gas
6		facilities. These are not related to combined cycle facilities, similar to Cane Run Unit 7.
7		Second, Mr. Radigan is referring to 1970s combined cycle units which also are not
8		at all comparable to the type of facilities constructed today.
9	Q.	ARE THE FEW COMBINED CYCLE FACILITIES BUILT IN THE 1970s
10		COMPARABLE TO THE TYPE FACILITY CONSTRUCTED IN RECENT
11		YEARS?
12	А.	No. The combined cycle units built over 30 years ago were designed as peakers with low
13		MW ratings. The units built today are demand driven units that operate by starts per year.
14	Q.	WERE YOU AWARE OF THESE OLD COMBINED CYCLE FACILITIES?
15	А.	Yes. Some of them I have actually seen during the conduct of a depreciation study.
16		However, I do not consider the units comparable facilities which is why I did not include
17		them in my industry range of 24-43 years. The units built since the 1990s have similar
18		design, similar functionality and similar utilization.
19	Q.	IS THE FACT THAT A FEW EARLY GENERATION COMBINED CYCLE UNITS
20		HAVE STAYED IN SERVICE FOR 45 YEARS A REASON TO ESTIMATE A 50-
21		YEAR LIFE SPAN FOR CANE RUN UNIT 7?
22	A.	No. The units are not the same. For example, early generation steam facilities had a life
23		span of 30-40 years. However, now we know 50-65 is more reasonable for the large steam
24		units.

JOHN J. SPANOS REBUTTAL 2

Q. ARE YOU FAMILIAR WITH THE TANGIBL SURVEY MR. RADIGAN UTILIZES AS HIS BASIS FOR INDUSTRY INFORMATION?

A. Yes. Many of the estimates in the statistics were from studies conducted by me or my firm.
This is significant because I am aware of how each estimate, both interim survivor curve
and life span, were determined. For example Mr. Radigan recommends a 100-year average
life as an interim survivor curve. This is not appropriate for a combined cycle unit; that is
what is utilized for the Structures account for large coal fired units. Combined cycle units
are predominantly classified in the Other Production Plant accounts, 341-346, not the
Steam accounts 311-316.

10 Q. CAN YOU SUMMARIZE THE POSITIONS OF YOU AND MR. RADIGAN IN 11 THIS PROCEEDING?

A. Yes. I have estimated a 40-year life span that is consistent with many other combined cycle
 units which have been built in the last 20 years. These units are most comparable to Cane
 Run Unit 7. Additionally, the interim survivor curves utilized in my study are comparable
 to assets in Other Production Plant accounts which is where combined cycle units are
 generally classified.

17 Mr. Radigan proposes a 50-year life span because he is aware of a few combined 18 cycle units built in the 1970s and the typical life span for unrelated steam units is 50-60 19 years. Also, he compares interim survivor curves for steam plants to combined cycle units 20 which is not appropriate because they have different life characteristics.

1		Appropriate Net Salvage Percentage										
2	Q.	DOES MR. KOLLEN PROPOSE A DIFFERENT NET SALVAGE PERCENTAGE										
3		FOR EACH ACCOUNT FOR CANE RUN UNIT 7 THAN IN YOUR STUDY?										
4	A.	Yes. Mr. Kollen has proposed net salvage percentages which reduce my net salvage										
5		percentages by eliminating a component of terminal net salvage from the net salvage										
6		percentages I have proposed.										
7	Q.	DO THE NET SALVAGE PERCENTAGES YOU RECOMMEND INCLUDE A										
8		TERMINAL NET SALVAGE PERCENTAGE?										
9	A.	No, they do not.										
10	Q.	WHAT IS MR. KOLLEN'S BASIS FOR FURTHER REDUCING THE NET										
11		SALVAGE COMPONENT FOR EACH CANE RUN UNIT 7 ASSET CLASS?										
12	A.	Mr. Kollen asserts that since my study does not include a terminal net salvage component,										
13		then the net salvage percentage must be reduced in order to apply the interim net salvage										
14		to the percentage of assets which will be retired on an interim basis.										
15	Q.	DO YOU AGREE WITH THIS METHODOLOGY FOR ESTABLISHING A										
16		WEIGHTED NET SALVAGE PERCENTAGE?										
17	A.	Yes. This is one of the commonly used methods by my firm in estimating a weighted net										
18		salvage when there is an estimate or understanding of the plan to dismantle the plant when										
19		retired. However, this method is not applied for new facilities when no known plan for										
20		dismantlement is determined for the facility before it is placed in service.										
21	Q.	DID MR. KOLLEN UTILIZE THIS WEIGHTED NET SALVAGE										
22		METHODOLOGY IN A RECENT PROCEEDING IN SOUTH DAKOTA?										
23	A.	No, he did not. In that case, he recommended a total net salvage component for other										
24		production plant of negative 5 percent for all asset classes. The basis of his testimony in										

JOHN J. SPANOS REBUTTAL 4

1		that proceeding was to maintain the same net salvage percentage which included a terminal
2		net salvage component of negative 5 percent for all assets in Other Production Plant. ¹
3	Q.	BASED ON HIS TESTIMONY IN THIS CASE, IS THERE ANY REASON HE
4		WOULD NOT HAVE RECOMMENDED THE SAME ESTIMATE FOR CANE
5		RUN UNIT 7?
6	A.	No. The only reason he changed the net salvage percentages was based on my statement
7		that I did not include a terminal net salvage component in my estimate. Therefore, Mr.
8		Kollen reduced my recommended net salvage percent by using the weighted methodology
9		in the South Dakota proceeding. However, I utilized an alternative method which already
10		accounted for the reduced net salvage percent. I discuss the alternative method below.
11	Q.	MR. KOLLEN CLAIMS ON PAGE 44 OF HIS TESTIMONY THAT YOU HAVE
12		MADE A CALCULATION ERROR. IS THIS CORRECT?
13	A.	No. Mr. Kollen was unaware of the alternative methodology utilized in my calculation to
14		appropriately establish net salvage percentages at this time for Cane Run 7.
15	Q.	HAVE YOU UTILIZED AN ALTERNATIVE METHODOLOGY FOR
16		DETERMINING A NET SALVAGE PERCENTAGE FOR CANE RUN UNIT 7?
17	A.	Yes. Another commonly utilized methodology for new facilities which do not have a plan
18		for dismantlement is to establish an initial net salvage component that emphasizes the
19		interim retirements. This method is utilized to properly record the most appropriate rate
20		throughout the life of the facility and to avoid swings in the rate over time. Therefore, the
21		net salvage percentages recommended are discounted from the total percentage of interim
22		net salvage in order to properly align recovery patterns based on the interim survivor curve.

¹ In the matter of application of Black Hills Power, Inc., South Dakota Public Utilities Commission, Docket No. EL14-026.

1Q.CAN YOU FURTHER EXPLAIN HOW YOU DETERMINED THE NET2SALVAGE PERCENTAGES FOR CANE RUN UNIT 7?

3 A. Yes. The net salvage percentages were based on judgment which incorporated estimates 4 of other utilities for interim net salvage as well as the estimated interim survivor curves 5 selected for Cane Run Unit 7. For Cane Run Unit 7, the interim net salvage for Account 6 341, Structures and Improvements, and Account 346, Miscellaneous Power Plant 7 Equipment is approximately negative 5 percent. Based on the interim survivor curve and 8 type of assets in these accounts, the initial net salvage percentage should be 0 percent. The 9 interim net salvage percent for Account 345, Accessory Electric Equipment, is 10 approximately negative 5 percent and the negative 5 percent was utilized for the initial net 11 salvage percent. For Account 342, Fuel Holders, Producers and Accessories; and Account 12 343, Prime Movers, the interim net salvage percentage should approximate 15-20 percent. 13 However, based on the type of assets and interim survivor curve, negative 5 percent is 14 recommended for the initial net salvage percent. For Account 344, Generators, the interim 15 net salvage percentage should also approximate 15-20 percent; however, due to the higher 16 expectation of interim retirements the initial net salvage percentage should be negative 10 17 percent.

18 Q. IS THERE A MATERIAL DIFFERENCE BETWEEN THE METHODOLOGIES 19 YOU RECOMMENDED IN THIS CASE VERSUS THE ALTERNATIVE 20 METHODOLOGY FOR SOME OTHER FACILITIES?

A. No. The primary difference is the depreciation expense by account. The method I
recommend for this case is more appropriate when the terminal net salvage percentage or
dismantlement plans are undefined, which is the case for Cane Run Unit 7 since this is the
first type unit in the generation fleet.

JOHN J. SPANOS REBUTTAL

Q. CAN YOU SHOW THE DIFFERENCE IN DEPRECIATION EXPENSE IF YOU EMPLOYED THE OTHER METHODOLOGY WITH THE APPROVED NEGATIVE 2 PERCENT TERMINAL NET SALVAGE?

A. Yes. The attached Rebuttal Exhibit JJS-1 sets forth the depreciation expense by account
for Cane Run Unit 7 for Kentucky Utilities (KU) and Louisville Gas and Electric (LG&E).
The annual difference is \$38,492 for KU and \$11,921 for LG&E. However, the
depreciation expense is not a consistent pattern for each account for the initial depreciation
rates.

9 Q. CAN YOU SUMMARIZE THE DIFFERENCES IN NET SALVAGE 10 PERCENTAGES?

11 A. Yes. My net salvage percentages established an initial net salvage percent by account that 12 reflects the anticipated percentage of net salvage to accrue per account based on interim 13 survivor curves and no terminal net salvage in the early years. Mr. Kollen utilizes my 14 discounted or weighted interim net salvage percentages and further discounts the 15 percentages to eliminate plant that will be removed on a terminal basis. In essence, Mr. 16 Kollen applies the 0 percent terminal net salvage percentage to a higher portion of the plant 17 in service, thus, overstating the value of his reduction in expense.

18 Q. DOES THIS CONCLUDE YOUR REBUTTAL TESTIMONY?

19 A. Yes, it does.

VERIFICATION

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA)))SS:)

The undersigned, **John J. Spanos**, being duly sworn, deposes and says that he is Senior Vice President of Gannett Fleming Valuation and Rate Consultants, LLC, that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony and exhibits, and the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County and Commonwealth, this <u>3es</u> day of <u>April</u> 2015.

Notary Public (SEAL)

My Commission Expires:

Ebrumy 20, 2019

COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA NOTARIAL SEAL Cheryl Ann Rutter, Notary Public East Pennsboro Twp., Cumberland County My Commission Expires Feb. 20, 2019 UEUSER, PENNSYLVANIA ASSOCIATION OF NOTARIES

REBUTTAL EXHIBIT JJS-1

KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY CANE RUN 7

TABLE 1. SUMMARY OF ESTIMATED SURVIVOR CURVES, NET SALVAGE PERCENT, ORIGINAL COST, BOOK DEPRECIATION RESERVE AND CALCULATED ANNUAL DEPRECIATION RATES BY COMPONENT AS OF APRIL 30, 2015 (Rebuttal Weighted NS% Calcuation)

ACCOUNT(1)	SURVIVOR CURVE (2)		NET SALVAGE <u>PERCENT</u> (3)	ORIGINAL COST (4)	BOOK DEPRECIATION RESERVE (5)	FUTURE ACCRUALS (6)	CALCULATE ACCRUAL AMOUNT (7)	ED ANNUAL ACCRUAL RATE (8)=(7)/(4)	COMPOSITE REMAINING LIFE (9)=(6)/(7)
ELECTRIC PLANT	.,								
OTHER PRODUCTION									
STRUCTURES AND IMPROVEMENTS	60-S1.5		(5)	67,731,300.00	0	71,117,865	1,861,724	2.75	38.2
FUEL HOLDERS, PRODUCERS AND ACCESSORIES	55-R3	•	(5)	31,607,940.00	0	33,188,337	863,830	2.73	38,4
PRIME MOVERS	55-R2.5	*	(5)	103,854,660.00	0	109,047,393	2,894,039	2.79	37.7
GENERATORS	50-R1.5	٠	(5)	203,193,900.00	0	213,353,595	6,035,462	2.97	35.4
ACCESSORY ELECTRIC EQUIPMENT	50-S0.5	*	(5)	36,123,360.00	0	37,929,528	1,073,578	2.97	35.3
MISCELLANEOUS POWER PLANT EQUIPMENT	45-R2	*	(5)	9,030,840.00	0	9,482,382	267,788	2.97	35.4
TOTAL OTHER PRODUCTION PLANT				451,542,000.00	0	474,119,100	12,996,421	2.88	

* Life Span Procedure was used. Curve Shown is Interim Survivor Curve.

LOUISVILLE GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY CANE RUN 7

TABLE 1. SUMMARY OF ESTIMATED SURVIVOR CURVES, NET SALVAGE PERCENT, ORIGINAL COST, BOOK DEPRECIATION RESERVE AND CALCULATED ANNUAL DEPRECIATION RATES BY COMPONENT AS OF APRIL 30, 2015 (Rebuttal Weighted NS% Calculation)

ACCOUNT(1)	SURVIVOR CURVE (2)		NET SALVAGE <u>PERCENT</u> (3)	ORIGINAL COST (4)	BOOK DEPRECIATION RESERVE (5)	FUTURE ACCRUALS (6)	CALCULATE ACCRUAL AMOUNT (7)	D ANNUAL ACCRUAL RATE (8)=(7)/(4)	COMPOSITE REMAINING LIFE (9)=(6)/(7)
ELECTRIC PLANT									
OTHER PRODUCTION									
STRUCTURES AND IMPROVEMENTS	60-S1.5	*	(5)	19,103,700.00	0	20,058,885	525,514	2.75	38.2
FUEL HOLDERS, PRODUCERS AND ACCESSORIES	55-R3	*	(5)	8,915,060.00	0	9,360,813	243,835	2.74	38.4
PRIME MOVERS	55-R2.5	*	(5)	29,292,340.00	0	30,756,957	816,918	2,79	37.6
GENERATORS	50-R1.5	*	(5)	57,311,100.00	0	60,176,655	1,703,756	2.97	35.3
ACCESSORY ELECTRIC EQUIPMENT	50-S0.5	*	(5)	10,188,640.00	0	10,698,072	303,233	2.98	35.3
MISCELLANEOUS POWER PLANT EQUIPMENT	45-R2	٠	(5)	2,547,160.00	0_	2,674,518	75,637	2.97	35.4
TOTAL OTHER PRODUCTION PLANT				127,358,000.00	0	133,725,900	3,668,893	2.88	

* Life Span Procedure was used. Curve Shown is Interim Survivor Curve.

....

٠

LGE/KU CANE RUN 7

TABLE 1. CALCULATION OF TERMINAL AND INTERIM RETIREMENTS AS A PERCENT OF TOTAL RETIREMENTS

	Total Projected	Total Terminal Ref	tirements	Total Interim Retirements		
Location	Retirements	Amount	(%)	Amount	(%)	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)=(3)/(2)	(6)	(7)=(6)/(2)	
Cane Run 7	578,900,000.00	434,701,201.16	75.09	144,198,798.84	24.91	
Total	578,900,000.00	434,701,201.16	75.09	144,198,798.84	24.91	

LGE/KU CANE RUN 7

TABLE 2. CALCULATION OF WEIGHTED NET SALVAGE PERCENT

		Terminal Retirements		Interim Re	Weighted	
	Account (1)	Retirements (%) (2)	Net Salvage (%) (3)	Retirements (%) (4)	Net Salvage (%) (5)	Average Net Salvage % (6)=(2)*(3)+(4)*(5)
Other Production Can Run 7		75.09	(2)	24.91	(15)	(5)

LGE/KU CANE RUN 7

INTERIM NS% CALCULATION

ACCOUNT(1)	NET SALVAGE <u>PERCENT</u> (3)	ORIGINAL COST (4)	INTERIM NS% CALC.
ELECTRIC PLANT			
OTHER PRODUCTION			
STRUCTURES AND IMPROVEMENTS	(5)	86,835,000.00	(0.75)
FUEL HOLDERS, PRODUCERS AND ACCESSORIES	(15)	40,523,000.00	(1.05)
PRIME MOVERS	(15)	133,147,000.00	(3.45)
GENERATORS	(20)	260,505,000.00	(9.00)
ACCESSORY ELECTRIC EQUIPMENT	(5)	46,312,000.00	(0.40)
MISCELLANEOUS POWER PLANT EQUIPMENT	(5)	11,578,000.00	(0.10)
TOTAL OTHER PRODUCTION PLANT		578,900,000.00	(14.75)

* Life Span Procedure was used. Curve Shown is Interim Survivor Curve.

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY

BEFORE THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In the Matter of:

APPLICATION OF KENTUCKY UTILITIES COMPANY FOR AN ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC RATES)))	CASE NO. 2014-00371
In the Matter of:		
APPLICATION OF LOUISVILLE GAS)	
AND ELECTRIC COMPANY FOR AN)	CASE NO. 2014-00372
ADJUSTMENT OF ITS ELECTRIC)	
AND GAS RATES)	

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY OF DAVID J. WATHEN DIRECTOR, SOUTHEAST TALENT & REWARDS PRACTICE LEADER TOWERS WATSON

Dated: April 14, 2015

1

Q. Please state your name and your business address.

- A. My name is David J. Wathen. My business address is 3500 Lenox Road,
 Suite 900, Atlanta, GA 30326.
- 4

5 **Q.** By who are you employed?

- A. I have been employed by Towers Watson since 1996 and my position is
 Director, Southeast Talent & Rewards Practice Leader. Towers Watson is
 a leading global professional services company, which has 14,000
 associates throughout the world, who offer solutions in the areas of
 employee benefits, talent management, rewards, and risk and capital
 management.
- 12

Q. Please explain the business of Towers Watson in providing compensation services.

- 15 A. Towers Watson advises organizations throughout the globe on all aspects
- 16 of their compensation programs with the goal of paying people
- 17 appropriately and enabling organizations to attract, retain and motivate
- 18 employees efficiently and cost-effectively. Typical areas of compensation
- 19 consulting assistance include pay philosophy development, variable or at-
- risk compensation plan design, total compensation benchmarking, and
 compensation structure development.
- 22
- Q. Why do companies such as Kentucky Utilities Company ("KU") and
 Louisville Gas & Electric Company ("LG&E") retain consulting firms
 such as Towers Watson for compensation services?

1 Α. Companies retain the services of compensation consultants like Towers 2 Watson because they need access to the expertise and resources that 3 consulting firms have to offer regarding current and emerging market 4 practices, program design and market competitiveness. Towers Watson 5 has extensive experience serving clients in the energy services industry, 6 having served more than 150 energy services industry organizations last 7 year. Because we invest heavily in our energy services industry 8 capabilities, we have rich competitive industry information that enables KU 9 and LG&E to benchmark against similar companies in the U.S. Given 10 Towers Watson's breadth and depth of resources, we are frequently 11 engaged by companies to conduct competitive assessments of total 12 rewards programs including compensation levels by position, at-risk 13 compensation plan design, pay structures and other consulting services.

14

Q. What are your responsibilities as the Director, Southeast Talent & Rewards Practice Leader at Towers Watson?

A. I manage Towers Watson's compensation, talent management, change
management and communications consulting practices in the Southeast,
which includes over 40 professional and administrative staff. My key
areas of responsibility include:

- Managing, supporting and executing compensation projects and business development initiatives to retain current
 clients and expand existing relationships, projects entail assisting management and/or Boards of Directors in managing all aspects of
- 25 their compensation programs,

1		 Contributing to the development of plans and budgets, delivering
2		planned performance and ensuring the various consulting practices
3		achieve their defined goals,
4		 Integrating and building team resources into an effective client
5		service delivery team, developing and executing strategic staffing
6		plans and attracting and maintaining engagement and retention of
7		key talent,
8		Overseeing all aspects of local delivery of Towers Watson products
9		and services for the Southeast Talent & Rewards practice and
10		collaborating with other lines of business to develop local market
11		strategies to broaden and build client relationships.
12		In addition to my leadership and consulting responsibilities, I have been a
13		guest speaker on executive compensation to professional and academic
14		organizations including the Atlanta Area Compensation Association,
15		Emory University, National Association of Stock Plan Professionals,
16		Society of Corporate Secretaries and Governance Professionals and
17		Vanderbilt University.
18		
19	Q.	Please share your educational background.
20	Α.	I graduated from Vanderbilt University in 1990 with a B.A. in Economics
21		and earned an M.B.A. with an emphasis in Human Resources from The
22		Owen Graduate School of Management at Vanderbilt University in 1996.
23		
24		
25		

1 Q. KU and LG&E have offered you as an expert witness on utility 2 compensation programs. What qualifications do you have to testify 3 as an expert on utility compensation programs? 4 Α. In my 19 year career with Towers Watson, I have assisted management 5 and Boards of Directors at numerous companies in designing and 6 assessing all aspects of their compensation programs. Since joining the 7 firm in 1996, I have consulted with numerous utilities and currently serve 8 as the leader of the firm's utility industry compensation practice. I have 9 conducted competitive assessments of total compensation levels and at-10 risk compensation plans for numerous utilities and currently provide

- compensation consulting services to several utility clients located across
 the U.S.
- 13
- In addition, I have filed testimony in other regulatory proceedings in
 several jurisdictions, including: Florida, Illinois, Indiana, Mississippi and
 Wisconsin on the subject of utility compensation.
- 17
- 18 Q. What is the purpose of your rebuttal testimony in this proceeding?

A. Towers Watson was asked by KU and LG&E to analyze the projected
20 2015 and 2016 average salary budgets, competitive market positioning of
21 target total cash compensation (base salary and target short-term at-risk
22 compensation) and total employee headcounts compared to comparably23 sized utilities in response to testimony from Witnesses Ronald Willhite,
24 Frank Radigan and Lane Kollen.

1 Q. What are the conclusions of your analysis? 2 Α. Overall, our analysis indicates that KU and LG&E projected 2015 and 3 2016 average salary budgets and target total cash compensation levels 4 are competitive with market levels. KU and LG&E need to provide market 5 competitive compensation in order to attract, retain and motivate the 6 critical talent needed to successfully run their respective companies. 7 8 Our assessment of total employee headcounts relative to comparably-9 sized, regulated utilities indicates that KU, LG&E and LKE (the combined 10 entity with all service employees included) total current and projected 11 headcounts fall below the market 50th percentile headcounts of utility 12 peers. 13 14 Salary Budgets 15 Towers Watson compared the projected 2015 and 2016 average base 16 salary budgets of 3.0% at KU and LG&E to published market data from 17 the 2014 WorldatWork Salary Budget Survey, a key source of salary 18 budget data in the U.S. Projected 2015 50th percentile (median) total 19 salary budgets for all employee groups in the utility industry are expected 20 to be 3.0%, which aligns with the projected 2015 and 2016 average salary 21 budgets for KU and LG&E (projected 2016 salary budget market data is 22 not expected to be available until mid to late summer 2015). 23 24 25

1	Target Total Cash Compensation Competitive Market Positioning
2	Towers Watson assessed the competitiveness of compensation levels
3	based on KU's and LG&E's stated compensation philosophy, which is to
4	target compensation at the 50 th percentile of the applicable market for
5	talent. To conduct this analysis we reviewed data provided to us by KU
6	and LG&E and examined published general and energy services industry
7	compensation surveys available to Towers Watson, including our
8	proprietary 2014 Energy Services and General Industry Compensation
9	surveys, reflecting over 110 and 440 survey participants, respectively.
10	Towers Watson has been conducting these surveys for over 20 years.
11	
12	In conducting the competitive assessment of target total cash
13	compensation, Towers Watson examined 345 positions, covering 2,145
14	employees or approximately 60% of the combined KU, LG&E and services
15	company workforce. When determining the competitiveness of pay
16	relative to the market, Towers Watson defines a position as being
17	competitive or "at market" if it is within +/-10% variance of the market for
18	non-executive positions. Variances within this range are often explained
19	by different experience levels and tenure of the incumbents. Likewise, we
20	believe it is important to examine compensation levels within a range
21	given data often shift due to year-to-year changes in data samples and
22	survey participation.
23	
24	Overall, we have determined that KU's and LG&E's target total cash

25 compensation (base salary + short-term at-risk compensation) is

- 1 competitive with the 50th percentile of the market (i.e., within +/-10%
- 2 variance of the market) as it falls within the market competitive range.
- 3 See Exhibit 1 for details of this analysis by job level.
- 4

5

Total Employee Headcount

- Towers Watson compared the March 2014 employee headcount of KU, 6 7 LG&E and LKE (the combined entity with all service employees included) 8 to disclosed headcount totals of other utilities. Given limited disclosure of 9 headcount totals for subsidiary or operating companies like KU and LG&E, 10 Towers Watson examined disclosed headcount totals for comparable, 11 publicly-traded utilities (i.e., revenues in a range of approximately 1/2 to 2-12 times, vertically integrated, regulated utilities, etc.) to provide a market 13 reference point for comparison. The data source for the utility peer 14 headcount totals are the most recently published 10K filings, reflecting 15 data for the 2014 fiscal year.
- 16

Based on the data examined, March 2014 and projected 2016 headcount
totals for KU, LG&E and LKE fall below the market 50th percentile of utility

- 19 peers. The table below presents summary findings (see Exhibit 2 for
- 20 details):

Organization	Current Total Headcount (3/31/14)	Projected Total Headcount (6/30/16)	Utility Peers Market 50th %ile Total Headcount (12/31/2014)
LG&E	1,707	1,786	1,887
KU	1,787	1,868	2,021
LKE	3,509	3,668	4,230

1 Q. How does your analysis relate to Mr. Willhite's salary budget

2 testimony?

A. Mr. Willhite recommends a 1.0% to 1.5% salary budget increase for the
test year. As available market data shows, projected 2015 salary budgets
for utilities are expected to be 3.0%, which is double of what Mr. Willhite
recommends. In order to continue to provide market competitive base
salaries that enable the company to attract and retain talent, both KU and
LG&E will need to provide market competitive base salary budgets well
above what Mr. Willhite recommends.

10

Q. How does your analysis relate to Mr. Kollen's incentive compensation testimony?

- A. Mr. Kollen recommends disallowance of all short-term at-risk
 compensation tied to financial performance at KU and LG&E. The
 competitive target total cash compensation analysis we conducted
 indicates that KU and LG&E need to include the short-term at-risk
- 17 compensation in order to provide a market competitive level of pay.
- 18

If part of the short-term at-risk compensation at KU and LG&E were
eliminated, the companies could look to increase fixed pay (i.e., base
salary) to above market competitive levels in order to attract and retain
talent. This approach would be counter to the pay-for-performance
philosophy, which is to put short-term incentives "at-risk", which allows KU
and LG&E to differentiate pay based on performance and allocate
compensation to those employees that are most deserving.

1 Given aging workforces in the utility sector, the need to replace critical 2 skills will only grow as employees retire; therefore, it is critical that KU and 3 LG&E are able to attract, retain and motivate skilled employees. As noted 4 in Towers Watson's target total cash compensation assessment, current 5 pay levels at KU and LG&E are aligned with competitive market levels and 6 serve to achieve the goals of attraction, retention and motivation of 7 employees, focused on delivering safe, reliable and cost effective services 8 to customers.

9

Q. How does your analysis relate to Messrs. Kollen and Radigan's head count testimony?

A. I am not qualified to speak to what headcount is necessary or essential to
KU, LG&E and LKE, but Towers Watson was able to provide publiclydisclosed headcount data for comparable, publicly-traded utilities to serve
as a reference point for comparison to the current and projected
headcounts at KU, LG&E and LKE. Based on a review of the data
available, the current and projected headcounts for KU, LG&E and LKE
fall below the market 50th percentile headcount of utility peers (See Exhibit

19 2 for details).

20

21 Q. Does this conclude your testimony?

22 A. Yes.

VERIFICATION

STATE OF GEORGIA)	
)	SS:
COUNTY OF FULTON)	

The undersigned, **David J. Wathen**, being duly sworn, deposes and says he is Director, Southeast Talent & Reward Practice Leader, at Towers Watson in Atlanta, Georgia, and that he has personal knowledge of the matters set forth in the foregoing testimony, and the answers contained therein are true and correct to the best of his information, knowledge and belief.

avid Wathen

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and before said County and State,

this $\underline{}$ day of April, 2015.

(SEAL)

Victue Synn Westhook Notary Public

My Commission Expires:




David Wathen

David Wathen is the practice leader for Towers Watson's Talent & Rewards practice in Atlanta. He has more than nineteen years of experience assisting Boards of Directors and management in managing all aspects of their compensation programs. David specializes in the competitive assessment of total compensation levels, as well as the design and implementation of annual and long-term incentive plans. During his consulting career, David has worked with clients in numerous industries, including: consumer products, financial services, energy services, healthcare, hightech, manufacturing and transportation.

David also serves as the leader of the firm's utility industry compensation practice, having conducted assignments with numerous utilities. David has provided rate case support to several utilities, including expert witness testimony in several states (see table below for details).

David has been a guest speaker on executive compensation to professional and academic organizations including: Emory University, NASPP, Society of Corporate Secretaries and Governance Professionals and Vanderbilt University and has been published in *Executive Talent Magazine*.

Before joining Towers Perrin in 1996, David was employed for four years as a Project Manager/Systems Support Specialist by Schlumberger Industries, where he trained and supported utilities in the use of computerized reading systems.

David received a bachelor's degree in economics from Vanderbilt University and an MBA from the Owen Graduate School of Management at Vanderbilt University with concentrations in human resources and general management. He is a member of WorldatWork.

Date	Case	Utility	State	Subject	
11/2011	1101238-EI	Gulf Power Company	Florida	Compensation and at-risk incentive design competitiveness	
5/2014	2013-UN-189	Mississippi Power Company	Mississippi	Compensation and at-risk incentive design competitiveness	
7/2014	44462	Citizens Energy Group	Indiana	Executive compensation benchmarking methodology	
7/2014	14-0312	Commonwealth Edison Company	Illinois	Short-term at-risk incentive design competitiveness	
9/2014	6690-UR-123	Wisconsin Public Service Corporation	Wisconsin	Compensation competitiveness	

Utility Expert Witness Testimony

Witness: David J. Wathen Exhibit No. 1, Page 1 of 1

			Variance to Market 50th %ile			
Job Level	# of Jobs	# of EEs	Base Salary	Target Total Cash Comp.		
Senior Management	32	32	5.7%	3.3%		
Non-Exempt	16	413	2.7%	5.0%		
Management	66	108	3.9%	4.0%		
Hourly	6	144	0.4%	4.4%		
Exempt	202	955	1.0%	2.8%		
Bargaining Unit	23	493	2.2%	4.4%		
Total	345	2,145	1.8%	3.7%		

Competitive Target Total Cash Compensation Assessment by Job Level

Total Headcount Analysis Summary and By Utility Details

Organization	2014 Revenue Size (Millions \$)	Current Headcount Data (3/31/14)		Utility Peer Market Data (as of 12/31/14)				
		Headcount (w/out Service Co. Ees)	Headcount (w/ Service Co. Ees)	# of Utilities in Sample	25th Percentile Total Headcount	50th Percentile Total Headcount	75th Percentile Total Headcount	Variance Versus Market 50th %ile
LG&E	\$1,450	1,020	1,707	12	1,620	1,887	2,684	-180
ки	\$1,720	955	1,787	13	1,625	2,021	2,935	-234
LKE	\$3,170		3,509	12	3,231	4,230	4,713	-721

Current Headcount versus Utility Peers

Projected Headcount versus Utility Peers

Organization	2014 Revenue Size (Millions \$)	Projected Headcount Data (6/30/16)		Utility Peer Market Data (as of 12/31/14)				
		Headcount (w/out Service Co. Ees)	Headcount (w/ Service Co. Ees)	# of Utilities in Sample	25th Percentile Total Headcount	50th Percentile Total Headcount	75th Percentile Total Headcount	Variance Versus Market 50th %ile
LG&E	\$1,450	1,068	1,786	12	1,620	1,887	2,684	-101
ки	\$1,720	973	1,868	13	1,625	2,021	2,935	-153
LKE	\$3,170		3,668	12	3,231	4,230	4,713	-562

Total Headcount Analysis Summary and By Utility Details (continued)

Peer Companies	FYE Revenues (Millions \$)*	Total Employees*	
ALLETE	\$1,137	1,625	
Avista	\$1,473	1,874	
Black Hills	\$1,394	2,021	
Cleco	\$1,269	1,206	
El Paso Electric	\$918	1,000	
Great Plains Energy Incorporated	\$2,568	2,935	
NorthWestern Energy	\$1,205	1,604	
OGE Energy	\$2,453	3,329	
Otter Tail	\$799	1,893	
PNM Resources	\$1,436	1,881	
Portland General Electric	\$1,900	2,600	
TECO Energy	\$2,566	4,400	
n= 12			
25th Percentile	\$1,188	1,620	
50th Percentile	\$1,415	1,887	
75th Percentile	\$2,038	2,684	
LG&E (Current)	¢1 /50	1 707	
Porcontilo Pank	φ1,430 59%	30%	
	50 /0	30 /0	
LG&E (PROJECTED)	\$1,450	1,786	
Percentile Rank	58%	33%	

LG&E Utility Peer Group

* Data source: Standard & Poor's Capital IQ Financial Database and utility 10K filing.

Total Headcount Analysis Summary and By Utility Details (continued)

Peer Companies	FYE Revenues (Millions \$)*	Total Employees*
ALLETE	\$1,137	1,625
Avista	\$1,473	1,874
Black Hills	\$1,394	2,021
Cleco	\$1,269	1,206
El Paso Electric	\$918	1,000
Great Plains Energy Incorporated	\$2,568	2,935
NorthWestern Energy	\$1,205	1,604
OGE Energy	\$2,453	3,329
PNM Resources	\$1,436	1,881
Portland General Electric	\$1,900	2,600
TECO Energy	\$2,566	4,400
Vectren	\$2,612	5,500
Westar Energy	\$2,602	2,411
n= 13		
25th Percentile	\$1,269	1,625
50th Percentile	\$1,473	2,021
75th Percentile	\$2,566	2,935
KU (Current)	\$1,720	1,787
Percentile Rank	55%	30%

KU Utility Peer Group

 KU (PROJECTED)
 \$1,720
 1,868

 Percentile Rank
 55%
 33%

* Data source: Standard & Poor's Capital IQ Financial Database and utility 10K filing.

Total Headcount Analysis Summary and By Utility Details (continued)

Peer Companies	FYE Revenues (Millions \$)*	Total Employees*
Alliant Energy	\$3,350	4,212
Ameren	\$5,838	8,527
Great Plains Energy Incorporated	\$2,568	2,935
Hawaiian Electric Industries Inc.	\$3,240	3,965
Integrys Energy Group	\$4,144	4,575
OGE Energy	\$2,453	3,329
Pepco Holdings	\$4,878	5,125
Portland General Electric	\$1,900	2,600
TECO Energy	\$2,566	4,400
Vectren	\$2,612	5,500
Westar Energy	\$2,602	2,411
Wisconsin Energy	\$4,997	4,248
n= 12		
25th Percentile	\$2,568	3,231
50th Percentile	\$2,926	4,230
75th Percentile	\$4,328	4,713
	Aa (Ta	0.500
LKE (Current)	\$3,170	3,509
Percentile Rank	54%	30%
	¢2 470	2 669
LRE (PROJECTED) Persontile Penk	\$3,170 549/	3,008
	34%	3 2%

LKE Utility Peer Group

* Data source: Standard & Poor's Capital IQ Financial Database and utility 10K filing.